Trends in neuroimmunology: Cross-talk between brainresident and peripheral immune cells in both health and disease

Edited by Estela Maris Muñoz, Rajnikant Mishra and Veronica Martinez Cerdeño

Coordinated by Janina Edith Borgonovo, Shashank Kumar Maurya and Suryanarayan Biswal

Published in Frontiers in Immunology Frontiers in Neurology





FRONTIERS EBOOK COPYRIGHT STATEMENT

The copyright in the text of individual articles in this ebook is the property of their respective authors or their respective institutions or funders. The copyright in graphics and images within each article may be subject to copyright of other parties. In both cases this is subject to a license granted to Frontiers.

The compilation of articles constituting this ebook is the property of Frontiers.

Each article within this ebook, and the ebook itself, are published under the most recent version of the Creative Commons CC-BY licence. The version current at the date of publication of this ebook is CC-BY 4.0. If the CC-BY licence is updated, the licence granted by Frontiers is automatically updated to the new version.

When exercising any right under the CC-BY licence, Frontiers must be attributed as the original publisher of the article or ebook, as applicable.

Authors have the responsibility of ensuring that any graphics or other materials which are the property of others may be included in the CC-BY licence, but this should be checked before relying on the CC-BY licence to reproduce those materials. Any copyright notices relating to those materials must be complied with.

Copyright and source

acknowledgement notices may not be removed and must be displayed in any copy, derivative work or partial copy which includes the elements in question.

All copyright, and all rights therein, are protected by national and international copyright laws. The above represents a summary only. For further information please read Frontiers' Conditions for Website Use and Copyright Statement, and the applicable CC-BY licence.

ISSN 1664-8714 ISBN 978-2-8325-5082-3 DOI 10.3389/978-2-8325-5082-3

About Frontiers

Frontiers is more than just an open access publisher of scholarly articles: it is a pioneering approach to the world of academia, radically improving the way scholarly research is managed. The grand vision of Frontiers is a world where all people have an equal opportunity to seek, share and generate knowledge. Frontiers provides immediate and permanent online open access to all its publications, but this alone is not enough to realize our grand goals.

Frontiers journal series

The Frontiers journal series is a multi-tier and interdisciplinary set of openaccess, online journals, promising a paradigm shift from the current review, selection and dissemination processes in academic publishing. All Frontiers journals are driven by researchers for researchers; therefore, they constitute a service to the scholarly community. At the same time, the *Frontiers journal series* operates on a revolutionary invention, the tiered publishing system, initially addressing specific communities of scholars, and gradually climbing up to broader public understanding, thus serving the interests of the lay society, too.

Dedication to quality

Each Frontiers article is a landmark of the highest quality, thanks to genuinely collaborative interactions between authors and review editors, who include some of the world's best academicians. Research must be certified by peers before entering a stream of knowledge that may eventually reach the public - and shape society; therefore, Frontiers only applies the most rigorous and unbiased reviews. Frontiers revolutionizes research publishing by freely delivering the most outstanding research, evaluated with no bias from both the academic and social point of view. By applying the most advanced information technologies, Frontiers is catapulting scholarly publishing into a new generation.

What are Frontiers Research Topics?

Frontiers Research Topics are very popular trademarks of the *Frontiers journals series*: they are collections of at least ten articles, all centered on a particular subject. With their unique mix of varied contributions from Original Research to Review Articles, Frontiers Research Topics unify the most influential researchers, the latest key findings and historical advances in a hot research area.

Find out more on how to host your own Frontiers Research Topic or contribute to one as an author by contacting the Frontiers editorial office: frontiersin.org/about/contact

Trends in neuroimmunology: Cross-talk between brain-resident and peripheral immune cells in both health and disease

Topic editors

Estela Maris Muñoz — Institute of Histology and Embryology of Mendoza Dr. Mario H. Burgos (IHEM)-UNCuyo-CONICET, Argentina Rajnikant Mishra — Banaras Hindu University, India Veronica Martinez Cerdeño — University of California, Davis, United States

Topic coordinators

Janina Edith Borgonovo — University of Chile, Chile Shashank Kumar Maurya — University of Delhi, India Suryanarayan Biswal — Central University of Punjab, India

Citation

Muñoz, E. M., Mishra, R., Martinez Cerdeño, V., Borgonovo, J. E., Maurya, S. K., Biswal, S., eds. (2024). *Trends in neuroimmunology: Cross-talk between brain-resident and peripheral immune cells in both health and disease*. Lausanne: Frontiers Media SA. doi: 10.3389/978-2-8325-5082-3

🐉 frontiers | Research Topics

Table of contents

05 Editorial: Trends in neuroimmunology: cross-talk between brain-resident and peripheral immune cells in both health and disease

Shashank K. Maurya, Janina E. Borgonovo, Suryanarayan Biswal, Verónica Martínez-Cerdeño, Rajnikant Mishra and Estela M. Muñoz

- 12 Neuroinflammation in Parkinson's Disease Putative Pathomechanisms and Targets for Disease-Modification Alexander Grotemeyer, Rhonda Leah McFleder, Jingjing Wu, Jörg Wischhusen and Chi Wang Ip
- 30 Th17 cells and inflammation in neurological disorders: Possible mechanisms of action Yajun Shi, Bin Wei, Lingjun Li, Bin Wang and Miao Sun

42 Bioinformatics analysis identified apolipoprotein E as a hub gene regulating neuroinflammation in macrophages and microglia following spinal cord injury Xin-Qiang Yao, Jia-Ying Chen, Zi-Han Yu, Zu-Cheng Huang, Regan Hamel, Yong-Qiang Zeng, Zhi-Ping Huang, Ke-Wu Tu, Jun-Hao Liu, Yan-Meng Lu, Zhi-Tao Zhou, Stefano Pluchino, Qing-An Zhu and Jian-Ting Chen

- 57 Microglia subtypes show substrate- and time-dependent phagocytosis preferences and phenotype plasticity Shuailong Li, Isa Wernersbach, Gregory S. Harms and Michael K. E. Schäfer
- 76 Breaking down the cellular responses to type I interferon neurotoxicity in the brain

Barney Viengkhou and Markus J. Hofer

- 90 Mechanisms underlying the beneficial effects of physical exercise on multiple sclerosis: focus on immune cells
 Boyi Zong, Fengzhi Yu, Xiaoyou Zhang, Wenrui Zhao, Shichang Li and Lin Li
- 110 Macrophage regulation of the "second brain": CD163 intestinal macrophages interact with inhibitory interneurons to regulate colonic motility - evidence from the *Cx3cr1-Dtr* rat model

Jackson L. K. Yip, Soniya Xavier, Gayathri K. Balasuriya, Elisa L. Hill-Yardin and Sarah J. Spencer

- 126 Bibliometric analysis of global research trends on regulatory T cells in neurological diseases Qian Gao, Xinmin Li, Yan Li, Junzi Long, Mengyang Pan, Jing Wang, Fangjie Yang and Yasu Zhang
- 142 The role of midkine in health and disease Emely Elisa Neumaier, Veit Rothhammer and Mathias Linnerbauer

3

155 Impact of inflammation and Treg cell regulation on neuropathic pain in spinal cord injury: mechanisms and therapeutic prospects

Chunjia Zhang, Yan Li, Yan Yu, Zehui Li, Xin Xu, Zuliyaer Talifu, Wubo Liu, Degang Yang, Feng Gao, Song Wei, Liang Zhang, Han Gong, Run Peng, Liangjie Du and Jianjun Li

166 Causal effects of immune cell surface antigens and functional outcome after ischemic stroke: a Mendelian randomization study

Weiming Sun, Jiawei Gui, Keqi Wan, Yize Cai, Xiangli Dong, Guohua Yu, Chafeng Zheng, Zhen Feng and Lang Shuai

Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED AND REVIEWED BY Hans-Peter Hartung, Heinrich Heine University, Germany

*CORRESPONDENCE

Shashank K. Maurya smaurya1@zoology.du.ac.in; maurya.shashankkumar@gmail.com Rajnikant Mishra rmishraa@bhu.ac.in Estela M. Muñoz munoz.estela@fcm.uncu.edu.ar; emunoz@mendoza-conicet.gob.ar

RECEIVED 01 June 2024 ACCEPTED 11 June 2024 PUBLISHED 18 June 2024

CITATION

Maurya SK, Borgonovo JE, Biswal S, Martínez-Cerdeño V, Mishra R and Muñoz EM (2024) Editorial: Trends in neuroimmunology: cross-talk between brain-resident and peripheral immune cells in both health and disease. *Front. Immunol.* 15:1442322. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2024.1442322

COPYRIGHT

© 2024 Maurya, Borgonovo, Biswal, Martínez-Cerdeño, Mishra and Muñoz. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Editorial: Trends in neuroimmunology: cross-talk between brain-resident and peripheral immune cells in both health and disease

Shashank K. Maurya^{1*}, Janina E. Borgonovo², Suryanarayan Biswal³, Verónica Martínez-Cerdeño⁴, Rajnikant Mishra^{5*} and Estela M. Muñoz^{6*}

¹Biochemistry and Molecular Biology Laboratory, Department of Zoology, Faculty of Science, University of Delhi, Delhi, India, ²Integrative Biology Program, Institute of Biomedical Sciences, Faculty of Medicine, University of Chile, Santiago, Chile, ³Department of Human Genetics and Molecular Medicine, Central University of Punjab, Bathinda, India, ⁴Department of Pathology and Laboratory Medicine, Institute for Pediatric Regenerative Medicine, Shriners Hospitals for Children of Northern California, and MIND Institute at the UC Davis Medical Center, University of California, Davis School of Medicine, Sacramento, CA, United States, ⁵Biochemistry and Molecular Biology Laboratory, Department of Zoology, Institute of Science, Banaras Hindu University, Varanasi, India, ⁶Institute of Histology and Embryology of Mendoza (IHEM), National University of Cuyo (UNCuyo), National Scientific and Technical Research Council (CONICET), Mendoza, Argentina

KEYWORDS

neuroinflammation, neurodegeneration, microglia, T cells, B cells

Editorial on the Research Topic

Trends in neuroimmunology: cross-talk between brain-resident and peripheral immune cells in both health and disease

The functional anatomy of organisms is maintained by the coordination of different systems, which often rely on interactions between specialized cells and between macromolecules. The immune system works with the circulatory and lymphatic systems to protect most of the organs. However, some organs are considered immune privileged due to the presence of highly selective and regulated barriers, such as the blood-brain barrier (BBB) within the brain (1). The BBB controls periphery-brain molecule exchange and prevents immune effector cells from entering the homeostatic brain. BBB-associated elements, such as endothelial cells, pericytes, astrocytes, and microglia, potentially can function as antigen-presenting cells (APC). Pathological scenarios that induce dysfunction of the BBB and its associated cells may lead to the infiltration of lymphocytes, crossing over from the blood to the brain. Similarly, traumas can also enable B and T lymphocytes to pass bidirectionally between the central nervous system (CNS) and the periphery, via the meningeal lymphatic vessels, which drain into the cervical lymph nodes. Research in animals and humans has revealed that B and T cells are involved in the progression of neurological diseases (NDs). It has been shown that under certain conditions, T cells establish themselves and become resident in the brain, from where they can exert either beneficial or detrimental effects on brain function. Amazing efforts have been made to further comprehend interactions between brain-specific cells and peripheral immune cells,

especially their roles and impact on the onset, progression, and eventual resolution of diverse brain pathologies (2–4). The Research Topic discussed herein represents an effort of Frontiers Media S.A. and the authors of this Editorial to develop another special volume related to the healthy and diseased brain (5–8). This Research Topic, which is available for the scientific community and the public, focuses on understanding the complexity of central immune cells and peripheral immune cells, and their cross-talk mechanisms in diverse CNS pathologies. Eleven peer-reviewed manuscripts including four original articles, six reviews, and one systematic review, encompass this special volume. Seventy-five authors from research laboratories located in six countries: Australia, China, Germany, Japan, United Kingdom, and United States took part in this initiative.

Among the interesting contributions, an in vitro study on primary murine glia by Li et al. showed differential substratedependent and time-dependent phagocytic behavior and phenotypic plasticity among M0-like (unstimulated), M1-like (pro-inflammatory) and M2-like (anti-inflammatory) microglia subtypes. Although the application of M1/M2 terminology in the microglia field has been dismissed, the coexistence of proinflammatory and anti-inflammatory microglial states has been documented, including in circumventricular organs (9-12). Li et al. differentiated cultured glial cells into M1-like and M2-like microglia subtypes by treating them either with granulocyte colony stimulating factor and interferon-gamma (GM-CSF/IFNy), or with macrophage colony-stimulating factor and interleukin-4 (M-CSF/ IL-4), respectively. No supplements were added to obtain M0-like microglia. Phagocytosis assays using E. coli-rhodamine particles or IgG-FITC beads revealed different preferences and dynamics for the substrates among the microglia subtypes. M1-like microglial cells engulfed more bacteria particles than beads after 3 hours. The opposite behavior was observed with the anti-inflammatory subtype, where M0-like microglia internalized both substrates equally. The authors reported further differences among the three differentiated microglial phenotypes during incubation with both substrates for 16 hours. M2-like microglia showed discontinuous phagocytosis after 8 hours, while M0-like and M1-like microglial cells continuously internalized substrates with different profiles. One interesting observation after a prolonged exposure for 5 days to either E. coli particles or IgG-opsonized beads, was that M1-like states and M0/2-M1 transitions were both enhanced, indicating phenotypic plasticity like it occurs in neurodegenerative conditions (13, 14). The study by Li et al. complements the existing knowledge about microglia diversity and plasticity (15, 16), and it opens therapeutic avenues to intervene in microglia-mediated inflammation and neurodegeneration.

Neumaier et al. reviewed current knowledge and therapeutic potential of midkine (MDK), which is a neurotrophic growth factor with dual functions in the healthy and diseased CNS and periphery (17, 18). Due to its multi-functionality, MDK has been involved in the progression or suppression of numerous CNS-related pathologies including autoimmune disorders, such as multiple sclerosis (MS), brain tumors, acute injuries, and other conditions that imply neuroinflammation and neurodegeneration. In the CNS, MDK is spatio-temporally expressed by oligodendrocytes, astrocytes, and neuronal lineages, and maybe also by microglia in response to inflammatory stimuli. In the periphery, hematopoietic and non-hematopoietic cells can produce MDK. This regulator acts through multimolecular receptor complexes, with protein tyrosine phosphatase ζ (PTP ζ) as one of the most established components. In addition, multiple signaling pathways are involved depending on the cellular context, thereby facilitating MDK's multifaceted functions. Interestingly, the authors discussed the role of MDK as a mediator of the neuro-immune cell-to-cell cross-talk in CNS inflammatory scenarios that involve a dysfunctional or leaky BBB. These conditions facilitate the infiltration of MDK-expressing immune cells from the periphery. The recruitment of peripheral immune actors such as macrophages and T cells, and the impact of MDK-signaling events on CNS-resident cells are also addressed within the context of neoplastic diseases (19). The findings included in this review support the importance of MDK as a mediator of tumorigenesis and inflammatory disorders, irrespective of the tissue and cell type, and they emphasize the need for further research to better understand its mechanisms and biomarker potential in neurodegenerative diseases, such as Parkinson's and Alzheimer's diseases (PD and AD, respectively).

Neuroinflammation and neurodegeneration are associated with traumatic spinal cord injuries (SCI), which are highly debilitating pathologies. SCI progresses through various phases: acute (up to 3 days post-injury; dpi), subacute (3-14 dpi), and chronic (more than 14 dpi) stages. Yao et al. investigated differential gene expression profiles and pathways in macrophages and microglia across these SCI phases to pinpoint potential therapeutic targets for SCI. The authors applied bioinformatic analysis to the existing scRNA-seq dataset GSE159638 (total 30,958 cells; https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/geo/ query/acc.cgi?acc=GSE159638), which was generated in a mouse model of thoracic contusion SCI (20). Then, they validated the results in a mouse model of cervical SC hemi-contusion injury [wild type and APOE^{-/-} mice; (21)]. They identified apolipoprotein E (APOE) as a central gene of interest in both macrophages and microglia during the subacute and chronic phases of SCI. These cells exhibited high activity, suggesting a crucial role in regulating SCIassociated inflammation. On the other hand, APOE has been linked to pathways related to debris and dead cell clearance (phagocytosis), lipid metabolism, and lysosomal function (22-24). Subsequent experiments demonstrated that APOE knockout (KO) in mice exacerbated neurological deficits, increased neuroinflammation, and worsened white matter loss after SCI at the cervical level. Following SCI, ultrastructural analysis of the KO mice revealed myelin uptake and accumulation of lipid droplets, lysosomes, and needle-like cholesterol crystals in macrophages and microglia. APOE is vital for cholesterol homeostasis within the CNS (25). Together, these results make APOE and its associates promising therapeutic targets for reducing neuroinflammation and for enhancing recovery after SCI.

Zhang et al. contributed to this Research Topic with a comprehensive review of the impact of inflammation and the involvement of infiltrated regulatory T cells (Treg cells) on neuropathic pain (NP) following spinal cord injury (SCI), as well as the potential of cellular therapeutic interventions in SCI-related conditions. The authors discussed the mechanisms behind

inflammation and NP after SCI, which include a plethora of cells and mediators. Glial cells, including astrocytes and microglia, and infiltrated immune cells, such as monocytes, macrophages, B cells, and T cells, are involved in these scenarios. These cells, when activated, release inflammatory mediators including chemokines (e.g., CXCL1 and CXCL2) and cytokines (e.g., TNF-α, IL-1β, and IL-6) (26). These molecules affect neurons through multiple signaling pathways, leading to neurotransmitter and ion channel imbalance, increased neuronal excitability, decreased neuronal inhibition, and boosted pain transmission (27). In particular, the authors reviewed the mechanisms by which astrocytes, microglia, and immunosuppressive Treg cells intervene in the pathogenesis of SCI and the subsequent NP. In fact, the inflammatory response following SCI has been tightly linked to a reduction in the number of Treg cells (28). Finally, this review provides a framework for thinking about strategies and challenges (i.e., cell purity, stability, and functionality) in the application of Treg cell therapy in SCI patients who suffer from neuropathic pain.

Chronic inflammation has been associated with different neurological disorders (NDs). Cumulative evidence showed that the recruitment of peripheral immune cells into the CNS is a common characteristic in various NDs (29-32). Among these neuroinflammatory cells, T helper (Th) 17 lymphocytes play an active role in the pathogenesis of CNS-related diseases. The biology of this CD4⁺ Th cell subtype in NDs is addressed in this volume by Shi et al. Th17 cells and their cytokines (e.g., IL-17A, IL-23, IL-21, IL-6, and IFN- γ) contribute to the disruption of the BBB, promote the infiltration of other immune cells into the CNS, excessively activate microglia, and can cause direct cytotoxic damage to neurons (33). The authors described Th17 lymphocytes, including the signaling pathways that induce their differentiation. They also introduced ND-linked environmental factors that may induce the pathogenic potential of Th17 cells, such as peripheral inflammation, enhanced oxidative stress, and changes in the microbiota or diet that affect the gut-brain axis. Shi et al. further discussed the possible immunopathological mechanisms of Th17 cells in AD, PD, MS, amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS), and major depressive disorder (MDD). Finally, therapeutic strategies targeting Th17 lymphocytes, their associated cytokines, and Th17-related molecular mechanisms to treat neurodegenerative diseases, are also addressed.

Grotemeyer et al. elaborated a detailed summary of the interconnected innate and adaptive immune responses in the context of Parkinson's disease (PD), which is a ND characterized by neuroinflammation and dopaminergic neurodegeneration (34, 35). Interestingly, they propose a mechanism for how neuroinflammation is triggered in PD. They hypothesized that pathological forms of alpha-synuclein (pαSYN), the key protein in PD, might act as a damage-associated molecular pattern (DAMP) to induce and maintain a pro-inflammatory shift of the immune system, via pattern recognition receptor (PRR)-mediated processes (36). Central (e.g., microglia) and peripheral (e.g., T and B cells) immune cells and their mechanisms in the pathophysiology of PD in humans and animal models (e.g., MPTP, 6-OHDA, viral vector, and preformed fibrils), are discussed. Circulating and infiltrated CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells are among the immune effector cells in PD,

and their roles are both beneficial and detrimental. The authors also summarized current clinical trials on anti-inflammatory therapy in PD, focusing on the regulation of glucose metabolism, intestinal microbiota, and oxidative stress. Then, they discussed different signaling pathways associated with inflammation and neurodegeneration, such as the pentose phosphate pathway (PPP) (30) and the renin-angiotensin [-aldosterone] system (RA[A]S) (37), to use them as potential therapeutic targets. Finally, the authors suggested that dopaminergic neurodegeneration could be halted by administrating neuroprotective/anti-inflammatory agents early in the course of PD, before severe symptoms have developed.

The involvement of innate and adaptative immune cells in the pathophysiology of multiple sclerosis (MS), and their regulation by physical exercise, are addressed in this Research Topic by Zong et al. The pathogenesis of this neuroinflammatory and autoimmune disease is driven by the dysfunctional activity of immune cells, including those recruited from the periphery into the CNS (38). Aberrant immune responses damage oligodendrocytes and thus, cause severe demyelination, impaired remyelination, axonal degeneration, and altered neurotransmission (39, 40). This results in a spectrum of motor and non-motor symptoms. The disease has no cure and pharmacotherapy is considered the primary treatment. However, drugs have low efficacy, several side effects, and high costs. Alternative MS-modifying interventions, such as physical exercise, have gained attention as a new therapy to alleviate patients' symptoms (41, 42). In summary, the authors present morphological, cellular, and molecular evidence from animal models (e.g., EAE and toxin and/or virus-induced demyelination models) and human studies of how this type of adjunctive intervention regulates innate and adaptive immune cells, reducing peripheral immune cell infiltration, and eventually leading to a reduction of the autoimmune responses and their concomitant negative effects in the CNS. The authors focused this review specifically on T cells (e.g., CD8⁺ and CD4⁺ cells, including Th17 and Treg cells), B cells, dendritic cells, neutrophils, microglia/ macrophages, and astrocytes. Zong et al. also raised a critical view towards the need to conduct more studies in humans, stratifying patients by gender, disease stage, and type, duration, intensity, and cycle of exercise, to better understand the potential of the physical therapy in treating MS.

Beyond the immunological roles, immune cells can participate in other physiological responses that are essential to maintain the homeostasis of the organisms (43, 44). One instance of this is the interplay between enteric C1q-producing macrophages and the enteric nervous system to regulate neuronal and smooth muscle cell functions and thus, gastrointestinal motility and homeostasis (45). It was previously reported that bidirectional signaling between muscularis macrophages and enteric neurons is necessary to ensure gut peristalsis in healthy mice (46). Macrophage-derived bone morphogenetic protein 2 (BMP2) and neuronal colony stimulatory factor 1 (CSF1) are involved in this cross-talk mechanism. In this context, Yip et al. contributed to this Research Topic with an original article in which they studied the participation of CD163 intestinal macrophages and inhibitory interneurons of the myenteric plexus in the regulation of colonic motility. They used a conditional KO Cx3cr1 (chemokine receptor)-Dtr (diphtheria toxin receptor) rat model to transiently deplete resident macrophages in combination with the nitric oxide synthase (NOS) inhibitor NOLA (N@-nitro-L-arginine), and ex vivo video imaging (47, 48). The authors showed that the resident intestinal macrophages are crucial in regulating colonic motility in the absence of the inhibitory neuronal input driven by NO. Whereas, under control conditions, these macrophages might not be relevant. They also showed that these immune cells are important in maintaining healthy intestinal structure. The authors highlighted CD163-positive intestinal macrophages as a potential therapeutic target for gastrointestinal disorders in which inhibitory neuronal input is impaired, such as gastroparesis and achalasia (49, 50). However, Yip et al. pointed out the need for further research to dissect the cell subtypes and to investigate the mechanisms of these functions.

Viengkhou and Hofer reviewed the dual pivotal roles of type I interferons (IFN-Is) in regulating cellular and molecular homeostasis within the CNS, as well as inflammation and immunity associated with diverse NDs, from chronic infections and autoimmune conditions to trauma, aging, and neurodegeneration. Some of these conditions are known as interferonopathies. The authors initially discussed mechanisms by which levels of IFN-Is are altered, especially those mediated by innate immune sensors (e.g., cyclic GMP-AMP synthase/STING signaling pathway), by genetic alterations (e.g., trisomy 21 and mutations in USP18 or ISG15), and by therapeutic interventions for diseases like chronic viral infections, MS, and certain cancers (51, 52). They further presented the canonical and non-canonical IFN-I signaling pathways that imply binding to cell surface receptors and activation of distinct response phases, including an early widespread protein phosphorylation stage and changes in the expression of several IFN-regulated genes (IRGs) (53). The classic path involves the interferon-stimulated gene factor 3 (ISGF3) complex (54), which consists of the transcription factors STAT1 (signal transducer and activator of transcription 1), STAT2, and interferon regulatory factor 9 (IRF9). Then, Viengkhou and Hofer focused the review on the specific responses to IFN-Is mounted by each cell type in the CNS, especially those mediated by neurons, glial cells, and BBB-associated cells. Understanding the diversity in cell responses has been facilitated by single-cell technologies. Moreover, it has been accepted that a diverse spectrum of cellular response states coexists within the diseased CNS, instead of a single prevalent response. Neurons respond to limit the impact of viral infections, but they can suffer neurotoxic effects from increased IFN-I signaling, including fewer dendrites, impaired neurogenesis, and altered neurotransmission (55). Although basal IFN-I signaling in astrocytes is crucial for brain health (56), its contribution to IFN-I neurotoxicity seems yet unclear. A small IFN-I-hyperresponsive microglia subset was identified by single-cell sequencing, which has been associated with age-dependent cognitive decline and synaptic stripping (57, 58). Due to that chronic inflammation has been related to NDs and that IFN-I therapy has been shown to have adverse effects, the authors finished their review discussing the

implications and mechanisms of IFN-Is in cerebral interferonopathies, such as Aicardi-Goutières Syndrome (AGS) and chronic viral encephalopathies, as well as in aging, and in diseases with abnormal protein aggregation, including AD and PD (59–61). The authors pointed out that understanding the complexity of IFN-I responses in the CNS is critical for developing targeted therapies for neurological disorders that occur with IFN-I dysregulation. These therapies should consider factors such as cell type, signaling duration, and disease context.

Sun et al. conducted a Mendelian randomization (MR) study to explore the causal relationship between immune cell surface antigens and post-stroke functional outcomes, and to identify novel biomarkers and therapeutic targets for ischemic stroke. The authors employed Genome-Wide Association Studies (GWAS) summary statistics for a two-sample MR analysis, followed by several alternative methods and sensitive approaches. They sourced genetic variants linked to immune cell surface antigens (measured by median fluorescence intensities, MFIs) from the publicly available GWAS catalog (62); outcome data from the Genetics of Ischemic Stroke Functional Outcome (GISCOME) network (63, 64), and statistics about the risk of ischemic stroke from the MEGASTROKE consortium (65). The cohorts were primarily of European ancestry, aged 18 and above. A total of 389 MFIs with surface antigens were included in seven panels (maturation stages of T cell, Treg cell, TBNK, DC, B cell, monocyte, and myeloid cell, respectively). The authors identified genetic variants including single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) associated with MFIs of immune cell surface markers, as measured from samples of peripheral blood. They meticulously selected SNPs that were strongly linked to markers and less likely influenced by non-genetic factors like lifestyle, and they treated them as instrumental variables (IVs) for the MR analysis (66, 67). After a comprehensive analysis, Sun et al. identified 13 suggestive immune cell surface antigens that appear to be associated with post-stroke outcomes. Notably, elevated levels of CD20 on switched memory B cells and of PDL-1 on monocytes appeared to be linked to worse stroke outcomes and severity. In contrast, surface antigen CD25 on CD39⁺ resting Treg cells was found to be associated with favorable post-stroke functional outcomes, possibly due to enhanced Treg cell survival supported by IL2 affinity (68). CD39 was highlighted for its immunosuppressive role, which may be crucial for long-term immune balance after stroke (69). The authors discussed limitations of their analysis including those related to the nature of the sourced data. Overall, this study uncovers potential novel biomarkers and therapeutic strategies targeting immune cell surface antigens to enhance post-stroke recovery, and it warrants further exploration and validation across diverse populations and stroke subtypes.

Considering that research in Treg cells in NDs continues to be a topic of interest (70, 71), Gao et al. contributed to this Research Topic with a bibliometric analysis of the field, spanning from 1991 to 2023, and including 2,739 documents between articles and review articles from the Web of Science Core Collection. The authors used Tableau Public, VOSviewer, and CiteSpace software to perform the

study. The research course was categorized into three phases: 1991-2003 (early stage), 2004-2019 (rapid expansion period), and 2020-2023 (fluctuating yet productive phase). A total of 85 countries/ regions investigating Treg cells in NDs were identified with the United States, China, and Germany leading in document output. Collaboration among countries/regions was widespread, again with the United States cooperating most (with 57 countries/regions). Notably, Harvard Medical School showed exceptional productivity, citations, link strength, and centrality, reflecting its prolific research and collaborations. Studies examining Treg cells in NDs were published in 859 journals. Among them, the top 11 journals contributed 618 documents, with Frontiers in Immunology, Journal of Immunology, and Journal of Neuroinflammation as the most prominent publishers. The associations of highfrequency keywords, such as "multiple sclerosis", "inflammation", and "regulatory T cells", were found to change throughout the research evolution. Initially, they appeared linked with neuroprotection, neuroimmunology, and immunoregulation (2014), and currently, they shifted towards ischemic stroke, gut microbiota, and the gut-brain axis. Gao et al. identified the top 10 most-cited documents, with three emphasizing the roles of cytokines in autoimmune neurological diseases (72-74), and others examining gut microbiota impact on immune responses and the influence of tumor microenvironment in tumorigenesis (75). Although the United States has led in document output and citations, China emerged as a significant contributor, rising to the forefront in 2022. The study conducted by Gao et al. acknowledges limitations such as language barriers and publication bias, but it emphasizes the need for continual updates to reflect ongoing scientific avenues. This review provides valuable insights for shaping future research directions and therapeutic strategies in this dynamic field.

Overall, the original research and review articles on this Research Topic illustrate the complexity behind the participation of immune cells in the healthy and diseased central nervous system. We expect this Research Topic will encourage researchers to continue their efforts to further investigate immunity and the brain, with the ultimate hope of finding not only new knowledge but also potential clinical interventions to prevent or ameliorate the devastating consequences of neurological diseases.

Author contributions

SM: Writing – review & editing, Writing – original draft, Conceptualization. JB: Writing – review & editing, Writing – original draft. SB: Writing – review & editing, Writing – original draft. VM: Writing – review & editing. RM: Writing – review & editing. EM: Writing – review & editing, Writing – original draft, Conceptualization.

References

1. Daneman R, Prat A. The blood-brain barrier. *Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol.* (2015) 7:a020412. doi: 10.1101/cshperspect.a020412

Funding

The author(s) declare financial support was received for the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article. SM is an Assistant Professor in the Department of Zoology, University of Delhi, New Delhi, India. Supported by grants from the Indian Council of Medical Research (India; ICMR; EMDR/SG/11/2023-1452; https://www.icmr.gov.in), and the Institution of Eminence, University of Delhi (India; IOE/2021/12/FRP; https:// www.ioe.du.ac.in). VM is a Professor in the Department of Pathology and Laboratory Medicine, UC Davis School of Medicine, Sacramento, USA. Supported by grants from NIMH and NINDS (USA; RO1 MH094681; https://www.nimh.nih.gov; RO1 NS107131; ttps://www.ninds.nih.gov). EM is a member of the CONICET scientific career at IHEM-UNCuvo-CONICET, Mendoza, Argentina. Supported by grants from ANPCyT (Argentina; PICT 2021-314; http://www.agencia.mincyt.gob.ar), and CONICET (Argentina; PUE 2017; PIP 2023-2025 GI: 112-202201-00410; http://www.conicet.gov.ar).

Acknowledgments

We thank Sundararajan Jayaraman (University of Illinois, United States), Rui Li (University of Pennsylvania, United States), Amy Lovett-Racke (The Ohio State University, United States), Serge Nataf (Université Claude Bernard Lyon 1, France), and Pedro A. Reche (Complutense University of Madrid, Spain), who edited five of the eleven articles included in this RT. We also thank Raymond D. Astrue for editing the Editorial.

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

The author(s) declared that they were an editorial board member of Frontiers, at the time of submission. This had no impact on the peer review process and the final decision.

Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

^{2.} Dantzer R. Neuroimmune interactions: from the brain to the immune system and vice versa. *Physiol Rev.* (2018) 98:477–504. doi: 10.1152/physrev.00039.2016

3. Norris GT, Kipnis J. Immune cells and CNS physiology: Microglia and beyond. J Exp Med. (2019) 216:60-70. doi: 10.1084/jem.20180199

4. Chu C, Artis D, Chiu IM. Neuro-immune interactions in the tissues. *Immunity*. (2020) 52:464–74. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2020.02.017

5. Muñoz EM, de Souza FSJ, Rath MF, Martínez-Cerdeño V. Editorial: Transcription regulation – Brain development and homeostasis – A finely tuned and orchestrated scenario in physiology and pathology. *Front Mol Neuroscience Section Neuroplasticity Dev.* (2022). doi: 10.3389/fnmol.2021.834607/full

6. Muñoz EM, Martínez-Cerdeño V, De Souza FSJ, Rath MF. Transcription regulation – brain development and homeostasis – A finely tuned and orchestrated scenario in physiology and pathology. *Lausanne: Front Media SA*. (2022). doi: 10.3389/978-2-88974-457-2

7. Muñoz EM, Martínez-Cerdeño V. Editorial: Transcription regulation – Brain development and homeostasis - A finely tuned and orchestrated scenario in physiology and pathology, volume II. *Front Mol Neurosci.* (2023) 16:1280573. doi: 10.3389/fnmol.2023.1280573

8. Muñoz EM, Martínez-Cerdeño V. Transcription regulation – Brain development and homeostasis - A finely tuned and orchestrated scenario in physiology and pathology, volume II. *Lausanne: Front Media SA*. (2023). doi: 10.3389/978-2-8325-3381-9

9. Ransohoff RM. A polarizing question: do M1 and M2 microglia exist? Nat Neurosci. (2016) 19:987-91. doi: 10.1038/nn.4338

10. Muñoz EM. Microglia-precursor cell interactions in health and in pathology. Biocell. (2018) 42:41–5. doi: 10.32604/biocell.2018.07011

11. Farias Altamirano LE, Freites CL, Vásquez E, Muñoz EM. Signaling within the pineal gland: A parallelism with the central nervous system. *Semin Cell Dev Biol.* (2019) 95:151–9. doi: 10.1016/j.semcdb.2018.11.004

12. Muñoz EM. Microglia in circumventricular organs: the pineal gland example. ASN Neuro. (2022) 14:17590914221135697. doi: 10.1177/17590914221135697

13. Gomes-Leal W. Microglial physiopathology: how to explain the dual role of microglia after acute neural disorders? *Brain Behav.* (2012) 2:345–56. doi: 10.1002/brb3.51

14. Wendimu MY, Hooks SB. Microglia phenotypes in aging and neurodegenerative diseases. *Cells.* (2022) 11:2091. doi: 10.3390/cells11132091

15. Ibañez Rodriguez MP, Noctor S, Muñoz EM. Cellular basis of pineal gland development: emerging role of microglia as phenotype regulator. *PloS One.* (2016) 11: e0167063. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0167063

16. Ibañez Rodriguez MP, Galiana MD, Rásmussen JA, Freites CL, Noctor S, Muñoz EM. Differential response of pineal microglia to surgical versus pharmacological stimuli. *J Comp Neurol.* (2018) 526:2462–81. doi: 10.1002/cne.24505

17. Herradón G, Pérez-García C. Targeting midkine and pleiotrophin signalling pathways in addiction and neurodegenerative disorders: recent progress and perspectives. *Br J Pharmacol.* (2014) 171:837–48. doi: 10.1111/bph.12312

18. Takada S, Sakakima H, Matsuyama T, Otsuka S, Nakanishi K, Norimatsu K, et al. Disruption of Midkine gene reduces traumatic brain injury through the modulation of neuroinflammation. *J Neuroinflammation*. (2020) 17:40. doi: 10.1186/s12974–020-1709–8

19. Guo X, Pan Y, Xiong M, Sanapala S, Anastasaki C, Cobb O, et al. Midkine activation of CD8+ T cells establishes a neuron-immune-cancer axis responsible for low-grade glioma growth. *Nat Commun.* (2020) 11:2177. doi: 10.1038/s41467-020-15770-3

20. Hamel R, Peruzzotti-Jametti L, Ridley K, Testa V, Yu B, Rowitch D, et al. Timeresolved single-cell RNAseq profiling identifies a novel Fabp5+ subpopulation of inflammatory myeloid cells with delayed cytotoxic profile in chronic spinal cord injury. *Heliyon*. (2023) 9:e18339. doi: 10.1016/j.heliyon.2023.e18339

21. Huang Z, Huang Z, Kong G, Lin J, Liu J, Yang Z, et al. Anatomical and behavioral outcomes following a graded hemi-contusive cervical spinal cord injury model in mice. *Behav Brain Res.* (2022) 419:113698. doi: 10.1016/j.bbr.2021.113698

22. Muth C, Hartmann A, Sepulveda-Falla D, Glatzel M, Krasemann S. Phagocytosis of Apoptotic cells is specifically upregulated in ApoE4 expressing microglia *in vitro*. *Front Cell Neurosci.* (2019) 13:181. doi: 10.3389/fncel.2019.00181

23. Lee H, Cho S, Kim M-J, Park YJ, Cho E, Jo YS, et al. ApoE4-dependent lysosomal cholesterol accumulation impairs mitochondrial homeostasis and oxidative phosphorylation in human astrocytes. *Cell Rep.* (2023) 42:113183. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2023.113183

24. Yang LG, March ZM, Stephenson RA, Narayan PS. Apolipoprotein E in lipid metabolism and neurodegenerative disease. *Trends Endocrinol Metab.* (2023) 34:430–45. doi: 10.1016/j.tem.2023.05.002

25. Cantuti-Castelvetri I, Fitzner D, Bosch-Queralt M, Weil MT, Su M, Sen P, et al. Defective cholesterol clearance limits remyelination in the aged central nervous system. *Sci (New York N.Y.).* (2018) 359:684–8. doi: 10.1126/science.aan4183

26. Gwak YS, Hulsebosch CE, Leem JW. Neuronal-glial interactions maintain chronic neuropathic pain after spinal cord injury. *Neural Plast.* (2017) 2017:2480689. doi: 10.1155/2017/2480689

27. Ellis A, Bennett DL. Neuroinflammation and the generation of neuropathic pain. *Br J Anaesth.* (2013) 111:26–37. doi: 10.1093/bja/aet128

28. Liu R, Li Y, Wang Z, Chen P, Xie Y, Qu W, et al. Regulatory T cells promote functional recovery after spinal cord injury by alleviating microglia inflammation via STAT3 inhibition. CNS Neurosci Ther. (2023) 29:2129–44. doi: 10.1111/cns.14161

29. Hickman S, Izzy S, Sen P, Morsett L, El Khoury J. Microglia in neurodegeneration. Nat Neurosci. (2018) 21:1359-69. doi: 10.1038/s41593-018-0242-x

30. Tu D, Gao Y, Yang R, Guan T, Hong JS, Gao HM. The pentose phosphate pathway regulates chronic neuroinflammation and dopaminergic neurodegeneration. *J Neuroinflammation*. (2019) 16:255. doi: 10.1186/s12974-019-1659-1

31. Williams GP, Schonhoff AM, Jurkuvenaite A, Gallups NJ, Standaert DG, Harms AS. CD4 T cells mediate brain inflammation and neurodegeneration in a mouse model of Parkinson's disease. *Brain*. (2021) 144:2047–59. doi: 10.1093/brain/awab103

32. Asamu MO, Oladipo OO, Abayomi OA, Adebayo AA. Alzheimer's disease: The role of T lymphocytes in neuroinflammation and neurodegeneration. *Brain Res.* (2023) 1821:148589. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2023.148589

33. Fu J, Huang Y, Bao T, Liu C, Liu X, Chen X. The role of Th17 cells/IL-17A in AD, PD, ALS and the strategic therapy targeting on IL-17A. *J Neuroinflammation*. (2022) 19:98. doi: 10.1186/s12974-022-02446-6

34. McGeer PL, Itagaki S, Boyes BE, McGeer EG. Reactive microglia are positive for HLA-DR in the substantia nigra of Parkinson's and Alzheimer's disease brains. *Neurology.* (1988) 38:1285–91. doi: 10.1212/wnl.38.8.1285

35. Zhang F, Chen B, Ren W, Yan Y, Zheng X, Jin S, et al. Association analysis of dopaminergic degeneration and the neutrophil-to-lymphocyte ratio in Parkinson's disease. *Front Aging Neurosci.* (2024) 16:1377994. doi: 10.3389/fnagi.2024.1377994

36. Earls RH, Menees KB, Chung J, Barber J, Gutekunst CA, Hazim MG, et al. Intrastriatal injection of preformed alpha-synuclein fibrils alters central and peripheral immune cell profiles in non-transgenic mice. *J Neuroinflammation*. (2019) 16:250. doi: 10.1186/s12974-019-1636-8

37. Abiodun OA, Ola MS. Role of brain renin angiotensin system in neurodegeneration: An update. *Saudi J Biol Sci.* (2020) 27:905-12. doi: 10.1016/ j.sjbs.2020.01.026

38. Liu R, Du S, Zhao L, Jain S, Sahay K, Rizvanov A, et al. Autoreactive lymphocytes in multiple sclerosis: Pathogenesis and treatment target. *Front Immunol.* (2022) 13:996469. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2022.996469

39. Faissner S, Plemel JR, Gold R, Yong VW. Progressive multiple sclerosis: from pathophysiology to therapeutic strategies. *Nat Rev Drug Discovery*. (2019) 18:905–22. doi: 10.1038/s41573-019-0035-2

40. Charabati M, Wheeler MA, Weiner HL, Quintana FJ. Multiple sclerosis: Neuroimmune crosstalk and therapeutic targeting. *Cell.* (2023) 186:1309–27. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2023.03.008

41. Faraclas E. Interventions to improve quality of life in multiple sclerosis: new opportunities and key talking points. *Degener Neurol Neuromuscul Dis.* (2023) 13:55–68. doi: 10.2147/DNND.S395733

42. Gitman V, Moss K, Hodgson D. A systematic review and meta-analysis of the effects of non-pharmacological interventions on quality of life in adults with multiple sclerosis. *Eur J Med Res.* (2023) 28:294. doi: 10.1186/s40001-023-01185-5

43. Thacker MA, Clark AK, Marchand F, McMahon SB. Pathophysiology of peripheral neuropathic pain: immune cells and molecules. *Anesth Analg.* (2007) 105:838–47. doi: 10.1213/01.ane.0000275190.42912.37

44. Ji RR, Chamessian A, Zhang YQ. Pain regulation by non-neuronal cells and inflammation. *Sci (New York N.Y.).* (2016) 354:572–7. doi: 10.1126/science.aaf8924

45. Pendse M, De Selle H, Vo N, Quinn G, Dende C, Li Y, et al. Macrophages regulate gastrointestinal motility through complement component 1q. *eLife*. (2023) 12: e78558. doi: 10.7554/eLife.78558

46. Muller PA, Koscsó B, Rajani GM, Stevanovic K, Berres ML, Hashimoto D, et al. Crosstalk between muscularis macrophages and enteric neurons regulates gastrointestinal motility. *Cell.* (2014) 158:300–13. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2014.04.050

47. Jung S, Aliberti J, Graemmel P, Sunshine MJ, Kreutzberg GW, Sher A, et al. Analysis of fractalkine receptor CX(3)CR1 function by targeted deletion and green fluorescent protein reporter gene insertion. *Mol Cell Biol.* (2000) 20:4106–14. doi: 10.1128/MCB.20.11.4106–4114.2000

48. Yip JLK, Balasuriya GK, Spencer SJ, Hill-Yardin EL. Examining enteric nervous system function in rat and mouse: an interspecies comparison of colonic motility. *Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol.* (2022) 323:G477–87. doi: 10.1152/ajpgi.00175.2022

49. Furuzawa-Carballeda J, Torres-Landa S, Valdovinos MÁ, Coss-Adame E, Martín Del Campo LA, Torres-Villalobos G. New insights into the pathophysiology of achalasia and implications for future treatment. *World J Gastroenterol.* (2016) 22:7892–907. doi: 10.3748/wjg.v22.i35.7892

50. Usai-Satta P, Bellini M, Morelli O, Geri F, Lai M, Bassotti G. Gastroparesis: New insights into an old disease. *World J Gastroenterol.* (2020) 26:2333–48. doi: 10.3748/ wjg.v26.i19.2333

51. Schneider WM, Chevillotte MD, Rice CM. Interferon-stimulated genes: a complex web of host defenses. *Annu Rev Immunol.* (2014) 32:513–45. doi: 10.1146/ annurev-immunol-032713–120231

52. Snell LM, McGaha TL, Brooks DG. Type I interferon in chronic virus infection and cancer. *Trends Immunol.* (2017) 38(8):542–57. doi: 10.1016/j.it.2017.05.005

53. Tan PH, Ji J, Hsing CH, Tan R, Ji RR. Emerging roles of type-I interferons in neuroinflammation, neurological diseases, and long-haul COVID. *Int J Mol Sci.* (2022) 23:14394. doi: 10.3390/ijms232214394

54. Kumar R, Korutla L. Induction of expression of interferon-stimulated gene factor-3 (ISGF-3) proteins by interferons. *Exp Cell Res.* (1995) 216:143-8. doi: 10.1006/excr.1995.1018

55. Lang R, Li H, Luo X, Liu C, Zhang Y, Guo S, et al. Expression and mechanisms of interferon-stimulated genes in viral infection of the central nervous system (CNS) and neurological diseases. *Front Immunol.* (2022) 13:1008072. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2022.1008072

56. Hosseini S, Michaelsen-Preusse K, Grigoryan G, Chhatbar C, Kalinke U, Korte M. Type I Interferon receptor signaling in astrocytes regulates hippocampal synaptic plasticity and cognitive function of the healthy CNS. *Cell Rep.* (2020) 31:107666. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2020.107666

57. Aw E, Zhang Y, Carroll M. Microglial responses to peripheral type 1 interferon. J Neuroinflamm. (2020) 17:340. doi: 10.1186/s12974-020-02003-z

58. Roy E, Cao W. Glial interference: impact of type I interferon in neurodegenerative diseases. *Mol Neurodegener*. (2022) 17:78. doi: 10.1186/s13024–022-00583–3

59. Nazmi A, Field RH, Griffin EW, Haugh O, Hennessy E, Cox D, et al. Chronic neurodegeneration induces type I interferon synthesis via STING, shaping microglial phenotype and accelerating disease progression. *Glia.* (2019) 67:1254–76. doi: 10.1002/glia.23592

60. Cao W. IFN-aging: coupling aging with interferon response. *Front Aging*. (2022) 3:870489. doi: 10.3389/fragi.2022.870489

61. Liu A, Ying S. Aicardi-Goutières syndrome: A monogenic type I interferonopathy. *Scand J Immunol.* (2023) 98:e13314. doi: 10.1111/sji.13314

62. Orrù V, Steri M, Sidore C, Marongiu M, Serra V, Olla S, et al. Complex genetic signatures in immune cells underlie autoimmunity and inform therapy. *Nat Genet.* (2020) 52:1036–45. doi: 10.1038/s41588–020-0684–4

63. Maguire JM, Bevan S, Stanne TM, Lorenzen E, Fernandez-Cadenas I, Hankey GJ, et al. GISCOME – Genetics of Ischaemic Stroke Functional Outcome network: A protocol for an international multicentre genetic association study. *Eur Stroke J.* (2017) 2:229–37. doi: 10.1177/2396987317704547

64. Söderholm M, Pedersen A, Lorentzen E, Stanne TM, Bevan S, Olsson M, et al. Genome-wide association meta-analysis of functional outcome after ischemic stroke. *Neurology.* (2019) 92:e1271–83. doi: 10.1212/WNL.000000000007138

65. Malik R, Chauhan G, Traylor M, Sargurupremraj M, Okada Y, Mishra A, et al. Multiancestry genome-wide association study of 520,000 subjects identifies 32 loci associated with stroke and stroke subtypes. *Nat Genet.* (2018) 50:524–37. doi: 10.1038/s41588–018-0058–3

66. Mizoo T, Taira N, Nishiyama K, Nogami T, Iwamoto T, Motoki T, et al. Effects of lifestyle and single nucleotide polymorphisms on breast cancer risk: a case-control study in Japanese women. *BMC Cancer*. (2013) 13:565. doi: 10.1186/1471-2407-13-565

67. Li Z, Wei H, Tang X, Liu T, Li S, Wang X. Blood metabolites mediate the impact of lifestyle factors on the risk of urolithiasis: a multivariate, mediation Mendelian randomization study. *Urolithiasis*. (2024) 52:44. doi: 10.1007/s00240-024-01545-8

68. Lykhopiy V, Malviya V, Humblet-Baron S, Schlenner SM. IL-2 immunotherapy for targeting regulatory T cells in autoimmunity. *Genes Immun.* (2023) 24:248–62. doi: 10.1038/s41435-023-00221-y

69. Timperi E, Barnaba V. CD39 regulation and functions in T cells. *Int J Mol Sci.* (2021) 22:8068. doi: 10.3390/ijms22158068

70. He F, Balling R. The role of regulatory T cells in neurodegenerative diseases. Wiley Interdiscip Rev Syst Biol Med. (2013) 5:153–80. doi: 10.1002/wsbm.1187

71. Duffy SS, Keating BA, Perera CJ, Moalem-Taylor G. The role of regulatory T cells in nervous system pathologies. *J Neurosci Res.* (2018) 96:951–68. doi: 10.1002/jnr.24073

72. Setoguchi R, Hori S, Takahashi T, Sakaguchi S. Homeostatic maintenance of natural Foxp3(+) CD25(+) CD4(+) regulatory T cells by interleukin (IL)-2 and induction of autoimmune disease by IL-2 neutralization. *J Exp Med.* (2005) 201:723–35. doi: 10.1084/jem.20041982

73. Scheller J, Chalaris A, Schmidt-Arras D, Rose-John S. The pro- and antiinflammatory properties of the cytokine interleukin-6. *Biochim Biophys Acta*. (2011) 1813:878–88. doi: 10.1016/j.bbamcr.2011.01.034

74. Shi LZ, Wang R, Huang G, Vogel P, Neale G, Green DR, et al. HIF1alphadependent glycolytic pathway orchestrates a metabolic checkpoint for the differentiation of TH17 and Treg cells. *J Exp Med.* (2011) 208:1367–76. doi: 10.1084/ jem.20110278

75. Lee YK, Menezes JS, Umesaki Y, Mazmanian SK. Proinflammatory T-cell responses to gut microbiota promote experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A.* (2011) 108 Suppl 1:4615–22. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1000082107



Neuroinflammation in Parkinson's Disease – Putative Pathomechanisms and Targets for Disease-Modification

Alexander Grotemeyer¹, Rhonda Leah McFleder¹, Jingjing Wu¹, Jörg Wischhusen² and Chi Wang Ip^{1*}

¹ Department of Neurology, University Hospital Würzburg, Würzburg, Germany, ² Section for Experimental Tumor Immunology, Department of Obstetrics and Gynecology, University Hospital of Würzburg, Würzburg, Germany

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Serge Nataf, Université Claude Bernard Lyon 1, France

Reviewed by:

Omid Mirmosayyeb, Isfahan University of Medical Sciences, Iran Harry Alexopoulos, National and Kapodistrian University of Athens, Greece Luke Michael Healy, McGill University, Canada

*Correspondence:

Chi Wang Ip Ip_C@ukw.de

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Multiple Sclerosis and Neuroimmunology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 18 February 2022 Accepted: 20 April 2022 Published: 18 May 2022

Citation:

Grotemeyer A, McFleder RL, Wu J, Wischhusen J and Ip CW (2022) Neuroinflammation in Parkinson's Disease – Putative Pathomechanisms and Targets for Disease-Modification. Front. Immunol. 13:878771. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2022.878771 Parkinson's disease (PD) is a progressive and debilitating chronic disease that affects more than six million people worldwide, with rising prevalence. The hallmarks of PD are motor deficits, the spreading of pathological α -synuclein clusters in the central nervous system, and neuroinflammatory processes. PD is treated symptomatically, as no causally-acting drug or procedure has been successfully established for clinical use. Various pathways contributing to dopaminergic neuron loss in PD have been investigated and described to interact with the innate and adaptive immune system. We discuss the possible contribution of interconnected pathways related to the immune response, focusing on the pathophysiology and neurodegeneration of PD. In addition, we provide an overview of clinical trials targeting neuroinflammation in PD.

Keywords: Parkinson's disease, neuroinflammation, T cells, microglia, neurodegeneration, animal models, inflammatory cascades

1 INTRODUCTION

Parkinson's disease (PD) is the second most common neurodegenerative disease after Alzheimer's disease (AD) (1-4). Motor symptoms such as bradykinesia, rigidity, resting tremor, and postural instability (5, 6) are hallmarks of PD and essential for staging. PD patients also exhibit a wide variety of non-motor symptoms, ranging from anosmia, rapid eye movement (REM) sleep disorders, and constipation to severe psychiatric symptoms such as dementia (6). Some of these non-motor symptoms are observed long before motor counterparts occur and are therefore essential to early PD diagnosis (7). From the defined histological description, a staging model arose in which progression of PD symptoms can be matched with intracellular deposits of pathological α -synuclein aggregates $(p\alpha SYN)$ or Lewy pathology (LP) of the corresponding brain areas (8–11). However, LP is also observed in the brains of older patients with no PD symptoms during their lifetime, indicating that LP is not specific as a standalone for PD diagnosis (10, 12). Moreover, it remains unclear why $p\alpha$ SYN occurs, why $p\alpha$ SYN spreads from cell to cell (10, 13–16), and how cell death is mediated by $p\alpha$ SYN (17). Since α -synuclein (α SYN) has been described as a critical mediator of inflammation and immune responses, and is released from inflamed neurons, α SYN may trigger a self-amplifying proinflammatory response (18). Intriguingly, neuroinflammation has emerged as a key aspect in PD (19-22) – but the extent to which neuroinflammation contributes to the development and maintenance of PD is controversial. Hence, knowledge transfer from neuroinflammatory

12

diseases, where the concept of immune system-induced neuronal cell damage is established, could help to elucidate the still-obscure role of the immune system in PD.

Immunomodulatory therapies are established as effective treatments in 'classical' inflammatory neurological diseases, such as multiple sclerosis (MS), neuromyelitis optica spectrum disorders (NMOSD), or myasthenia gravis (MG) (23–27). Although the pathophysiology differs regarding the antigen in NMOSD and MG, common therapeutic strategies are implemented (28). In both entities, antibodies are pathophysiologically relevant and inhibition of the complement system has proven beneficial (29, 30). This supports the idea that similar inflammatory processes can be addressed across different neuroinflammatory diseases.

Various concepts have been tested as a causal treatment for PD, including vaccination against α SYN (31, 32). However, none have yet proven successful and traditional treatment of PD is still symptomatic and largely based on dopaminergic medication (33–35). To determine the relevance of neuroinflammation in PD pathogenesis, large-scale clinical observational studies are essential to generate appropriate hypotheses, which can be subsequently tested in animal models. In our review, we discuss the evidence for neuroinflammation in PD and potential future targets. We further illustrate immunological pathways linked to neuroinflammation and dopaminergic neurodegeneration.

2 PATHOMECHANISMS OF NEUROINFLAMMATION IN PD PATIENTS

The pathophysiologic role of the immune system in PD is still enigmatic. Neuroinflammation was proposed by James Parkinson himself in the initial description of PD (1). There is also early literature discussing PD as an 'autoimmune disease' (36). Yet interest in the topic was only rekindled in 1988, when microglia activation was described in brain autopsies of PD and AD patients (21). Since then, evidence has accumulated that neuroinflammation is likely to play a critical role in PD (36-38). Significant elevation of inflammatory cytokines in the blood and cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) of PD patients has now been confirmed in a meta-analysis over 25 clinical studies (39). Increased expression of NLRP3 and caspase-1 genes in peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMC) and elevated protein levels of NLRP3, caspase-1, and IL-1B in the blood plasma were found to correlate with PD severity (40), further supporting the perception of PD as a chronic systemic inflammatory disease. Evidence suggests that both innate and adaptive immune responses are involved in PD progression (41-44).

2.1 Innate Immune Response

Microglia are permanently in contact with astrocytes, neurons, and endothelial cells, constantly monitoring surrounding tissue for an ongoing infection or trauma *via* thin processes (45). In response to injury or infection, resting microglia undergo morphological alterations, change their transcriptional activity, and present antigens *via* the major histocompatibility complexes (MHC)-I and -II (46–48). Unlike MHC-I, which is constitutively

expressed on all nucleated cells and platelets (49–52), MHC-II is specifically expressed on antigen-presenting cells such as microglia, astrocytes, monocytes, macrophages, dendritic cells, and granulocytes, and can be induced upon activation.

As brain-resident innate immune cells, microglia are typically the first responders to altered homeostasis within the CNS. Microglia activation increases the amount of nuclear factor 'kappa-light-chain-enhancer' of activated B-cells (NFKB) and NLR family pyrin domain-containing 3 (NLRP3), with subsequent upregulation of nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate (NADPH)-oxidase and cytokines such as interleukin-1 beta (IL-1B) and tumor necrosis factor alpha (TNF) (53, 54). Phagocytic activity and MHC-II expression are also enhanced (55, 56). An increase in activated microglia has been observed in both PD patients and healthy older people, indicating that various triggers might induce a proinflammatory shift with age (21, 57). Compared to age-matched controls, PD patients exhibited significantly elevated levels of proinflammatory cytokines such as IL-1B, IL-6, and TNF in CSF and blood (39, 58). Furthermore, ([¹¹C](*R*)-PK11195)-based positron emission tomography (PET) has revealed a higher density of activated microglia in the midbrain and putamen of early PD patients (59, 60), which correlated with decreased activity of dopamine transporter ligands ([¹¹C] CFT). Similar results were described in patients suffering from a REM sleep behavior disorder (60, 61). While the presence of chronic inflammatory processes in PD is now widely accepted, the underlying reason for neuroinflammation is still unclear. Due to its function as a damage-associated molecular pattern (DAMP) (53, 62, 63), poSYN might trigger and maintain a proinflammatory shift of the immune system. In addition, DAMPs may be released from dying or damaged cells. Well-known DAMPs triggering an innate immune response upon interaction with pattern recognition receptors (PRRs) are IL-1 α or mitochondrial reactive oxygen species (mROS), which activate NLRP3. Consecutive NLRP3 activation leads to increased IL-1B synthesis as a trigger for further innate immune responses (64). Initial microglia activation in PD (21, 65) may therefore result from PRR-mediated responses to DAMPs.

In addition to DAMPs, pathogen-associated molecular patterns such as viral RNA or the bacterial cell wall component lipopolysaccharide (LPS) may also maintain neuroinflammation. While a correlation between viral infection and PD has not strictly been established, preceding infections might still modulate the risk for developing PD (66). For example, there is evidence for toxinrelated PD, which implies that toxins released by infectious agents might also be responsible for some cases of 'sporadic' PD. Other toxins such as the pesticide rotenone have neurotoxic and neuroinflammatory effects that may kill dopaminergic cells and thereby cause PD in people exposed to higher concentrations (67).

Possible links between PD and infection have become even more topical with the still-ongoing worldwide COVID-19 pandemic. While there is very little consolidated knowledge regarding possible interactions between the severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 (SARS-CoV-2) and PD, there are some interesting observations on pathogenic coronaviruses and neuroinflammation or, more specifically, PD. Antibodies against coronavirus antigens have been found in the CSF of PD patients (68). In addition, intranasal infection of hACE2 transgenic mice with SARS-CoV-1 caused severe CNS infections that spread from the olfactory bulb to the basal ganglia and midbrain within approximately four days (69). Considering that COVID-19 patients often experience anosmia, SARS-CoV-2 is also likely to reach the CNS *via* the olfactory bulb. Disconcertingly, *in vitro* assays have shown that the nucleocapsid(N)-protein of SARS-CoV-2 accelerates p α Synaggregation by a factor of 10 (70). Thus, it is concerning that COVID-19-related inflammation may trigger or accelerate PD in patients at risk. Yet to date, there are only a few case studies describing the development of PD after SARS-CoV-2 impacts the development of PD remains to be explored.

2.2 Adaptive Immune Response in PD: T Cells Friends and Foes

Neuroinflammation in PD is not confined to the innate immune system; it also involves adaptive immune responses. Several findings indicate that various T cell subpopulations may contribute to PD pathophysiology (73).

Neuroinflammation within the substantia nigra (SN) is welldescribed in PD. Significant infiltration of both CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells into the SN of PD patients has been described (42), particularly elevated levels of CD8⁺ T cells (74, 75). It is possible that CD8⁺ T cells have an important role in early PD, even before $p\alpha$ SYN can be detected in the SN, as relevant infiltration into the SN has been observed in very early PD that subsides with disease progression (74). Altered counts of CD4⁺ T cell populations in the blood of PD patients have also been reported, but remain controversial. Many studies describe a decrease in the overall CD4⁺ T cell population in PD patients (44, 76–78). However, both elevated (76) and reduced Treg cell counts (79) were found in the blood of PD patients, although the studies used a relatively non-specific marker (CD4⁺CD25⁺) to identify T_{reg} cells. Increased numbers of CD4⁺FoxP3⁺ T_{reg} have been observed in the blood of PD (aged 46-80 years) and AD (62-82 years) patients and healthy older people (51-87 years) compared to healthy young controls (23-40 years) (80). An increase in T_{reg} cell activity with age was also seen, which was significantly more pronounced in PD and AD patients compared to young controls (80). In contrast, decreased levels of CD4⁺CD25^{high}CD127^{low} T_{reg} cells (44, 81) and reduced suppressive activity of T_{reg} cells has also been found in PD patients (77). Furthermore, peripherally-reduced T_{reg} cells and increased Th1 cell counts were found to correlate with the severity of motor dysfunction (assessed by Unified Parkinson's Disease Rating Scale III [UPDRS III]) (44, 81). In addition, decreased Th2 cell numbers and a relative increase in Th1 cells were seen in PD patients (44). Despite these discrepancies, most studies highlight an increased peripheral immune response in PD, with a reduced amount of T_{reg} cells (CD4⁺CD25^{high}CD127^{low}) (44, 81) (Table 1).

These population and activity shifts of T cells, along with an increase in HLA-DR positive antigen-presenting microglia in PD patients (82), support the idea that CD4⁺ T cells might contribute to neurodegeneration in PD. Studies on the role of Th17 cells in PD have generally confirmed this concept. Addition of IL-17 to autologous cocultures between T cells and pluripotent stem cells (iPSC)-derived mid brain neurons (MBN) from PD patients also induced NFKB-dependent cell death. iPSC-derived MBN from PD patients further showed higher expression of IL-17 receptors, together with enhanced susceptibility towards death induction by recombinant IL-17 or autologous Th17 cells (73). Interestingly, Th17 cells are increased in PD patients, which is consistent with the results of previous studies (81, 83, 84). However, one study in PD patients reported a decrease in the Th17 cell count, along with unchanged levels of IL-17 (44). Based on these studies, Th17 cells and IL-17 are likely to favor the progression of PD, but their distinct role remains unresolved (85, 86). Consequently, a comparison of different analytical approaches might be needed to rule out possible methodological issues.

In addition to flow cytometric analyses, gene expression analyses and genome-wide association studies that investigate alterations in immune response pathways are playing an

TABLE 1 Overview of human and anima	studies on T cells with	special regard to T _{reg} cells.
-------------------------------------	-------------------------	---

Publication	derived from	origin	Major finding (referring to PD)	T _{reg} identification (total amount)
(42), 2009	brain tissue	human, mouse	sign. infiltration of CD4 ⁺ and CD8 ⁺ T cells in the SN	-
(74), 2020	brain tissue	human	sign. infiltration of CD8 ⁺ T cells in early stages of PD	-
(75), 2022	brain tissue, spleen	human (brain), mouse (brain, spleen, lymph nodes)	sign. infiltration of CD8 ⁺ T cells in the SN of humans and of CD4 ⁺ and CD8 ⁺ T cells in the SN of AAV1/2-A53T- α Syn mice	-
(76), 2001	mesenteric lymph nodes	rat	no changes (6-OHDA); increase of $CD4^+CD25^+$ T cells (MPTP)	CD4+CD25+
(44), 2018	blood	human	decrease of CD4 ⁺ T cells, Decrease of Th2, Th17 and T_{reg} cells	CD4+CD25 ^{high} CD127 ^{lo}
(76), 2001	blood	human	total CD4 ⁺ T cells decreased, CD4 ⁺ CD25 ⁺ T cells increased	CD4+CD25+
(77), 2012	blood	human	total CD4 ⁺ T cells decreased. suppressive activity of T_{reg} impaired	CD4 ⁺ CD25 ^{high} CD127 ^{lo}
(79), 2005	blood	human	decrease of T _{reg}	CD4+CD25+
(80), <i>2007</i>	blood	human	no change of $\rm CD4^+ CD25^+$ T cells but increase in $\rm CD4^+ Fox P3^+$ T cells	CD4 ⁺ CD25 ^{high} CD4 ⁺ FoxP3 ⁺
(81), <i>2015</i>	blood	human	decrease of CD4 ⁺ , T _{reg} T cells Increase of Th1, Th2, Th17 T cells	CD4+CD25 ^{high} CD127 ^{lo}

Neuroinflammation in Parkinson's Disease

increasing role in PD research. Expression quantitative trait loci (eQTLs) are obtained by analyzing the genome and transcriptome of patients with correlating alleles and the expression level of transcripts. Based on CD4⁺ T cells and monocytes from a multi-ethnic cohort of 461 healthy individuals, susceptibility alleles for MS, rheumatoid arthritis, type 1 diabetes, and PD were found to be overrepresented in CD4⁺ T cells, while disease- and trait-associated cis-eQTLs associated with AD and PD were primarily overrepresented in monocytes (87). Further evidence for the relevance of the immune system in PD pathogenesis comes from the association of PD with an immune haplotype, including the DRB5*01 and DRB1*15:01 alleles, and from a non-coding polymorphism in the region that might increase MHC-II expression (88). Finally, a very recent study stratified PD patients by their T cell responsiveness to α -SYN as a proxy for an ongoing inflammatory autoimmune response (89). Gene expression analysis in peripheral memory T cells then revealed a clear PD-specific gene signature with transcriptomic markers for inflammation, oxidative stress, phosphorylation, autophagy of mitochondria, cholesterol metabolism, and chemokine signaling via CX3CR1, CCR5, and CCR1.

2.3 Adaptive Immune Response in PD: B Cells and Humoral Immunity

While T cells are the more prevalent adaptive immune cells in CSF (90), B and T cell immunity are closely intertwined (91). Although immunohistochemical analyses have found B cell-rich tertiary lymphoid structures in most brains from patients with MS, but not in the two PD patients investigated (92), there is ample evidence for the involvement of B cells, antibodies, and humoral immune effector mechanisms in PD (93-95). In a postmortem study of 13 patients with idiopathic PD and three with genetic PD (compared with 12 controls), all PD patients showed IgG (mostly IgG1) but no IgM binding to dopaminergic neurons, while Lewy bodies were strongly immunolabelled with IgG (94). Nearby activated microglia expressed the high-affinity activating IgG receptor FcyRI, which implies a significant role for antibody-dependent cell-mediated cytotoxicity. The inhibitory IgG receptor FcyRII was absent in all cases. Subsequent studies on B cell-related adaptive immune responses in PD support the involvement of B cells and humoral immune effector mechanisms (96-98). Remarkably, some patient sera also contained antibodies capable of neutralizing posyn 'seeding' (forming of aSYN aggregates) in vitro (99). Elevated levels of serum antibodies against a SYN have also been reported in a comparison of sera from PD patients with AD patients and controls (100). Of note, B cell numbers were found to be reduced in PD patients (96, 101), along with an increase in IgA levels (102) that correlated with non-motor symptoms (96). Moreover, cytokine expression of B cells was altered in PD (96). Cytokinedependent interactions between B cells and Th1 and Th17 cells (103) imply that B cells may also modulate proinflammatory Th17 cells in PD patients (73). In addition, there are relevant interactions between the humoral immune response and the complement system, as described in a comprehensive review (104).

Given the paucity of studies focusing on the distinct function of B cells in PD or other neurodegenerative diseases (103, 105), a more profound understanding of B cell function might reveal new opportunities for disease modification. Again, the targeted transfer of knowledge from 'classical' neuroinflammatory disease would be useful (103).

2.4 Anti-Inflammatory Disease Modification

Since proinflammatory changes have been consistently observed in PD, several studies analyzed whether suppressing inflammation might modify the disease course of PD. A population-based, casecontrol study found that patients receiving immunosuppressive therapy had a decreased risk of developing PD (106). Interestingly, the greatest risk reduction was conveyed by drugs affecting T cells such as the inosine monophosphate dehydrogenase inhibitors, azathioprine and mycophenolat mofetil (106), while a protective effect was revealed for corticosteroids. However, this finding might be biased by smoking behavior. Smoking is described as a possible protective factor for PD, and smokers frequently need corticosteroids due to pulmonary maladies (106, 107). Moreover, cigarette smoke induces chronic inflammation, which results in immune cell exhaustion and generally attenuates the function of many immune responses (108). Therefore, smoking can be considered an immuneinhibitory activity (109, 110). The potential effectiveness of antiinflammatory treatment is further exemplified by a lowered risk for developing PD in patients receiving immunosuppressive therapy (111).

Accordingly, patients with inflammatory bowel disease (IBD) receiving an anti-TNF treatment had a 78% reduction in the incidence of PD compared to IBD patients who did not receive this therapy (112). However, the lack of direct comparison between the incidence of PD in treated IBD patients compared with non-IBD patients (112) means that the ability of anti-TNF treatment to reduce PD incidence in non-IBD patients remains unanswered. Other research has indicated that severity of IBD is inversely associated with the risk of developing PD (-15%) (113). However, although patients suffering from severe IBD are more likely to receive anti-inflammatory drugs, immune-modulatory treatment was not directly assessed. Accordingly, further studies are necessary to verify a positive or negative correlation between PD and anti-inflammatory treatment, both for IBD and for non-IBD patients.

One of the most frequently used anti-inflammatory drugs is ibuprofen, a reversible cyclooxygenase-2 (COX-2) inhibitor and non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drug (NSAID) (114). Intriguingly, ibuprofen users showed a lower risk for PD, whereas no protective effect could be demonstrated for acetylsalicylic acid (ASA) (114). In a prospective study of subjects without PD who were assessed at baseline for NSAID intake, 0.2% developed PD during a 6-year follow-up (115). A significant dose-response relationship between ibuprofen intake (tablets/week) and reduced PD risk was found. Again, this effect was not observed for ASA, other NSAIDs (e.g., indomethacin), or acetaminophen. Although all NSAIDs and ASA are known to inhibit COX-2, only ibuprofen was shown to have some impact on PD prevention. Pre-clinical findings from *in vitro* models indicate that ibuprofen prevents oxidative damage induced by LPS injection and better protects dopaminergic neurons against glutamate neurotoxicity than ASA (116, 117). The neuroprotective effects of ibuprofen have been confirmed in studies that considered confounder variables of PD, such as age, smoking, and caffeine intake (115, 118). However, the putative neuroprotective effect of ibuprofen in PD remains controversial; other research focusing on all NSAIDs rather than on ibuprofen alone found that NSAIDs had no neuroprotective effects (107). In this context, it is noteworthy that ibuprofen is known to reduce inflammation *via* inhibition of COX-2, but also *via* modulation of the angiotensin pathway by shifting the ACE/ACE-2 (angiotensin converting enzyme) receptor ratio towards ACE-2 (119, 120) (discussed in detail in Section 4.2).

Drugs such as β -agonists and β -antagonists have been shown to affect the incidence of PD in opposing directions, with β -agonists seeming to be somewhat protective (121, 122). However, further evidence is needed to confirm whether β -agonists might act directly on immune cells and are thus capable of modulating PD-related inflammation (122). It should be noted that β -agonists are often used in patients suffering from chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, a common consequence of frequent smoking. The fact that smoking was reported to lower the incidence of PD in one study represents an epidemiological bias (121).

Given that observational studies have yielded controversial data regarding the neuroprotective effects of different drugs and immunomodulators (123–128), randomized, controlled trials are needed to better decipher which drugs have distinct neuroprotective effects in PD.

2.5 Current Clinical Trials for Anti-Inflammatory Disease Modification in PD

Current clinical trials on anti-inflammatory therapy in PD focus on the treatment of glucose metabolism, improvement of oxidative stress, and regulation of gut microbiota.

2.5.1 Regulation of Glucose Metabolism

Impaired insulin signaling resulting in altered energy balance and impaired cell repair mechanisms has been observed in PD patients (129-131). Glucagon-like peptide-1 (GLP-1) is a growth factor and insulin-stimulating hormone that can activate the same effector molecules as insulin, and its receptor (GLP1R) is expressed in neurons. In addition to the known effects of GLP1R on blood sugar regulation and stimulation of the hypothalamus to regulate appetite, studies have shown that GLP1R agonists have neuroprotective effects in different animal models of PD. One agonist, exendin-4, can enhance cognitive function (132) and attenuate neurodegeneration in 6-hydroxydopamin (6-OHDA) rats (133). In 1-methyl-4-phenyl-1,2,3,6-tetrahydropyridine (MPTP)-treated mice, the newer GLP-1 mimetics liraglutide and lixisenatide can improve motor impairment and reduce dopaminergic cell loss in the SN (134, 135). In a human A53T α SYN (hA53T- α SYN) transgenic mouse model, a long-acting GLP1R agonist reduced behavioral deficits and neurodegeneration (136). It is noteworthy that activation of GLP1R can inhibit the production of proinflammatory cytokines in microglia, such as TNF and IL-1B (137, 138). The neuroprotective effect of semaglutide treatment is currently under investigation (139).

2.5.2 Regulation of Gut Microbiota

The gastrointestinal (GI) tract and CNS have complex mutual interactions (140) that are affected by the intestinal flora (141–143). Therefore, a healthy and stable intestinal flora is important for immunity, homeostatic balance of barrier integrity, and metabolism (144). Interestingly, changes in the intestinal flora may alter nerve development and even cause neurodegenerative disorders (145). Conversely, traumatic brain injury may lead to impaired intestinal barrier function (146, 147). GI dysfunction in PD patients, particularly obstipation, is commonly known to be one of the initial symptoms that precedes motor impairment (148). Changes in intestinal microbial flora can alter the barrier function and permeability of the gut and subsequently influence the immune system (140, 149), and have been linked to PD (149). It is noteworthy that $p\alpha$ SYN can be found in the enteric nervous system (150).

A speculative hypothesis is that the methylation status of the SNCA gene might be influenced by the gut microbiome. It is accepted that duplications and triplications of the SNCA gene confer a higher risk of developing PD (151, 152). Decreased methylation of the SNCA gene, which would lead to increased transcription, could likewise affect α SYN expression and influence the risk of PD (153). Postulating a potential role of the gut microbiota as an epigenetic factor for DNA methylation, an ongoing clinical study is investigating the composition of the GI bacteria in the stool of PD patients and healthy controls by extracting total bacterial DNA from the samples (154).

2.5.3 Regulation of Oxidative Stress

Oxidative stress in the brain plays a key role in the development of PD (155, 156), and results from an imbalance between reactive oxygen species (ROS) and the ability to scavenge reactive intermediates (157). ROS, which include superoxide, nitric oxide, hydroxyl radical, hydrogen peroxide, and peroxynitrite, can be generated from various sources including the electron transport chain or activated immune cells. Interestingly, increased oxidative stress seems to be target-specific and, in the case of PD, related to LP and the p α SYN contained in Lewy bodies, where p α SYN nitration (an oxidation marker) was found to be elevated (158–160). Furthermore, the SN of early PD patients has been found to contain reduced amounts of the antioxidant glutathione (GSH), which correlated with PD severity (159).

Increasing the availability of reduced GSH N-acetylcysteine (NAC) can potentially reduce the damage to neurons caused by oxidative stress. In a current clinical trial, NAC is being used to protect PD patients from oxidative damage (161). Aside from NAC, other supplements with antioxidative properties are under investigation. In the CNS, vitamin B_3 (niacin) is considered a key mediator of neuronal development and survival (162). Niacin is a cofactor of nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide and NADPH, which are necessary for the scavenging of oxidants and needed for GSH regeneration (157). Niacin can improve the integrity of mitochondria and hence the energy supply of neurons. By enhancing antioxidant defense

mechanisms, niacin can protect the normal structure and function of neurons exposed to oxidative stress, thereby delaying the progression of PD (163). Furthermore, niacin binds to the G-protein-coupled hydroxycarboxylic acid receptor 2, which is upregulated in a proinflammatory environment and which may downregulate inflammation (164–166). Since PD patients are known to have low levels of niacin due to mitochondrial malfunctioning, supplementation of niacin could be beneficial (166). A clinical trial is evaluating the effectiveness of niacin or niacinamide supplementation on inflammation and severity of PD symptoms (167).

3 ANIMAL MODELS AND THEIR CONTRIBUTION TOWARDS UNDERSTANDING PD PATHOMECHANISMS

Animal models play an important role in understanding PD pathophysiology, including neuroinflammatory processes. Next to the 6-OHDA model (168), one of the most often used PD models is induced by MPTP delivery (169), which persists extensively in the SN and results in PD symptoms with inhalation and cutaneous contact (169). Immune responses in the various MPTP models used are, however, quite different.

3.1 Innate Immune Responses in Animal Models for PD

Toxins such as MPTP, rotenone, and 6-OHDA act as DAMPs and initiate a strong innate immune response with microglia activation and subsequent neurodegeneration in the SN (170-172). This immune response resembles the microglia activation found in human brain autopsies (21, 173). In the 6-OHDA model, neurodegeneration is accompanied by a gradual repolarization of microglia from an anti-inflammatory M2 to a pro-inflammatory M1 phenotype (174). Cytokine production by M1 cells is intracellularly initiated by NFKB (53, 175, 176), which in turn induces interleukin and procaspase-1 transcription. Together with the inflammasome NLRP3, caspase-1 activates IL-1B. Moreover, other proinflammatory proteins such as iNOS and TNF are also released from M1 cells (53, 175, 176) and contribute to neurodegeneration in PD (177). Consequently, inhibition of NFKB protects MPTP mice from neurodegeneration (178). M2 macrophages, in contrast, contribute to neuroprotection and release neurotrophic factors (176) (Figure 1). Since TLR-4 knock-out reduced the number of MHC-II⁺ microglial cells and partially protected MPTP-treated mice from dopaminergic degeneration in the SN, MPTP triggers also neuroinflammation via TLR-4 (179). However, the canonical ligand for TLR-4 is LPS, which is commonly found on cell walls of gram-negative bacteria (180) In LPS-driven models, LPS is either systemically administered or focally injected into the SN (181). Since microglia activation after delivery of LPS or another of the aforementioned toxins results in the same downward cascades, all of these models lend themselves to studying innate immune responses (181-183). However, in mice lacking the mitophagy inducers PINK and Parkin, LPS triggers the

release of mitochondria-derived vesicles (184, 185). This can prime CD8⁺ T cell responses against mitochondrial antigens (184, 185). External stressors such as LPS can thus also induce adaptive immune responses, in particular in transgenic models with impaired mitochondrial functions.

For MPTP, but not 6-OHDA, a Lewy body-like pathology has been found in non-human primates (186). An even more prominent Lewy body-like histopathology was observed in viral vector-based models overexpressing human mutations of aSYN (e.g., A53T) (187). Furthermore, viral vector-based models demonstrate a similar innate immune response, as seen in toxinbased models. poSYN, which is believed to enter the cell via TLR-2 to unleash its toxic potential (53, 188, 189), thus apparently acts like a DAMP (190). Interestingly, orthotopic injection of an aSYNencoding AAV into the SN only induced neurodegeneration in the presence of Fc gamma receptors (191), which implies an antibodydependent activation of the complement cascade and/or antibodydependent cellular cytotoxicity that may be mediated by microglia, for example (192). However, unlike astrocytes, microglia do not directly contribute to a proinflammatory environment after exposure to paSYN (193). Nevertheless, progressive neurodegeneration can be induced by microglia-specific overexpression of $p\alpha$ SYN in the absence of $p\alpha$ SYN in dopaminergic cells (194). The critical role of CD4⁺ T cells was confirmed by showing that virus-based α SYN-overexpression can only induce microglia activation and neurodegeneration when MHC-II is present (195). Therefore, viral vector-based models require a complex interplay between different types of immune cells, which may also best reflect observations made in human PD.

Since animal research in PD has focused mostly on alterations within the CNS, our understanding of peripheral innate and adaptive immune processes in PD pathology is still limited. Recent studies have provided evidence that increased gut permeability and gut microbiota are likely to contribute to PD development (149, 196). This has resulted in PD becoming more and more accepted as a systemic disease (197). For instance, overexpression of human TNF (hTNF) in a mouse model leads to microglia activation in various regions of the brain (198, 199), while immunomodulation with infliximab could attenuate microglia activation (199). Since infliximab cannot penetrate the blood-brain barrier, this finding indicates that effective treatment of neuroinflammation could be achieved by modulating peripheral immune mechanisms.

3.2 Adaptive Immune System in Animal Models for PD

Several animal models support the hypothesis that the adaptive immune response in PD is mainly T cell driven, whereas the role of B cells remains enigmatic (41, 42, 73, 75, 88, 200). Nevertheless, the mechanisms of T cells vary across different animal models (42, 201).

3.2.1 MPTP Model

Variations in frequency and dosage of MPTP injections in mice result in different PD models with diverse disease kinetics. The subacute MPTP model is generated by administering MPTP once daily over five consecutive days, whereas an acute model is



induced by delivering MPTP every two hours for four times in only one day (202). For the acute model, it is important to note that in contrast to humans, the initial immune response decreases significantly within 30 days, and MPTP-injected mice may recover over time (203). Moreover, $p\alpha$ SYN is not found in this model *per se.* However, if the adaptive immune response in the acute model is maintained by peripherally administering cytokines such as RANTES (Regulated on Activation, Normal T cell Expressed and Secreted) and eotaxin twice a week, the inflammation is sustained and $p\alpha$ SYN accumulates in the SN of the rodents (203). In this model, $p\alpha$ SYN formation is linked to a sustained proinflammatory environment.

CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cell infiltration in the SN of acute MPTP mice supports the idea that T cells contribute to neurodegeneration in this PD model (42). CD4⁺ or recombinant activating gene 1 (RAG1)deficient mice, which lack mature lymphocytes, show attenuated neurodegeneration upon treatment with MPTP. In contrast, neurodegeneration is unrestrained in CD8⁺ T cell-deficient mice (42). Blockade of RANTES and eotaxin in the MPTP mouse and nonhuman primate model reduces microglia activation, CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cell infiltration, and neurodegeneration (204, 205). Continuous T cell trafficking and induction of p α SYN in the SN of MPTP mice is also driven by supplementation of RANTES and/or eotaxin, but not by TNF and IL-1B (203). Furthermore, MPTP-treated mice show altered and dysfunctional CD4⁺CD25⁺ T_{reg} cells. Administration of natural T_{reg} cells leads to attenuation of SN degeneration (206). As Th17 cells appear to contribute to nigrostriatal degeneration (206, 207), the beneficial effect of T_{reg} may be due to their ability to inhibit TH17 cells. However, while mechanistic insights from the aforementioned studies are based on the acute MPTP model, CD4⁺ T cell infiltration occurs earlier in the subacute model (208). Given the differences between the models, the choice of the most appropriate model may determine the outcome (209).

3.2.2 6-OHDA Model

This model is generated by injecting 6-OHDA either directly into the SN, the medial forebrain bundle, or the striatum (168, 210, 211). The initial cytotoxic effect of 6-OHDA is known to be mediated *via* oxidative stress (212) and impaired mitochondrial function (213). Data on the role of the adaptive immune response in the 6-OHDA model are still scarce. But it is known that 6-OHDA administration leads to infiltration of $CD4^+$ and T_{reg} cells in the CNS (76, 174). In contrast to MPTP, 6-OHDA must only be administered once to induce continuous neuroinflammation, 6-OHDA-treated rats also show decreased circulating T_{reg} cells, indicating that this model can reflect aspects of human PD (174). However, while CD4^{-/-} or Rag1^{-/-} knock-out mice injected with MPTP were partly protected from severe neurodegeneration (42), 6-OHDA-treated Rag1^{-/-} mice showed even more pronounced neurodegeneration in the SN than immune-competent mice (201) or rats (214). Accordingly, the adaptive immune system is mostly neuroprotective in the 6-OHDA rodent model. Thus, toxin-based models provide contradictory data on the role of the adaptive immune system. Based on the epidemiological data linking PD and adaptive immune responses in humans, these models do not seem to adequately recapitulate the pathomechanisms underlying the human disease.

3.2.3 Viral Vector and Preformed Fibrils Models

Creating a model that shows a large overlap with the human phenotype and pathophysiology is the main objective when generating new animal models. Regarding chronic disease progression, mild-to-moderate nigrostriatal degeneration, Lewy-like pathology, and neuroinflammation, the AAV1/2-A53T-aSYN model resembles human PD much more closely than conventional toxin-induced models (75, 187, 215). Recently, CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ cells infiltrating the SN were found in the AAV1/2-A53T-αSYN model (75). Ten weeks after AAV1/ 2-A53T- α SYN injection, CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ cells in the spleen were also activated. Moreover, RAG deficiency protected dopaminergic SN neurons, indicating that CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ crucially contribute to neurodegeneration in this model (75). This reflects findings made in PD patients, thereby demonstrating a higher immunerelated face validity of the AAV1/2-A53T-αSYN mouse model compared to the toxin-induced MPTP and 6-OHDA models. Comparable results, including gradual dopaminergic cell loss and CD3⁺ infiltration in the SN, were also achieved by viral vector-based application of human α SYN in the SN of mice (216, 217) or by directly injecting preformed α SYN fibrils (α SYN-PFF) into the striatum of mice (62). The immune response triggered by the presence of $p\alpha$ SYN is thus conserved and comparable between different models. This is in line with the recently revealed role of asyn as a critical mediator of inflammatory and immune responses (18).

Aside from PD models with direct injection of $p\alpha$ SYN or α SYN-PFF into the brain, there are also models based on peripheral injection of α SYN-PFF. Intriguingly, spread of $p\alpha$ SYN from the periphery to the brain is observed, accompanied by motor deficits (218, 219). However, in a more recent study where strong involvement of the adaptive immune response in the brain was confirmed, further inflammatory stress by LPS was required to achieve spreading of $p\alpha$ SYN into the brain (220). Accordingly, ongoing neuroinflammation contributes to the progression and maintenance of PD (197, 221–225).

3.2.4 Conclusion for the Role of the Immune System in PD Animal Models

These animal models provide substantial support for the hypothesis that the immune system participates in the neurodegeneration observed in PD. However, for investigating adaptive immunity, choosing the right animal model is key. Central and peripheral immune responses must both be considered. Finally, since the overall role of the immune response in PD animal models is still understudied, interactions between $p\alpha$ SYN, microglia, astrocytes, the adaptive immune system, and peripheral inflammation need to be explored.

4 SIGNALING CASCADES RELATED TO PD AND NEUROINFLAMMATION AS POSSIBLE THERAPEUTIC TARGETS

Pathophysiology of PD is manifold and includes several wellinvestigated pathways, while others may still be unknown. There are several important signaling pathways related to inflammation and neurodegeneration.

4.1 COX-2 and Disease Modification With NSAIDs

ASA is a standard drug for secondary prophylaxis of ischemic stroke and a potent non-competitive inhibitor of COX-2. Since COX-2 is expressed in many cell types, including platelets and microglia, it is involved in many physiological processes. Intriguingly, the protective role of COX-2 inhibitors on neuroprotection remains controversial. An early administration of high ASA doses showed a neuroprotective effect in MPTP mice, while other COX-2 inhibitors including ibuprofen did not (226). In contrast, the protective effect of ASA in PD patients is comparatively low, while ibuprofen is associated with decreased disease risk compared to other NSAIDs (114, 115). Furthermore, some studies have shown that NSAID intake has no effect on PD development, but instead correlates with an increased risk for PD (107, 227). It is important to note that none of these studies compared equivalent dosages. In MPTP mice, however, COX-2 is upregulated and known to be involved in the oxidation of dopamine, forming dopamine quinone (DAQ) (202). Interestingly, COX-2-deficient mice are protected against induction of PD, which was not explained by reduced inflammation but by prevention of DAQ formation (202, 228, 229). DAQ conjugates with GSH to form GSHDAQ. After conversion to 5cysDAQ, GSHDAQ inhibits mitochondrial complex I. In turn, this leads to decreased degradation of ROS and increased DAQ levels. Subsequently, this vicious circle results in microglia and astrocyte activation and a shift towards a proinflammatory state (175), accompanied by exhaustion of the pentose-phosphate pathway (PPP). However, there are multiple pathways that result in upregulation of COX-2 in brain neurons, including increased Nmethyl-D-Aspartate (NMDA) receptor-dependent activity (230), cerebral ischemia, seizures, and diseases such as AD or PD (231). Another important function of COX-1 and COX-2 is the further processing of arachidonic acid. COX-1 induction leads to a substantial increase in thromboxane A2 (TXA₂) in human endothelial cells, while induction of COX-2 by IL-1B leads to a minor increase in TXA₂ but a substantial induction of the proinflammatory proteins prostacyclin (PGI₂) and prostaglandin E2 (PGE₂) (232).

 PGI_2 and PGE_2 are physiologically involved in body temperature regulation. PGI_2 and TXA_2 have important roles in the maintenance of vascular homeostasis and can mainly be described as agonist and antagonist (233). Among the different PGE_2 receptors (EP1-4), EP2 contributes to neurodegeneration in the presence of p α SYN in PD (234). EP2-deficient microglia from mice showed increased clearance of p α SYN on brain slices from Lewy-body patients. Furthermore, EP2^{-/-} MPTP mice were spared from neurodegeneration in the SN (234). However, this mechanism only seems to apply for neurotoxicity associated with chronic inflammatory processes. In acute pathological processes such as brain ischemia or NMDA-induced toxicity, EP2 activation exerts protein kinase A-dependent protective effects (231). Interestingly, EP2 is also neuroprotective in the 6-OHDA primary cell culture (235). The cause of this dichotomous action of EP2 is not yet understood (231).

Beside possible neuroprotective effects, COX-2 inhibitors increase intestinal permeability that correlates with their potency to inhibit COX-2, thus ultimately leading to local inflammatory side effects (236, 237). Furthermore, since increased intestinal permeability is discussed as an important pathological axis of PD development, prolonged treatment of PD with potent NSAIDs is not advisable, which could explain the controversial results (149, 196).

4.2 Oxidative Stress, PPP, and Renin-Angiotensin System 4.2.1 Oxidative Stress and PPP

Under steady-state conditions, ROS are maintained in a stable range and participate in the regulation of cell growth, differentiation, apoptosis signals, and enzyme activity by modulating the production of ceramide, kinase regulatory proteins, and activation of transcription factor NFKB (238, 239). Oxidative stress is a potent and highly conserved defense mechanism against intruders such as bacteria or fungi (240). By stimulating the production of inflammatory factors, ROS play an essential role in pathogen clearance (238). Free radical scavengers such as GSH act as a counterpart to ROS and protect cells from excessive oxidative stress. Maintaining the reduced state of GSH by oxidation of NADPH is therefore important for tissue homeostasis. Under pathological conditions, such as in PD, the level of ROS outpaces the compensatory mechanisms. ROS are located upstream of many inflammatory signaling pathways, upregulate the expression of other inflammatory factors, interfere with signaling pathways that regulate growth factors, and often alter signal transduction. High levels of ROS can be generated (241-244) by M1 microglia, but also the renin-angiotensin system (RAS) or NADPH-oxidase and its homologues, the so-called NOX enzymes (240). High ROS concentrations may cause apoptosis, structural damage, and cell death (159). ROS can therefore directly exert neurotoxicity and amplify neurotoxic inflammatory responses (157, 159). Understanding the role of pathways such as the PPP, which expurgate excessive amounts of ROS, might be crucial for finding an effective treatment against PD. The PPP connects glucose metabolism with NADPH production and nucleotide precursor synthesis. In this pathway, glucose-6-phosphate (G6P) is metabolized to produce NADPH and ribose-5-phosphate. In nearly all cells, the main task of PPP is to provide ribose-5phosphate. In neurons, however, its main task is to provide NADPH to eliminate ROS (245). The definite role of PPP in PD remains still uncertain (245), even though there is increasing evidence that PD is associated with disorders of glucose metabolism (246-248).

The rate-limiting enzyme of the oxidative part of the PPP is G6P dehydrogenase (G6PD), which catalyzes the reaction

between G6P and NADP⁺. Through consumption of NADPH, oxidative stress leads to the accumulation of large amounts of NADP⁺ and subsequently to the activation of G6DP due to the increased concentration of oxidants (249). In MPTP mice, neurodegeneration was shown to correlate with NADPH oxidase upregulation (242). Moreover, G6PD expression was positively associated with microglial activation and dopaminergic neurodegeneration (245), indicating that oxidative stress is closely linked to neurodegeneration.

Another important protein related to oxidative stress is GSH, an important antioxidant in brain neurons. The level of GSH in cultured cells is directly related to the production of NADPH by PPP (250). Increased ROS and decreased GSH levels have been described in many PD models and patients (155, 251–254).

Maintaining or adding NADPH in therapeutic dosages might help to overcome high levels of ROS, keep a stable level of GSH in the brain, and finally result in neuroprotection.

4.2.2 Renin-Angiotensin(-Aldosterone) System

The renin-angiotensin[-aldosterone] system (RA[A]S) is wellknown in the context of blood pressure regulation (255). Stimuli such as increased activity of kidney baroreceptors, low plasma sodium levels, and activation of β 1-receptors result in release of renin from the kidney into the blood circulation. Renin then cleaves liver-synthesized angiotensinogen into angiotensin I (AngI). Subsequently, AngI is cleaved via ACE to angiotensin II (AngII). Binding of AngII to the G-protein-coupled AngII receptor type 1 (AT₁R) is essential for blood circulation. AT₁Rs are commonly expressed in the vascular system, the heart, and the brain. Aside from binding to AT1R, AngII also induces release of aldosterone from the adrenal cortex (256). Drugs for the treatment of arterial hypertension therefore interfere with the RA[A]S by inhibiting renin, ACE, AT_1R , or the aldosterone receptor (257). Investigations into the role of the RA[A]S in the brain, and more specifically in dopaminergic neurons, have deepened our understanding of neurodegeneration in PD. Different groups have demonstrated in both 6-OHDA and MPTP mice that neurodegeneration can be accelerated or decelerated through AT₁R activation or blockade, respectively (243, 255, 258, 259). However, the RAS includes many complex crosslinks with pro- and anti-inflammatory endpoints (Figure 2). The main axis consists of core substrates including angiotensinogen, AngI/II, and renin. AngII mainly binds AT₁R, but also the AngII receptor (AT₂R), which initiates anti-inflammatory and anti-oxidative cascades (123, 260). This contrasts with AT₁R, which initiates and maintains neuroinflammation and oxidative stress (260-262). AngII can be cleaved to AngIII by aminopeptidase-A, and further to AngIV and Ang3-7 by aminopeptidase N or carboxypeptidase P and prolyloligopeptidase, respectively. AngIII binds to AT1R and AT2R, whereas AngIV has a low affinity to AT₁R and AT₂R but a high affinity to the AngIV receptor (Figure 2). AngIV and analogues were shown to have a positive effect on synaptogenesis and improved clinical outcomes after stroke and subarachnoid hemorrhage by increasing cerebral blood flow (263-266).

The neurodegenerative effect mediated by AngII and the AngII- AT_1R complex are mediated by an increased release of ROS *via* the

NADPH-oxidase complex in microglia and dopaminergic neurons, resulting in a vicious proinflammatory circle (123). The increased release of ROS is mediated by increased nuclear expression of AT₁R and NOX in dopaminergic neurons of PD patients, resulting in oxidative DNA damage and cell loss (267). In contrast, the cytoplasmic and membrane expression of AT₁R is reduced (267). Under normal conditions, the AT₁R-NOX interaction maintains cell homeostasis and physiological levels of dopamine. The pathological shift of AT₁R expression from the membrane/ cytoplasm to the nucleus reflects the disease process and contributes to secondary neurodegeneration due to increased oxidative stress. Interestingly, this shift can be observed relatively early. An altered ratio of membrane/cytoplasm to nuclear AT₁R expression has already been observed in patients with a neuropathological diagnosis of PD who had not yet developed clinical manifestations or significant dopaminergic neurodegeneration (267). Yet to date, a potential re-distribution of other AT receptors in the brain of human PD patients has rarely been explored. However, ACE2 cleaves AngII and AngI to Ang1-9 and Ang1-7, respectively, and thereby shifts the RAS away from the proinflammatory main axis to the more anti-inflammatory side axis. Altogether, the RAS is a complex system that may be

amenable to therapeutic modulation. The potential of targeting the RAS in PD and AD has therefore been discussed in considerable detail in dedicated review articles (123, 261).

Of note, unwanted alterations in the subtle balance between the pro- and the anti-inflammatory axis of the RAS occur during COVID-19 infections, where ACE2 is the main entry receptor for the pathogenic SARS-CoV-2 virus (268). Neurological consequences of the strong inflammation observed in severe COVID-19 remain to be studied.

5 CONCLUSIONS/OUTLOOK

Even 200 years after the first description of PD, its pathophysiology is still far from being fully understood. Fortunately, research towards a causal treatment of PD has made substantial progress in the last 15 years. Realizing that (systemic) inflammation plays an essential role of PD, at least in its maintenance, might pave the way for new therapeutic pathways. Knowledge transfer from classical inflammatory diseases or diseases that lead to inflammatory processes will likely have a major impact on the therapy of PD, and allow new



FIGURE 2 | Illustration of the renin-angiotensin system (RAS) and the different interactions of the renin-angiotensin-[aldosterone] system RAAS substrates on receptors. - Created with BioRender.com.

development and/or a repurposing of drugs that are already available. In addition, research in early diagnostics for PD is important. Ideally, neurodegeneration can be halted by initiating treatment before severe symptoms have developed. Skin biopsy or sleep analysis, along with new serum/liquor parameters, might lead to a sensitive and specific early diagnosis of PD. In turn, this should open up an earlier treatment window for future PD patients. Treating early with well-tolerated neuroprotective/anti-inflammatory agents certainly holds great promise for this devastating disease.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

AG - Conceptualization, Visualization, Writing - original draft, Writing - review & editing. RM - Writing - review & editing. JWu - Writing - original draft. JWi - Writing - review & editing. CWI - Conceptualization, Supervision, Writing - review &

REFERENCES

- 1. Parkinson J. An Essay on the Shaking Palsy. Needly and Jones, London: Whittingham and Rowland for Sherwood (1817).
- Goedert M, Compston A. Parkinson's Disease the Story of an Eponym. Nat Rev Neurol (2017) 14(1):57–62. doi: 10.1038/nrneurol.2017.165
- 3. Goetz CG. The History of Parkinson's Disease: Early Clinical Descriptions and Neurological Therapies. *Csh Perspect Med* (2011) 1(1):a008862. doi: 10.1101/cshperspect.a008862
- Walusinski O. Jean-Martin Charcot and Parkinson's Disease: Teaching and Teaching Materials. *Rev Neurol* (2018) 174(7–8):491–505. doi: 10.1016/ j.neurol.2017.08.005
- Hoehn MM, Yahr MD. Parkinsonism: Onset, Progression, and Mortality. Neurology (1967) 17(5):427–7. doi: 10.1212/WNL.17.5.427
- Armstrong MJ, Okun MS. Diagnosis and Treatment of Parkinson Disease. JAMA (2020) 323(6):548. doi: 10.1001/jama.2019.22360
- Berg D, Postuma RB, Adler CH, Bloem BR, Chan P, Dubois B, et al. MDS Research Criteria for Prodromal Parkinson's Disease: MDS Criteria for Prodromal Pd. *Movement Disord* (2015) 30(12):1600–11. doi: 10.1002/ mds.26431
- Braak H, Tredici KD, Rüb U, de Vos RAI, Steur ENHJ, Braak E. Staging of Brain Pathology Related to Sporadic Parkinson's Disease. *Neurobiol Aging* (2003) 24(2):197–211. doi: 10.1016/S0197-4580(02)00065-9
- Braak H, Braak E. Pathoanatomy of Parkinson's Disease. J Neurol (2000) 247 (Suppl 2):II3–10. doi: 10.1007/PL00007758
- Surmeier DJ, Obeso JA, Halliday GM. Selective Neuronal Vulnerability in Parkinson Disease. Nat Rev Neurosci (2017) 18(2):101–13. doi: 10.1038/ nrn.2016.178
- Braak H, Ghebremedhin E, Rüb U, Bratzke H, Tredici KD. Stages in the Development of Parkinson's Disease-Related Pathology. *Cell Tissue Res* (2004) 318(1):121–34. doi: 10.1007/s00441-004-0956-9
- Dijkstra AA, Voorn P, Berendse HW, Groenewegen HJ, Bank NB, Rozemuller AJM, et al. Stage-Dependent Nigral Neuronal Loss in Incidental Lewy Body and Parkinson's Disease. *Movement Disord* (2014) 29(10):1244–51. doi: 10.1002/mds.25952
- Cheng J, Lu Q, Song L, Ho MS. α -Synuclein Trafficking in Parkinson's Disease: Insights From Fly and Mouse Models. Asn Neuro (2018) 10:175909141881258. doi: 10.1177/1759091418812587
- Kalia LV, Lang AE. Parkinson's Disease. *Lancet* (2015) 386(9996):896–912. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(14)61393-3
- Killinger BA, Kordower JH. Spreading of Alpha-Synuclein Relevant or Epiphenomenon? J Neurochem (2019) 150(5):605–11. doi: 10.1111/jnc. 14779

editing. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

FUNDING

CWI is supported by the Interdisciplinary Center for Clinical Research (IZKF) at the University of Würzburg (A-303 to CWI, A-421 to CWI and JWi, N-362 to CWI), by the Deutsche Stiftung Neurologie and the ParkinsonFonds Germany and by the University Research Funds of the State of Bavaria. Moreover, CWI is supported by the Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft (DFG, German Research Foundation) Project-ID 424778381-TRR 295 (A06) and the VERUM Foundation. CWI and JWi are supported by Aeterna Zentaris. AG is supported by Interdisciplinary Center for Clinical Research (IZKF) at the University of Würzburg (Z-2/79) and is a Gerok-Position holder funded by the CRC TRR 295 'Retune'. RM is funded by the Alexander von Humboldt-Stiftung.

- Visanji NP, Brooks PL, Hazrati L-N, Lang AE. The Prion Hypothesis in Parkinson's Disease: Braak to the Future. *Acta Neuropathol Commun* (2013) 1(1):2. doi: 10.1186/2051-5960-1-2
- 17. Hijaz BA, Volpicelli-Daley LA. Initiation and Propagation of α -Synuclein Aggregation in the Nervous System. *Mol Neurodegener* (2020) 15(1):18. doi: 10.1186/s13024-020-00368-6
- Alam MM, Yang D, Li X-Q, Liu J, Back TC, Trivett A, et al. Alpha Synuclein, the Culprit in Parkinson Disease, Is Required for Normal Immune Function. *Cell Rep* (2022) 38(2):110090. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2021.110090
- Ransohoff RM. How Neuroinflammation Contributes to Neurodegeneration. Science (2016) 353(6301):777–83. doi: 10.1126/science.aag2590
- Rogers J, Webster S, Lue L-F, Brachova L, Civin WH, Emmerling M, et al. Inflammation and Alzheimer's Disease Pathogenesis. *Neurobiol Aging* (1996) 17(5):681–6. doi: 10.1016/0197-4580(96)00115-7
- McGeer PL, Itagaki S, Boyes BE, McGeer EG. Reactive Microglia are Positive for HLA-DR in the Substantia Nigra of Parkinson's and Alzheimer's Disease Brains. *Neurology* (1988) 38(8):1285–5. doi: 10.1212/WNL.38.8.1285
- McGeer PL, McGeer EG. Targeting Microglia for the Treatment of Alzheimer's Disease. *Expert Opin Ther Tar* (2014) 19(4):497–506. doi: 10.1517/14728222.2014.988707
- Wang S, Breskovska I, Gandhy S, Punga AR, Guptill JT, Kaminski HJ. Advances in Autoimmune Myasthenia Gravis Management. *Expert Rev Neurother* (2018) 18(7):573–88. doi: 10.1080/14737175.2018.1491310
- 24. Venkataramaiah S, Kamath S. Management of Myasthenia Gravis. J Neuroanaesth Crit Care (2019) 06(02):153-9. doi: 10.1055/s-0039-1689739
- Hardy TA, Reddel SW, Barnett MH, Palace J, Lucchinetti CF, Weinshenker BG. Atypical Inflammatory Demyelinating Syndromes of the CNS. *Lancet Neurol* (2016) 15(9):967–81. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(16)30043-6
- Hartung H-P, Aktas O. Old and New Breakthroughs in Neuromyelitis Optica. Lancet Neurol (2020) 19(4):280–1. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(20)30062-4
- Wesley S, Hafler DA. Chapter 51 Multiple Sclerosis In: Rose NR, Mackay IR. *The Autoimmune Diseases (Sixth Edition)*. Academic Press. (2020). p. 961–986. doi: 10.1016/B978-0-12-812102-3.00051-8
- Chamberlain JL, Huda S, Whittam DH, Matiello M, Morgan BP, Jacob A. Role of Complement and Potential of Complement Inhibitors in Myasthenia Gravis and Neuromyelitis Optica Spectrum Disorders: A Brief Review. *J Neurol* (2021) 268:1643–64. doi: 10.1007/s00415-019-09498-4
- Toyka K, Brachman D, Pestronk A, Kao I. Myasthenia Gravis: Passive Transfer From Man to Mouse. *Science* (1975) 190(4212):397–9. doi: 10.1126/ science.1179220
- Bennett JL, Lam C, Kalluri SR, Saikali P, Bautista K, Dupree C, et al. Intrathecal Pathogenic Anti-Aquaporin-4 Antibodies in Early Neuromyelitis Optica. Ann Neurol (2009) 66(5):617–29. doi: 10.1002/ana.21802

- Braczynski AK, Schulz JB, Bach J-P. Vaccination Strategies in Tauopathies and Synucleinopathies. J Neurochem (2017) 143(5):467–88. doi: 10.1111/ jnc.14207
- Foltynie T, Langston JW. Therapies to Slow, Stop, or Reverse Parkinson's Disease. J Park Dis (2018) 8(s1):S115–21. doi: 10.3233/JPD-181481
- Birkmayer W, Hornykiewicz O. [The L-3,4-Dioxyphenylalanine (DOPA)-Effect in Parkinson-Akinesia]. Wien Klin Wochenschr (1961) 73:787–8.
- Czech H, Zeidman LA. Walther Birkmayer, Co-Describer of L-Dopa, and His Nazi Connections: Victim or Perpetrator? J Hist Neurosci (2014) 23 (2):160–91. doi: 10.1080/0964704X.2013.865427
- Olanow CW. Levodopa is the Best Symptomatic Therapy for PD: Nothing More, Nothing Less. *Movement Disord* (2019) 34(6):812–5. doi: 10.1002/mds.27690
- 36. Mogi M, Harada M, Narabayashi H, Inagaki H, Minami M, Nagatsu T. Interleukin (IL)-1β, IL-2, IL-4, IL-6 and Transforming Growth Factor-α Levels are Elevated in Ventricular Cerebrospinal Fluid in Juvenile Parkinsonism and Parkinson's Disease. *Neurosci Lett* (1996) 211(1):13–6. doi: 10.1016/0304-3940(96)12706-3
- 37. Mogi M, Harada M, Kondo T, Riederer P, Inagaki H, Minami M, et al. Interleukin-1 β , Interleukin-6, Epidermal Growth Factor and Transforming Growth Factor- α are Elevated in the Brain From Parkinsonian Patients. *Neurosci Lett* (1994) 180(2):147-50. doi: 10.1016/0304-3940(94)90508-8
- Mogi M, Harada M, Riederer P, Narabayashi H, Fujita K, Nagatsu T. Tumor Necrosis Factor-Alpha (TNF-Alpha) Increases Both in the Brain and in the Cerebrospinal Fluid From Parkinsonian Patients. *Neurosci Lett* (1994) 165 (1–2):208–10. doi: 10.1016/0304-3940(94)90746-3
- Qin X-Y, Zhang S-P, Cao C, Loh YP, Cheng Y. Aberrations in Peripheral Inflammatory Cytokine Levels in Parkinson Disease: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. *JAMA Neurol* (2016) 73(11):1316. doi: 10.1001/ jamaneurol.2016.2742
- 40. Fan Z, Pan Y-T, Zhang Z-Y, Yang H, Yu S-Y, Zheng Y, et al. Systemic Activation of NLRP3 Inflammasome and Plasma α-Synuclein Levels Are Correlated With Motor Severity and Progression in Parkinson's Disease. *J Neuroinflamm* (2020) 17(1):11. doi: 10.1186/s12974-019-1670-6
- Sommer A, Fadler T, Dorfmeister E, Hoffmann A-C, Xiang W, Winner B, et al. Infiltrating T Lymphocytes Reduce Myeloid Phagocytosis Activity in Synucleinopathy Model. J Neuroinflamm (2016) 13(1):174. doi: 10.1186/ s12974-016-0632-5
- Brochard V, Combadière B, Prigent A, Laouar Y, Perrin A, Beray-Berthat V, et al. Infiltration of CD4+ Lymphocytes Into the Brain Contributes to Neurodegeneration in a Mouse Model of Parkinson Disease. J Clin Invest (2009) 119(1):182–92. doi: 10.1172/JCI36470
- Stone DK, Reynolds AD, Mosley RL, Gendelman HE. Innate and Adaptive Immunity for the Pathobiology of Parkinson's Disease. *Antioxid Redox Sign* (2009) 11(9):2151–66. doi: 10.1089/ars.2009.2460
- 44. Kustrimovic N, Comi C, Magistrelli L, Rasini E, Legnaro M, Bombelli R, et al. Parkinson's Disease Patients Have a Complex Phenotypic and Functional Th1 Bias: Cross-Sectional Studies of CD4+ Th1/Th2/T17 and Treg in Drug-Naïve and Drug-Treated Patients. *J Neuroinflamm.* (2018) 15 (1):205. doi: 10.1186/s12974-018-1248-8
- 45. Michell-Robinson MA, Touil H, Healy LM, Owen DR, Durafourt BA, Bar-Or A, et al. Roles of Microglia in Brain Development, Tissue Maintenance and Repair. *Brain* (2015) 138(5):1138–59. doi: 10.1093/ brain/awv066
- Eyolfson E, Khan A, Mychasiuk R, Lohman AW. Microglia Dynamics in Adolescent Traumatic Brain Injury. J Neuroinflamm (2020) 17(1):326. doi: 10.1186/s12974-020-01994-z
- 47. Cherry JD, Tripodis Y, Alvarez VE, Huber B, Kiernan PT, Daneshvar DH, et al. Microglial Neuroinflammation Contributes to Tau Accumulation in Chronic Traumatic Encephalopathy. *Acta Neuropathol Commun* (2016) 4 (1):112. doi: 10.1186/s40478-016-0382-8
- Marques CP, Hu S, Sheng W, Lokensgard JR. Microglial Cells Initiate Vigorous Yet non-Protective Immune Responses During HSV-1 Brain Infection. Virus Res (2006) 121(1):1–10. doi: 10.1016/j.virusres.2006.03.009
- Chapman LM, Aggrey AA, Field DJ, Srivastava K, Ture S, Yui K, et al. Platelets Present Antigen in the Context of MHC Class I. J Immunol Baltim Md 1950 (2012) 189(2):916–23. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1200580

- Kao K. Plasma and Platelet HLA in Normal Individuals: Quantitation by Competitive Enzyme-Linked Immunoassay. *Blood* (1987) 70(1):282–6. doi: 10.1182/blood.V70.1.282.282
- Kao K, Cook D, Scornik J. Quantitative Analysis of Platelet Surface HLA by W6/32 Anti-HLA Monoclonal Antibody. *Blood* (1986) 68(3):627–32. doi: 10.1182/blood.V68.3.627.627
- Zufferey A, Schvartz D, Nolli S, Reny J-L, Sanchez J-C, Fontana P. Characterization of the Platelet Granule Proteome: Evidence of the Presence of MHC1 in Alpha-Granules. *J Proteomics* (2014) 101:130–40. doi: 10.1016/j.jprot.2014.02.008
- 53. Panicker N, Sarkar S, Harischandra DS, Neal M, Kam T-I, Jin H, et al. Fyn Kinase Regulates Misfolded α -Synuclein Uptake and NLRP3 Inflammasome Activation in Microgliafyn Mediates NLRP3 Inflammasome Activation in PD. J Exp Med (2019) 216(6):1411–30. doi: 10.1084/jem.20182191
- Ferreira SA, Romero-Ramos M. Microglia Response During Parkinson's Disease: Alpha-Synuclein Intervention. *Front Cell Neurosci* (2018) 12:247. doi: 10.3389/fncel.2018.00247
- Colonna M, Butovsky O. Microglia Function in the Central Nervous System During Health and Neurodegeneration. *Annu Rev Immunol* (2017) 35 (1):441–68. doi: 10.1146/annurev-immunol-051116-052358
- Prinz M, Priller J. The Role of Peripheral Immune Cells in the CNS in Steady State and Disease. *Nat Neurosci* (2017) 20(2):136–44. doi: 10.1038/nn.4475
- Srinivasan K, Friedman BA, Larson JL, Lauffer BE, Goldstein LD, Appling LL, et al. Untangling the Brain's Neuroinflammatory and Neurodegenerative Transcriptional Responses. *Nat Commun* (2016) 7(1):11295. doi: 10.1038/ ncomms11295
- Chen X, Hu Y, Cao Z, Liu Q, Cheng Y. Cerebrospinal Fluid Inflammatory Cytokine Aberrations in Alzheimer's Disease, Parkinson's Disease and Amyotrophic Lateral Sclerosis: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. Front Immunol (2018) 9:2122. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.02122
- Ouchi Y, Yoshikawa E, Sekine Y, Futatsubashi M, Kanno T, Ogusu T, et al. Microglial Activation and Dopamine Terminal Loss in Early Parkinson's Disease. Ann Neurol (2005) 57(2):168–75. doi: 10.1002/ana.20338
- Ouchi Y, Yagi S, Yokokura M, Sakamoto M. Neuroinflammation in the Living Brain of Parkinson's Disease. *Parkinsonism Relat D* (2009) 15:S200–4. doi: 10.1016/S1353-8020(09)70814-4
- Stokholm MG, Iranzo A, Østergaard K, Serradell M, Otto M, Svendsen KB, et al. Assessment of Neuroinflammation in Patients With Idiopathic Rapid-Eye-Movement Sleep Behaviour Disorder: A Case-Control Study. *Lancet Neurol* (2017) 16(10):789–96. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(17)30173-4
- 62. Earls RH, Menees KB, Chung J, Barber J, Gutekunst C-A, Hazim MG, et al. Intrastriatal Injection of Preformed Alpha-Synuclein Fibrils Alters Central and Peripheral Immune Cell Profiles in Non-Transgenic Mice. J Neuroinflamm (2019) 16(1):250. doi: 10.1186/ s12974-019-1636-8
- Kuhbandner K, Hoffmann A, Alvarado MNG, Seyler L, Bäuerle T, Winkler J, et al. Alpha-Synuclein: A Modulator During Inflammatory CNS Demyelination. *J Mol Neurosci* (2020) 70:1038–49. doi: 10.1007/s12031-020-01498-8
- Dinarello CA. Overview of the IL-1 Family in Innate Inflammation and Acquired Immunity. *Immunol Rev* (2017) 281(1):8–27. doi: 10.1111/ imr.12621
- McGeer PL, McGeer EG. Inflammation and the Degenerative Diseases of Aging. Ann Ny Acad Sci (2004) 1035(1):104–16. doi: 10.1196/ annals.1332.007
- Hirsch EC, Standaert DG. Ten Unsolved Questions About Neuroinflammation in Parkinson's Disease. Mov Disord Off J Mov Disord Soc (2021) 36(1):16–24. doi: 10.1002/mds.28075
- Pouchieu C, Piel C, Carles C, Gruber A, Helmer C, Tual S, et al. Pesticide Use in Agriculture and Parkinson's Disease in the AGRICAN Cohort Study. *Int J Epidemiol* (2018) 47(1):299–310. doi: 10.1093/ije/dyx225
- Fazzini E, Fleming J, Fahn S. Cerebrospinal Fluid Antibodies to Coronavirus in Patients With Parkinson's Disease. *Movement Disord* (1992) 7(2):153–8. doi: 10.1002/mds.870070210
- Netland J, Meyerholz DK, Moore S, Cassell M, Perlman S. Severe Acute Respiratory Syndrome Coronavirus Infection Causes Neuronal Death in the Absence of Encephalitis in Mice Transgenic for Human ACE2. J Virol (2008) 82(15):7264–75. doi: 10.1128/JVI.00737-08

- Semerdzhiev SA, Fakhree MAA, Segers-Nolten I, Blum C, Claessens MMAE. Interactions Between SARS-CoV-2 N-Protein and α-Synuclein Accelerate Amyloid Formation. ACS Chem Neurosci (2022) 13:143–50. doi: 10.1101/ 2021.04.12.439549
- Brundin P, Nath A, Beckham JD. Is COVID-19 a Perfect Storm for Parkinson's Disease? *Trends Neurosci* (2020) 43(12):931–3. doi: 10.1016/ j.tins.2020.10.009
- Makhoul K, Jankovic J. Parkinson's Disease After COVID-19. J Neurol Sci (2021) 422:117331. doi: 10.1016/j.jns.2021.117331
- Sommer A, Maxreiter F, Krach F, Fadler T, Grosch J, Maroni M, et al. Th17 Lymphocytes Induce Neuronal Cell Death in a Human iPSC-Based Model of Parkinson's Disease. *Cell Stem Cell* (2018) 23(1):123–31.e6. doi: 10.1016/ j.stem.2018.06.015
- Galiano-Landeira J, Torra A, Vila M, Bové J. CD8 T Cell Nigral Infiltration Precedes Synucleinopathy in Early Stages of Parkinson's Disease. *Brain* (2020) 143(12):3717–33. doi: 10.1093/brain/awaa269
- Karikari AA, McFleder RL, Ribechini E, Blum R, Bruttel V, Knorr S, et al. Neurodegeneration by α-Synuclein-Specific T Cells in AAV-A53T-α-Synuclein Parkinson's Disease Mice. *Brain Behav Immun* (2022) 101:194– 210. doi: 10.1016/j.bbi.2022.01.007
- 76. Bas J, Calopa M, Mestre M, Molleví DG, Cutillas B, Ambrosio S, et al. Lymphocyte Populations in Parkinson's Disease and in Rat Models of Parkinsonism. J Neuroimmunol (2001) 113(1):146–52. doi: 10.1016/S0165-5728(00)00422-7
- Saunders JAH, Estes KA, Kosloski LM, Allen HE, Dempsey KM, Torres-Russotto DR, et al. CD4+ Regulatory and Effector/Memory T Cell Subsets Profile Motor Dysfunction in Parkinson's Disease. *J Neuroimmune Pharm* (2012) 7(4):927–38. doi: 10.1007/s11481-012-9402-z
- Jiang S, Gao H, Luo Q, Wang P, Yang X. The Correlation of Lymphocyte Subsets, Natural Killer Cell, and Parkinson's Disease: A Meta-Analysis. *Neurol Sci* (2017) 38(8):1373–80. doi: 10.1007/s10072-017-2988-4
- Baba Y, Kuroiwa A, Uitti RJ, Wszolek ZK, Yamada T. Alterations of T-Lymphocyte Populations in Parkinson Disease. *Parkinsonism Relat D* (2005) 11(8):493–8. doi: 10.1016/j.parkreldis.2005.07.005
- Rosenkranz D, Weyer S, Tolosa E, Gaenslen A, Berg D, Leyhe T, et al. Higher Frequency of Regulatory T Cells in the Elderly and Increased Suppressive Activity in Neurodegeneration. J Neuroimmunol (2007) 188(1–2):117–27. doi: 10.1016/j.jneuroim.2007.05.011
- Chen Y, Qi B, Xu W, Ma B, Li L, Chen Q, et al. Clinical Correlation of Peripheral CD4+-Cell Sub-Sets, Their Imbalance and Parkinson's Disease. *Mol Med Rep* (2015) 12(4):6105–11. doi: 10.3892/mmr.2015.4136
- McGeer PL, Itagaki S, Akiyama H, McGeer EG. Rate of Cell Death in Parkinsonism Indicates Active Neuropathological Process. *Ann Neurol* (1988) 24(4):574–6. doi: 10.1002/ana.410240415
- Chen S, Liu Y, Niu Y, Xu Y, Zhou Q, Xu X, et al. Increased Abundance of Myeloid-Derived Suppressor Cells and Th17 Cells in Peripheral Blood of Newly-Diagnosed Parkinson's Disease Patients. *Neurosci Lett* (2017) 648:21–5. doi: 10.1016/j.neulet.2017.03.045
- Chen Y, Yu M, Liu X, Qu H, Chen Q, Qian W, et al. Clinical Characteristics and Peripheral T Cell Subsets in Parkinson's Disease Patients With Constipation. Int J Clin Exp Patho (2015) 8(3):2495–504.
- Storelli E, Cassina N, Rasini E, Marino F, Cosentino M. Do Th17 Lymphocytes and IL-17 Contribute to Parkinson's Disease? A Systematic Review of Available Evidence. *Front Neurol* (2019) 10:13. doi: 10.3389/ fneur.2019.00013
- Shukla AW, Fox SH. Th17 Lymphocyte Spearheads the Immune Attack in Parkinson's Disease: New Evidence for Neuronal Death. *Movement Disord* (2018) 33(10):1560–0. doi: 10.1002/mds.27496
- Raj T, Rothamel K, Mostafavi S, Ye C, Lee MN, Replogle JM, et al. Polarization of the Effects of Autoimmune and Neurodegenerative Risk Alleles in Leukocytes. *Sci New York NY* (2014) 344(6183):519–23. doi: 10.1126/science.1249547
- Garretti F, Agalliu D, Arlehamn CSL, Sette A, Sulzer D. Autoimmunity in Parkinson's Disease: The Role of α-Synuclein-Specific T Cells. Front Immunol (2019) 10:303. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2019.00303
- Dhanwani R, Lima-Junior JR, Sethi A, Pham J, Williams G, Frazier A, et al. Transcriptional Analysis of Peripheral Memory T Cells Reveals Parkinson's

Disease-Specific Gene Signatures. NPJ Park Dis (2022) 8(1):30. doi: 10.1038/ s41531-022-00282-2

- 90. de Graaf MT, Smitt PAES, Luitwieler RL, van Velzen C, van den Broek PDM, Kraan J, et al. Central Memory CD4+ T Cells Dominate the Normal Cerebrospinal Fluid. *Cytom Part B Clin Cytom* (2011) 80B(1):43–50. doi: 10.1002/cyto.b.20542
- 91. Hong S, Zhang Z, Liu H, Tian M, Zhu X, Zhang Z, et al. B Cells Are the Dominant Antigen-Presenting Cells That Activate Naive CD4+ T Cells Upon Immunization With a Virus-Derived Nanoparticle Antigen. *Immunity* (2018) 49(4):695–708.e4. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2018.08.012
- Bell L, Lenhart A, Rosenwald A, Monoranu CM, Berberich-Siebelt F. Lymphoid Aggregates in the CNS of Progressive Multiple Sclerosis Patients Lack Regulatory T Cells. *Front Immunol* (2020) 10:3090. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2019.03090
- 93. Rowe DB, Le W, Smith RG, Appel SH. Antibodies From Patients With Parkinson's Disease React With Protein Modified by Dopamine Oxidation. *J Neurosci Res* (1998) 53(5):551–8. doi: 10.1002/(SICI)1097-4547(19980901) 53:5<551::AID-JNR5>3.0.CO;2-8
- Orr CF, Rowe DB, Mizuno Y, Mori H, Halliday GM. A Possible Role for Humoral Immunity in the Pathogenesis of Parkinson's Disease. *Brain* (2005) 128(11):2665–74. doi: 10.1093/brain/awh625
- 95. Han M, Nagele E, DeMarshall C, Acharya N, Nagele R. Diagnosis of Parkinson's Disease Based on Disease-Specific Autoantibody Profiles in Human Sera. *PLoS One* (2012) 7(2):e32383. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone. 0032383
- 96. Li R, Tropea TF, Baratta LR, Zuroff L, Diaz-Ortiz ME, Zhang B, et al. Abnormal B-Cell and Tfh-Cell Profiles in Patients With Parkinson Disease: A Cross-Sectional Study. *Neurol - Neuroimmunol Neuroinflamm* (2022) 9 (2):e1125. doi: 10.1212/NXI.000000000001125
- Sun C, Yu W, Zhao Z, Song C, Liu Y, Jia G, et al. Peripheral Humoral Immune Response Is Associated With the Non-Motor Symptoms of Parkinson's Disease. *Front Neurosci-switz* (2019) 13:1057. doi: 10.3389/ fnins.2019.01057
- Wang P, Luo M, Zhou W, Jin X, Xu Z, Yan S, et al. Global Characterization of Peripheral B Cells in Parkinson's Disease by Single-Cell RNA and BCR Sequencing. Front Immunol (2022) 13:814239. doi: 10.3389/ fimmu.2022.814239
- Li X, Koudstaal W, Fletcher L, Costa M, van Winsen M, Siregar B, et al. Naturally Occurring Antibodies Isolated From PD Patients Inhibit Synuclein Seeding *In Vitro* and Recognize Lewy Pathology. *Acta Neuropathol* (2019) 137(5):825–36. doi: 10.1007/s00401-019-01974-5
- 100. Shalash A, Salama M, Makar M, Roushdy T, Elrassas HH, Mohamed W, et al. Elevated Serum α -Synuclein Autoantibodies in Patients With Parkinson's Disease Relative to Alzheimer's Disease and Controls. *Front Neurol* (2017) 8:720. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2017.00720
- 101. Ray A, Basu S, Williams CB, Salzman NH, Dittel BN. A Novel IL-10– Independent Regulatory Role for B Cells in Suppressing Autoimmunity by Maintenance of Regulatory T Cells via GITR Ligand. J Immunol (2012) 188 (7):3188–98. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1103354
- 102. Hoffman PM, Robbins DS, Oldstone MBA, Gibbs CJ, Gajdusek DC. Humoral Immunity in Guamanians With Amyotrophic Lateral Sclerosis and Parkinsonism-Dementia. Ann Neurol (1981) 10(2):193–6. doi: 10.1002/ ana.410100210
- 103. Sabatino JJ, Pröbstel A-K, Zamvil SS. B Cells in Autoimmune and Neurodegenerative Central Nervous System Diseases. Nat Rev Neurosci (2019) 20(12):728–45. doi: 10.1038/s41583-019-0233-2
- 104. Orsini F, Blasio DD, Zangari R, Zanier ER, Simoni M-GD. Versatility of the Complement System in Neuroinflammation, Neurodegeneration and Brain Homeostasis. *Front Cell Neurosci* (2014) 8:380. doi: 10.3389/fncel.2014.00380
- 105. Ahn JJ, Abu-Rub M, Miller RH. B Cells in Neuroinflammation: New Perspectives and Mechanistic Insights. Cells (2021) 10(7):1605. doi: 10.3390/cells10071605
- Racette BA, Gross A, Vouri SM, Camacho-Soto A, Willis AW, Nielsen SS. Immunosuppressants and Risk of Parkinson Disease. Ann Clin Transl Neur. (2018) 5(7):870–5. doi: 10.1002/acn3.580
- 107. Hancock DB, Martin ER, Stajich JM, Jewett R, Stacy MA, Scott BL, et al. Smoking, Caffeine, and Nonsteroidal Anti-Inflammatory Drugs in Families

With Parkinson Disease. Arch Neurol-Chicago (2007) 64(4):576. doi: 10.1001/archneur.64.4.576

- 108. Qiu F, Liang C-L, Liu H, Zeng Y-Q, Hou S, Huang S, et al. Impacts of Cigarette Smoking on Immune Responsiveness: Up and Down or Upside Down? Oncotarget (2016) 8(1):268–84. doi: 10.18632/oncotarget.13613
- Sopori M. Effects of Cigarette Smoke on the Immune System. Nat Rev Immunol (2002) 2(5):372-7. doi: 10.1038/nri803
- 110. Ansel H, David M, Yiyun H, Nabeel N, Jim R, Richard C, et al. Imaging Dynamic Neuroimmune Responses to LPS in Tobacco Smokers: A [11C] PBR28 PET Study. J Nucl Med (2019) 60(Suppl 1):488.
- 111. Fan J, Nielsen SS, Faust IM, Racette BA. Transplant and Risk of Parkinson Disease. Parkinsonism Relat D (2019) 63:149–55. doi: 10.1016/ j.parkreldis.2019.02.013
- 112. Peter I, Dubinsky M, Bressman S, Park A, Lu C, Chen N, et al. Anti-Tumor Necrosis Factor Therapy and Incidence of Parkinson Disease Among Patients With Inflammatory Bowel Disease. *JAMA Neurol* (2018) 75 (8):939. doi: 10.1001/jamaneurol.2018.0605
- 113. Camacho-Soto A, Gross A, Nielsen SS, Dey N, Racette BA. Inflammatory Bowel Disease and Risk of Parkinson's Disease in Medicare Beneficiaries. *Parkinsonism Relat D* (2018) 50:23–8. doi: 10.1016/j.parkreldis.2018.02.008
- 114. Chen H, Jacobs E, Schwarzschild MA, McCullough ML, Calle EE, Thun MJ, et al. Nonsteroidal Antiinflammatory Drug Use and the Risk for Parkinson's Disease. Ann Neurol (2005) 58(6):963–7. doi: 10.1002/ana.20682
- Gao X, Chen H, Schwarzschild MA, Ascherio A. Use of Ibuprofen and Risk of Parkinson Disease(E–Pub Ahead of Print). *Neurology* (2011) 76(10):863– 9. doi: 10.1212/WNL.0b013e31820f2d79
- 116. Asanuma M, Nishibayashi-Asanuma S, Miyazaki I, Kohno M, Ogawa N. Neuroprotective Effects of non-Steroidal Anti-Inflammatory Drugs by Direct Scavenging of Nitric Oxide Radicals. J Neurochem (2001) 76(6):1895–904. doi: 10.1046/j.1471-4159.2001.00205.x
- 117. Casper D, Yaparpalvi U, Rempel N, Werner P. Ibuprofen Protects Dopaminergic Neurons Against Glutamate Toxicity In Vitro. *Neurosci Lett* (2000) 289(3):201–4. doi: 10.1016/S0304-3940(00)01294-5
- 118. Bower JH, Maraganore DM, Peterson BJ, Ahlskog JE, Rocca WA. Immunologic Diseases, Anti-Inflammatory Drugs, and Parkinson Disease: A Case-Control Study. *Neurology* (2006) 67(3):494–6. doi: 10.1212/ 01.wnl.0000227906.99570.cc
- 119. Fang L, Karakiulakis G, Roth M. Are Patients With Hypertension and Diabetes Mellitus at Increased Risk for COVID-19 Infection? *Lancet Respir Med* (2020) 8(4):e21. doi: 10.1016/S2213-2600(20)30116-8
- 120. Qiao W, Wang C, Chen B, Zhang F, Liu Y, Lu Q, et al. Ibuprofen Attenuates Cardiac Fibrosis in Streptozotocin-Induced Diabetic Rats. *Cardiology* (2015) 131(2):97–106. doi: 10.1159/000375362
- 121. Hopfner F, Höglinger GU, Kuhlenbäumer G, Pottegård A, Wod M, Christensen K, et al. β-Adrenoreceptors and the Risk of Parkinson's Disease. *Lancet Neurol* (2020) 19(3):247–54. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(19)30400-4
- Magistrelli L, Comi C. Beta2-Adrenoceptor Agonists in Parkinson's Disease and Other Synucleinopathies. J Neuroimmune Pharmacol (2020) 15(1):74– 81. doi: 10.1007/s11481-018-09831-0
- 123. Perez-Lloret S, Otero-Losada M, Toblli JE, Capani F. Renin-Angiotensin System as a Potential Target for New Therapeutic Approaches in Parkinson's Disease. *Expert Opin Inv Drug* (2017) 26(10):1163–73. doi: 10.1080/ 13543784.2017.1371133
- 124. Jeong S, Jang W, Shin DW. Association of Statin Use With Parkinson's Disease: Dose-response Relationship. *Movement Disord* (2019) 34(7):1014– 21. doi: 10.1002/mds.27681
- 125. Samii A, Carleton BC, Etminan M. Statin Use and the Risk of Parkinson Disease: A Nested Case Control Study. J Clin Neurosci Off J Neurosurg Soc Australas (2008) 15(11):1272–3. doi: 10.1016/j.jocn.2008.01.016
- 126. Poly TN, Islam MM, Walther BA, Yang H-C, Nguyen P-A, Huang C-W, et al. Exploring the Association Between Statin Use and the Risk of Parkinson's Disease: A Meta-Analysis of Observational Studies. *Neuroepidemiology* (2017) 49(3-4):142-51. doi: 10.1159/000480401
- 127. Shi Q, Liu S, Fonseca VA, Thethi TK, Shi L. Effect of Metformin on Neurodegenerative Disease Among Elderly Adult US Veterans With Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus. *BMJ Open* (2019) 9(7):e024954. doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2018-024954

- 128. Kuan Y-C, Huang K-W, Lin C-L, Hu C-J, Kao C-H. Effects of Metformin Exposure on Neurodegenerative Diseases in Elderly Patients With Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus. *Prog Neuro-Psychoph* (2017) 79(Pt B):77–83. doi: 10.1016/ j.pnpbp.2017.06.002
- 129. Athauda D, Foltynie T. Insulin Resistance and Parkinson's Disease: A New Target for Disease Modification? *Prog Neurobiol* (2016) 145–146:98–120. doi: 10.1016/j.pneurobio.2016.10.001
- Aviles-Olmos I, Limousin P, Lees A, Foltynie T. Parkinson's Disease, Insulin Resistance and Novel Agents of Neuroprotection. *Brain* (2013) 136(Pt 2):374–84. doi: 10.1093/brain/aws009
- 131. Yang L, Wang H, Liu L, Xie A. The Role of Insulin/IGF-1/PI3K/Akt/Gsk3β Signaling in Parkinson's Disease Dementia. *Front Neurosci-switz* (2018) 12:73. doi: 10.3389/fnins.2018.00073
- 132. During MJ, Cao L, Zuzga DS, Francis JS, Fitzsimons HL, Jiao X, et al. Glucagon-Like Peptide-1 Receptor is Involved in Learning and Neuroprotection. Nat Med (2003) 9(9):1173–9. doi: 10.1038/nm919
- 133. Chen S, Yu S-J, Li Y, Lecca D, Glotfelty E, Kim HK, et al. Post-Treatment With PT302, a Long-Acting Exendin-4 Sustained Release Formulation, Reduces Dopaminergic Neurodegeneration in a 6-Hydroxydopamine Rat Model of Parkinson's Disease. *Sci Rep-uk* (2018) 8(1):10722. doi: 10.1038/ s41598-018-28449-z
- 134. Bertilsson G, Patrone C, Zachrisson O, Andersson A, Dannaeus K, Heidrich J, et al. Peptide Hormone Exendin-4 Stimulates Subventricular Zone Neurogenesis in the Adult Rodent Brain and Induces Recovery in an Animal Model of Parkinson's Disease. J Neurosci Res (2008) 86(2):326–38. doi: 10.1002/jnr.21483
- 135. Liu W, Li Y, Jalewa J, Saunders-Wood T, Li L, Hölscher C. Neuroprotective Effects of an Oxyntomodulin Analogue in the MPTP Mouse Model of Parkinson's Disease. *Eur J Pharmacol* (2015) 765:284–90. doi: 10.1016/ j.ejphar.2015.08.038
- 136. Yun SP, Kam T-I, Panicker N, Kim S, Oh Y, Park J-S, et al. Block of A1 Astrocyte Conversion by Microglia is Neuroprotective in Models of Parkinson's Disease. *Nat Med* (2018) 24(7):931–8. doi: 10.1038/s41591-018-0051-5
- 137. Lee C-H, Jeon SJ, Cho KS, Moon E, Sapkota A, Jun HS, et al. Activation of Glucagon-Like Peptide-1 Receptor Promotes Neuroprotection in Experimental Autoimmune Encephalomyelitis by Reducing Neuroinflammatory Responses. *Mol Neurobiol* (2018) 55(4):3007-20. doi: 10.1007/s12035-017-0550-2
- 138. Wu H-Y, Tang X-Q, Mao X-F, Wang Y-X. Autocrine Interleukin-10 Mediates Glucagon-Like Peptide-1 Receptor-Induced Spinal Microglial β-Endorphin Expression. J Neurosci (2017) 37(48):11701–14. doi: 10.1523/ JNEUROSCI.1799-17.2017
- National Library of Medicine (U.S.). GLP1R in Parkinson's Disease. (2018) Identifier NCT03659682. clinicaltrials.gov-NCT03659682.
- 140. Zhu X, Han Y, Du J, Liu R, Jin K, Yi W. Microbiota-Gut-Brain Axis and the Central Nervous System. Oncotarget (2017) 8(32):53829–38. doi: 10.18632/ oncotarget.17754
- 141. Bienenstock J, Kunze W, Forsythe P. Microbiota and the Gut–Brain Axis. Nutr Rev (2015) 73(suppl 1):28–31. doi: 10.1093/nutrit/nuv019
- 142. Wang H-X, Wang Y-P. Gut Microbiota-Brain Axis. Chin Med J-peking (2016) 129(19):2373–80. doi: 10.4103/0366-6999.190667
- 143. Sampson TR, Debelius JW, Thron T, Janssen S, Shastri GG, Ilhan ZE, et al. Gut Microbiota Regulate Motor Deficits and Neuroinflammation in a Model of Parkinson's Disease. *Cell* (2016) 167(6):1469–80.e12. doi: 10.1016/ j.cell.2016.11.018
- 144. Olszak T, An D, Zeissig S, Vera MP, Richter J, Franke A, et al. Microbial Exposure During Early Life has Persistent Effects on Natural Killer T Cell Function. Sci New York NY (2012) 336(6080):489–93. doi: 10.1126/ science.1219328
- Quigley EMM. Microbiota-Brain-Gut Axis and Neurodegenerative Diseases. Curr Neurol Neurosci (2017) 17(12):94. doi: 10.1007/s11910-017-0802-6
- 146. Bansal V, Costantini T, Kroll L, Peterson C, Loomis W, Eliceiri B, et al. Traumatic Brain Injury and Intestinal Dysfunction: Uncovering the Neuro-Enteric Axis. J Neurotraum (2009) 26(8):1353–9. doi: 10.1089/neu.2008.0858
- 147. Katzenberger RJ, Chtarbanova S, Rimkus SA, Fischer JA, Kaur G, Seppala JM, et al. Death Following Traumatic Brain Injury in Drosophila is

Associated With Intestinal Barrier Dysfunction. *Elife* (2015) 4:e04790. doi: 10.7554/eLife.04790

- 148. Sun M-F, Shen Y-Q. Dysbiosis of Gut Microbiota and Microbial Metabolites in Parkinson's Disease. Ageing Res Rev (2018) 45:53–61. doi: 10.1016/ j.arr.2018.04.004
- 149. Forsyth CB, Shannon KM, Kordower JH, Voigt RM, Shaikh M, Jaglin JA, et al. Increased Intestinal Permeability Correlates With Sigmoid Mucosa Alpha-Synuclein Staining and Endotoxin Exposure Markers in Early Parkinson's Disease. *PloS One* (2011) 6(12):e28032. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0028032
- 150. Braak H, de Vos RAI, Bohl J, Tredici KD. Gastric α-Synuclein Immunoreactive Inclusions in Meissner's and Auerbach's Plexuses in Cases Staged for Parkinson's Disease-Related Brain Pathology. *Neurosci Lett* (2006) 396(1):67–72. doi: 10.1016/j.neulet.2005.11.012
- 151. Chartier-Harlin M-C, Kachergus J, Roumier C, Mouroux V, Douay X, Lincoln S, et al. α-Synuclein Locus Duplication as a Cause of Familial Parkinson's Disease. *Lancet* (2004) 364(9440):1167–9. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(04)17103-1
- 152. Singleton AB, Farrer M, Johnson J, Singleton A, Hague S, Kachergus J, et al. α -Synuclein Locus Triplication Causes Parkinson9s Disease. *Science* (2003) 302(5646):841–1. doi: 10.1126/science.1090278
- Jowaed A, Schmitt I, Kaut O, Wüllner U. Methylation Regulates Alpha-Synuclein Expression and Is Decreased in Parkinson's Disease Patients' Brains. J Neurosci (2010) 30(18):6355–9. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.6119-09.2010
- National Library of Medicine (U.S.). Gut Microbiota and Parkinson's Disease. (2018) Identifier NCT03710668. clinicaltrials.gov-NCT03710668.
- 155. Coles LD, Tuite PJ, Öz G, Mishra UR, Kartha RV, Sullivan KM, et al. Repeated-Dose Oral N-Acetylcysteine in Parkinson's Disease: Pharmacokinetics and Effect on Brain Glutathione and Oxidative Stress. J Clin Pharmacol (2018) 58(2):158–67. doi: 10.1002/jcph.1008
- 156. Smeyne M, Smeyne RJ. Glutathione Metabolism and Parkinson's Disease. Free Radic Biol Med (2013) 62:13–25. doi: 10.1016/j.freeradbiomed.2013.05.001
- Dias V, Junn E, Mouradian MM. The Role of Oxidative Stress in Parkinson's Disease. J Park Dis (2013) 3(4):461–91. doi: 10.3233/JPD-130230
- 158. Giasson BI, Duda JE, Murray IVJ, Chen Q, Souza JM, Hurtig HI, et al. Oxidative Damage Linked to Neurodegeneration by Selective α-Synuclein Nitration in Synucleinopathy Lesions. *Science* (2000) 290(5493):985–9. doi: 10.1126/science.290.5493.985
- Andersen JK. Oxidative Stress in Neurodegeneration: Cause or Consequence? Nat Med (2004) 10(Suppl 7):S18–25. doi: 10.1038/nrn1434
- 160. Bandookwala M, Sengupta P. 3-Nitrotyrosine: A Versatile Oxidative Stress Biomarker for Major Neurodegenerative Diseases. Int J Neurosci (2020) 130 (10):1–16. doi: 10.1080/00207454.2020.1713776
- clinicaltrials.gov-NCT02445651. Physiological Effects of Nutritional Support in Patients With Parkinson's Disease (201). Available at: https://clinicaltrials. gov/ct2/show/NCT02445651.
- 162. Weiss R, Schilling E, Grahnert A, Kölling V, Dorow J, Ceglarek U, et al. Nicotinamide: A Vitamin Able to Shift Macrophage Differentiation Toward Macrophages With Restricted Inflammatory Features. *Innate Immun* (2015) 21(8):813–26. doi: 10.1177/1753425915602545
- 163. Jia H, Li X, Gao H, Feng Z, Li X, Zhao L, et al. High Doses of Nicotinamide Prevent Oxidative Mitochondrial Dysfunction in a Cellular Model and Improve Motor Deficit in a Drosophila Model of Parkinson's Disease. J Neurosci Res (2008) 86(9):2083–90. doi: 10.1002/jnr.21650
- 164. Wakade C, Chong R, Bradley E, Thomas B, Morgan J. Upregulation of GPR109A in Parkinson's Disease. *PLoS One* (2014) 9(10):e109818. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0109818
- 165. Giri B, Belanger K, Seamon M, Bradley E, Purohit S, Chong R, et al. Niacin Ameliorates Neuro-Inflammation in Parkinson's Disease via GPR109A. Int J Mol Sci (2019) 20(18):4559. doi: 10.3390/ijms20184559
- 166. Seamon M, Purohit S, Giri B, Baban B, Morgan J, Chong R, et al. Niacin for Parkinson's Disease. *Clin Exp Neuroimmunol* (2019) 11(1):47–56. doi: 10.1111/cen3.12553
- 167. clinicaltrials.gov-NCT03808961. *Niacin for Parkinsons Disease* (2019). Available at: https://clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT03808961.
- Ungerstedt U. 6-Hydroxy-Dopamine Induced Degeneration of Central Monoamine Neurons. Eur J Pharmacol (1968) 5(1):107–10. doi: 10.1016/ 0014-2999(68)90164-7

- Langston JW. MPTP And Parkinson's Disease. Trends Neurosci (1985) 8:79– 83. doi: 10.1016/0166-2236(85)90031-1
- 170. Parillaud VR, Lornet G, Monnet Y, Privat A-L, Haddad AT, Brochard V, et al. Analysis of Monocyte Infiltration in MPTP Mice Reveals That Microglial CX3CR1 Protects Against Neurotoxic Over-Induction of Monocyte-Attracting CCL2 by Astrocytes. J Neuroinflamm. (2017) 14 (1):60. doi: 10.1186/s12974-017-0830-9
- 171. Lee E, Hwang I, Park S, Hong S, Hwang B, Cho Y, et al. MPTP-Driven NLRP3 Inflammasome Activation in Microglia Plays a Central Role in Dopaminergic Neurodegeneration. *Cell Death Differ* (2018) 26(2):213–28. doi: 10.1038/s41418-018-0124-5
- 172. Simola N, Morelli M, Carta AR. The 6-Hydroxydopamine Model of Parkinson's Disease. *Neurotox Res* (2007) 11(3–4):151–67. doi: 10.1007/ BF03033565
- 173. McGeer PL, Kawamata T, Walker DG, Akiyama H, Tooyama I, McGeer EG. Microglia in Degenerative Neurological Disease. *Glia* (1993) 7(1):84–92. doi: 10.1002/glia.440070114
- 174. Ambrosi G, Kustrimovic N, Siani F, Rasini E, Cerri S, Ghezzi C, et al. Complex Changes in the Innate and Adaptive Immunity Accompany Progressive Degeneration of the Nigrostriatal Pathway Induced by Intrastriatal Injection of 6-Hydroxydopamine in the Rat. *Neurotox Res* (2017) 32(1):71-81. doi: 10.1007/s12640-017-9712-2
- 175. Singh SS, Rai SN, Birla H, Zahra W, Rathore AS, Singh SP. NF-κb-Mediated Neuroinflammation in Parkinson's Disease and Potential Therapeutic Effect of Polyphenols. *Neurotox Res* (2019) 37(3):491–507. doi: 10.1007/s12640-019-00147-2
- 176. Tang Y, Le W. Differential Roles of M1 and M2 Microglia in Neurodegenerative Diseases. Mol Neurobiol (2015) 53(2):1181-94. doi: 10.1007/s12035-014-9070-5
- 177. Hunot S, Boissière F, Faucheux B, Brugg B, Mouatt-Prigent A, Agid Y, et al. Nitric Oxide Synthase and Neuronal Vulnerability in Parkinson's Disease. *Neuroscience* (1996) 72(2):355–63. doi: 10.1016/0306-4522(95)00578-1
- 178. Ghosh A, Roy A, Liu X, Kordower JH, Mufson EJ, Hartley DM, et al. Selective Inhibition of NF-κb Activation Prevents Dopaminergic Neuronal Loss in a Mouse Model of Parkinson's Disease. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* (2007) 104 (47):18754–9. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0704908104
- 179. Noelker C, Morel L, Lescot T, Osterloh A, Alvarez-Fischer D, Breloer M, et al. Toll Like Receptor 4 Mediates Cell Death in a Mouse MPTP Model of Parkinson Disease. *Sci Rep-uk* (2013) 3(1):1393. doi: 10.1038/srep01393
- 180. Qureshi ST, Larivière L, Leveque G, Clermont S, Moore KJ, Gros P, et al. Endotoxin-Tolerant Mice Have Mutations in Toll-Like Receptor 4 (Tlr4). *J Exp Med* (1999) 189(4):615–25. doi: 10.1084/jem.189.4.615
- 181. Mao Z, Liu C, Ji S, Yang Q, Ye H, Han H, et al. The NLRP3 Inflammasome is Involved in the Pathogenesis of Parkinson's Disease in Rats. *Neurochem Res* (2017) 42(4):1104–15. doi: 10.1007/s11064-017-2185-0
- 182. Heng Y, Zhang Q-S, Mu Z, Hu J-F, Yuan Y-H, Chen N-H. Ginsenoside Rg1 Attenuates Motor Impairment and Neuroinflammation in the MPTP-Probenecid-Induced Parkinsonism Mouse Model by Targeting α-Synuclein Abnormalities in the Substantia Nigra. *Toxicol Lett* (2016) 243:7–21. doi: 10.1016/j.toxlet.2015.12.005
- 183. Liu J-Q, Zhao M, Zhang Z, Cui L-Y, Zhou X, Zhang W, et al. Rg1 Improves LPS-Induced Parkinsonian Symptoms in Mice via Inhibition of NF-κb Signaling and Modulation of M1/M2 Polarization. Acta Pharmacol Sin (2020) 41(4):523–34. doi: 10.1038/s41401-020-0358-x
- 184. Matheoud D, Sugiura A, Bellemare-Pelletier A, Laplante A, Rondeau C, Chemali M, et al. Parkinson's Disease-Related Proteins PINK1 and Parkin Repress Mitochondrial Antigen Presentation. *Cell* (2016) 166(2):314–27. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2016.05.039
- 185. Matheoud D, Cannon T, Voisin A, Penttinen A-M, Ramet L, Fahmy AM, et al. Intestinal Infection Triggers Parkinson's Disease-Like Symptoms in Pink1–/– Mice. Nature (2019) 571(7766):565–9. doi: 10.1038/s41586-019-1405-y
- 186. Huang B, Wu S, Wang Z, Ge L, Rizak JD, Wu J, et al. Phosphorylated α -Synuclein Accumulations and Lewy Body-Like Pathology Distributed in Parkinson's Disease-Related Brain Areas of Aged Rhesus Monkeys Treated With MPTP. *Neuroscience* (2018) 379:302–15. doi: 10.1016/ j.neuroscience.2018.03.026

- 187. Ip CW, Klaus L-C, Karikari AA, Visanji NP, Brotchie JM, Lang AE, et al. AAV1/2-Induced Overexpression of A53T-α-Synuclein in the Substantia Nigra Results in Degeneration of the Nigrostriatal System With Lewy-Like Pathology and Motor Impairment: A New Mouse Model for Parkinson's Disease. Acta Neuropathol Commun (2017) 5(1):11. doi: 10.1186/s40478-017-0416-x
- 188. Haque ME, Akther M, Jakaria M, Kim I, Azam S, Choi D. Targeting the Microglial NLRP3 Inflammasome and Its Role in Parkinson's Disease. *Mov Disord* (2020) 35(1):20–33. doi: 10.1002/mds.27874
- Labzin LI, Heneka MT, Latz E. Innate Immunity and Neurodegeneration. Annu Rev Med (2018) 69(1):437–49. doi: 10.1146/annurev-med-050715-104343
- 190. Béraud D, Twomey M, Bloom B, Mittereder A, Ton V, Neitzke K, et al. α-Synuclein Alters Toll-Like Receptor Expression. *Front Neurosci-switz* (2011) 5:80. doi: 10.3389/fnins.2011.00080
- 191. Cao S, Theodore S, Standaert DG. Fcγ Receptors Are Required for NF-κb Signaling, Microglial Activation and Dopaminergic Neurodegeneration in an AAV-Synuclein Mouse Model of Parkinson's Disease. *Mol Neurodegener* (2010) 5(1):42. doi: 10.1186/1750-1326-5-42
- 192. Daëron M. Fc RECEPTOR BIOLOGY. Annu Rev Immunol (1997) 15 (1):203–34. doi: 10.1146/annurev.immunol.15.1.203
- 193. Rostami J, Fotaki G, Sirois J, Mzezewa R, Bergström J, Essand M, et al. Astrocytes Have the Capacity to Act as Antigen-Presenting Cells in the Parkinson's Disease Brain. J Neuroinflamm. (2020) 17(1):119. doi: 10.1186/ s12974-020-01776-7
- 194. Bido S, Muggeo S, Massimino L, Marzi MJ, Giannelli SG, Melacini E, et al. Microglia-Specific Overexpression of α-Synuclein Leads to Severe Dopaminergic Neurodegeneration by Phagocytic Exhaustion and Oxidative Toxicity. *Nat Commun* (2021) 12(1):6237. doi: 10.1038/s41467-021-26519-x
- 195. Harms AS, Cao S, Rowse AL, Thome AD, Li X, Mangieri LR, et al. MHCII Is Required for -Synuclein-Induced Activation of Microglia, CD4 T Cell Proliferation, and Dopaminergic Neurodegeneration. *J Neurosci* (2013) 33 (23):9592–600. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.5610-12.2013
- 196. Spielman LJ, Gibson DL, Klegeris A. Unhealthy Gut, Unhealthy Brain: The Role of the Intestinal Microbiota in Neurodegenerative Diseases. *Neurochem Int* (2018) 120:149–63. doi: 10.1016/j.neuint.2018.08.005
- 197. Schonhoff AM, Williams GP, Wallen ZD, Standaert DG, Harms AS. Innate and Adaptive Immune Responses in Parkinson's Disease. *Prog Brain Res* (2020) 252:169–216. doi: 10.1016/bs.pbr.2019.10.006
- 198. Süß P, Kalinichenko L, Baum W, Reichel M, Kornhuber J, Loskarn S, et al. Hippocampal Structure and Function are Maintained Despite Severe Innate Peripheral Inflammation. *Brain Behav Immun* (2015) 49:156–70. doi: 10.1016/j.bbi.2015.05.011
- 199. Süß P, Hoffmann A, Rothe T, Ouyang Z, Baum W, Staszewski O, et al. Chronic Peripheral Inflammation Causes a Region-Specific Myeloid Response in the Central Nervous System. *Cell Rep* (2020) 30(12):4082– 95.e6. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2020.02.109
- 200. Arlehamn CSL, Dhanwani R, Pham J, Kuan R, Frazier A, Dutra JR, et al. α -Synuclein-Specific T Cell Reactivity Is Associated With Preclinical and Early Parkinson's Disease. *Nat Commun* (2020) 11(1):1875. doi: 10.1038/s41467-020-15626-w
- 201. Ip CW, Beck SK, Volkmann J. Lymphocytes Reduce Nigrostriatal Deficits in the 6-Hydroxydopamine Mouse Model of Parkinson's Disease. J Neural Transm (2015) 122(12):1633-43. doi: 10.1007/ s00702-015-1444-y
- 202. Teismann P. COX-2 in the Neurodegenerative Process of Parkinson's Disease. *Biofactors* (2012) 38(6):395–7. doi: 10.1002/biof.1035
- 203. Chandra G, Roy A, Rangasamy SB, Pahan K. Induction of Adaptive Immunity Leads to Nigrostriatal Disease Progression in MPTP Mouse Model of Parkinson's Disease. J Immunol (2017) 198(11):4312–26. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1700149
- 204. Chandra G, Rangasamy SB, Roy A, Kordower JH, Pahan K. Neutralization of RANTES and Eotaxin Prevents the Loss of Dopaminergic Neurons in a Mouse Model of Parkinson Disease. J Biol Chem (2016) 291(29):15267–81. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M116.714824
- 205. Roy A, Mondal S, Kordower JH, Pahan K. Attenuation of Microglial RANTES by NEMO-Binding Domain Peptide Inhibits the Infiltration of

CD8+ T Cells in the Nigra of Hemiparkinsonian Monkey. *Neuroscience* (2015) 302:36–46. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroscience.2015.03.011

- 206. Reynolds AD, Stone DK, Hutter JAL, Benner EJ, Mosley RL, Gendelman HE. Regulatory T Cells Attenuate Th17 Cell-Mediated Nigrostriatal Dopaminergic Neurodegeneration in a Model of Parkinson's Disease. *J Immunol* (2010) 184(5):2261–71. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.0901852
- 207. Liu Z, Huang Y, Cao B-B, Qiu Y-H, Peng Y-P. Th17 Cells Induce Dopaminergic Neuronal Death via LFA-1/ICAM-1 Interaction in a Mouse Model of Parkinson's Disease. *Mol Neurobiol* (2017) 54(10):7762–76. doi: 10.1007/s12035-016-0249-9
- 208. Martin HL, Santoro M, Mustafa S, Riedel G, Forrester JV, Teismann P. Evidence for a Role of Adaptive Immune Response in the Disease Pathogenesis of the MPTP Mouse Model of Parkinson's Disease. *Glia* (2015) 64(3):386–95. doi: 10.1002/glia.22935
- 209. Luchtman DW, Shao D, Song C. Behavior, Neurotransmitters and Inflammation in Three Regimens of the MPTP Mouse Model of Parkinson's Disease. *Physiol Behav* (2009) 98(1-2):130-8. doi: 10.1016/ j.physbeh.2009.04.021
- 210. Heuer A, Smith GA, Dunnett SB. Comparison of 6-Hydroxydopamine Lesions of the Substantia Nigra and the Medial Forebrain Bundle on a Lateralised Choice Reaction Time Task in Mice. *Eur J Neurosci* (2012) 37 (2):294–302. doi: 10.1111/ejn.12036
- 211. Ungerstedt U, Arbuthnott GW. Quantitative Recording of Rotational Behavior in Rats After 6-Hydroxy-Dopamine Lesions of the Nigrostriatal Dopamine System. *Brain Res* (1970) 24(3):485–93. doi: 10.1016/0006-8993 (70)90187-3
- 212. Zigmond MJ, Hastings TG, Abercrombie ED. Neurochemical Responses to 6-Hydroxydopamine and L-Dopa Therapy: Implications for Parkinson's Disease. Ann Ny Acad Sci (1992) 648(1 Neurotoxins a):71-86. doi: 10.1111/j.1749-6632.1992.tb24525.x
- 213. Kupsch A, Schmidt W, Gizatullina Z, Debska-Vielhaber G, Voges J, Striggow F, et al. 6-Hydroxydopamine Impairs Mitochondrial Function in the Rat Model of Parkinson's Disease: Respirometric, Histological, and Behavioral Analyses. *J Neural Transm* (2014) 121(10):1245–57. doi: 10.1007/s00702-014-1185-3
- 214. Wheeler CJ, Seksenyan A, Koronyo Y, Rentsendorj A, Sarayba D, Wu H, et al. T-Lymphocyte Deficiency Exacerbates Behavioral Deficits in the 6-OHDA Unilateral Lesion Rat Model for Parkinson's Disease. J Neurol Neurophysiol (2014) 05(03):209. doi: 10.4172/2155-9562.1000209
- 215. Koprich JB, Johnston TH, Reyes MG, Sun X, Brotchie JM. Expression of Human A53T Alpha-Synuclein in the Rat Substantia Nigra Using a Novel AAV1/2 Vector Produces a Rapidly Evolving Pathology With Protein Aggregation, Dystrophic Neurite Architecture and Nigrostriatal Degeneration With Potential to Model the Pathology of Parkinson's Disease. Mol Neurodegener (2010) 5(1):43. doi: 10.1186/1750-1326-5-43
- 216. Theodore S, Cao S, McLean PJ, Standaert DG. Targeted Overexpression of Human α -Synuclein Triggers Microglial Activation and an Adaptive Immune Response in a Mouse Model of Parkinson Disease. *J Neuropathol Exp Neurol* (2008) 67(12):1149–58. doi: 10.1097/NEN.0b013e31818e5e99
- 217. Williams GP, Schonhoff AM, Jurkuvenaite A, Gallups NJ, Standaert DG, Harms AS. CD4 T Cells Mediate Brain Inflammation and Neurodegeneration in a Mouse Model of Parkinson Disease. *Brain* (2021) 144(7):2047-59. doi: 10.1093/brain/awab103
- 218. Harms AS, Delic V, Thome AD, Bryant N, Liu Z, Chandra S, et al. α -Synuclein Fibrils Recruit Peripheral Immune Cells in the Rat Brain Prior to Neurodegeneration. *Acta Neuropathol Commun* (2017) 5(1):85. doi: 10.1186/s40478-017-0494-9
- 219. Kim S, Kwon S-H, Kam T-I, Panicker N, Karuppagounder SS, Lee S, et al. Transneuronal Propagation of Pathologic α -Synuclein From the Gut to the Brain Models Parkinson's Disease. *Neuron* (2019) 103(4):627–41.e7. doi: 10.1016/j.neuron.2019.05.035
- 220. Ramos JMP, Iribarren P, Bousset L, Melki R, Baekelandt V, Perren AVd. Peripheral Inflammation Regulates CNS Immune Surveillance Through the Recruitment of Inflammatory Monocytes Upon Systemic α-Synuclein Administration. *Front Immunol* (2019) 10:80. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2019.00080
- 221. Bonifati V, Rizzu P, van Baren MJ, Schaap O, Breedveld GJ, Krieger E, et al. Mutations in the DJ-1 Gene Associated With Autosomal Recessive Early-Onset Parkinsonism. *Science* (2002) 299(5604):256–9. doi: 10.1126/ science.1077209

- Guo M. PINK1/PARKIN And Mitochondrial Dynamics In Neurodegeneration. Free Radical Bio Med (2017) 112:16. doi: 10.1016/j.freeradbiomed.2017.10.369
- 223. Kitada T, Asakawa S, Hattori N, Matsumine H, Yamamura Y, Minoshima S, et al. Mutations in the Parkin Gene Cause Autosomal Recessive Juvenile Parkinsonism. *Nature* (1998) 392(6676):605–8. doi: 10.1038/33416
- Valente EM, Abou-Sleiman PM, Caputo V, Muqit MMK, Harvey K, Gispert S, et al. Hereditary Early-Onset Parkinson's Disease Caused by Mutations in PINK1. Science (2004) 304(5674):1158–60. doi: 10.1126/science.1096284
- 225. Weindel CG, Bell SL, Vail KJ, West KO, Patrick KL, Watson RO. LRRK2 Maintains Mitochondrial Homeostasis and Regulates Innate Immune Responses to Mycobacterium tuberculosis. ELife (2020) 9:e51071. doi: 10.7554/eLife.51071
- Aubin N, Curet O, Deffois A, Carter C. Aspirin and Salicylate Protect Against MPTP-Induced Dopamine Depletion in Mice. J Neurochem (1998) 71 (4):1635–42. doi: 10.1046/j.1471-4159.1998.71041635.x
- 227. Ren L, Yi J, Yang J, Li P, Cheng X, Mao P. Nonsteroidal Anti-Inflammatory Drugs Use and Risk of Parkinson Disease. *Medicine* (2018) 97(37):e12172. doi: 10.1097/MD.000000000012172
- 228. Teismann P, Tieu K, Choi D-K, Wu D-C, Naini A, Hunot S, et al. Cyclooxygenase-2 is Instrumental in Parkinson's Disease Neurodegeneration. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* (2003) 100(9):5473–8. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0837397100
- 229. Feng Z-H, Wang T-G, Li D-D, Fung P, Wilson BC, Liu B, et al. Cyclooxygenase-2-Deficient Mice are Resistant to 1-Methyl-4-Phenyl1, 2, 3, 6-Tetrahydropyridine-Induced Damage of Dopaminergic Neurons in the Substantia Nigra. *Neurosci Lett* (2002) 329(3):354–8. doi: 10.1016/S0304-3940(02)00704-8
- 230. Yamagata K, Andreasson KI, Kaufmann WE, Barnes CA, Worley PF. Expression of a Mitogen-Inducible Cyclooxygenase in Brain Neurons: Regulation by Synaptic Activity and Glucocorticoids. *Neuron* (1993) 11 (2):371–86. doi: 10.1016/0896-6273(93)90192-T
- Andreasson K. Emerging Roles of PGE2 Receptors in Models of Neurological Disease. Prostag Oth Lipid M (2010) 91(3–4):104–12. doi: 10.1016/ j.prostaglandins.2009.04.003
- 232. Caughey GE, Cleland LG, Penglis PS, Gamble JR, James MJ. Roles of Cyclooxygenase (COX)-1 and COX-2 in Prostanoid Production by Human Endothelial Cells: Selective Up-Regulation of Prostacyclin Synthesis by COX-2. *J Immunol* (2001) 167(5):2831–8. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.167.5.2831
- 233. Moncada S. Prostacyclin and Arterial Wall Biology. Arterioscler Off J Am Hear Assoc Inc (1982) 2(3):193–207. doi: 10.1161/01.ATV.2.3.193
- 234. Jin J, Shie F-S, Liu J, Wang Y, Davis J, Schantz AM, et al. Prostaglandin E2 Receptor Subtype 2 (EP2) Regulates Microglial Activation and Associated Neurotoxicity Induced by Aggregated α-Synuclein. J Neuroinflamm (2007) 4 (1):2. doi: 10.1186/1742-2094-4-2
- 235. Carrasco E, Werner P, Casper D. Prostaglandin Receptor EP2 Protects Dopaminergic Neurons Against 6-OHDA-Mediated Low Oxidative Stress. *Neurosci Lett* (2008) 441(1):44–9. doi: 10.1016/j.neulet.2008.05.111
- 236. Davies NM, Wright MR, Jamali F. Antiinflammatory Drug-Induced Small Intestinal Permeability: The Rat Is a Suitable Model. *Pharmaceut Res* (1994) 11(11):1652–6. doi: 10.1023/A:1018978308752
- 237. Bjarnason I, Williams P, Smethurst P, Peters TJ, Levi AJ. Effect of non-Steroidal Anti-Inflammatory Drugs and Prostaglandins on the Permeability of the Human Small Intestine. *Gut* (1986) 27(11):1292–7. doi: 10.1136/gut.27.11.1292
- Roy J, Galano J, Durand T, Guennec JL, Lee JC. Physiological Role of Reactive Oxygen Species as Promoters of Natural Defenses. *FASEB J* (2017) 31(9):3729–45. doi: 10.1096/fj.201700170R
- Lingappan K. NF-κb in Oxidative Stress. Curr Opin Toxicol (2018) 7:81–6. doi: 10.1016/j.cotox.2017.11.002
- Groemping Y, Rittinger K. Activation and Assembly of the NADPH Oxidase: A Structural Perspective. *Biochem J* (2005) 386(3):401–16. doi: 10.1042/BJ20041835
- 241. Rodriguez-Pallares J, Rey P, Parga JA, Muñoz A, Guerra MJ, Labandeira-Garcia JL. Brain Angiotensin Enhances Dopaminergic Cell Death via Microglial Activation and NADPH-Derived ROS. Neurobiol Dis (2008) 31 (1):58–73. doi: 10.1016/j.nbd.2008.03.003
- 242. Wu D-C, Teismann P, Tieu K, Vila M, Jackson-Lewis V, Ischiropoulos H, et al. NADPH Oxidase Mediates Oxidative Stress in the 1-Methyl-4-Phenyl-1,2,3,6-Tetrahydropyridine Model of Parkinson's Disease. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* (2003) 100(10):6145–50. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0937239100
- 243. Parga JA, Rodriguez-Perez AI, Garcia-Garrote M, Rodriguez-Pallares J, Labandeira-Garcia JL. Angiotensin II Induces Oxidative Stress and

Upregulates Neuroprotective Signaling From the NRF2 and KLF9 Pathway in Dopaminergic Cells. *Free Radic Biol Med* (2018) 129:394–406. doi: 10.1016/j.freeradbiomed.2018.10.409

- 244. Belarbi K, Cuvelier E, Destée A, Gressier B, Chartier-Harlin M-C. NADPH Oxidases in Parkinson's Disease: A Systematic Review. *Mol Neurodegener* (2017) 12(1):84. doi: 10.1186/s13024-017-0225-5
- 245. Tu D, Gao Y, Yang R, Guan T, Hong J-S, Gao H-M. The Pentose Phosphate Pathway Regulates Chronic Neuroinflammation and Dopaminergic Neurodegeneration. J Neuroinflamm (2019) 16(1):255. doi: 10.1186/ s12974-019-1659-1
- 246. Firbank MJ, Yarnall AJ, Lawson RA, Duncan GW, Khoo TK, Petrides GS, et al. Cerebral Glucose Metabolism and Cognition in Newly Diagnosed Parkinson's Disease: ICICLE-PD Study. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry (2016) 88(4):310–6. doi: 10.1136/jnnp-2016-313918
- 247. Marques A, Dutheil F, Durand E, Rieu I, Mulliez A, Fantini ML, et al. Glucose Dysregulation in Parkinson's Disease: Too Much Glucose or Not Enough Insulin? *Parkinsonism Relat D* (2018) 55:122–7. doi: 10.1016/ j.parkreldis.2018.05.026
- Pagano G, Polychronis S, Wilson H, Giordano B, Ferrara N, Niccolini F, et al. Diabetes Mellitus and Parkinson Disease. *Neurology* (2018) 90(19):e1654–62. doi: 10.1212/WNL.00000000005475
- 249. Stanton RC. Glucose-6-Phosphate Dehydrogenase, NADPH, and Cell Survival. *IUBMB Life* (2012) 64(5):362–9. doi: 10.1002/iub.1017
- 250. Dunn L, Allen GFG, Mamais A, Ling H, Li A, Duberley KE, et al. Dysregulation of Glucose Metabolism Is an Early Event in Sporadic Parkinson's Disease. *Neurobiol Aging* (2014) 35(5):1111–5. doi: 10.1016/ j.neurobiolaging.2013.11.001
- 251. Braak H, Sastre M, Bohl JRE, de Vos RAI, Tredici KD. Parkinson's Disease: Lesions in Dorsal Horn Layer I, Involvement of Parasympathetic and Sympathetic Pre- and Postganglionic Neurons. Acta Neuropathol (2007) 113(4):421–9. doi: 10.1007/s00401-007-0193-x
- 252. Chinta SJ, Andersen JK. Reversible Inhibition of Mitochondrial Complex I Activity Following Chronic Dopaminergic Glutathione Depletion *In Vitro*: Implications for Parkinson's Disease. *Free Radical Bio Med* (2006) 41 (9):1442–8. doi: 10.1016/j.freeradbiomed.2006.08.002
- Mischley LK, Lau RC, Shankland EG, Wilbur TK, Padowski JM. Phase IIb Study of Intranasal Glutathione in Parkinson's Disease. J Park Dis (2017) 7 (2):289–99. doi: 10.3233/JPD-161040
- 254. Sian J, Dexter DT, Lees AJ, Daniel S, Agid Y, Javoy-Agid F, et al. Alterations in Glutathione Levels in Parkinson's Disease and Other Neurodegenerative Disorders Affecting Basal Ganglia. Ann Neurol (1994) 36(3):348–55. doi: 10.1002/ana.410360305
- 255. Grammatopoulos TN, Jones SM, Ahmadi FA, Hoover BR, Snell LD, Skoch J, et al. Angiotensin Type 1 Receptor Antagonist Losartan, Reduces MPTP-Induced Degeneration of Dopaminergic Neurons in Substantia Nigra. *Mol Neurodegener* (2007) 2(1):1. doi: 10.1186/1750-1326-2-1
- Laghlam D, Jozwiak M, Nguyen LS. Renin-Angiotensin-Aldosterone System and Immunomodulation: A State-Of-the-Art Review. *Cells* (2021) 10 (7):1767. doi: 10.3390/cells10071767
- 257. te Riet L, van Esch JHM, Roks AJM, van den Meiracker AH, Danser AHJ. Hypertension. Circ Res (2015) 116(6):960–75. doi: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.116.303587
- 258. Rey P, Lopez-Real A, Sanchez-Iglesias S, Muñoz A, Soto-Otero R, Labandeira-Garcia JL. Angiotensin Type-1-Receptor Antagonists Reduce 6-Hydroxydopamine Toxicity for Dopaminergic Neurons. *Neurobiol Aging* (2007) 28(4):555–67. doi: 10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2006.02.018
- 259. Joglar B, Rodriguez-Pallares J, Rodriguez-Perez AI, Rey P, Guerra MJ, Labandeira-Garcia JL. The Inflammatory Response in the MPTP Model of Parkinson's Disease is Mediated by Brain Angiotensin: Relevance to Progression of the Disease. *J Neurochem* (2009) 109(2):656–69. doi: 10.1111/j.1471-4159.2009.05999.x
- 260. Chabrashvili T, Kitiyakara C, Blau J, Karber A, Aslam S, Welch WJ, et al. Effects of ANG II Type 1 and 2 Receptors on Oxidative Stress, Renal NADPH Oxidase, and SOD Expression. *Am J Physiology-regulatory Integr Comp Physiol* (2003) 285(1):R117–24. doi: 10.1152/ajpregu. 00476.2002
- 261. Wright JW, Kawas LH, Harding JW. A Role for the Brain RAS in Alzheimer's and Parkinson's Diseases. *Front Endocrinol* (2013) 4:158. doi: 10.3389/ fendo.2013.00158

- 262. Muñoz A, Rey P, Guerra MJ, Mendez-Alvarez E, Soto-Otero R, Labandeira-Garcia JL. Reduction of Dopaminergic Degeneration and Oxidative Stress by Inhibition of Angiotensin Converting Enzyme in a MPTP Model of Parkinsonism. *Neuropharmacology* (2006) 51(1):112–20. doi: 10.1016/ j.neuropharm.2006.03.004
- 263. Dalmay F, Pesteil F, Nisse-Durgeat S, Fournier A, Achard JM. Angiotensin IV Decreases Acute Stroke Mortality in the Gerbil. Am J Hypertens (2001) 14 (11):A56. doi: 10.1016/S0895-7061(01)01592-8
- 264. Kramár EA, Harding JW, Wright JW. Angiotensin II- and IV-Induced Changes in Cerebral Blood Flow. *Regul Peptides* (1997) 68(2):131–8. doi: 10.1016/S0167-0115(96)02116-7
- 265. Näveri L, Strömberg C, Saavedra JM. Angiotensin IV Reverses the Acute Cerebral Blood Flow Reduction After Experimental Subarachnoid Hemorrhage in the Rat. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab (1994) 14(6):1096–9. doi: 10.1038/jcbfm.1994.143
- 266. Benoist CC, Wright JW, Zhu M, Appleyard SM, Wayman GA, Harding JW. Facilitation of Hippocampal Synaptogenesis and Spatial Memory by C-Terminal Truncated Nle 1 -Angiotensin IV Analogs. J Pharmacol Exp Ther (2011) 339(1):35–44. doi: 10.1124/jpet.111.182220
- 267. Zawada WM, Mrak RE, Biedermann J, Palmer QD, Gentleman SM, Aboud O, et al. Loss of Angiotensin II Receptor Expression in Dopamine Neurons in Parkinson's Disease Correlates With Pathological Progression and Is Accompanied by Increases in Nox4- and 8-OH Guanosine-Related Nucleic

Acid Oxidation and Caspase-3 Activation. Acta Neuropathol Commun (2015) 3(1):9. doi: 10.1186/s40478-015-0189-z

268. El-Arif G, Farhat A, Khazaal S, Annweiler C, Kovacic H, Wu Y, et al. The Renin-Angiotensin System: A Key Role in SARS-CoV-2-Induced COVID-19. *Mol Basel Switz* (2021) 26(22):6945. doi: 10.3390/molecules26226945

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Grotemeyer, McFleder, Wu, Wischhusen and Ip. This is an openaccess article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED BY Amy Lovett-Racke, The Ohio State University, United States

REVIEWED BY John R. Lukens, University of Virginia, United States Ted M. Dawson, Johns Hopkins Medicine, United States

*CORRESPONDENCE Miao Sun miaosunsuda@163.com Bin Wang binwang2233@suda.edu.cn

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work

SPECIALTY SECTION

This article was submitted to Multiple Sclerosis and Neuroimmunology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

RECEIVED 29 April 2022 ACCEPTED 27 June 2022 PUBLISHED 22 July 2022

CITATION

Shi Y, Wei B, Li L, Wang B and Sun M (2022) Th17 cells and inflammation in neurological disorders: Possible mechanisms of action. *Front. Immunol.* 13:932152. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2022.932152

COPYRIGHT

these terms.

© 2022 Shi, Wei, Li, Wang and Sun. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with

Th17 cells and inflammation in neurological disorders: Possible mechanisms of action

Yajun Shi[†], Bin Wei[†], Lingjun Li, Bin Wang^{*} and Miao Sun^{*}

Institute for Fetology, The First Affiliated Hospital of Soochow University, Suzhou City, China

Neurological disorders (NDs) are one of the leading causes of global death. A sustained neuroinflammatory response has been reported to be associated with the pathogenesis of multiple NDs, including Parkinson's disease (PD), multiple sclerosis (MS), Alzheimer's disease (AD), amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS), and major depressive disorder (MDD). Accumulating evidence shows that the recruitment of abundant lymphocytes in the central nervous system may contribute to promoting the development and progress of inflammation in neurological disorders. As one subset of T lymphocytes, CD4⁺ T cells have a critical impact on the inflammation of neurological disorders. T helper (Th) 17 is one of the most studied CD4⁺ Th subpopulations that produces cytokines (e.g., IL-17A, IL-23, IL-21, IL-6, and IFN- γ), leading to the abnormal neuroinflammatory response including the excessive activation of microglia and the recruitment of other immune cell types. All these factors are involved in several neurological disorders. However, the possible mechanisms of Th17 cells and their associated cytokines in the immunopathology of the abovementioned neurological disorders have not been clarified completely. This review will summarize the mechanisms by which encephalitogenic inflammatory Th17 cells and their related cytokines strongly contribute to chronic neuroinflammation, thus perpetuating neurodegenerative processes in NDs. Finally, the potential therapeutic prospects of Th17 cells and their cytokines in NDs will also be discussed.

KEYWORDS

Th17 cells, neurological disorders, IL-17A, neuroinflammation, immune system, microglia

1 Introduction

Neurological disorders (NDs) are highly prevalent and have become the second most frequent cause of mortality, with approximately 276 million cases worldwide to date (1). With the global population aging, NDs are recognized as a significant public health challenge today (1, 2). At the same time, the causes and mechanisms behind most NDs are still vague. Though both genetic and environmental factors had been suggested in the

etiology of NDs (3, 4), increasing evidence indicates that neuroinflammation is one of the defining characteristics of NDs.

As a pivotal part of the central nervous system (CNS) innate immunity, neuroinflammation initially restrains infection and eliminates pathogens, cell debris, and aggregated or misfolded proteins in a generic manner. While in chronic NDs, neuroinflammation becomes continuous and is harmful to neuronal cells. Increasing evidence has suggested that neuroinflammation contributes to various NDs, including Parkinson's disease (PD), amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS), multiple sclerosis (MS), Alzheimer's disease (AD), and major depressive disorder (MDD) (5-7). One of the common traits of these NDs is their neuropathological interactions with the microglia (the resident macrophages in the brain) and astroglia, which trigger an innate immunological response, contributing to the disease's severity and course (8). The pathogenesis of these diseases was not only restricted to the immunological mechanisms in the brain but also had a strong interaction with the systemic immune system.

Additionally, various pieces of evidence demonstrate that the communication between the CNS and systemic immune systems is possible through immune cells and cytokines breaking the integrity of the blood-brain barrier (BBB) (9, 10). It has been demonstrated that blood-borne immune cells (e.g., CD4⁺ T cells, Th cells) are highly neurotoxic and represent an additional crucial mediator of neuroinflammation. Systemic inflammation, induced by oxidative stress damage, environmental stressors, gut microbiota imbalance, etc., may trigger microglial activation and ultimately contribute to the development of neurological disease processes, according to abundant evidence (8, 11, 12).

Among the critical neuroinflammatory cells in NDs, Th cells, especially Th17 cells, have already been known to be involved. At the same time, various sources of evidence have indicated that Th17 cell levels in both serum, cerebrospinal fluid (CSF), and brain were elevated in the laboratory model animals of NDs (13–15). However, the accurate role of neuroinflammation mediated by Th17 cell and their cytokines in the etiology of the abovementioned NDs is still unclear. With a focus on the roles of Th17 cells and their cytokines in NDs, we have attempted to unravel the precise mechanism of neuroinflammatory disorder in this study. In addition, we provide an overview of the most recent developments in targeting Th17 cells and their cytokines, as well as their prospective clinical applications.

2 Th17 cells

2.1 Definition and differentiation of Th 17 cells

After encountering specific pathogens, the innate immune system will promote the development of naive $CD4^+$ T cells into

effector Th cells, which are fundamental regulators of adaptive immunity. Different subtypes of CD4⁺ Th cells are distinguished according to cytokines, transcription factors, and effector immune regulatory functions. Initially, activated CD4⁺ Th cells were frequently differentiated into one of two fates: Th1 or Th2 cells. Th1 cells, generating interleukin (IL)-2, interferon-gamma (IFN- γ), and tumor necrosis factor-alpha (TNF- α), mainly take part in delayed-type hypersensitivity reactions and cell-mediated immune responses, such as autoimmune disorders. Th2 cells, renowned for their generation of the cytokine IL-4, mediate host defense against helminths and link with the pathogenesis of allergic diseases. In 2005, a newly identified subtype of CD4⁺ Th cells, so-called Th17 cells, was discovered that represent a diverse population, which underwent differentiation in the presence of transforming growth factor-beta (TGF- β) and IL-6 (16, 17). Now, it was recognized that Th17 cells might be more significant than Th1 cells in the development of some models of autoimmune illness, including PD, AD, MS, ALS, and MDD (5-7).

Th17 cells perform crucial roles in pro-inflammatory properties, inflammation, and essential tasks to defend the host against extracellular bacterial and fungal infections. Th17 cells are defined as CD4⁺ Th lymphocytes that secrete large amounts of IL-17A and express the transcription factor retinoic acid-related orphan receptor gamma-T (RORyt), which possibly acts as a molecular determinant for their polarization (18, 19). Th17 cells have two most distinct characteristics: strong plasticity and prominent capability to boost other immune cells (e.g., Th1 cells, neutrophils, and immunosuppressive head box P3 Treg cells).

Initially, the differentiation of Th17 cells was shown to be induced by the combination of IL-6 and TGF- β (20). Subsequently, Korn and colleagues found that IL-21, which was induced by signal transducer and activator of transcription 3 (STAT3)/IL-6 signaling, could affect Th17 cell development and response amplification (21). IL-21 acts in a loop of autocrine amplification to culminate in the differentiation and proliferation of Th17 cells and the production of the IL-23 receptor (IL-23R). IL-23 plays a key role in the late growth and maturation of Th17 cells by activating its receptor IL-23R via IL-6 and/or IL-21 (Figure 1) (22). Additionally, Th17 cells differentiated in the IL-1⁺/IL-23⁺/ TGF- β^{-} environment show greater encephalitogenic activity after adoptive transfer, which highlights the importance of IL-23 and IL-1 in the differentiation and pathogenicity of Th17 cells (23). Nonetheless, IFN- γ (Th1 cytokine) and IL-4 (Th2 cytokine) can inhibit the differentiation of Th17 cells from naive CD4⁺ Th cells as long as the Th17 cells have not been fully developed (24, 25).

RORyt, which was encoded by the *RORC* gene and generally expressed in Th17 cells, is the major regulator of the Th17 cell differentiation. *Rorc* knockout mice cannot produce Th17 cells (26). Meanwhile, overexpression of RORyt, triggered by the



FIGURE 1

Differentiation of Th17 cells and its secretion of inflammatory cytokines. Under the microenvironment of pro-inflammatory cytokines (IL-6, IL-21, and/or TGF- β), naive CD4⁺ T precursors can be induced to differentiate into Th17 cells, which have crucial roles in the immunopathogenesis of neurological disorders. Nonetheless, IFN- γ (a Th1 cell-related cytokine) and IL-4 (a Th2 cell-related cytokine) can inhibit the differentiation of Th17 cells from naive CD4⁺ T cells as long as Th17 cells have not been fully developed. These primary differentiated Th17 cells will express specific transcription factors, such as ROR γ t and STAT3. IL-21 is produced by Th17 cells in an autocrine manner and other cells then promote Th17 cells in their final stable state. IL, interleukin; TGF- β , transforming growth factor- β ; IFN- γ , interferon- γ ; STAT, signal transducer and activator of transcription.

activity of IL-6 and TGF-B, can lead to Th1- and Th2independent differentiation of naive CD4⁺ Th cell progenitors into the Th17 subtype (27, 28). Moreover, RORyt may cooperate with other transcription factors during the differentiation of Th17 cells (29). When activated by IL-6, IL-21, or IL-23, STAT3 is the upregulator of ROR γ t in response to TGF- β and IL-6. STAT3 can bind to plenty of Th17-related loci and is essential for the induction of the Th17 transcriptional program (30). In the absence of STAT3, overexpression of RORyt cannot restore Th17 cell development (31). Numerous essential transcription factors, such as STAT5, granulocyte monocyte-colony stimulating factor (GM-CSF), aryl hydrocarbon receptor (Ahr), activating transcription factor-like runt-related transcription factor-1 (RUNX1), transcriptional coactivator with postsynaptic density 65-discs large-zonal occluder 1binding motif (TAZ), and interferon regulatory factor 4 (IRF4), regulate Th17 cell differentiation (29, 32, 33). Th17 cells are regarded as strongly pathogenic because they drive autoinflammation by producing a unique set of cytokines (e.g., IL-17A, IL-21, IL-23, IL-6, IFN-γ, and GM-CSF) (Figure 1).

It has been shown that IL-17A, mainly produced by Th17 cells, can induce cytokine secretion and has functions in immune inflammation (34). Numerous studies signify that IL-17A, stimulating glial cells and enhancing neuroinflammatory

responses, performs a pathogenic role in the CNS (35, 36). IL-17 signaling also induces the activation of NF- κ B cascade response to control the corresponding physiological function (37).

2.2 Environmental factors that affect the pathogenic potential of Th17 cells

Increasing evidence indicates that multiple environmental factors will contribute to the development of NDs. It is not difficult to think that different host environmental factors may also accelerate the pathogenic potential of Th17 cells and that immune responses may promote autoimmunity, therefore causing NDs.

2.2.1 Peripheral inflammation

Numerous studies indicated that Th17 cells and their cytokines would compromise the integrity of the BBB. Thus, the migration of immune cells from the periphery into the central nervous system has become one of the major contributors to numerous NDs (38, 39). For instance, *Porphyromonas gingivalis* stimulates the production of Th17-supportive cytokines (IL-1, IL-6, and IL-23), which may permeate the BBB to endotoxin and expose the brain cells to

endogenous and exogenous inflammatory mediators (40). Th17 cells and their related cytokines are also associated with abnormally aggregated plaques of the protein amyloid-beta (A β) in neurons (41). In a mouse model of PD, Vitola and colleagues demonstrated for the first time that peripheral injection of lipopolysaccharide could trigger a long-lasting increase in the pro-inflammatory cytokine TNF- α , induce neuroinflammation, influence the action of α -synuclein (α Syn) oligomers, and potentiate the detrimental effects (42). Moreover, Th17 cells, immune cells, and macrophages are abundant in the peripheral blood of MS patients, which would infiltrate the CNS and collaborate to cause tissue damage (43). The entry of peripheral immune cells from the periphery into the CNS can also be viewed as a precursor to the breakdown of the BBB, thereby heightening brain inflammatory responses (44). Rodent models suggested that vagal stimulation can increase the levels of brain cytokines in response to prolonged peripheral inflammation (45). Interestingly, the response to acute peripheral inflammation of the microglia is not associated with long-term neuronal damage. Only in chronic and slowly progressive diseases (such as AD, MDD, and PD) are the microglia activated by peripheral (cytokines) and/or brain [Aß, oxidative stress (OxS), etc.] pro-inflammatory stimulus to prime for further neurotoxicity (8). As evidence, ND patients and animal models with persistent inflammatory neurodegeneration exhibited an acceleration of the neurodegeneration process in response to peripheral inflammatory stimulus (46, 47).

2.2.2 Enhanced oxidative stress

Indeed, one of the mechanisms underlying the pathogenesis of NDs is the vicious cycle between OxS and neuroinflammation, which is reflected in the brain and peripheral immune system (8). As elegantly discussed by Cobley and colleagues, the brain is highly sensitive to oxidative damage for a variety of reasons, including hypoxia/ischemia, glutamate, mitochondrial dysfunction, endogenous neurotransmitter metabolism (e.g., dopamine), and abnormal activation of microglia (48). Under the condition of chronic oxidative stress, mitochondrial hyperpolarization, nitric oxide production, and Ca²⁺ influx were enhanced, and the overexpression of the mechanistic target of rapamycin complex 1 (mTORC1) was facilitated (49). Furthermore, the activity of mTORC1 promotes the expansion of Th17 pro-inflammatory lymphocytes from CD4⁺ T cells, which constitute a critical CNS mechanism of immune regulation. After activation, CD4⁺ T cells can easily cross the BBB. As a result of the presence of IL-23, CD4⁺ T cells differentiate into Th17 cells when they reach the damaged site. In intestinal immunity, Th17 cells can contribute to neuroinflammation and neurodegeneration by activating the apoptotic Fas/FasL pathway (50). OxS has been ascribed as a major contributor to the pathogenesis and clinical progression of NDs (11, 50).

2.2.3 The gut-brain axis

Considerable evidence suggests that the gut microbiota is essential for normal host metabolism and physiological function, influencing not only the immune system but also the nervous system (51, 52). The gut microbiota is also related to brain development and cognitive function. The gut microbiota affects the gut-brain axis via direct and indirect (via systemic circulation) pathways, including immune (cytokines), endocrine (cortisol), and neural (enteric nervous system) pathways (53). Diet-induced alterations to the gut microbiome can result in a compromised lamina propria, where Th17 cells are the predominant Th cells (26). Recently, Th17 cells, inducing the production of IL-17A and IL-22, have been shown to play distinct roles during fungal infection and colonization (54, 55). The importance of gut microbiota, particularly segmented filamentous bacteria (SFB), in the generation of mucosal Th17 cells was first demonstrated by Littman and colleagues (56). Surprisingly, colonization of the gut with SFB alone can induce the differentiation of Th17 cells in the gut and CNS, thereby accelerating the progression of NDs (57). Chen et al. have proven that the major metabolite of clostridia species, shortchain fatty acid butyrate, is sufficient to restore BBB dysfunction in patients with AD (58). The disruption of the gut microbiota stimulates the activation of astrocytes and microglia, which in turn influence a variety of neuropsychological processes (e.g., neuronal development, BBB integrity, CNS immune system activation) (59). Various environmental factors modulate the immune system's response, strongly accelerating the pathogenic potential of Th17 cells. Indeed, alterations of Th17 cells in the gut microbiota have been documented in several diseases such as AD (60), PD (61), and MS (62). Under high-salt conditions, a highly pathogenic Th17 cell population activated by the p38/ MAPK pathway has been observed (63). Furthermore, the mice on a high-salt diet developed cognitive impairment due to cerebral endothelial dysfunction (64), which was associated with an increase in Th17 polarization and IL-17A plasma level in the small intestine. Moreover, hypoxia promoted Th17 differentiation by activating the hypoxia-inducible factor 1 (HIF-1), a critical metabolic sensor that directly regulates the expression of RORyt and IL-17A at the transcriptional level (65). The gut-brain axis appears to be a potent druggable target for the immunotherapy of IL-17A in NDs.

3 Th17 cells and its cytokines in neurological disorders: Possible mechanisms of action

3.1 Th17 cells in Parkinson's disease

PD, the second most prevalent form of neurodegenerative disease, is characterized by motor symptoms, such as tremors,

rigidity, and bradykinesia (66). In PD, there is a progressive degeneration of neurons in various regions of the brain, including dopaminergic neurons in the substantia nigra pars compacta (67). A critical pathological hallmark of PD is the accumulation of a Syn (so-called Lewy bodies). In addition to protein aggregation, inflammatory responses play a crucial role in the etiology and pathogenesis of PD, as evidenced by the elevated expression of IFN-y, IL-17A, and IL-6 in the brain (68). PD patients also have a disruption of BBB, which allows peripheral immune cells to infiltrate into the brain and potentially influences other mechanistic pathways associated with neurodegeneration, such as oxidative stress and mitochondrial dysfunction potentially (68). Therefore, the enhanced peripheral inflammation may initiate or exacerbate PD pathology. Recently, Sommer et al. provided direct evidence that the neurotoxic effect of Th17 cells, expanded in an autocrine loop, was increased in PD patients (69). This model also revealed a direct contact between Th17 cells and neurons leading to dopaminergic neuronal apoptosis. In a mouse model with a deficiency of IL-17A, motor impairment, dopaminergic neurodegeneration, and BBB disruption were alleviated (70). Furthermore, Gate and colleagues provided the exact mechanism for Th17 cell-mediated dopaminergic neuron death via secretion of IL-17A in PD (71). Th17 cells secrete pro-inflammatory cytokines that were associated with the activation of other detrimental inflammatory factors (like TNF- α , IL-1 β , and IL-6), which were released from brain microglial cells (the most numerous types of brain cell). Ultimately, Th17 cells and inflammatory factors promote inflammatory reactions and neuronal apoptosis (Figure 2). On the other hand, abnormally accumulated α Syn becomes an autoimmune antigen that activates microglia into the microglia type 1 subtype, which promotes the differentiation of Th17 subtypes and activates intracellular inflammatory pathways (72). Although the direct effects of Th17 cells on neurons have been described in these studies, additional work



FIGURE 2

Th17 cells and their cytokines in neurological disorders: possible mechanisms of action. Multiple environmental factors (peripheral inflammation, enhanced oxidative stress, gut-brain axis) induce a pro-inflammatory microenvironment that modifies the CD4⁺ T-cell phenotype and then differentiates into encephalitogenic Th17 cells, producing inflammatory cytokines (IL-17A, IL-6, IL-21, IFN- γ , GM-CSF, and IL-23). These Th17 cells are capable of entering the CNS. They proliferate and produce cytokines that are conducive to BBB disruption and recruitment of other immune cells (lymphocytes, macrophages, and neutrophil cells) into the CNS, ultimately leading to myelin damage (multiple sclerosis). Th17 cells and their cytokines can cause neuronal damage through direct cytotoxic effects or through recruitment of immune cells and induction of neuroinflammation, resulting in deposition of A β fibrils or the aggregation of α Syn (Alzheimer's disease/Parkinson's disease). Additionally, Th17 cells an activate the microglia and phagocytose amyloid fibrils, but neuroinflammation will induce microglia damage, thereby exacerbating amyloid β deposition or α Syn aggregation (Alzheimer's disease/Parkinson's disease). GM-CSF, granulocyte monocyte-colony stimulating factor; A β , amyloid β .

is still needed to comprehend the activity of PD-related Th17 neurotoxicity in a more complex intracellular environment to open up novel therapeutic development avenues.

3.2 Th17 cells in Alzheimer's disease

AD is the most frequent form of late-onset dementia and has progressive and irreversible pathogenesis with a complex molecular disease etiology, which affects over 40 million people worldwide (73). AD is a multifactorial neurological disorder, in which the extracellular deposits of amyloid β (A β) peptides and fibrillary tangles of intraneuronal hyperphosphorylated tau protein are the major histopathological hallmarks. AB is obtained by the frequent and serial activation of the γ -secretase enzymes and β -secretase 1 (BACE1) on a larger precursor protein (APP) (74). Highly insoluble A β peptides are considered an important factor in AD pathogenesis. They motivate the microglia to secrete pro-inflammatory cytokines and chemokines to activate the complement pathway (75), thus inducing the cumulation of inflammatory cells into the CNS that leads to neurodegeneration (76). Indeed, A β peptides have been shown to enhance the manufacture of reactive oxygen species (ROS) and nitric oxide (NO) by microglia, leading to OxS development and stimulating the inflammation of the Th17/ IL-17A axis, and then impair microglia-mediated AB phagocytosis and contribute to $A\beta$ accumulation and neuronal damage. Additionally, the primary roles of IL-17A in the pathogenesis of AD are to attract neutrophils and then stimulate their function. Zenaro et al. showed that A β aggregates could mediate the recruitment and chemotaxis of neutrophils to produce IL-17A, which is directly toxic to neurons and the BBB and may amplify neutrophils in the CNS, thus contributing to a vicious circle that leads to exacerbating pathology (77). Since neutrophils are the primary targets and crucial sources of IL-17A in the CNS, they may play a significant role in the development of AD pathology by promoting inflammation and neuron autophagy. The presence of extremely high levels of IL-17A, TNF-α, IL-2, and GM-CSF in the brain of a triple transgenic mouse model of AD indicates that neurodegeneration in these mice is related to Th17 polarization. Another study found a notable increase of IL-17A, RORγt, and IL-22 in the serum, hippocampus, and CSF of Aβ-42 peptide-injected rats (78). In addition, Tian et al. indicated a correlation between postoperative cognitive impairment and elevated levels of IL-17A in the hippocampus (79). Recently, a study has reported that the administration of blocking anti-IL-17A antibodies could rescue Aβ-induced cognitive impairment and neuroinflammation (80). These findings provide evidence for the synergistic roles of Th17 cells and their associated cytokines in promoting neuroinflammation and degeneration in AD.

The number of CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells in AD patients' brain parenchyma and vascular endothelium is significantly higher than

normal (81). The activated Th17 cells and their inflammatory cytokines (e.g., IL-17A, IL-21, and IL-23) in the brain may jointly promote AD neuropathology (82). Furthermore, a number of studies found that AD patients had elevated levels of the Th17 transcription factor ROR γ t in their lymphocytes (83, 84). Recently, other studies have demonstrated the relationship between Th17 cells and early AD (85). Therefore, some scholars proposed that the optimal AD vaccine should inhibit Th17 immune responses to A β to prevent neuroinflammation and subsequent neurodegeneration (86).

3.3 Th17 cells in multiple sclerosis

MS is a widespread demyelinating disease of the CNS resulting in substantial neurological disability, in which immune cells and related cytokines are involved in the degradation of myelin sheaths (87). Inflammatory processes in these foci led to myelin damage and oligodendrocyte rupture, followed by axonal loss and transient or permanent loss of neurologic functions, resulting in varying degrees of disability (88). Until now, the pathophysiology of MS has not been elucidated clearly. Still, the prevailing view of MS pathogenesis is the breach of immunological tolerance and the active infiltration of myelin antigen-sensitive immune cells into brain tissue through the BBB. Emerging data from clinical and animal studies have revealed that myelin-specific immune cells (such as B cells, Th1 cells, and Th17 cells) are activated in lymph organs of the periphery. These myelin-specific immune cells develop encephalitogenic potential and infiltrate the CNS, where they are reactivated and expanded by the IL-23 and IL-1 β (produced by resident microglia and infiltrating inflammatory monocytes) (62, 89). Furthermore, multiple studies have indicated that Th1 and Th17 cells are enhanced in the brain parenchyma in the acute phase of MS patients (90, 91). Th17 cells mainly cause brain damage, but Th1 cells induce spinal cord inflammation. In the attempt to clarify the role of Th1 and Th17 cells in the pathogenesis of MS, Langrish et al. showed that Th17 cells induce more severe experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis (EAE) than Th1 cells (92). Th17 cells, especially Th1-like Th17 cells, may participate in EAE pathology by producing IFN-y and IL-17A. Th17 cells result in oligodendrocyte death, axonal degeneration, and neuronal dysfunction (91, 93). Multiple studies in various EAEs, animal models of MS, have demonstrated that Th1-like Th17 cells can across the BBB by stimulating the IL-17A and C-C chemokine receptor 6 (CCK6) and enhance neuroinflammation (87, 94, 95). In the CSF and peripheral blood of patients with MS relapse, Durelli and colleagues detected that a higher IL-17A expression was positively associated with disease activity (96). Mice that lack Th17 and its characteristic cytokines, including IL-23, IL-21, and IL-22, are also at risk of developing EAE (97, 98).
Furthermore, Hartlehnert and colleagues identified the induction of the B-cell-supporting meningeal microenvironment by Bcl6 in Th17 cells as a mechanism controlling neuroinflammation (99). Therefore, IL-17A and B cells have a considerable but nonessential function in EAE. Additionally, mice lacking RORyt, a crucial transcription factor for Th17 differentiation, exhibit a delayed onset or mild progression of EAE (100). Unlike other Th17 cytokines, GM-CSF, regulated by IL-23, RORyt, and IL-1B, has an encephalitogenic profile and a non-redundant role in active myeloid cell infiltration leading to sustained neuroinflammation in MS (101). Although the absence of GM-CSF had no effect on Th cells infiltrating into the CNS, it severely inhibited the accumulation of tissue-invading phagocytes, which are the primary drivers of immunopathology and are capable of initiating tissue damage (101). Consequently, Th17 cells and their related factors have a significant role in the pathogenesis of MS.

3.4 Th17 cells in ALS

ALS is a progressive neurodegenerative disease, which is characterized by the clustering and accumulation of ubiquitylated, proteinaceous inclusions in the upper and lower motoneurons (MN), resulting in dramatic muscle paralysis, extramotor abnormalities, or death (102). Although the pathophysiological mechanisms of ALS are still unresolved, multiple studies corroborated that the pathological processes of ALS are involved in neuroinflammation, mainly attributed to the activation of CNS innate immune cells, and may precede MN cell death (35, 103). Neuroinflammation in ALS is characterized by the accumulation of massive astrocytes and activated microglia, which increases the production of potentially cytotoxic molecules (such as ROS, inflammatory mediators, and pro-inflammatory cytokines) (104). Interestingly, recent studies provide evidence that Th17 cells and their associated cytokines (e.g., IL-17A, TNF- α , IFN- γ) are enhanced in the CSF, peripheral blood, and serum of ALS patients (35, 104). In clinical studies with ALS, Meng et al. showed that peripheral proinflammatory Th17 cell shift was linked to disease severity (13). These findings proved that therapeutic interventions on Th17 cells and/or their cytokines may be a promising treatment strategy in ALS patients.

3.5 Th17 cells in MDD

MDD is one of the most commonly recognized mental disorders globally. The number of patients receiving antidepressant treatment is increasing yearly, which is a severe

medical, social, and economic problem. According to the Composite International Diagnostic Interview version of the World Mental Health Survey, MDD is a chronic psychiatric disorder with long-term depressive symptoms (e.g., anxiety, loss of pleasure, and low sense of self-worth). With the steadily rising number of young patients with MDD over the past decade, there is an urgent need for more effective therapeutic strategies and the identification of the molecular mechanisms underlying chronic MDD. Although the etiology of MDD has yet to be determined, mounting evidence supports a link between depression and elevated levels of IL-17A, suggesting that inflammation exacerbates depressive symptoms. Indeed, numerous proinflammatory cytokines (e.g., IL-1 β , IL-23, IFN- γ , and TNF- α) and Th17 cells are elevated in the peripheral blood of depressed patients (105, 106). Alvarez-Mon et al. clearly showed an increased propensity for Th17 differentiation in the circulating population of CD4⁺ T lymphocytes in adult patients with MDD (105). In addition, several studies have also demonstrated that Th17 cells were increased in the brains of the rodent models of MDD (107). Interestingly, studies showed that administration of Th17 cells would result in increased sensitivity to depression in two different mouse models, giving a direct correlation between Th17 cells and depression sensitivity (108, 109). The absence of RORyt and the neutralization of IL-17A both conferred resistance to the induction of learned helplessness in mice (108). Nevertheless, the levels of IL-17A are not always correlated with depression, and there is no evidence indicating that Th17 cells cause neuron damage in MDD. Similar to psoriasis and MS surveys, patients with rheumatoid arthritis who have elevated levels of IL-17A also have an increased risk of depression and anxiety disorders (110, 111). These findings suggest that Th17 cells may not be sufficient to cause depression on their own, but they have additional roles to promote depression. To clarify whether IL-17A is directly involved in neuroimmune interactions, further research is required.

4 Prospective and effective therapeutic strategies targeting Th17 cells and their cytokines in neurological disorders

As demonstrated previously, Th17 cells and their cytokines play crucial roles in the pathogenicity of the immune system in neurological diseases. Consequently, they may be prospective therapeutic targets for NDs due to their pathogenic functions. At present, numerous methods target Th17 cells and their cytokines, including anti-GM-CSF antibodies, anti-IL-17A monoclonal antibodies, and RORγt

Drug name	Target cytokine	Mechanism of action	Clinical development	Mouse model	References
Secukinumab	IL-17A	Full human monoclonal antibody targeting IL-17A	Rheumatoid arthritis, spondylarthrosis, psoriasis, MS	NA	(112)
Ixekizumab	IL-17A	Humanized anti-IL-17A monoclonal antibody	Psoriasis, rheumatoid arthritis	NA	(113)
Brodalumab	IL-17R	Full human monoclonal antibody targeting the IL-17 receptor	Psoriasis	NA	(114)
Anti-GM-CSF antibody	GM-CSF	Suppresses microglia activation in the brains of C57/BL6 mice	NA	AD, MS	(115–117)
TAK-828F SR1001	RORyt	RORyt inverse agonists	MS	NA	(118, 119)
Ursolic acid, oleanonic acid	RORγt	RORyt inverse agonists	NA	MS	(120, 121)

TABLE 1 Drugs targeting Th17 cells and their cytokines.

inhibitors (Table 1). Although the efficacy of these techniques in the treatment of NDs involving pathogenic Th17 cells has not yet been demonstrated and is still in the developmental stages, strategies that target Th17 and their cytokines remain promising.

4.1 Targeting the IL-17A/IL-17AR axis

IL-17A is the critical effector cytokine secreted by Th17 cells. Only three monoclonal antibodies of IL-17A and IL-17AR were approved, namely, secukinumab, ixekizumab, and brodalumab. Secukinumab is a fully human monoclonal antibody, which was labeled as first-line therapy for moderate to severe cases of active or stable psoriasis (122). Macaluso and colleagues first demonstrated secukinumab's clinical efficacy on neurological manifestations in patients with concomitant ankylosing spondylitis (AS) and MS, supporting the fact that IL-17A blockade may become a potential therapeutic target in MS (112). Cortese et al. also suggested that secukinumab was efficacious for treating CNS demyelination in AS patients, but this topic still needs further studies (123). Moreover, the restoration of neuronal cell death produced by Th17 cells by secukinumab in PD patient-generated pluripotent stem cellderived neurons motivated us to look for additional possible immunotherapies for PD (69). Ixekizumab, another human monoclonal antibody, inhibits the inflammatory response mediated by IL-17A binding to the IL-17A receptor (IL-17AR), whereas brodalumab can specifically block the IL-17 receptor. Extensive clinical studies have shown that ixekizumab and brodalumab are beneficial and used by the FDA in adults with moderate to severe plaque psoriasis (114, 124). Emerging evidence hints that the therapeutic interventions on IL-17A may be a promising treatment strategy in ND patients. To confirm the efficacy of anti-IL-17A/IL-17AR antibodies in the treatment of NDs, additional research is required.

4.2 Targeting other Th17 cytokines and Th17 cell development

In addition to IL-17A, Th17 cells release numerous additional cytokines, including GM-CSF, IL-23, and RORyt. GM-CSF was reported to play a pathogenic role in NDs, such as AD, PD, MS, and MDD. Several studies in AD and PD animal models have demonstrated that anti-GM-CSF antibodies would inhibit the activation of the microglia and astrocytes in the CNS, suggesting that it may be a potential therapeutic target (113, 115). In support of this finding, Manczak and colleagues observed that animals injected with anti-GM-CSF antibodies had decreased A β deposition and microglia expression (116). Since IL-23 and RORyt are involved in the differentiation and activation of Th17 cells, targeting the IL-23 or RORyt in the treatment of NDs is exciting and an effective approach (117). Currently, several RORyt inverse agonists, including oleanonic acid, ursolic acid, and TAK-828F, have been identified (118-120). For instance, SR1001 could alleviate the severity and delay the onset of EAE in distinct mechanisms, including limiting Th17 cell differentiation and reducing the expression of Th17 cytokines (117).

5 Conclusions and future directions

Since the discovery of the link between Th17 cells and the development of neurological disorders, the world of Th17 cells and their cytokines in NDs has experienced a boom of research and discoveries. Th17 cells have been described to play crucial roles in NDs, but more work is needed to clarify the exact mechanisms of their function in the future. This knowledge is essential for determining the importance of Th17 cells and finding prospective therapies for patients with neurological disorders. Existing data and future directions suggest that Th17 cells and their cytokines and Th17-related signaling pathways will be

potentially effective therapeutic neuroprotective targets in the treatment of NDs (121).

Author contributions

YJS and BW wrote the manuscript with support from LJL, BW, and MS. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

Funding

This work was supported by grants from the National Key R&D Program of China (2019YFA0802600) and the National Natural Science Foundation of China (81974244 and 81570960).

References

1. Global, regional, and national burden of neurological disorders, 1990-2016: a systematic analysis for the global burden of disease study 2016. *Lancet Neurol* (2019) 18(5):459–80. doi: 10.1016/s1474-4422(18)30499-x

2. 2020 alzheimer's disease facts and figures. Alzheimers Dement (2020) 16 (3):391-460. doi: 10.1002/alz.12068

3. Wouk J, Rechenchoski DZ, Rodrigues BCD, Ribelato EV, Faccin-Galhardi LC. Viral infections and their relationship to neurological disorders. *Arch Virol* (2021) 166(3):733–53. doi: 10.1007/s00705-021-04959-6

4. Zhao YL, Qu Y, Ou YN, Zhang YR, Tan L, Yu JT. Environmental factors and risks of cognitive impairment and dementia: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Ageing Res Rev* (2021) 72:101504. doi: 10.1016/j.arr.2021.101504

5. Cheng J, Dong Y, Ma J, Pan R, Liao Y, Kong X, et al. Microglial Calhm2 regulates neuroinflammation and contributes to alzheimer's disease pathology. *Sci* Adv (2021) 7(35) :eabe3600. doi: 10.1126/sciadv.abe3600

 Grigg JB, Shanmugavadivu A, Regen T, Parkhurst CN, Ahmed A, Joseph AM, et al. Antigen-presenting innate lymphoid cells orchestrate neuroinflammation. *Nature* (2021) 600(7890):707–12. doi: 10.1038/s41586-021-04136-4

7. Sampson TR, Debelius JW, Thron T, Janssen S, Shastri GG, Ilhan ZE, et al. Gut microbiota regulate motor deficits and neuroinflammation in a model of parkinson's disease. *Cell* (2016) 167(6):1469–1480.e12. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2016.11.018

8. Cervellati C, Trentini A, Pecorelli A, Valacchi G. Inflammation in neurological disorders: The thin boundary between brain and periphery. *Antioxid Redox Signal* (2020) 33(3):191–210. doi: 10.1089/ars.2020.8076

9. Liu WY, Wang ZB, Wang Y, Tong LC, Li Y, Wei X, et al. Increasing the permeability of the blood-brain barrier in three different models *in vivo*. *CNS Neurosci Ther* (2015) 21(7):568–74. doi: 10.1111/cns.12405

10. Liu X, Quan N. Microglia and CNS interleukin-1: Beyond immunological concepts. Front Neurol (2018) 9:8. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2018.00008

11. Hassan W, Noreen H, Rehman S, Kamal MA, da Rocha JBT. Association of oxidative stress with neurological disorders. *Curr Neuropharmacol* (2022) 20 (6):1046–72. doi: 10.2174/1570159X19666211111141246

 Hinkle JT, Patel J, Panicker N, Karuppagounder SS, Biswas D, Belingon B, et al. STING mediates neurodegeneration and neuroinflammation in nigrostriatal α-synucleinopathy. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* (2022) 119(15):e2118819119. doi: 10.1073/pnas.2118819119

13. Jin M, Günther R, Akgün K, Hermann A, Ziemssen T. Peripheral proinflammatory Th1/Th17 immune cell shift is linked to disease severity in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. *Sci Rep* (2020) 10(1):5941. doi: 10.1038/s41598-020-62756-8

14. Machhi J, Yeapuri P, Lu Y, Foster E, Chikhale R, Herskovitz J, et al. CD4+ effector T cells accelerate alzheimer's disease in mice. *J Neuroinflamm* (2021) 18 (1):272. doi: 10.1186/s12974-021-02308-7

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

15. Zeng J, Liu J, Qu Q, Zhao X, Zhang J. JKAP, Th1 cells, and Th17 cells are dysregulated and inter-correlated, among them JKAP and Th17 cells relate to cognitive impairment progression in alzheimer's disease patients. *Ir J Med Sci* (2021) 30(9). doi: 10.1007/s11845-021-02749-2

16. Wu B, Zhang S, Guo Z, Bi Y, Zhou M, Li P, et al. The TGF- β superfamily cytokine activin-a is induced during autoimmune neuroinflammation and drives pathogenic Th17 cell differentiation. *Immunity* (2021) 54(2):308–23.e6. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2020.12.010

17. Yan S, Golumba-Nagy V, Kotschenreuther K, Thiele J, Refaian N, Shuya D, et al. Membrane-bound IL-6R is upregulated on Th17 cells and inhibits treg cell migration by regulating post-translational modification of VASP in autoimmune arthritis. *Cell Mol Life Sci* (2021) 79(1):3. doi: 10.1007/s00018-021-04076-2

18. Feng S, Chen XM, Wang JF, Xu XQ. Th17 cells associated cytokines and cancer. *Eur Rev Med Pharmacol Sci* (2016) 20(19):4032–40.

19. Wiche Salinas TR, Zhang Y, Sarnello D, Zhyvoloup A, Marchand LR, Fert A, et al. Th17 cell master transcription factor RORC2 regulates HIV-1 gene expression and viral outgrowth. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* (2021) 118(48):e2105927118. doi: 10.1073/pnas.2105927118

20. Bettelli E, Carrier Y, Gao W, Korn T, Strom TB, Oukka M, et al. Reciprocal developmental pathways for the generation of pathogenic effector TH17 and regulatory T cells. *Nature* (2006) 441(7090):235–8. doi: 10.1038/nature04753

21. Korn T, Bettelli E, Gao W, Awasthi A, Jäger A, Strom TB, et al. IL-21 initiates an alternative pathway to induce proinflammatory T(H)17 cells. *Nature* (2007) 448(7152):484–7. doi: 10.1038/nature05970

22. Wu C, Yosef N, Thalhamer T, Zhu C, Xiao S, Kishi Y, et al. Induction of pathogenic TH17 cells by inducible salt-sensing kinase SGK1. *Nature* (2013) 496 (7446):513–7. doi: 10.1038/nature11984

23. Ghoreschi K, Laurence A, Yang XP, Tato CM, McGeachy MJ, Konkel JE, et al. Generation of pathogenic T(H)17 cells in the absence of TGF- β signalling. *Nature* (2010) 467(7318):967–71. doi: 10.1038/nature09447

24. Ghosh R, Mitra P, Kumar P, Goyal T, Sharma P. Helper cells in depression: central role of Th17 cells. *Crit Rev Clin Lab Sci* (2021) p:1–21. doi: 10.1080/10408363.2021.1965535

25. Neshan M, Malakouti SK, Kamalzadeh L, Makvand M, Campbell A, Ahangari G. Alterations in T-cell transcription factors and cytokine gene expression in late-onset alzheimer's disease. *J Alzheimers Dis* (2022) 85(2):645–65. doi: 10.3233/jad-210480

26. Ivanov II, McKenzie BS, Zhou L, Tadokoro CE, Lepelley A, Lafaille JJ, et al. The orphan nuclear receptor RORgammat directs the differentiation program of proinflammatory IL-17+ T helper cells. *Cell* (2006) 126(6):1121–33. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2006.07.035

27. Ben Hmid A, Selmi O, Rekik R, Lamari H, Zamali I, Ladeb S, et al. RORC overexpression as a sign of Th17 lymphocytes accumulation in multiple myeloma bone marrow. *Cytokine* (2020) 134:155210. doi: 10.1016/j.cyto.2020.155210

28. Nurieva R, Yang XO, Martinez G, Zhang Y, Panopoulos AD, Ma L, et al. Essential autocrine regulation by IL-21 in the generation of inflammatory T cells. *Nature* (2007) 448(7152):480–3. doi: 10.1038/nature05969

29. Dong C. Cytokine regulation and function in T cells. Annu Rev Immunol (2021) 39:51–76. doi: 10.1146/annurev-immunol-061020-053702

30. Yang XO, Panopoulos AD, Nurieva R, Chang SH, Wang D, Watowich SS, et al. STAT3 regulates cytokine-mediated generation of inflammatory helper T cells. *J Biol Chem* (2007) 282(13):9358–63. doi: 10.1074/jbc.C600321200

31. Jiang Y, Liu Y, Lu H, Sun SC, Jin W, Wang X, et al. Epigenetic activation during T helper 17 cell differentiation is mediated by tripartite motif containing 28. *Nat Commun* (2018) 9(1):1424. doi: 10.1038/s41467-018-03852-2

32. Geng J, Yu S, Zhao H, Sun X, Li X, Wang P, et al. The transcriptional coactivator TAZ regulates reciprocal differentiation of T(H)17 cells and t(reg) cells. *Nat Immunol* (2017) 18(7):800–12. doi: 10.1038/ni.3748

33. Monaghan KL, Aesoph D, Ammer AG, Zheng W, Rahimpour S, Farris BY, et al. Tetramerization of STAT5 promotes autoimmune-mediated neuroinflammation. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* (2021) 118(52):e2116256118. doi: 10.1073/pnas.2116256118

34. Krebs CF, Reimers D, Zhao Y, Paust HJ, Bartsch P, Nuñez S, et al. Pathogeninduced tissue-resident memory T(H)17 (T(RM)17) cells amplify autoimmune kidney disease. *Sci Immunol* (2020) 5(50):eaba4163. doi: 10.1126/ sciimmunol.aba4163

35. Jin M, Akgün K, Ziemssen T, Kipp M, Günther R, Hermann A. Interleukin-17 and Th17 lymphocytes directly impair motoneuron survival of wildtype and FUS-ALS mutant human iPSCs. *Int J Mol Sci* (2021) 22(15):8042. doi: 10.3390/ ijms22158042

36. Li Y, Mao M, Zhu L, Sun Q, Tong J, Zhou Z. IL-17A drives cognitive aging probably *via* inducing neuroinflammation and theta oscillation disruption in the hippocampus. *Int Immunopharmacol* (2022) 108:108898. doi: 10.1016/j.intimp.2022.108898

37. Chong WP, Mattapallil MJ, Raychaudhuri K, Bing SJ, Wu S, Zhong Y, et al. The cytokine IL-17A limits Th17 pathogenicity *via* a negative feedback loop driven by autocrine induction of IL-24. *Immunity* (2020) 53(2):384–97.e5. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2020.06.022

38. Broux B, Zandee S, Gowing E, Charabati M, Lécuyer MA, Tastet O, et al. Interleukin-26, preferentially produced by T(H)17 lymphocytes, regulates CNS barrier function. *Neurol Neuroimmunol Neuroinflamm* (2020) 7(6):e870. doi: 10.1212/nxi.000000000000870

39. Kubick N, Flournoy PCH, Enciu AM, Manda G, Mickael ME. Drugs modulating CD4+ T cells blood-brain barrier interaction in alzheimer's disease. *Pharmaceutics* (2020) 12(9):880. doi: 10.3390/pharmaceutics12090880

40. Olsen I, Taubman MA, Singhrao SK. Porphyromonas gingivalis suppresses adaptive immunity in periodontitis, atherosclerosis, and alzheimer's disease. *J Oral Microbiol* (2016) 8:33029. doi: 10.3402/jom.v8.33029

41. Marsh SE, Abud EM, Lakatos A, Karimzadeh A, Yeung ST, Davtyan H, et al. The adaptive immune system restrains alzheimer's disease pathogenesis by modulating microglial function. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* (2016) 113(9):E1316–25. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1525466113

42. La Vitola P, Balducci C, Baroni M, Artioli L, Santamaria G, Castiglioni M, et al. Peripheral inflammation exacerbates α -synuclein toxicity and neuropathology in parkinson's models. *Neuropathol Appl Neurobiol* (2021) 47 (1):43–60. doi: 10.1111/nan.12644

43. Moser T, Akgün K, Proschmann U, Sellner J, Ziemssen T. The role of TH17 cells in multiple sclerosis: Therapeutic implications. *Autoimmun Rev* (2020) 19 (10):102647. doi: 10.1016/j.autrev.2020.102647

44. Wu F, Liu L, Zhou H. Endothelial cell activation in central nervous system inflammation. *J Leukoc Biol* (2017) 101(5):1119–32. doi: 10.1189/jlb.3RU0816-352RR

45. Huffman WJ, Subramaniyan S, Rodriguiz RM, Wetsel WC, Grill WM, Terrando N. Modulation of neuroinflammation and memory dysfunction using percutaneous vagus nerve stimulation in mice. *Brain Stimul* (2019) 12(1):19–29. doi: 10.1016/j.brs.2018.10.005

46. Kesika P, Suganthy N, Sivamaruthi BS, Chaiyasut C. Role of gut-brain axis, gut microbial composition, and probiotic intervention in alzheimer's disease. *Life Sci* (2021) 264:118627. doi: 10.1016/j.lfs.2020.118627

47. Marogianni C, Sokratous M, Dardiotis E, Hadjigeorgiou GM, Bogdanos D, Xiromerisiou G. Neurodegeneration and inflammation-an interesting interplay in parkinson's disease. *Int J Mol Sci* (2020) 21(22):8421. doi: 10.3390/ijms21228421

48. Cobley JN, Fiorello ML, Bailey DM. 13 reasons why the brain is susceptible to oxidative stress. *Redox Biol* (2018) 15:490–503. doi: 10.1016/j.redox.2018.01.008

49. Chen X, Guo Y, Han R, Liu H, Ding Y, Shi Y, et al. Class I PI3K inhibitor ZSTK474 attenuates experimental autoimmune neuritis by decreasing the frequency of Th1/Th17 cells and reducing the production of proinflammatory cytokines. *Cell Immunol* (2018) 329:41–9. doi: 10.1016/j.cellimm.2018.04.011

50. Volpe E, Sambucci M, Battistini L, Borsellino G. Fas-fas ligand: Checkpoint of T cell functions in multiple sclerosis. *Front Immunol* (2016) 7:382. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2016.00382

51. Fung TC, Olson CA, Hsiao EY. Interactions between the microbiota, immune and nervous systems in health and disease. *Nat Neurosci* (2017) 20 (2):145–55. doi: 10.1038/nn.4476

52. Park JC, Han SH, Mook-Jung I. Peripheral inflammatory biomarkers in alzheimer's disease: a brief review. *BMB Rep* (2020) 53(1):10–9. doi: 10.5483/ BMBRep.2020.53.1.309

53. Margolis KG, Cryan JF, Mayer EA. The microbiota-Gut-Brain axis: From motility to mood. *Gastroenterology* (2021) 160(5):1486–501. doi: 10.1053/j.gastro.2020.10.066

54. Leonardi I, Gao IH, Lin WY, Allen M, Li XV, Fiers WD, et al. Mucosal fungi promote gut barrier function and social behavior *via* type 17 immunity. *Cell* (2022) 185(5):831–846.e14. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2022.01.017

55. Speakman EA, Dambuza IM, Salazar F, Brown GD. T Cell antifungal immunity and the role of c-type lectin receptors. *Trends Immunol* (2020) 41 (1):61–76. doi: 10.1016/j.it.2019.11.007

56. Ivanov II, Littman DR. Segmented filamentous bacteria take the stage. *Mucosal Immunol* (2010) 3(3):209–12. doi: 10.1038/mi.2010.3

57. Wu HJ, Ivanov II, Darce J, Hattori K, Shima T, Umesaki Y, et al. Gutresiding segmented filamentous bacteria drive autoimmune arthritis *via* T helper 17 cells. *Immunity* (2010) 32(6):815–27. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2010.06.001

58. Chen H, Meng L, Shen L. Multiple roles of short-chain fatty acids in Alzheimer disease. *Nutrition* (2022) 93:111499. doi: 10.1016/j.nut.2021.111499

59. Pandiyan P, Bhaskaran N, Zou M, Schneider E, Jayaraman S, Huehn J. Microbiome dependent regulation of t(regs) and Th17 cells in mucosa. *Front Immunol* (2019) 10:426. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2019.00426

60. Caputi V, Giron MC. Microbiome-Gut-Brain axis and toll-like receptors in parkinson's disease. Int J Mol Sci (2018) 19(6):1689. doi: 10.3390/ijms19061689

61. Park J, Lee JW, Cooper SC, Broxmeyer HE, Cannon JR, Kim CH. Parkinson Disease-associated LRRK2 G2019S transgene disrupts marrow myelopoiesis and peripheral Th17 response. *J Leukoc Biol* (2017) 102(4):1093–102. doi: 10.1189/ jlb.1A0417-147RR

62. Regen T, Waisman A. Modeling a complex disease: Multiple sclerosisupdate 2020. Adv Immunol (2021) 149:25-34. doi: 10.1016/bs.ai.2021.03.002

63. Wilck N, Matus MG, Kearney SM, Olesen SW, Forslund K, Bartolomaeus H, et al. Salt-responsive gut commensal modulates T(H)17 axis and disease. *Nature* (2017) 551(7682):585–9. doi: 10.1038/nature24628

64. Faraco G, Brea D, Garcia-Bonilla L, Wang G, Racchumi G, Chang H, et al. Dietary salt promotes neurovascular and cognitive dysfunction through a gutinitiated TH17 response. *Nat Neurosci* (2018) 21(2):240–9. doi: 10.1038/s41593-017-0059-z

65. Islam SMT, Won J, Khan M, Mannie MD, Singh I. Hypoxia-inducible factor-1 drives divergent immunomodulatory functions in the pathogenesis of autoimmune diseases. *Immunology* (2021) 164(1):31-42. doi: 10.1111/imm.13335

66. Chen J, Liu X, Zhong Y. Interleukin-17A: The key cytokine in neurodegenerative diseases. *Front Aging Neurosci* (2020) 12:566922. doi: 10.3389/fnagi.2020.566922

67. Prots I, Winner B. Th17 cells: a promising therapeutic target for parkinson's disease? *Expert Opin Ther Targets* (2019) 23(4):309-14. doi: 10.1080/14728222.2019.1590336

68. Yang L, Guo C, Zhu J, Feng Y, Chen W, Feng Z, et al. Increased levels of proinflammatory and anti-inflammatory cellular responses in parkinson's disease patients: Search for a disease indicator. *Med Sci Monit* (2017) 23:2972–8. doi: 10.12659/MSM.904240

69. Sommer A, Marxreiter F, Krach F, Fadler T, Grosch J, Maroni M, et al. Th17 lymphocytes induce neuronal cell death in a human iPSC-based model of parkinson's disease. *Cell Stem Cell* (2018) 23(1):123–131.e6. doi: 10.1016/ j.stem.2018.06.015

70. Liu Z, Qiu AW, Huang Y, Yang Y, Chen JN, Gu TT, et al. IL-17A exacerbates neuroinflammation and neurodegeneration by activating microglia in rodent models of parkinson's disease. *Brain Behav Immun* (2019) 81:630–45. doi: 10.1016/j.bbi.2019.07.026

71. Gate D, Tapp E, Leventhal O, Shahid M, Nonninger TJ, Yang AC, et al. CD4 (+) T cells contribute to neurodegeneration in lewy body dementia. *Science* (2021) 374(6569):868–74. doi: 10.1126/science.abf7266

72. Su R, Zhou T. Alpha-synuclein induced immune cells activation and associated therapy in parkinson's disease. *Front Aging Neurosci* (2021) 13:769506. doi: 10.3389/fnagi.2021.769506

73. Novikova G, Andrews SJ, Renton AE, Marcora E. Beyond association: successes and challenges in linking non-coding genetic variation to functional consequences that modulate alzheimer's disease risk. *Mol Neurodegener* (2021) 16 (1):27. doi: 10.1186/s13024-021-00449-0

74. Hampel H, Vassar R, De Strooper B, Hardy J, Willem M, Singh N, et al. The β -secretase BACE1 in alzheimer's disease. *Biol Psychiatry* (2021) 89(8):745–56. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2020.02.001

75. Picca A, Guerra F, Calvani R, Romano R, Coelho-Júnior HJ, Bucci C, et al. Mitochondrial dysfunction, protein misfolding and neuroinflammation in parkinson's disease: Roads to biomarker discovery. *Biomolecules* (2021) 11(10). doi: 10.3390/biom11101508

76. Van Zeller M, Van Zeller M, Dias D, Sebastião AM, Valente CA. NLRP3 inflammasome: A starring role in amyloid- β - and tau-driven pathological events in alzheimer's disease. J Alzheimers Dis (2021) 83(3):939–61. doi: 10.3233/JAD-210268

77. Zenaro E, Pietronigro E, Della Bianca V, Piacentino G, Marongiu L, Budui S, et al. Neutrophils promote alzheimer's disease-like pathology and cognitive decline via LFA-1 integrin. Nat Med (2015) 21(8):880–6. doi: 10.1038/nm.3913

78. Chen JH, Ke KF, Lu JH, Qiu YH, Peng YP. Protection of TGF- β 1 against neuroinflammation and neurodegeneration in A β 1-42-induced alzheimer's disease model rats. *PloS One* (2015) 10(2):e0116549.

79. Tian A, Ma H, Zhang R, Tan W, Wang X, Wu B, et al. Interleukin17A promotes postoperative cognitive dysfunction by triggering β -amyloid accumulation via the transforming growth factor- β (TGF β)/Smad signaling pathway. PloS One (2015) 10(10):e0141596. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0141596

80. Brigas HC, Ribeiro M, Coelho JE, Gomes R, Gomez-Murcia V, Carvalho K, et al. IL-17 triggers the onset of cognitive and synaptic deficits in early stages of alzheimer's disease. *Cell Rep* (2021) 36(9):109574. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2021.109574

81. Town T, Tan J, Flavell RA, Mullan M. T-Cells in alzheimer's disease. Neuromolecular Med (2005) 7(3):255–64. doi: 10.1385/NMM:7:3:255

82. Zenaro E, Piacentino G, Constantin G. The blood-brain barrier in alzheimer's disease. *Neurobiol Dis* (2017) 107:41-56. doi: 10.1016/j.nbd.2016.07.007

83. Chen JM, Jiang GX, Li QW, Zhou ZM, Cheng Q. Increased serum levels of interleukin-18, -23 and -17 in Chinese patients with alzheimer's disease. *Dement Geriatr Cognit Disord* (2014) 38(5-6):321–9. doi: 10.1159/000360606

84. Khemka VK, Ganguly A, Bagchi D, Ghosh A, Bir A, Biswas A, et al. Raised serum proinflammatory cytokines in alzheimer's disease with depression. *Aging Dis* (2014) 5(3):170–6. doi: 10.14336/ad.2014.0500170

85. Tahmasebinia F, Pourgholaminejad A. The role of Th17 cells in autoinflammatory neurological disorders. *Prog Neuropsychopharmacol Biol Psychiatry* (2017) 79(Pt B):408–16. doi: 10.1016/j.pnpbp.2017.07.023

86. Vaz M, Silvestre S. Alzheimer's disease: Recent treatment strategies. *Eur J Pharmacol* (2020) 887:173554. doi: 10.1016/j.ejphar.2020.173554

87. Melnikov M, Rogovskii V, Boyko A, Pashenkov M. Dopaminergic therapeutics in multiple sclerosis: Focus on Th17-cell functions. *J Neuroimmune Pharmacol* (2020) 15(1):37–47. doi: 10.1007/s11481-019-09852-3

88. Rostami A, Ciric B. Role of Th17 cells in the pathogenesis of CNS inflammatory demyelination. *J Neurol Sci* (2013) 333(1-2):76-87. doi: 10.1016/j.jns.2013.03.002

89. Larochelle C, Wasser B, Jamann H, Löffel JT, Cui QT, Tastet O, et al. Proinflammatory T helper 17 directly harms oligodendrocytes in neuroinflammation. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* (2021) 118(34):e2025813118. doi: 10.1073/ pnas.2025813118

90. Li YF, Zhang SX, Ma XW, Xue YL, Gao C, Li XY. Levels of peripheral Th17 cells and serum Th17-related cytokines in patients with multiple sclerosis: A meta-analysis. *Mult Scler Relat Disord* (2017) 18:20–5. doi: 10.1016/j.msard.2017.09.003

91. van Langelaar J, Van der Vuurst de Vries RM, Janssen M, Wierenga-Wolf AF, Spilt IM, Siepman TA, et al. T Helper 17.1 cells associate with multiple sclerosis disease activity: perspectives for early intervention. *Brain* (2018) 141(5):1334–49.

92. Langrish CL, Chen Y, Blumenschein WM, Mattson J, Basham B, Sedgwick JD, et al. IL-23 drives a pathogenic T cell population that induces autoimmune inflammation. *J Exp Med* (2005) 201(2):233–40. doi: 10.1084/jem.20041257

93. Yang T, Li X, Yu J, Deng X, Shen PX, Jiang YB, et al. Eriodictyol suppresses Th17 differentiation and the pathogenesis of experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis. *Food Funct* (2020) 11(8):6875–88. doi: 10.1039/C9FO03019K

94. Caza T, Landas S. Functional and phenotypic plasticity of CD4(+) T cell subsets. *BioMed Res Int* (2015) 2015:521957. doi: 10.1155/2015/521957

95. Lu MY, Lu SS, Chang SL, Liao F. The phosphorylation of CCR6 on distinct Ser/Thr residues in the carboxyl terminus differentially regulates biological function. *Front Immunol* (2018) 9:415. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.00415

96. Durelli L, Conti L, Clerico M, Boselli D, Contessa G, Ripellino P, et al. T-Helper 17 cells expand in multiple sclerosis and are inhibited by interferon-beta. *Ann Neurol* (2009) 65(5):499–509. doi: 10.1002/ana.21652

97. McGinley AM, Sutton CE, Edwards SC, Leane CM, DeCourcey J, Teijeiro A, et al. Interleukin-17A serves a priming role in autoimmunity by recruiting IL-1 β -Producing myeloid cells that promote pathogenic T cells. *Immunity* (2020) 52 (2):342–356.e6. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2020.01.002

98. Solt LA, Burris TP. Th17 cells in type 1 diabetes: a future perspective. Diabetes Manag (Lond) (2015) 5(4):247-50. doi: 10.2217/dmt.15.19

99. Hartlehnert M, Börsch AL, Li X, Burmeister M, Gerwien H, Schafflick D, et al. Bcl6 controls meningeal Th17-b cell interaction in murine neuroinflammation. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* (2021) 118(36):e2023174118. doi: 10.1073/pnas.2023174118

100. Lim HW, Kang SG, Ryu JK, Schilling B, Fei M, Lee IS, et al. SIRT1 deacetylates ROR γ t and enhances Th17 cell generation. J Exp Med (2015) 212 (5):607–17. doi: 10.1084/jem.20132378

101. Komuczki J, Tuzlak S, Friebel E, Hartwig T, Spath S, Rosenstiel P, et al. Fate-mapping of GM-CSF expression identifies a discrete subset of inflammationdriving T helper cells regulated by cytokines IL-23 and IL-1β. *Immunity* (2019) 50 (5):1289–1304.e6. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2019.04.006

102. Wang T, Tomas D, Perera ND, Cuic B, Luikinga S, Viden A, et al. Ferroptosis mediates selective motor neuron death in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. *Cell Death Differ* (2022) 29(6):1187–98. doi: 10.1038/s41418-021-00910-z

103. Garofalo S, Cocozza G, Bernardini G, Savage J, Raspa M, Aronica E, et al. Blocking immune cell infiltration of the central nervous system to tame neuroinflammation in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. *Brain Behav Immun* (2022) 105:1–14. doi: 10.1016/j.bbi.2022.06.004

104. Saresella M, Piancone F, Tortorella P, Marventano I, Gatti A, Caputo D, et al. T Helper-17 activation dominates the immunologic milieu of both amyotrophic lateral sclerosis and progressive multiple sclerosis. *Clin Immunol* (2013) 148(1):79–88. doi: 10.1016/j.clim.2013.04.010

105. Alvarez-Mon MA, Gómez-Lahoz AM, Orozco A, Lahera G, Diaz D, Ortega MA, et al. Expansion of CD4 T lymphocytes expressing interleukin 17 and tumor necrosis factor in patients with major depressive disorder. *J Pers Med* (2021) 11 (3):220. doi: 10.3390/jpm11030220

106. Davami MH, Baharlou R, Ahmadi Vasmehjani A, Ghanizadeh A, Keshtkar M, Dezhkam I, et al. Elevated IL-17 and TGF- β serum levels: A positive correlation between T-helper 17 cell-related pro-inflammatory responses with major depressive disorder. *Basic Clin Neurosci* (2016) 7(2):137–42. doi: 10.15412/J.BCN.03070207

107. Kim J, Suh YH, Chang KA. Interleukin-17 induced by cumulative mild stress promoted depression-like behaviors in young adult mice. *Mol Brain* (2021) 14(1):11. doi: 10.1186/s13041-020-00726-x

108. Beurel E, Harrington LE, Jope RS. Inflammatory T helper 17 cells promote depression-like behavior in mice. *Biol Psychiatry* (2013) 73(7):622–30. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2012.09.021

109. Nadeem A, Ahmad SF, Al-Harbi NO, Fardan AS, El-Sherbeeny AM, Ibrahim KE, et al. IL-17A causes depression-like symptoms via NF κ B and p38MAPK signaling pathways in mice: Implications for psoriasis associated depression. *Cytokine* (2017) 97:14–24. doi: 10.1016/j.cyto.2017.05.018

110. Albeltagy ES, Elaziz SYA, Abozaid SY, El Zomor HM, Elhamed SSA. Interleukin 6, interleukin 17, disease-related and contextual factor association with depression, and its severity in patients with rheumatoid arthritis. *Clin Rheumatol* (2021) 40(3):895–904. doi: 10.1007/s10067-020-05326-7

111. Mathew AJ, Chandran V. Depression in psoriatic arthritis: Dimensional aspects and link with systemic inflammation. *Rheumatol Ther* (2020) 7(2):287–300. doi: 10.1007/s40744-020-00207-6

112. Macaluso F, Guggino G, Mauro D, Rizzo C, Bignone R, Ciccia F. Safety and efficacy of secukinumab treatment in a patient with ankylosing spondylitis and concomitant multiple sclerosis. *Clin Exp Rheumatol* (2019) 37(6):1096.

113. Reddy PH, Manczak M, Zhao W, Nakamura K, Bebbington C, Yarranton G, et al. Granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor antibody suppresses microglial activity: implications for anti-inflammatory effects in alzheimer's disease and multiple sclerosis. *J Neurochem* (2009) 111(6):1514–28. doi: 10.1111/j.1471-4159.2009.06432.x

114. Preuss CV, Quick J. Ixekizumab, in StatPearls. Treasure Island (FL: StatPearls Publishing LLC (2022).

115. Uyttenhove C, Gaignage M, Donckers D, Nasr Z, Cheou P, van Snick J, et al. Prophylactic treatment against GM-CSF, but not IL-17, abolishes relapses in a chronic murine model of multiple sclerosis. *Eur J Immunol* (2018) 48(11):1883–91. doi: 10.1002/eji.201847580

116. Manczak M, Mao P, Nakamura K, Bebbington C, Park B, Reddy PH. Neutralization of granulocyte macrophage colony-stimulating factor decreases amyloid beta 1-42 and suppresses microglial activity in a transgenic mouse model of alzheimer's disease. *Hum Mol Genet* (2009) 18(20):3876–93. doi: 10.1093/hmg/ddp331

117. Solt LA, Kumar N, Nuhant P, Wang Y, Lauer JL, Liu J, et al. Suppression of TH17 differentiation and autoimmunity by a synthetic ROR ligand. *Nature* (2011) 472(7344):491–4. doi: 10.1038/nature10075

118. Nakamura Y, Igaki K, Uga K, Shibata A, Yamauchi H, Yamasaki M, et al. Pharmacological evaluation of TAK-828F, a novel orally available ROR γ t inverse agonist, on murine chronic experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis model. *J Neuroimmunol* (2019) 335:577016. doi: 10.1016/j.jneuroim.2019.577016

119. Pastwińska J, Karaś K, Sałkowska A, Karwaciak I, Chałaśkiewicz K, Wojtczak BA, et al. Identification of corosolic and oleanolic acids as molecules antagonizing the human RORγT nuclear receptor using the calculated fingerprints of the molecular similarity. *Int J Mol Sci* (2022) 23(3):1906. doi: 10.3390/ijms23031906

120. Wu Z, Ma H, Liu Z, Zheng L, Yu Z, Cao S, et al. wSDTNBI: a novel network-based inference method for virtual screening. *Chem Sci* (2022) 13 (4):1060-79. doi: 10.1039/D1SC05613A

121. Berry SPD, Dossou C, Kashif A, Sharifinejad N, Azizi D, Hamedifar H, et al. The role of IL-17 and anti-IL-17 agents in the immunopathogenesis and

management of autoimmune and inflammatory diseases. Int Immunopharmacol (2022) 102:108402. doi: 10.1016/j.intimp.2021.108402

122. Aboobacker S, Kurn H, Al Aboud AM. Secukinumab, in StatPearls. Treasure Island (FL: StatPearls Publishing LLC (2022).

123. Cortese A, Lucchetti R, Altobelli A, Conte A, Primavera M, Valesini G, et al. Secukinumab may be a valid treatment option in patients with CNS demyelination and concurrent ankylosing spondylitis: Report of two clinical cases. *Mult Scler Relat Disord* (2019) 35:193–5. doi: 10.1016/j.msard. 2019.08.006

124. Enevold C, Loft N, Bregnhøj A, Zachariae C, Iversen L, Skov L, et al. Circulating brodalumab levels and therapy outcomes in patients with psoriasis treated with brodalumab: A case series. *JAMA Dermatol* (2022) 1:e221863. doi: 10.1001/jamadermatol.2022.1863

Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED BY Rui Li, University of Pennsylvania, United States

REVIEWED BY Ayman Rezk, University of Pennsylvania, United States Linlu Tian, Medical College of Wisconsin, United States

*CORRESPONDENCE Jian-Ting Chen chenjt@smu.edu.cn

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work

SPECIALTY SECTION

This article was submitted to Inflammation, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

RECEIVED 08 June 2022 ACCEPTED 08 August 2022 PUBLISHED 24 August 2022

CITATION

Yao X-Q, Chen J-Y, Yu Z-H, Huang Z-C, Hamel R, Zeng Y-Q, Huang Z-P, Tu K-W, Liu J-H, Lu Y-M, Zhou Z-T, Pluchino S, Zhu Q-A and Chen J-T (2022) Bioinformatics analysis identified apolipoprotein E as a hub gene regulating neuroinflammation in macrophages and microglia following spinal cord injury.

Front. Immunol. 13:964138. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2022.964138

COPYRIGHT

© 2022 Yao, Chen, Yu, Huang, Hamel, Zeng, Huang, Tu, Liu, Lu, Zhou, Pluchino, Zhu and Chen. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use. distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Bioinformatics analysis identified apolipoprotein E as a hub gene regulating neuroinflammation in macrophages and microglia following spinal cord injury

Xin-Qiang Yao^{1†}, Jia-Ying Chen^{2†}, Zi-Han Yu¹, Zu-Cheng Huang¹, Regan Hamel³, Yong-Qiang Zeng¹, Zhi-Ping Huang¹, Ke-Wu Tu¹, Jun-Hao Liu⁴, Yan-Meng Lu⁵, Zhi-Tao Zhou⁵, Stefano Pluchino³, Qing-An Zhu¹ and Jian-Ting Chen^{1*}

¹Division of Spine Surgery, Department of Orthopaedics, Nanfang Hospital, Southern Medical University, Guangzhou, China, ²Department of Comprehensive Medical Treatment Ward, Nanfang Hospital, Southern Medical University, Guangzhou, China, ³Department of Clinical Neurosciences, University of Cambridge, Cambridge, United Kingdom, ⁴Division of Spine Surgery, Department of Orthopaedics, Guangzhou First People's Hospital, School of Medicine, South China University of Technology, Guangzhou, China, ⁵Center of Electron Microscopy, Central Laboratory, Southern Medical University, Guangzhou, China

Macrophages and microglia play important roles in chronic neuroinflammation following spinal cord injury (SCI). Although macrophages and microglia have similar functions, their phagocytic and homeostatic abilities differ. It is difficult to distinguish between these two populations in vivo, but single-cell analysis can improve our understanding of their identity and heterogeneity. We conducted bioinformatics analysis of the single-cell RNA sequencing dataset GSE159638, identifying apolipoprotein E (APOE) as a hub gene in both macrophages and microglia in the subacute and chronic phases of SCI. We then validated these transcriptomic changes in a mouse model of cervical spinal cord hemi-contusion and observed myelin uptake, lipid droplets, and lysosome accumulation in macrophages and microglia following SCI. Finally, we observed that knocking out APOE aggravated neurological dysfunction, increased neuroinflammation, and exacerbated the loss of white matter. Targeting APOE and the related cholesterol efflux represents a promising strategy for reducing neuroinflammation and promoting recovery following SCI.

KEYWORDS

apolipoprotein E, neuroinflammation, macrophages, microglia, spinal cord injury, bioinformatics analysis

Introduction

Traumatic spinal cord injury (SCI) can lead to permanent neurological disorders (1). The dynamic SCI environment has three phases: the acute phase, occurring up to three days post injury (dpi), is characterized by hemorrhage, cell death, and cytokine release; the subacute phase, occurring 3-14 dpi, is characterized by angiogenesis, immune cell infiltration, and phagocytosis of myelin debris; and the chronic phase, occurring more than 14 dpi, is characterized by glial scar formation, remyelination, and neural remodeling (2). Persistent inflammatory processes and neuronal damage are associated with failed functional recovery. Macrophages are mainly immersed in the injury core and are associated with both pro- and antiinflammatory effects, whereas microglia are mainly located in the injury rim and are associated with a pro-inflammatory role (3). Macrophages and microglia act as "professional phagocytes" following SCI (4). Although macrophages have stronger phagocytic activity, they are less efficient at processing phagocytosed material (5). Therefore, a better understanding of the mechanisms underlying processes such as microglial uptake and digestion is essential. Unfortunately, distinguishing macrophages from microglia is difficult (5).

Single-cell RNA sequencing (scRNA-seq) has facilitated the study of macrophage and microglial complexity following SCI (6). scRNA-seq analysis has been conducted for almost all cell types involved in angiogenesis, gliosis, and fibrosis in a mouse model of SCI (7). Macrophages and microglia are divided into different transcriptional profiles and subpopulations, depending on their functions and tasks (8). A disease-associated microglial subtype was potentially protective against wound healing following SCI (9). FABP5+ macrophages and microglia are regarded as proinflammatory myeloid cells with neurotoxic effects (10). A previous proteomic analysis of a rat SCI model showed that the protein cluster continuously upregulated in the acute and subacute phases was enriched in markers of myeloid cells, lipid regulation pathways, and lysosomes (11). Lipid droplet formation occurs in macrophages and requires lysosomal degradation following SCI (5, 12). Excessive lipid levels lead to the formation of foam cells, which have pro-inflammatory effects (13, 14). Macrophages are more prone to cell death than microglia during the phagocytic response that occurs following SCI (15). The phagocytic mechanism in macrophages and

microglia is still not fully understood, and single-cell analysis may help us differentiate these cells (16).

In this study, we analyzed the scRNA-seq dataset GSE159638 to explore differentially expressed genes (DEGs) and pathways that are activated in macrophages and microglia during the subacute and chronic phases of SCI. We then employed histological analysis of a mouse model of cervical spinal cord hemi-contusion to experimentally validate the results of the bioinformatics analysis. Finally, we analyzed the effect of apolipoprotein E (APOE) knocked out on neurological function.

Materials and methods

Data acquisition

The GSE159638 count matrices were downloaded from the Gene Expression Omnibus (GEO) database (https://www.ncbi. nlm.nih.gov/geo/). The dataset contains 25 spinal cord samples; five in the one dpi group, four in the two dpi group, seven in the three dpi group, five in the 10 dpi group, two in the 21 dpi group, and two in the sham group. The dataset contains a total of 30,958 cells. The 10X Genomics ChromiumTM 3' single cell solution was used as the single-cell capture platform while GPL24247 (Illumina NovaSeq 6000, Mus musculus) was used as the sequencing platform. Each sample contained either resident microglia or infiltrating myeloid cells, including infiltrating macrophages. These populations were isolated *via* FACS, based on fate mapping labels described in the original article (10).

Data processing

Downstream data analysis was performed using the "Seurat" package, version 4.10, in R version 4.1.2 (17). Cells containing more than 15% mitochondrial genes were filtered out and the remaining data was normalized using the "LogNormalize" function. Dimensionality reduction was conducted using "FindVariableFeatures" and "RunPCA," functions and visualized using uniform manifold approximation and projection (UMAP) analysis. Clusters were identified using the following settings: FindNeighbors (dims=1:13), FindClusters (resolution=0.5), and RunUMAP (reduction = "pca," dims = 1:13). Clusters with fewer and dispersed cells were excluded from further analyses. Cell marker genes and four myeloid cell subtypes were identified using "FindAllMarkers (min. pct = 0.25, logfc.threshold= 0.25)".

Group-specific macrophage and microglia markers

A standard area under the curve (AUC) classifier was used to identify macrophage and microglia gene markers expressed at

Abbreviations: SCI, spinal cord injury; APOE, apolipoprotein E; DPI, days post injury; WPI, weeks post injury; WT, wild-type; scRNA, single-cell RNA; DEGs, differentially expressed genes; GEO, gene expression omnibus; UMAP, uniform manifold approximation and projection; AUC, under the curve; GO, gene ontology; GSVA, gene set variation analysis; KEGG, Kyoto Encyclopedia of Genes and Genomes; PPI, protein-protein interaction; PBS, phosphatebuffered saline; TEM, transmission electron microscopy; PPAR, peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor; MBP, myelin basic protein.

different time points using "FindAllMarkers (min.pct = 0.1, logfc.threshold = 0.25)". Gene Ontology (GO) analysis of marker genes was performed using the "clusterProfiler" package, version 4.2.2 (18), and three GO terms representing the main functions at each time point were selected from the top 30 terms.

Differential gene expression analysis

Since macrophages were not detected in the sham group, we used the mean value of macrophage gene expression for the first three days to represent the transcriptional profile of the acute phase. Genes expressed by macrophages 10 and 21 dpi were compared with those expressed over the first three days using the "FindAllMarkers (logfc.threshold=0.5, p_val_adj=0.05)" function. DEGs in microglia were identified by comparing each experimental group with the sham group. GO analysis of overlapping genes expressed 10 and 21 dpi was performed in macrophages and microglia.

Identification of time-dependent gene expression modules

Macrophage and microglia modules with consistent expression patterns at different time points were categorized using fuzzy c-mean clustering implemented in the "Mfuzz" package, version 2.54.0 (19). First, the average expression of each gene at each time point was calculated for macrophages and microglia. An analysis workflow based on "filter.std (min.std = 0)", "standardise ()", and "mestimate ()" functions was then used. Third, clusters containing upregulated genes at 10 and 21 dpi were analyzed against c2 Kyoto Encyclopedia of Genes and Genomes (KEGG) gene sets using gene set variation analysis (GSVA) implemented using the "GSVA" package (version 1.42.0) and "Msigdbr" package (version 7.4.1). Finally, the gene clusters were compared with the DEGs, and genes overlapping the two datasets were subjected to protein-protein interaction (PPI) network analysis using STRING software (20).

Animal experiments

The animal experiments were approved by the Laboratory Animal Care and Use Committee of Nanfang Hospital, Southern Medical University, and performed according to the National Guidelines for the Care and Use of Animals. Eight-week-old wild-type and APOE^{-/-} male mice were obtained from the Laboratory Animal Center of Southern Medical University and housed at the Laboratory Animal Center of Nanfang Hospital with ad libitum access to food and water.

Cervical spinal cord hemi-contusion injury

The mice were anesthetized using isoflurane (3% for induction and 1.5%–2% for maintenance) and C5 hemicontusion injuries were induced as previously described (21). Briefly, the C5 lamina was exposed and removed. A contusion SCI was induced at C5 using an impactor tip (diameter=1.0 mm) with a preset displacement of 1.2 mm at 300 mm/s, controlled by an electromagnetic servo material testing machine (Instron E1000, Instron, United States). Only C5 laminectomy was performed as part of the sham surgery.

Behavioral assessment

Behavioral assessments were performed as previously described (22). Behavioral assessment was conducted by two independent researchers at different time points before and after surgery. Cylinder rearing test was used to evaluate the use of forelimbs (23). Mouse activity in a 20 cm-diameter transparent cylinder was recorded for 15 min and the first 20 climbing movements (left forelimb touch, right forelimb touch, and both forelimbs touch) or all climbing movements within 15 min were recorded. The grooming test is mainly used to evaluate the motion of the shoulder and elbow joints, with scores ranging from 1 to 5 based on the position of the foreclaws contacting the head and face (24).

Immunofluorescence staining

Animals were anesthetized with sodium pentobarbital and perfused transcardially with phosphate-buffered saline (PBS), followed by 4% paraformaldehyde. Spinal cords (5 mm rostral to 5 mm caudal to the epicenter) were dissected, postfixed overnight with paraformaldehyde, and dehydrated in 12%, 18%, and 24% sucrose solutions at 4°C. The samples were embedded in optimal cutting temperature compound (Tissue-Tek, 4583, Sakura), and sliced transversely into 20 µm sections using a Leica CM1950 cryostat. For myelin basic protein (MBP) staining, slices were washed once with PBS and then permeabilized in a graded series of ethanol solutions (50%, 70%, 90%, 95%, 100%, 100%, 95%, 90%, 70%, and 50%). The slices were blocked with 0.01 M PBS containing 0.1% Triton X-100 and 10% normal donkey serum for 30 min. The slices were then incubated overnight at room temperature with the following primary antibodies: anti-F4/80 (1:200, Cell Signaling Technology 71299S), anti-APOE (1:400, Abcam ab183597), anti-CD68 (1:400, Abcam ab125212), anti-GFAP (1:800, Cell Signaling Technology 3670S), anti-MBP (1:400, Abcam, ab4039), anti-SMI312 (1:800, Covance, SMI-312R-100), and anti-LAMP2 (1:200, Abcam, ab13524). The following day, the slices were washed three times in PBS and incubated at room temperature for two hours with the following secondary antibodies: donkey anti-mouse Alexa Fluor 488 (1:200, Abcam ab150105), donkey anti-rabbit Alexa Fluor 555 (1:200, Abcam ab150062), and donkey anti-rat Alexa Fluor 647 (1:200, Abcam ab150155). To stain lipid droplets, the slices were incubated with BODIPY (1:400, Invitrogen D3922) for 20 min following their incubation with primary antibodies. They were then washed thrice in PBS and mounted with Fluoromount-G (0100-20, Southern Biotech). Images were captured and analyzed using a Zeiss confocal microscope (LSM980, Zeiss, Germany) and ZEISS ZEN 3.3 software.

Transmission electron microscopy (TEM)

The mice were transcardially perfused with PBS and 4% paraformaldehyde, and the injury epicenters harvested, postfixed in 2% glutaraldehyde, and incubated overnight at 4°C. The samples were then rinsed in PBS, incubated with osmium tetroxide for 1 h, rinsed in PBS, dehydrated in 30%, 50%, 70%, 90%, and 100% ethanol solutions, and permeabilized in a graded series of acetone-Epon mixtures (1:1 for 1 h, 1:2 for 2 h, 1:2 for 3 h, and pure Epon overnight). Spinal cords were embedded in Epon, sliced into 0.8 µm semi-thin and 60–90 nm ultrathin sections using ultramicrotome Leica UC7. The sections were subsequently stained with uranyl acetate and lead citrate and analyzed under a transmission electron microscope (HITACHI H-7500, Japan).

Statistical analyses

Statistical analyses were performed using GraphPad Prism (version 8.2.1). Unpaired *t*-test was used to analyze injury-related biomechanical parameters of wild-type and APOE^{-/-} mice. Behavioral assessments and weight changes were investigated using two-way ANOVA with repeated measurement, followed by Bonferroni multiple comparison test between groups at each time point. Kruskal-Wallis test followed by Dunn's test *post hoc* was used to analyze the immunofluorescence results of F4/80, APOE and BODIPY at different time point. Mann-Whitney test was used to analyze the immunofluorescence results of GFAP, CD68, F4/80, MBP and SMI312 between wild-type and APOE^{-/-} mice. Statistical significance was set at *p*< 0.05.

Results

Identification of macrophage and microglia clusters

The GSE159638 dataset introduced a mouse spinal contusion model using an impactor tip (1.3 mm) and an

impact of 70 kilodyne force. Transcriptional profiles of 30,768 cells and 15,731 genes were obtained after quality control. The UMAP algorithm was used to convert the multidimensional data into a two-dimensional plot (Figure 1B). Four myeloid cell subtypes were identified in each population using multiple marker genes (Figures 1A, C). The distribution and proportion of myeloid cell subtypes at different time points are shown in Figure 1D and Figure 1E. Macrophages increased rapidly in the first three days but decreased in the subacute and chronic phases. Microglia were the only myeloid cells in the sham group and were the major cell type in the subacute and chronic phases, consistent with previous studies (25).

Unique marker genes and signatures of macrophages and microglia at different time points

To investigate the biological functions of macrophages and microglia at different time points, differential analysis was conducted based on the AUC classifier and GO analysis. Macrophages and microglia had different DEGs and pathways 10 and 21 dpi compared with the first three days post injury but were indistinguishable between 10 dpi and 21 dpi. For example, GO terms specific to macrophages included cytoplasmic translation pathway, regulation of cellular amide metabolic processes, and antigen processing and presentation at 10 dpi, and lymphocyte-mediated immunity pathway, positive regulation of endocytosis, and neuroinflammatory response at 21 dpi (Figure 2A). GO terms specific to microglia included lysosome organization, lipid transport, and autophagy pathways at 10 dpi, and response to lipoprotein particles, myelination, and lipid storage pathways at 21 dpi (Figure 2B). Interestingly, the biological function of microglia indicates that microglia may produce lipid droplets and degrade them through autophagy to maintain lipid metabolism balance.

APOE is the top upregulated gene in macrophages and microglia in the subacute and chronic phases

We identified genes that were differentially expressed in macrophages during the subacute and chronic phases (Figure 3A). Compared to the acute phase, a total of 642 genes were differentially expressed in macrophages at 10 and 21 dpi (Figure 3D). The top 10 upregulated and downregulated DEGs are shown in the bar graphs in Figure 3B and Figure 3C, respectively. GO analysis showed that co-expressed genes, including *APOE*, *TREM2*, *CST3*, and *AIF1* were enriched for phagocytosis, ERK1 and ERK2 cascades, oxidative stress response, lysosomes, and positive regulation of lipid localization (Figure 3E). Notably, the TREM2-APOE pathway



(E) Bar graph showing the proportion of myeloid cell subtypes from different time points. DC, dendritic cells; MC, macrophages; MG, microglia;

NP. neutrophils.

has been identified as a major regulator of dysfunctional microglia and as a therapeutic target for neurodegenerative diseases (26).

A total of 1059 genes were differentially expressed at 10 and 21 dpi in microglia compared to the acute phase (Figures 4A, D). Of the top 10 upregulated genes (Figure 4B), the *FABP5* is thought to be neurotoxic as it promotes immune cell infiltration and the release of inflammatory factors (10). Additionally, LGALS3/Galectin-3 was recently identified as a critical factor in microglia-mediated neuroinflammation (27). Most of the top 10 downregulated genes were homeostatic microglial genes, including *JUN*, *P2RY12*, *SIGLECH*, *TMEM119*, and *TGFBR1* (Figure 4C). GO analysis showed that overlapping genes such as *APOE*, *APOC1*, *CCL3*, *LPL*, *IGF1*, *MIF*, and *FABP3* were

involved in the regulation of phagocytosis, positive regulation of lipid localization, response to oxidative stress, production of tumor necrosis factor, regulation of inflammatory response, and metabolism of glycerolipids (Figure 4E).

Temporal clustering analysis

This study focused on the analysis of gene expression in macrophages and microglia during the subacute and chronic phases of SCI. Of the nine time-dependent expression patterns observed in macrophages, cluster five contained 1493 genes with upregulated expression at 10 dpi and 21 dpi (Figure 5A). GSVA showed that the enrichment scores of lipid metabolism-related

46



pathways were higher at 10 dpi and 21 dpi, including arachidonic acid, ether lipid, and glycerophospholipid metabolism (Figure 5B). A total of 146 genes in cluster five overlapped with 642 genes that were differentially expressed between 10 dpi and 21 dpi (Figure 5C). PPI network analysis in macrophages identified APOE as a hub gene intersecting with DEGs such as *C1QA*, *AIF1*, *TREM2*, and *TMEM119* (Figure 5E). Six time-dependent expression patterns were identified in microglia (Figure 5G). Cluster three contained 1552 genes whose expression was upregulated at 10 and 21 dpi. GSVA showed that the pathways associated with neurodegenerative diseases, lysosomes, peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor



and 21 dpi.

(PPAR) signaling pathway, and autophagy had the highest scores at 21 dpi (Figure 5H). A total of 123 genes in cluster three overlapped with the 1059 genes that were differentially expressed at 10 dpi and 21 dpi in microglia (Figure 5D). PPI network analysis in microglia also identified APOE as a hub gene intersecting with DEGs such as *ABCA1*, *ABCG1*, *APOC1*, *CD68*, and *CTSB* (Figure 5F). These results demonstrate the essential role of APOE in macrophages and microglia during the subacute and chronic phases following SCI.

Accumulation of lipid droplets in macrophages and microglia following SCI

To explore the reason for the transcriptional changes in macrophages and microglia after SCI, we analyzed the changes in the ultrastructure of a mouse model of spinal cord contusion injury using TEM. Healthy microglia had a small body, thin cytoplasm, and bean-shaped nuclei containing heterochromatin



upregulated and downregulated genes in microglia sampled 10 dpi and 21 dpi. (D) Venn diagram showing overlap between DEGs in microglia sampled 10 dpi and 21 dpi. (E) Chord plot showing the gene ontology (GO) of biological processes associated with overlapping DEGs in microglia sampled 10 dpi and 21 dpi.

(Figure 6E) (28). Seven days after SCI, both macrophages and microglia contained myelin debris, had increased levels of lipid droplets and lysosomes, and the "wrapping lysosomes" engulfing the lipid droplets were similar to macrophage foam cells (Figures 6A-C) (29). Demyelination is a pathological hallmark of preclinical models of SCI (2). Six weeks after SCI, prominent Wallerian degeneration and chronic demyelination were observed

in the lesions (Figure 6D). Similar to the lipid droplet-accumulating microglia in the aging brain (30), the microglia contained lipofuscin granules and lipid droplets (Figures 6F, G). It is difficult to distinguish macrophages from microglia, since they share several markers, such as F4/80 and iba-1. Immunofluorescence staining showed upregulated APOE expression with abundant lipid droplets in F4/80+ microglia/macrophages (Figures 6H-N).



showing an overlap between genes in cluster five and genes that were differentially expressed between macrophages sampled 10 days post injury (dpi) and those sampled 21 dpi. (**D**) Venn diagram showing an overlap between genes in cluster three and genes that were differentially expressed between microglia sampled 10 dpi and those sampled 21 dpi. (**E**) Protein-protein interaction (PPI) network showing an overlap of genes in cluster five and genes that were differentially expressed in macrophages sampled 10 dpi and those sampled 21 dpi. (**F**) PPI network showing the overlap between genes in cluster three and genes that were differentially expressed between microglia sampled 10 dpi and those sampled 21 dpi. (**G**) Temporal clustering analysis of microglia following SCI. (**H**) Heatmap showing GSVA of genes in cluster three and the c2 KEGG gene sets.

Deletion of *APOE* aggravates neuroinflammation and reduces recovery

To investigate the function of APOE, we performed spinal cord contusion injury in APOE^{-/-} mice. Typical changes in the biomechanical parameters are shown in Figure 7A. There were no significant between-group differences in contusion displacement, speed, or peak force (Figures 7B–D). The cylinder rearing test on the ipsilateral forelimb revealed worse motor functional recovery in APOE^{-/-} mice, four and six weeks post-SCI (Figure 7E). Both groups showed similar ipsilateral grooming scores and changes in body weight post-SCI (Figures 7F, G). The reduction in the rate of utilization of the ipsilateral forelimb in APOE^{-/-} mice indicated the benefits of APOE in fostering recovery following SCI. Neuroinfiammation

is a hallmark of SCI (31). Six weeks after SCI, however, APOE^{-/-} mice displayed aggravated neuroinflammation in the lesion rim (Figures 7H–K). Furthermore, APOE^{-/-} mice showed increased F4/80+ microglia/macrophage infiltration and white matter loss (Figures 7L–O). Although non-significant, these results were worthy of further investigation in subsequent studies.

Myelin uptake in astrocytes and lysosome accumulation in macrophages and microglia in APOE^{-/-} mice

Astrocytes phagocytose myelin debris and recruit immune cells during acute demyelination of brain tissue (32). We observed MBP in GFAP-positive cells in lesion rims of



image of healthy microglia in the sham group. (F, G) TEM images of microglia sampled six wpi showing lipofuscin granules and lipid droplets. The boxed area is shown in (G) at higher magnification. (H–J) Immunofluorescence staining of spinal cord samples showing F4/80+ microglia/ macrophages (white), APOE (red), BODIPY (green) and DAPI (blue). Box is the approximate area where (K) was imaged. (K) High-magnification representative images of the APOE+ macrophages/microglia containing BODIPY+ lipid droplets. (L) Quantitation of F4/80+ densities showed that F4/80+ densities were significantly increased at 7dpi. (M) Quantitation of APOE+ densities showed that APOE+ densities were significantly increased at 6 wpi. (N) Quantitation of lipid droplets showed that the number of lipid droplets were significantly increased at 7dpi. LD, lipid

droplets. ^{ns}P > 0.05, **P < 0.05. Scale bar $(A-G) = 1 \mu m$. Scale bar $(H-J) = 10 \mu m$. Scale bar $(K) = 5 \mu m$.

APOE^{-/-} mice (Figures 8A, B). TEM confirmed that the hypertrophic astrocytes contained degraded myelin debris (Figures 8C, D) and lysosomes accumulated in astrocytes (Figure 8E). Furthermore, APOE^{-/-} mice had increased numbers of lipid droplets and dense lysosomal material in

macrophages and microglia (Figures 8F, G), suggesting that more lysosomes are activated in APOE^{-/-} mice following SCI. Interestingly, the TEM images of lesions sampled 16 weeks post injury showed the formation of needle-like cholesterol crystals (Figures 8H, I), which was similarly observed in the aged central

51



FIGURE 7

Apolipoprotein E (APOE) knockout aggravated dysfunction, increased neuroinflammation, and exacerbated white matter loss following spinal cord injury (SCI). (A) Typical changes in biomechanical parameters during contusion. Orange, contusion force; magenta, contusion displacement; blue, contusion speed. (B–D) There were no significant between-group differences in contusion displacement, speed or peak force. (E) Cylinder rearing test showed worse motor functional recovery in APOE^{-/-} mice following SCI. (F, G) There were no significant differences in grooming scores and body weight between the two injured groups. (H–K) APOE^{-/-} mice displayed aggravated neuroinflammation in the lesion rim. Green, GFAP+ astrocytes; purple, CD68+ macrophages/microglia; blue, DAPI+ cell nuclei. (L-O) APOE^{-/-} mice showed increased white matter loss and microglia/macrophage infiltration following SCI. The myelin debris was engulfed by microglia/macrophages (yellow arrows). White, F4/80; purple, myelin basic protein (MBP); green, SMI312+ axons; blue, DAPI. ^{rs}P > 0.05, *P < 0.05 between the APOE-SCI and wild-type (WT)-SCI groups; [†]P < 0.05 between the WT-SCI and WT-Sham groups. Scale bar (H, I, L, M) = 10 µm.

nervous system (33). This confirmed chronic accumulation of cholesterol in microglia in APOE^{-/-} mice following SCI.

Discussion

We identified APOE as a hub gene in both macrophages and microglia during the subacute and chronic phases of SCI. Histopathological analysis revealed the accumulation of lipid droplets and lysosomes in both macrophages and microglia. Furthermore, APOE^{-/-} mice showed worse functional recovery associated with increased neuroinflammation and white matter loss. APOE is the major cholesterol carrier involved in cellular lipid efflux in the central nervous system (33). Our study indicates that APOE and the associated cholesterol efflux might be therapeutically targeted to promote recovery following SCI.

Myelin and cellular debris are mainly cleared by monocyte -derived macrophages and resident microglia, creating a proregenerative environment (5). Macrophages are attracted to the injury site at around 3 days after SCI and reach a peak at 7 days after SCI (16). Macrophages play an important role in debris clearance, but excessive myelin debris uptake leads to the formation of "foamy macrophages" and subsequent death (6, 15). The primary injury causes glial necrosis within the lesion epicenter. Microglia are rapidly activated and proliferate after SCI (34). The efficiency of myelin phagocytosis and proliferation rate of microglia is much higher than those of macrophages (5). Therefore, microglia were the major myeloid cell type in the subacute and chronic phases of SCI. We found that microglial marker genes expressed 10 and 21 dpi were associated with lipid transport, autophagy, and lipid storage. Furthermore, autophagy regulation and the PPAR signaling pathway had high enrichment scores in microglia sampled at 21 dpi. Lipid droplets are organelles that store lipids and play a central role in cellular metabolism and lipid homeostasis (35). Lipid droplets have variable protein and lipid composition and their size, and the number of lipid droplets, are regulated via autophagy (36). PPAR-γ can upregulate the expression of *ABCA1* and *ABCG1* to boost lipid efflux (5). Stimulating the autophagy of lipid droplets and promoting lipid efflux in macrophage foam cells is an attractive therapeutic strategy for atherosclerosis (29). Thus, promoting macrophage autophagy and lipid efflux may reduce secondary damage in SCI.

Upregulated APOE expression in microglia is common during development, damage, and disease (37). In this study, we found that APOE is involved in multiple pathways and interacts with multiple genes in macrophages and microglia. The different effects of APOE depend on its cellular origin, binding lipid molecules, and microenvironment (38). APOE^{-/-} mice showed impaired remyelination and increased phagocyte infiltration in a demyelination model (33). We found that APOE^{-/-} mice showed worse functional recovery following SCI, consistent with previous

reports (39, 40). The uptake of myelin debris by macrophages and microglia was confirmed using TEM. Myelin has a high lipid composition, particularly cholesterol (41). Our results suggest that cholesterol overload in macrophages and microglia may induce a maladaptive immune response that aggravates secondary damage. Further studies are required to explore the stimulation of reverse cholesterol transport.

Traumatic SCI leads to progressive cord atrophy and neurodegeneration (42). We observed clear demyelination and Wallerian degeneration on the ipsilateral side of the injury epicenter six weeks post injury (wpi) using TEM. Furthermore, we identified lipofuscin granules and lipid droplets in the microglia 6 wpi. Lipid droplet-rich microglia have recently been implicated in the release of large quantities of reactive oxygen species and proinflammatory cytokines in the aging brain, and nearly half of the constituents of lipid droplets are glycerolipids, in line with the transcriptomics data (10), although few of these are cholesteryl esters (30). Likewise, lipid droplets accumulate in microglia in patients with Alzheimer's and Parkinson's diseases (43, 44). Interestingly, the number and morphology of lipid droplets differed in microglia sampled seven dpi and six wpi. The effects of lipid droplets on microglia may depend on their composition, which is affect by different environmental conditions (30). It will be worth analyzing the content of lipid droplets in macrophages and microglia collected at different time points following SCI.

This study has several limitations. First, the numbers of samples and cells collected 21 dpi were small and no macrophages were present in samples used in the sham operation as expected, potentially introducing bias. Second, the cause of transcriptional changes and the effects of APOE were validated and explored using wild-type and APOE^{-/-} spinal cord contusion injury mouse models. Although we did not use exogenous APOE treatment or other methods to increase cholesterol efflux in the present study, previous in vivo study using COG112, an APOE mimetic peptide combined a protein transduction domain antennapedia to improve bloodbrain barrier and cell membrane penetration, suggest neuroprotective roles of endogenous APOE in reducing neuroinflammation and white matter loss after SCI (40). Third, the APOE-1- knockout is not myeloid-specific, and the molecular mechanisms underlying the phenotypes of APOE^{-/-} mice have not been fully elucidated. Since APOE has multiple functions in different environmental conditions (38), high-throughput assays can be used to elucidate differences in molecular mechanisms between wild-type and APOE^{-/-} mice following SCI.

Taken together, our study demonstrated that APOE is a hub gene in both macrophages and microglia in subacute and chronic phases of SCI. APOE knockout aggravates neurological dysfunction, increases neuroinflammation, and exacerbates white matter loss. Targeting APOE and related cholesterol efflux may be a promising strategy for reducing neuroinflammation and promoting recovery following SCI.



FIGURE 8

Myelin uptake in astrocytes and lipid droplets and lysosome accumulation in macrophages and microglia in APOE^{-/-} mice following spinal cord injury (SCI). **(A, B)** Myelin debris was engulfed by astrocytes in the lesion rim of APOE^{-/-} mice six weeks post injury (wpi) (yellow arrows). Green, GFAP; purple, MBP; white, LAMP2; blue, DAPI. **(C, D)** Transmission electron microscopy (TEM) images of astrocytes in APOE^{-/-} mice six wpi confirmed that the hypertrophic astrocytes contained degraded myelin debris. The boxed area is shown in **(D)** at higher magnification. **(E)** TEM image of astrocytes in APOE^{-/-} mice six wpi shows markedly elevated lysosomes. **(F, G)** TEM image of macrophages and microglia in APOE^{-/-} mice taken seven days post injury (dpi) shows increased number of lipid droplets and dense lysosome material. **(H)** Representative image of microglia in wild-type (WT) mice 16 wpi. **(I)** TEM image of microglia in APOE^{-/-} mice 16 wpi shows markedly elevated lipid droplets and the formation of needle-like cholesterol crystals (black arrows). LD, lipid droplets. Scale bar **(A, B)** = 10 µm. Scale bar **(C-I)** = 1 µm.

Data availability statement

The datasets presented in this study can be found in online repositories. The names of the repository/repositories and accession number(s) can be found in the article/supplementary material.

Ethics statement

The animal study was reviewed and approved by Laboratory Animal Care and Use Committee of Nanfang Hospital, Southern Medical University.

Author contributions

X-QY, J-YC, Q-AZ, and J-TC conceived and designed the research. X-QY, Z-HY, Z-CH, Y-QZ, Z-PH, K-WT, and J-HL performed the experiments. RH collected the transcriptomics dataset under the supervision of SP and performed the preprocessing analysis. Y-ML and Z-TZ helped with the transmission electron microscopy analyses. X-QY, J-YC, Z-HY, and K-WT analyzed the data. X-QY, J-YC, and J-TC wrote the paper. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

Funding

J-TC was supported by National Natural Science Foundation of China (82172492), and the Science and Technology Planning

References

1. Hutson TH, Di Giovanni S. The translational landscape in spinal cord injury: Focus on neuroplasticity and regeneration. *Nat Rev Neurol* (2019) 15(12):732–45. doi: 10.1038/s41582-019-0280-3

2. Pukos N, Goodus MT, Sahinkaya FR, McTigue DM. Myelin status and oligodendrocyte lineage cells over time after spinal cord injury: What do we know and what still needs to be unwrapped? *Glia* (2019) 67(11):2178–202. doi: 10.1002/glia.23702

3. Zrzavy T, Schwaiger C, Wimmer I, Berger T, Bauer J, Butovsky O, et al. Acute and non-resolving inflammation associate with oxidative injury after human spinal cord injury. *Brain* (2021) 144(1):144–61. doi: 10.1093/brain/awaa360

4. Zhou T, Zheng YM, Sun L, Badea SR, Jin YH, Liu Y, et al. Microvascular endothelial cells engulf myelin debris and promote macrophage recruitment and fibrosis after neural injury. *Nat Neurosci* (2019) 22(3):421–35. doi: 10.1038/s41593-018-0324-9

5. Van Broeckhoven J, Sommer D, Dooley D, Hendrix S, Franssen A. Macrophage phagocytosis after spinal cord injury: When friends become foes. *Brain* (2021) 144(10):2933–45. doi: 10.1093/brain/awab250

6. Mesquida-Veny F, Del Río JA, Hervera A. Macrophagic and microglial complexity after neuronal injury. *Prog Neurobiol* (2021) 200:101970. doi: 10.1016/j.pneurobio.2020.101970

7. Milich LM, Choi JS, Ryan C, Cerqueira SR, Benavides S, Yahn SL, et al. Single-cell analysis of the cellular heterogeneity and interactions in the injured mouse spinal cord. *J Exp Med* (2021) 218(8):e20210040. doi: 10.1084/jem.20210040

8. Wahane S, Zhou X, Zhou X, Guo L, Friedl MS, Kluge M, et al. Diversified transcriptional responses of myeloid and glial cells in spinal cord injury shaped by Hdac3 activity. *Sci Adv* (2021) 7(9):eabd8811. doi: 10.1126/sciadv.abd8811

Project of Guangdong Province, China (2017B010110012). Z-CH was supported by National Natural Science Foundation of China (81902217). J-HL was supported by Guangzhou Science and Technology Plan Project (202102021244).

Acknowledgments

We thank Y-ML and Z-TZ for excellent technical assistance with transmission electron microscopy analyses. We thank Dr. Jianming Zeng (University of Macau), and all the members of his bioinformatics team, biotrainee, for generously sharing their experience and codes.

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

9. Hakim R, Zachariadis V, Sankavaram SR, Han J, Harris RA, Brundin L, et al. Spinal cord injury induces permanent reprogramming of microglia into a diseaseassociated state which contributes to functional recovery. *J Neurosci* (2021) 41 (40):8441–59. doi: 10.1523/jneurosci.0860-21.2021

10. Hamel R, Peruzzotti-Jametti L, Ridley K, Testa V, Yu B, Rowitch D, et al. Timeresolved single-cell RNAseq profiling identifies a novel Fabp5-expressing subpopulation of inflammatory myeloid cells in chronic spinal cord injury. *bioRxiv* (2020) 10 (21):346635. doi: 10.1101/2020.10.21.346635

11. Yao XQ, Liu ZY, Chen JY, Huang ZC, Liu JH, Sun BH, et al. Proteomics and bioinformatics reveal insights into neuroinflammation in the acute to subacute phases in rat models of spinal cord contusion injury. *FASEB J* (2021) 35(7):e21735. doi: 10.1096/fj.202100081RR

12. Ryan CB, Choi JS, Al-Ali H, Lee JK. Myelin and non-myelin debris contribute to foamy macrophage formation after spinal cord injury. *Neurobiol Dis* (2022) 163:105608. doi: 10.1016/j.nbd.2021.105608

13. Zhu Y, Lyapichev K, Lee DH, Motti D, Ferraro NM, Zhang Y, et al. Macrophage transcriptional profile identifies lipid catabolic pathways that can be therapeutically targeted after spinal cord injury. *J Neurosci* (2017) 37(9):2362–76. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.2751-16.2017

14. Wang X, Cao K, Sun X, Chen YX, Duan ZX, Sun L, et al. Macrophages in spinal cord injury: Phenotypic and functional change from exposure to myelin debris. *Glia* (2015) 63(4):635–51. doi: 10.1002/glia.22774

15. Greenhalgh AD, David S. Differences in the phagocytic response of microglia and peripheral macrophages after spinal cord injury and its effects

on cell death. J Neurosci (2014) 34(18):6316–22. doi: 10.1523/jneurosci.4912-13.2014

16. Milich LM, Ryan CB, Lee JK. The origin, fate, and contribution of macrophages to spinal cord injury pathology. *Acta Neuropathol* (2019) 137 (5):785–97. doi: 10.1007/s00401-019-01992-3

17. Satija R, Farrell JA, Gennert D, Schier AF, Regev A. Spatial reconstruction of single-cell gene expression data. *Nat Biotechnol* (2015) 33(5):495–502. doi: 10.1038/nbt.3192

18. Wu T, Hu E, Xu S, Chen M, Guo P, Dai Z, et al. Clusterprofiler 4.0: A universal enrichment tool for interpreting omics data. *Innovation (NY)* (2021) 2(3):100141. doi: 10.1016/j.xinn.2021.100141

19. Kumar L, EF M. Mfuzz: A software package for soft clustering of microarray data. *Bioinformation* (2007) 2(1):5–7. doi: 10.6026/97320630002005

20. Szklarczyk D, Gable AL, Lyon D, Junge A, Wyder S, Huerta-Cepas J, et al. String V11: Protein-protein association networks with increased coverage, supporting functional discovery in genome-wide experimental datasets. *Nucleic Acids Res* (2019) 47(D1):D607–d13. doi: 10.1093/nar/gky1131

21. Huang Z, Huang Z, Kong G, Lin J, Liu J, Yang Z, et al. Anatomical and behavioral outcomes following a graded hemi-contusive cervical spinal cord injury model in mice. *Behav Brain Res* (2022) 419:113698. doi: 10.1016/j.bbr.2021.113698

22. Liu J, Li R, Huang Z, Lin J, Ji W, Huang Z, et al. Rapamycin preserves neural tissue, promotes schwann cell myelination and reduces glial scar formation after hemicontusion spinal cord injury in mice. *Front Mol Neurosci* (2020) 13:574041. doi: 10.3389/ fnmol.2020.574041

23. Streijger F, Beernink TM, Lee JH, Bhatnagar T, Park S, Kwon BK, et al. Characterization of a cervical spinal cord hemicontusion injury in mice using the infinite horizon impactor. *J Neurotrauma* (2013) 30(10):869–83. doi: 10.1089/ neu.2012.2405

24. Bertelli JA, Mira JC. Behavioral evaluating methods in the objective clinical assessment of motor function after experimental brachial plexus reconstruction in the rat. J Neurosci Methods (1993) 46(3):203–8. doi: 10.1016/0165-0270(93)90068-3

25. Beck KD, Nguyen HX, Galvan MD, Salazar DL, Woodruff TM, Anderson AJ. Quantitative analysis of cellular inflammation after traumatic spinal cord injury: Evidence for a multiphasic inflammatory response in the acute to chronic environment. *Brain* (2010) 133(Pt 2):433–47. doi: 10.1093/brain/awp322

26. Krasemann S, Madore C, Cialic R, Baufeld C, Calcagno N, El Fatimy R, et al. The Trem2-apoe pathway drives the transcriptional phenotype of dysfunctional microglia in neurodegenerative diseases. *Immunity* (2017) 47(3):566–81.e9. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2017.08.008

27. Tan Y, Zheng Y, Xu D, Sun Z, Yang H, Yin Q. Galectin-3: A key player in microglia-mediated neuroinflammation and alzheimer's disease. *Cell Biosci* (2021) 11 (1):78. doi: 10.1186/s13578-021-00592-7

28. Savage JC, Picard K, González-Ibáñez F, Tremblay M. A brief history of microglial ultrastructure: Distinctive features, phenotypes, and functions discovered over the past 60 Years by electron microscopy. *Front Immunol* (2018) 9:803. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.00803

29. Robichaud S, Fairman G, Vijithakumar V, Mak E, Cook DP, Pelletier AR, et al. Identification of novel lipid droplet factors that regulate lipophagy and

cholesterol efflux in macrophage foam cells. Autophagy (2021) 17(11):3671-89. doi: 10.1080/15548627.2021.1886839

30. Marschallinger J, Iram T, Zardeneta M, Lee SE, Lehallier B, Haney MS, et al. Lipid-Droplet-Accumulating microglia represent a dysfunctional and proinflammatory state in the aging brain. *Nat Neurosci* (2020) 23(2):194–208. doi: 10.1038/s41593-019-0566-1

31. Yong H, Rawji KS, Ghorbani S, Xue M, Yong VW. The benefits of neuroinflammation for the repair of the injured central nervous system. *Cell Mol Immunol* (2019) 16(6):540–6. doi: 10.1038/s41423-019-0223-3

32. Ponath G, Ramanan S, Mubarak M, Housley W, Lee S, Sahinkaya FR, et al. Myelin phagocytosis by astrocytes after myelin damage promotes lesion pathology. *Brain* (2017) 140(2):399–413. doi: 10.1093/brain/aww298

33. Cantuti-Castelvetri L, Fitzner D, Bosch-Queralt M, Weil MT, Su MH, Sen P, et al. Defective cholesterol clearance limits remyelination in the aged central nervous system. *Science* (2018) 359(6376):684–8. doi: 10.1126/science.aan4183

34. Tran AP, Warren PM, Silver J. The biology of regeneration failure and success after spinal cord injury. *Physiol Rev* (2018) 98(2):881–917. doi: 10.1152/physrev.00017.2017

35. Olzmann JA, Carvalho P. Dynamics and functions of lipid droplets. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol (2019) 20(3):137–55. doi: 10.1038/s41580-018-0085-z

36. den Brok MH, Raaijmakers TK, Collado-Camps E, Adema GJ. Lipid droplets as immune modulators in myeloid cells. *Trends Immunol* (2018) 39 (5):380–92. doi: 10.1016/j.it.2018.01.012

37. Loving BA, Bruce KD. Lipid and lipoprotein metabolism in microglia. *Front Physiol* (2020) 11:393. doi: 10.3389/fphys.2020.00393

38. Yin C, Ackermann S, Ma Z, Mohanta SK, Zhang C, Li Y, et al. Apoe attenuates unresolvable inflammation by complex formation with activated C1q. *Nat Med* (2019) 25(3):496–506. doi: 10.1038/s41591-018-0336-8

39. Yang X, Chen S, Shao Z, Li Y, Wu H, Li X, et al. Apolipoprotein e deficiency exacerbates spinal cord injury in mice: Inflammatory response and oxidative stress mediated by nf-κb signaling pathway. *Front Cell Neurosci* (2018) 12:142. doi: 10.3389/fncel.2018.00142

40. Cheng X, Zheng Y, Bu P, Qi X, Fan C, Li F, et al. Apolipoprotein e as a novel therapeutic neuroprotection target after traumatic spinal cord injury. *Exp Neurol* (2018) 299(Pt A):97–108. doi: 10.1016/j.expneurol.2017.10.014

41. Saher G, Brugger B, Lappe-Siefke C, Mobius W, Tozawa R, Wehr MC, et al. High cholesterol level is essential for myelin membrane growth. *Nat Neurosci* (2005) 8(4):468–75. doi: 10.1038/nn1426

42. Ziegler G, Grabher P, Thompson A, Altmann D, Hupp M, Ashburner J, et al. Progressive neurodegeneration following spinal cord injury: Implications for clinical trials. *Neurology* (2018) 90(14):e1257–e66. doi: 10.1212/wnl.000000000005258

43. Claes C, Danhash EP, Hasselmann J, Chadarevian JP, Shabestari SK, England WE, et al. Plaque-associated human microglia accumulate lipid droplets in a chimeric model of alzheimer's disease. *Mol Neurodegener* (2021) 16(1):50. doi: 10.1186/s13024-021-00473-0

44. Brekk OR, Honey JR, Lee S, Hallett PJ, Isacson O. Cell type-specific lipid storage changes in parkinson's disease patient brains are recapitulated by experimental glycolipid disturbance. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* (2020) 117 (44):27646–54. doi: 10.1073/pnas.2003021117

Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED BY Pedro A. Reche, Complutense University of Madrid, Spain

REVIEWED BY Youhei Egami, Kagawa University, Japan Roland Nau, University Medical Center G

University Medical Center Göttingen, Germany Akira Monji, Saga University, Japan

*CORRESPONDENCE Michael K. E. Schäfer michael.schaefer@unimedizin-mainz.de

SPECIALTY SECTION This article was submitted to Inflammation, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

RECEIVED 16 May 2022 ACCEPTED 04 August 2022 PUBLISHED 29 August 2022

CITATION

Li S, Wernersbach I, Harms GS and Schäfer MKE (2022) Microglia subtypes show substrate- and time-dependent phagocytosis preferences and phenotype plasticity. *Front. Immunol.* 13:945485. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2022.945485

COPYRIGHT

© 2022 Li, Wernersbach, Harms and Schäfer. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Microglia subtypes show substrate- and time-dependent phagocytosis preferences and phenotype plasticity

Shuailong Li¹, Isa Wernersbach¹, Gregory S. Harms^{2,3} and Michael K. E. Schäfer^{1,4,5*}

¹Department of Anesthesiology, University Medical Center, Johannes Gutenberg-University Mainz, Mainz, Germany, ²Cell Biology Unit, University Medical Center, Johannes Gutenberg-University Mainz, Mainz, Germany, ³Departments of Biology and Physics, Wilkes University, Wilkes Barre, PA, United States, ⁴Focus Program Translational Neurosciences (FTN), Johannes Gutenberg-University Mainz, Mainz, Germany, ⁵Research Center for Immunotherapy (FZI), University Medical Center, Johannes Gutenberg-University Mainz, Mainz, Germany

Microglia are phagocytosis-competent CNS cells comprising a spectrum of subtypes with beneficial and/or detrimental functions in acute and chronic neurodegenerative disorders. The heterogeneity of microglia suggests differences in phagocytic activity and phenotype plasticity between microglia subtypes. To study these issues, primary murine glial cultures were cultivated in the presence of serum, different growth factors and cytokines to obtain MOlike, M1-like, and M2-like microglia as confirmed by morphology, M1/M2 gene marker expression, and nitric oxide assay. Single-cell analysis after 3 hours of phagocytosis of E.coli particles or IgG-opsonized beads showed equal internalization by M0-like microglia, whereas M1-like microglia preferably internalized E.coli particles and M2-like microglia preferably internalized IgG beads, suggesting subtype-specific preferences for different phagocytosis substrates. Time-lapse live-cells imaging over 16 hours revealed further differences between microglia subtypes in phagocytosis preference and internalization dynamics. M0- and, more efficiently, M1-like microglia continuously internalized E.coli particles for 16 hours, whereas M2-like microglia discontinued internalization after approximately 8 hours. IgG beads were continuously internalized by MO- and M1-like microglia but strikingly less by M2-like microglia. M2-like microglia initially showed continuous internalization similar to M0-like microglia but again discontinuation of internalization after 8 hours suggesting that the time of substrate exposure differently affect microglia subtypes. After prolonged exposure to E.coli particles or IgG beads for 5 days all microglia subtypes showed increased internalization of *E.coli* particles compared to IgG beads, increased nitric oxide release and up-regulation of M1 gene markers, irrespectively of the phagocytosis substrate, suggesting phenotype plasticity. In summary,

microglia subtypes show substrate- and time-dependent phagocytosis preferences and phenotype plasticity. The results suggest that prolonged phagocytosis substrate exposure enhances M1-like profiles and M2-M1 repolarization of microglia. Similar processes may also take place in conditions of acute and chronic brain insults when microglia encounter different types of phagocytic substrates.

KEYWORDS

brain, inflammation, immune response, microglia, phagocytosis, polarization, plasticity, live imaging

Introduction

Microglia are central nervous system (CNS) resident cells that originate from fetal macrophages and play an essential role in innate immune responses and CNS homeostasis, both in the healthy and diseased brain (1, 2). Furthermore, it has become clear that microglia can be efficiently targeted by genetic and pharmacological tools (3). As a result, they are considered suitable targets for modulating CNS diseases (4).

Traditionally, two opposing phenotypes of activated microglia, M1-and M2-like, have been described as pro-and anti-inflammatory subtypes analogously to macrophages (5). However, pathological conditions induce different phenotypes of microglia that are unique and distinct from other macrophage cell types, more diverse than an M1/M2 classification, and more heterogeneous than previously anticipated (2, 6–9). This is reflected by the various roles of microglia in CNS homeostasis, comprising beneficial and detrimental actions in CNS diseases after a bacterial infection or acute injuries such as traumatic brain injury and stroke (5, 10–12).

In vitro stimulation of microglia with individual growth factors and cytokines can induce M1-like and M2-like microglia with distinct phenotypes and functional properties (8). This also applies to phagocytosis, the main established functional feature of microglia in development, homeostasis, and pathology (13). For example, M2-like microglia induced by anti-inflammatory cytokines IL-4 and IL-10 show overall higher activity in phagocytosis of microbeads than M1-like microglia generated by the pro-inflammatory cytokine IFN- γ (14). Phagocytosis of zymosan, a yeast cell wall component, is increased in IL-4-induced M2-like microglia compared to bacterial endotoxin lipopolysaccharide LPS-induced M1-like microglia (15). M2-like microglia induced by IL-4, IL-13, and IL-10 were also more efficient than LPS/IFN-y-induced M1-like microglia in the phagocytosis of myelin (16). Likewise, M2-like microglia induced by stem cell factor (SCF) show increased phagocytosis of FITC-IgG opsonized beads compared to GM-CSF-induced M1-like microglia (17). However, other studies

reported that GM-CSF-induced M1-like microglia had significantly higher phagocytic activities for FITC-IgG beads than IL-4-induced M2-like microglia (8). Controversial results were also obtained for the phagocytosis of amyloid- β (A β). While microglia pretreated with the M1-like-inducing bacterial endotoxin lipopolysaccharide (LPS) display enhanced phagocytosis (18), pro-inflammatory cytokines known to promote an M1-like phenotype inhibited AB phagocytosis (19). More recently, treatment of primary mouse microglia either with LPS or synthetic double-stranded RNA poly(I: C) was shown to differently affect phagocytosis of synaptosomes, E.coli particles, or IgG beads (20). Microglia also phagocytose stressed or apoptotic neurons which contributes to brain pathology after ischemic injury (21). The receptor tyrosine kinases Axl and Mertk control the phagocytic specialization of microglia, for example for apoptotic cells generated during neurogenesis (22). Comparative studies on phagocytosis of neurons by different microglia subtypes are scarce. It was shown that LPS- or A\beta-mediated pro-inflammatory stimulation of BV2 microglia induced neuronal loss and death by phagocytosis of neurons (23), while fractalkine (CX3CL1), which promotes M2 polarization (24), increased the phagocytosis of apoptotic neuron-like SY5Y cells via Milk Fat Globule Factor-E8 MFG-E8 (25). Overall, these and other studies using distinct microglia subtypes show differences in phagocytic activity in vitro but few studies directly compared different microglia subtypes.

In addition, only a few studies have also shown that phagocytosis of specific substrates is associated with changes in microglia phenotypes. For instance, pathogenic oligomeric A β shows a more potent induction of M1-like microglia than the fibrillar form (26). Somewhat controversial data were provided for microglia phenotype plasticity after myelin phagocytosis. Myelin enhanced the M1-like profile and dampened the M2-like profile of primary rat microglia (27) but also induced a switch of M1-like microglia to an M2-like state (28). The latter finding may relate to the up-regulation of the scavenger receptor CD36 in macrophages/microglia after myelin phagocytosis (29). Another study using *E.coli* particles, cell debris or A β as phagocytosis substrates showed that *E.coli* particles but not the other substrates encountered by microglia triggered secretion of the pathophysiologically relevant matrix metalloproteinase MMP-9 (1). Furthermore, interaction with apoptotic neurons shifts microglia toward distinct remodeling states (30), which share features with disease-associated microglia (31). Finally, phagocytosis of astrocyte- or neuron-derived exosomes may influence microglia polarization due to the transcellular transfer of miRNAs (32, 33)

Taken together, microglia play various roles in innate immune responses, CNS homeostasis and disease, which likely reflect both their heterogeneity and plasticity. However, while their function extends well beyond removing pathogens, dead cells and cell debris, there is still little knowledge about the relationships between microglia subtypes, different types of phagocytic substrates and phenotype plasticity. To address this, we performed *in vitro* experiments with distinct microglia subtypes subjected to phagocytosis assays for different time periods using two types of phagocytic substrates, *E.coli* particles and IgG-opsonized beads, followed by immunocytochemistry, gene expression analyses, nitric oxide assays, and time-lapse live-cell imaging.

Methods and materials

Approval of animal experiments

Newborn mice to obtain primary glia were handled in accordance with the institutional guidelines of the Johannes Gutenberg University Mainz, and Rhineland-Palatine, Germany.

Primary mixed glial culture and differentiation of microglia subtypes

Mixed glial cultures were prepared from cerebral cortices of 1-5 days-old C57BL/6 mice sacrificed by decapitation. Brains were extracted, the meninges were carefully removed, and the cerebral cortex was dissected under a stereomicroscope. Cells were dissociated using the Neural Tissue Dissociation Kit-P according to the manufacturer's protocol (#130-092-628; Miltenyi Biotec). 3x10⁵ cells/ml were seeded into T25 cell culture flasks in Dulbecco's modified Eagle medium (DMEM; Life Technologies, Carlsbad) containing 10% fetal calf serum (FCS, Life Technologies, Carlsbad), 1% penicillin/streptomycin (P/S, 100 U/ml, Life Technologies, USA) and cultured at 37°C in a humidified atmosphere of 5% CO₂ and 95% air (Heraeus[®] HERAcell[®] CO₂ Incubators, Thermo Fisher Scientific, DE). The cultures were maintained for 14 days in vitro (div) and the medium was changed every 3 days. Next, cells were detached using Trypsin/EDTA solution (Sigma, Steinheim) and

dissociated in medium (DMEM/10% FCS/1% P/S) and 6-7x10⁴ cells per well were seeded in 24-well plates onto Poly-D-Lysine-coated (0.1% PDL Sigma, Steinheim) glass coverslips (13 mm, SCHOTT, Mainz). For the differentiation of microglia subtypes, cells were incubated in medium (DMEM/ 10% FCS/1% P/S) supplemented with granulocyte colonystimulating factor and interferon-gamma (GM-CSF: 20 ng/ml; IFNy: 40 ng/ml, PeproTech GmbH, Hamburg), or macrophage colony-stimulating factor and interleukin-4 (M-CSF, IL-4; 20 ng/ml each, PeproTech GmbH, Hamburg) for 7 div to obtain M1-, or M2-like microglia, respectively. Non-supplemented medium was used to obtain M0-like microglia. Medium was replaced by fresh (non-) supplemented medium at 3 div and 7 div. Different treatment conditions of each experiment were run in parallel on the same 24-well plates.

Immunocytochemistry and morphological assessment

For immunocytochemistry and morphological assessment of microglia subtypes, cultures were fixed with 4% paraformaldehyde (PFA) for 10 min, blocked (5% normal goat serum, 0.5% BSA, 0.1% Triton X-100 in PBS) for 1 h at room temperature (RT), and incubated with primary antibodies specific to Iba1, MHC-II, and MRC1 (Supplementary Table 1) overnight at 4°C. The next day, cells were washed with PBS, incubated with fluorophore-conjugated secondary antibodies (Supplementary Table 1) for 1 h at RT, washed, and mounted. Images were taken using a confocal laser scanning microscope (LSM5 Exciter; Carl Zeiss DE) with equal acquisition parameters for different microglia subtypes from five independent cell culture preparations (n=5, biological replicates) and five regions of interest (ROIs, n=5) from each coverslip. Morphological parameters (cell size and circularity) of single cells (20-30 cells per ROI) were analyzed using ImageJ (NIH Image, RRID: SCR_003070) with appropriate threshold settings based on anti-Iba1 immunostaining in a blinded and unbiased fashion and data were expressed as mean values from biological replicates (n=5).

Nitric oxide assay

The Griess assay was used for colorimetric detection of NO_2^- anions which is proportional to nitric oxide (NO) production (34). 200 µL of cell culture supernatants were mixed with 50 µl of 1% sulfanilic acid (Sigma Cat#S9251). Then, 50 µl of 0.1% N-(1-naphthyl) ethylenediamine dihydrochloride (Sigma-Aldrich; Cat#222488) was added, and the absorbance at 540 nm was detected after 10 min using a microplate reader (SunriseTM, Tecan, Switzerland). The nitrite concentration in each sample was interpolated

from a standard curve generated from a series of NaNO2 samples (Sigma, Cat#237213) of known concentration.

Quantitative PCR

The cell culture medium was removed, the cells were rinsed once with PBS, and the RNeasy and QuantiScript Reverse Transcription Kits (Qiagen) were used to extract RNA and transcribe mRNA into cDNA according to the manufacturer's instructions. The cDNA was amplified and quantified by realtime detection of SYBR Green (Thermo Scientific) with oligonucleotide primers (Supplementary Table 2) purchased from Eurofins using the Light Cycler 480 (Roche). For absolute quantification, a target-specific standard curve was generated and the copy numbers of target genes were normalized to the copy numbers of the reference gene *Ppia* (Cyclophilin A) essentially as described (35, 36).

Phagocytosis assays

Phagocytosis assays were performed using the Red E.coli Phagocytosis Assay Kit (PromoKine, Cat#PK-CA577-K964) or the Phagocytosis Assay Kit (IgG FITC complex, Cayman Chemicals, Cat#500290). Phagocytosis substrates were added at dilutions of 1:50 for Red E.coli or 1:100 IgG-FITC beads for 3 h or 5 days, respectively, and processed for immunocytochemistry using anti-Iba1or qPCR as described above. To determine the number of microglia with phagocytosis activity, ImageJ was used to outline Iba1immunolabelled cells followed by counting the number of cells containing Red E.coli particles or IgG-FITC beads above a constant threshold level and the percentage of microglia subtypes containing Red E.coli or IgG-FITC beads was calculated. To determine microglia phagocytosis capacity in single cells (25 cells per condition), the relative occupancy of Iba1 immunostaining by the fluorescent phagocytosis substrates was calculated. Images were taken in a blinded and unbiased fashion and data were expressed as mean values ± SEM from independent experiments (biological replicates, n=5).

For time-lapse live imaging of microglial cells, primary mixed glial cultures were detached with Trypsin/EDTA solution and $3x10^5$ cells per well were seeded onto 8-well slides (μ -slide, Ibidi GmbH, Germany). Cells were treated with growth factors and cytokines for 7 div as described above to obtain M0-, M1- and M2-like microglia subtypes. A Leica TSP8 confocal laser scanning microscope (Leica Microsystems, Mannheim, Germany) equipped with an incubator module (20% O₂, 5% CO₂, and 75% N2, at 37°C) (Oko Labs, Italy) and a motorized position stage were used for time-lapse live imaging experiments. Since CD68 is not involved in binding bacterial/viral pathogens, innate, inflammatory or humoral immune responses (37), we performed live immunolabelling of microglia with rat anti-mouse CD68-BV421 (dilution: 1:125, clone FA-11, BD biosciences, RRID: AB_2744447). The antibody was applied 30 minutes before the random selection of 5 regions of interest (ROI) per condition, followed by the separate addition of the phagocytosis substrates (Rhodamine-E.coli: 1:50. IgG-FITC beads: 1:100). The multi-position confocal images were acquired at an interval of 12 mins over 16 hours using a 20x (0.75 NA) planapochromat objective with differential interference contrast imaging. The automated quantification was based on fluorescent particle tracking of the E. coli-rhodamine or IgG-FITC substrates in single cells labelled with BV421-anti-CD68 using Imaris software (version 9.3.1, BitPlane, Zurich, Switzerland). A total of 1-3 x 10³ cells were acquired from 5 ROIs of each condition over the 16-hours live imaging period in each of two independent experiments.

Statistical analysis

Data analyses were performed with GraphPad Prism[®] (RRID: SCR_002798). Data outliers were identified and removed using ROUT's test followed by the Shapiro-Wilk test to determine data distribution as specified in the figure legends. Comparisons between two groups were performed dependent on data distribution by Student's t-test or Mann-Whitney-U test. Multiple comparisons were performed dependent on data distribution by one-way ANOVA (*post-hoc* correction Holm-Šídák) or Kruskal-Wallis test (*post-hoc* correction Dunnett), if F achieved the necessary level of statistical significance p<0.05. Data are expressed as mean \pm SEM. Individual data points represent biological replicates or means from biological replicates as specified in figure legends, p*<0.05, p**<0.01, p***<0.001.

Results

Microglia subtypes differ in morphology, expression of M1/M2 markers and metabolism

Neural cells were isolated from the cerebral cortex of 3-5 days-old newborn mice, cultivated for 14 days, dissociated and further cultivated in 24 well plates for 7 days in medium (DMEM/10% FCS/1% P/S) containing GM-CSF/IFNy or M-CSF/IL-4 to stimulate proliferation and polarization of microglia into M1-like or M2-like phenotypes, respectively. Heat-inactivated serum was present in all conditions to mimic pathophysiological conditions of BBB breakdown (38, 39) but to prevent complement-enhanced phagocytosis (40). Cultures without the addition of growth factors and cytokines yielded M0-like microglia. First, anti-Iba1 immunostaining to compare

microglia morphology between microglia revealed a smaller cell size of M1- than M2-like microglia and a higher circularity of M1-like microglia compared to M0- and M2-like microglia (Figures 1A-C). We next assessed the extent of differentiation towards the M1- or M2-like microglia subtype using tripleimmunostainings with antibodies specific to the pan-microglia marker Iba1, the M1 marker MHC2, and the M2 marker MRC1 (Figure 1D). We found that Iba1⁺/MHC2⁺ cells showed the highest abundance in M1-like microglia (Figure 1E, 66.00% ± 3.797%, SEM), an intermediate abundance in M0-like microglia (Figure 1E, 34.12% ± 3.797%, SEM), and the lowest abundance in M2-like microglia (Figure 1E, 17.65% ± 3.797%, ± SEM). Conversely, the abundance of Iba1⁺/MRC1⁺ cells was highest in M2-like microglia (Figure 1F, 78% ± 2.195%, SEM), intermediate in M0-like microglia (Figure 1F, 27.52% ± 2.195%, SEM), and almost absent in M1-like microglia (Fig, 1F, 1.651% ± 2.195%, SEM).

To examine whether microglia subtypes showed corresponding gene expression levels, we performed qPCR using primers specific for the established microglia markers *Aif1* (encoding for Iba1), *Mhc2* and *Nos2* (M1 marker) as well as *Arg1* and *Mrc1* (M2 marker). In agreement with previous studies using purified microglia (41, 42), *Nos2* and *Mhc2* were highly expressed in cultures containing M1-like microglia, whereas *Arg1* and *Mrc1* were highly expressed in cultures containing M2-like microglia (Figures 2A–E).

To verify that our differentiation protocol induced subtypespecific alterations in cell metabolism, i.e., arginine metabolism, we determined nitrite levels in cell culture supernatants as a measure for the release NO. Cultures containing M1-like microglia released significantly more NO than those containing M0- or M2-like microglia (Figure 2F), and the NO release was correlated with the *Nos2* expression (Figure 2G). Taken together, these results confirmed the differentiation of M0-, M1-, and M2-like microglia in our primary mixed glia model.

M1- and M2-like microglia show substrate-specific phagocytosis preference and capacities

We next examined phagocytosis activity and capacity of M0-, M1-, and M2-like microglia in mixed glial cultures. Cells were incubated for 3 h in the presence of two phagocytic substrates, rhodamine-E. coli particles or IgG-FITC beads, and then processed for anti-Iba1 immunocytochemistry and confocal microscopy (Figures 3A–C).

Determining the percentage of Iba1^+ M0-like microglia containing E. coli particles or IgG-beads revealed that approximately 75% of M0-like microglia showed phagocytic activity, regardless of substrate identity (Figure 3A *E.coli*: 74.32% ± 2.85%; IgG: 73.86% ± 2.85%, SEM). In contrast, the

percentage of M1-like microglia containing *E.coli* particles was higher than the percentage of M1-like microglia containing IgG-beads (Figure 3B, *E.coli*: 73.06% \pm 2.84%; IgG: 27.37% \pm 2.84%, SEM). However, we observed opposing internalization ratios for M2-like microglia. The percentage of M2-like microglia containing IgG-beads was increased compared to the percentage of M2-like microglia containing *E.coli* particles (Figure 3C, *E.coli*: 81.49% \pm 4.92%; IgG: 51.74% \pm 4.96%, SEM).

To assess the phagocytic capacity of the microglia subtypes, we determined the relative occupancy of the Iba1immunostained cell area by either E.coli-rhodamine or IgG-FITC beads in individual microglia. In M0-like microglia, no differences were observed in the cell area occupancy between E.coli-rhodamine and IgG-FITC beads, both of which show a cell area occupancy of less than 20% (Figure 3D, E.coli: 17.68% ± 3.15%; IgG: 19.37% ± 2.97, SEM). In M1-like microglia, the cell area occupancy by E.coli-rhodamine was about 35% of the cell area, and the occupancy by IgG-FITC was less than 10% (Figure 3D, E.coli: 37.12% ± 2.31%; IgG: 6.57% ± 2.07%, SEM). In contrast, M2-like microglia displayed a cell area occupancy by E.coli-rhodamine of about 20%, whereas the occupancy by IgG-FITC was more than 40% (Figure 3D, *E.coli*: 22.16% ± 0.95%; IgG: 42.53% ± 2.18%, SEM). Together, these results indicated that M1- and M2-like microglia subtypes show substrate-specific phagocytosis activities.

Microglia subtypes show substratespecific phagocytosis capacities and dynamics over 16 hours

Our experiments to study differences in phagocytosis by microglia subtypes after fixative treatment and immunocytochemistry at a predetermined time point did not allow examination of microglial phagocytosis continuously over time. Therefore, we performed multicolour time-lapse live imaging for 16 hours. To identify microglia, we added BV421fluorophore-conjugated anti-CD68 to the cultures 30 min before the imaging experiments started with the addition of *E.coli*rhodamine particles or IgG-FITC beads. The subsequent analysis was based on fluorescent particle tracking of the *E.coli*-rhodamine or IgG-FITC substrates in single cells labelled with BV421-anti-CD68 and expressed as the mean number of particles per ROI using Imaris software (see methods for details).

Images taken shortly after the addition of *E.coli*-rhodamine particles at 0 h and 16 h after their addition indicated high phagocytosis rates of this substrate by M0- and M1-like microglia over time (Figure 4A. Higher magnifications demonstrated the internalization of *E.coli* particles into vesicle-like structures and substantial intracellular accumulation of the particles at 16 h (Figure 4B). However, M2-like microglia showed less internalized *E.coli* particles than M0- or M1-like



FIGURE 1

Microglia subtypes differ in morphology and expression of M1/M2 protein markers. (A) Confocal images showing anti-lba1 immunostaining of M0-, M1-, and M2-like microglia subtypes in primary glia cultures at 7 div, cultivated the presence of serum and/or growth factors and cytokines (GM-CSF/IFN γ for M1-like or M-CSF/IL-4 for M2-like) (B) Histograms showing differences in mean cell size and (C) circularity of microglia subtypes. (D) Confocal images showing triple-immunostaining using antibodies specific to the pan-marker Iba1, the M1-marker MHC2, or the M2-marker MRC1. M1- or M2-like microglia show increased expression of MHC2 or MRC1, respectively. (E, F) Histograms showing the percentage of Iba1+ microglia expressing MHC2 or MRC1 as determined by cell counts after triple immunostaining using antibodies specific to Iba1, MHC2, or MRC1. Data are expressed as mean \pm SEM (n = 5, independent biological replicates are shown) and were tested for significant differences by one-way ANOVA (*post-hoc* correction Holm-Šídák) or Kruskal-Wallis test (*post-hoc* correction Dunnett), *p < 0.05, **p < 0.01, ****p < 0.0001 ns, not significant.



microglia (Figures 4A, B), suggesting reduced phagocytosis rates over the 16 hours period

E.coli particle tracking in CD68+ microglia revealed that M0and M1-like microglia continuously internalized *E.coli* particles over 16 h. However, internalization by M1-like microglia occurred more steadily (Figure 4C). M2-like microglia showed internalization rates similar to M0- and M1-like subtypes until approximately 8 h after adding *E.coli* particles, but then



FIGURE 3

M1- and M2-like microglia show substrate-specific phagocytosis preference and capacities. (A–C) Confocal images showing anti-Iba1 immunostaining of M0-, M1- or M2-like microglia subtypes along with rhodamine-E.coli particles (red, E.coli) or IgG-FITC beads (green, IgG) after 3 hours of phagocytosis substrate exposure. Histograms showing percentage of microglia with internalized E.coli particles or IgG beads. M0-like microglia showed no phagocytosis preference, whereas M1- and M2-like microglia showed opposing phagocytosis preferences for E.coli particles or IgG beads, respectively. (D) Co-localization analyses showing the relative occupancy of Iba1 immunostained cell areas by E.coli particles or IgG beads. M1- and M2-like microglia displayed opposing phagocytosis capacities for E.coli particles or IgG beads, respectively. Data are expressed as mean \pm SEM from 5 independent biological replicates (A–C) or 5 cells from each of 5 independent biological replicates (D). Data are means \pm SEM. ****p < 0.0001, ns, not significant, Student's t-test.



Microglia subtypes show substrate-specific phagocytosis capacities and dynamics for *E.coli* particles over 16 hours (A) Single frame images and (B) image enlargements from live imaging movies of anti-CD68 live-immunolabelled microglia (blue) after addition of E.coli-rhodamine particles (red) at time-points 0h and 16h, scale bar, 100 μ m. Note pronounced E.coli particle accumulation in M0- and M1- but not in M2-like microglia at 16h after addition of E.coli particles. (C) Time-series plot showing the mean number of E. coli-rhodamine particles (averaged from 8-10 ROIs for each time interval) by microglia subtypes over 16 hours. Simple linear regression calculation indicate different slopes of phagocytic capacities of M0- (black) (r^2 : 0,6902, p < 0,0001), M1- (pink) (r^2 : 0,5364, p < 0,0001), and M2-like (cyan) (r^2 : 0,3691, p < 0,0001), respectively. Note that M2-like microglia discontinued internalization at about 9 hours after addition of E.coli particles. (D) Mean number of internalized particles over 16 hours. Data are expressed as means \pm SEM, one-way ANOVA (*post-hoc* correction Holm-Šídák

test, *p < 0.05, **p < 0.01, ****p < 0.0001. ns, not significant.

discontinued internalization (Figure 4C). These differences were also evident when comparing the mean number of internalized *E.coli* particles (averaged from 3-5 ROIs for each time interval) over 16 h (Figure 4D, M0: 445.3 \pm 25.80, SEM; M1: 531.9 \pm 31.49, SEM; M2: 400.8 \pm 18.05, SEM). The mean particle number was significantly higher in M1-like microglia than in M0-like or M2like microglia, and M0-like microglia showed overall higher internalization than M2-like microglia (Figure 4D). These differences were independent of the number of imaged CD68+ cells encountering *E.coli* particles over the 16 h imaging period (Figure 4E, M0: 2126 \pm 191.7, SEM, M1: 2250 \pm 148.9, SEM, M2: 2052 \pm 127.8, SEM), which further confirms that the differences at the single cell level.

Images were taken shortly and 16 h after the addition of IgG-FITC beads to microglia subtypes, suggesting that the phagocytosis of IgG-FITC beads by M0- and M2-like microglia was more efficient than by M1-like microglia (Figure 5A).Furthermore, higher magnifications demonstrated the vesicle-like appearance of IgG beads and pronounced accumulation in M0- and M2-like microglia and relatively low accumulation in M1-like microglia (Figure 5B).

IgG bead tracking in CD68+ microglia over 16 hours revealed different internalization rates and dynamics by microglia subtypes. M1-like microglia showed continuous internalization but internalized overall, clearly fewer IgG beads than M0- or M2-like microglia (Figure 5C). M0-like microglia showed an almost steady increase of IgG bead internalization over 16 h. M2-like microglia initially showed continuous internalization, but discontinuation of internalization occurred approximately 8 hours after adding the phagocytosis substrate (Figure 5C). The low phagocytosis activity of M1-like microglia was also reflected by a significantly reduced mean number of internalized beads (averaged from 4-5 ROIs for each 12 min interval) over 16 h, whereas no significant differences were observed between M0-like and M1-like microglia (Figure 5D, M0: 443.2 \pm 24.81, SEM; M1: 87.27 \pm 5.238, SEM, M2: 364.2 \pm 17.27, SEM). The number of microglia subtype cells encountering the substrate was statistically not different, albeit the mean number of M1-like cells was lower than in the other conditions (Figure 5E, M0: 2273 ± 132.8, SEM, M1: 1532 ± 282.0, SEM, M2: 2231 ± 217.3, SEM).

Altogether, the results indicate that microglia subtypes display substrate-specific phagocytosis over time.

Microglia subtypes show M1-like features after prolonged phagocytosis substrate exposure

The phagocytic activity of microglia in neurological conditions may exceed well beyond the time-course examined in our live imaging experiments. To mimic this situation, we subjected microglia to prolonged exposure to phagocytosis substrate for 5 days. Determining the percentage of Iba1+ microglia containing E.coli particles after 5 days revealed that approximately 75% of all microglia subtypes showed phagocytosis activity (Figures 6A-C, M0: 74.28% ± 4.39%, SEM, M1: 80.6% ± 3.76%, SEM, M2: 72.81% ± 5.4%, SEM). However, the percentage of Iba1+ cells containing IgG beads was significantly lower (Figures 6A-C, M0: 27.58% ± 4.16%, SEM, M1: 27.56% ± 6.13%, SEM, M2: 27.55% ± 4.01%, SEM). Analysis of colorimetric NO assays and qPCR results showed that NO release and Nos2 mRNA expression correlated for all microglia subtypes and that both increased relative to the control microglia subtypes not exposed to phagocytosis substrates (Figure 6D). Next, the relative occupancy of the Iba1-immunostained cell area by either E.coli-rhodamine or IgG-FITC beads was determined. We found that all microglia subtypes encountering the phagocytosis substrates showed a higher phagocytosis capacity for E.coli than for IgG beads (Figures 6E–G, *E.coli*: M0: 32.02% ± 4.2%, SEM, M1: 39.22% ± 3.19%, SEM, M2: 37.63% \pm 4.06%, SEM; IgG: M0: 6.903% \pm 1.9%, SEM, M1: 20.04% ± 2.04%, SEM, M2: 9.307% ± 2.32%, SEM).

Since this result was in stark contrast to the substrate preferences of microglia subtypes observed in our experiments after 3 h of substrate exposure, we tested whether changes in microglial subtype identity might have contributed to this result. We determined gene expression levels of microglia subtype markers by qPCR using primers specific for Aif (Iba1), Mhc2, Nos2, Arg1 and Mrc1 (Figure 7). In M0-like microglia cultures, the M1-like markers Mhc2 and Nos2 were both strongly upregulated after 5 days of exposure both to E.coli particles or IgG beads as compared to M0-like cells cultured without phagocytic substrate (Figures 7B, C), while the pan-microglia marker Aif1 was not significantly different between the three conditions (Figure 7A). Determination of M2-like marker expression revealed up-regulation of Mrc1 after IgG bead exposure and Arg1 expression did not alter in response to substrate exposure (Figures 7D, E). In M1-like microglia, we found decreased Aif1 expression but increased expression of M1-like markers Mhc2 and Nos2 after E.coli particle exposure as well as increased Nos2 expression after IgG bead exposure (Figures 7F-H). No significant differences were found for Arg1 or Mrc1 expression (Figures 7I, J). In M2-like microglia, both E.coli particles and IgG beads caused up-regulation of M1-like markers Mhc2 and Nos2 (Figures 7L, M). M2-marker Arg1 was down-regulated after E.coli exposure and Mrc1 was downregulated both after E.coli particle and IgG bead exposure as compared to M2-like cells cultured without phagocytosis substrates (Figures 7N, O).

Thus, microglia subtypes subjected to prolonged exposure to phagocytosis substrate for 5 days displayed changes in M1/M2 marker gene expression indicating a shift towards M1-like phenotypes. Recently, it was shown that phagocytosis of *E.coli* particles by M0-like microglia leads to delayed release of the



FIGURE 5

Microglia subtypes show different phagocytosis capacities and dynamics for IgG-FITC beads over 16 hours. (A) Single frame images and (B) image enlargements from live imaging movies of anti-CD68 live-immunolabelled microglia (blue) after addition of IgG-FITC beads (green) at time-points 0h and 16 h, scale bar, 100 μ m. Note pronounced IgG bead accumulation in M0- and M2- but not in M1-like microglia at 16h after addition of E.coli particles. (C) Time-series plot showing the mean number of IgG beads internalized (averaged from 8-10 ROIs for each time interval) by microglia subtypes over 16 hours. Simple linear regression calculation indicate different slopes of phagocytic capacities of M0- (black) (r^2 : 0,1637, p < 0,0001), M1- (pink) (r^2 : 0,2733, p < 0,0001), and M2-like (cyan) (r^2 : 0,07045, p < 0,0001), respectively. Note that M2-like microglia discontinued internalization at about 9 hours after addition of IgG-FITC beads. (D) Mean number of internalized particles over 16 hours. Data are expressed as means \pm SEM, one-way ANOVA (*post-hoc* correction Holm-Šídák test, ****p < 0.0001. ns, not significant.



FIGURE 6

Microglia subtypes show M1-like features after prolonged phagocytosis substrate exposure (A–C) Confocal images showing anti-lba1 immunostaining of M0-, M1- or M2-like microglia subtypes along with rhodamine-E.coli particles (red, E.coli) or IgG-FITC beads (green, IgG) after 5 days of phagocytosis substrate exposure. Histograms showing percentage of microglia with internalized E.coli particles or IgG beads. Microglia subtypes showed phagocytosis preference for E.coli particles rather than IgG beads. (D) Scatter plots showing similar correlation (non-parametric Spearman correlation) between NO levels and *Nos2* gene expression for M0- (r = 0.6536, p=0.0099), M1- (r = 0.8214, p = 0.0003), and M2-like (r = 0.8857, p < 0.0001) microglia. Ppia was used as a reference gene. (E–G) Co-localization analyses showing percente for E.coli particles rather than IgG beads. Data are expressed as mean \pm SEM from 5 independent biological replicates (A–C) or 4-6 cells from each of 5 independent biological replicate (D). Data are means \pm SEM. ****p < 0.0001, ns, not significant, Student's t-test.



Microglia subtypes show M1-like gene expression after prolonged phagocytosis substrate exposure (A-R) Gene expression analyses of microglia subtypes after prolonged phagocytosis substrate exposure (E.coli-rhodamine particles, IgG-FITC beads) for the pan-marker AirI, M1-markers Mhc2, Nos2 and M2 markers Arg1, Mrc1 as well as the glia activation marker Mmp9. Ppia was used as a reference gene. (A-E) In M0-like microglia, conditions with E.coli particles or IgG beads show up-regulation of M1 markers Mhc2 and Nos2 as well as up-regulation of M2 marker Mrc1 as compared to M0-like microglia not exposed to phagocytosis substrate (control). (F-J) In M1-like microglia, conditions with E.coli particles show downregulation of microglia pan-marker Aif1 and up-regulation of M1 markers Mhc2 and Nos2 but down-regulation of M2 markers Arg1 and Mrc1 and conditions with IgG show up-regulation of Nos2 as compared to M1-like microglia not exposed to phagocytosis substrate (control). (K-O) In M2-like microglia, conditions with E.coli particles or IgG beads show up-regulation of M1 markers Mhc2 and Nos2 as compared to M2-like microglia not exposed to phagocytosis substrate (control). Down-regulation of M2 marker Arg1 was observed in conditions with E.coli particles as well as down-regulation of Mrc1 in conditions with E.coli particles or IgG beads as compared to M2-like microglia not exposed to phagocytosis substrate (control). (P-R) The glia activation marker Mmp9 was up-regulated in M0- and M2-like microglia both in conditions with E.coli particles of IgG beads as compared to microglia subtypes not exposed to phagocytosis substrate (control). Multiple comparisons were performed dependent on data distribution by one-way Anova (post-hoc correction Holm-Šídák) or Kruskal-Wallis test (post-hoc correction Dunnett), if F achieved the necessary level of statistical significance p < 0.05. Data points are shown for biological replicates and expressed as mean ± SEM, p* ≤ 0.05, p** ≤ 0.01, p*** ≤ 0.001.

matrix metalloproteinase MMP-9 (43) suggesting that *Mmp9* gene expression may serve as a marker for microglia plasticity in response to phagocytosis substrate exposure. Indeed, *Mmp9* expression was up-regulated in M0- and M2-like microglia after 5 days exposure to *E.coli* particles or IgG beads as compared to control cultures without phagocytosis substrate. However, *Mmp9* expression did not increased significantly in M1-like microglia (Figures 7P–R) suggesting that *Mmp9* gene expression was stronger induced in microglia undergoing shifts towards a M1-like phenotype.

Discussion

This study examined phagocytosis efficiencies of M0-, M1-, and M2-like microglia for E.coli particles and IgG-opsonized beads over different time periods in vitro. These substrates were chosen due to their pathological relevance, their common use in phagocytosis research and better detection and quantification properties compared to soluble fluorophore-conjugated molecules. Cell cultivation and phagocytosis assays were carried out in the presence of serum to mimic pathophysiological conditions of BBB breakdown such as meningitis, trauma or stroke (38, 39). We found that microglia subtypes differ in phagocytosis efficiencies for the two types of substrates in a time-dependent manner and long-term substrate exposure enhanced or induced M1-like profiles of M0-, M1-, and M2-like microglia, respectively. Our results suggest that phagocytosis substrates can trigger phenotype plasticity of microglia including M2 to M1 repolarization which may also take place in neurological conditions when microglia encounter different types of phagocytic substrates.

In general, our results showing substrate-specific phagocytosis efficiencies of distinct microglia subtypes are consistent with previous *in vitro* studies examining phagocytosis of diverse substrates such as zymosan, IgG-opsonized beads or A β by M1- and M2-like microglia (44–48). The prevailing view is that M2-like microglia show higher phagocytic activity than M1-like microglia. However, there are also conflicting observations on the phagocytic preference and efficiency of different microglia subtypes suggesting a context dependency (8, 14, 19, 20, 49, 50).

In the present study, when microglia were exposed to *E.coli* particles or IgG beads for 3 hours, we found that a higher proportion of M1-like than M2-like microglia phagocytose *E.coli* particles. This result is in agreement with findings that M1-like microglia, showing augmented release of NO and expression of pro-inflammatory cytokines, more efficiently phagocytose pathogenic bacteria than unstimulated microglia, but M2-like microglia were not examined (51, 52). Studies comparing *in vitro* phagocytosis dynamics between different microglia subtypes over time are scarce (53). Therefore, we conducted live imaging experiments over 16 hours in anticipation of gaining

new insights. Similar to the 3 h exposure time, M1-like microglia internalized more E.coli particles over 16 h than M2-like microglia, and vice versa, M2-like microglia internalized more IgG beads than M1-like microglia. The strongest differences in substrate preference were found for M1-like microglia, which clearly preferred E.coli particles over IgG beads. This result supports and extends the aforementioned findings that M1like microglia show high efficiency in the phagocytosis of pathogenic bacteria, which holds potential for novel therapeutic approaches e.g. in bacterial meningoencephalitis and sepsis (51, 52, 54, 55). In this context, factors have been identified, i.e. palmitoylethanolamide and activin A, to enhance phagocytosis of E.coli by M1-like microglia while preventing excessive and potentially harmful release of NO and proinflammatory cytokines (56-58). Interestingly, similar mechanisms may underlie therapeutic benefit after treatment of Alzheimer's Disease model mice with the non-pyrogenic LPSderivative monophosphoryl lipid A (59), which promotes phagocytosis of A β after 3 h of substrate exposure by pretreated microglia in vitro (18). To expand existing research, live cell imaging of microglia over a longer observation time might be useful to characterize this and other phagocytosisenhancing drugs in terms of optimal stimulation protocols to achieve sufficient phagocytosis activity.

We further found that M2-like microglia internalized IgG beads more efficiently than M1-like microglia. These results are in line with previous studies showing efficient phagocytosis of substrates from other sources than E.coli by M2-like microglia (14-16). Likewise, M2-like microglia induced by SCF show increased phagocytosis of FITC-IgG opsonized beads as compared to GM-CSF-induced M1-like microglia (17, 48). However, we found time-dependent changes in substrate internalization of M2-like microglia, almost discontinuing both E.coli particle and IgG bead phagocytosis approximately 8 h after addition of the phagocytosis substrates. We have not addressed the question of whether stalled phagocytosis activity by M2-like microglia is a transient or permanent effect beyond the 16 h live imaging period. Interestingly, biphasic phagocytosis activities have been reported for bone marrow-derived macrophages with peaks at 4 h and 24 h and an intervening period of no internalization (60), but the underlying mechanisms are elusive. Rate-limiting factors reported for phagocytosis comprise scavenger receptors, Fcy and/or complement receptors, the myosin/actin network, second messengers such as phosphoinoside, but also physical and metabolic constraints might play a role (61-64). Further studies using genetic, pharmacological and single-cell transcriptomics approaches are required to modulate key factors of phagocytosis and elucidate the molecular mechanisms underlying this and other observations of our study.

We found that after prolonged substrate exposure for 5 days all microglia subtypes showed a higher preference for *E.coli*

particles than IgG beads. Notably, prolonged exposure resulted in increased expression of the M1 markers Mhc2 and Nos2 irrespectively of the substrate. Gene expression changes after prolonged IgG bead exposure were similar to those after prolonged E.coli particle exposure and in support of a shift towards M1-like phenotypes. These results suggest that phagocytosis associated with the cellular environment can be considered a key factor in the phenotype transformation of microglia. Indeed, it has become clear that phagocytosis is not an isolated cellular response and may represent a source of cellular heterogeneity and plasticity in different tissues (65). Compelling evidence was provided that this is also true for microglia in the CNS. Regional changes in epigenetic regulation of microglia transcriptomes have been connected to the basal phagocytic activity of microglia (66) and phagocytosis-induced transcriptional changes were demonstrated to support the longterm maintenance of hippocampal neurogenesis in mice (67). However, in mouse models of acute or chronic neurodegeneration, phagocytosis of apoptotic cells caused a microglia phenotype shift from a homeostatic to a neurodegenerative phenotype (68). Our results suggest that shifts towards pro-inflammatory M1-like phenotypes occur irrespectively of the pre-established microglia subtype thereby providing another piece of evidence for high microglia plasticity in response to environmental factors. We did not explore whether the presence or phagocytosis of E.coli particles or IgG beads were decisive for this phenotype shift but we favor the possibility that both phagocytosis, the environmental presence of substrate as well as the duration of substrate exposure is critical. Indeed, experimental evidence from macrophages shows time-dependent phenotypic switches in response to LPS (69). Dynamic changes in pro-inflammatory cytokine gene expression were also observed in M1-like microglia after myelin phagocytosis (70) and chronic myelin phagocytosis induces a disease-associated transcriptional state in microglia (71). Another non-mutually exclusive possibility is that increased pro-inflammatory cytokine expression mediates feedback loops that enhance or drive a phenotype shift towards M1-like profiles (72-75).

The same could apply to the metalloproteinase MMP-9, which is expressed by LPS-activated microglia in primary neuron-glia cultures (76) and secreted in a delayed manner by primary microglia in response to phagocytosis of *E.coli* particles (43). In support of a role of MMP-9 in microglia responses after phagocytosis, we found robust up-regulation of *Mmp9* expression after long-term substrate exposure for 5 div. Interestingly, *Mmp9* up-regulation was found in cultures showing shifts towards the M1-like phenotype whereas no up-regulation was observed in cultures of pre-differentiated M1-like cells. This finding suggests that MMP-9 may serve as a marker for microglia plasticity including M2 to M1 repolarization, consistent with observations on the positive regulation of MMP-9 expression by M1-like phenotype inducers IL-1,

TNF α , and LPS and negative regulation by the M2-like phenotype inducers IL-4 and IL-10 (77). In addition, paracrine/autocrine loops involving MMP-9 have been suggested to amplify microglia activation, whereas deletion of MMP-9 maintained microglia in a resting phenotype in an animal model of spinal cord injury (78). These findings suggest a broader functional spectrum of MMP-9 and other matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs) released by microglia beyond established physiological roles in synaptic plasticity and extracellular matrix modeling (79) or pathological roles in neuroinflammation or gliomas, for example (77, 80, 81).

Our results further support the hypothesis that M1/M2 microglia can shift between functional phenotypes depending upon environmental signals, here E.coli particles or IgG beads. Similar processes may also take place in conditions of acute and chronic brain insults when microglia encounter different types of phagocytic substrates. Indeed, M2-like to M1-like shifts in microglia populations were also observed in models of ischemic stroke (82, 83), spinal cord injury (28), and traumatic brain injury (84, 85). Furthermore, phagocytosis by microglia can play an important role in chronic neurodegeneration as well as neurodevelopmental and neuropsychiatric disorders (86-88). Reprogramming patient-derived cells to microglia-like cells and testing for their phenotype plasticity and phagocytosis function may help to gain insights into pathological mechanisms. For example, schizophrenia patient-derived microglia-like cells show higher rates of synaptic phagocytosis and elimination and targeting microglia by the immunomodulatory drug minocycline reduced abnormal synapse elimination by phagocytosis (89). Interestingly, minocycline was proposed to act via inhibition of MMPs in the autism spectrum disorder fragile X syndrome (90) suggesting that better understanding the role of MMPs for microglia activation, phenotype plasticity, and phagocytic function may provide novel immunomodulatory treatment options.

Some limitations of this study should be considered. Our in vitro approach does not reproduce the brain environment, and many factors influencing microglial morphology, polarization and function are absent. To partially compensate for these limitations, we used primary glia cultures containing a substantial number of astrocytes in combination with microglia-specific immunolabelling as well as microgliaspecific qPCR assays. The presence of astrocytes under the different experimental conditions likely influenced microglia responses as compared to pure microglia cultures since astrocytes modulate microglia polarization, activation and function. Conversely, activated microglia can trigger changes in the inflammatory profile of astrocytes both in vitro and in vivo (91, 92). As LPS-activated microglia can induce a neurotoxic A1 astrocyte phenotype (92), prolonged exposure of the primary glial cultures to E.coli particles affects microglia but also astrocytes. Therefore, further studies are required to examine possible alterations in astrocytes and their influence on microglia
10.3389/fimmu.2022.945485

under the experimental conditions of our study. Another limitation in this study is the use of two different phagocytic substrates and fluorophore conjugates, which likely undergo different lysosomal processing and fluorescent decay after phagosomal acidification. This may particularly play a role for the long-term experiments and the results of the phagocytic uptake should be interpreted with caution. Importantly, regardless of this limitation, data on gene expression and nitric oxide levels demonstrate microglia plasticity and phenotype shifts after long-term substrate exposure. Finally, non-defined serum proteins in the, however heat-inactivated, culture media can trigger microglia activation as well as phagocytosis by microglia (38, 39, 93, 94). As indicated by previous findings, serum-derived IgG likely influenced phagocytosis by microglia in the present studies. It has been also shown that the opsonization of E.coli with human serum or murine IgG increases the phagocytic ability of macrophages to clear E.coli (60). However, given that the presence of serum mimics neuropathological conditions involving BBB damage in our in vitro model, the findings of this study may more closely resemble pathological in vivo conditions.

Data availability statement

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

Ethics statement

Ethical review and approval were not required for the animal study because we used newborn mice as a source for primary neurons which does not require an ethical review. Newborn mice to obtain primary glia were handled in accordance with the institutional guidelines of the Johannes Gutenberg University Mainz, and Rhineland-Palatine, Germany.

Author contributions

MS conceptualized and designed the study. SL performed the experiments, data collection, and analysis. IW assisted in

References

1. Norden DM, Fenn AM, Dugan A, Godbout JP. TGF β produced by IL-10 redirected astrocytes attenuates microglial activation. *Glia.* (2014) 62(6):881–95. doi: 10.1002/glia.22647

2. Butovsky O, Weiner HL. Microglial signatures and their role in health and disease. Nat Rev Neurosci (2018) 19(10):622–35. doi: 10.1038/s41583-018-0057-5

experiments and data analysis. GH conducted microscopy methodology and advice on data analysis and interpretation. All authors contributed to the manuscript writing and approved the submitted version.

Funding

SL is financially supported by the China Scholarship Council.

Acknowledgments

Data shown in this manuscript are part of the doctoral thesis of SL presented to the Johannes Gutenberg-University Mainz. We gratefully acknowledge the excellent technical assistance of Dana Pieter and Tobias Hirnet.

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Supplementary material

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/ fimmu.2022.945485/full#supplementary-material

3. Waisman A, Ginhoux F, Greter M, Bruttger J. Homeostasis of microglia in the adult brain: Review of novel microglia depletion systems. *Trends Immunol* (2015) 36(10):625–36. doi: 10.1016/j.it.2015.08.005

4. Prinz M, Masuda T, Wheeler MA, Quintana FJ. Microglia and central nervous system-associated macrophages-from origin to disease modulation.

Annu Rev Immunol (2021) 39:251–77. doi: 10.1146/annurev-immunol-093019-110159

5. Loane DJ, Kumar A. Microglia in the TBI brain: The good, the bad, and the dysregulated. *Exp Neurol* (2016) 275(Pt 3Pt 3):316-27. doi: 10.1016/j.expneurol.2015.08.018

 Akhmetzyanova E, Kletenkov K, Mukhamedshina Y, Rizvanov A. Different approaches to modulation of microglia phenotypes after spinal cord injury. Front Syst Neurosci (2019) 13. doi: 10.3389/fnsys.2019.00037

7. Giunti D, Parodi B, Cordano C, Uccelli A, Kerlero de Rosbo N. Can we switch microglia's phenotype to foster neuroprotection? focus on multiple sclerosis. *Immunology* (2014) 141(3):328–39. doi: 10.1111/imm.12177

8. Celorrio M, Abellanas MA, Rhodes J, Goodwin V, Moritz J, Vadivelu S, et al. Gut microbial dysbiosis after traumatic brain injury modulates the immune response and impairs neurogenesis. *Acta neuropathol Commun* (2021) 9(1):40. doi: 10.1186/s40478-021-01137-2

9. Márquez-Ropero M, Benito E, Plaza-Zabala A, Sierra A. Microglial corpse clearance: Lessons from macrophages. *Front Immunol* (2020) 11. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2020.00506

10. Zhang F, Parayath NN, Ene CI, Stephan SB, Koehne AL, Coon ME, et al. Genetic programming of macrophages to perform anti-tumor functions using targeted mRNA nanocarriers. *Nat Commun* (2019) 10(1):3974. doi: 10.1038/s41467-019-11911-5

11. Wang Q, Yao H, Liu W, Ya B, Cheng H, Xing Z, et al. Microglia polarization in alzheimer's disease: Mechanisms and a potential therapeutic target. *Front Aging Neurosci* (2021) 13:772717. doi: 10.3389/fnagi.2021.772717

12. Thorsdottir S, Henriques-Normark B, Iovino F. The role of microglia in bacterial meningitis: Inflammatory response, experimental models and new neuroprotective therapeutic strategies. *Front Microbiol* (2019) 10:576-. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2019.00576

13. Shemer A, Erny D, Jung S, Prinz M. Microglia plasticity during health and disease: An immunological perspective. *Trends Immunol* (2015) 36(10):614–24. doi: 10.1016/j.it.2015.08.003

14. Yi S, Jiang X, Tang X, Li Y, Xiao C, Zhang J, et al. IL-4 and IL-10 promotes phagocytic activity of microglia by up-regulation of TREM2. *Cytotechnology* (2020) 72(4):589–602. doi: 10.1007/s10616-020-00409-4

15. Mossad O, Erny D. The microbiota-microglia axis in central nervous system disorders. *Brain Pathol (Zurich Switzerland)* (2020) 30(6):1159–77. doi: 10.1111/ bpa.12908

16. Healy LM, Perron G, Won SY, Michell-Robinson MA, Rezk A, Ludwin SK, et al. MerTK is a functional regulator of myelin phagocytosis by human myeloid cells. *J Immunol* (2016) 196(8):3375–84. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1502562

17. Braniste V, Al-Asmakh M, Kowal C, Anuar F, Abbaspour A, Tóth M, et al. The gut microbiota influences blood-brain barrier permeability in mice. *Sci Transl Med* (2014) 6(263):263ra158–263ra158. doi: 10.1126/scitranslmed.3009759

18. Kobayashi Y, Inagawa H, Kohchi C, Okazaki K, Zhang R, Soma G. Effect of lipopolysaccharide derived from pantoea agglomerans on the phagocytic activity of amyloid β by primary murine microglial cells. *Anticancer Res* (2016) 36(7):3693–8.

19. Koenigsknecht-Talboo J, Landreth GE. Microglial phagocytosis induced by fibrillar beta-amyloid and IgGs are differentially regulated by proinflammatory cytokines. *J Neurosci* (2005) 25(36):8240–9. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1808-05.2005

20. He Y, Taylor N, Yao X, Bhattacharya A. Mouse primary microglia respond differently to LPS and poly(I:C) *in vitro. Sci Rep* (2021) 11(1):10447. doi: 10.1038/ s41598-021-89777-1

21. Neher JJ, Emmrich JV, Fricker M, Mander PK, Théry C, Brown GC. Phagocytosis executes delayed neuronal death after focal brain ischemia. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* (2013) 110(43):E4098–107. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1308679110

22. Fourgeaud L, Través PG, Tufail Y, Leal-Bailey H, Lew ED, Burrola PG, et al. TAM receptors regulate multiple features of microglial physiology. *Nature*. (2016) 532(7598):240–4. doi: 10.1038/nature17630

23. Fricker M, Oliva-Martín MJ, Brown GC. Primary phagocytosis of viable neurons by microglia activated with LPS or aβ is dependent on calreticulin/LRP phagocytic signalling. *J Neuroinflamm* (2012) 9(1):196. doi: 10.1186/1742-2094-9-196

24. Lauro C, Chece G, Monaco L, Antonangeli F, Peruzzi G, Rinaldo S, et al. Fractalkine modulates microglia metabolism in brain ischemia. *Front Cell Neurosci* (2019) 13:414. doi: 10.3389/fncel.2019.00414

25. Fuller AD, Van Eldik LJ. MFG-E8 regulates microglial phagocytosis of apoptotic neurons. *J Neuroimmune Pharmacol* (2008) 3(4):246–56. doi: 10.1007/ s11481-008-9118-2

26. Michelucci A, Heurtaux T, Grandbarbe L, Morga E, Heuschling P. Characterization of the microglial phenotype under specific pro-inflammatory and anti-inflammatory conditions: Effects of oligomeric and fibrillar amyloid-beta. *J Neuroimmunol* (2009) 210(1-2):3–12. doi: 10.1016/j.jneuroim.2009.02.003

27. Siddiqui TA, Lively S, Schlichter LC. Complex molecular and functional outcomes of single versus sequential cytokine stimulation of rat microglia. *J Neuroinflamm* (2016) 13(1):66. doi: 10.1186/s12974-016-0531-9

28. Kroner A, Greenhalgh AD, Zarruk JG, Passos Dos Santos R, Gaestel M, David S. TNF and increased intracellular iron alter macrophage polarization to a detrimental M1 phenotype in the injured spinal cord. *Neuron.* (2014) 83(5):1098–116. doi: 10.1016/j.neuron.2014.07.027

29. Grajchen E, Wouters E, van de Haterd B, Haidar M, Hardonnière K, Dierckx T, et al. CD36-mediated uptake of myelin debris by macrophages and microglia reduces neuroinflammation. *J Neuroinflam* (2020) 17(1):224–. doi: 10.1186/s12974-020-01899-x

30. Anderson SR, Roberts JM, Ghena N, Irvin EA, Schwakopf J, Cooperstein IB, et al. Neuronal apoptosis drives remodeling states of microglia and shifts in survival pathway dependence. *Elife*. (2022) 11:e76564. doi: 10.7554/eLife.76564

31. Anderson SR, Roberts JM, Zhang J, Steele MR, Romero CO, Bosco A, et al. Developmental apoptosis promotes a disease-related gene signature and independence from CSF1R signaling in retinal microglia. *Cell Rep* (2019) 27 (7):2002–13.e5. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2019.04.062

32. Wei J, Pan X, Pei Z, Wang W, Qiu W, Shi Z, et al. The beta-lactam antibiotic, ceftriaxone, provides neuroprotective potential *via* anti-excitotoxicity and anti-inflammation response in a rat model of traumatic brain injury. *J Trauma acute Care surg* (2012) 73(3):654–60. doi: 10.1097/TA.0b013e31825133c0

33. Kielian T, Esen N, Liu S, Phulwani NK, Syed MM, Phillips N, et al. Minocycline modulates neuroinflammation independently of its antimicrobial activity in staphylococcus aureus-induced brain abscess. *Am J pathol* (2007) 171 (4):1199–214. doi: 10.2353/ajpath.2007.070231

34. Bryan NS, Grisham MB. Methods to detect nitric oxide and its metabolites in biological samples. *Free Radic Biol Med* (2007) 43(5):645–57. doi: 10.1016/ j.freeradbiomed.2007.04.026

35. Larionov A, Krause A, Miller W. A standard curve based method for relative real time PCR data processing. *BMC Bioinf* (2005) 6:62. doi: 10.1186/1471-2105-6-62

36. Timaru-Kast R, Gotthardt P, Luh C, Huang C, Hummel R, Schäfer MKE, et al. Angiotensin II receptor 1 blockage limits brain damage and improves functional outcome after brain injury in aged animals despite age-dependent reduction in AT1 expression. *Front Aging Neurosci* (2019) 11:63. doi: 10.3389/fnagi.2019.00063

37. Chistiakov DA, Killingsworth MC, Myasoedova VA, Orekhov AN, Bobryshev YV. CD68/macrosialin: not just a histochemical marker. *Lab Invest* (2017) 97(1):4–13. doi: 10.1038/labinvest.2016.116

38. Bohlen CJ, Bennett FC, Tucker AF, Collins HY, Mulinyawe SB, Barres BA. Diverse requirements for microglial survival, specification, and function revealed by defined-medium cultures. *Neuron.* (2017) 94(4):759–73.e8. doi: 10.1016/j.neuron.2017.04.043

39. Jolivel V, Brun S, Binamé F, Benyounes J, Taleb O, Bagnard D, et al. Microglial cell morphology and phagocytic activity are critically regulated by the neurosteroid allopregnanolone: A possible role in neuroprotection. *Cells.* (2021) 10 (3):698. doi: 10.3390/cells10030698

40. Rosales C, Uribe-Querol E. Phagocytosis: A fundamental process in immunity. *BioMed Res Int* (2017) 2017:9042851. doi: 10.1155/2017/9042851

41. Chhor V, Le Charpentier T, Lebon S, Oré M-V, Celador IL, Josserand J, et al. Characterization of phenotype markers and neuronotoxic potential of polarised primary microglia *in vitro. Brain Behavior Immunity* (2013) 32:70–85. doi: 10.1016/j.bbi.2013.02.005

42. Nikodemova M, Watters JJ, Jackson SJ, Yang SK, Duncan ID. Minocycline down-regulates MHC II expression in microglia and macrophages through inhibition of IRF-1 and protein kinase c (PKC)alpha/betaII. J Biol Chem (2007) 282(20):15208–16. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M611907200

43. Hamanaka G, Kubo T, Ohtomo R, Takase H, Reyes-Bricio E, Oribe S, et al. Microglial responses after phagocytosis: Escherichia coli bioparticles, but not cell debris or amyloid beta, induce matrix metalloproteinase-9 secretion in cultured rat primary microglial cells. *Glia.* (2020) 68(7):1435–44. doi: 10.1002/glia.23791

44. Yang Z, Kuboyama T, Tohda C. Naringenin promotes microglial M2 polarization and a β degradation enzyme expression. *Phytother Res* (2019) 33 (4):1114–21. doi: 10.1002/ptr.6305

45. Harrigan TJ, Abdullaev IF, Jourd'heuil D, Mongin AA. Activation of microglia with zymosan promotes excitatory amino acid release *via* volume-regulated anion channels: the role of NADPH oxidases. *J Neurochem* (2008) 106 (6):2449–62. doi: 10.1111/j.1471-4159.2008.05553.x

46. Xie L, Zhang N, Zhang Q, Li C, Sandhu AF, Iii GW, et al. Inflammatory factors and amyloid β -induced microglial polarization promote inflammatory crosstalk with astrocytes. *Aging (Albany NY)* (2020) 12(22):22538–49. doi: 10.18632/aging.103663

47. Wang Y, Zhu T, Wang M, Zhang F, Zhang G, Zhao J, et al. Icariin attenuates M1 activation of microglia and a β plaque accumulation in the hippocampus and

prefrontal cortex by up-regulating PPARγ in Restraint/Isolation-stressed APP/PS1 mice. Front Neurosci (2019) 13:291. doi: 10.3389/fnins.2019.00291

48. Terashima T, Nakae Y, Katagi M, Okano J, Suzuki Y, Kojima H. Stem cell factor induces polarization of microglia to the neuroprotective phenotype *in vitro*. *Heliyon*. (2018) 4(10):e00837. doi: 10.1016/j.heliyon.2018.e00837

49. Vay SU, Flitsch LJ, Rabenstein M, Rogall R, Blaschke S, Kleinhaus J, et al. The plasticity of primary microglia and their multifaceted effects on endogenous neural stem cells *in vitro* and *in vivo*. *J Neuroinflamm* (2018) 15(1):226. doi: 10.1186/s12974-018-1261-y

50. Cherry JD, Olschowka JA, O'Banion MK. Neuroinflammation and M2 microglia: the good, the bad, and the inflamed. *J Neuroinflamm* (2014) 11:98. doi: 10.1186/1742-2094-11-98

51. Nau R, Ribes S, Djukic M, Eiffert H. Strategies to increase the activity of microglia as efficient protectors of the brain against infections. *Front Cell Neurosci* (2014) 8:138. doi: 10.3389/fncel.2014.00138

52. Redlich S, Ribes S, Schütze S, Eiffert H, Nau R. Toll-like receptor stimulation increases phagocytosis of cryptococcus neoformans by microglial cells. *J Neuroinflamm* (2013) 10:71. doi: 10.1186/1742-2094-10-71

53. Andoh M, Koyama R. Assessing microglial dynamics by live imaging. *Front Immunol* (2021) 12:617564. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2021.617564

54. Kim J, Kim JH, Do JY, Lee JY, Yanai R, Lee IK, et al. Key role of microglial matrix metalloproteinases in choroidal neovascularization. *Front Cell Neurosci* (2021) 15:638098. doi: 10.3389/fncel.2021.638098

55. Barichello T, Generoso JS, Simões LR, Goularte JA, Petronilho F, Saigal P, et al. Role of microglial activation in the pathophysiology of bacterial meningitis. *Mol Neurobiol* (2016) 53(3):1770–81. doi: 10.1007/s12035-015-9107-4

56. Redlich S, Ribes S, Schütze S, Nau R. Palmitoylethanolamide stimulates phagocytosis of escherichia coli K1 by macrophages and increases the resistance of mice against infections. *J Neuroinflamm* (2014) 11:108. doi: 10.1186/1742-2094-11-108

57. Diesselberg C, Ribes S, Seele J, Kaufmann A, Redlich S, Bunkowski S, et al. Activin a increases phagocytosis of escherichia coli K1 by primary murine microglial cells activated by toll-like receptor agonists. *J Neuroinflamm* (2018) 15 (1):175. doi: 10.1186/s12974-018-1209-2

58. Redlich S, Ribes S, Schütze S, Czesnik D, Nau R. Palmitoylethanolamide stimulates phagocytosis of escherichia coli K1 and streptococcus pneumoniae R6 by microglial cells. *J Neuroimmunol* (2012) 244(1):32–4. doi: 10.1016/j.jneuroim.2011.12.013

 Michaud JP, Hallé M, Lampron A, Thériault P, Préfontaine P, Filali M, et al. Toll-like receptor 4 stimulation with the detoxified ligand monophosphoryl lipid a improves alzheimer's disease-related pathology. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* (2013) 110 (5):1941-6. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1215165110

60. Kapellos TS, Taylor L, Lee H, Cowley SA, James WS, Iqbal AJ, et al. A novel real time imaging platform to quantify macrophage phagocytosis. *Biochem Pharmacol* (2016) 116:107–19. doi: 10.1016/j.bcp.2016.07.011

61. Zhang Y, Hoppe AD, Swanson JA. Coordination of fc receptor signaling regulates cellular commitment to phagocytosis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. (2010) 107(45):19332–7. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1008248107

62. Gu BJ, Wiley JS. P2X7 as a scavenger receptor for innate phagocytosis in the brain. *Br J Pharmacol* (2018) 175(22):4195–208. doi: 10.1111/bph.14470

63. Zent CS, Elliott MR. Maxed out macs: physiologic cell clearance as a function of macrophage phagocytic capacity. *FEBS J* (2017) 284(7):1021–39. doi: 10.1111/febs.13961

64. Jaumouillé V, Waterman CM. Physical constraints and forces involved in phagocytosis. *Front Immunol* (2020) 11. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2020.01097

65. A-Gonzalez N, Quintana JA, García-Silva S, Mazariegos M, González de la Aleja A, Nicolás-Ávila JA, et al. Phagocytosis imprints heterogeneity in tissueresident macrophages. *J Exp Med* (2017) 214(5):1281–96. doi: 10.1084/ jem.20161375

66. Ayata P, Badimon A, Strasburger HJ, Duff MK, Montgomery SE, Loh YE, et al. Epigenetic regulation of brain region-specific microglia clearance activity. *Nat Neurosci* (2018) 21(8):1049–60. doi: 10.1038/s41593-018-0192-3

67. Diaz-Aparicio I, Paris I, Sierra-Torre V, Plaza-Zabala A, Rodriguez-Iglesias N, Marquez-Ropero M, et al. Microglia actively remodel adult hippocampal neurogenesis through the phagocytosis secretome. *J Neurosci* (2020) 40(7):1453–82. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.0993-19.2019

68. Krasemann S, Madore C, Cialic R, Baufeld C, Calcagno N, El Fatimy R, et al. The TREM2-APOE pathway drives the transcriptional phenotype of dysfunctional microglia in neurodegenerative diseases. *Immunity* (2017) 47(3):566–81.e9. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2017.08.008

69. Zhang W, Zhang Y, He Y, Wang X, Fang Q. Lipopolysaccharide mediates time-dependent macrophage M1/M2 polarization through the Tim-3/Galectin-9 signalling pathway. *Exp Cell Res* (2019) 376(2):124–32. doi: 10.1016/j.yexcr.2019.02.007

70. Liu Y, Hao W, Letiembre M, Walter S, Kulanga M, Neumann H, et al. Suppression of microglial inflammatory activity by myelin phagocytosis: role of p47-PHOX-mediated generation of reactive oxygen species. *J Neurosci* (2006) 26 (50):12904–13. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.2531-06.2006

71. Nugent AA, Lin K, van Lengerich B, Lianoglou S, Przybyla L, Davis SS, et al. TREM2 regulates microglial cholesterol metabolism upon chronic phagocytic challenge. *Neuron*. (2020) 105(5):837-54.e9. doi: 10.1016/ j.neuron.2019.12.007

72. Kim S, Son Y. Astrocytes stimulate microglial proliferation and M2 polarization *In vitro* through crosstalk between astrocytes and microglia. *Int J Mol Sci* (2021) 22(16):8800. doi: 10.3390/ijms22168800

73. Guo S, Wang H, Yin Y. Microglia polarization from M1 to M2 in neurodegenerative diseases. *Front Aging Neurosci* (2022) 14. doi: 10.3389/fnagi.2022.815347

74. Chow JC, Young DW, Golenbock DT, Christ WJ, Gusovsky F. Toll-like receptor-4 mediates lipopolysaccharide-induced signal transduction. J Biol Chem (1999) 274(16):10689–92. doi: 10.1074/jbc.274.16.10689

75. Ribes S, Ebert S, Czesnik D, Regen T, Zeug A, Bukowski S, et al. Toll-like receptor prestimulation increases phagocytosis of escherichia coli DH5alpha and escherichia coli K1 strains by murine microglial cells. *Infection immunity* (2009) 77 (1):557–64. doi: 10.1128/IAI.00903-08

76. Goshi N, Morgan RK, Lein PJ, Seker E. A primary neural cell culture model to study neuron, astrocyte, and microglia interactions in neuroinflammation. *J neuroinflamma* (2020) 17(1):155. doi: 10.1186/s12974-020-01819-z

77. Könnecke H, Bechmann I. The role of microglia and matrix metalloproteinases involvement in neuroinflammation and gliomas. *Clin Dev Immunol* (2013) 2013:914104. doi: 10.1155/2013/914104

78. Hansen CN, Fisher LC, Deibert RJ, Jakeman LB, Zhang H, Noble-Haeusslein L, et al. Elevated MMP-9 in the lumbar cord early after thoracic spinal cord injury impedes motor relearning in mice. *J Neurosci* (2013) 33 (32):13101–11. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1576-13.2013

79. Crapser JD, Arreola MA, Tsourmas KI, Green KN. Microglia as hackers of the matrix: sculpting synapses and the extracellular space. *Cell Mol Immunol* (2021) 18(11):2472–88. doi: 10.1038/s41423-021-00751-3

80. Huang Y, Zhang B, Haneke H, Haage V, Lubas M, Yuan Y, et al. Glial cell line-derived neurotrophic factor increases matrix metallopeptidase 9 and 14 expression in microglia and promotes microglia-mediated glioma progression. *J Neurosci Res* (2021) 99(4):1048–63. doi: 10.1002/jnr.24768

81. Annese V, Herrero MT, Di Pentima M, Gomez A, Lombardi L, Ros CM, et al. Metalloproteinase-9 contributes to inflammatory glia activation and nigrostriatal pathway degeneration in both mouse and monkey models of 1-methyl-4phenyl-1,2,3,6-tetrahydropyridine (MPTP)-induced parkinsonism. *Brain structure Funct* (2015) 220(2):703–27. doi: 10.1007/s00429-014-0718-8

82. Hu X, Li P, Guo Y, Wang H, Leak RK, Chen S, et al. Microglia/macrophage polarization dynamics reveal novel mechanism of injury expansion after focal cerebral ischemia. *Stroke* (2012) 43(11):3063-70. doi: 10.1161/STROKEAHA.112.659656

83. Boddaert J, Bielen K, Jongers B, Manocha E, Yperzeele L, Cras P, et al. CD8 signaling in microglia/macrophage M1 polarization in a rat model of cerebral ischemia. *PloS One* (2018) 13(1):e0186937. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0186937

84. Wang G, Zhang J, Hu X, Zhang L, Mao L, Jiang X, et al. Microglia/ macrophage polarization dynamics in white matter after traumatic brain injury. *J Cereb Blood Flow Metab* (2013) 33(12):1864-74. doi: 10.1038/ jcbfm.2013.146

85. Sanchez Mejia RO, Ona VO, Li M, Friedlander RM. Minocycline reduces traumatic brain injury-mediated caspase-1 activation, tissue damage, and neurological dysfunction. *Neurosurgery* (2001) 48(6):1393–9. doi: 10.1097/00006123-200106000-00051

86. Tay TL, Béchade C, D'Andrea I, St-Pierre MK, Henry MS, Roumier A, et al. Microglia gone rogue: Impacts on psychiatric disorders across the lifespan. *Front Mol Neurosci* (2017) 10:421. doi: 10.3389/fnmol.2017.00421

87. Zengeler KE, Lukens JR. Innate immunity at the crossroads of healthy brain maturation and neurodevelopmental disorders. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2021) 21 (7):454–68. doi: 10.1038/s41577-020-00487-7

88. Wang K, Li J, Zhang Y, Huang Y, Chen D, Shi Z, et al. Central nervous system diseases related to pathological microglial phagocytosis. *CNS Neurosci Ther* (2021) 27(5):528–39. doi: 10.1111/cns.13619

89. Sellgren CM, Gracias J, Watmuff B, Biag JD, Thanos JM, Whittredge PB, et al. Increased synapse elimination by microglia in schizophrenia patient-derived models of synaptic pruning. *Nat Neurosci* (2019) 22(3):374–85. doi: 10.1038/s41593-018-0334-7

90. Siller SS, Broadie K. Matrix metalloproteinases and minocycline: therapeutic avenues for fragile X syndrome. *Neural Plast* (2012) 2012:124548. doi: 10.1155/2012/124548

91. Damisah EC, Hill RA, Rai A, Chen F, Rothlin CV, Ghosh S, et al. Astrocytes and microglia play orchestrated roles and respect phagocytic territories during neuronal corpse removal *in vivo. Sci Advances* (2020) 6(26):eaba3239. doi: 10.1126/sciadv.aba3239

92. Liddelow SA, Guttenplan KA, Clarke LE, Bennett FC, Bohlen CJ, Schirmer L, et al. Neurotoxic reactive astrocytes are induced by activated microglia. *Nature* (2017) 541(7638):481–7. doi: 10.1038/nature21029

93. Jolivel V, Bicker F, Binamé F, Ploen R, Keller S, Gollan R, et al. Perivascular microglia promote blood vessel disintegration in the ischemic penumbra. *Acta Neuropathol* (2015) 129(2):279–95. doi: 10.1007/s00401-014-1372-1

94. Glushakova OY, Johnson D, Hayes RL. Delayed increases in microvascular pathology after experimental traumatic brain injury are associated with prolonged inflammation, blood-brain barrier disruption, and progressive white matter damage. *J Neurotrauma* (2014) 31(13):1180–93. doi: 10.1089/neu.2013.3080

Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED BY Sundararajan Jayaraman, University of Illinois, United States

REVIEWED BY Anthony T. Reder, The University of Chicago, United States Maria Chiara Gemma Monaco, National Institute of Neurological Disorders and Stroke, United States

*CORRESPONDENCE Markus J. Hofer Markus.hofer@sydney.edu.au

SPECIALTY SECTION This article was submitted to Multiple Sclerosis and Neuroimmunology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

RECEIVED 29 November 2022 ACCEPTED 25 January 2023 PUBLISHED 03 February 2023

CITATION

Viengkhou B and Hofer MJ (2023) Breaking down the cellular responses to type I interferon neurotoxicity in the brain. *Front. Immunol.* 14:1110593. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2023.1110593

COPYRIGHT

© 2023 Viengkhou and Hofer. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Breaking down the cellular responses to type I interferon neurotoxicity in the brain

Barney Viengkhou and Markus J. Hofer*

School of Life and Environmental Sciences and the Charles Perkins Centre, The University of Sydney, Sydney, NSW, Australia

Since their original discovery, type I interferons (IFN-Is) have been closely associated with antiviral immune responses. However, their biological functions go far beyond this role, with balanced IFN-I activity being critical to maintain cellular and tissue homeostasis. Recent findings have uncovered a darker side of IFN-Is whereby chronically elevated levels induce devastating neuroinflammatory and neurodegenerative pathologies. The underlying causes of these 'interferonopathies' are diverse and include monogenetic syndromes, autoimmune disorders, as well as chronic infections. The prominent involvement of the CNS in these disorders indicates a particular susceptibility of brain cells to IFN-I toxicity. Here we will discuss the current knowledge of how IFN-Is mediate neurotoxicity in the brain by analyzing the spectrum of neurological disorders arising from increased IFN-Is. Understanding the nature of IFN-I neurotoxicity is a crucial and fundamental step towards development of new therapeutic strategies for interferonopathies.

KEYWORDS

type I interferons, cerebral interferonopathies, neurotoxin, neurodegenerative diseases, aging, multiple sclerosis, Aicardi-Goutières syndrome, traumatic brain injury

Introduction

Central nervous system (CNS) inflammation is involved in a wide range of neurological disorders and diseases, from pathogen-driven encephalitis and autoimmune disorders to trauma, aging, and neurodegeneration (1–4). The complex nature of inflammation is typically portrayed as either beneficial, such as pathogen elimination, or detrimental, like induction of cell death. Yet in many cases, these processes occur simultaneously and are driven by multiple mediators. The type I interferons (IFN-Is) are master regulators of inflammation. They include the IFN- α subtypes and IFN- β and were originally identified due to their ability to interfere with viral replication (5). However, a vast amount of research over the past 60 years has revealed that IFN-Is have a wide range of roles in addition to regulating inflammation and immunity.

There are three main mechanisms by which IFN-I production and signaling can be increased. Firstly, activation of innate immune sensors by pathogens or cellular danger signals

triggers increased expression of IFN-I genes. For example, cytosolic dsDNA from viruses, damaged mitochondria, or improperly processed self-nucleic acids are recognized by cyclic GMP–AMP synthase (cGAS), which in turn activates the stimulator of interferon genes (STING) (6). Activated STING then triggers a signaling cascade resulting in the upregulation of IFN-I expression (6). In addition to STING, there are multiple other immune sensors that upregulate IFN-I expression in similar ways (7, 8). Secondly, genetic changes can result in increased IFN-I signaling such as in trisomy 21 due to an extra copy of IFN-I receptor 1 (IFNAR1) (9), or reduced negative regulation of the IFN-I pathway such as in patients with mutations in *USP18* or *ISG15* (10, 11). Thirdly, IFN-Is are used as treatment for a range of diseases including chronic viral infections (12), multiple sclerosis (MS), and several cancers and tumors (13–16).

All IFN-Is mediate their cellular effects through binding to a single heterodimeric cell surface receptor consisting of the IFNAR1 and IFNAR2 chains. Activation of the receptor complex triggers two distinct signaling phases (Figure 1). The first phase induces rapid and widespread changes to protein phosphorylation and affects multiple signaling pathways including mitogen-activated protein kinase, cyclin-dependent kinase, and AKT (17). While still not fully understood, it appears that this widespread change in protein

phosphorylation prepares the cell for the second phase, which modulates the expression of several hundreds of IFN-regulated genes (IRGs). To make matters more complex, this transcriptional phase mediates its effects through several signaling pathways. Of these, the best understood is the activation of the interferonstimulated gene factor 3 (ISGF3) complex, which consists of the transcription factors signal transducer and activator of transcription (STAT1) 1, STAT2, and interferon regulatory factor 9 (IRF9). The ISGF3 pathway is often also called the canonical IFN-I signaling pathway and is critical to activate the antiviral response. By contrast, all other pathways are termed 'non-canonical' and are thought to modulate the antiviral response in a cell- and stimulus-dependent context (18-22). Moreover, the signaling components in the IFN-I pathway and can be activated by other cytokines, which complicates defining the precise contribution of IFN-Is in inflammation and immunity in vivo. In particular, while IFN-IIIs bind to their unique cell surface receptor, they also mediate their effects through the ISGF3 complex. Recent findings suggest that IFN-IIIs, which consist of the IFN- λ s, contribute to neuroinflammation, however, many aspects remain unclear. It appears that IFN-Is are more potent than IFN-IIIs (23, 24) and that the expression of the IFN-III receptor is restricted (25) with very low transcript levels in the brain (23, 24). Thus, while



FIGURE 1

IFN-I signaling pathway and strategies of inhibition. After ligation of IFN-Is with its cognate receptor chains, IFNAR1 and IFNAR2, JAK1 and TYK2 transphosphorylate each other before phosphorylating the receptors. In the canonical pathway, STAT1 and STAT2 dock at the receptor to become phosphorylated by the JAKs. Phosphorylated STAT1 and STAT2 then form a trimolecular complex (ISGF3) with IRF9 and translocate into the nucleus to bind ISREs to regulate the expression of hundreds of interferon-regulated genes (IRGs). Non-canonical signaling involves homodimers or heterodimers of STATs, STAT5 binding to CrkL, or recruitment of transcriptional coactivators to regulate ISRE or GAS elements. Additional kinases are activated (PI3K, NF-κB and MAPK pathways) which modulate the cellular response to IFN-Is that includes translation of a subset of genes, regulation of transcription or a range of cellular functions. Multiple strategies have been employed to target IFN-I signaling including inhibition or elimination of proteins in the pathway or its overall effects with immunosuppressants and anti-inflammatories that act on the cell or affect the expression of genes associated with inflammation. Red circles indicate phosphorylation of a protein. IFN-I, type I interferon; IFNAR, IFN- α/β receptor; JAK1, Janus kinase 1; TYK, tyrosine kinase 2; STAT, signal transducer and activator of transcription; IRF9, interferon regulatory factor 9; ISFG3, interferon-stimulated gene factor; ISRE, interferon-stimulated response-elements; GAS, γ-activated sequence; CrkL, Crk like proto-oncogene, adaptor protein; IRS, insulin receptor substrate; PI3K, phosphoinositide 3-kinase; mTOR, mammalian target of rapamycin; NF- κ B, nuclear factor- κ B; MAPK, mitogen-activated protein kinase.

we will not discuss the role of IFN-IIIs in detail, it is important to keep in mind that synergism and antagonism of signaling pathways between IFN-Is and other cytokines influences the outcomes of IFN-I-induced cellular and tissue responses.

Although IFN-Is are critical for the physiological regulation of inflammation, they are associated with a range of adverse effects. These adverse effects manifest often as neurological deficits and are commonly observed when IFN-Is are used as a drug or in patients with chronically elevated IFN-I production in the brain (26). Importantly, the cellular and molecular basis for this IFN-I neurotoxicity remains unclear and its study is complicated by the presence of multiple cell types in the CNS (e.g., neurons, glia, and vascular cells), each of which shows unique cell type-specific responses (17, 27–30). Accordingly, in this review, we dissect the complexity of IFN-I neurotoxicity at two levels: firstly, by analyzing the cell-type specific responses to IFN-I in the CNS, and secondly, exploring the spectrum of diseases and symptoms of neurological disorders with increased IFN-Is.

Cellular responses to IFN-Is in the brain

The existence of a homeostatic level of IFN-I signaling in the brain is demonstrated by the presence of IRG products in the healthy brain (31, 32) and reduced expression of IRGs in unstimulated IFNAR1-deficient mice (18) and cells lacking IFN-I signaling proteins (33). The role of homeostatic IFN-I signaling in the brain is diverse and ranges from priming cells for detection and response to pathogens to roles in learning and memory. For example, several studies have shown that neutralization of IFNAR1 results in synapse reduction and impaired synaptic plasticity (34) and ablation of IFN- β leads to defective neuronal autophagy (35). In addition to homeostatic production, IFN-I expression can be markedly increased in most if not all brain-resident cells in response to a range of stimuli. Recent progress in omic analyzes, particularly at the single-cell level, has demonstrated that within the diseased brain, a spectrum of cellular response states occurs simultaneously rather than a uniform response (36-42). Moreover, while all cell types in the CNS can respond to IFN-Is, each cell type mounts its specific response to IFN-Is. Consequently, the sum of the individual responses determines the local tissue response. In the following sections, we will summarize these cell-type specific responses.

Neurons

Neurons require IFN-I signaling for normal development. Homeostatic IFN- β signaling in neurons is involved in the formation of dendritic spines, neurite branching, and neuronal autophagy, while loss of IFNAR1 signaling in neurons leads to formation of protein aggregates or Lewy bodies (35). However, IFN- β injected into the brain also causes a reduction of synapses (43), demonstrating the importance of balanced IFN-I signaling for neuronal function. In response to viral infections, neurons show limited production of IFN-Is (44, 45).

Importantly, while they mount a robust response to IFN-Is, neurons only regulate the expression of a limited set of IRGs (46, 47). This comparatively (to other CNS cell types - see below) narrow response provides antiviral protection and may serve to limit adverse or

detrimental effects of IFN-I signaling in these delicate cells. The need to protect neurons from damage is also supported by the elevated basal expression of some IRGs like ISG15 in neurons compared with other cells contributing to an intrinsic antiviral resistance (48). IFN-I mediated neurotoxicity manifests in neurons after IFN-a treatment with fewer dendrites (49, 50), decreased neuronal neurogenesis (51), reduced neurotrophic signaling (52), and increased apoptosis of precursor cells (53). In addition, IFN- α alters glutamate-induced excitatory potentials in hippocampal neurons and inhibitory post synaptic potentials in pyramidal neurons (47, 54-56). This in turn may increase epileptiform discharges associated with seizures and inhibit long term potentiation, a process important in memory formation (47, 54-56). Moreover, antagonizing the glutamate receptor, N-methyl D-aspartate receptor (NMDAR), reduces the neurotoxicity of IFN-a, indicating a toxic role of IFNAR and NMDAR coactivation (50). IFN- β also modulates ion channels to increase the number of action potentials elicited after activation of protein kinase C (56) and is in line with IFN- β altering glutamatergic neurotransmission (57). In addition, increased cerebral IFN- α levels in transgenic mice with CNS-targeted overproduction of IFN- α (termed GFAP-IFN mice) results in a progressive loss of neurons (58), impaired learning (59), and changes in phosphoproteins that are associated with various neuronal functions (17). Thus, increased IFN-I signaling has detrimental effects on neuronal health and survival.

Astrocytes

Astrocytes are the most abundant glia cell and tile the CNS. Similar to neurons, basal IFN-I signaling in astrocytes is required for a healthy brain. Astrocyte-specific deletion of IFNAR1 results in impaired learning, reduced synapse plasticity, and fewer synapses (34). Following infection with neurotropic viruses, astrocytes are the main producers of IFN- β in mice (44, 60). Their response to IFN-Is is required to limit pathogen replication (61) and to promote bloodbrain barrier (BBB) integrity following virus infection (23). Astrocytes alter morphology in response to IFN-Is as observed in brains of patients with increased cerebral IFN-I production (62-64) and GFAP-IFN mice (17, 59). Treatment of astrocytes with IFN- α or IFN-β reduces astrocytic process complexity and domain range and also upregulates genes involved in antiviral responses, metabolism, apoptosis, and major histocompatibility complex (MHC) (17, 27, 39, 59, 62-64). Of note, increased levels of MHC on astrocytes negatively impact neuronal function, activate microglia, and are correlated with social and cognitive deficits in mice (65). Astrocytes can facilitate leukocyte infiltration by increasing chemokine expression after IFN- α treatment (66). In line with this, a subset of astrocytes located around outer cortical blood vessels, and thought to regulate leukocyte access, has been identified as being highly responsive to IFN-Is (39). This highly IFN-I-responsive subset has also been identified in mouse models of Alzheimer's disease (AD), MS, and acute cortical trauma (39). Hypertrophic astrocytes and increased parenchymal leukocytes are also observed in brains of GFAP-IFN mice, supporting a role for astrocytes in mediating leukocyte infiltration (58, 59). While these findings suggest an inflammation-promoting role of IFN-Is on astrocytes, IFN-I signaling in astrocytes can also limit neuroinflammation through the production of the aryl hydrocarbon

receptor and suppressor of cytokine signaling 2, dampening activation of proinflammatory signaling pathways (67). Specifically, mice with astrocyte-restricted *Ifnar1*-knockdown show exaggerated neuroinflammation in experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis (EAE), a mouse model of MS (67). In addition, IFN- α but not IFN- β treatment of human astrocytes reduces proliferation and glucose uptake (68) which impacts the metabolic heath of the CNS. Thus, while the contribution of astrocytes to IFN-I neurotoxicity is not clear, these findings suggest a complex role for astrocytes in modulating IFN-I responses, one that is of increasing interest.

Microglia

Unlike neurons or astrocytes, microglia do not originate from the neuroectoderm. They are derived from the yolk sac and colonize the brain early during embryonic development (69). Microglia are highly plastic and sensitive to the local environment and are considered the key immunoresponsive cell type in the CNS. Microglia produce IFN- α and IFN- β in a wide range of neurological diseases ranging from viral infection to autoimmune disorders (44, 70, 71). Microglia show a more rapid and diverse response to IFN- α compared with astrocytes and neurons (17, 27, 46). Similar to astrocytes, microglia morphology has been used as an indicator of their functional state (72). However, rather than changing into an amoeboid morphology, which is typically observed of microglia in inflammatory situations, in response to IFN-Is, microglia become hyper-ramified with increased process complexity (73). This is also observed in AD and aging (74), indicating microglia are responding to IFN-Is in these conditions. In response to IFN-a, microglia upregulate expression of IRGs, cytokines and chemokines and increase antigen presentation (27), enabling them to act as antigen-presenting cells, propagate inflammation, and promote leukocyte infiltration. This transcriptomic response has been similarly identified in microglia in the aged brain, AD or demyelination in humans or mouse models (38, 40-42). Although most microglia upregulate IRGs, there is a small subset of microglia that are IFN-I-hyperresponsive as identified by single-cell sequencing of a large number of microglia (36, 38, 40, 41). It has been suggested that this hyperresponsive subset contributes to age-dependent cognitive decline and increased synaptic stripping (75-77). In support, minocycline inhibition of microglia activation reduced features of depression and impaired learning of fear extinction in mice injected with IFN- α (78) and use of anti-IFNAR1 treatment in a mouse model of AD demonstrated that IFN-Is promote microglial engulfment of synapses (79). Additionally, minocycline has been used in various neurodegenerative diseases with varied outcomes in animal and human studies (80). However, a recent study using GFAP-IFN mice has demonstrated that depletion of microglia exaggerated disease (81), suggesting that the role of these cells in IFN-I-driven disease may be both beneficial and detrimental.

Oligodendrocytes

Oligodendrocytes have limited responses to IFN- α and IFN- β . In viral infections, oligodendrocytes have low production of IFN-Is and

show less expression of IRGs, compared with microglia (82). Additionally, IFN- α or IFN- β have no effect on oligodendrocyte proliferation or survival (31, 51, 83). This suggests on the one hand a partial refractory state of oligodendrocytes to IFN-Is, and on the other hand, that the loss of myelin in neurodegenerative diseases may be an indirect response due to actions from surrounding cells or other mediators rather directly through IFN-I signaling. In support of this, a study using single-cell transcriptomics in a mouse model for MS identified a subset of oligodendrocytes that actively recruit T cells, driving the loss of myelin (37). However, data on oligodendrocyte responses to IFN-Is remains limited and further studies are needed to provide a deeper understanding how IFN-Is affect these cells.

Blood-brain barrier and endothelial cells

The BBB is critical for maintaining CNS homeostasis and brain function (84) and plays crucial roles in neuroinflammation by regulating the migration of leukocytes and diffusion of plasma proteins into the brain parenchyma (85). This separation between blood and brain tissue differs from most other vascular barriers, resulting in vascular cells of the BBB adopting a comparatively distinct phenotype (86). The vascular cells forming the BBB include endothelial cells, pericytes, and mural cells. In particular, cerebral endothelial cells may contribute more to IFN-I signaling in the murine CNS than other cell types as single-cell transcriptomics indicate expression of Ifnar1 and Ifnar2 is higher in these cells than in microglia, astrocytes, and neurons (87, 88). Similarly, in humans, IFNAR2 expression is higher in endothelial cells than glia and neurons (89). This responsiveness of the vasculature is also evident from reports of systemic vasculitis and loss of BBB integrity in patients receiving IFN-Is (55, 90, 91). This vasculopathy is amplified in patients with cerebral interferonopathies and in GFAP-IFN mice, where aneurysms and perivascular calcification are hallmarks of the disease (58, 62, 63, 91). However, the mechanisms leading to these pathologies are unclear, and studies suggest opposing actions of IFN-Is. IFN- α blocks angiogenesis and is toxic to endothelial progenitor cells, contributing to irregular vasculogenesis, abnormal repair and increased atherosclerosis (92). IFN-I therapy can also cause thrombotic microangiopathy and aneurysms (91). The response of endothelial cells in the BBB to IFN- β leads to the secretion of C-X-C motif chemokine 10 resulting in compromised neuronal function and sickness behavior (30). In vitro studies support the BBB-damaging effects of IFN-Is, showing that IFN- α and IFN-β enhance endothelial apoptosis and reduce angiogenesis (93-96). Yet, other studies found that IFN- α induces endothelial proliferation (97, 98) and that IFN- β signaling in endothelial cells has antiinflammatory roles by inhibiting intracellular signaling of proinflammatory pathways and promoting BBB integrity in the host response to viruses and in MS (23, 99, 100). While the basis for these reported differences in endothelial responses to IFN-Is remains unclear, it points to the importance of the subtype of IFN-Is involved and also the context in which IFN-I signaling occurred. Nevertheless, the impact of IFN-Is on the cerebral vasculature has an active role in disease progression of patients with cerebral interferonopathies and in other neurodegenerative diseases. Accordingly, should further studies demonstrate a direct pathogenic role for the brain's vasculature, this would open new therapeutic avenues as in contrast to the brain's parenchyma, the vessels are easily targeted by peripheral drugs.

Neurological disorders with increased IFN-I

There is growing evidence that inflammatory processes and, in particular, IFN-Is, are involved in a wide range of neurological diseases (Table 1) (1–3). The symptomatic overlap between these diseases, as well as the reported adverse effects of IFN-I therapy, suggests a causal contribution of increased IFN-I signaling to their pathogenesis (Figure 2). However, the specific contribution of IFN-Is to the pathogenesis of these diseases is often not well understood.

Type I interferons directly induce neurotoxicity

The direct neurotoxic effects of IFN-Is are well documented due to their clinical use (53, 138-143). Common (>20%) adverse neurological reactions in patients include flu-like symptoms, fatigue, and depression. Less commonly (<5%) observed adverse events include personality changes, cognitive dysfunction, memory loss, mood disorders, psychomotor slowing, and rare (<1%) but severe reactions including psychosis, mania, and seizures. Nature and severity of adverse reactions is dose dependent and generally worsens over time. Fortunately, cessation of treatment leads to an eventual recovery in most cases (140), indicating that these reactions are mediated by IFN-Is rather than the underlying condition for which IFN-Is have been used as treatment. Importantly, the requirement of basal IFN-I signaling for normal brain development suggests a threshold above which IFN-Is become neurotoxic. This is further supported by findings in glioblastomas. In a subset of glioblastoma, stem cells that display elevated cell-intrinsic IFN-I signaling, which contributes to tumor growth, IFN- β treatment can induce cell death, but not in tumor stem cells that have lower cellintrinsic IFN-I signaling (144, 145). Several mechanisms by which IFN-Is mediate neurotoxicity have been proposed. For example, IFNa-induced neuropsychiatric symptoms have been associated with changes in glucose metabolism and neuronal circuitry activity in the basal ganglia and prefrontal cortex (146-148), decreased tryptophan availability with altered serotonergic signaling (149-152) and increased presence of proinflammatory cytokines (141, 149, 152–154). IFN- α treatment can also cause retinopathy (30– 86% occurrence) (90, 155) and focal BBB leakage which potentially induces seizures in patients (55). Although rare, IFN- α and IFN- β can prompt extensive vascular changes including thrombotic microangiopathy which encompasses endothelial dysfunction, microvascular ischemia, and microangiopathic hemolytic anemia with vascular microaneurysms and stenoses (91).

Effects of chronically elevated type I interferon signaling in the CNS

Diseases associated with chronically elevated levels of IFN-I in the CNS are collectively termed 'cerebral interferonopathies'. This diverse group of diseases may be genetic/hereditary (e.g., Aicardi-Goutières Syndrome (AGS), ISG15 deficiency, and USP18 deficiency), autoinflammatory [e.g., systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE) with neurological manifestation], caused by congenital and chronic viral infections (e.g., infections with *Toxoplasma gondii*, rubella virus, cytomegalovirus, herpes simplex virus, hepatitis B and C virus, and human immunodeficiency virus), or without known etiologies such as Degos disease (156–158). Given their many shared symptoms and pathological features, cerebral interferonopathies provide valuable insights into the long-term biological effects of increased IFN-I signaling in the CNS.

AGS is the commonly exemplified cerebral interferonopathy whereby mutations in genes involved in nucleic acid detection and metabolism lead to increased intrathecal IFN- α production (159, 160). So far, mutations in nine genes have been identified to cause AGS: TREX1, RNASEH2A, RNASEH2B, RNASEH2C, SAMHD1, ADAR1, IFIH1, LSM11, and RNU7-1 (26, 161). It is proposed that loss-offunction mutations in TREX1, RNASEH2, and SAMHD1 lead to the accumulation of immunostimulatory nucleic acid species derived from endogenous retroviral element expression which activate sensors that induces the expression of IFN-Is (162). Similarly, loss of function in ADAR1 results in lack of posttranscriptional modification of endogenous retroviral element transcripts, resulting activation of MDA5, PKR, and ZBP1, which induces IFN-Is and cell death (163-165). Gain-of-function mutations in IFIH1 cause an overactive gene product, MDA5, and consequently abnormal induction of IFN-Is (166). In contrast to aberrant IFN-I induction through sensing or regulating endogenous retroviral elements, mutations in LSM11 and RNU7-1 result in disrupted histone packing of DNA leading to the activation of cGAS/STING to induce IFN-Is (161).

Clinically, AGS has an early onset that mimics transplacentalacquired infections and includes increased mortality before adulthood, irritability, slowed cognitive growth, abnormal movements that develop into ataxia, and epileptic seizures (26, 156, 162, 167, 168). Neuroimaging reveals features including microcephaly, white matter disease, intracranial calcification, necrosis, and vasculopathy with stenosis, moyamoya (small and inadequate vessels formed due to the narrowed cerebral artery), aneurysms, infarcts, and hemorrhage (26, 162, 167, 168). Neuropathological brain examinations show demyelination, perivascular calcification, T-cell infiltration, and apoptotic cells (62-64, 169, 170). Consequently, the clinical and neuropathological observations have led to the proposal of AGS being either a leukodystrophy (171, 172) or a microangiopathy (63, 173). Notably, while vessel disease is a common feature in brains from patients with AGS, whether it mediates pathology or is a consequence of disease has not been clarified. Further, immunohistochemistry has revealed that astrocytes are the main source of IFN- α in the CNS in patients with AGS (62-64) and AGS has thus also been classified as an astrocytopathy by some authors (174). Similar to IFN-I therapy, elevated IFN- α plasma and CSF levels correlate with clinical severity in patients with AGS (160). However, there is a lack of knowledge regarding which cell types and molecular mechanisms mediate disease pathology in AGS, a deficit that also extends to other cerebral interferonopathies. This lack of knowledge stems in large parts from the fact that mouse or zebrafish models that mimic the genetic mutations of patients with AGS, do not recapitulate the human disease (175). By contrast, transgenic mice with increased cerebral IFN-I production (GFAP-IFN mice) - recapitulating the one feature common to of all cerebral interferonopathies - develop closely overlapping clinical and pathological changes also present in patients (Figure 3) (58, 59).

TABLE 1 IFN-I signaling and its inhibition in neurological disorders.

Disorder	Cause of increased IFN-I signaling	Blocked IFN-I induction or signaling	Consequence	
Aicardi-Goutières syndrome (AGS)	Genetic mutation in genes associated with nucleic acid regulation	JAK inhibitor	(H) Improvement of symptoms including some neurologic features (101-107)	
USP18 deficiency	Mutation in USP18 that reduces	JAK inhibitor	(H) Remission of symptoms (10)	
	negative regulation of IFN-I signaling	USP18 ^{-/-} x IFNAR1 ^{-/-} mice	(M) Normal phenotype (31)	
Systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE)	Unknown	Anti-IFNAR1	 (H) Improvements of some symptoms (108, 109) (M) No change phenotypic change (110) (M) Rescue of some autoimmunity features, no change, or worsen survival dependent on model (111) 	
		Anti-IFN-α	(H) Improvements of symptoms (112)	
		JAK inhibitor	(H) Improvements of some symptoms (113)	
		x IFNAR ^{-/-} mice	(M) Attenuated disease phenotype (114-117)	
Chronic viral encephalopathy	Chronic response to viruses	IFNAR1 deficiency	(H) Lethal infection (118)	
Aging	Unknown	Anti-IFNAR1	(M) Improved cognitive function, reduced gliosis, and reduced age- related neuroinflammation (119)	
		JAK inhibitor	(M) Improved physical functions and coordination (120)	
Trisomy 21	Increased expression of IFNAR	JAK inhibitor	 (H) Improvement in peripheral symptoms, central symptoms not reported (121–123) (M) Improved survival and reduced loss of weight when immunologically challenged (124) 	
Alzheimer's disease (AD)	Microglia response to nucleic acid containing plaques (43)	Anti-IFNAR	(M) Restored microglia activity (43)(M) Rescued cognitive function (79)	
		$APP_{SWE}/PS1_{\Delta E9} \ge IFNAR1^{-/-}$	(M) Reduced cognitive decline and anti-inflammatory glia response (125)	
Parkinson's disease (PD)	α-synuclein aids in neuron-specific IFN-I responses (126)	MPTP-treated IFNAR1 ^{-/-} mice MPTP-treatment and anti-IFNAR1	(M) Reduced neuroinflammation and reduced loss of dopaminergic neurons (127)	
Huntington's disease (HD)	Activation of cGAS/STING which indues IFN-Is (128) Mutant huntingtin leads to mitochondrial dysfunction which induces IFN-Is (129)	cGAS deletion	(M) Reduced expression of proinflammatory genes and reduced autophagy (128)	
Amyotrophic lateral	Accumulated TDP-43 activates cGAS/	SOD1 x IFNAR1-/-	(M) Prolonged survival (131)	
sclerosis (ALS)	STING to induce IFN-Is (130)	x STING ^{-/-} mice STING inhibitor	(M) Reduced IFN-I gene expression, prevented loss of neurons, and improved motor function (130)	
Prion	STING mediated IFN-I induction (132)	IFNAR1 ^{-/-} mice	(M) Reduced neuroinflammation and prolonged survival from slowed disease progression (132)	
Traumatic brain injury (TBI)	STING-mediated IFN-I induction (4)	STING ^{-/-} mice	(M) Reduced neuroinflammation, reduced lesion size, and completion of autophagy process (4)	
		$\rm IFN-\beta^{-/-}$ mice	(M) Reduced proinflammatory response, improved motor and cognitive functions, and reduced neurodegeneration (133)	
		Anti-IFNAR1	(M) Improved motor and cognitive functions and no change in lesion volume (133)(M) Reduced infarct volume, reduced inflammatory response, and improved behavioral outcomes (134)	
		IFNAR1 ^{-/-} mice	(M) Reduced infarct volume and reduced inflammatory response (134)	
Multiple sclerosis (MS)	Increased around lesions	EAE in IFNAR1 ^{-/-}	(M) More severe disease, increased neuroinflammation, and increased demyelination (28)	
		EAE in IFNAR1 ^{-/-} EAE in IFN- $\beta^{-/-}$	(M) Increased myelin debris accumulation (71)	

(Continued)

TABLE 1 Continued

Disorder	Cause of increased IFN-I signaling	Blocked IFN-I induction or signaling	Consequence
GFAP-IFN mice	Transgenic overproduction of IFN- α	x IFNAR1 ^{-/-} mice	(M) WT-like phenotype (91)
	in the brain	x STAT1 ^{-/-} mice	(M) Exacerbated disease (91, 135)
		x STAT2 ^{-/-} mice	(M) Different disease pathology (135, 136)
		x IRF9 ^{-/-} mice	(M) Exacerbated disease (136, 137)

cGAS, cyclic GMP-AMP synthase; EAE, experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis, a model for MS; IFN-I, type I interferon; IFNAR, type I interferon receptor; IRF, interferon regulatory factor; JAK, Janus kinase; MPTP, 1-methyl-4-phenyl-1,2,3,6-tetrahydropyridine, used to model PD; STAT, Signal transducer and activator of transcription; STING, Stimulator of interferon genes; USP18, Ubiquitin specific peptidase 18; WT, wild-type; (H) indicates findings in humans and (M) indicates findings in mice.

Chronic infectious encephalopathy

disorders (50, 181). Together, these findings indicate a direct association between increased chronic cerebral IFN-I and disease.

A key feature of the host immune response to pathogens is the rapid production of IFN-Is that activate and regulate both the innate and adaptive immune response (176). The ultimate aim of this immune response is to limit damage to the host, eliminate the pathogen, and re-establish organismal homeostasis. However, in situations where pathogen elimination is not achieved, chronic production of IFN-Is occurs. This is evident in a range of congenital and chronic infections of the CNS including toxoplasmosis, syphilis, rubella, cytomegalovirus, Zika virus, herpes simplex virus and human immunodeficiency virus (177). Many of the clinical and neuropathological findings mirror those observed in patients with AGS (157) including cognitive and motor dysfunction, microcephaly, leukodystrophy, cerebral calcification, loss of neurons, and gliosis (178, 179) (Figure 2). Importantly, these changes are paralleled by elevated cerebral IFN- α levels (180). Further, increased IFN- α levels detected in patients with human immunodeficiency virus are linked to developing neurocognitive

Aging

Aging of the brain concurrently occurs with cognitive decline, reduced neurogenesis, cerebral atrophy, waning of cerebral vascular function, and increased neuroinflammation (182, 183), symptoms which are also seen in patients with cerebral interferonopathies (Figure 2). The mechanisms of aging are not well understood and are made more complex by the presence of comorbidities like BBB breakdown (184, 185), dementia, cerebral small vessel disease and neurodegenerative disorders (182, 186). Notably, IFN- β protein and IFN-I signaling are increased in the choroid plexus in the aged CNS of humans and mice (75, 119). Antibody-mediated neutralization of IFNAR1 in mice reversed the aged transcriptomic phenotype while increased IFN- β expression in the choroid plexus of young mice resulted in a transcriptome that reflected that of aged mice (75, 119).



FIGURE 2

Symptomatic links between IFN-I-driven diseases and CNS afflictions. (A) Symptoms that arise in diseases driven by IFN-Is overlap with symptoms that occur in aging, trisomy 21 and several neurodegenerative diseases, trauma, autoimmune diseases and chronic viral infections, CNS afflictions found to have increased IFN-I signaling. (B) Further breakdown of symptoms linked to each of the CNS afflictions. Note, protein aggregates can lead to increased IFN-Is and expression of IRGs. CNS-centric symptoms were compared and linked if there was prevalence in several human cases. Size of nodes and links are arbitrary. T21, Trisomy 21; AD, Alzheimer's disease; PD, Parkinson's disease; HD, Huntington's disease; ALS, amyotrophic lateral sclerosis; TBI, traumatic brain injury; MS, multiple sclerosis; CVE, chronic viral encephalopathy; TMA, thrombotic microangiopathy; SOD, superoxide dismutase; TPD-43, transactive response DNA binding protein 43 kDa.



Additionally, JAK inhibition reduced cellular senescence and improved physical functions in aged mice (120). Thus, aging and increased IFN-I signaling in the CNS appear to be interlinked, with implications for the further study of age-related cognitive decline.

Diseases with abnormal protein aggregation

One important and so far, understudied aspect of neurodegenerative diseases is the co-occurrence of inflammation and increased IFN-I signaling. To date, this has probably been best studied in AD. In brain tissue from patients with AD, expression of IFN-Is and IRGs is increased (32, 187, 188), which is supported by similar findings in mouse models of AD (43, 79, 188). A recent study demonstrated that the induction of IFN-I is due to nucleic acid contained in amyloid-beta plaques that stimulates IFN- β production and IFN-I signaling in microglia (43). A role for increased IFN-Is in AD pathogenesis (rather than just being a bystander effect) has been demonstrated in mouse models, where IFNAR1 deletion or neutralization resulted in downregulated expression of proinflammatory cytokines, attenuated microgliosis, increased complement-mediated synapse engulfment, enhanced astrogliosis, and partial improvement in learning (43, 79, 125). Likewise, patients with mild cognitive impairment had increased blood IFN-I signaling compared with healthy controls, which was further increased in those with AD (189). Of note, in a rat model of AD, IFN- β treatment improved memory and reduced inflammatory markers (190), and in humans with subtle cognitive decline, a preclinical feature of AD, reduced blood IFN-I signaling levels is linked to an increased risk of progression to mild cognitive impairment (189). Thus, IFN-Is display protective and damaging properties in AD.

In Parkinson's disease (PD), increased IFN-Is and IRG products surround Lewy bodies (32, 127, 187), the disease-defining pathological hallmark of PD. Additionally, the protein α -synuclein,

that form into Lewy bodies, enhances the signaling of IFN-Is in neurons (126). Ablation of IFNAR1 in a mouse model of PD reduced neuroinflammation and decreased dopaminergic neuronal death (127). The increased IFN-I signaling in the vicinity of protein aggregation, pathological hallmarks of AD and PD, indicates that protein aggregation facilitates localized IFN-I production in surrounding cells. This is supported by studies in mouse models on prion disease, which also involves abnormal protein aggregation. Here, robust IFN-I signaling is seen in microglia (132), and in mice lacking IFNAR1 or STING, disease pathology was delayed (132). Furthermore, increased IFN-I signaling is also observed in the CNS of mouse models of Huntington's disease (HD) (128, 129, 191) and amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS) (130, 131), other disorders with prominent protein aggregates. Together, these findings suggest that protein aggregates are strong inducers of IFN-I signaling and may contribute to disease progression (Table 1).

Traumatic brain injury

Unlike the previous CNS conditions, traumatic brain injury (TBI) involves external physical disruption to the CNS. Symptoms reflect both trauma severity and impact location and may include depression, memory problems, anxiety, agitation, and motor coordination problems (192, 193). The pathological features around the CNS injury site include necrosis, glial cell activation, BBB leakage, neuron degeneration, neuroinflammation, and leukocyte infiltrates (194), features that also occur in cerebral interferonopathies (Figure 2). In response to TBI, chronic local upregulation of IRGs occurs at the injury site, persisting for several months post-injury in both humans and mice (4, 133, 195, 196). Additional increase in IFN- β or IFN-I signaling, for example, in the case of traumatic infection or an aged brain, exacerbates disease outcomes in patients and mice,

whilst loss of *Ifnb* and anti-IFNAR1 treatment in mice attenuates the damage from TBI (133, 134, 196–198), further demonstrating the neurotoxic capacity of IFN-Is.

Trisomy 21

An extra copy of chromosome 21 in humans (trisomy 21) results in diverse symptoms affecting many organs including the CNS. Although symptoms may not all manifest together (9), they include cognitive dysfunction, moyamoya, craniofacial abnormalities, autoimmunity, hematological disorders, intracranial calcification, and early-onset AD (9, 199-203). Some degree of resistance to the development of solid tumors has been observed (9, 199). IFNAR1 and IFNAR2 are located on chromosome 21 and their levels are elevated in trisomy 21 (9, 204-206), possibly rendering cells hyperresponsive to IFN-Is. In support, both transcriptomic and proteomic studies of various cell types from trisomy 21 patients show elevated IFN-I signaling and IRG products (9, 204). Notably, many CNS-associated symptoms mirror those observed in cerebral interferonopathies (Figure 2) indicating that increased cerebral IFN-Is may contribute to disability in these patients, and trisomy 21 has been suggested to be an interferonopathy by some authors (9, 204). This in turn opens new therapeutic options for patients with trisomy 21 and accordingly, JAK inhibitors, which block formation of the ISGF3 signaling complex, have been used with some success in case studies and mouse models showing improvements in disease (121-124) and is in a clinical trial (ClinicalTrials.gov Identifier: NCT04246372).

Multiple sclerosis

MS is a demyelinating disease with unclear etiology (207). Patients exhibit a diverse range of symptoms which are largely associated with the location of lesions that occur in the CNS (207). These lesions contain inflammatory leukocytes that presumably mediate oligodendrocyte damage, loss of myelin (208), and local disruption of the BBB (209). IFN-I serum and CSF levels in MS patients do not differ from healthy controls (210). However, there is a focal increase of IFN-I production and IRGs in brain lesions of MS patients and mouse models of MS (71, 211). This mirrors the increase in IFN-I around abnormal protein aggregates and TBI lesions described above, indicating that local production of IFN-I to cellular damage is a common response in the brain. Further, pathological overlaps with AGS/leukodystrophies (212) and MS (Figure 2) such as cerebral small vascular disease exist (213).

Although IFN-Is are produced locally in MS and some mouse models, overall, IFN-I signaling appears to be protective. Genetic ablation of IFNAR1 or IFN- β in mice, results in more severe EAE (28). IFN- β is highly effective for the treatment of MS (IFN- α , although effective, is less well tolerated due to adverse effects including increased occurrence of depression) (16, 214, 215). However, the mechanisms by which IFN-Is are beneficial in MS remain unclear and there is variability in the responses to IFN- β , with some MS patients showing improvement, while others having no change or worsening of disease (216, 217). It has been suggested that some MS patients with IFN-I-induced worsening of disease may have been misdiagnosed; MS and neuromyelitis optica spectrum disorder (NMOSD) can cause very similar symptoms, but in contrast to most MS patients, IFN-Is exacerbate disease in NMOSD (218). In addition, variations in responses to IFN-Is could be due to subnormal serum responses to IFN-Is (219, 220). Thus, it is possible that IFN- β treatment rebalances host IFN-I signaling activity in these patients, rather than being excessive or detrimental.

Therapeutic potential of blocking IFN-I signaling

Currently, there is no cure for cerebral interferonopathies, such as AGS and SLE, and available treatments are primarily aimed at managing symptoms. Treatment is complicated by differences in etiologies, disease progression, severity, and symptoms and importantly by a lack of knowledge regarding the vulnerable and disease-mediating cell types (162). Anti-inflammatory and immunosuppressant drugs (Figure 1) such as corticosteroids or methotrexate are often given to dampen inflammation and reduce infiltrating immune cells, while antiepileptics are used to manage seizures (101, 158, 162, 221–223). Careful consideration is required when devising therapeutic strategies as inactivating canonical signaling factors STAT1, STAT2, or IFR9 in GFAP-IFN mice results in exacerbated disease (135–137), demonstrating that maintaining balanced IFN-I signaling is critical.

Recently, targeting the IFN-I signaling pathway has shown some promise. Treatments with anti-interferon, anti-IFNAR, or JAK inhibitors (Figure 1, Table 1) results in dramatic improvements in some patients with AGS, SLE, and even recovery of patients with peripheral interferonopathies (10, 101-106, 108-112, 221, 224-226). However, these treatments lack support from larger clinical trials, especially in regards to changes in neurological symptoms (162). Importantly, the ability of these treatments to bypass the BBB and improve CNS pathology is yet to be confirmed. Furthermore, the safety profiles of the therapies are noted to include an increased risk of opportunistic infections due to the generalized immunosuppression, as well as an increased risk of major adverse cardiovascular events (227-230). Currently, several clinical trials are underway for patients with AGS (ClinicalTrials.gov Identifier: NCT03921554, NCT04517253, and NCT01724580) and their outcomes will hopefully provide the necessary rationale for the wider use of these treatments. The therapeutic potential of IFN-I signaling inhibition is less clear in the other discussed neurological disorders, with evidence suggesting it may be beneficial in some cases and detrimental in others (Table 1).

Discussion

IFN-Is are a double-edged sword in the CNS. While they are critical for normal brain function and antimicrobial immunity, chronically elevated levels of IFN-Is can be highly neurotoxic. In addition to both the level and signaling duration of IFN-Is, these opposing effects of IFN-Is are in part due to cell-type specific responses, disease-specific contexts, and biological differences between IFN-I subtypes. These parameters modulate the overall tissue response to IFN-Is in the brain. The detrimental effects of IFN-Is are most evident in cerebral interferonopathies which can serve as a paradigm of IFN-I neurotoxicity, providing valuable insight into a broad spectrum of neurological diseases. Recent advancements with single-cell technologies have provided us with a glimpse of the diversity of the IFN-I responses in the CNS. These studies have provided novel insights into the cell-type specificity of the responses to IFN-Is and demonstrated their variability within a single-cell type. Together, this evidence points to a complex coordination to IFN-Is resulting in a highly stimulus- and time-specific response of CNS-resident cells.

Author contributions

BV wrote the review with revisions by MH. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

Funding

This review was supported by an Ideas Grant from the National Health and Medical Research Council (NHMRC), Australia, to MH (APP2001543).

References

1. Schwartz M, Deczkowska A. Neurological disease as a failure of brain-immune crosstalk: The multiple faces of neuroinflammation. *Trends Immunol* (2016) 37(10):668–79. doi: 10.1016/j.it.2016.08.001

2. Gilhus NE, Deuschl G. Neuroinflammation - a common thread in neurological disorders. Nat Rev Neurol (2019) 15(8):429-30. doi: 10.1038/s41582-019-0227-8

3. Ní Chasaide C, Lynch MA. The role of the immune system in driving neuroinflammation. *Brain Neurosci Adv* (2020) 4:2398212819901082. doi: 10.1177/2398212819901082

 Abdullah A, Zhang M, Frugier T, Bedoui S, Taylor JM, Crack PJ. STING-mediated type-1 interferons contribute to the neuroinflammatory process and detrimental effects following traumatic brain injury. *J Neuroinflamm* (2018) 15(1):323. doi: 10.1186/s12974-018-1354-7

5. Lindenmann J, Burke DC, Isaacs A. Studies on the production, mode of action and properties of interferon. *Br J Exp Pathol* (1957) 38(5):551–62.

 Hopfner KP, Hornung V. Molecular mechanisms and cellular functions of cGAS-STING signalling. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* (2020) 21(9):501–21. doi: 10.1038/s41580-020-0244-x

7. Gong T, Liu L, Jiang W, Zhou R. DAMP-sensing receptors in sterile inflammation and inflammatory diseases. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2020) 20(2):95–112. doi: 10.1038/s41577-019-0215-7

8. Okude H, Ori D, Kawai T. Signaling through nucleic acid sensors and their roles in inflammatory diseases. *Front Immunol* (2020) 11:625833. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2020.625833

9. Sullivan KD, Lewis HC, Hill AA, Pandey A, Jackson LP, Cabral JM, et al. Trisomy 21 consistently activates the interferon response. *Elife* (2016) 5:e16220. doi: 10.7554/ eLife.16220

10. Alsohime F, Martin-Fernandez M, Temsah MH, Alabdulhafid M, Le Voyer T, Alghamdi M, et al. JAK inhibitor therapy in a child with inherited USP18 deficiency. N Engl J Med (2020) 382(3):256–65. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1905633

11. Martin-Fernandez M, Bravo García-Morato M, Gruber C, Murias Loza S, Malik MNH, Alsohime F, et al. Systemic type I IFN inflammation in human ISG15 deficiency leads to necrotizing skin lesions. *Cell Rep* (2020) 31(6):107633. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2020.107633

12. Borden EC, Sen GC, Uze G, Silverman RH, Ransohoff RM, Foster GR, et al. Interferons at age 50: past, current and future impact on biomedicine. *Nat Rev Drug Discov* (2007) 6(12):975–90. doi: 10.1038/nrd2422

13. Hauschild A. Adjuvant interferon alfa for melanoma: new evidence-based treatment recommendations? *Curr Oncol* (2009) 16(3):3–6. doi: 10.3747/co.v16i3.447

14. Shirani A, Zhao Y, Karim ME, Evans C, Kingwell E, van der Kop ML, et al. Association between use of interferon beta and progression of disability in patients with relapsing-remitting multiple sclerosis. *Jama* (2012) 308(3):247–56. doi: 10.1001/jama.2012.7625

Acknowledgments

We thank Claire Thompson for editorial help with the manuscript.

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

15. Groves MD, Puduvalli VK, Gilbert MR, Levin VA, Conrad CA, Liu VH, et al. Two phase II trials of temozolomide with interferon-alpha2b (pegylated and non-pegylated) in patients with recurrent glioblastoma multiforme. *Br J Cancer* (2009) 101(4):615–20. doi: 10.1038/sj.bjc.6605189

16. Cohan SL, Hendin BA, Reder AT, Smoot K, Avila R, Mendoza JP, et al. Interferons and multiple sclerosis: Lessons from 25 years of clinical and real-world experience with intramuscular interferon beta-1a (Avonex). *CNS Drugs* (2021) 35(7):743–67. doi: 10.1007/s40263-021-00822-z

17. Viengkhou B, White MY, Cordwell SJ, Campbell IL, Hofer MJ. A novel phosphoproteomic landscape evoked in response to type I interferon in the brain and in glial cells. *J Neuroinflamm* (2021) 18(1):237. doi: 10.1186/s12974-021-02277-x

18. Mostafavi S, Yoshida H, Moodley D, LeBoité H, Rothamel K, Raj T, et al. Parsing the interferon transcriptional network and its disease associations. *Cell* (2016) 164 (3):564–78. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2015.12.032

19. de Weerd NA, Nguyen T. The interferons and their receptors-distribution and regulation. *Immunol Cell Biol* (2012) 90(5):483–91. doi: 10.1038/icb.2012.9

20. Ivashkiv LB, Donlin LT. Regulation of type I interferon responses. Nat Rev Immunol (2014) 14(1):36-49. doi: 10.1038/nri3581

21. Platanias LC. Mechanisms of type-i- and type-II-interferon-mediated signalling. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2005) 5(5):375–86. doi: 10.1038/nri1604

22. Suprunenko T, Hofer MJ. The emerging role of interferon regulatory factor 9 in the antiviral host response and beyond. *Cytokine Growth Fact Rev* (2016) 29:35–43. doi: 10.1016/j.cytogfr.2016.03.002

23. Daniels BP, Jujjavarapu H, Durrant DM, Williams JL, Green RR, White JP, et al. Regional astrocyte IFN signaling restricts pathogenesis during neurotropic viral infection. J Clin Invest (2017) 127(3):843–56. doi: 10.1172/jci88720

24. Lazear HM, Daniels BP, Pinto AK, Huang AC, Vick SC, Doyle SE, et al. Interferon- λ restricts West Nile virus neuroinvasion by tightening the blood-brain barrier. *Sci Transl Med* (2015) 7(284):284ra59. doi: 10.1126/scitranslmed.aaa4304

25. Broggi A, Granucci F, Zanoni I. Type III interferons: Balancing tissue tolerance and resistance to pathogen invasion. *J Exp Med* (2020) 217(1):e20190295. doi: 10.1084/jem.20190295

26. Crow YJ, Chase DS, Lowenstein Schmidt J, Szynkiewicz M, Forte GM, Gornall HL, et al. Characterization of human disease phenotypes associated with mutations in TREX1, RNASEH2A, RNASEH2B, RNASEH2C, SAMHD1, ADAR, and IFIH1. *Am J Med Genet A* (2015) 167a(2):296–312. doi: 10.1002/ajmg.a.36887

27. Li W, Viengkhou B, Denyer G, West PK, Campbell IL, Hofer MJ. Microglia have a more extensive and divergent response to interferon-alpha compared with astrocytes. *Glia* (2018) 66(10):2058–78. doi: 10.1002/glia.23460

28. Prinz M, Schmidt H, Mildner A, Knobeloch KP, Hanisch UK, Raasch J, et al. Distinct and nonredundant *in vivo* functions of IFNAR on myeloid cells limit autoimmunity in the central nervous system. *Immunity* (2008) 28(5):675–86. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2008.03.011 29. Chhatbar C, Detje CN, Grabski E, Borst K, Spanier J, Ghita L, et al. Type I interferon receptor signaling of neurons and astrocytes regulates microglia activation during viral encephalitis. *Cell Rep* (2018) 25(1):118–29.e4. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2018.09.003

30. Blank T, Detje CN, Spiess A, Hagemeyer N, Brendecke SM, Wolfart J, et al. Brain endothelial- and epithelial-specific interferon receptor chain 1 drives virus-induced sickness behavior and cognitive impairment. *Immunity* (2016) 44(4):901–12. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2016.04.005

31. Goldmann T, Zeller N, Raasch J, Kierdorf K, Frenzel K, Ketscher L, et al. USP18 lack in microglia causes destructive interferonopathy of the mouse brain. *EMBO J* (2015) 34(12):1612–29. doi: 10.15252/embj.201490791

32. Yamada T, Horisberger MA, Kawaguchi N, Moroo I, Toyoda T. Immunohistochemistry using antibodies to alpha-interferon and its induced protein, MxA, in alzheimer's and parkinson's disease brain tissues. *Neurosci Lett* (1994) 181(1-2):61-4. doi: 10.1016/0304-3940(94)90560-6

33. Li W, Hofer MJ, Songkhunawej P, Jung SR, Hancock D, Denyer G, et al. Type I interferon-regulated gene expression and signaling in murine mixed glial cells lacking signal transducers and activators of transcription 1 or 2 or interferon regulatory factor 9. *J Biol Chem* (2017) 292(14):5845–59. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M116.756510

34. Hosseini S, Michaelsen-Preusse K, Grigoryan G, Chhatbar C, Kalinke U, Korte M. Type I interferon receptor signaling in astrocytes regulates hippocampal synaptic plasticity and cognitive function of the healthy CNS. *Cell Rep* (2020) 31(7):107666. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2020.107666

35. Ejlerskov P, Hultberg JG, Wang J, Carlsson R, Ambjørn M, Kuss M, et al. Lack of neuronal IFN- β -IFNAR causes lewy body- and parkinson's disease-like dementia. *Cell* (2015) 163(2):324–39. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2015.08.069

36. Ellwanger DC, Wang S, Brioschi S, Shao Z, Green L, Case R, et al. Prior activation state shapes the microglia response to antihuman TREM2 in a mouse model of alzheimer's disease. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* (2021) 118(3):e2017742118. doi: 10.1073/pnas.2017742118

37. Falcão AM, van Bruggen D, Marques S, Meijer M, Jäkel S, Agirre E, et al. Diseasespecific oligodendrocyte lineage cells arise in multiple sclerosis. *Nat Med* (2018) 24 (12):1837–44. doi: 10.1038/s41591-018-0236-y

38. Hammond TR, Dufort C, Dissing-Olesen L, Giera S, Young A, Wysoker A, et al. Single-cell RNA sequencing of microglia throughout the mouse lifespan and in the injured brain reveals complex cell-state changes. *Immunity* (2019) 50(1):253–71.e6. doi: 10.1016/ j.immuni.2018.11.004

39. Hasel P, Rose IVL, Sadick JS, Kim RD, Liddelow SA. Neuroinflammatory astrocyte subtypes in the mouse brain. *Nat Neurosci* (2021) 24(10):1475–87. doi: 10.1038/s41593-021-00905-6

40. Mathys H, Adaikkan C, Gao F, Young JZ, Manet E, Hemberg M, et al. Temporal tracking of microglia activation in neurodegeneration at single-cell resolution. *Cell Rep* (2017) 21(2):366–80. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2017.09.039

41. Olah M, Menon V, Habib N, Taga MF, Ma Y, Yung CJ, et al. Single cell RNA sequencing of human microglia uncovers a subset associated with alzheimer's disease. *Nat Commun* (2020) 11(1):6129. doi: 10.1038/s41467-020-19737-2

42. Plemel JR, Stratton JA, Michaels NJ, Rawji KS, Zhang E, Sinha S, et al. Microglia response following acute demyelination is heterogeneous and limits infiltrating macrophage dispersion. *Sci Adv* (2020) 6(3):eaay6324. doi: 10.1126/sciadv.aay6324

43. Roy ER, Wang B, Wan YW, Chiu G, Cole A, Yin Z, et al. Type I interferon response drives neuroinflammation and synapse loss in Alzheimer disease. *J Clin Invest* (2020) 130 (4):1912–30. doi: 10.1172/jci133737

44. Kallfass C, Ackerman A, Lienenklaus S, Weiss S, Heimrich B, Staeheli P. Visualizing production of beta interferon by astrocytes and microglia in brain of la crosse virus-infected mice. J Virol (2012) 86(20):11223–30. doi: 10.1128/jvi.01093-12

45. Roth-Cross JK, Bender SJ, Weiss SR. Murine coronavirus mouse hepatitis virus is recognized by MDA5 and induces type I interferon in brain macrophages/microglia. J Virol (2008) 82(20):9829–38. doi: 10.1128/jvi.01199-08

46. Wang J, Campbell IL. Innate STAT1-dependent genomic response of neurons to the antiviral cytokine alpha interferon. *J Virol* (2005) 79(13):8295–302. doi: 10.1128/jvi.79.13.8295-8302.2005

47. Wang J, Campbell IL, Zhang H. Systemic interferon-alpha regulates interferonstimulated genes in the central nervous system. *Mol Psychiatry* (2008) 13(3):293–301. doi: 10.1038/sj.mp.4002013

48. Cavanaugh SE, Holmgren AM, Rall GF. Homeostatic interferon expression in neurons is sufficient for early control of viral infection. *J Neuroimmunol* (2015) 279:11–9. doi: 10.1016/j.jneuroim.2014.12.012

49. Kessing CF, Tyor WR. Interferon-alpha induces neurotoxicity through activation of the type I receptor and the GluN2A subunit of the NMDA receptor. *J Interferon Cytokine Res* (2015) 35(4):317–24. doi: 10.1089/jir.2014.0105

50. Sas AR, Bimonte-Nelson H, Smothers CT, Woodward J, Tyor WR. Interferonalpha causes neuronal dysfunction in encephalitis. *J Neurosci* (2009) 29(12):3948–55. doi: 10.1523/jneurosci.5595-08.2009

51. Zheng LS, Hitoshi S, Kaneko N, Takao K, Miyakawa T, Tanaka Y, et al. Mechanisms for interferon- α -induced depression and neural stem cell dysfunction. Stem Cell Rep (2014) 3(1):73–84. doi: 10.1016/j.stemcr.2014.05.015

52. Dedoni S, Olianas MC, Ingianni A, Onali P. Type I interferons impair BDNFinduced cell signaling and neurotrophic activity in differentiated human SH-SY5Y neuroblastoma cells and mouse primary cortical neurons. *J Neurochem* (2012) 122 (1):58–71. doi: 10.1111/j.1471-4159.2012.07766.x 53. Borsini A, Cattaneo A, Malpighi C, Thuret S, Harrison NA, Zunszain PA, et al. Interferon-alpha reduces human hippocampal neurogenesis and increases apoptosis *via* activation of distinct STAT1-dependent mechanisms. *Int J Neuropsychopharmacol* (2018) 21(2):187–200. doi: 10.1093/ijnp/pyx083

54. Mendoza-Fernández V, Andrew RD, Barajas-López C. Interferon-alpha inhibits long-term potentiation and unmasks a long-term depression in the rat hippocampus. *Brain Res* (2000) 885(1):14–24. doi: 10.1016/s0006-8993(00)02877-8

55. Pavlovsky L, Seiffert E, Heinemann U, Korn A, Golan H, Friedman A. Persistent BBB disruption may underlie alpha interferon-induced seizures. *J Neurol* (2005) 252 (1):42–6. doi: 10.1007/s00415-005-0596-3

56. Reetz O, Stadler K, Strauss U. Protein kinase c activation mediates interferon-betainduced neuronal excitability changes in neocortical pyramidal neurons. *J Neuroinflamm* (2014) 11:185. doi: 10.1186/s12974-014-0185-4

57. Di Filippo M, Tozzi A, Arcangeli S, de Iure A, Durante V, Di Gregorio M, et al. Interferon- β 1a modulates glutamate neurotransmission in the CNS through CaMKII and GluN2A-containing NMDA receptors. *Neuropharmacology* (2016) 100:98–105. doi: 10.1016/j.neuropharm.2015.06.009

58. Akwa Y, Hassett DE, Eloranta ML, Sandberg K, Masliah E, Powell H, et al. Transgenic expression of IFN-alpha in the central nervous system of mice protects against lethal neurotropic viral infection but induces inflammation and neurodegeneration. *J Immunol* (1998) 161(9):5016–26. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.161.9.5016

59. Campbell IL, Krucker T, Steffensen S, Akwa Y, Powell HC, Lane T, et al. Structural and functional neuropathology in transgenic mice with CNS expression of IFN-alpha. *Brain Res* (1999) 835(1):46–61. doi: 10.1016/S0006-8993(99)01328-1

60. Pfefferkorn C, Kallfass C, Lienenklaus S, Spanier J, Kalinke U, Rieder M, et al. Abortively infected astrocytes appear to represent the main source of interferon beta in the virus-infected brain. *J Virol* (2016) 90(4):2031–8. doi: 10.1128/jvi.02979-15

61. Hidano S, Randall LM, Dawson L, Dietrich HK, Konradt C, Klover PJ, et al. STAT1 signaling in astrocytes is essential for control of infection in the central nervous system. *mBio* (2016) 7(6):e01881-16. doi: 10.1128/mBio.01881-16

62. Cuadrado E, Jansen MH, Anink J, De Filippis L, Vescovi AL, Watts C, et al. Chronic exposure of astrocytes to interferon-alpha reveals molecular changes related to aicardi-goutieres syndrome. *Brain* (2013) 136(Pt 1):245–58. doi: 10.1093/brain/aws321

63. Klok MD, Bakels HS, Postma NL, van Spaendonk RM, van der Knaap MS, Bugiani M. Interferon-alpha and the calcifying microangiopathy in aicardi-goutieres syndrome. *Ann Clin Transl Neurol* (2015) 2(7):774–9. doi: 10.1002/acn3.213

64. van Heteren JT, Rozenberg F, Aronica E, Troost D, Lebon P, Kuijpers TW. Astrocytes produce interferon-alpha and CXCL10, but not IL-6 or CXCL8, in aicardigoutieres syndrome. *Glia* (2008) 56(5):568–78. doi: 10.1002/glia.20639

65. Sobue A, Ito N, Nagai T, Shan W, Hada K, Nakajima A, et al. Astroglial major histocompatibility complex class I following immune activation leads to behavioral and neuropathological changes. *Glia* (2018) 66(5):1034–52. doi: 10.1002/glia.23299

66. Rizzo MD, Crawford RB, Bach A, Sermet S, Amalfitano A, Kaminski NE. Imiquimod and interferon-alpha augment monocyte-mediated astrocyte secretion of MCP-1, IL-6 and IP-10 in a human co-culture system. *J Neuroimmunol* (2019) 333:576969. doi: 10.1016/j.jneuroim.2019.576969

67. Rothhammer V, Mascanfroni ID, Bunse L, Takenaka MC, Kenison JE, Mayo L, et al. Type I interferons and microbial metabolites of tryptophan modulate astrocyte activity and central nervous system inflammation *via* the aryl hydrocarbon receptor. *Nat Med* (2016) 22(6):586–97. doi: 10.1038/nm.4106

68. Wang T, Takikawa Y, Sawara K, Yoshida Y, Suzuki K. Negative regulation of human astrocytes by interferon (IFN) α in relation to growth inhibition and impaired glucose utilization. Neurochem Res (2012) 37(9):1898–905. doi: 10.1007/s11064-012-0806-1

69. Li Q, Barres BA. Microglia and macrophages in brain homeostasis and disease. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2018) 18(4):225–42. doi: 10.1038/nri.2017.125

70. Shiozawa S, Kuroki Y, Kim M, Hirohata S, Ogino T. Interferon-alpha in lupus psychosis. Arthritis Rheum (1992) 35(4):417-22. doi: 10.1002/art.1780350410

71. Kocur M, Schneider R, Pulm AK, Bauer J, Kropp S, Gliem M, et al. IFN β secreted by microglia mediates clearance of myelin debris in CNS autoimmunity. *Acta Neuropathol Commun* (2015) 3:20. doi: 10.1186/s40478-015-0192-4

72. Walker FR, Beynon SB, Jones KA, Zhao Z, Kongsui R, Cairns M, et al. Dynamic structural remodelling of microglia in health and disease: a review of the models, the signals and the mechanisms. *Brain Behav Immun* (2014) 37:1–14. doi: 10.1016/j.bbi.2013.12.010

73. West PK, McCorkindale AN, Guennewig B, Ashhurst TM, Viengkhou B, Hayashida E, et al. The cytokines interleukin-6 and interferon- α induce distinct microglia phenotypes. J Neuroinflamm (2022) 19(1):96. doi: 10.1186/s12974-022-02441-x

74. West PK, Viengkhou B, Campbell IL, Hofer MJ. Microglia responses to interleukin-6 and type I interferons in neuroinflammatory disease. *Glia* (2019) 67 (10):1821-41. doi: 10.1002/glia.23634

75. Deczkowska A, Matcovitch-Natan O, Tsitsou-Kampeli A, Ben-Hamo S, Dvir-Szternfeld R, Spinrad A, et al. Mef2C restrains microglial inflammatory response and is lost in brain ageing in an IFN-i-dependent manner. *Nat Commun* (2017) 8(1):717. doi: 10.1038/s41467-017-00769-0

76. Galatro TF, Holtman IR, Lerario AM, Vainchtein ID, Brouwer N, Sola PR, et al. Transcriptomic analysis of purified human cortical microglia reveals age-associated changes. *Nat Neurosci* (2017) 20(8):1162–71. doi: 10.1038/nn.4597

77. Olah M, Patrick E, Villani AC, Xu J, White CC, Ryan KJ, et al. A transcriptomic atlas of aged human microglia. *Nat Commun* (2018) 9(1):539. doi: 10.1038/s41467-018-02926-5

78. Zheng LS, Kaneko N, Sawamoto K. Minocycline treatment ameliorates interferonalpha- induced neurogenic defects and depression-like behaviors in mice. *Front Cell Neurosci* (2015) 9:5. doi: 10.3389/fncel.2015.00005

79. Roy ER, Chiu G, Li S, Propson NE, Kanchi R, Wang B, et al. Concerted type I interferon signaling in microglia and neural cells promotes memory impairment associated with amyloid β plaques. *Immunity* (2022) 55(5):879–94.e6. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2022.03.018

80. Romero-Miguel D, Lamanna-Rama N, Casquero-Veiga M, Gómez-Rangel V, Desco M, Soto-Montenegro ML. Minocycline in neurodegenerative and psychiatric diseases: An update. *Eur J Neurol* (2021) 28(3):1056–81. doi: 10.1111/ene.14642

81. West PK, Viengkhou B, Campbell IL, Hofer MJ. Microglia shield the murine brain from damage mediated by the cytokines IL-6 and IFN-α. *Front Immunol* (2022) 13:1036799. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2022.1036799

82. Kapil P, Butchi NB, Stohlman SA, Bergmann CC. Oligodendroglia are limited in type I interferon induction and responsiveness *in vivo. Glia* (2012) 60(10):1555–66. doi: 10.1002/glia.22375

83. Heine S, Ebnet J, Maysami S, Stangel M. Effects of interferon-beta on oligodendroglial cells. *J Neuroimmunol* (2006) 177(1-2):173-80. doi: 10.1016/j.jneuroim.2006.04.016

84. Zhao Z, Nelson AR, Betsholtz C, Zlokovic BV. Establishment and dysfunction of the blood-brain barrier. *Cell* (2015) 163(5):1064–78. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2015.10.067

85. Takata F, Nakagawa S, Matsumoto J, Dohgu S. Blood-brain barrier dysfunction amplifies the development of neuroinflammation: Understanding of cellular events in brain microvascular endothelial cells for prevention and treatment of BBB dysfunction. *Front Cell Neurosci* (2021) 15:661838. doi: 10.3389/fncel.2021.661838

86. Kalucka J, de Rooij L, Goveia J, Rohlenova K, Dumas SJ, Meta E, et al. Single-cell transcriptome atlas of murine endothelial cells. *Cell* (2020) 180(4):764–79.e20. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2020.01.015

87. Saunders A, Macosko EZ, Wysoker A, Goldman M, Krienen FM, de Rivera H, et al. Molecular diversity and specializations among the cells of the adult mouse brain. *Cell* (2018) 174(4):1015–30.e16. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2018.07.028

88. Zhang Y, Chen K, Sloan SA, Bennett ML, Scholze AR, O'Keeffe S, et al. An RNAsequencing transcriptome and splicing database of glia, neurons, and vascular cells of the cerebral cortex. *J Neurosci* (2014) 34(36):11929–47. doi: 10.1523/jneurosci.1860-14.2014

89. Zhang Y, Sloan SA, Clarke LE, Caneda C, Plaza CA, Blumenthal PD, et al. Purification and characterization of progenitor and mature human astrocytes reveals transcriptional and functional differences with mouse. *Neuron* (2016) 89(1):37–53. doi: 10.1016/j.neuron.2015.11.013

90. Al-Zahrani H, Gupta V, Minden MD, Messner HA, Lipton JH. Vascular events associated with alpha interferon therapy. *Leuk Lymphoma* (2003) 44(3):471–5. doi: 10.1080/1042819021000055066

91. Kavanagh D, McGlasson S, Jury A, Williams J, Scolding N, Bellamy C, et al. Type I interferon causes thrombotic microangiopathy by a dose-dependent toxic effect on the microvasculature. *Blood* (2016) 128(24):2824–33. doi: 10.1182/blood-2016-05-715987

92. Denny MF, Thacker S, Mehta H, Somers EC, Dodick T, Barrat FJ, et al. Interferonalpha promotes abnormal vasculogenesis in lupus: a potential pathway for premature atherosclerosis. *Blood* (2007) 110(8):2907–15. doi: 10.1182/blood-2007-05-089086

93. Kaiser WJ, Kaufman JL, Offermann MK. IFN-alpha sensitizes human umbilical vein endothelial cells to apoptosis induced by double-stranded RNA. *J Immunol* (2004) 172(3):1699–710. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.172.3.1699

94. Jia H, Thelwell C, Dilger P, Bird C, Daniels S, Wadhwa M. Endothelial cell functions impaired by interferon *in vitro*: Insights into the molecular mechanism of thrombotic microangiopathy associated with interferon therapy. *Thromb Res* (2018) 163:105–16. doi: 10.1016/j.thromres.2018.01.039

95. Minischetti M, Vacca A, Ribatti D, Iurlaro M, Ria R, Pellegrino A, et al. TNP-470 and recombinant human interferon-alpha2a inhibit angiogenesis synergistically. *Br J Haematol* (2000) 109(4):829–37. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-2141.2000.02087.x

96. Pammer J, Reinisch C, Birner P, Pogoda K, Sturzl M, Tschachler E. Interferonalpha prevents apoptosis of endothelial cells after short-term exposure but induces replicative senescence after continuous stimulation. *Lab Invest* (2006) 86(10):997–1007. doi: 10.1038/labinvest.3700461

97. Cozzolino F, Torcia M, Lucibello M, Morbidelli L, Ziche M, Platt J, et al. Interferon-alpha and interleukin 2 synergistically enhance basic fibroblast growth factor synthesis and induce release, promoting endothelial cell growth. *J Clin Invest* (1993) 91 (6):2504–12. doi: 10.1172/jci116486

98. Gomez D, Reich NC. Stimulation of primary human endothelial cell proliferation by IFN. J Immunol (2003) 170(11):5373–81. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.170.11.5373

99. Axtell RC, Steinman L. Type 1 interferons cool the inflamed brain. *Immunity* (2008) 28(5):600–2. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2008.04.006

100. Benveniste EN, Qin H. Type I interferons as anti-inflammatory mediators. Sci STKE(2007) 2007(416):pe70. doi: 10.1126/stke.4162007pe70

101. Sanchez GAM, Reinhardt A, Ramsey S, Wittkowski H, Hashkes PJ, Berkun Y, et al. JAK1/2 inhibition with baricitinib in the treatment of autoinflammatory interferonopathies. J Clin Invest (2018) 128(7):3041–52. doi: 10.1172/jci98814

102. Kothur K, Bandodkar S, Chu S, Wienholt L, Johnson A, Barclay P, et al. An openlabel trial of JAK 1/2 blockade in progressive IFIH1-associated neuroinflammation. *Neurology* (2018) 90(6):289–91. doi: 10.1212/wnl.000000000004921 103. McLellan KE, Martin N, Davidson JE, Cordeiro N, Oates BD, Neven B, et al. JAK 1/2 blockade in MDA5 gain-of-Function. *J Clin Immunol* (2018) 38(8):844–6. doi: 10.1007/s10875-018-0563-2

104. Vanderver A, Adang L, Gavazzi F, McDonald K, Helman G, Frank DB, et al. Janus kinase inhibition in the aicardi-goutières syndrome. *N Engl J Med* (2020) 383 (10):986–9. doi: 10.1056/NEJMc2001362

105. Cattalini M, Galli J, Zunica F, Ferraro RM, Carpanelli M, Orcesi S, et al. Case report: The JAK-inhibitor ruxolitinib use in aicardi-goutieres syndrome due to ADAR1 mutation. *Front Pediatr* (2021) 9:725868. doi: 10.3389/fped.2021.725868

106. Li W, Wang W, Wang W, Zhong L, Gou L, Wang C, et al. Janus kinase inhibitors in the treatment of type I interferonopathies: A case series from a single center in China. *Front Immunol* (2022) 13:825367. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2022.825367

107. Han VX, Mohammad SS, Jones HF, Bandodkar S, Crow YJ, Dale RC. Cerebrospinal fluid neopterin as a biomarker of treatment response to janus kinase inhibition in aicardi-goutières syndrome. *Dev Med Child Neurol* (2022) 64(2):266–71. doi: 10.1111/dmcn.15025

108. Kalunian KC, Furie R, Morand EF, Bruce IN, Manzi S, Tanaka Y, et al. A randomized, placebo-controlled phase III extension trial of the long-term safety and tolerability of anifrolumab in active systemic lupus erythematosus. *Arthritis Rheumatol* (2022), doi: 10.1002/art.42392

109. Morand EF, Furie R, Tanaka Y, Bruce IN, Askanase AD, Richez C, et al. Trial of anifrolumab in active systemic lupus erythematosus. *N Engl J Med* (2020) 382(3):211–21. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1912196

110. Huang MW, Stock AD, Mike EV, Herlitz L, Kolbeck R, Putterman C. Anti-IFNAR treatment does not reverse neuropsychiatric disease in MRL/lpr lupus mice. *Lupus* (2019) 28(13):1510–23. doi: 10.1177/0961203319872265

111. Baccala R, Gonzalez-Quintial R, Schreiber RD, Lawson BR, Kono DH, Theofilopoulos AN. Anti-IFN- α/β receptor antibody treatment ameliorates disease in lupus-predisposed mice. *J Immunol* (2012) 189(12):5976–84. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1201477

112. Khamashta M, Merrill JT, Werth VP, Furie R, Kalunian K, Illei GG, et al. Sifalimumab, an anti-interferon- α monoclonal antibody, in moderate to severe systemic lupus erythematosus: A randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled study. *Ann Rheum Dis* (2016) 75(11):1909–16. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2015-208562

113. Richter P, Cardoneanu A, Burlui AM, Macovei LA, Bratoiu I, Buliga-Finis ON, et al. Why do we need JAK inhibitors in systemic lupus erythematosus? *Int J Mol Sci* (2022) 23(19):11788. doi: 10.3390/ijms231911788

114. Agrawal H, Jacob N, Carreras E, Bajana S, Putterman C, Turner S, et al. Deficiency of type I IFN receptor in lupus-prone new Zealand mixed 2328 mice decreases dendritic cell numbers and activation and protects from disease. *J Immunol* (2009) 183(9):6021–9. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.0803872

115. Braun D, Geraldes P, Demengeot J. Type I interferon controls the onset and severity of autoimmune manifestations in lpr mice. J Autoimmun (2003) 20(1):15–25. doi: 10.1016/s0896-8411(02)00109-9

116. Santiago-Raber ML, Baccala R, Haraldsson KM, Choubey D, Stewart TA, Kono DH, et al. Type-I interferon receptor deficiency reduces lupus-like disease in NZB mice. J Exp Med (2003) 197(6):777–88. doi: 10.1084/jem.20021996

117. Hron JD, Peng SL. Type I IFN protects against murine lupus. J Immunol (2004) 173(3):2134–42. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.173.3.2134

118. Bastard P, Manry J, Chen J, Rosain J, Seeleuthner Y, AbuZaitun O, et al. Herpes simplex encephalitis in a patient with a distinctive form of inherited IFNAR1 deficiency. *J Clin Invest* (2021) 131(1):e139980. doi: 10.1172/jci139980

119. Baruch K, Deczkowska A, David E, Castellano JM, Miller O, Kertser A, et al. Aging. aging-induced type I interferon response at the choroid plexus negatively affects brain function. *Science* (2014) 346(6205):89–93. doi: 10.1126/science.1252945

120. Xu M, Tchkonia T, Ding H, Ogrodnik M, Lubbers ER, Pirtskhalava T, et al. JAK inhibition alleviates the cellular senescence-associated secretory phenotype and frailty in old age. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* (2015) 112(46):E6301–10. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1515386112

121. Rachubinski AL, Estrada BE, Norris D, Dunnick CA, Boldrick JC, Espinosa JM. Janus kinase inhibition in down syndrome: 2 cases of therapeutic benefit for alopecia areata. *JAAD Case Rep* (2019) 5(4):365–7. doi: 10.1016/j.jdcr.2019.02.007

122. Jones JT. Treatment of down syndrome-associated arthritis with JAK inhibition. Case Rep Rheumatol (2022) 2022:4889102. doi: 10.1155/2022/4889102

123. Pham AT, Rachubinski AL, Enriquez-Estrada B, Worek K, Griffith M, Espinosa JM. JAK inhibition for treatment of psoriatic arthritis in down syndrome. *Rheumatol* (*Oxf*) (2021) 60(9):e309–e11. doi: 10.1093/rheumatology/keab203

124. Tuttle KD, Waugh KA, Araya P, Minter R, Orlicky DJ, Ludwig M, et al. JAK1 inhibition blocks lethal immune hypersensitivity in a mouse model of down syndrome. *Cell Rep* (2020) 33(7):108407. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2020.108407

125. Minter MR, Moore Z, Zhang M, Brody KM, Jones NC, Shultz SR, et al. Deletion of the type-1 interferon receptor in APPSWE/PS1ΔE9 mice preserves cognitive function and alters glial phenotype. *Acta Neuropathol Commun* (2016) 4(1):72. doi: 10.1186/s40478-016-0341-4

126. Monogue B, Chen Y, Sparks H, Behbehani R, Chai A, Rajic AJ, et al. Alphasynuclein supports type 1 interferon signalling in neurons and brain tissue. *Brain* (2022) 145(10):3622–36. doi: 10.1093/brain/awac192

127. Main BS, Zhang M, Brody KM, Ayton S, Frugier T, Steer D, et al. Type-1 interferons contribute to the neuroinflammatory response and disease progression of the MPTP mouse model of parkinson's disease. *Glia* (2016) 64(9):1590–604. doi: 10.1002/glia.23028

128. Sharma M, Rajendrarao S, Shahani N, Ramírez-Jarquín UN, Subramaniam S. Cyclic GMP-AMP synthase promotes the inflammatory and autophagy responses in huntington disease. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* (2020) 117(27):15989–99. doi: 10.1073/pnas.2002144117

129. Lee H, Fenster RJ, Pineda SS, Gibbs WS, Mohammadi S, Davila-Velderrain J, et al. Cell type-specific transcriptomics reveals that mutant huntingtin leads to mitochondrial RNA release and neuronal innate immune activation. *Neuron* (2020) 107(5):891–908.e8. doi: 10.1016/j.neuron.2020.06.021

130. Yu CH, Davidson S, Harapas CR, Hilton JB, Mlodzianoski MJ, Laohamonthonkul P, et al. TDP-43 triggers mitochondrial DNA release *via* mPTP to activate cGAS/STING in ALS. *Cell* (2020) 183(3):636–49.e18. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2020.09.020

131. Wang R, Yang B, Zhang D. Activation of interferon signaling pathways in spinal cord astrocytes from an ALS mouse model. *Glia* (2011) 59(6):946-58. doi: 10.1002/glia.21167

132. Nazmi A, Field RH, Griffin EW, Haugh O, Hennessy E, Cox D, et al. Chronic neurodegeneration induces type I interferon synthesis via STING, shaping microglial phenotype and accelerating disease progression. *Glia* (2019) 67(7):1254–76. doi: 10.1002/glia.23592

133. Barrett JP, Henry RJ, Shirey KA, Doran SJ, Makarevich OD, Ritzel RM, et al. Interferon- β plays a detrimental role in experimental traumatic brain injury by enhancing neuroinflammation that drives chronic neurodegeneration. *J Neurosci* (2020) 40 (11):2357–70. doi: 10.1523/jneurosci.2516-19.2020

134. Karve IP, Zhang M, Habgood M, Frugier T, Brody KM, Sashindranath M, et al. Ablation of type-1 IFN signaling in hematopoietic cells confers protection following traumatic brain injury. *eNeuro* (2016) 3(1):ENEURO.0128-15.2016. doi: 10.1523/ eneuro.0128-15.2016

135. Wang J, Schreiber RD, Campbell IL. STAT1 deficiency unexpectedly and markedly exacerbates the pathophysiological actions of IFN-alpha in the central nervous system. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* (2002) 99(25):16209–14. doi: 10.1073/pnas.252454799

136. Wang J, Pham-Mitchell N, Schindler C, Campbell IL. Dysregulated sonic hedgehog signaling and medulloblastoma consequent to IFN-alpha-stimulated STAT2-independent production of IFN-gamma in the brain. *J Clin Invest* (2003) 112(4):535–43. doi: 10.1172/jci18637

137. Hofer MJ, Li W, Lim SL, Campbell IL. The type I interferon-alpha mediates a more severe neurological disease in the absence of the canonical signaling molecule interferon regulatory factor 9. *J Neurosci* (2010) 30(3):1149–57. doi: 10.1523/jneurosci.3711-09.2010

138. Su KP, Lai HC, Peng CY, Su WP, Chang JP, Pariante CM. Interferon-alphainduced depression: Comparisons between early- and late-onset subgroups and with patients with major depressive disorder. *Brain Behav Immun* (2019) 80:512–8. doi: 10.1016/j.bbi.2019.04.032

139. Reyes-Vázquez C, Prieto-Gómez B, Dafny N. Interferon modulates central nervous system function. *Brain Res* (2012) 1442:76-89. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2011.09.061

140. Rubin KM, Vona K, Madden K, McGettigan S, Braun IM. Side effects in melanoma patients receiving adjuvant interferon alfa-2b therapy: a nurse's perspective. *Support Care Cancer* (2012) 20(8):1601–11. doi: 10.1007/s00520-012-1473-0

141. Hoyo-Becerra C, Schlaak JF, Hermann DM. Insights from interferon-alpharelated depression for the pathogenesis of depression associated with inflammation. *Brain Behav Immun* (2014) 42:222–31. doi: 10.1016/j.bbi.2014.06.200

142. Fritz-French C, Tyor W. Interferon- α (IFN α) neurotoxicity. Cytokine Growth Fact Rev (2012) 23(1-2):7–14. doi: 10.1016/j.cytogfr.2012.01.001

143. Hosoda S, Takimura H, Shibayama M, Kanamura H, Ikeda K, Kumada H. Psychiatric symptoms related to interferon therapy for chronic hepatitis c: clinical features and prognosis. *Psychiatry Clin Neurosci* (2000) 54(5):565–72. doi: 10.1046/j.1440-1819.2000.00754.x

144. Han XX, Jin S, Yu LM, Wang M, Hu XY, Hu DY, et al. Interferon-beta inhibits human glioma stem cell growth by modulating immune response and cell cycle related signaling pathways. *Cell Regener* (2022) 11(1):23. doi: 10.1186/s13619-022-00123-w

145. Khan S, Mahalingam R, Sen S, Martinez-Ledesma E, Khan A, Gandy K, et al. Intrinsic interferon signaling regulates the cell death and mesenchymal phenotype of glioblastoma stem cells. *Cancers (Basel)* (2021) 13(21):5284. doi: 10.3390/ cancers13215284

146. Haroon E, Felger JC, Woolwine BJ, Chen X, Parekh S, Spivey JR, et al. Age-related increases in basal ganglia glutamate are associated with TNF, reduced motivation and decreased psychomotor speed during IFN-alpha treatment: Preliminary findings. *Brain Behav Immun* (2015) 46:17–22. doi: 10.1016/j.bbi.2014.12.004

147. Taylor MJ, Godlewska B, Near J, Christmas D, Potokar J, Collier J, et al. Effect of interferon-alpha on cortical glutamate in patients with hepatitis c: a proton magnetic resonance spectroscopy study. *Psychol Med* (2014) 44(4):789–95. doi: 10.1017/s0033291713001062

148. Abe K, Wada A, Oshima S, Kono S, Takahashi A, Kanno Y, et al. Reduced frontal activation during verbal fluency task in chronic hepatitis c patients with interferon-based therapy as measured by near-infrared spectroscopy. *Hepatol Res* (2017) 47(3):E55–e63. doi: 10.1111/hepr.12721

149. Lotrich FE, Ferrell RE, Rabinovitz M, Pollock BG. Risk for depression during interferon-alpha treatment is affected by the serotonin transporter polymorphism. *Biol Psychiatry* (2009) 65(4):344–8. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2008.08.009

150. Murakami Y, Ishibashi T, Tomita E, Imamura Y, Tashiro T, Watcharanurak K, et al. Depressive symptoms as a side effect of interferon- α therapy induced by induction of indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase 1. *Sci Rep* (2016) 6:29920. doi: 10.1038/srep29920

151. Capuron L, Neurauter G, Musselman DL, Lawson DH, Nemeroff CB, Fuchs D, et al. Interferon-alpha-induced changes in tryptophan metabolism. relationship to depression and paroxetine treatment. *Biol Psychiatry* (2003) 54(9):906–14. doi: 10.1016/s0006-3223(03)00173-2

152. Capuron L, Ravaud A, Neveu PJ, Miller AH, Maes M, Dantzer R. Association between decreased serum tryptophan concentrations and depressive symptoms in cancer patients undergoing cytokine therapy. *Mol Psychiatry* (2002) 7(5):468–73. doi: 10.1038/sj.mp.4000995

153. Lotrich FE. Inflammatory cytokine-associated depression. Brain Res (2015) 1617:113-25. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2014.06.032

154. Bonaccorso S, Marino V, Puzella A, Pasquini M, Biondi M, Artini M, et al. Increased depressive ratings in patients with hepatitis c receiving interferon-alpha-based immunotherapy are related to interferon-alpha-induced changes in the serotonergic system. *J Clin Psychopharmacol* (2002) 22(1):86–90. doi: 10.1097/00004714-200202000-00014

155. Abd El-Badie Mohamed M, Abd-El Azeem Eed K. Retinopathy associated with interferon therapy in patients with hepatitis c virus. *Clin Ophthalmol* (2012) 6:1341–5. doi: 10.2147/opth.S32469

156. McGlasson S, Jury A, Jackson A, Hunt D. Type I interferon dysregulation and neurological disease. *Nat Rev Neurol* (2015) 11(9):515–23. doi: 10.1038/nrneurol.2015.143

157. Hofer MJ, Campbell IL. Type I interferon in neurological disease-the devil from within. *Cytokine Growth Fact Rev* (2013) 24(3):257–67. doi: 10.1016/j.cytogfr.2013.03.006

158. Rodero MP, Crow YJ. Type I interferon-mediated monogenic autoinflammation: The type I interferonopathies, a conceptual overview. *J Exp Med* (2016) 213(12):2527–38. doi: 10.1084/jem.20161596

159. Lodi L, Melki I, Bondet V, Seabra L, Rice GI, Carter E, et al. Differential expression of interferon-alpha protein provides clues to tissue specificity across type I interferonopathies. *J Clin Immunol* (2021) 41(3):603–9. doi: 10.1007/s10875-020-00952-x

160. Rodero MP, Decalf J, Bondet V, Hunt D, Rice GI, Werneke S, et al. Detection of interferon alpha protein reveals differential levels and cellular sources in disease. *J Exp Med* (2017) 214(5):1547–55. doi: 10.1084/jem.20161451

161. Uggenti C, Lepelley A, Depp M, Badrock AP, Rodero MP, El-Daher MT, et al. cGAS-mediated induction of type I interferon due to inborn errors of histone pre-mRNA processing. *Nat Genet* (2020) 52(12):1364–72. doi: 10.1038/s41588-020-00737-3

162. Crow YJ, Shetty J, Livingston JH. Treatments in aicardi-goutieres syndrome. Dev Med Child Neurol (2020) 62(1):42-7. doi: 10.1111/dmcn.14268

163. de Reuver R, Verdonck S, Dierick E, Nemegeer J, Hessmann E, Ahmad S, et al. ADAR1 prevents autoinflammation by suppressing spontaneous ZBP1 activation. *Nature* (2022) 607(7920):784–9. doi: 10.1038/s41586-022-04974-w

164. Hubbard NW, Ames JM, Maurano M, Chu LH, Somfleth KY, Gokhale NS, et al. ADAR1 mutation causes ZBP1-dependent immunopathology. *Nature* (2022) 607 (7920):769–75. doi: 10.1038/s41586-022-04896-7

165. Jiao H, Wachsmuth L, Wolf S, Lohmann J, Nagata M, Kaya GG, et al. ADAR1 averts fatal type I interferon induction by ZBP1. *Nature* (2022) 607(7920):776–83. doi: 10.1038/s41586-022-04878-9

166. Oda H, Nakagawa K, Abe J, Awaya T, Funabiki M, Hijikata A, et al. Aicardigoutières syndrome is caused by IFIH1 mutations. *Am J Hum Genet* (2014) 95(1):121–5. doi: 10.1016/j.ajhg.2014.06.007

167. La Piana R, Uggetti C, Roncarolo F, Vanderver A, Olivieri I, Tonduti D, et al. Neuroradiologic patterns and novel imaging findings in aicardi-goutieres syndrome. *Neurology* (2016) 86(1):28–35. doi: 10.1212/wnl.00000000002228

168. Ramesh V, Bernardi B, Stafa A, Garone C, Franzoni E, Abinun M, et al. Intracerebral large artery disease in aicardi-goutieres syndrome implicates SAMHD1 in vascular homeostasis. *Dev Med Child Neurol* (2010) 52(8):725–32. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-8749.2010.03727.x

169. Livingston JH, Stivaros S, van der Knaap MS, Crow YJ. Recognizable phenotypes associated with intracranial calcification. *Dev Med Child Neurol* (2013) 55(1):46–57. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-8749.2012.04437.x

170. Livingston JH, Stivaros S, Warren D, Crow YJ. Intracranial calcification in childhood: a review of aetiologies and recognizable phenotypes. *Dev Med Child Neurol* (2014) 56(7):612–26. doi: 10.1111/dmcn.12359

171. Goutières F, Aicardi J, Barth PG, Lebon P. Aicardi-goutières syndrome: an update and results of interferon-alpha studies. *Ann Neurol* (1998) 44(6):900–7. doi: 10.1002/ana.410440608

172. Rice G, Patrick T, Parmar R, Taylor CF, Aeby A, Aicardi J, et al. Clinical and molecular phenotype of aicardi-goutieres syndrome. *Am J Hum Genet* (2007) 81(4):713–25. doi: 10.1086/521373

173. Barth PG, Walter A, van Gelderen I. Aicardi-goutières syndrome: a genetic microangiopathy? Acta Neuropathol (1999) 98(2):212-6. doi: 10.1007/s004010051071

174. van der Knaap MS, Bugiani M. Leukodystrophies: a proposed classification system based on pathological changes and pathogenetic mechanisms. *Acta Neuropathol* (2017) 134(3):351–82. doi: 10.1007/s00401-017-1739-1

175. Rutherford HA, Kasher PR, Hamilton N. Dirty fish versus squeaky clean mice: Dissecting interspecies differences between animal models of interferonopathy. *Front Immunol* (2020) 11:623650. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2020.623650

176. McNab F, Mayer-Barber K, Sher A, Wack A, O'Garra A. Type I interferons in infectious disease. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2015) 15(2):87–103. doi: 10.1038/nri3787

177. de Vries LS. Viral infections and the neonatal brain. Semin Pediatr Neurol (2019) 32:100769. doi: 10.1016/j.spen.2019.08.005

178. Gray F, Scaravilli F, Everall I, Chretien F, An S, Boche D, et al. Neuropathology of early HIV-1 infection. *Brain Pathol* (1996) 6(1):1–15. doi: 10.1111/j.1750-3639.1996.tb00775.x

179. Bale JFJr. Fetal infections and brain development. Clin Perinatol (2009) 36 (3):639-53. doi: 10.1016/j.clp.2009.06.005

180. Krivine A, Force G, Servan J, Cabée A, Rozenberg F, Dighiero L, et al. Measuring HIV-1 RNA and interferon-alpha in the cerebrospinal fluid of AIDS patients: insights into the pathogenesis of AIDS dementia complex. *J Neurovirol* (1999) 5(5):500–6. doi: 10.3109/13550289909045379

181. Anderson AM, Lennox JL, Mulligan MM, Loring DW, Zetterberg H, Blennow K, et al. Cerebrospinal fluid interferon alpha levels correlate with neurocognitive impairment in ambulatory HIV-infected individuals. *J Neurovirol* (2017) 23(1):106–12. doi: 10.1007/s13365-016-0466-z

182. Wyss-Coray T. Ageing, neurodegeneration and brain rejuvenation. *Nature* (2016) 539(7628):180-6. doi: 10.1038/nature20411

183. Lee J, Kim HJ. Normal aging induces changes in the brain and neurodegeneration progress: Review of the structural, biochemical, metabolic, cellular, and molecular changes. *Front Aging Neurosci* (2022) 14:931536. doi: 10.3389/fnagi.2022.931536

184. Bowman GL, Dayon L, Kirkland R, Wojcik J, Peyratout G, Severin IC, et al. Blood-brain barrier breakdown, neuroinflammation, and cognitive decline in older adults. *Alzheimers Dement* (2018) 14(12):1640–50. doi: 10.1016/j.jalz.2018.06.2857

185. Senatorov VVJr., Friedman AR, Milikovsky DZ, Ofer J, Saar-Ashkenazy R, Charbash A, et al. Blood-brain barrier dysfunction in aging induces hyperactivation of TGF β signaling and chronic yet reversible neural dysfunction. *Sci Transl Med* (2019) 11 (521):eaaw8283. doi: 10.1126/scitranslmed.aaw8283

186. Peters R. Ageing and the brain. *Postgrad Med J* (2006) 82(964):84–8. doi: 10.1136/ pgmj.2005.036665

187. Akiyama H, Ikeda K, Katoh M, McGeer EG, McGeer PL. Expression of MRP14, 27E10, interferon-alpha and leukocyte common antigen by reactive microglia in postmortem human brain tissue. *J Neuroimmunol* (1994) 50(2):195–201. doi: 10.1016/0165-5728(94)90046-9

188. Taylor JM, Minter MR, Newman AG, Zhang M, Adlard PA, Crack PJ. Type-1 interferon signaling mediates neuro-inflammatory events in models of alzheimer's disease. *Neurobiol Aging* (2014) 35(5):1012–23. doi: 10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2013.10.089

189. Song L, Chen J, Lo CZ, Guo Q, Feng J, Zhao XM. Impaired type I interferon signaling activity implicated in the peripheral blood transcriptome of preclinical alzheimer's disease. *EBioMedicine* (2022) 82:104175. doi: 10.1016/j.ebiom.2022.104175

190. Chavoshinezhad S, Mohseni Kouchesfahani H, Salehi MS, Pandamooz S, Ahmadiani A, Dargahi L. Intranasal interferon beta improves memory and modulates inflammatory responses in a mutant APP-overexpressing rat model of alzheimer's disease. *Brain Res Bull* (2019) 150:297–306. doi: 10.1016/j.brainresbull.2019.06.015

191. Bhambri A, Pinto A, Pillai B. Interferon mediated neuroinflammation in polyglutamine disease is not caused by RNA toxicity. *Cell Death Dis* (2020) 11(1):3. doi: 10.1038/s41419-019-2193-x

192. Dikmen S, Machamer J, Fann JR, Temkin NR. Rates of symptom reporting following traumatic brain injury. *J Int Neuropsychol Soc* (2010) 16(3):401–11. doi: 10.1017/s1355617710000196

193. O'Connor C, Colantonio A, Polatajko H. Long term symptoms and limitations of activity of people with traumatic brain injury: a ten-year follow-up. *Psychol Rep* (2005) 97 (1):169–79. doi: 10.2466/pr0.97.1.169-179

194. Ng SY, Lee AYW. Traumatic brain injuries: Pathophysiology and potential therapeutic targets. Front Cell Neurosci (2019) 13:528. doi: 10.3389/fncel.2019.00528

195. Todd BP, Chimenti MS, Luo Z, Ferguson PJ, Bassuk AG, Newell EA. Traumatic brain injury results in unique microglial and astrocyte transcriptomes enriched for type I interferon response. *J Neuroinflamm* (2021) 18(1):151. doi: 10.1186/s12974-021-02197-w

196. Moro F, Pischiutta F, Portet A, Needham EJ, Norton EJ, Ferdinand JR, et al. Ageing is associated with maladaptive immune response and worse outcome after traumatic brain injury. *Brain Commun* (2022) 4(2):fcac036. doi: 10.1093/braincomms/fcac036

197. Mastorakos P, Russo MV, Zhou T, Johnson K, McGavern DB. Antimicrobial immunity impedes CNS vascular repair following brain injury. *Nat Immunol* (2021) 22 (10):1280–93. doi: 10.1038/s41590-021-01012-1

198. Kesinger MR, Kumar RG, Wagner AK, Puyana JC, Peitzman AP, Billiar TR, et al. Hospital-acquired pneumonia is an independent predictor of poor global outcome in severe traumatic brain injury up to 5 years after discharge. *J Trauma Acute Care Surg* (2015) 78(2):396–402. doi: 10.1097/ta.000000000000526

199. Colvin KL, Yeager ME. What people with down syndrome can teach us about cardiopulmonary disease. *Eur Respir Rev* (2017) 26(143):160098. doi: 10.1183/16000617.0098-2016

200. Sadana KS, Goraya JS. Intracranial calcification in down syndrome. J Pediatr Neurosci (2018) 13(1):120-1. doi: 10.4103/jpn.Jpn_114_17

201. Mann DM. Calcification of the basal ganglia in down's syndrome and alzheimer's disease. Acta Neuropathol (1988) 76(6):595–8. doi: 10.1007/bf00689598

202. Cramer SC, Robertson RL, Dooling EC, Scott RM. Moyamoya and down syndrome. *Clin Radiol Features Stroke* (1996) 27(11):2131-5. doi: 10.1161/01.str.27.11.2131

203. Wilcock DM, Griffin WS. Down's syndrome, neuroinflammation, and Alzheimer neuropathogenesis. J Neuroinflamm (2013) 10:84. doi: 10.1186/1742-2094-10-84

204. Sullivan KD, Evans D, Pandey A, Hraha TH, Smith KP, Markham N, et al. Trisomy 21 causes changes in the circulating proteome indicative of chronic autoinflammation. Sci Rep (2017) 7(1):14818. doi: 10.1038/s41598-017-13858-3

205. Powers RK, Culp-Hill R, Ludwig MP, Smith KP, Waugh KA, Minter R, et al. Trisomy 21 activates the kynurenine pathway *via* increased dosage of interferon receptors. *Nat Commun* (2019) 10(1):4766. doi: 10.1038/s41467-019-12739-9

206. Waugh KA, Araya P, Pandey A, Jordan KR, Smith KP, Granrath RE, et al. Mass cytometry reveals global immune remodeling with multi-lineage hypersensitivity to type I interferon in down syndrome. *Cell Rep* (2019) 29(7):1893–908.e4. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2019.10.038

207. Dobson R, Giovannoni G. Multiple sclerosis - a review. *Eur J Neurol* (2019) 26 (1):27–40. doi: 10.1111/ene.13819

208. Lassmann H. Pathology and disease mechanisms in different stages of multiple sclerosis. J Neurol Sci (2013) 333(1-2):1-4. doi: 10.1016/j.jns.2013.05.010

209. van Horssen J, Brink BP, de Vries HE, van der Valk P, Bø L. The blood-brain barrier in cortical multiple sclerosis lesions. *J Neuropathol Exp Neurol* (2007) 66(4):321–8. doi: 10.1097/nen.0b013e318040b2de

210. Varley JA, Andersson M, Grant E, Berretta A, Zandi MS, Bondet V, et al. Absence of neuronal autoantibodies in neuropsychiatric systemic lupus erythematosus. *Ann Neurol* (2020) 88(6):1244–50. doi: 10.1002/ana.25908

211. Traugott U, Lebon P. Multiple sclerosis: involvement of interferons in lesion pathogenesis. Ann Neurol (1988) 24(2):243-51. doi: 10.1002/ana.410240211

212. van der Knaap MS, Schiffmann R, Mochel F, Wolf NI. Diagnosis, prognosis, and treatment of leukodystrophies. *Lancet Neurol* (2019) 18(10):962–72. doi: 10.1016/s1474-4422(19)30143-7

213. Filippi M, Preziosa P, Banwell BL, Barkhof F, Ciccarelli O, De Stefano N, et al. Assessment of lesions on magnetic resonance imaging in multiple sclerosis: practical guidelines. *Brain* (2019) 142(7):1858–75. doi: 10.1093/brain/awz144

214. Magyari M, Bach Søndergaard H, Sellebjerg F, Soelberg Sørensen P. Preserved *in vivo* response to interferon-alpha in multiple sclerosis patients with neutralising antibodies against interferon-beta (REPAIR study). *Mult Scler Relat Disord* (2013) 2 (2):141–6. doi: 10.1016/j.msard.2012.10.001

215. Durelli L, Bongioanni MR, Ferrero B, Ferri R, Imperiale D, Bradac GB, et al. Interferon alpha-2a treatment of relapsing-remitting multiple sclerosis: disease activity resumes after stopping treatment. *Neurology* (1996) 47(1):123–9. doi: 10.1212/wnl.47.1.123

216. Axtell RC, de Jong BA, Boniface K, van der Voort LF, Bhat R, De Sarno P, et al. T Helper type 1 and 17 cells determine efficacy of interferon-beta in multiple sclerosis and experimental encephalomyclitis. *Nat Med* (2010) 16(4):406–12. doi: 10.1038/nm.2110

217. Axtell RC, Raman C. Janus-like effects of type I interferon in autoimmune diseases. Immunol Rev (2012) 248(1):23-35. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-065X.2012.01131.x

218. Feng X, Reder NP, Yanamandala M, Hill A, Franek BS, Niewold TB, et al. Type I interferon signature is high in lupus and neuromyelitis optica but low in multiple sclerosis. *J Neurol Sci* (2012) 313(1-2):48–53. doi: 10.1016/j.jns.2011.09.032

219. Feng X, Petraglia AI, Chen M, Byskosh PV, Boos MD, Reder AT. Low expression of interferon-stimulated genes in active multiple sclerosis is linked to subnormal phosphorylation of STAT1. J Neuroimmunol (2002) 129(1-2):205–15. doi: 10.1016/s0165-5728(02)00182-0

220. Reder AT, Feng X. Aberrant type I interferon regulation in autoimmunity: Opposite directions in MS and SLE, shaped by evolution and body ecology. *Front Immunol* (2013) 4:281. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2013.00281

221. Briand C, Fremond ML, Bessis D, Carbasse A, Rice GI, Bondet V, et al. Efficacy of JAK1/2 inhibition in the treatment of chilblain lupus due to TREX1 deficiency. *Ann Rheum Dis* (2019) 78(3):431–3. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2018-214037

222. Stock AD, Wen J, Putterman C. Neuropsychiatric lupus, the blood brain barrier, and the TWEAK/Fn14 pathway. *Front Immunol* (2013) 4:484. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2013.00484

223. Cattalini M, Galli J, Andreoli L, Olivieri I, Ariaudo G, Fredi M, et al. Exploring autoimmunity in a cohort of children with genetically confirmed aicardi-goutières syndrome. J Clin Immunol (2016) 36(7):693–9. doi: 10.1007/s10875-016-0325-y

224. Fremond ML, Rodero MP, Jeremiah N, Belot A, Jeziorski E, Duffy D, et al. Efficacy of the janus kinase 1/2 inhibitor ruxolitinib in the treatment of vasculopathy associated with TMEM173-activating mutations in 3 children. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* (2016) 138(6):1752–5. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2016.07.015

225. Konig N, Fiehn C, Wolf C, Schuster M, Cura Costa E, Tungler V, et al. Familial chilblain lupus due to a gain-of-function mutation in STING. *Ann Rheum Dis* (2017) 76 (2):468–72. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2016-209841

226. Riggs JM, Hanna RN, Rajan B, Zerrouki K, Karnell JL, Sagar D, et al. Characterisation of anifrolumab, a fully human anti-interferon receptor antagonist antibody for the treatment of systemic lupus erythematosus. *Lupus Sci Med* (2018) 5 (1):e000261. doi: 10.1136/lupus-2018-000261

227. Kerrigan SA, McInnes IB. JAK inhibitors in rheumatology: Implications for paediatric syndromes? *Curr Rheumatol Rep* (2018) 20(12):83. doi: 10.1007/s11926-018-0792-7

228. Schwartz DM, Kanno Y, Villarino A, Ward M, Gadina M, O'Shea JJ. JAK inhibition as a therapeutic strategy for immune and inflammatory diseases. *Nat Rev Drug Discovery* (2017) 16(12):843–62. doi: 10.1038/nrd.2017.201

229. Kontzias A, Kotlyar A, Laurence A, Changelian P, O'Shea JJ. Jakinibs: a new class of kinase inhibitors in cancer and autoimmune disease. *Curr Opin Pharmacol* (2012) 12 (4):464–70. doi: 10.1016/j.coph.2012.06.008

230. Winthrop KL, Cohen SB. Oral surveillance and JAK inhibitor safety: the theory of relativity. *Nat Rev Rheumatol* (2022) 18(5):301-4. doi: 10.1038/s41584-022-00767-7

Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED BY Rajnikant Mishra, Banaras Hindu University, India

REVIEWED BY Jinming Han, Capital Medical University, China Sachin Tiwari, Indian Institute of Technology Roorkee, India

*CORRESPONDENCE Lin Li Siliin.xtt@163.com

RECEIVED 18 July 2023 ACCEPTED 13 September 2023 PUBLISHED 29 September 2023

CITATION

Zong B, Yu F, Zhang X, Zhao W, Li S and Li L (2023) Mechanisms underlying the beneficial effects of physical exercise on multiple sclerosis: focus on immune cells. *Front. Immunol.* 14:1260663. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2023.1260663

COPYRIGHT

© 2023 Zong, Yu, Zhang, Zhao, Li and Li. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Mechanisms underlying the beneficial effects of physical exercise on multiple sclerosis: focus on immune cells

Boyi Zong^{1,2}, Fengzhi Yu^{1,2,3}, Xiaoyou Zhang⁴, Wenrui Zhao⁵, Shichang Li^{1,2} and Lin Li^{1,2*}

¹College of Physical Education and Health, East China Normal University, Shanghai, China, ²Key Laboratory of Adolescent Health Assessment and Exercise Intervention of Ministry of Education, East China Normal University, Shanghai, China, ³School of Exercise and Health, Shanghai Frontiers Science Research Base of Exercise and Metabolic Health, Shanghai University of Sport, Shanghai, China, ⁴School of Physical Education, Hubei University, Wuhan, China, ⁵College of Physical Education and Health Sciences, Zhejiang Normal University, Jinhua, China

Multiple sclerosis (MS) is a prevalent neuroimmunological illness that leads to neurological disability in young adults. Although the etiology of MS is heterogeneous, it is well established that aberrant activity of adaptive and innate immune cells plays a crucial role in its pathogenesis. Several immune cell abnormalities have been described in MS and its animal models, including T lymphocytes, B lymphocytes, dendritic cells, neutrophils, microglia/ macrophages, and astrocytes, among others. Physical exercise offers a valuable alternative or adjunctive disease-modifying therapy for MS. A growing body of evidence indicates that exercise may reduce the autoimmune responses triggered by immune cells in MS. This is partially accomplished by restricting the infiltration of peripheral immune cells into the central nervous system (CNS) parenchyma, curbing hyperactivation of immune cells, and facilitating a transition in the balance of immune cells from a pro-inflammatory to an antiinflammatory state. This review provides a succinct overview of the correlation between physical exercise, immune cells, and MS pathology, and highlights the potential benefits of exercise as a strategy for the prevention and treatment of MS.

KEYWORDS

multiple sclerosis, exercise, immune cell, adaptive immunity, innate immunity

1 Introduction

Multiple sclerosis (MS) is a disease characterized by neuroinflammation, demyelination, and axonal damage, with lesions that involve both the brain and spinal cord. It is estimated that MS affects approximately 2.8 million individuals worldwide, with a higher prevalence in women (1). Symptoms of MS, such as vision loss, numbness, tingling,

motor paralysis, cognitive impairment, and bladder dysfunction, significantly diminish the quality of life for patients (2, 3). In general, the course of MS disease manifests in three main forms: primary progressive MS (PPMS), secondary progressive MS (SPMS), and relapsing-remitting MS (RRMS) (4). Initially, most patients with MS (PwMS) experience the neurological symptoms of RRMS. Within a decade of disease onset, approximately 30-40% of PwMS transition into SPMS, which is characterized by an irreversible and progressive accumulation of neurological disability (3). The disability status of PwMS can be assessed on a scale of zero to ten using the Expanded Disability Status Scale (EDSS), with zero representing a normal neurological examination, and ten representing MS-caused death (5). There is evidence that the disease is associated with genetic, lifestyle and environmental risk factors (6, 7), but the exact cause of MS remains unclear.

The myelin sheath is a protective lipoprotein coating that surrounds axons and is composed mainly of oligodendroglial cell membranes, which help to protect nerves and ensure the normal conduction of nerve impulses. The normal formation of myelin depends on the process of myelination (8). Oligodendrocytes (OLs) are glial cells responsible for myelination, and these cells differentiate from oligodendrocyte progenitor cells (OPCs) (9). However, in MS, dysfunction of OLs and pathology of myelin lead to severe demyelination, impaired remyelination, and axonal degeneration (10). Over the years, the interactions between the immune cell, glial cell, and neuronal cell in the pathology of MS have been extensively studied. In the early stages, pathogenesis is primarily driven by peripheral immune cell responses targeting the CNS (11-13). The peripheral immune cells, such as T cells, B cells, and myeloid cells, infiltrate the CNS and interact with microglia and astrocytes, causing damage to OLs and inhibiting myelin formation (14-19). In the progressive stages, immune responses mediated by CNS-resident microglia and astrocytes predominate (20). In the inflammatory state, microglia generate pro-inflammatory cytokines and chemokines, and increase the expression of costimulatory molecules that facilitate the recruitment and activation of peripheral leukocytes (21, 22). Furthermore, microglia stimulate pro-inflammatory and neurotoxic responses in astrocytes that exacerbate demyelination, neurodegeneration, and atrophy of both grey and white matter (23, 24) (Figure 1). The autoimmune response directed against neuronal axons or synapses interferes with proper neurotransmission, resulting in a variety of motor and non-motor symptoms (25, 26).

Nowadays, pharmacotherapy is considered the primary treatment for MS; however, its efficacy falls short for a significant number of patients. Furthermore, the side effects and exorbitant costs linked with pharmacotherapy may result in reduced patient compliance (27). Non-pharmacological treatments, such as physical exercise, have gained attention as potential disease-modifying therapies for PwMS (28, 29). Physical exercise has been shown to be effective in rehabilitating PwMS, effectively alleviating symptoms, enhancing functionality, improving quality of life, and increasing engagement in daily activities (30–32). Mechanistically, physical exercise provides some protection to the CNS from disease-related atrophy and dysfunction. Structurally, objective research has demonstrated that several months of exercise in

PwMS can preserve cortical thickness (33), pallidum (34) and hippocampal volume (35), as well as the microstructural integrity of the insula (36) and motor-related tracts and nuclei (37). Functionally, research has found that exercise can improve functional connectivity between the caudate and the left inferior parietal, bilateral frontal, and right insula regions (38). In addition, exercise can also increase functional connectivity within the hippocampus and the default-mode network (39). Notably, the utilization of animal models is of great value in investigating cellular and molecular mechanisms. Commonly used models include myelin oligodendrocyte glycoprotein (MOG)-induced experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis (EAE) and toxin and/or virus-induced demyelination models, such as cuprizone (CPZ) and lysophospholipid, among others (40). In animal studies, there is evidence that regular exercise training can effectively promote the process of remyelination, alleviate demyelination, and enhance neuroplasticity by modulating the activity and function of OLs and neurons (41-45), and exert neuroprotective effects by reducing oxidative stress (46-49), maintaining the integrity and permeability of the blood-brain barrier (BBB) (48, 50), and adjusting the physiological levels of various exercise metabolites (51, 52). Moreover, it is imperative to recognize the anti-inflammatory benefits of physical exercise, as it not only regulates OLs and neurons, but also influences numerous immune cell types. This review will focus on the effect of physical exercise on neuroimmune regulation in MS, specifically regarding T cells, B cells, dendritic cells, neutrophils, macrophages, microglia, and astrocytes.

2 Effect of physical exercise on immune cells in multiple sclerosis

2.1 Adaptive immune cells

2.1.1 T cells and B cells

Lymphocytes, particularly T cells and B cells, are integral components of the adaptive immune system and are required for immune surveillance of the CNS. They can induce significant immunopathological responses in the presence of viral infections and autoimmune disorders (53, 54). T cells are mainly classified into CD4⁺ T cells and CD8⁺ T cells based on distinct cell surface differentiation antigens (55). Aberrant activation of autoreactive CD4⁺ T cells is considered a primary factor in the development of MS (56, 57). Upon activation, naive CD4⁺ T cells differentiate into different T helper (Th) cell subsets, including Th1, Th2, Th17, and T regulatory (Treg) cells. These subsets have distinct cytokine profiles and effector functions (58). Th17 cells can release several proinflammatory cytokines, such as interleukin 17A (IL-17A), interferon γ (IFN- γ), and IL-22 (57). In EAE, the number of peripheral Th1/Th17 cells increases significantly, as do the levels of IFN-y and IL-17. These immune cells and their associated cytokines, infiltrate the CNS to exacerbate autoimmune neuroinflammation (59). In addition to neuroinflammation, excessive inflammatory cytokines (such as members of the IL-17 family) can initiate other malignant events. Within the CNS of the



Schematic diagram of immune cells-driven multiple sclerosis pathology. In multiple sclerosis, peripheral immune cells, including lymphocytes and monocytes, infiltrate into the central nervous system and secrete pro-inflammatory and neurotoxic substances. These cells, particularly lymphocytes, possess the ability to interact with CNS-resident microglia and astrocytes, leading to microglial and astrocyte activation and the subsequent release of pro-inflammatory and neurotoxic substances. These substances contribute to the demyelination and neuronal damage, and erode oligodendrocytes, preventing them from forming myelin. Meanwhile, some of the pro-inflammatory substances released by microglia and astrocytes promote the recruitment, infiltration and activation of peripheral immune cells, further enhancing the autoimmune response in the CNS. The figure was created using BioRender. BBB, blood-brain barrier; CCL, chemokine (C-C motif) ligand; CNS, central nervous system; CXCL, chemokine (C-X-C motif) ligand; GM-CSF, granulocyte-macrophage colony stimulating factor; IFN-y, interferon-y; IL, interleukin; MMP, matrix metallopeptidase; NO, nitric oxide; OPC, oligodendrocyte progenitor cell; RNS, reactive nitrogen species; ROS, reactive oxygen species; Th, T helper cells; TNF- α , tumor necrosis factor- α .

EAE model, IL-17 is involved in pain modulation as an upstream regulator of Ca²⁺/calmodulin-dependent protein kinase IIa (CaMKIIa) (60). During EAE, overexpression of IL-17A results in impaired long-term potentiation (LTP) and synaptic plasticity in the hippocampus. This leads to cognitive decline through activation of the IL-17A receptor and the p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) signaling pathway, as reported by Di Filippo et al. (26). In contrast, Treg cells possess the ability to release antiinflammatory cytokines such as IL-10, transforming growth factor β (TGF- β), and IL-35 (61). The beneficial effects of natural Treg cells, which express CD4⁺ forkhead box protein 3 (FoxP3), and T regulatory type 1 (Tr1) cells, which produce IL-10, on autoimmune neuroinflammation have been demonstrated in both MS patients (62, 63) and experimental animal models (64, 65). A crucial aspect contributing to tissue inflammation in CNS autoimmunity is the impaired functionality of Th17 and Treg cells. It is noteworthy that modulation of the Th17/Treg balance, as well as the functional state of the intrasubsets, can attenuate CNS autoimmunity (66, 67). Different substances, compound 21 (68) and ACDT (69), have demonstrated inhibition of the infiltration of pathogenic Th1/Th17 cells into the CNS in the EAE model. Furthermore, the administration of propionic acid to PwMS resulted in a significant and sustained increase in functional Treg and a significant decrease in Th1/Th17 cells (70). Ultimately, the disease severity of EAE is minimized, or the clinical symptoms of PwMS are reduced.

Alongside CD4⁺ T cells, some of the cytotoxic CD8⁺ T cells, such as IL-17-producing CD8+ T (Tc17) cells, have been identified as possible drivers of localized autoimmune damage to the CNS in the EAE model (71). Intriguingly, while in most animal models this is not the case, studies examining human patients have revealed that CD8⁺ T cells are the main type of T cells present in the CNS of these

individuals (72-74). Inflammatory active lesions in MS are populated by CD8⁺ tissue-resident memory T cells, exhibiting indications of reactivation and infiltration into the brain parenchyma (73). The CD8⁺ T cells could serve various functions, as they have been assigned both pathogenic and regulatory roles. On one hand, CD8⁺ T cells could act as pathogenic effectors that lead to the breakdown of the BBB (75) and promote pathogenic CD4⁺ T cell activity (71), damage OLs (76) and OPCs (77), and/or direct damage axons (78). On the other hand, CD8⁺ T cells may regulate pathogenic CD4⁺ T cells by directly modulating antigen-presenting cells and/or through releasing immunoregulatory cytokines such as IL-10, IFN- γ , and TGF- β (79, 80). Moreover, the efficacy of several therapeutic interventions that selectively deplete B cells (rituximab, ocrelizumab and ofatumumab) highlights the importance of B cells in the pathogenesis of the disease (81). B cells contribute to the pathology of MS through multiple mechanisms. They present antigens to T cells, driving the auto-proliferation of brain-homing T cells (82). Additionally, B cells secrete pro-inflammatory cytokines, such as TNF-a, IL-6, IL-15, and granulocytemacrophage colony stimulating factor (GM-CSF) (83), and produce extracellular vesicles and antibodies (84). It should be noted that there are distinct functional differences within subpopulations of CD8⁺ T cells and B cells, emphasising the need for the development and implementation of therapies that target specific pathogenic cell subsets.

Physical exercise has been proven to improve systemic autoimmune inflammation mediated by lymphocytes, in addition to pharmacological treatment, and is generally secure for individuals with autoimmune disorders like systemic lupus erythematosus, rheumatoid arthritis, inflammatory bowel diseases and MS, among others (85). Since 2018, numerous studies conducted by Einsteina et al. have investigated the effect of different exercise programs on T cell-mediated autoimmunity from the proteolipid protein (PLP)-induced transfer EAE model in animals. By transferring T cells from lymph nodes (LN-T cells) obtained from mice that underwent six weeks of treadmill running, or from sedentary donor mice, to naive recipients and recipient mice that were either trained prior to EAE induction or sedentary, researchers confirmed that physical exercise limits immune responses to an auto-antigen to weaken EAE, instead of suppressing the immune system in general (86). Further studies have confirmed the superior effect of high-intensity continuous training (HICT) in preventing T cell-induced autoimmunity in EAE through treadmill running, compared to moderate-intensity continuous training (MICT) (87). Remarkly, variations were found in the mechanisms by which continuous and intermittent exercise, performed at the same high intensity, alleviated systemic autoimmunity and T cell encephalitogenicity. Specifically, HICT impeded PLP-induced T cell proliferation without affecting T cell differentiation, while high-intensity intermittent exercise (HIIT) had no noticeable impact on T cell proliferation but hindered T cell polarization into Th1 and Th17 pro-inflammatory phenotypes (88). Taken together, because of the significant variation observed across different disease trajectories, it is essential to implement effective intervention programs that are customized to suit the specific characteristics of each phase of the disease.

In other previous animal studies, mice that underwent regular swimming exercise before EAE induction showed suppressed infiltration of CD4⁺ T cells, CD8⁺ T cells, and B cells into the spinal cord. Meanwhile, the proliferation of antigen-specific T cells was halted and the proliferation of Treg cells was promoted, while restricting the secretion of IFN- γ and IL-17 and enhancing the secretion of IL-10 and TGF-B. Furthermore, regular swimming exercise also alleviated damage to myelin and axons and reduced clinical scores (89, 90). Notably, research suggests that highintensity swimming (4% body weight) may prove more effective than moderate-intensity swimming (0% body weight) (90). It seems that swimming exercise represents a noteworthy nonpharmacological intervention for improving chronic inflammation or autoimmunity; however, the success of this intervention could be modified by the intensity of the exercise. In addition, it is probable that the efficacy of exercise interventions is also reliant on the type of exercise employed. Over a four-week period, it was observed that both strength and endurance training programs impeded the development and progression of disease, improved genomic antioxidant defense-nuclear factor erythroid 2related factor (Nrf2)/antioxidant response elements (ARE) pathway, lowered the production of IFN- γ , IL-17, and IL-1 β , reduced the expression of adhesion molecules, such as platelet and endothelial cell adhesion molecule 1 (PECAM-1), and reinstated the expression of tight junction proteins such as occludin and claudin-4 in the spinal cord after EAE induction. However, only strength training significantly increased the expression of Treg cell markers, specifically CD25 and IL-10, obtained from spleen cells, and inhibited the production of IL-6, monocyte chemotactic protein 1 (MCP-1), and TNF- α (48). Further analyses revealed that while endurance exercise was superior in delaying disease progression and lowering clinical scores as well as antioxidants, strength training was more effective in improving immune system function. Voluntary wheel running, as a rehabilitation approach, has been demonstrated as an effective intervention for promoting motor recovery. Regular voluntary wheel running had a significant positive effect on demyelination and axonal damage in EAE mice, in comparison to their sedentary counterparts. However, the impact of lymphocyte infiltration was insignificant (47, 91). Additionally, gender of the subjects must be taken into consideration as it may have an influence on the exercise intervention's efficacy (47, 92). Further, a study has investigated the potential of combined interventions and has discovered a substantial positive interaction between exercise and galantamine medication. The outcome of this interaction led to a notable rise in the quantity of Foxp3⁺ T cells in the brainstem of rats affected by EAE (93). The animal studies' collective findings suggest that physical exercise could potentially suppress lymphocyte infiltration, including $\mathrm{CD4^{+}}\ \mathrm{T}$ cells, $\mathrm{CD8^{+}}\ \mathrm{T}$ cells, and B cells. Additionally, it could modulate the Th cell phenotype and regulate related cytokine levels, eventually leading to a reduction in autoimmune responses in the CNS, an improvement in MS pathology, and a decrease in disease severity (Table 1). Nonetheless, the effects of exercise may be impacted by different aspects of the exercise intervention, such as the type and intensity of the exercise, as well as the heterogeneity of the subjects.

TABLE 1 Effect of exercise on adaptive immune cells in animal models and human patients of MS.

Subjects		Exercise inter	vention prog	ram	Region	Mode of action	References
Model	Characteristics	Type Intensity Duration					
MOG ₃₅₋ ⁵⁵ -induced EAE model	C57BL/6 mice; female; 8 weeks old	Voluntary wheel running	ND	60 min/ session for 40 consecutive days	Brain and spinal cord	CD4 ⁺ T cells, and CD8 ⁺ T cells infiltration →; Synaptic plasticity ↑; Clinical scores ↓	(91)
	C57BL/6 mice; female; 7 weeks old	Prior swimming	7% BW	30 min/ session, 5 sessions/ week for 6 weeks	Spinal cord	B cells, CD4 ⁺ T cells, and CD8 ⁺ T cells infiltration ↓; Myelin and axonal damage ↓	(89)
	C57BL/6 mice; female; 6~12 weeks old	Strength training (ST): Climbing the ladder Endurance training (ET): Treadmill running	 (i) ST: 25%, 50%, and 75% BW (ii) ET: 13~17 m/ min 	30 min/ session, 5 sessions/ week for 4 weeks	Spinal cord	 (i) ST: Treg cell markers: CD25 and IL-10 ↑; IFN-γ, IL-17, and IL-1β ↓; Clinical scores ↓; Protein oxidation and NO levels ↓; GPx activity ↑; TJPs ↑; CAMs ↓ (ii) ET: IFN-γ, IL-17, and IL-1β ↓; Clinical scores and weight loss ↓; Lipid peroxidation, protein oxidation and NO levels ↓; GPx activity, GSH content and Nrf-2 expression ↑; TJPs ↑; CAMs ↓ 	(48)
	C57BL/6 mice; male and female; 6~8 weeks old	Voluntary wheel running	ND	60 min/ session for 30 consecutive days	Spinal cord	 (i) Male: CD4⁺ T cells infiltration →; Demyelination and axonal loss ↓; Oxidative stress ↓; Clinical scores → (ii) Female: No effect 	(47)
	C57BL/6 mice; female; 6~8 weeks old	Prior swimming	(i) HE: 4%BW(ii) ME:0% BW	50 min/ session, 5 sessions/ week for 6 weeks	Spinal cord	 (i) HE: Treg proliferation ↑; Antigen-specific T cell proliferation ↓; Th1 and Th17 populations ↓; IFN-γ and IL-17 ↓; IL-10 and TGF-β ↑; BDNF ↑; Demyelination ↓; Clinical scores ↓ (ii) ME: No effect 	(90)
	C57BL/6 mice; male and female; 6~8 weeks old	Voluntary wheel running	ND	60 min/ session, 6 sessions/ week for 1 week	Spleen	 (i) Male: T cell proliferation ↑; IFN-γ, TNF-α, IL-17A ↑; Dorsal root ganglia excitability and calcium responses →; Nociceptive behaviour →; (ii) Female: T cell proliferation ↑; IFN-γ, TNF-α, IL-17A ↓; Dorsal root ganglia excitability and calcium responses ↓; Nociceptive behaviour ↓ 	(92)
	C57BL/6 mice; female; 3~4 weeks old	Stair climbing	ND	20, 40, and 60 min/ session, 6 sessions/ week for 4 weeks	Intestine lymphoid tissues and spinal cord	Th17 responses ↓; Treg responses ↑; IL- 17A and IFN-γ ↓; Firmicutes/Bacteroidetes ratio and intestinal mucosal permeability ↓; Microbial abundance and diversity ↑; Demyelination and axonal damage ↓	(94)
	SD rats; male; 2~3 months old	Walking on a rotating metallic rod with galantamine	ND	30 min/ session for 30 consecutive days	Brain stem and cerebrospinal fluid	Foxp3 ⁺ T cells ↑; TNF-α and IL-6 ↓; Demyelination ↓; BDNF and Bcl-2/Bax ratios ↑; Motor performance ↑	(93)
CPMS and RRMS patients	12 female/10 male; (46.0 ± 2.0) years old; EDSS score < 6	Endurance training (walking and bicycling) combined with strength training (resistance exercise)	(i) ET: 65% HRR (ii) ST: 70% 1RM	A single bout	Blood	 (i) Immediate post-exercise: Lymphocytes number ↑; CD25^{hi}Foxp3⁺ Treg and antigen-induced IL-10-producing Tr1 number ↑; Th3 cells number → (ii) 2 hours post-exercise: Lymphocytes number ↑; CD25^{hi}FoxP3⁺ Treg and antigen-induced IL-10-producing Tr1 number ↑; Th3 cells number → 	(95)
	16 female/13 male; (46.0 ± 2.0) years old; EDSS score (3 ± 0.2)	Endurance training (cycling and treadmill walking or running) combined with strength	ND	5 sessions/2 weeks for 12 weeks	Blood	Treg cells number and proportion \rightarrow ; CD25hiFoxp3 ⁺ , Tr1, and Th3 cells \rightarrow	(96)

(Continued)

TABLE 1 Continued

Subjects		Exercise intervention program			Region	Mode of action	References
Model	Characteristics	Туре	Intensity	Duration			
		training (resistance exercise)					
RRMS patients	7 female/1 male; (41.1 ± 12.9) years old; EDSS score < 2	Strength training combined with bicycling	ST: <35%, 35%~65%, >65% 1RM; AT: 60% AC _{max}	60 min/ session, 12 weeks	Blood	TNF- α and IL-6 \downarrow ; IL-22 \downarrow ; IFN- γ and IL- 17 \rightarrow ; IL-10 \uparrow ; Fatigue \downarrow	(97)
	7 female/12 male; 20~60 years old; EDSS score < 4.5	Normoxic (N) or hypoxic (H) treadmill training	65% HR _{max}	60 min/ session, 3 sessions/ week for 4 weeks	Blood	 (i) N: CD39⁺ Treg cells ↑; CD31⁺ Treg cells ↓; IL-17A-producing CD4⁺ T cells ↓; Fitness and mood ↑ (ii) H: CD39⁺ Treg cells, CD31⁺ Treg cells, and IL-17A-producing CD4⁺ T cells →; Fitness and mood ↑ 	(98)
PwMS treated with either ATZ, FTY, or NAT	17 female/13 male	Climbing stairs at normal speed (CN) or fast (CF) or cycling (C)	C: 1, 2 Watt per kilogram BW	CN: ND CF: ND C: 20 min	Blood	 (i) CN: Absolute lymphocyte number ↑ (ii) CF: Absolute lymphocyte number ↑; CD19⁺ B cell, and CD3⁺ T cell number ↑ (iii) C: Absolute lymphocyte number ↑ 	(99)

1RM, repetition maximum; AC_{max}, maximal aerobic capacity; ATZ, alemtuzumab; Bax, BCL2-associated X; Bcl2, B-cell lymphoma-2; BDNF, brain-derived neurotrophic factor; BW, body weight; CAMs, cell adhesion moleculars; CPMS, chronically progressive MS; EAE, experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis; EDSS, Expanded Disability Status Scale; Foxp3, forkhead box protein 3; FTY, Fingolimod; GPx, glutathione peroxidase; GSH, glutathione; HE, high-intensity exercise; HR_{max}: maximal heart rate; HRR, heart rate reserve; IFN- γ , interferon- γ ; IL-10, interleukin-10; ME, moderate-intensity exercise; MOG, myelin oligodendrocyte glycoprotein; NAT, natalizumab; ND, not determined; NO, nitric oxide; Nrf2, nuclear factor (erythroid-derived 2)-like 2; PwMS, patients with MS; TGF- β , transforming growth factor- β ; Th., T helper cells; TJPs, tight junction proteins; TNF- α , tumor necrosis factor- α ; RRMS, relapsing-remitting MS. \uparrow , significantly increased or improved; 4, significantly decreased or educed; \rightarrow , no significant change.

In human studies, lymphocyte proliferation has been observed to be suppressed after acute exercise in healthy individuals. This effect is more pronounced during exercise sessions exceeding an hour in duration, regardless of exercise intensity (100). However, some studies have reported inconsistent findings. For example, individuals who are healthy controls and those with PwMS receiving alemtuzumab, fingolimod, or natalizumab displayed an increase in the absolute number of lymphocytes and specific subsets following exercise. The degree of response was impacted by the intensity of the exercise program (99). In Deckx's study, naturally occurring CD25^{hi}Foxp3⁺ Treg cells and antigen-induced IL-10producing Tr1 cells increased in the peripheral blood of patients with chronically progressive MS and RRMS following a single session of moderate-to-high-intensity endurance with resistance exercise. The number of Tr1 cells remained elevated for up to two hours after exercise (95). This increase in Treg cells may serve as a negative feedback mechanism to the immune system's capacity to elicit tissue damage and inflammation when responding to exercise. Moreover, the findings of regular exercise intervention studies require careful observation. A four-week experiment of treadmill running in normoxic conditions (rather than hypoxic conditions) caused modifications in circulating Treg subpopulations among patients with RRMS. These alterations comprised of an increase in CD39⁺ Treg cells and a decrease in CD31⁺ Treg cells, as well as a reduction in IL-17A-producing CD4⁺ T cells. These results imply that treadmill running has a vital function in adjusting the adaptive immune response in MS through impacting distinct T cell subsets (98). Remarkably, conflicting results have also emerged. As early as 2012, a cross-sectional study revealed that there were no discernible differences in the proportions of circulating CD4⁺ T cells (including Foxp3⁺ Treg cells), CD8⁺ T cells, and B cells in the peripheral blood between physically active and inactive PwMS, and no correlation with physical performance parameters (101). These findings suggest that prolonged physical activity may not have a significant impact on the adaptive immune cells in PwMS. In accordance with this, Deckx et al. (96) discovered that 12 weeks of endurance and strength training had no effect on the circulating Treg subsets, including CD25^{hi}Foxp3⁺, Tr1, and Th3 cells in PwMS. These inconsistent findings in human patients have significant implications for experimental and clinical research, particularly regarding the development of interventions to address autoimmune factors in MS.

The BBB is a dynamic interface linking the blood with the brain parenchyma. It comprises capillary endothelial cells (ECs) from the brain and spinal cord, and perivascular cells including smooth muscle cells, microglia, pericytes, and astrocytes. Of note, the ECs have adherens junctions and tight junctions between cells and lack fenestration (102). It has been suggested that the destruction of BBB integrity and permeability may be the initial pathological features of MS. This results in the infiltration of immune cells from the periphery into the brain parenchyma (103). This is indicated by changes in biomarker levels, such as enzymes gelatinase A/MMP-2 (104), gelatinase B/MMP-9 (105), S100 calcium-binding protein B (S100B) and neuron-specific enolase (NSE) (106), among others. Although it is unclear whether the destruction of the BBB is the cause or the result of MS, several studies have confirmed that MSrelated neuroinflammation has an impact on the structure and function of the BBB (107). Physical exercise has been shown to

regulate BBB permeability through various pathways, including systemic inflammation, the brain renin-angiotensin and noradrenergic systems, central autonomic function, and the kynurenine pathway (108). In human studies, Mokhtarzade et al. (106) found that acute cycling causes a significant increase in circulating S100B, but has no effect on NSE in RRMS patients. Proschinger et al. (109) showed that a 12-month combination of functional resistance and endurance training programs reduce serum MMP-2 concentration in RRMS patients. Furthermore, Zimmer et al. (104) discovered that patients with RRMS or SPMS who participated in HIIT or MICT programs for three weeks reported a significant decrease in serum MMP-2 levels, while the level of MMP-9 remained stable. Therefore, exercise can partially ameliorate the disruption of the BBB in PwMS, as evidenced by circulating biomarkers. Tight junction proteins, consisting mainly of transmembrane and cytoplasmic proteins, are essential components of the BBB. The transmembrane structure of tight junctions is comprised primarily of three classical proteins: claudins, occludins, and junction adherence molecules. Furthermore, the support structure of tight junctions is established by cytoplasmic attachment proteins such as zonula occludens (ZO) and cingulin, among others (110). During the development of neuroinflammation, certain chemokines and cytokines may induce the expression of EC adhesion molecules, specifically intercellular cell adhesion molecule 1 (ICAM-1), vascular cell adhesion molecule 1 (VCAM-1), E-selectin, and PECAM-1, among others. As a result, peripheral immune cells could cross the BBB (111). Abnormal expression of tight junction proteins has been observed in animal models of MS and in human studies. For instance, the permeability of the BBB to Evans blue in the brain homogenate of mice with EAE significantly increased, accompanied by a reduction in claudin-5, occludin and ZO-1, while ICAM-1 and VCAM-1 expression increased (112). Similar findings were attained by other researchers in their evaluation of the degree of loss or redistribution of tight junction proteins, and the expression of ICAM-1 and VCAM-1 in the brains of EAE models (113). Another animal research demonstrated that after four weeks of strength or endurance training programs, the expression levels of tight junction proteins, including occludin and claudin-4, were restored in the CNS, and the expression of PECAM-1 was significantly suppressed, thus preserving the BBB from injury in EAE (48). A recent study conducted by Hamdi et al. (114) has implemented a PLP-induced transfer EAE model. The results show that HICT has an impact on T cell migration and invasion and is linked to a decrease in interactions between very late antigen 4 (VLA-4)/VCAM-1 and lymphocyte function antigen 1 (LFA-1)/ ICAM-1. Thus, physical exercise could indirectly regulate lymphocyte infiltration by modifying BBB integrity and permeability.

In light of emerging evidence on the disruption of gut microbiota in PwMS, the mechanism by which gut microbiota disorder exacerbates the condition is progressively becoming more apparent (115–118). Studies have shown that the intestinal microbiome can promote the development of CNS-reactive pathogenic T cells in both EAE (119, 120) and MS (121). Aberrant alterations in colony patterns were noted in PwMS. These changes were accompanied by an increase in Desulfovibrionaceae, Akkermansia muciniphila, and Acinetobacter calcoacetius levels, among others, as well as a decrease in Faecalibacterium prausnitzii, Parabacteroides, Prevotella, and Bacteroides fragilis (122). There is an increasing body of evidence that suggests physical exercise could positively influence the composition and function of the gut microbiota (123-125). The implementation of a four-week strength training program, performed six times per week, led to significant outcomes in EAE. Specifically, this intervention resulted in increased abundance and diversity of gut microbiota, a decrease in the Firmicutes to Bacteroidetes ratio, and improvement in intestinal mucosal permeability. Various bacteria including Akkermansia, Clostridium, Parabacteroides, Christensenella, Dorea, Roseburia, and Paraprevotella can produce short-chain fatty acids (SCFAs). The training program efficiently decreased Th17 responses and increased Treg responses in lymphoid tissues of the small intestine. It is noteworthy that after completing four weeks of strength training, with each session lasting up to 60 minutes, there was a significant improvement in disease severity and neuropathology in EAE. Moreover, the microbiome fecal transplantation of trained mice into microbiota-depleted mice alleviated disease severity and neuropathology scores in microbiota-depleted mice relative to controls. However, shorter training durations, either 20 or 40 minutes per session, do not appear to affect T cell-mediated autoimmunity in EAE (94). These observational data indicate that the modulation of gut microbiota through exercise represents a mechanism that can improve T cell-mediated autoimmunity in MS. The beneficial effects of exercise on the pathology of EAE mice may be affected by the duration of training sessions, except for exercise type and intensity. For human patients, a brief high-impact multidimensional rehabilitation program that incorporates physical activity in a leisurely setting has demonstrated a decrease in proportions of pathobionts, such as Collinsella and Ruminococcus, while increasing amounts of SCFA producers, such as Coprococcus, Bacteroides, and Oscillospira. The alterations in the colony were associated with a reduction in the quantity of pro-inflammatory T lymphocyte subpopulations, especially CD4⁺/IFN- γ^+ Th1 cells and CD4⁺/ROR- γ^+ and CD4⁺/IL-17⁺ Th17 cells, as well as a decrease in circulating lipopolysaccharide (LPS). Simultaneously, the rehabilitation program also improved physical performance and relieved fatigue (126). In a separate study, a six-month home-based exercise training program held with a frequency of five sessions per week exhibited a significant increase in Prevotella populations and a reduction in Akkermansia muciniphila populations among PwMS. Furthermore, this intervention had a positive effect on adverse psychological states such as anxiety and depression. However, no substantial influence was observed on fatigue, Faecalibacterium prausnitzii and Bacteroides counts, or the presence of anti-inflammatory cytokines in the serum. Nonetheless, changes in Akkermansia muciniphila, Prevotella, and Bacteroides counts in response to the intervention were correlated with changes in IL-10 (127). The above results strongly indicate that exercise can elicit neuroimmunomodulatory effects by regulating the gut microbiome.

2.2 Innate immune cells

2.2.1 Dendritic cells

Dendritic cells (DCs) are specialized antigen-presenting cells and are vital regulators of innate and adaptive immune responses (128). They have the ability to express many molecules associated with antigen presentation that interact with T cells, including major histocompatibility complex-I (MHC-I), MHC-II, and CD1, as well as co-stimulatory molecules, including CD80, CD86, and CD40 (129). Moreover, upon activation, DCs also produce multiple cytokines, such as GM-CSF, IL-23 (130, 131), and IL-27 (132), which direct the differentiation of naive T cells. A human study compared the phenotypes and cytokine secretion of DCs among PwMS, individuals with other neurological disorders, and healthy controls. The research discovered that the number, morphology, and phenotype of DCs were comparable in PwMS and healthy controls. The phenotypic features included immature myeloid lineages such as CD1a⁺ and CD11c⁺. However, PwMS showed a higher proportion of ${\rm CD1a}^+$ DCs and a lower proportion of ${\rm CD86}^+$ DCs compared to controls (133). It is evident that alterations in the surface molecules of DCs, which have functional significance, are related to MS. In the EAE model, dysfunctional or deficient DC genes result in abnormal responses from effector T cells. For instance, researchers have identified that mammalian sterile 20like kinase 1 (MST1) to be an essential regulator of EAE, promoting Th17 differentiation depending on DCs. The absence of MST1 in DCs causes CD4⁺ T cells to produce higher quantities of IL-17, whereas the amplification of MST1 in DCs restrains IL-17 production. Mechanically, activation of p38 MAPK signaling occurs in DCs lacking MST1, resulting in increased IL-6 secretion in Th17 differentiation induction and the activation of IL-6 receptor α/β and signal transducer and activator of transcription 3 (STAT3) in CD4⁺ T cells (134). Additional in vivo research with rodents revealed worsened autoimmune neuroinflammation with increased Th17 cell polarization during EAE induction in REGy-deficient mice. Moreover, ex vivo experiments have confirmed that a REGy deficit enhances integrin $\alpha v\beta 8$ expression in DCs, which stimulates TGF-B1 maturation and promotes Th17 cell development. The process is supported by REGy proteasome-dependent degradation of IRF8 (135). DCs play an important role in immune regulation initiation and maintenance of inflammatory events. It is essential to conduct further research on DC genes that affect T cell-mediated pathology in MS. This will improve our basic understanding of MS pathogenesis and support the creation of more effective treatments for this disease. Bilirubin nanomedicine (136), urolithin A (137), and optineurin (138) have already been demonstrated to be effective in impacting disease progression by regulating the activity and function of DCs.

Furthermore, it should be noted that DCs may also exhibit heterogeneity in the pathogenesis of MS. DCs are generally classified into two main subsets, referred to as myeloid/ conventional DCs (cDCs) and plasmacytoid DCs (pDCs). Interestingly, cDCs and pDCs obtained from PwMS manifested significant tolerogenic (139) or regulatory effects (140) in comparison with control groups. The cDCs are further categorized into cDC1 and cDC2 cells, which exhibit distinct ontogenies, surface markers, localizations, and immunological functions (141). In a stable condition, the cDCs commonly reside in the meninges, brain, and spinal cord of the CNS. They are capable of stimulating the activation and secretion of proinflammatory cytokines directly ex vivo from naive, effector, myelin-specific T cells. The population of cDCs increases in the meninges and CNS parenchyma during the development of EAE. Upon selective depletion of cDCs, the quantity of myelin-primed donor T cells in the CNS decreased, resulting in a 50% reduction in the incidence of clinical presentation (142). The pDCs can be subdivided into pDC1 and pDC2. The former displays increased levels of CD123 expression, while demonstrating decreased expression of CD86 and Toll-like receptor 2 (TLR2). It also facilitates the secretion of IFN- α and IL-10. Conversely, the latter subtype, pDC2, exhibits reduced expression of CD123 but higher expression of CD86 and TLR2. It promotes the secretion of TNF- α and IL-6 (143). Thewissen et al. (144) reported that circulating DCs in PwMS demonstrate a pro-inflammatory state and possess a migratory phenotype. DCs derived from MS patients exhibited increased production of IL-12p70 following TLR ligation. Additionally, these DCs had heightened expression levels of the migratory molecules C-C chemokine receptor 5 (CCR5) and CCR7, as well as improved in vitro chemotaxis when compared to healthy controls. Another study showed a significant alteration in the pDC1/pDC2 ratio, with a ratio of approximately 4.4:1 observed in healthy controls and 0.69:1 observed in PwMS. This shift towards pDC2 may contribute to the preferential activation of IL-17secreting cells in MS, over IL-10-secreting CD4⁺ T cells (145). The concurrent occurrence of various DC subpopulations suggests their dual function in MS pathology.

In 2007, research conducted on DCs in Sprague-Dawley rats showed that progressive endurance exercise for five weeks modified the development of DCs and directed them towards a more mature state (146). However, in studies of animal disease models, Mackenzie et al. (147) found that four weeks of treadmill running led to a reduction in DC activation. This was shown by a decrease in production of the inflammatory markers IL-6, chemokine (C-X-C motif) ligand 1 (CXCL1)/KC, IL-12p70, and TNF-α, as well as a decrease in MHC-II expression, indicating a decrease in DC maturation (147). It also appears that the effects of exercise on different DC subtypes may vary considerably. In a study of an asthma model, a four-week treadmill exercise program led to a reduction of co-stimulatory molecules, CD80, CD86, and inducible T-cell costimulator ligand (ICOSL), in cDCs located in the lymph nodes that drained from the affected areas, and an increase in ICOSL expression in pDCs (148). Human studies have demonstrated that acute exercise causes a transient increase in DCs in the blood and a greater mobilization of pDCs than cDCs (149). In patients suffering from chronically progressive MS or RRMS, an increase in the numbers of cDC and pDC, along with the expression of the cell adhesion molecule CD62 ligand (CD62L) and CCR5, were noticed after a session of endurance and resistance training, and most of the markers did not return to their resting state within two hours of exercising. This increase may be mediated by FMS-like tyrosine kinase 3 ligand (FLT3L)- and MMP-9dependent DCs mobilization. Acute exercise can potentially

reduce the responsiveness of circulating DCs to TLR, thus establishing a negative feedback regulatory mechanism to counteract the heightened inflammatory state resulting from acute exercise (95). In the chronic exercise intervention program, a 12-week training program that combining endurance with resistance exercise significantly increased the absolute number of pDCs in patients with chronically progressive or RRMS. This increase was observed specifically in those pDCs expressing CD80 and CD62L, whereas there were no significant changes in cDCs. Further analysis demonstrated a positive correlation between the quantity of CD80⁺ pDCs and IL-10-producing Tr1 cells. These findings suggest that regular exercise may enhance the immunomodulatory function of circulating pDCs. Moreover, the exercise program suppressed the production of TNF- α and MMP-9 by DCs in response to TLR activation, indicating that the program could reduce inflammation in individuals (96). Although acute exercise resulted in an elevation of cDCs and pDCs, that is not indicative of an exercise-induced response of DCs contributing to the advancement of an inflammatory state. Additionally, a regular exercise program in PwMS can result in an increase in activated pDCs, and is associated with the occurrence of Tr1 cells. However, only two human investigations have studied the influence of exercise on DCs in MS; further research is necessary on this issue.

2.2.2 Neutrophils

Neutrophils, which originate from the bone marrow, are the most prevalent leukocyte in peripheral blood and are crucial for non-specific host defense. They are responsible for phagocytosis of microbial, bacterial, and viral pathogens, while also producing and releasing cytokines that regulate T cell and B cell activities (150). Several studies have shown that neutrophils in PwMS exhibit a higher quantity and activated phenotype compared to healthy controls. This phenotype is distinguished by an elevated surface expression of TLR-2, N-Formyl-methionyl-leucyl-phenylalanine (fMLP) receptor, IL-8 receptor, and CD43, an increased granule release and oxidative burst, and also higher serum levels of neutrophil extracellular traps (NETs) (151-153). Multiple mechanisms exist through which neutrophils promote MS, including the secretion of inflammatory mediators and enzymes such as IL-1 β (154, 155), myeloperoxidase (156), and various proteinases (157, 158), the production of reactive oxygen species (ROS) (159, 160), and antigen presentation to T cells (161). In EAE, a lineage tracing study has demonstrated a significant increase in myelopoiesis in the bone marrow resulting in the enhanced production and subsequent invasion of neutrophils in the CNS (162). The regulation of neutrophil-associated factors, specifically granulocyte colony-stimulating factor (G-CSF) and CXCL1, plays a crucial role in this process (163). Deficiency of the G-CSF receptor and obstruction of CXCL1 lessened myeloid cell accumulation in the bloodstream and ameliorated the clinical outcomes of mice that received injections of myelin-reactive Th17 cells (163). Additionally, the presence of CXCL1, CXCL2, and CXCL6 was essential for the recruitment of neutrophils in the CNS. These chemokines exert their effects via activation of the G proteincoupled receptor CXCR2, which is predominantly expressed on mature neutrophils (164). The existence of neutrophils positive for CXCR2 has been shown to contribute to the process of inflammatory demyelination in demyelination models, such as EAE and CPZ intoxication. In contrast, CXCR2-deficient mice exhibit greater resistance to CPZ-induced demyelination (165). It can be inferred that CXCR2 may be a pivotal molecular target for MS therapy. Additionally, the neutrophil-to-lymphocyte ratio (NLR), platelet-to-lymphocyte ratio (PLR), and systemic immune-inflammation index (SII) are frequently observed in clinical practice as dependable indicators of inflammation related to various pathologies (166, 167). In PwMS, the NLR has been proposed as a marker of disease activity, with elevated levels displaying a positive association with the severity of MS symptoms (168, 169). Therefore, it may be crucial to monitor neutrophil activity and function to gain understanding of the progression of MS.

The evidence clearly shows that acute exercise affects neutrophil response. At the gene expression level, a study discovered that a brief bout of intense exercise modifies neutrophil gene expression, including the janus kinase (Jak)/STAT pathway involved in apoptosis, and genes linked to inflammation, such as IL-32, TNF receptor superfamily member 8 (TNFSF8), CCR5 and Annexin A1 (ANXA1), in addition to genes related to growth and repair, such as Amphiregulin (AREG) and fibroblast growth factor receptor 2 (FGFR2) genes (170, 171). In terms of activity and function, physical exercise typically induces an initial activation of neutrophils. This is demonstrated through the release of enzymes (172, 173) and subsequent changes in crucial effector functions, including phagocytosis and respiratory burst activity (174, 175). Acute exercise has been shown to attenuate neutrophil apoptosis, possibly by its action on the inducible nitric oxide synthase (iNOS)nitric oxide (NO)-cyclic guanosine monophosphate (cGMP)myeloid cell leukemia 1 (Mcl-1) pathway (176), as well as calcium and redox signaling (177). Furthermore, although acute aerobic exercise was able to increase the number of total circulating neutrophils, the number of neutrophils expressing CXCR2 decreased during the recovery period (178). Previous research indicates that regular, chronic exercise can have a positive impact on neutrophil-mediated immune function in both physiological and pathological conditions. A cross-sectional study involving older adults found that increasing habitual physical activity can potentially enhance neutrophil-mediated immunity (179). Moreover, several months of exercise training not only reduce individual neutrophil chemotaxis and lower IL-8 and noradrenaline concentrations (180), but also enhance deoxyribonuclease (DNase) activity, increasing the ability to degrade NETs (181). In the case of EAE and MS, one study conducted with animals suggested that EAE mice that underwent six weeks of voluntary wheel running prior to the disease had a lower rate of neutrophil infiltration in the spinal cord and lesser severity of EAE in the chronic period (49). Furthermore, three weeks of HIIT programs during inpatient rehabilitation of patients with RRMS or SPMS resulted in a greater decrease of NLR compared to MICT. This could be attributed to the repetitive inflammatory status and compensatory anti-inflammatory balance after each high-intensity exercise, as suggested by Joisten et al. (182). The research shows that regular exercise has the potential to

ameliorate the clinical symptoms of MS by modulating the activity of neutrophils.

2.2.3 Microglia/macrophages

Microglia and macrophages are integral components of the mononuclear phagocytic system. They accumulate at the sites of active demyelination and neurodegeneration in the CNS of MS and are believed to be central to the disease process. Evidence suggests an increase in macrophage infiltration into the CNS and exaggerated activation of resident microglia and pathological microgliosis (183, 184). Microglia and macrophages can be classified into two subtypes: the classically activated M1 phenotype, which is associated with inflammatory and degenerative processes, and the alternatively activated M2 phenotype, which has protective properties. In addition to these two subtypes, there may exist intermediate polarization phenotypes (185). Classical activation can be induced by various stimuli such as IFN-γ and LPS. This activation results in the increased expression of antigen presentation related molecules, specifically CD80, CD86, and CD40, which demonstrate a significant ability to present antigens. Furthermore, M1 microglia/macrophages can produce pro-inflammatory cytokines like TNF-a and IL-6, and chemokines such as CCL2 and CCL3, as well as neurotoxic NO. In contrast, M2 microglia/macrophages lack cytotoxicity and can be stimulated by IL-4 and IL-13. They could exhibit raised levels of CD14 and CD163, among other markers, and release antiinflammatory cytokines such as IL-10 and TGF- β (21, 186). It should be noted that microglia and macrophages play a dual role in the pathology of MS. In the early stages of demyelination and neurodegeneration present in active lesions, microglia with a proinflammatory phenotype were observed. They expressed molecules involved in phagocytosis, oxidative injury, antigen presentation, and T cell co-stimulation. In later stages, the microglia and macrophages in active lesions shifted to a phenotype that was intermediate between pro- and anti-inflammatory activation (187). Activated microglia have the ability to directly drive demyelination and are necessary for it (188). Conversely, microglia and monocyte-derived macrophages play a significant role in facilitating efficient remyelination by secreting growth factors and eliminating inhibitory myelin debris (189). Genetic fate mapping and multiphoton live imaging demonstrate that administering niacin at therapeutically relevant doses to demyelinated aged mice assists in clearing myelin debris in lesions through the action of both peripherally-derived macrophages and microglia (190). Moreover, M2 microglia and macrophages were found to drive OLs differentiation during CNS remyelination (191). Notably, the triggering receptor expressed on myeloid cells 2 (TREM2) is believed to play a significant part in the remyelination process. Research indicates that TREM2 is highly expressed on myelin-laden phagocytes in active demyelinating lesions in the CNS of PwMS. Gene expression research indicates that macrophages in individuals with genetic deficiency in TREM2 lack phagocytic pathways (192). Additionally, when TREM2 is deficient, the capability of microglia to phagocytose myelin debris is significantly diminished. These microglia also display impaired

mobility and are unable to metabolize cholesterol, leading to deficient remyelination in TREM2-deficient mice (193). However, TREM2 activation in microglia led to increased OPC density in demyelinated regions, contributed to the development of mature OL, which subsequently improved remyelination and axonal integrity (192). Furthermore, regulation of neuroinflammation can be attained by adjusting the dynamic alterations in two phenotypes of microglia/macrophages. It has been recommended that to alleviate clinical symptoms in EAE mice, M1 microglia/macrophage polarization should be suppressed and shifted towards the protective M2 phenotype (194–196). As a result, the regulation of the activation and polarization of microglia/macrophages may be an effective approach to MS pathology.

Accumulated evidence over the past decades suggests that exercise have a considerable impact on macrophage chemotaxis, antigen presentation, phagocytosis, inflammatory cytokine release, antiviral capability, and antitumor activity (197-202). These effects could be attributed to exercise's regulation of immunometabolism and macrophage polarization. Murugathasan et al. (203) conducted a study which revealed bone marrow-derived macrophages (BMDMs) obtained from mice that underwent eight weeks of moderate-intensity treadmill running exhibited reduced LPSinduced NF-KB activation, decreased expression of proinflammatory genes (such as $Il-1\beta$ and $Tnf\alpha$), and increased M2like-associated genes (such as Arg1 and Hmox-1) in contrast to BMDMs from sedentary mice. This was linked to improved mitochondrial quality and higher dependence on oxidative phosphorylation, accompanied by reduced mitochondrial ROS production. Similarly, physical exercise has a wide range of effects on microglia activity and function by modulating the expression of cytokines and their receptors (204) and attenuating oxidative stress (205). Recently, mounting evidence has confirmed the influence of exercise on microglia in the physiology of the CNS and various conditions, such as AD (206-208), PD (209), and cerebral ischemia (210). In MS, the effects of physical exercise on microglia/ macrophages can be summarized in three key ways: (i) inhibiting macrophage infiltration into the CNS, (ii) constraining atypical microglia activation and microgliosis at lesion sites, and (iii) inhibiting M1 polarization and promoting M2 polarization. Specifically, the results of a pre-training program, involving either a three-week voluntary wheel running or six-week treadmill running, demonstrated the capacity to restrain the infiltration of macrophages into the spinal cord, which was induced by EAE (49, 211). Regarding CNS-resident microglia, Rizzo et al. (212) showed that engaging in voluntary wheel running for three weeks alleviated microgliosis and reduced the expression of TNF- α and IL-1 β in the hippocampal CA1 area of EAE mice. In CPZ-induced mice, six weeks of voluntary wheel running alleviated microgliosis in the striatum and corpus callosum (42). Additionally, regular exercise may lower the number of neurotoxic M1-like phenotype cells while increasing the number of M2-like phenotype cells. Before the induction of EAE by injecting PLP-reactive T-cells, the mice underwent six weeks of HICT, which reduced the number of neurotoxic microglia expressing the ionized calcium binding adapter molecule 1 (Iba1⁺) and the M1-like marker inducible nitric oxide synthase (iNOS⁺). The content of pro-inflammatory

cytokines IL-6 and MCP-1 secreted by microglia in response to PLP and LPS stimulations also decreased (213). Meanwhile, a daily onehour voluntary exercise on a wheel reduces the number of Iba1⁺ microglia/macrophages expressing iNOS in the spinal cord of EAE mice (46). In mice with lysolecithin-induced demyelination, voluntary wheel running for a duration of time augments the M2-like phenotype in the myelin lesions and enhances the phagocytic function of myelin fragments. This reduction in inhibitory lipid debris likely facilitates the prolonged proliferation of OPCs with exercise to produce increased numbers of OLs, ultimately promoting the remyelination process (214). However, other studies have reported negative and contradictory results regarding macrophage infiltration and microgliosis (47, 51, 91) (Table 2). Although there is no data available for humans, research on animals confirms that exercise elicits a response in MS-afflicted microglia/macrophages. In addition, it is noteworthy that several studies have demonstrated the impact of exercise on microglia activation, microglial glucose metabolism, and morphological plasticity by modifying the TREM2 pathway (207, 218). Xu et al. (219) propose that physical exercise can assist in the regeneration of OLs to protect against white matter damage after a stroke. This is primarily achieved by increasing TREM2 and microglia-generated factors. Due to TREM2's regulatory function in microglia, and its impact on myelin regeneration and neuroinflammation, it is imperative to investigate whether TREM2 can assist physical exercise in mitigating MS pathology in an animal model of MS.

2.2.4 Astrocytes

Astrocytes represent the most prevalent type of glial cells in the mammalian brain and perform various physiological functions, including regulating ion homeostasis, neurotransmitter clearance, synapse formation and removal, and neurovascular coupling, among others (220-222). It is noteworthy that astrocyte dysfunction can lead to the development of MS, including neuroinflammation and demyelination. In MS/EAE, the excess activation of astrocytes may foster innate inflammation and neurodegeneration via the production of cytokines such as IL-6, IL-15, and TNF-α, chemokines such as CXCL1, CXCL10, CCL2, and CCL20, and neurotoxic metabolites such as NO (19). Despite being neither immune progenitors nor strictly classified as innate immune cells, astrocytes can perceive inflammatory signals and regulate neuroinflammation. Some studies have suggested a possible connection between abnormal gene expression in astrocytes or metabolic abnormalities and increased neuroinflammation (223-225). Wheeler et al. (226) utilized single-cell RNA sequencing combined with cell-specific Ribotag RNA profiling, assay for transposase-accessible chromatin with sequencing, chromatin immunoprecipitation with sequencing, genome-wide analysis of DNA methylation and in vivo CRISPR-Cas9-based genetic perturbations to examine astrocytes in MS and EAE. The results showed that astrocytes in both EAE and MS exhibit reduced expression of Nrf2 and an upregulation of V-maf musculoaponeurotic fibrosarcoma oncogene homolog G (MAFG). MAFG collaborates with methionine adenosyltransferase II alpha (MAT2 α) to propagate DNA methylation and impede antioxidant and anti-inflammatory transcriptional programs. GM-CSF signaling in astrocytes induces the expression of MAFG and MAT2a, as well as pro-inflammatory transcriptional modules, which potentially lead to CNS pathology in both EAE and MS. In general, astrocytes experience persistent and extensive activation in response to pathological stimuli, resulting in a reactive state that encompasses two subtypes: A1, characterized by a proinflammatory function, and A2, which exerts a protective effect (227). Additionally, numerous studies have identified the beneficial and detrimental roles performed by astrocytes in the process of remyelination. Molina-Gonzalez et al. (228) employed unbiased RNA sequencing, functional manipulation, and rodent models in vivo/ex vivo/in vitro, as well as human brain lesion analyses, to investigate the interaction between astrocytes and OLs during remyelination. The investigation has revealed that astrocytes can promote the survival of regenerating OLs by suppressing the Nrf2 pathway and stimulating the cholesterol biosynthesis pathway. This finding highlights the importance of astrocyte-OL interaction in myelin repair. In contrast, demyelinating lesions exhibit an augmented degree of reactive astrogliosis. Such reactive astrocytes present a hypertrophic phenotype and generate astroglial scars that can create an inhibitory milieu, ultimately obstructing tissue repair (229). Moreover, it has been discovered that irregular copper transportation in astrocytes may lead to demyelination in MS (230). The regulation of reactive astrocytes could hold significant therapeutic potential in the context of inflammation and myelin damage associated with MS.

Similar to microglia and OLs, the effect of physical exercise on the activity and function of astrocytes in the CNS has been widely researched. Appropriate exercise can alter astrocyte activation (231), phenotype (232, 233), remodeling (234, 235), tropic factor release (236), and energy metabolism (237), among others. Furthermore, it can regulate astrocyte-mediated neuroinflammatory responses (234) and intercellular interactions of astrocytes with other cells (238). In mouse models of MS, Bernardes et al. (211) found that a pre-exercise program involving six weeks of treadmill running contributed to a further reduction in astrocyte responses in the dorsal horn of the spinal cord, induced by GA drug therapy in EAE mice after the first relapse. This reduction was demonstrated using glial fibrillary acidic protein (GFAP) immunofluorescence. In addition, simultaneous voluntary wheel running during CPZ-induced demyelination alleviated astrogliosis in the striatum and corpus callosum, while decreasing CXCL10 expression and ameliorating axonal pathology in CPZ-treated mice (42). These findings imply that physical exercise has the potential to mitigate the pathophysiological features of MS through the reduction of the astrocytic response. However, it is important to acknowledge that the human studies have yet to provide concrete evidence for the consistency of these findings. GFAP is released into the cerebrospinal fluid and blood in disorders associated with astrocyte activation and astrogliosis following inflammation and neurodegeneration and therefore is highly expressed in MS lesions (239). In 2021, Ercan et al. (216) conducted a study observing a decrease in serum levels of GFAP and neurofilament light (NFL) after eight weeks of cycling in

TABLE 2 Effect of exercise on innate immune cells in animal models and human patients of MS.

Subjects		Intervention program			Region	Mode of action	References
Model	Characteristics	Туре	Intensity	Duration			
MOG ₃₅₋₅₅ -induced EAE model	C57BL/6 mice; female; 8 weeks old	Voluntary wheel running	ND	60 min/ session for 40 consecutive days	Brain and spinal cord	Macrophages infiltration →; Synaptic plasticity †; Clinical scores ↓	(91)
	C57BL/6 mice; male and female; 6~8 weeks old	Voluntary wheel running	ND	60 min/ session for 30 consecutive days	Spinal cord	Microgliosis →	(47)
	C57BL/6 mice; male and female; 4~6 weeks old	Prior treadmill running	11 m/min	30 min/ session, 5 sessions/ week for 6 weeks	Spinal cord	Microglial reactivity and macrophages infiltration ↓; Astrocyte reactivity ↓; Synaptic plasticity ↑; Demyelination ↓	(211)
	C57BL/6 mice; female; 9~10 weeks old	Prior voluntary wheel running	ND	60 min/ session, 5 sessions/ week for 6 weeks	Spinal cord	Neutrophils and macrophages infiltration ↓; Nrf-2 and IL-10 ↑; IL-17 ↓; Clinical scores ↓	(49)
	C57BL/6 mice; female; 9 weeks old	Voluntary wheel running	ND	3 weeks	Hippocampus	Microgliosis \downarrow ; Microglial TNF- $\alpha \downarrow$; IL- 1 $\beta \downarrow$; Cognition \uparrow ; Synaptic plasticity \uparrow ; Clinical scores \downarrow	(212)
CPZ-induced toxic- demyelinating model	C57BL/6 mice; male; 4 weeks old	 (i) Interval treadmill running (IT) (ii) Continuous treadmill running (CT) 	(i) IT: 50%, 90% EC _{max} (ii) CT: 70% EC _{max}	5 sessions/ week for 4 weeks	Hippocampus	 (i) IT: Microglial number ↑; Oligodendrocytes number ↑; BDNF, GDNF, and NGF ↑ (ii) CT: Microglial number →; Oligodendrocytes number ↑; BDNF, GDNF, and NGF ↑ 	(51)
	C57BL/6N mice; female; 8 weeks old	Voluntary wheel running	ND	6 weeks	Corpus callosum and striatum	Microgliosis \downarrow ; Astrogliosis \downarrow ; CXCL10 \downarrow ; TNF- α , IL-1 β , TGF- β , and CXCL12 \rightarrow ; Demyelination \downarrow ; Remyelination \uparrow ; Axonal damage \downarrow ; Weight loss \downarrow ; Motor and neuromuscular function \uparrow	(42)
Lysolecithin- demyelinating model	C57BL/6 mice; female; 8~12 weeks old	Voluntary wheel running	ND	14 consecutive days	Spinal cord	CD206 anti-inflammatory phenotype macrophage and microglia ↑; CD16/32 pro-inflammatory phenotype macrophage and microglia ↓; Phagocytic Clearance of Lipid Debris ↑; Remyelination ↑; Axonal degeneration ↓	(214)
RRMS patients	10 female; (32.15 ± 7.57) years old; EDSS score ≤ 4	Stretch training, aerobic exercises, endurance and resistance training	ND	55~65 min/ session, 3 sessions/ week for 8 weeks	Blood	PBMC-derived INF-γ and IL-17 ↓; IL-4 →; Fitness ↑; Clinical scores ↓	(215)
	31 female/7 males; 19~40 years old; EDSS: 1~4.5	Cycing	60%~70% VO _{2max}	30 min/ session, 3 sessions/ week for 8 weeks	Blood	GFAP and NFL ↓	(216)

(Continued)

TABLE 2 Continued

Subjects		Intervention program			Region	Mode of action	References
Model	Characteristics	Туре	Intensity	Duration			
CPMS and RRMS patients	12 female/10 male; (46.0 ± 2.0) years old; EDSS score < 6	Endurance training (ET) (walking and cycling) combined with strength training (ST) (resistance exercise)	ET: 65% HRR; ST: 70% 1RM	A single bout	Blood	(i) Immediate post-exercise: Monocytes and granulocyte number \uparrow ; cDC and pDC number \uparrow ; CD62L ⁺ cDC and CD62L ⁺ pDC number \uparrow ; CCR5 ⁺ cDC and CCR5 ⁺ pDC number \uparrow ; MIP-1 α \rightarrow ; Flt3L \uparrow ; MMP-9 \rightarrow (ii) 2 hours post-exercise: Monocytes number \rightarrow ; Granulocyte number \uparrow ; cDC number \rightarrow ; pDC number \uparrow ; cD62L ⁺ cDC \uparrow ; CD62L ⁺ pDC number \rightarrow ; CCR5 ⁺ cDC and CCR5 ⁺ pDC number \uparrow ; MIP-1 α \rightarrow ; Flt3L \rightarrow ; MMP- 9 \uparrow	(95)
	16 female/13 male; (46.0 ± 2.0) years old; EDSS score: (3 ± 0.2)	Endurance training (cycling and treadmill walking or running) combined with strength training (resistance exercise)	ND	5 sessions/2 weeks for 12 weeks	Blood	pDC number and proportion \uparrow ; cDC number \rightarrow ; CD80 ⁺ pDC number and proportion \uparrow ; CCR7 ⁺ pDC number \downarrow ; CD62L ⁺ pDC number \uparrow ; CD62L ⁺ , CCR5 ⁺ , and CCR7 ⁺ cDC number \rightarrow ; The fold change of CCR5 ⁺ cDC and TNF- α and MMP-9 secreation upon LPS and IFN- γ stimulation \downarrow ; The fold change of CD86 ⁺ and HLA-DR ⁺ cDC and IL-1 β , IL-6, IL-12p70, IFN- α , and caspase-1 secreation upon LPS and IFN- γ stimulation \downarrow ; The fold change of HLA-DR ⁺ pDC upon IQ stimulation \uparrow ; The fold change of CCR5 ⁺ and CD86 ⁺ pDC and IL-6, IL-12p70, TNF- α , IFN- α , caspase-1, and MMP-9 upon IQ stimulation \rightarrow	(96)
SPMS and RRMS patients	42 female/26 male; (50.3 ± 10.2) years old; EDSS score: 3~6	High- intensity interval training (HIIT) or moderate continuous training (MCT)	(i) HIIT: 95%~100% HR _{max} (ii) MCT: 65% HR _{max}	3 sessions/ week for 3 weeks	Blood	 (i) HIIT: NLR ↓; Systemic immuneinflammation index ↓ (ii) MCT: NLR→; Systemic immuneinflammation index ↑ 	(182)
PwMS	22 female/8 male; 43.5 ± 10.1) years old; EDSS score: 2~3	High- intensity aerobic training	40%, 60%, and 80% peak power	3 session/ week for 16 weeks	Blood	GFAP, BDNF, and NFL \rightarrow	(217)
PwMS treated with either ATZ, FTY, or NAT	17 female/13 male	Climbing stairs at normal speed (CN) or fast (CF) or cycling (C)	C: 1, 2 Watt per kilogram BW	CN: ND CF: ND C: 20 min	Blood	 (i) CN: Absolute NK cells number ↑ (ii) CF: Absolute NK cells number ↑ (iii) C: Absolute NKT cells and NK cells number ↑ 	(99)

1RM, repetition maximum; ATZ, alemtuzumab; BDNF, brain-derived neurotrophic factor; CCR, chemokine C-C-Motif receptor; cDC, conventional dendritic cells; CPMS, chronically progressive MS; CPZ, cuprizone; CXCL, chemokine (C-X-C motif) ligand; EAE, experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis; EC_{max} ; maximal exercise capacity; EDSS, Expanded Disability Status Scale; Flt3l, FMS Like Tyrosine Kinase 3 Ligand; FTY, Fingolimod; GDNF, glial cell line-derived neurotrophic factor; GFAP, glial fibrillary acidic protein; GPx, glutathione peroxidase; HLA-DR, human leukocyte antigen DR; HR_{max}: maximal heart rate; HRR, heart rate reserve; IFN, interferon; IL-10, interleukin-10; IQ, imiquimod; LPS, lipopolysaccharide; MIP-10: macrophage inflammatory protein 1 α ; MMP, matrix metallopeptidase; MOG, myelin oligodendrocyte glycoprotein; NAT, natalizumab; ND, not determined; NFL, neurofilament light; NGF, nerve growth factor; STG- β , transforming growth factor- β ; TN, T helper cells; TNF- α , tumor necrosis factor- α ; RRMS, relapsing-remitting MS; SPMS, secondary progressive MS. \uparrow , significantly increased or improved; \downarrow , significantly decreased or reduced; \rightarrow , no significant change.

patients with RRMS. However, a subsequent investigation by Gravesteijn et al. (217) found no statistically significant changes in serum levels of GFAP, brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF), and NFL in PwMS following a 16-week cycling intervention. The

amount of relevant research available is restricted and there is a lack of consistency in the results obtained from human trials. Additional research is necessary to obtain a more comprehensive understanding of this issue.

3 Conclusions and perspectives

Both peripheral and CNS immunity are essential for maintaining the proper CNS function. Physical exercise provides direct neuroprotective benefits and induces immunomodulatory effects. However, additional research is necessary to fully understand the impact of physical exercise on autoimmune diseases. In animal models and PwMS, the aberrant functioning of immune cells has been identified as a significant pathological mechanism. The implementation of a moderate exercise program has been shown to effectively limit the infiltration of various peripheral immune cell types, including T lymphocytes, B lymphocytes, neutrophils, dendritic cells, and macrophages, into the CNS. This physiological phenomenon can be attributed to the fact that physical exercise can modify the quantity, functionality, and migratory potential of immune cells and contribute to the establishment of immune cell homeostasis from a proinflammatory phenotype to an anti-inflammatory phenotype. For instance, studies have indicated that exercise can promote the differentiation of Treg cells, while inhibiting the differentiation of Th1/Th17 cells, thereby leading to a reduction in IFN-y and IL-17 production, and an increase in IL-10 and TGF-B production. Additionally, physical exercise has been observed to modulate the structure of the BBB, consequently improving integrity and decreasing permeability. In addition, physical exercise has an impact on resident innate immune cells, specifically microglia and astrocytes in the CNS. This impact mainly manifests as a reduction in the activation of microglia and astrocytes induced by pathological stimuli, as well as a decrease in microgliosis and astrogliosis and the synthesis of pro-inflammatory cytokines (Figure 2). The immunomodulatory responses elicited by exercise may constitute a vital mechanism by which exercise ameliorates myelin and axonal damage, alleviates disease symptoms, and abates clinical scores.

The regulation of immune cells in MS through exercise has attracted growing attention. However, some immune cells, including γ - δ T cells, MAIT cells, and natural killer cells, among others, have not yet been investigated. Additionally, current research has some potential limitations. Firstly, so far, most studies have only described alterations in cellular phenotype. Few studies have been undertaken regarding the molecular mechanisms that underlie the effects of exercise on immune cells in MS. Although it has been proposed that exercise could modulate immune cell function by altering immunometabolism in MS (240), the current evidence is insufficient. Furthermore, many



FIGURE 2

Schematic diagram of the effect of exercise on immune cells in multiple sclerosis. In human patients with MS or animal models, moderate exercise inhibits infiltration of peripheral immune cells including lymphocytes and monocytes, increases anti-inflammatory Th cell differentiation, decreases pro-inflammatory Th cell differentiation, promotes pDC mobilization, and induces macrophage polarization toward the M2 anti-inflammatory phenotype. In addition, exercise also inhibits microglia and astrocyte hyperactivation in the CNS, limits microgliosis and astrogliosis, and promotes microglia polarization toward the M2 anti-inflammatory phenotype. The figure was created using BioRender. pDC, plasmacytoid dendritic cell; Th, T helper cells; Treg, regulatory T cells.

10.3389/fimmu.2023.1260663

transcription factors, including peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor γ (PPAR- γ) (241), and regulators of signaling pathways, such as nuclear factor kappa-B (NF-KB) (242) are involved in regulating immune cell plasticity but have not been explored in MS. Secondly, it is essential to give more consideration to the interaction between the immunomodulatory mechanisms linked to exercise improvement and other mechanisms, such as the release of neurotrophic factors, mitochondrial dysfunction, and oxidative stress. Thirdly, exploration of the disparities in immunomodulatory mechanisms induced by varied experimental protocols in animal studies, such as disease prevention via pretraining, disease progression inhibition via concurrent training, functional improvement through training during remission, presents a fascinating future research topic. Additionally, the effects of exercise alone and exercise combined with other interventions should be actively explored. Finally, despite extensive research and notable advancements in studying animal models, it is important to acknowledge that these models cannot fully replicate the entire spectrum of MS and its clinical manifestations due to significant heterogeneity observed in various disease courses. Therefore, further empirical studies are imperative to validate the efficacy of exercise interventions in ameliorating the disease across diverse types, durations, intensities, and cycles. During the clinical translational phase, it is crucial to provide personalized exercise programs to PwMS to improve functional recovery.

Author contributions

BZ: Writing – original draft, Writing – review & editing, Conceptualization, Funding acquisition, Investigation. FY: Writing – original draft, Writing – review & editing. XZ: Investigation, Writing – review & editing. WZ: Investigation,

References

1. Walton C, King R, Rechtman L, Kaye W, Leray E, Marrie RA, et al. Rising prevalence of multiple sclerosis worldwide: Insights from the Atlas of MS, third edition. *Mult Scler* (2020) 26(14):1816–21. doi: 10.1177/1352458520970841

2. Brownlee WJ, Hardy TA, Fazekas F, Miller DH. Diagnosis of multiple sclerosis: progress and challenges. *Lancet* (2017) 389(10076):1336–46. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736 (16)30959-X

3. McGinley MP, Goldschmidt CH, Rae-Grant AD. Diagnosis and treatment of multiple sclerosis: A review. *JAMA* (2021) 325(8):765-79. doi: 10.1001/jama.2020.26858

4. Bierhansl L, Hartung HP, Aktas O, Ruck T, Roden M, Meuth SG. Thinking outside the box: non-canonical targets in multiple sclerosis. *Nat Rev Drug Discovery* (2022) 21(8):578–600. doi: 10.1038/s41573-022-00477-5

5. Kurtzke JF. Rating neurologic impairment in multiple sclerosis: an expanded disability status scale (EDSS). *Neurology* (1983) 33(11):1444–52. doi: 10.1212/wnl.33.11.1444

6. Thompson AJ, Baranzini SE, Geurts J, Hemmer B, Ciccarelli O. Multiple sclerosis. Lancet (2018) 391(10130):1622–36. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(18)30481-1

7. Olsson T, Barcellos LF, Alfredsson L. Interactions between genetic, lifestyle and environmental risk factors for multiple sclerosis. *Nat Rev Neurol* (2017) 13(1):25–36. doi: 10.1038/nrneurol.2016.187

8. Nave KA. Myelination and support of axonal integrity by glia. *Nature* (2010) 468 (7321):244–52. doi: 10.1038/nature09614

Writing – review & editing. SL: Writing – review & editing. LL: Writing – review & editing.

Funding

The authors declare financial support was received for the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article. This work was supported by the Academic Innovation Ability Improvement Program for Outstanding Doctoral Students of East China Normal University [grant number YBNLTS2022-034]; Fundamental Research Funds for the Central Universities [grant number 43800-20102-222000/003/015]; Key Laboratory Construction Project of Adolescent Health Assessment and Exercise Intervention of the Ministry of Education [grant number 40500-22203-542500/001/007/003].

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

9. Stadelmann C, Timmler S, Barrantes-Freer A, Simons M. Myelin in the central nervous system: structure, function, and pathology. *Physiol Rev* (2019) 99(3):1381–431. doi: 10.1152/physrev.00031.2018

10. Faissner S, Plemel JR, Gold R, Yong VW. Progressive multiple sclerosis: from pathophysiology to therapeutic strategies. *Nat Rev Drug Discovery* (2019) 18(12):905–22. doi: 10.1038/s41573-019-0035-2

11. Charabati M, Wheeler MA, Weiner HL, Quintana FJ. Multiple sclerosis: Neuroimmune crosstalk and therapeutic targeting. *Cell* (2023) 186(7):1309–27. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2023.03.008

12. Rodriguez Murua S, Farez MF, Quintana FJ. The immune response in multiple sclerosis. *Annu Rev Pathol* (2022) 17:121–39. doi: 10.1146/annurev-pathol-052920-040318

13. Prinz M, Priller J. The role of peripheral immune cells in the CNS in steady state and disease. *Nat Neurosci* (2017) 20(2):136–44. doi: 10.1038/nn.4475

14. Liu C, Zhu J, Mi Y, Jin T. Impact of disease-modifying therapy on dendritic cells and exploring their immunotherapeutic potential in multiple sclerosis. *J Neuroinflammation* (2022) 19(1):298. doi: 10.1186/s12974-022-02663-z

15. Pierson ER, Wagner CA, Goverman JM. The contribution of neutrophils to CNS autoimmunity. *Clin Immunol* (2018) 189:23–8. doi: 10.1016/j.clim.2016.06.017

16. Kamma E, Lasisi W, Libner C, Ng HS, Plemel JR. Central nervous system macrophages in progressive multiple sclerosis: relationship to neurodegeneration and therapeutics. *J Neuroinflammation* (2022) 19(1):45. doi: 10.1186/s12974-022-02408-y

17. Comi G, Bar-Or A, Lassmann H, Uccelli A, Hartung HP, Montalban X, et al. Expert panel of the 27th annual meeting of the european charcot F. Role of B cells in multiple sclerosis and related disorders. *Ann Neurol* (2021) 89(1):13–23. doi: 10.1002/ana.25927

18. Dong Y, Yong VW. When encephalitogenic T cells collaborate with microglia in multiple sclerosis. Nat Rev Neurol (2019) 15(12):704–17. doi: 10.1038/s41582-019-0253-6

19. Brambilla R. The contribution of astrocytes to the neuroinflammatory response in multiple sclerosis and experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis. *Acta Neuropathol* (2019) 137(5):757–83. doi: 10.1007/s00401-019-01980-7

20. Healy LM, Stratton JA, Kuhlmann T, Antel J. The role of glial cells in multiple sclerosis disease progression. *Nat Rev Neurol* (2022) 18(4):237–48. doi: 10.1038/s41582-022-00624-x

21. Voet S, Prinz M, van Loo G. Microglia in central nervous system inflammation and multiple sclerosis pathology. *Trends Mol Med* (2019) 25(2):112–23. doi: 10.1016/j.molmed.2018.11.005

22. Jie Z, Ko CJ, Wang H, Xie X, Li Y, Gu M, et al. Microglia promote autoimmune inflammation via the noncanonical NF-kappaB pathway. Sci Adv (2021) 7(36): eabh0609. doi: 10.1126/sciadv.abh0609

23. Absinta M, Maric D, Gharagozloo M, Garton T, Smith MD, Jin J, et al. A lymphocyte-microglia-astrocyte axis in chronic active multiple sclerosis. *Nature* (2021) 597(7878):709–14. doi: 10.1038/s41586-021-03892-7

24. Liddelow SA, Guttenplan KA, Clarke LE, Bennett FC, Bohlen CJ, Schirmer L, et al. Neurotoxic reactive astrocytes are induced by activated microglia. *Nature* (2017) 541(7638):481–7. doi: 10.1038/nature21029

25. Patejdl R, Zettl UK. Spasticity in multiple sclerosis: Contribution of inflammation, autoimmune mediated neuronal damage and therapeutic interventions. *Autoimmun Rev* (2017) 16(9):925–36. doi: 10.1016/j.autrev.2017.07.004

26. Di Filippo M, Mancini A, Bellingacci L, Gaetani L, Mazzocchetti P, Zelante T, et al. Interleukin-17 affects synaptic plasticity and cognition in an experimental model of multiple sclerosis. *Cell Rep* (2021) 37(10):110094. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2021.110094

27. Derfuss T, Mehling M, Papadopoulou A, Bar-Or A, Cohen JA, Kappos L. Advances in oral immunomodulating therapies in relapsing multiple sclerosis. *Lancet Neurol* (2020) 19(4):336–47. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(19)30391-6

28. Gilio L, Fresegna D, Gentile A, Guadalupi L, Sanna K, De Vito F, et al. Preventive exercise attenuates IL-2-driven mood disorders in multiple sclerosis. *Neurobiol Dis* (2022) 172:105817. doi: 10.1016/j.nbd.2022.105817

29. Langeskov-Christensen M, Hvid LG, Nygaard MKE, Ringgaard S, Jensen HB, Nielsen HH, et al. Efficacy of high-intensity aerobic exercise on brain MRI measures in multiple sclerosis. *Neurology* (2021) 96(2):E203-13. doi: 10.1212/Wnl.00000000011241

30. Motl RW, Sandroff BM, Kwakkel G, Dalgas U, Feinstein A, Heesen C, et al. Exercise in patients with multiple sclerosis. *Lancet Neurol* (2017) 16(10):848–56. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(17)30281-8

31. Motl RW, Pilutti LA. The benefits of exercise training in multiple sclerosis. *Nat Rev Neurol* (2012) 8(9):487–97. doi: 10.1038/nrneurol.2012.136

32. De la Rosa A, Olaso-Gonzalez G, Arc-Chagnaud C, Millan F, Salvador-Pascual A, Garcia-Lucerga C, et al. Physical exercise in the prevention and treatment of Alzheimer's disease. *J Sport Health Sci* (2020) 9(5):394–404. doi: 10.1016/j.jshs.2020.01.004

33. Kjolhede T, Siemonsen S, Wenzel D, Stellmann JP, Ringgaard S, Pedersen BG, et al. Can resistance training impact MRI outcomes in relapsing-remitting multiple sclerosis? *Mult Scler* (2018) 24(10):1356–65. doi: 10.1177/1352458517722645

34. Feys P, Moumdjian L, Van Halewyck F, Wens I, Eijnde BO, Van Wijmeersch B, et al. Effects of an individual 12-week community-located "start-to-run" program on physical capacity, walking, fatigue, cognitive function, brain volumes, and structures in persons with multiple sclerosis. *Mult Scler* (2019) 25(1):92–103. doi: 10.1177/ 1352458517740211

35. Sandroff BM, Wylie GR, Baird JF, Jones CD, Diggs MD, Genova H, et al. Effects of walking exercise training on learning and memory and hippocampal neuroimaging outcomes in MS: A targeted, pilot randomized controlled trial. *Contemp Clin Trials* (2021) 110:106563. doi: 10.1016/j.cct.2021.106563

36. Albergoni M, Storelli L, Preziosa P, Rocca MA, Filippi M. The insula modulates the effects of aerobic training on cardiovascular function and ambulation in multiple sclerosis. *J Neurol* (2023) 270(3):1672–81. doi: 10.1007/s00415-022-11513-0

37. Riemenschneider M, Hvid LG, Ringgaard S, Nygaard MKE, Eskildsen SF, Gaemelke T, et al. Investigating the potential disease-modifying and neuroprotective efficacy of exercise therapy early in the disease course of multiple sclerosis: The Early Multiple Sclerosis Exercise Study (EMSES). *Mult Scler* (2022) 28(10):1620-9. doi: 10.1177/13524585221079200

38. Akbar N, Sandroff BM, Wylie GR, Strober LB, Smith A, Goverover Y, et al. Progressive resistance exercise training and changes in resting-state functional connectivity of the caudate in persons with multiple sclerosis and severe fatigue: A proof-of-concept study. *Neuropsychol Rehabil* (2020) 30(1):54–66. doi: 10.1080/09602011.2018.1449758

39. Huiskamp M, Moumdjian L, van Asch P, Popescu V, Schoonheim MM, Steenwijk MD, et al. A pilot study of the effects of running training on visuospatial memory in MS: A stronger functional embedding of the hippocampus in the default-mode network? *Mult Scler* (2020) 26(12):1594–8. doi: 10.1177/1352458519863644

40. Lassmann H, Bradl M. Multiple sclerosis: experimental models and reality. Acta Neuropathol (2017) 133(2):223-44. doi: 10.1007/s00401-016-1631-4

41. Pryor WM, Freeman KG, Larson RD, Edwards GL, White LJ. Chronic exercise confers neuroprotection in experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis. *J Neurosci Res* (2015) 93(5):697–706. doi: 10.1002/jnr.23528

42. Mandolesi G, Bullitta S, Fresegna D, De Vito F, Rizzo FR, Musella A, et al. Voluntary running wheel attenuates motor deterioration and brain damage in cuprizone-induced demyelination. *Neurobiol Dis* (2019) 129:102–17. doi: 10.1016/j.nbd.2019.05.010

43. Kim JY, Yi ES, Lee H, Kim JS, Jee YS, Kim SE, et al. Swimming exercise ameliorates symptoms of MOG-induced experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis by inhibiting inflammation and demyelination in rats. *Int Neurourol J* (2020) 24(Suppl 1):S39–47. doi: 10.5213/inj.2040156.078

44. Farahmand F, Nourshahi M, Soleimani M, Rajabi H, Power KE. The effect of 6 weeks of high intensity interval training on myelin biomarkers and demyelination in experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis model. *J Neuroimmunol* (2020) 346:577306. doi: 10.1016/j.jneuroim.2020.577306

45. Kim TW, Sung YH. Regular exercise promotes memory function and enhances hippocampal neuroplasticity in experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis mice. *Neuroscience* (2017) 346:173–81. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroscience.2017.01.016

46. Benson C, Paylor JW, Tenorio G, Winship I, Baker G, Kerr BJ. Voluntary wheel running delays disease onset and reduces pain hypersensitivity in early experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis (EAE). *Exp Neurol* (2015) 271:279–90. doi: 10.1016/j.expneurol.2015.05.017

47. Mifflin KA, Frieser E, Benson C, Baker G, Kerr BJ. Voluntary wheel running differentially affects disease outcomes in male and female mice with experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis. *J Neuroimmunol* (2017) 305:135–44. doi: 10.1016/j.jneuroim.2017.02.005

 Souza PS, Goncalves ED, Pedroso GS, Farias HR, Junqueira SC, Marcon R, et al. Physical exercise attenuates experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis by inhibiting peripheral immune response and blood-brain barrier disruption. *Mol Neurobiol* (2017) 54(6):4723–37. doi: 10.1007/s12035-016-0014-0

49. Saffar Kohneh Quchan AH, Kordi MR, Namdari H, Shabkhiz F. Voluntary wheel running stimulates the expression of Nrf-2 and interleukin-10 but suppresses interleukin-17 in experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis. *Neurosci Lett* (2020) 738:135382. doi: 10.1016/j.neulet.2020.135382

50. Razi O, Parnow A, Rashidi I, Pakravan N, Nedaei SE, Motl RW. Aerobic training improves blood-brain barrier and neuronal apoptosis in experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis. *Iran J Basic Med Sci* (2022) 25(2):245–53. doi: 10.22038/ JJBMS.2022.61671.13645

51. Naghibzadeh M, Ranjbar R, Tabandeh MR, Habibi A. Effects of two training programs on transcriptional levels of neurotrophins and glial cells population in hippocampus of experimental multiple sclerosis. *Int J Sports Med* (2018) 39(8):604–12. doi: 10.1055/a-0608-4635

52. Sajedi D, Shabani R, Elmieh A. Changes in leptin, serotonin, and cortisol after eight weeks of aerobic exercise with probiotic intake in a cuprizone-induced demyelination mouse model of multiple sclerosis. *Cytokine* (2021) 144:155590. doi: 10.1016/j.cyto.2021.155590

53. Korn T, Kallies A. T cell responses in the central nervous system. Nat Rev Immunol (2017) 17(3):179-94. doi: 10.1038/nri.2016.144

54. Sabatino JJ Jr., Probstel AK, Zamvil SS. B cells in autoimmune and neurodegenerative central nervous system diseases. *Nat Rev Neurosci* (2019) 20 (12):728-45. doi: 10.1038/s41583-019-0233-2

55. Sun L, Su Y, Jiao A, Wang X, Zhang B. T cells in health and disease. Signal Transduct Target Ther (2023) 8(1):235. doi: 10.1038/s41392-023-01471-y

56. Zuroff L, Rezk A, Shinoda K, Espinoza DA, Elyahu Y, Zhang B, et al. Immune aging in multiple sclerosis is characterized by abnormal CD4 T cell activation and increased frequencies of cytotoxic CD4 T cells with advancing age. *EBioMedicine* (2022) 82:104179. doi: 10.1016/j.ebiom.2022.104179

57. Bronge M, Ruhrmann S, Carvalho-Queiroz C, Nilsson OB, Kaiser A, Holmgren E, et al. Myelin oligodendrocyte glycoprotein revisited-sensitive detection of MOG-specific T-cells in multiple sclerosis. *J Autoimmun* (2019) 102:38–49. doi: 10.1016/j.jaut.2019.04.013

58. Dong C. Cytokine regulation and function in T cells. *Annu Rev Immunol* (2021) 39:51–76. doi: 10.1146/annurev-immunol-061020-053702

59. Murphy AC, Lalor SJ, Lynch MA, Mills KH. Infiltration of Th1 and Th17 cells and activation of microglia in the CNS during the course of experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis. *Brain Behav Immun* (2010) 24(4):641–51. doi: 10.1016/j.bbi.2010.01.014

60. Hu X, Huang F, Wang ZJ. CaMKIIalpha mediates the effect of IL-17 to promote ongoing spontaneous and evoked pain in multiple sclerosis. *J Neurosci* (2018) 38 (1):232–44. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.2666-17.2017

61. Scheinecker C, Goschl L, Bonelli M. Treg cells in health and autoimmune diseases: New insights from single cell analysis. *J Autoimmun* (2020) 110:102376. doi: 10.1016/j.jaut.2019.102376

62. Carbone F, De Rosa V, Carrieri PB, Montella S, Bruzzese D, Porcellini A, et al. Regulatory T cell proliferative potential is impaired in human autoimmune disease. *Nat Med* (2014) 20(1):69–74. doi: 10.1038/nm.3411

63. Farez MF, Mascanfroni ID, Mendez-Huergo SP, Yeste A, Murugaiyan G, Garo LP, et al. Melatonin contributes to the seasonality of multiple sclerosis relapses. *Cell* (2015) 162(6):1338–52. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2015.08.025

64. Thome R, Casella G, Lotfi N, Ishikawa LWL, Wang Q, Ciric B, et al. Primaquine elicits Foxp3(+) regulatory T cells with a superior ability to limit CNS autoimmune inflammation. *J Autoimmun* (2020) 114:102505. doi: 10.1016/j.jaut.2020.102505

65. Ma A, Xiong Z, Hu Y, Qi S, Song L, Dun H, et al. Dysfunction of IL-10producing type 1 regulatory T cells and CD4(+)CD25(+) regulatory T cells in a mimic model of human multiple sclerosis in Cynomolgus monkeys. *Int Immunopharmacol* (2009) 9(5):599–608. doi: 10.1016/j.intimp.2009.01.034

66. Wagner A, Wang C, Fessler J, DeTomaso D, Avila-Pacheco J, Kaminski J, et al. Metabolic modeling of single Th17 cells reveals regulators of autoimmunity. *Cell* (2021) 184(16):4168–4185 e21. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2021.05.045

67. Aso K, Kono M, Kanda M, Kudo Y, Sakiyama K, Hisada R, et al. Itaconate ameliorates autoimmunity by modulating T cell imbalance via metabolic and epigenetic reprogramming. *Nat Commun* (2023) 14(1):984. doi: 10.1038/s41467-023-36594-x

68. Zhao Z, Bao XQ, Zhang Z, Li F, Liu H, Zhang D. Novel phloroglucinol derivative Compound 21 protects experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis rats via inhibiting Th1/Th17 cell infiltration. *Brain Behav Immun* (2020) 87:751–64. doi: 10.1016/ j.bbi.2020.03.009

69. Kuo PC, Brown DA, Scofield BA, Paraiso HC, Wang PY, Yu IC, et al. Dithiolethione ACDT suppresses neuroinflammation and ameliorates disease severity in experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis. *Brain Behav Immun* (2018) 70:76–87. doi: 10.1016/j.bbi.2018.03.010

70. Duscha A, Gisevius B, Hirschberg S, Yissachar N, Stangl GI, Eilers E, et al. Propionic acid shapes the multiple sclerosis disease course by an immunomodulatory mechanism. *Cell* (2020) 180(6):1067–1080 e16. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2020.02.035

71. Huber M, Heink S, Pagenstecher A, Reinhard K, Ritter J, Visekruna A, et al. IL-17A secretion by CD8+ T cells supports Th17-mediated autoimmune encephalomyelitis. J Clin Invest (2013) 123(1):247–60. doi: 10.1172/JCI63681

72. Kaskow BJ, Baecher-Allan C. Effector T cells in multiple sclerosis. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Med (2018) 8(4):a029025. doi: 10.1101/cshperspect.a029025

73. Fransen NL, Hsiao CC, van der Poel M, Engelenburg HJ, Verdaasdonk K, Vincenten MCJ, et al. Tissue-resident memory T cells invade the brain parenchyma in multiple sclerosis white matter lesions. *Brain* (2020) 143(6):1714–30. doi: 10.1093/brain/awaa117

74. MaChado-Santos J, Saji E, Troscher AR, Paunovic M, Liblau R, Gabriely G, et al. The compartmentalized inflammatory response in the multiple sclerosis brain is composed of tissue-resident CD8+ T lymphocytes and B cells. *Brain* (2018) 141 (7):2066–82. doi: 10.1093/brain/awy151

75. Aydin S, Pareja J, Schallenberg VM, Klopstein A, Gruber T, Page N, et al. Antigen recognition detains CD8(+) T cells at the blood-brain barrier and contributes to its breakdown. *Nat Commun* (2023) 14(1):3106. doi: 10.1038/s41467-023-38703-2

76. Saxena A, Bauer J, Scheikl T, Zappulla J, Audebert M, Desbois S, et al. Cutting edge: Multiple sclerosis-like lesions induced by effector CD8 T cells recognizing a sequestered antigen on oligodendrocytes. *J Immunol* (2008) 181(3):1617–21. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.181.3.1617

77. Kirby L, Jin J, Cardona JG, Smith MD, Martin KA, Wang J, et al. Oligodendrocyte precursor cells present antigen and are cytotoxic targets in inflammatory demyelination. *Nat Commun* (2019) 10(1):3887. doi: 10.1038/s41467-019-11638-3

78. Sauer BM, Schmalstieg WF, Howe CL. Axons are injured by antigen-specific CD8(+) T cells through a MHC class I- and granzyme B-dependent mechanism. *Neurobiol Dis* (2013) 59:194–205. doi: 10.1016/j.nbd.2013.07.010

79. Mangalam AK, Luckey D, Giri S, Smart M, Pease LR, Rodriguez M, et al. Two discreet subsets of CD8 T cells modulate PLP(91-110) induced experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis in HLA-DR3 transgenic mice. *J Autoimmun* (2012) 38(4):344–53. doi: 10.1016/j.jaut.2012.02.004

80. York NR, Mendoza JP, Ortega SB, Benagh A, Tyler AF, Firan M, et al. Immune regulatory CNS-reactive CD8+T cells in experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis. *J Autoimmun* (2010) 35(1):33–44. doi: 10.1016/j.jaut.2010.01.003

81. Cencioni MT, Mattoscio M, Magliozzi R, Bar-Or A, Muraro PA. B cells in multiple sclerosis - from targeted depletion to immune reconstitution therapies. *Nat Rev Neurol* (2021) 17(7):399–414. doi: 10.1038/s41582-021-00498-5

82. Jelcic I, Al Nimer F, Wang J, Lentsch V, Planas R, Jelcic I, et al. Memory B cells activate brain-homing, autoreactive CD4(+) T cells in multiple sclerosis. *Cell* (2018) 175(1):85–100 e23. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2018.08.011

83. Li R, Patterson KR, Bar-Or A. Reassessing B cell contributions in multiple sclerosis. *Nat Immunol* (2018) 19(7):696–707. doi: 10.1038/s41590-018-0135-x

84. Bhargava P, Hartung HP, Calabresi PA. Contribution of B cells to cortical damage in multiple sclerosis. *Brain* (2022) 145(10):3363–73. doi: 10.1093/brain/awac233

85. Sharif K, Watad A, Bragazzi NL, Lichtbroun M, Amital H, Shoenfeld Y. Physical activity and autoimmune diseases: Get moving and manage the disease. *Autoimmun Rev* (2018) 17(1):53–72. doi: 10.1016/j.autrev.2017.11.010

86. Einstein O, Fainstein N, Touloumi O, Lagoudaki R, Hanya E, Grigoriadis N, et al. Exercise training attenuates experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis by peripheral immunomodulation rather than direct neuroprotection. *Exp Neurol* (2018) 299(Pt A):56–64. doi: 10.1016/j.expneurol.2017.10.008

87. Fainstein N, Tyk R, Touloumi O, Lagoudaki R, Goldberg Y, Agranyoni O, et al. Exercise intensity-dependent immunomodulatory effects on encephalomyelitis. *Ann Clin Transl Neurol* (2019) 6(9):1647–58. doi: 10.1002/acn3.50859

88. Goldberg Y, Fainstein N, Zaychik Y, Hamdi L, Segal S, Nabat H, et al. Continuous and interval training attenuate encephalomyelitis by separate immunomodulatory mechanisms. *Ann Clin Transl Neurol* (2021) 8(1):190–200. doi: 10.1002/acn3.51267

89. Bernardes D, Brambilla R, Bracchi-Ricard V, Karmally S, Dellarole A, Carvalho-Tavares J, et al. Prior regular exercise improves clinical outcome and reduces demyelination and axonal injury in experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis. *J Neurochem* (2016) 136 Suppl 1:63–73. doi: 10.1111/jnc.13354

90. Xie Y, Li Z, Wang Y, Xue X, Ma W, Zhang Y, et al. Effects of moderate- versus high- intensity swimming training on inflammatory and CD4(+) T cell subset profiles in experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis mice. *J Neuroimmunol* (2019) 328:60–7. doi: 10.1016/j.jneuroim.2018.12.005

91. Rossi S, Furlan R, De Chiara V, Musella A, Lo Giudice T, Mataluni G, et al. Exercise attenuates the clinical, synaptic and dendritic abnormalities of experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis. *Neurobiol Dis* (2009) 36(1):51–9. doi: 10.1016/j.nbd.2009.06.013

92. Mifflin KA, Yousuf MS, Thorburn KC, Huang J, Perez-Munoz ME, Tenorio G, et al. Voluntary wheel running reveals sex-specific nociceptive factors in murine experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis. *Pain* (2019) 160(4):870–81. doi: 10.1097/j.pain.00000000001465

93. El-Emam MA, El Achy S, Abdallah DM, El-Abhar HS, Gowayed MA. Neuroprotective role of galantamine with/without physical exercise in experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis in rats. *Life Sci* (2021) 277:119459. doi: 10.1016/j.lfs.2021.119459

94. Chen H, Shen L, Liu Y, Ma X, Long L, Ma X, et al. Strength exercise confers protection in central nervous system autoimmunity by altering the gut microbiota. *Front Immunol* (2021) 12:628629. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2021.628629

95. Deckx N, Wens I, Nuyts AH, Lee WP, Hens N, Koppen G, et al. Rapid exerciseinduced mobilization of dendritic cells is potentially mediated by a Flt3L- and MMP-9dependent process in multiple sclerosis. *Mediators Inflamm* (2015) 2015:158956. doi: 10.1155/2015/158956

96. Deckx N, Wens I, Nuyts AH, Hens N, De Winter BY, Koppen G, et al. 12 weeks of combined endurance and resistance training reduces innate markers of inflammation in a randomized controlled clinical trial in patients with multiple sclerosis. *Mediators Inflamm* (2016) 2016;6789276. doi: 10.1155/2016/6789276

97. Alvarenga-Filho H, Sacramento PM, Ferreira TB, Hygino J, Abreu JEC, Carvalho SR, et al. Combined exercise training reduces fatigue and modulates the cytokine profile of T-cells from multiple sclerosis patients in response to neuromediators. *J Neuroimmunol* (2016) 293:91–9. doi: 10.1016/j.jneuroim.2016.02.014

98. Mahler A, Balogh A, Csizmadia I, Klug L, Kleinewietfeld M, Steiniger J, et al. Metabolic, mental and immunological effects of normoxic and hypoxic training in multiple sclerosis patients: A pilot study. *Front Immunol* (2018) 9:2819. doi: 10.3389/fmmu.2018.02819

99. Proschmann U, Shalchi-Amirkhiz P, Andres P, Haase R, Inojosa H, Ziemssen T, et al. Influence of exercise on quantity and deformability of immune cells in multiple sclerosis. *Front Neurol* (2023) 14:1148106. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2023.1148106

100. Siedlik JA, Benedict SH, Landes EJ, Weir JP, Vardiman JP, Gallagher PM. Acute bouts of exercise induce a suppressive effect on lymphocyte proliferation in human subjects: A meta-analysis. *Brain Behav Immun* (2016) 56:343–51. doi: 10.1016/ j.bbi.2016.04.008

101. Waschbisch A, Wenny I, Tallner A, Schwab S, Pfeifer K, Maurer M. Physical activity in multiple sclerosis: a comparative study of vitamin D, brain-derived neurotrophic factor and regulatory T cell populations. *Eur Neurol* (2012) 68(2):122–8. doi: 10.1159/000337904

102. Liebner S, Dijkhuizen RM, Reiss Y, Plate KH, Agalliu D, Constantin G. Functional morphology of the blood-brain barrier in health and disease. *Acta Neuropathol* (2018) 135(3):311–36. doi: 10.1007/s00401-018-1815-1

103. Spencer JI, Bell JS, DeLuca GC. Vascular pathology in multiple sclerosis: reframing pathogenesis around the blood-brain barrier. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry (2018) 89(1):42–52. doi: 10.1136/jnnp-2017-316011

104. Zimmer P, Bloch W, Schenk A, Oberste M, Riedel S, Kool J, et al. High-intensity interval exercise improves cognitive performance and reduces matrix metalloproteinases-2 serum levels in persons with multiple sclerosis: A randomized controlled trial. *Mult Scler* (2018) 24(12):1635–44. doi: 10.1177/1352458517728342

105. Gerwien H, Hermann S, Zhang X, Korpos E, Song J, Kopka K, et al. Imaging matrix metalloproteinase activity in multiple sclerosis as a specific marker of leukocyte penetration of the blood-brain barrier. *Sci Transl Med* (2016) 8(364):364ra152. doi: 10.1126/scitranslmed.aaf8020

106. Mokhtarzade M, Motl R, Negaresh R, Zimmer P, Khodadoost M, Baker JS, et al. Exercise-induced changes in neurotrophic factors and markers of blood-brain barrier permeability are moderated by weight status in multiple sclerosis. *Neuropeptides* (2018) 70:93–100. doi: 10.1016/j.npep.2018.05.010

107. Kebir H, Kreymborg K, Ifergan I, Dodelet-Devillers A, Cayrol R, Bernard M, et al. Human TH17 lymphocytes promote blood-brain barrier disruption and central nervous system inflammation. *Nat Med* (2007) 13(10):1173–5. doi: 10.1038/nm1651

108. Malkiewicz MA, Szarmach A, Sabisz A, Cubala WJ, Szurowska E, Winklewski PJ. Blood-brain barrier permeability and physical exercise. *J Neuroinflammation* (2019) 16(1):15. doi: 10.1186/s12974-019-1403-x

109. Proschinger S, Joisten N, Rademacher A, Schlagheck ML, Walzik D, Metcalfe AJ, et al. Influence of combined functional resistance and endurance exercise over 12 weeks on matrix metalloproteinase-2 serum concentration in persons with relapsing-remitting multiple sclerosis - a community-based randomized controlled trial. *BMC Neurol* (2019) 19(1):314. doi: 10.1186/s12883-019-1544-7

110. Lochhead JJ, Yang J, Ronaldson PT, Davis TP. Structure, function, and regulation of the blood-brain barrier tight junction in central nervous system disorders. *Front Physiol* (2020) 11:914. doi: 10.3389/fphys.2020.00914

111. Marchetti L, Engelhardt B. Immune cell trafficking across the blood-brain barrier in the absence and presence of neuroinflammation. *Vasc Biol* (2020) 2(1):H1–H18. doi: 10.1530/VB-19-0033

112. Wang D, Li SP, Fu JS, Zhang S, Bai L, Guo L. Resveratrol defends blood-brain barrier integrity in experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis mice. *J Neurophysiol* (2016) 116(5):2173–9. doi: 10.1152/jn.00510.2016

113. Huang J, Han S, Sun Q, Zhao Y, Liu J, Yuan X, et al. Kv1.3 channel blocker (ImKTx88) maintains blood-brain barrier in experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis. *Cell Biosci* (2017) 7:31. doi: 10.1186/s13578-017-0158-2

114. Hamdi L, Nabat H, Goldberg Y, Fainstein N, Segal S, Mediouni E, et al. Exercise training alters autoimmune cell invasion into the brain in autoimmune encephalomyelitis. *Ann Clin Transl Neurol* (2022) 9(11):1792–806. doi: 10.1002/acn3.51677

115. i MCEasbue and i MC. Gut microbiome of multiple sclerosis patients and paired household healthy controls reveal associations with disease risk and course. *Cell* (2022) 185(19):3467–3486 e16. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2022.08.021

116. Correale J, Hohlfeld R, Baranzini SE. The role of the gut microbiota in multiple sclerosis. *Nat Rev Neurol* (2022) 18(9):544–58. doi: 10.1038/s41582-022-00697-8

117. Thirion F, Sellebjerg F, Fan Y, Lyu L, Hansen TH, Pons N, et al. The gut microbiota in multiple sclerosis varies with disease activity. *Genome Med* (2023) 15 (1):1. doi: 10.1186/s13073-022-01148-1

118. Cantoni C, Lin Q, Dorsett Y, Ghezzi L, Liu Z, Pan Y, et al. Alterations of hostgut microbiome interactions in multiple sclerosis. *EBioMedicine* (2022) 76:103798. doi: 10.1016/j.ebiom.2021.103798

119. Miyauchi E, Kim SW, Suda W, Kawasumi M, Onawa S, Taguchi-Atarashi N, et al. Gut microorganisms act together to exacerbate inflammation in spinal cords. *Nature* (2020) 585(7823):102-6. doi: 10.1038/s41586-020-2634-9

120. Cignarella F, Cantoni C, Ghezzi L, Salter A, Dorsett Y, Chen L, et al. Intermittent fasting confers protection in CNS autoimmunity by altering the gut microbiota. *Cell Metab* (2018) 27(6):1222–1235 e6. doi: 10.1016/j.cmet.2018.05.006

121. Kadowaki A, Saga R, Lin Y, Sato W, Yamamura T. Gut microbiota-dependent CCR9+CD4+ T cells are altered in secondary progressive multiple sclerosis. *Brain* (2019) 142(4):916–31. doi: 10.1093/brain/awz012

122. Kadowaki A, Quintana FJ. The gut-CNS axis in multiple sclerosis. Trends Neurosci (2020) 43(8):622-34. doi: 10.1016/j.tins.2020.06.002

123. Dohnalova L, Lundgren P, Carty JRE, Goldstein N, Wenski SL, Nanudorn P, et al. A microbiome-dependent gut-brain pathway regulates motivation for exercise. *Nature* (2022) 612(7941):739–47. doi: 10.1038/s41586-022-05525-z

124. Liu Y, Wang Y, Ni Y, Cheung CKY, Lam KSL, Wang Y, et al. Gut microbiome fermentation determines the efficacy of exercise for diabetes prevention. *Cell Metab* (2020) 31(1):77–91 e5. doi: 10.1016/j.cmet.2019.11.001

125. O'Sullivan O, Cronin O, Clarke SF, Murphy EF, Molloy MG, Shanahan F, et al. Exercise and the microbiota. *Gut Microbes* (2015) 6(2):131-6. doi: 10.1080/19490976.2015.1011875

126. Barone M, Mendozzi L, D'Amico F, Saresella M, Rampelli S, Piancone F, et al. Influence of a high-impact multidimensional rehabilitation program on the gut microbiota of patients with multiple sclerosis. *Int J Mol Sci* (2021) 22(13):7173. doi: 10.3390/ijms22137173

127. Mokhtarzade M, Molanouri Shamsi M, Abolhasani M, Bakhshi B, Sahraian MA, Quinn LS, et al. Home-based exercise training influences gut bacterial levels in multiple sclerosis. *Complement Ther Clin Pract* (2021) 45:101463. doi: 10.1016/j.ctcp.2021.101463

128. Comabella M, Montalban X, Munz C, Lunemann JD. Targeting dendritic cells to treat multiple sclerosis. *Nat Rev Neurol* (2010) 6(9):499–507. doi: 10.1038/ nrneurol.2010.112

129. Banchereau J, Steinman RM. Dendritic cells and the control of immunity. *Nature* (1998) 392(6673):245–52. doi: 10.1038/32588

130. Poppensieker K, Otte DM, Schurmann B, Limmer A, Dresing P, Drews E, et al. CC chemokine receptor 4 is required for experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis by regulating GM-CSF and IL-23 production in dendritic cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2012) 109(10):3897–902. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1114153109

131. Ruland C, Renken H, Kuzmanov I, Fattahi Mehr A, Schwarte K, Cerina M, et al. Chemokine CCL17 is expressed by dendritic cells in the CNS during experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis and promotes pathogenesis of disease. *Brain Behav Immun* (2017) 66:382–93. doi: 10.1016/j.bbi.2017.06.010

132. Ilarregui JM, Croci DO, Bianco GA, Toscano MA, Salatino M, Vermeulen ME, et al. Tolerogenic signals delivered by dendritic cells to T cells through a galectin-1-

driven immunoregulatory circuit involving interleukin 27 and interleukin 10. Nat Immunol (2009) 10(9):981-91. doi: 10.1038/ni.1772

133. Huang YM, Kouwenhoven M, Jin YP, Press R, Huang WX, Link H. Dendritic cells derived from patients with multiple sclerosis show high CD1a and low CD86 expression. *Mult Scler* (2001) 7(2):95–9. doi: 10.1177/135245850100700204

134. Li C, Bi Y, Li Y, Yang H, Yu Q, Wang J, et al. Dendritic cell MST1 inhibits Th17 differentiation. *Nat Commun* (2017) 8:14275. doi: 10.1038/ncomms14275

135. Zhou L, Yao L, Zhang Q, Xie W, Wang X, Zhang H, et al. REGgamma controls Th17 cell differentiation and autoimmune inflammation by regulating dendritic cells. *Cell Mol Immunol* (2020) 17(11):1136–47. doi: 10.1038/s41423-019-0287-0

136. Kim TW, Kim Y, Jung W, Kim DE, Keum H, Son Y, et al. Bilirubin nanomedicine ameliorates the progression of experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis by modulating dendritic cells. *J Control Release* (2021) 331:74–84. doi: 10.1016/j.jconrel.2021.01.019

137. Shen PX, Li X, Deng SY, Zhao L, Zhang YY, Deng X, et al. Urolithin A ameliorates experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis by targeting aryl hydrocarbon receptor. *EBioMedicine* (2021) 64:103227. doi: 10.1016/j.ebiom.2021.103227

138. Wang J, Wang J, Hong W, Zhang L, Song L, Shi Q, et al. Optineurin modulates the maturation of dendritic cells to regulate autoimmunity through JAK2-STAT3 signaling. *Nat Commun* (2021) 12(1):6198. doi: 10.1038/s41467-021-26477-4

139. von Glehn F, Pochet N, Thapa B, Raheja R, Mazzola MA, Jangi S, et al. Defective induction of IL-27-mediated immunoregulation by myeloid DCs in multiple sclerosis. *Int J Mol Sci* (2023) 24(9):8000. doi: 10.3390/ijms24098000

140. Stasiolek M, Bayas A, Kruse N, Wieczarkowiecz A, Toyka KV, Gold R, et al. Impaired maturation and altered regulatory function of plasmacytoid dendritic cells in multiple sclerosis. *Brain* (2006) 129(Pt 5):1293–305. doi: 10.1093/brain/awl043

141. Bosnjak B, Do KTH, Forster R, Hammerschmidt SI. Imaging dendritic cell functions. Immunol Rev (2022) 306(1):137-63. doi: 10.1111/imr.13050

142. Giles DA, Duncker PC, Wilkinson NM, Washnock-Schmid JM, Segal BM. CNS-resident classical DCs play a critical role in CNS autoimmune disease. *J Clin Invest* (2018) 128(12):5322–34. doi: 10.1172/JCI123708

143. Reizis B. Plasmacytoid dendritic cells: development, regulation, and function. *Immunity* (2019) 50(1):37–50. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2018.12.027

144. Thewissen K, Nuyts AH, Deckx N, Van Wijmeersch B, Nagels G, D'Hooghe M, et al. Circulating dendritic cells of multiple sclerosis patients are proinflammatory and their frequency is correlated with MS-associated genetic risk factors. *Mult Scler* (2014) 20(5):548–57. doi: 10.1177/1352458513505352

145. Schwab N, Zozulya AL, Kieseier BC, Toyka KV, Wiendl H. An imbalance of two functionally and phenotypically different subsets of plasmacytoid dendritic cells characterizes the dysfunctional immune regulation in multiple sclerosis. *J Immunol* (2010) 184(9):5368–74. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.0903662

146. Chiang LM, Chen YJ, Chiang J, Lai LY, Chen YY, Liao HF. Modulation of dendritic cells by endurance training. *Int J Sports Med* (2007) 28(9):798–803. doi: 10.1055/s-2007-964914

147. Mackenzie B, Andrade-Sousa AS, Oliveira-Junior MC, Assumpcao-Neto E, Brandao-Rangel MA, Silva-Renno A, et al. Dendritic cells are involved in the effects of exercise in a model of asthma. *Med Sci Sports Exerc* (2016) 48(8):1459–67. doi: 10.1249/MSS.0000000000000927

148. Fernandes P, de Mendonca Oliveira L, Bruggemann TR, Sato MN, Olivo CR, Arantes-Costa FM. Physical exercise induces immunoregulation of TREG, M2, and pDCs in a lung allergic inflammation model. *Front Immunol* (2019) 10:854. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2019.00854

149. Brown FF, Campbell JP, Wadley AJ, Fisher JP, Aldred S, Turner JE. Acute aerobic exercise induces a preferential mobilisation of plasmacytoid dendritic cells into the peripheral blood in man. *Physiol Behav* (2018) 194:191–8. doi: 10.1016/j.physbeh.2018.05.012

150. de Oliveira S, Rosowski EE, Huttenlocher A. Neutrophil migration in infection and wound repair: going forward in reverse. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2016) 16(6):378–91. doi: 10.1038/nri.2016.49

151. Naegele M, Tillack K, Reinhardt S, Schippling S, Martin R, Sospedra M. Neutrophils in multiple sclerosis are characterized by a primed phenotype. *J Neuroimmunol* (2012) 242(1-2):60–71. doi: 10.1016/j.jneuroim.2011.11.009

152. Hertwig L, Pache F, Romero-Suarez S, Sturner KH, Borisow N, Behrens J, et al. Distinct functionality of neutrophils in multiple sclerosis and neuromyelitis optica. *Mult Scler* (2016) 22(2):160–73. doi: 10.1177/1352458515586084

153. Haschka D, Tymoszuk P, Bsteh G, Petzer V, Berek K, Theurl I, et al. Expansion of neutrophils and classical and nonclassical monocytes as a hallmark in relapsing-remitting multiple sclerosis. *Front Immunol* (2020) 11:594. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2020.00594

154. McGinley AM, Sutton CE, Edwards SC, Leane CM, DeCourcey J, Teijeiro A, et al. Interleukin-17A serves a priming role in autoimmunity by recruiting IL-1betaproducing myeloid cells that promote pathogenic T cells. *Immunity* (2020) 52(2):342– 356 e6. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2020.01.002

155. Levesque SA, Pare A, Mailhot B, Bellver-Landete V, Kebir H, Lecuyer MA, et al. Myeloid cell transmigration across the CNS vasculature triggers IL-1beta-driven neuroinflammation during autoimmune encephalomyelitis in mice. *J Exp Med* (2016) 213(6):929–49. doi: 10.1084/jem.20151437
156. Pulli B, Bure L, Wojtkiewicz GR, Iwamoto Y, Ali M, Li D, et al. Multiple sclerosis: myeloperoxidase immunoradiology improves detection of acute and chronic disease in experimental model. *Radiology* (2015) 275(2):480–9. doi: 10.1148/radiol.14141495

157. Harada Y, Zhang J, Imari K, Yamasaki R, Ni J, Wu Z, et al. Cathepsin E in neutrophils contributes to the generation of neuropathic pain in experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis. *Pain* (2019) 160(9):2050–62. doi: 10.1097/j.pain.000000000001596

158. Skinner DD, Syage AR, Olivarria GM, Stone C, Hoglin B, Lane TE. Sustained infiltration of neutrophils into the CNS results in increased demyelination in a viralinduced model of multiple sclerosis. *Front Immunol* (2022) 13:931388. doi: 10.3389/ fimmu.2022.931388

159. Khaw YM, Cunningham C, Tierney A, Sivaguru M, Inoue M. Neutrophil-selective deletion of Cxcr2 protects against CNS neurodegeneration in a mouse model of multiple sclerosis. *J Neuroinflammation* (2020) 17(1):49. doi: 10.1186/s12974-020-1730-y

160. Yan Z, Yang W, Parkitny L, Gibson SA, Lee KS, Collins F, et al. Deficiency of Socs3 leads to brain-targeted EAE via enhanced neutrophil activation and ROS production. *JCI Insight* (2019) 5(9):e126520. doi: 10.1172/jci.insight.126520

161. Wlodarczyk A, Lobner M, Cedile O, Owens T. Comparison of microglia and infiltrating CD11c(+) cells as antigen presenting cells for T cell proliferation and cytokine response. *J Neuroinflammation* (2014) 11:57. doi: 10.1186/1742-2094-11-57

162. Shi K, Li H, Chang T, He W, Kong Y, Qi C, et al. Bone marrow hematopoiesis drives multiple sclerosis progression. *Cell* (2022) 185(13):2234–2247 e17. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2022.05.020

163. Rumble JM, Huber AK, Krishnamoorthy G, Srinivasan A, Giles DA, Zhang X, et al. Neutrophil-related factors as biomarkers in EAE and MS. *J Exp Med* (2015) 212 (1):23–35. doi: 10.1084/jem.20141015

164. Casserly CS, Nantes JC, Whittaker Hawkins RF, Vallieres L. Neutrophil perversion in demyelinating autoimmune diseases: Mechanisms to medicine. *Autoimmun Rev* (2017) 16(3):294–307. doi: 10.1016/j.autrev.2017.01.013

165. Liu L, Belkadi A, Darnall L, Hu T, Drescher C, Cotleur AC, et al. CXCR2positive neutrophils are essential for cuprizone-induced demyelination: relevance to multiple sclerosis. *Nat Neurosci* (2010) 13(3):319–26. doi: 10.1038/nn.2491

166. Mezquita L, Auclin E, Ferrara R, Charrier M, Remon J, Planchard D, et al. Association of the lung immune prognostic index with immune checkpoint inhibitor outcomes in patients with advanced non-small cell lung cancer. *JAMA Oncol* (2018) 4 (3):351–7. doi: 10.1001/jamaoncol.2017.4771

167. Wang RH, Wen WX, Jiang ZP, Du ZP, Ma ZH, Lu AL, et al. The clinical value of neutrophil-to-lymphocyte ratio (NLR), systemic immune-inflammation index (SII), platelet-to-lymphocyte ratio (PLR) and systemic inflammation response index (SIRI) for predicting the occurrence and severity of pneumonia in patients with intracerebral hemorrhage. *Front Immunol* (2023) 14:1115031. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2023.1115031

168. D'Amico E, Zanghi A, Romano A, Sciandra M, Palumbo GAM, Patti F. The neutrophil-to-lymphocyte ratio is related to disease activity in relapsing remitting multiple sclerosis. *Cells* (2019) 8(10):1114. doi: 10.3390/cells8101114

169. Fahmi RM, Ramadan BM, Salah H, Elsaid AF, Shehta N. Neutrophillymphocyte ratio as a marker for disability and activity in multiple sclerosis. *Mult Scler Relat Disord* (2021) 51:102921. doi: 10.1016/j.msard.2021.102921

170. Radom-Aizik S, Zaldivar F Jr., Leu SY, Galassetti P, Cooper DM. Effects of 30 min of aerobic exercise on gene expression in human neutrophils. *J Appl Physiol (1985)* (2008) 104(1):236–43. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00872.2007

171. Radom-Aizik S, Zaldivar FJr., Oliver S, Galassetti P, Cooper DM. Evidence for microRNA involvement in exercise-associated neutrophil gene expression changes. *J Appl Physiol* (1985) (2010) 109(1):252–61. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.01291.2009

172. Ferrer MD, Tauler P, Sureda A, Tur JA, Pons A. Antioxidant regulatory mechanisms in neutrophils and lymphocytes after intense exercise. J Sports Sci (2009) 27(1):49–58. doi: 10.1080/02640410802409683

173. Sureda A, Ferrer MD, Tauler P, Maestre I, Aguilo A, Cordova A, et al. Intense physical activity enhances neutrophil antioxidant enzyme gene expression. Immunocytochemistry evidence for catalase secretion. *Free Radic Res* (2007) 41 (8):874–83. doi: 10.1080/10715760701416459

174. Braz GR, Ferreira DS, Pedroza AA, da Silva AI, Sousa SM, Pithon-Curi TC, et al. Effect of moderate exercise on peritoneal neutrophils from juvenile rats. *Appl Physiol Nutr Metab* (2015) 40(9):959–62. doi: 10.1139/apnm-2015-0056

175. Murphy EA, Davis JM, Brown AS, Carmichael MD, Ghaffar A, Mayer EP. Oat beta-glucan effects on neutrophil respiratory burst activity following exercise. *Med Sci Sports Exerc* (2007) 39(4):639–44. doi: 10.1249/mss.0b013e3180306309

176. Su SH, Jen CJ, Chen HI. NO signaling in exercise training-induced antiapoptotic effects in human neutrophils. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (2011) 405 (1):58-63. doi: 10.1016/j.bbrc.2010.12.123

177. Mooren FC, Volker K, Klocke R, Nikol S, Waltenberger J, Kruger K. Exercise delays neutrophil apoptosis by a G-CSF-dependent mechanism. *J Appl Physiol (1985)* (2012) 113(7):1082–90. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00797.2012

178. Leicht CA, Goosey-Tolfrey VL, Bishop NC. Comparable neutrophil responses for arm and intensity-matched leg exercise. *Med Sci Sports Exerc* (2017) 49(8):1716–23. doi: 10.1249/MSS.00000000001258

179. Bartlett DB, Fox O, McNulty CL, Greenwood HL, Murphy L, Sapey E, et al. Habitual physical activity is associated with the maintenance of neutrophil migratory

dynamics in healthy older adults. Brain Behav Immun (2016) 56:12–20. doi: 10.1016/j.bbi.2016.02.024

180. Bote ME, Garcia JJ, HinChado MD, Ortega E. An exploratory study of the effect of regular aquatic exercise on the function of neutrophils from women with fibromyalgia: role of IL-8 and noradrenaline. *Brain Behav Immun* (2014) 39:107–12. doi: 10.1016/j.bbi.2013.11.009

181. Ondracek AS, Aszlan A, Schmid M, Lenz M, Mangold A, Artner T, et al. Physical exercise promotes DNase activity enhancing the capacity to degrade neutrophil extracellular traps. *Biomedicines* (2022) 10(11):2849. doi: 10.3390/biomedicines10112849

182. Joisten N, Proschinger S, Rademacher A, Schenk A, Bloch W, Warnke C, et al. High-intensity interval training reduces neutrophil-to-lymphocyte ratio in persons with multiple sclerosis during inpatient rehabilitation. *Mult Scler* (2021) 27(7):1136–9. doi: 10.1177/1352458520951382

183. Distefano-Gagne F, Bitarafan S, Lacroix S, Gosselin D. Roles and regulation of microglia activity in multiple sclerosis: insights from animal models. *Nat Rev Neurosci* (2023) 24(7):397-415. doi: 10.1038/s41583-023-00709-6

184. Prinz M, Masuda T, Wheeler MA, Quintana FJ. Microglia and central nervous system-associated macrophages-from origin to disease modulation. *Annu Rev Immunol* (2021) 39:251–77. doi: 10.1146/annurev-immunol-093019-110159

185. Jackle K, Zeis T, Schaeren-Wiemers N, Junker A, van der Meer F, Kramann N, et al. Molecular signature of slowly expanding lesions in progressive multiple sclerosis. *Brain* (2020) 143(7):2073–88. doi: 10.1093/brain/awaa158

186. Funes SC, Rios M, Escobar-Vera J, Kalergis AM. Implications of macrophage polarization in autoimmunity. *Immunology* (2018) 154(2):186–95. doi: 10.1111/imm.12910

187. Zrzavy T, Hametner S, Wimmer I, Butovsky O, Weiner HL, Lassmann H. Loss of 'homeostatic' microglia and patterns of their activation in active multiple sclerosis. *Brain* (2017) 140(7):1900–13. doi: 10.1093/brain/awx113

188. Marzan DE, Brugger-Verdon V, West BL, Liddelow S, Samanta J, Salzer JL. Activated microglia drive demyelination via CSF1R signaling. *Glia* (2021) 69(6):1583–604. doi: 10.1002/glia.23980

189. Kent SA, Miron VE. Microglia regulation of central nervous system myelin health and regeneration. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2023). doi: 10.1038/s41577-023-00907-4

190. Rawji KS, Young AMH, Ghosh T, Michaels NJ, Mirzaei R, Kappen J, et al. Niacin-mediated rejuvenation of macrophage/microglia enhances remyelination of the aging central nervous system. *Acta Neuropathol* (2020) 139(5):893–909. doi: 10.1007/s00401-020-02129-7

191. Miron VE, Boyd A, Zhao JW, Yuen TJ, Ruckh JM, Shadrach JL, et al. M2 microglia and macrophages drive oligodendrocyte differentiation during CNS remyelination. *Nat Neurosci* (2013) 16(9):1211–8. doi: 10.1038/nn.3469

192. Cignarella F, Filipello F, Bollman B, Cantoni C, Locca A, Mikesell R, et al. TREM2 activation on microglia promotes myelin debris clearance and remyelination in a model of multiple sclerosis. *Acta Neuropathol* (2020) 140(4):513–34. doi: 10.1007/s00401-020-02193-z

193. Wang Y, Kyauk RV, Shen YA, Xie L, Reichelt M, Lin H, et al. TREM2dependent microglial function is essential for remyelination and subsequent neuroprotection. *Glia* (2023) 71(5):1247–58. doi: 10.1002/glia.24335

194. Sun W, Wang Q, Zhang R, Zhang N. Ketogenic diet attenuates neuroinflammation and induces conversion of M1 microglia to M2 in an EAE model of multiple sclerosis by regulating the NF-kappaB/NLRP3 pathway and inhibiting HDAC3 and P2X7R activation. *Food Funct* (2023) 14(15):7247-69. doi: 10.1039/d3fo00122a

195. Naeem AG, El-Naga RN, Michel HE. Nebivolol elicits a neuroprotective effect in the cuprizone model of multiple sclerosis in mice: emphasis on M1/M2 polarization and inhibition of NLRP3 inflammasome activation. *Inflammopharmacology* (2022) 30 (6):2197–209. doi: 10.1007/s10787-022-01045-4

196. Che J, Li D, Hong W, Wang L, Guo Y, Wu M, et al. Discovery of new macrophage M2 polarization modulators as multiple sclerosis treatment agents that enable the inflammation microenvironment remodeling. *Eur J Med Chem* (2022) 243:114732. doi: 10.1016/j.ejmech.2022.114732

197. Ortega E, Forner MA, Barriga C. Exercise-induced stimulation of murine macrophage chemotaxis: role of corticosterone and prolactin as mediators. *J Physiol* (1997) 498(Pt 3):729–34. doi: 10.1113/jphysiol.1997.sp021897

198. Ceddia MA, Voss EW Jr., Woods JA. Intracellular mechanisms responsible for exercise-induced suppression of macrophage antigen presentation. *J Appl Physiol* (1985) (2000) 88(2):804–10. doi: 10.1152/jappl.2000.88.2.804

199. Forner MA, Barriga C, Ortega E. Exercise-induced stimulation of murine macrophage phagocytosis may be mediated by thyroxine. *J Appl Physiol (1985)* (1996) 80(3):899–903. doi: 10.1152/jappl.1996.80.3.899

200. Feng L, Li G, An J, Liu C, Zhu X, Xu Y, et al. Exercise training protects against heart failure via expansion of myeloid-derived suppressor cells through regulating IL-10/STAT3/S100A9 pathway. *Circ Heart Fail* (2022) 15(3):e008550. doi: 10.1161/CIRCHEARTFAILURE.121.008550

201. Woods JA, Davis JM, Mayer EP, Ghaffar A, Pate RR. Effects of exercise on macrophage activation for antitumor cytotoxicity. *J Appl Physiol (1985)* (1994) 76 (5):2177–85. doi: 10.1152/jappl.1994.76.5.2177

202. Brown AS, Davis JM, Murphy EA, Carmichael MD, Carson JA, Ghaffar A, et al. Gender differences in macrophage antiviral function following exercise stress. *Med Sci Sports Exerc* (2006) 38(5):859–63. doi: 10.1249/01.mss.0000218125.21509.cc

203. Murugathasan M, Jafari A, Amandeep A, Hassan SA, Chihata M, Abdul-Sater AA. Moderate exercise induces trained immunity in macrophages. *Am J Physiol Cell Physiol* (2023) 325(2):C429–42. doi: 10.1152/ajpcell.00130.2023

204. Sung YH, Kim SC, Hong HP, Park CY, Shin MS, Kim CJ, et al. Treadmill exercise ameliorates dopaminergic neuronal loss through suppressing microglial activation in Parkinson's disease mice. *Life Sci* (2012) 91(25-26):1309-16. doi: 10.1016/j.lfs.2012.10.003

205. Gerecke KM, Kolobova A, Allen S, Fawer JL. Exercise protects against chronic restraint stress-induced oxidative stress in the cortex and hippocampus. *Brain Res* (2013) 1509:66–78. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2013.02.027

206. Nakanishi K, Sakakima H, Norimatsu K, Otsuka S, Takada S, Tani A, et al. Effect of low-intensity motor balance and coordination exercise on cognitive functions, hippocampal Abeta deposition, neuronal loss, neuroinflammation, and oxidative stress in a mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. *Exp Neurol* (2021) 337:113590. doi: 10.1016/j.expneurol.2020.113590

207. Zhang SS, Zhu L, Peng Y, Zhang L, Chao FL, Jiang L, et al. Long-term running exercise improves cognitive function and promotes microglial glucose metabolism and morphological plasticity in the hippocampus of APP/PS1 mice. *J Neuroinflammation* (2022) 19(1):34. doi: 10.1186/s12974-022-02401-5

208. Zhang X, He Q, Huang T, Zhao N, Liang F, Xu B, et al. Treadmill exercise decreases abeta deposition and counteracts cognitive decline in APP/PS1 mice, possibly via hippocampal microglia modifications. *Front Aging Neurosci* (2019) 11:78. doi: 10.3389/fnagi.2019.00078

209. Wang W, Lv Z, Gao J, Liu M, Wang Y, Tang C, et al. Treadmill exercise alleviates neuronal damage by suppressing NLRP3 inflammasome and microglial activation in the MPTP mouse model of Parkinson's disease. *Brain Res Bull* (2021) 174:349–58. doi: 10.1016/j.brainresbull.2021.06.024

210. Liu MX, Luo L, Fu JH, He JY, Chen MY, He ZJ, et al. Exercise-induced neuroprotection against cerebral ischemia/reperfusion injury is mediated via alleviating inflammasome-induced pyroptosis. *Exp Neurol* (2022) 349:113952. doi: 10.1016/j.expneurol.2021.113952

211. Bernardes D, de Oliveira ALR. Regular exercise modifies histopathological outcomes of pharmacological treatment in experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis. *Front Neurol* (2018) 9:950. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2018.00950

212. Rizzo FR, Guadalupi L, Sanna K, Vanni V, Fresegna D, De Vito F, et al. Exercise protects from hippocampal inflammation and neurodegeneration in experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis. *Brain Behav Immun* (2021) 98:13–27. doi: 10.1016/j.bbi.2021.08.212

213. Zaychik Y, Fainstein N, Touloumi O, Goldberg Y, Hamdi L, Segal S, et al. Highintensity exercise training protects the brain against autoimmune neuroinflammation: regulation of microglial redox and pro-inflammatory functions. *Front Cell Neurosci* (2021) 15:640724. doi: 10.3389/fncel.2021.640724

214. Jensen SK, Michaels NJ, Ilyntskyy S, Keough MB, Kovalchuk O, Yong VW. Multimodal enhancement of remyelination by exercise with a pivotal role for oligodendroglial PGC1alpha. *Cell Rep* (2018) 24(12):3167–79. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2018.08.060

215. Golzari Z, Shabkhiz F, Soudi S, Kordi MR, Hashemi SM. Combined exercise training reduces IFN-gamma and IL-17 levels in the plasma and the supernatant of peripheral blood mononuclear cells in women with multiple sclerosis. *Int Immunopharmacol* (2010) 10(11):1415–9. doi: 10.1016/j.intimp.2010.08.008

216. Ercan Z, Bilek F, Demir CF. The effect of aerobic exercise on Neurofilament light chain and glial Fibrillary acidic protein level in patients with relapsing remitting type multiple sclerosis. *Mult Scler Relat Disord* (2021) 55:103219. doi: 10.1016/j.msard.2021.103219

217. Gravesteijn AS, Beckerman H, Willemse EA, Hulst HE, de Jong BA, Teunissen CE, et al. Brain-derived neurotrophic factor, neurofilament light and glial fibrillary acidic protein do not change in response to aerobic training in people with MS-related fatigue - a secondary analysis of a randomized controlled trial. *Mult Scler Relat Disord* (2023) 70:104489. doi: 10.1016/j.msard.2022.104489

218. Zhang L, Liu Y, Wang X, Wang D, Wu H, Chen H, et al. Treadmill exercise improve recognition memory by TREM2 pathway to inhibit hippocampal microglial activation and neuroinflammation in Alzheimer's disease model. *Physiol Behav* (2022) 251:113820. doi: 10.1016/j.physbeh.2022.113820

219. Xu J, Zhang L, Li M, He X, Luo J, Wu R, et al. TREM2 mediates physical exercisepromoted neural functional recovery in rats with ischemic stroke via microglia-promoted white matter repair. *J Neuroinflammation* (2023) 20(1):50. doi: 10.1186/s12974-023-02741-w

220. Lezmy J, Arancibia-Carcamo IL, Quintela-Lopez T, Sherman DL, Brophy PJ, Attwell D. Astrocyte Ca(2+)-evoked ATP release regulates myelinated axon excitability and conduction speed. *Science* (2021) 374(6565):eabh2858. doi: 10.1126/science.abh2858

221. Lee JH, Kim JY, Noh S, Lee H, Lee SY, Mun JY, et al. Astrocytes phagocytose adult hippocampal synapses for circuit homeostasis. *Nature* (2021) 590(7847):612–7. doi: 10.1038/s41586-020-03060-3

222. Mishra A, Reynolds JP, Chen Y, Gourine AV, Rusakov DA, Attwell D. Publisher Correction: Astrocytes mediate neurovascular signaling to capillary pericytes but not to arterioles. *Nat Neurosci* (2020) 23(9):1176. doi: 10.1038/s41593-020-0680-0

223. Meyer T, Shimon D, Youssef S, Yankovitz G, Tessler A, Chernobylsky T, et al. NAD(+) metabolism drives astrocyte proinflammatory reprogramming in central nervous system autoimmunity. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2022) 119(35): e2211310119. doi: 10.1073/pnas.2211310119

224. Lu SZ, Wu Y, Guo YS, Liang PZ, Yin S, Yin YQ, et al. Inhibition of astrocytic DRD2 suppresses CNS inflammation in an animal model of multiple sclerosis. *J Exp Med* (2022) 219(9):e20210998. doi: 10.1084/jem.20210998

225. Kalinin S, Meares GP, Lin SX, Pietruczyk EA, Saher G, Spieth L, et al. Liver kinase B1 depletion from astrocytes worsens disease in a mouse model of multiple sclerosis. *Glia* (2020) 68(3):600–16. doi: 10.1002/glia.23742

226. Wheeler MA, Clark IC, Tjon EC, Li Z, Zandee SEJ, Couturier CP, et al. MAFGdriven astrocytes promote CNS inflammation. *Nature* (2020) 578(7796):593–9. doi: 10.1038/s41586-020-1999-0

227. Escartin C, Galea E, Lakatos A, O'Callaghan JP, Petzold GC, Serrano-Pozo A, et al. Reactive astrocyte nomenclature, definitions, and future directions. *Nat Neurosci* (2021) 24(3):312–25. doi: 10.1038/s41593-020-00783-4

228. Molina-Gonzalez I, Holloway RK, Jiwaji Z, Dando O, Kent SA, Emelianova K, et al. Astrocyte-oligodendrocyte interaction regulates central nervous system regeneration. *Nat Commun* (2023) 14(1):3372. doi: 10.1038/s41467-023-39046-8

229. Kuipers HF, Yoon J, van Horssen J, Han MH, Bollyky PL, Palmer TD, et al. Phosphorylation of alphaB-crystallin supports reactive astrogliosis in demyelination. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2017) 114(9):E1745–54. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1621314114

230. Colombo E, Triolo D, Bassani C, Bedogni F, Di Dario M, Dina G, et al. Dysregulated copper transport in multiple sclerosis may cause demyelination via astrocytes. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U.S.A* (2021) 118(27):e2025804118. doi: 10.1073/pnas.2025804118

231. Zare Z, Tehrani M, Zarbakhsh S, Mohammadi M. Protective effects of treadmill exercise on apoptotic neuronal damage and astrocyte activation in ovariectomized and/ or diabetic rat prefrontal cortex: molecular and histological aspects. *Int J Neurosci* (2022) 23:1–9. doi: 10.1080/00207454.2022.2148529

232. Feng S, Wu C, Zou P, Deng Q, Chen Z, Li M, et al. High-intensity interval training ameliorates Alzheimer's disease-like pathology by regulating astrocyte phenotype-associated AQP4 polarization. *Theranostics* (2023) 13(10):3434–50. doi: 10.7150/thno.81951

233. Lai Z, Shan W, Li J, Min J, Zeng X, Zuo Z. Appropriate exercise level attenuates gut dysbiosis and valeric acid increase to improve neuroplasticity and cognitive function after surgery in mice. *Mol Psychiatry* (2021) 26(12):7167–87. doi: 10.1038/s41380-021-01291-y

234. Kelty TJ, Mao X, Kerr NR, Childs TE, Ruegsegger GN, Booth FW. Resistanceexercise training attenuates LPS-induced astrocyte remodeling and neuroinflammatory cytokine expression in female Wistar rats. *J Appl Physiol (1985)* (2022) 132(2):317–26. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00571.2021

235. Belaya I, Ivanova M, Sorvari A, Ilicic M, Loppi S, Koivisto H, et al. Astrocyte remodeling in the beneficial effects of long-term voluntary exercise in Alzheimer's disease. J Neuroinflammation (2020) 17(1):271. doi: 10.1186/s12974-020-01935-w

236. Fahimi A, Baktir MA, Moghadam S, Mojabi FS, Sumanth K, McNerney MW, et al. Physical exercise induces structural alterations in the hippocampal astrocytes: exploring the role of BDNF-TrkB signaling. *Brain Struct Funct* (2017) 222(4):1797–808. doi: 10.1007/s00429-016-1308-8

237. Ying N, Luo H, Li B, Gong K, Shu Q, Liang F, et al. Exercise alleviates behavioral disorders but shapes brain metabolism of APP/PS1 mice in a region- and exercise-specific manner. *J Proteome Res* (2023) 22(6):1649–59. doi: 10.1021/acs.jproteome.2c00691

238. Barad Z, Augusto J, Kelly AM. Exercise-induced modulation of neuroinflammation in ageing. J Physiol (2023) 601(11):2069-83. doi: 10.1113/JP282894

239. Azzolini F, Gilio L, Pavone L, Iezzi E, Dolcetti E, Bruno A, et al. Neuroinflammation is associated with GFAP and sTREM2 levels in multiple sclerosis. *Biomolecules* (2022) 12(2):222. doi: 10.3390/biom12020222

240. Afzal R, Dowling JK, McCoy CE. Impact of exercise on immunometabolism in multiple sclerosis. J Clin Med (2020) 9(9):3038. doi: 10.3390/jcm9093038

241. Silveira LS, Batatinha HAP, Castoldi A, Camara NOS, Festuccia WT, Souza CO, et al. Exercise rescues the immune response fine-tuned impaired by peroxisome proliferator-activated receptors gamma deletion in macrophages. *J Cell Physiol* (2019) 234(4):5241–51. doi: 10.1002/jcp.27333

242. Salimans L, Liberman K, Njemini R, Kortekaas Krohn I, Gutermuth J, Bautmans I. The effect of resistance exercise on the immune cell function in humans: A systematic review. *Exp Gerontol* (2022) 164:111822. doi: 10.1016/j.exger.2022.111822

Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED BY Estela Maris Muñoz, CONICET Dr. Mario H. Burgos Institute of Histology and Embryology (IHEM), Argentina

REVIEWED BY

Maria Silvia Di Genaro, National University of San Luis, Argentina Shusaku Hayashi, University of Toyama, Japan

*CORRESPONDENCE Sarah J. Spencer Sarah.spencer@rmit.edu.au

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work

RECEIVED 31 July 2023 ACCEPTED 22 September 2023 PUBLISHED 05 October 2023

CITATION

Yip JLK, Xavier S, Balasuriya GK, Hill-Yardin EL and Spencer SJ (2023) Macrophage regulation of the "second brain": CD163 intestinal macrophages interact with inhibitory interneurons to regulate colonic motility - evidence from the *Cx3cr1-Dtr* rat model. *Front. Immunol.* 14:1269890. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2023.1269890

COPYRIGHT

© 2023 Yip, Xavier, Balasuriya, Hill-Yardin and Spencer. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms. Macrophage regulation of the "second brain": CD163 intestinal macrophages interact with inhibitory interneurons to regulate colonic motility evidence from the *Cx3cr1-Dtr* rat model

Jackson L. K. Yip¹, Soniya Xavier¹, Gayathri K. Balasuriya^{1,2}, Elisa L. Hill-Yardin^{1†} and Sarah J. Spencer^{1*†}

¹School of Health and Biomedical Sciences, RMIT University, Bundoora, Melbourne, VIC, Australia, ²Department of Physiology and Cell Biology, Kobe University School of Medicine, Kobe, Japan

Intestinal macrophages are well-studied for their conventional roles in the immune response against pathogens and protecting the gut from chronic inflammation. However, these macrophages may also have additional functional roles in gastrointestinal motility under typical conditions. This is likely to occur via both direct and indirect influences on gastrointestinal motility through interaction with myenteric neurons that contribute to the gutbrain axis, but this mechanism is yet to be properly characterised. The CX3CR1 chemokine receptor is expressed in the majority of intestinal macrophages, so we used a conditional knockout Cx3cr1-Dtr (diphtheria toxin receptor) rat model to transiently ablate these cells. We then utilized ex vivo video imaging to evaluate colonic motility. Our previous studies in brain suggested that Cx3cr1expressing cells repopulate by 7 days after depletion in this model, so we performed our experiments at both the 48 hr (macrophage depletion) and 7day (macrophage repopulation) time points. We also investigated whether inhibitory neuronal input driven by nitric oxide from the enteric nervous system is required for the regulation of colonic motility by intestinal macrophages. Our results demonstrated that CD163-positive resident intestinal macrophages are important in regulating colonic motility in the absence of this major inhibitory neuronal input. In addition, we show that intestinal macrophages are indispensable in maintaining a healthy intestinal structure. Our study provides a novel understanding of the interplay between the enteric nervous system and intestinal macrophages in colonic motility. We highlight intestinal macrophages as a potential therapeutic target for gastrointestinal motility disorders when inhibitory neuronal input is suppressed.

KEYWORDS

gastrointestinal, macrophages, nitric oxide, myenteric plexus, colonic motility



with diphtheria toxin (DT) showed a significant reduction of ionized calcium-binding adaptor molecule 1 (Iba-1)-positive intestinal macrophages in the myenteric plexus 48 hours post-injection. We demonstrated that in the presence of the nitric oxide synthase inhibitor, N@-nitro-L-arginine (NOLA), macrophage ablated rats had a greater increase in contraction frequency than controls. We then examined the macrophage population 7 days after DT injection and found that cluster of differentiation 163 (CD163) tissue resident macrophages do not repopulate whereas Iba-1 positive macrophages do. A greater increase in contraction frequency in macrophage-ablated rats in the presence of NOLA indicates that CD163 positive macrophages are crucial in regulating colonic motility in the absence of nitric oxide.

Highlights

- Intestinal macrophages regulate intestinal motility but the mechanisms by which this occurs are largely unknown.
- We utilized a *Cx3cr1-Dtr* (diphtheria toxin receptor) rat model to transiently deplete macrophages and thus investigate the macrophage contribution to colonic motility in the context of enteric nervous system inhibitory input.
- We show that tissue-resident CD163 intestinal macrophages regulate colonic motility, particularly in the absence of the main inhibitory drive in the gut which occurs via nitric oxide-dependent input.
- These findings allow us to better understand how intestinal macrophages regulate colonic motility and provide insights to support the development of macrophage-specific therapeutic targets for gut motility disorders.

Introduction

As the most abundant immune cell type of the gastrointestinal tract, intestinal macrophages play a key role in maintaining homeostasis (1), including resistance to invasion by foreign antigens and commensal bacteria. It is accepted that intestinal macrophages generally maintain an anti-inflammatory (M2) profile to prevent chronic inflammation and promote tissue repair (2, 3). They secrete the anti-inflammatory cytokine interleukin (IL)-10, which is constitutively expressed in the gut in the healthy individual (3). During inflammation, intestinal macrophages differentiate into pro-inflammatory macrophages (M1) and secrete pro-inflammatory cytokines, including IL-1 β , IL-6, and tumour necrosis factor (TNF)- α (1). The release of pro-inflammatory cytokines helps combat pathogens by further recruitment of inflammatory cells or by stimulating production of inflammatory response proteins such as serum amyloid A and C-reactive protein (4, 5).

In addition to an immunological role, intestinal macrophages regulate intestinal motility via interaction with the enteric nervous

system (ENS), specifically with myenteric neurons. Muller and others have demonstrated that colony stimulating factor 1 (CSF-1)/bone morphogenetic protein 2 (BMP-2) bi-directional signaling between enteric neurons and intestinal macrophages is crucial in maintaining intestinal peristalsis in healthy mice (6). However, the mechanisms by which this neuroimmune crosstalk affects intestinal muscle contractions, and thereby digestion, are still poorly understood (3). Here we hypothesized that gastrointestinal motility would be broadly maintained in the absence of intestinal macrophages but that motility responses to ENS input would lack the coordinated contractile patterns seen typically in rodents, highlighting the interplay between the gut-brain axis and its immune component.

Different myenteric neuron populations, as identified by their neurochemical coding, play different roles in regulating intestinal motility (7). The major inhibitory myenteric neurons express neuronal nitric oxide synthase (nNOS) (8). nNOS neurons stimulate relaxation of the smooth muscle (9). A recent study has suggested that colonic migrating motor complexes (CMMCs), responsible for initiating colonic contractions, originate from the blockade of the inhibitory nitrergic cyclic guanosine monophosphate (cGMP)-dependent pathway (10). The nitrergic pathway is therefore likely to play a principal role in regulating colonic motility (10). As such, loss of nNOS has been implicated in several gastrointestinal disorders, such as oesophageal achalasia, gastroparesis and Hirschsprung's disease (11–13). In mice, transplanting healthy enteric neural stem cells into nNOSdeficient mice can rescue impaired colonic motility (7).

Although colonic motility is regulated by the neurons of the myenteric plexus, additional factors contribute to the detailed contraction profile (14). Apart from input by myenteric neurons, pacemaker interstitial cells of Cajal also generate myogenic rhythmicity (14). Depending on the distance that motor complexes travel, the resultant neurogenic and myogenic contractions in the proximal colon can be characterized into different patterns (15). Therefore, in this study we focused on defining differences in contraction patterns occurring in the rat proximal to mid colon following the ablation of intestinal macrophages.

One of the main identifiers of intestinal macrophages is the CX3C chemokine receptor 1 (Cx3cr1). *Cx3cr1* expression is low in circulating monocytes but increases as monocytes differentiate into resident intestinal macrophages (3, 16). Therefore, a transgenic model targeting *Cx3cr1*-expressing cells allows us to directly investigate the role of intestinal macrophages in the gut. In previous work, we used a conditional diphtheria toxin receptor (Dtr) knock-in *Cx3cr1-Dtr* rat model to target Cx3cr1-containing cells and study their roles in satiety control, circadian rhythms, neuroimmune responses and cognitive function (17–21). These studies suggest that the effects of ablating Cx3cr1-cells (i.e., microglia, monocytes, macrophages) are not due to sickness, withdrawal, anxiety, or nausea (17). Here, we utilized this transgenic rat model to investigate the role of intestinal macrophages in gastrointestinal motility and their interactions

with the ENS. We measured colonic motility patterns at the midpoint of the proximal colon, since previous studies demonstrated that only a subset of contractions generated from the beginning of the rat proximal colon are propagated into mid-colon and beyond (22-25). We found that the loss of intestinal macrophages in this model led to shortening of the small intestine and colon. Furthermore, intestinal macrophage depletion increased motility in the proximal colon only when nNOS was inhibited. The difference in motility was not caused by changes in the number of nNOS neurons in the myenteric plexus. Notably, spontaneous repopulation of ionized calcium binding adaptor molecule 1 (Iba-1)-positive but not cluster of differentiation 163 (CD163)-positive intestinal macrophages ensued after 7 days, and this was sufficient to rescue some aspects of the phenotype, including intestine length. However, we observed increased motility upon nNOS inhibition that persisted even after Iba-1-positive macrophages had repopulated the tissue. Our findings indicate that CD163-positive macrophages are crucial in regulating gut motility when the major inhibitory neural input is blocked.

Methods

Animals

All experiments were conducted in accordance with the Australian Code of Practice for the Care and Use of Animals for Scientific Purposes, with approval from the RMIT University Animal Ethics Committee (AEC #1920). The chemokine receptor Cx3cr1 is exclusively expressed in microglia and monocytes (26). To specifically ablate Cx3cr1-expressing cells, we generated a *Cx3cr1-Dtr* knock-in rat model on a Wistar Han background using CRISPR/Cas9 technology, as previously described (17).

In the present experiments, we used female rats aged between 13 and 17 weeks. Initial analyses suggested females perform similarly to males in terms of microglial and weight responses to the DT (17) and so we selected one sex only to first establish mechanistic insight into how macrophages affect gut motility before proceeding to sexcomparison studies. The rats were kept under standard laboratory housing conditions, with a 12 hr light cycle (7 am to 7 pm), an ambient temperature of 22 °C, with humidity between 40 and 60%, and free access to water and standard rat chow except where stated. We administered DT as two separate injections, 8 hr apart, of 25 ng/ g DT in sterile saline, subcutaneously (s.c.), according to our previous studies (17, 27). Our previous work has shown that depletion of microglia and monocytes is maximized at 48 hr, and that spontaneous repopulation is in progress around 7 days after depletion (17). Thus, basal and post-DT tissue collection was performed 48 hr or 7 days after the first injection, after the rats were euthanized with overdose of ketamine and xylazine, 20 mg/mL ketamine (Cenvet Australia, Lynbrook, VIC, Australia), 5 mg/mL xylazine (Cenvet). All experiments were completed between 9 am and 1 pm to limit potential effects of circadian rhythms on any parameters measured.

Colon collection and wholemount tissue preparation for immunofluorescence

The proximal colon (the first 3-5 cm of colon measured from the caecum and visualized by colonic striation patterns) from each animal was opened, stretched, pinned with the mucosa facing upwards, and submerged in 0.1 M phosphate buffered saline (PBS) on a Petri dish lined with Sylgard (Sylgard Silicone Elastomer, Krayden Inc., Denver, CO, USA). To obtain a longitudinal muscle-myenteric plexus (LMMP) preparation, the mucosa, submucosal plexus and circular muscle were peeled away from the remaining colonic tissue under a dissecting microscope. A small area of tissue containing the LMMP was transferred to a Petri dish (35 mm), submerged in 0.1 M PBS, and stored at 4°C before assessment of neuronal populations by immunofluorescence.

Wholemount immunofluorescence for neuronal populations and identification of intestinal macrophages

We have previously described the myenteric plexus wholemount immunofluorescence for mouse tissues (28). Here, immunofluorescence was performed on wholemount rat colonic tissue samples to assess for potential differences in neuron numbers and intestinal macrophage populations between saline- and DTtreated Cx3cr1-Dtr rats. Wholemount LMMP samples were incubated at room temperature (RT) for 30 min in 0.01% Triton X-100 (Sigma Aldrich, St Louis, MO, USA) with 10% $\mbox{CAS-block}^{\mbox{\tiny TM}}$ (Invitrogen Australia, Mt Waverley, VIC, Australia) to reduce nonspecific binding of antibodies. Then, tissues were incubated with three primary antisera for neuronal populations: human anti-Hu (1:5,000, a pan-neuronal marker; a gift from Dr. V. Lennon, Mayo Clinic, Rochester, MN, USA), sheep anti-nNOS (1:400; Millipore, RRID: AB_90743) and rabbit anti-Iba-1 (1:400; Wako Chemicals USA Inc., Richmond, VA, USA, RRID: AB_839504) and stored at 4°C overnight in a sealed container. For assessing macrophage populations, tissues were incubated with two primary antisera: rabbit anti-Iba-1 (FUJIFILM Wako Shibayagi, RRID: AB_839504; 1:400) and mouse anti-CD163 (Bio-Rad Laboratories, RRID: AB_2074558; 1:100). After incubation, colonic tissues were washed with 0.1 M PBS (three washes of 10 min each). Secondary antisera corresponding to the host of the primary antibody were applied to the samples and left for 2.5 hr at RT on a shaker incubator (donkey anti-sheep Alexa 488 (Thermo Fisher Scientific, RRID: AB_2534082); 1:400, donkey anti-human Alexa 594 (Jackson ImmunoResearch Laboratories, Inc., RRID: AB_2340572); 1:750, donkey anti-rabbit Alexa 647 (Jackson, RRID: AB_2340572); 1:400 and donkey anti-mouse Alexa 488 (Abcam, RRID: AB_2732856)). Colonic tissues were mounted using fluorescence mounting medium (DAKO Australia Private Ltd; Botany, NSW, Australia). Tissue samples were imaged using a confocal microscope (Nikon Confocal Microscope: A1; Version 4.10). A Zseries of images of myenteric plexus sections (6.5 µm/step with total tissue thickness approximately 60 µm) was captured for each animal and saved in the ND2 file format.

Analysis of nNOS neuron populations in the myenteric plexus

Images of colonic tissue containing the myenteric plexus were analysed using ImageJ (1.52a, NIH, Bethesda, MD, USA). Five intact myenteric ganglia were randomly selected from each wholemount colonic tissue sample (approximately 1 cm^2) for each animal. We then counted the number of Hu- and nNOS-labelled cells from each ganglion. The nNOS neuronal population was estimated as the percentage of nNOS cells in a ganglion co-labelled with Hu.

Intestinal macrophage density and morphology

Z-series images of wholemount tissue were analysed using the Imaris software volume function to assess the cell density and morphology of intestinal macrophages (Imaris 64X 9.1.0; Bitplane AG, UK). Three proximal colon areas of 0.25 mm² per tissue per animal were selected as regions of interest (ROI). The presence of macrophages in the muscle layer was established by visualising the z-position of Iba-1-positive cells (macrophages) relative to that of Hu-positive cells (neurons). Macrophages with a z-position outside the location of the neurons were considered to be situated in the muscle layer within the LMMP preparation. Sphericity and cell density data were also recorded and analysed using GraphPad Prism software (Boston, MA, USA; version 9.0.1).

RT-PCR

Proximal colons were snap-frozen and RNA extracted using QIAzol reagents and RNeasy Mini Kits (Qiagen, Valencia, CA, USA). RNA was then transcribed to cDNA using Quantitect Reverse Transcription kits (Qiagen) and analyzed by qRT-PCR with a QuantStudio 7 Flex instrument (Applied Biosystems, Mulgrave, Vic, Australia) using Taqman Gene Expression Assays (Applied Biosystems). We compared the relative quantitative measure of *Cx3cr1* expression (NCBI reference sequence: NM_133534.1, Taqman assay ID: Rn02134446_s1) with the housekeeping gene *Gapdh* (NCBI reference sequence: NM_017008.3, Taqman assay ID: 4352338E) as an endogenous control. We analysed mRNA expression using $2^{-\Delta\Delta C(t)}$, where C(t) is the threshold cycle at which fluorescence is first detected significantly above background.

Ex vivo video imaging of colonic motility

The setup for rat colon has been described in our previous publication (25). Briefly, the proximal to mid colon (5-7 cm measured from the caecum end) was dissected from each animal. Each colon preparation was placed into a beaker containing Krebs solution (118 mM NaCl, 4.6 mM KCl, 2.5 mM CaCl₂, 1.2 mM

MgSO₄, 1 mM NaH₂PO₄, 25 mM NaHCO₃, 11 mM D-glucose in mM; bubbled at RT with carbogen gas: 95% O2 and 5% CO2) at 4°C. The colon preparation was then placed into an organ bath chamber, which was connected to an in-flow reservoir containing Krebs solution via inlet tubes and was continuously superfused with Krebs solution bubbled with carbogen and maintained between 33-35°C. The oral end of the colon preparation was cannulated to the inlet tube and secured using standard cotton sewing thread. The faecal content was removed by applying gentle positive pressure from the inflow reservoir. The anal end of colon was then cannulated to the outlet tube. An intraluminal pressure was created by using a rubber stopper with a glass tube (5 mm inside diameter) inserted through its centre to seal onto the inflow reservoir. Intraluminal pressure was calculated by measuring the vertical distance from the tissue to the meniscus of Krebs solution within the glass tube of inflow reservoir and maintained at constant level throughout the experiment (i.e., the meniscus was 5.5-6.5 cm above the height of the colon segment). Colonic motility was recorded using a Logitech camera (QuickCam Pro 4000; I-Tech, Ultimo, NSW, Australia) mounted directly above the organ bath at a standard distance of 10 cm. Each colon was given 30 min to equilibrate before we recorded four 15 min videos of spontaneous contractile activity under control conditions. Subsequently, 100 µM N@-nitro-L-arginine (NOLA) was added to the inflow reservoir, to inhibit nitric oxide, and contractile activity was recorded for another four x 15 min. After NOLA application, a final four x 15 min videos were recorded, considered as the washout period. These final recordings enabled us to assess the restoration of the inhibitory stimulus and to ensure the tissue remained viable for the duration of the experiment.

Pair-feeding motility

Transient ablation of macrophages in the Cx3cr1-Dtr causes anorexia-induced weight loss while the macrophages remain depleted (17). Therefore, to verify that any changes in intestinal motility were due to the absence of intestinal macrophages and not to any anorexia or weight loss that accompanies it, we performed a pair-feeding experiment (17). We fed a cohort of macrophage-intact rats the mean voluntary consumption of the DT-treated Cx3cr1-Dtr rats to induce a similar weight loss to that associated with the macrophage ablation. Rats were then anaesthetized for tissue collection and assessment of colonic motility as described above.

Statistical analysis

Statistical analyses were performed using GraphPad Prism software (GraphPad; version 9.0.1). We assessed nNOS neuronal populations, cell density and sphericity of intestinal macrophages, RT-PCR, percentage changes of resting gut diameter, contraction magnitude and contraction frequency before and after NOLA treatment using Student's unpaired t-tests. We assumed statistical significance when p < 0.05. A repeated measures two-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) was used to compare the resting gut diameter, contraction magnitude and contraction frequency of macrophage-intact and Cx3cr1-Dtr rat colon under control conditions and with NOLA treatment. Tukey *post hoc* tests were used to identify where significant differences occurred in the case of a significant interaction. Data are presented as mean with maximum and minimum. Sample sizes are included in the individual results sections.

Results

Macrophage ablation reduces Iba-1-positive cell density in the myenteric plexus

To verify that intestinal macrophages are depleted upon DT injection in Cx3cr1-Dtr rats, we assessed numbers of Iba-1-positive cells in the myenteric plexus. As expected, at 48 hr after DT injection there was significant loss of intestinal macrophages in the myenteric plexus ($t_{(15)} = 6.09$, p < 0.0001, n = 7-10 animals per group; Figures 1A, E, M). Resident intestinal macrophages are particularly important in the bidirectional communication between the nervous and immune systems (29, 30), so we also assessed the CD163-positive (resident) subpopulation of macrophages. Notably, most intestinal macrophages surrounding ganglia expressed CD163 (Figures 1C, D, blue arrows). Similar to Iba-1-expressing cells, CD163-positive cells were ablated upon DT injection ($t_{(7)} = 10.25$, p < 0.0001, n = 4-5 animals per group; Figures 1B, F-H, O). Iba-1-positive cells in the smooth muscle layers were also significantly reduced after DT ($t_{(6)} = 3.85$, p = 0.0085, n = 4per group; Figure 1Q). Additionally, Cx3cr1 mRNA was drastically reduced after DT injection to be almost undetectable ($t_{(16)} = 14.9, p < 14.9, p <$ 0.0001, n = 9 per group; Figure 1R), verifying the efficacy of our model in depleting its target cells. Colocalization analysis indicated that about 70% of Iba-1 positive macrophages in the rat colon also expressed CD163.

As anticipated from our previous work in the brain (18), the morphology of the macrophages remaining after depletion differed from macrophages in intact rats, with both Iba-1-positive cells and CD163-positive cells being significantly more spherical in the *Cx3cr1-Dtr* rats than in those not given DT (Iba-1-positive cells: t (15) = 3.60, p = 0.0026, n = 7-10 animals per group, Figures 1I, J, N; CD163-positive cells: t₍₇₎ = 7.89, p < 0.0001, n = 7-10 animals per group, Figures 1K, L, P).

Macrophage ablation decreases body weight and shortens small intestine and colon

After verifying the conditional knockout of intestinal macrophages in Cx3cr1-Dtr rats, we investigated if the loss of intestinal macrophages affected the overall anatomy of the gastrointestinal tract. Consistent with previous findings from our group (17), the body weights of Cx3cr1-Dtr rats were significantly



Cx3cr1-cell ablation significantly reduced the density and increased the sphericity of Iba-1 cells and CD163 cells in the myenteric plexus of the proximal colon. (A) Macrophage-intact proximal colon myenteric plexus ganglia immunolabelled with ionized calcium binding adaptor molecule 1 (Iba-1), (B) cluster of differentiation 163 (CD163) and (C) Hu. (D) Iba-1, CD163 and Hu merged. (E) *Cx3cr1-Dtr* rat proximal colon 48 hr after diphtheria toxin (DT) immunolabelled with Iba-1, (F) CD163 and (G) Hu. (H) Iba-1, CD163 and Hu merged. (I) Imaris colour-gradient of sphericity of Iba-1 cells in macrophage-intact proximal colon and (J) *Cx3cr1-Dtr* rat proximal colon. (K) Imaris colour-gradient of sphericity of CD163 cells in macrophage-intact proximal colon and (J) *Cx3cr1-Dtr* rat proximal colon. (K) Imaris colour-gradient of sphericity of CD163 cells in macrophage-intact proximal colon and (L) *Cx3cr1-Dtr* rat proximal colon. (M) Numbers of Iba-1-expressing cells per 0.25 mm². (N) Cx3cr1-cell ablation leads to a significant increase in the sphericity of Iba-1-positive cells in the myenteric plexus of *Cx3cr1-Dtr* rats given DT compared to WT. (O) Numbers of CD163-expressing cells per 0.25 mm². (P) Cx3cr1-cell ablation leads to a significant increase in the sphericity of CD163-positive cells in the myenteric plexus of *Cx3cr1-Dtr* rats given DT compared to those not given DT. (Q) Number of Iba-1-positive cells in the muscle layer per 0.25 mm². (R) *Cx3cr1* gene expression in proximal colon of *Cx3cr1-Dtr* rats given DT compared to those not given DT. Data are mean with maximum and minimum. ** $p \le 0.0001$, Scale bar = 100 µm for confocal images, 70 µm for Imaris colour-gradient images. Sphericity colour gradient scale = 0.2-0.9; red indicates more spherical, blue indicates more elongated.

reduced at 48 hr after DT injection ($t_{(24)} = 4.03$, p = 0.0005, n = 11-15 animals per group; Figure 2A). We also found that both small intestine ($t_{(31)} = 3.32$, p = 0.002, n = 13-20 animals per group; Figure 2B) and colon length ($t_{(44)} = 3.09$, p = 0.003, n = 18-28 animals per group; Figure 2C) were shortened by intestinal macrophage ablation.

Effects of macrophage depletion on colonic motility

Next, we examined if the loss of intestinal macrophages in the myenteric plexus had any impact on colonic motility. We measured the resting gut diameter, contraction magnitude and frequency of



contraction in the proximal colon as described previously (25). Our results demonstrated that macrophage-ablated rats have a wider resting colon diameter than macrophage-intact rats under control conditions (i.e., without NOLA; main effect of genotype: $F_{(1,15)} = 7.16$, p = 0.0017, n = 8-9 animals per group, Figures 3A, B). The loss of intestinal macrophages also led to a decrease in contraction magnitude (main effect of genotype: $F_{(1,15)} = 45.0$, p < 0.0001, n = 8-9 animals per group, Figure 3C), suggesting the importance of intestinal macrophages in colonic motility under control conditions. On the other hand,

inhibiting nNOS (via NOLA treatment) stimulated smooth muscle contraction and thus reduced resting gut diameter (main effect of NOLA: $F_{(1,15)} = 4.85$, p = 0.044, n = 8-9 animals per group, Figures 3A, B), but caused a decrease in contraction magnitude (main effect of NOLA: $F_{(1,15)} = 5.69$, p = 0.031, n = 8-9 animals per group, Figure 3C). As expected, inhibiting nNOS increased the frequency of contractions in the proximal rat colon. However, we observed a significantly higher increase in contraction frequency in macrophage-ablated rats (interaction effect: $F_{(1,16)} = 7.84$, p = 0.013, n = 8-9 animals per group, Figure 3C).



FIGURE 3

Intestinal macrophages regulate, but are not necessary for, colonic motility. (A) Representative spatiotemporal heatmaps of macrophage-intact (WT) and *Cx3Cr1-Dtr* rats under control conditions and with N ω -nitro-L-arginine (NOLA) treatment. (B) Resting gut diameter of control and macrophage-ablated rats. (C) Contraction magnitude of control and *Cx3Cr1-Dtr* rats. (D) Contraction frequency per 15 min in the proximal colon of control and macrophage-ablated rats. # two-way ANOVA with main effect of genotype, \$ main effect of NOLA treatment, ** Tukey *post-hoc* test *p* < 0.01, *** *p* < 0.001, **** *p* < 0.0001.

group, NOLA effect on macrophage-intact rat colon: p = 0.0008, NOLA effect on *Cx3cr1-Dtr* rat colon: p < 0.0001, Figure 3D). The increase in contraction frequency upon inhibition of nNOS indicates that intestinal macrophages can regulate colonic motility without major inhibitory neuronal input.

Effect of pair-feeding on colonic motility

It has been reported that acute fasting or restricted energy intake may have a direct or indirect effect on gastrointestinal motility through satiety hormones (31-33). In our Cx3cr1-Dtr rats, we have consistently reported a decrease in body weight (Figure 2A) as well as food intake (17) upon DT injection. Therefore, we performed a pair-feeding experiment to verify if the changes we saw in intestinal structure and colonic motility were macrophage-related or were instead due to a decrease in food intake. As expected, the pair-fed macrophage-intact rats had a significant decrease in body weight when compared to controls (t (14) = 2.90, p = 0.01, n = 8 animals per group, Figure 4A). Compared with previous weight changes from Cx3cr1-Dtr rats 48 after DT injection (dotted line, Figure 4A), indicating weight loss after DT injection was largely due to reduced food intake. Interestingly, there were no differences in the length of the small intestine or colon between pair-fed rats and ad libitum-fed, macrophage-intact, controls (Figures 4B, C). In terms of resting gut diameter, contraction magnitude and contraction frequency, we also did not observe any significant differences between pair-fed and *ad libitum*-fed, macrophage-intact, control rats (Figures 4D–F), together indicating a macrophage-specific effect on colonic motility rather than one related to food intake or changes in digestion.

Macrophage ablation does not affect neuron numbers in the myenteric plexus

Neurons in the myenteric plexus are mainly responsible for regulating colonic motility (3, 15). Based on our findings that the loss of intestinal macrophages led to an increase in colonic motility in the absence of the major inhibitory neuronal input (i.e. with NOLA), we assessed whether the size or proportion of the population of nNOS-expressing neurons in the myenteric plexus was changed in response to the loss of macrophages. The number of myenteric neurons per ganglion remained unchanged upon macrophage ablation (Figures 5B, E, M), consistent with the findings from De Schepper et al., who showed, in an embryonic macrophage-depletion model that apoptosis of neurons caused by the loss of intestinal macrophages does not take place in mice until day 7 (30). There was also no significant change in the number of neurons expressing nNOS per ganglion in the myenteric plexus (Figures 5A, C, F, N). Proportions of acetylcholinergic (ChAT)-expressing neurons within the myenteric plexus were also unaffected (Figures 5G-L, O).



FIGURE 4

Food restriction does not affect colonic motility. (A) Body weight changes between *ad libitum*-fed rats (AL) and macrophage-intact (WT) rats pair-fed (PF) to that consumed by the diphtheria toxin (DT)-injected *Cx3cr1-Dtr* rats (PF), dotted line indicated the body weight changes of *Cx3cr1-Dtr* rats 48 hrs after DT injection. (B) Colon length of AL and PF rats. (C) Small intestine length of AL and PF rats. (D) Resting gut diameter of AL and PF rats under control conditions and with NOLA treatment. (E) Contraction magnitude of AL and PF rats under control conditions and with NOLA treatment. (F) Contraction frequency in 15 min of AL and PF rats under control conditions and with NOLA treatment. $\Rightarrow p < 0.05$.



Cx3cr1 ablation does not affect the number of neurons in the myenteric plexus of the rat proximal colon. (A-C) control proximal colon myenteric plexus ganglia immunolabelled with (A) neuronal nitric oxide synthase (nNOS), (B) Hu and (C) nNOS and Hu merged. (D-F) *Cx3cr1-Dtr* rat proximal colon myenteric plexus ganglia immunolabelled with (D) nNOS, (E) the pan-neuronal marker, Hu, (F) nNOS and Hu merged. (G-I) control proximal colon myenteric plexus ganglia immunolabelled with (G) choline acetyltransferase (ChAT), (H) Hu and (I) ChAT and Hu merged. (J-L) *Cx3cr1-Dtr* rat proximal colon myenteric plexus ganglia immunolabelled with (G) choline acetyltransferase (ChAT), (H) Hu and (I) ChAT and Hu merged. (J-L) *Cx3cr1-Dtr* rat proximal colon myenteric plexus ganglia immunolabelled with (J) ChAT, (K) Hu, (L) ChAT and Hu merged. (M) Macrophage ablation does not affect the number of neurons (Hu-labelled cells) per ganglion, (N) the number of nNOS or (O) ChAT neurons per ganglion. Data are displayed as mean with maximum and minimum values. Scale bars = 100 µm.

Iba-1- but not CD163-positive macrophages repopulate 7 days after DT injection

We next investigated whether intestinal macrophages repopulate after depletion, and if this could rescue some of the effects on colonic motility. We previously reported that microglia are repopulating the brain by 7 days after DT injection in the Cx3cr1-Dtr model (17). In accordance with this, we observed that Iba-1 expressing cells had repopulated the proximal colon at this time (Figures 6A, C–E, G, H, M). Although similar numbers of Iba-1-expressing cells were present in the colon 7 days following DT injection, the morphology of these cells remained more rounded in *Cx3cr1-Dtr* rats, similar to that of 48 hr after ablation ($t_{(20)} = 2.35$, p = 0.029, n = 11 animals per group; Figures 6I, J, N). We also used CD163 as a marker to assess tissueresident macrophage repopulation. Interestingly, CD163-positive



Iba-1- but not CD163-positive macrophages repopulate 7 days after DT injection. Proximal colon myenteric plexus was immunolabelled with (A, E) lonized calcium-binding adaptor molecule 1 (lba-1), (B, F) cluster of differentiation 163 (CD163) and (C, G) Hu. (D, H) lba-1, CD163 and Hu (merged). (A–D) Controls. (E–H) Diphtheria toxin (DT)-injected Cx3cr1-Dtr. (I–L) Imaris colour-gradient of the sphericity of (I, J) lba-1 and (K, L) CD163 cells in the (I, K) control and (J, L) DT-injected Cx3cr1-Dtr rat proximal colon. (M) Macrophage ablation did not affect the number of lba-1-positive cells per 0.25 mm². (N) Sphericity of Iba-1 positive cells remained higher in Cx3cr1-Dtr rats than in controls 7 days after macrophage ablation. (O) CD163-positive cell numbers remained reduced at 7 days after macrophage ablation in Cx3cr1-Dtr rats compared with controls and (P) sphericity was unchanged. Data are mean with maximum and minimum, * $p \le 0.05$, *** $p \le 0.001$. Scale bars = 100 µm. 70 µm for Imaris colour-gradient images. Cellular sphericity colour gradient scale = 0.2-0.9; red indicates more spherical, blue indicates a more elongated cellular morphology.

macrophages remained depleted at this 7-day time point ($t_{(8)} = 6.94$, p = 0.0001, n = 11 animals per group; Figures 6B–D, F–H, O) without a change in sphericity (Figures 6K, L, P).

Macrophage repopulation recovers colon and small intestine length

After confirming that Iba-1-positive macrophages repopulate 7 days after depletion as expected, we next investigated if the gastrointestinal anatomical phenotypes we observed were also reversed at this timepoint. There remained a persistent reduction in body weight in macrophage-ablated rats ($F_{(5,5)} = 1.02$, p = 0.005, n = 9-10 animals per group; Figure 7A). However, the difference in

colon length was no longer evident ($F_{(5,5)} = 1.04$, p = 0.28, n = 6 animals per group; Figure 7C) and the small intestine length was significantly longer in the *Cx3cr1-Dtr* rats 7 days after DT injection than in controls ($F_{(5,5)} = 1.08$, p = 0.027, n = 6 animals per group; Figure 7B). Thus, the repopulation of Iba-1-positive intestinal macrophages was sufficient to rescue the shortened small intestine and colon associated with macrophage loss.

Macrophage repopulation effects on colonic motility

As we observed that the shortened colon and small intestinal phenotypes were rescued upon the repopulation of Iba-1-positive-



Macrophage repopulation leads to increased small intestine length and recovered colon length at 7 days after macrophage loss. (A) DT-injected Cx3cr1-Dtr rats maintained reduced body weight 7 days after macrophage ablation. (B) Cx3cr1-Dtr rats had significantly longer small intestines than controls 7 days after macrophage ablation. (C) There was no significant difference in colon length between controls and Cx3cr1-Dtr rats 7 days after macrophage ablation. There was no significant difference in colon length between controls and Cx3cr1-Dtr rats 7 days after macrophage ablation. Data are depicted as mean with maximum and minimum values. $p \le 0.05$. * $p \le 0.05$ and ** $p \le 0.01$.

only intestinal macrophages, we examined if the exacerbation of the NOLA-induced changes in resting gut diameter and contraction frequency caused by macrophage ablation were similarly restored. There was no significant difference, however, in resting gut diameter and contraction magnitude between the control and macrophage repopulating colon (Figures 8A–C), as opposed to that seen in macrophage-depleted colons. As expected, NOLA treatment led to a

decrease in resting gut diameter (main effect of NOLA treatment: F $_{(1,14)} = 6.49$, p = 0.023, n = 8 animals per group; Figure 8B) and colonic contraction magnitude (main effect of NOLA treatment: F $_{(1,14)} = 68.6$, p < 0.0001, n = 8 animals per group; Figure 8C). Interestingly, the greater increase in contraction frequency upon NOLA treatment we observed in macrophage-ablated rats at 48 hr was also noted at 7 days, despite the repopulation of Iba-1-positive



FIGURE 8

Iba-1-positive macrophage repopulation does not rescue motility dysregulation in the absence of inhibitory neuronal input. (A) Representative spatiotemporal heatmaps of control (WT) and *Cx3Cr1-Dtr* rats under control conditions and with N ω -nitro-L-arginine (NOLA) treatment. (B) Resting gut diameter of control and macrophage-repopulating rats. (C) Contraction magnitude of control and *Cx3Cr1-Dtr* rats. (D) Contraction frequency per 15 min in the proximal colon of control and macrophage-repopulating rats. # two-way ANOVA with main effect of genotype, \$ main effect of NOLA treatment, ** Tukey *post-hoc* test *p* < 0.01, **** *p* < 0.001.

macrophages (interaction effect: $F_{(1,13)} = 7.72$, p = 0.016, n = 8 animals per group, *post hoc* NOLA effect on macrophage-intact rat colon: p < 0.0001, *post hoc* NOLA effect on *Cx3cr1-Dtr* rat colon: p < 0.0001, n = 8 animals per group; Figure 8D). This finding suggests that Iba-1 positive macrophage repopulation was not sufficient to rescue the dysregulation of motility that occurs without inhibitory neuronal input.

Discussion

Here we show that intestinal macrophages act to restrict intestinal motility. We also identify that this restriction of motility occurs in close interplay with neuronal inputs to the myenteric plexus. Thus, in the absence of intestinal macrophages, colonic motility was normal except when the major inhibitory neuronal input was blocked. In the absence of both this neuronal input and macrophages, colonic contractility was significantly greater than normal. Our findings suggest that this effect is maintained by CD163-positive intestinal-resident macrophages, since the restoration of the non-CD163 population failed to restore this response.

We established here that the Cx3cr1-Dtr rat model provides conditional ablation of intestinal macrophages upon DT injection, as for microglia and circulating monocytes in the brain as previously demonstrated (18). The repopulation of intestinal macrophages occurred by 7 days post-DT injection, in line with our previous observations for microglia in brain (18). Although we did not assess additional cell types in this study, our previous work in the ovary has shown that non-immune cell numbers are not affected (34). This rat model is therefore suitable for studying the role of intestinal macrophages in gastrointestinal function. Using this tool, we provide novel evidence that intestinal macrophages are essential in maintaining intestinal structure and that they can also regulate colonic motility in conjunction with the ENS.

This rat model has previously been characterized as a conditional microglia- and circulating monocyte- depletion model and it is striking to observe that the duration of the depletion of intestinal macrophages is very similar to that of microglia, as is the repopulation time frame (17). Cx3cr1, a microglia-associated chemokine, is highly expressed in fully differentiated and mature macrophages in the intestine (35). Notably, most intestinal macrophages in the colon appear to express Cx3cr1 (36). Bain and colleagues characterized colonic cells into those with high expression (CX3CR1^{high}), those with intermediate expression (CX3CR1^{int}) and those without expression of CX3CR1 (CX3CR1⁻). CX3CR1^{high} cells uniformly express F4/80 and major histocompatibility complex (MHC)II, as well as CD64, a marker that distinguishes macrophages from dendritic cells. The CX3CR1^{int} cells represent a small population of cells that are actively migrating from blood vessels as monocytes before differentiating into mature macrophages. Cells lacking Cx3cr1 expression do not express the relevant macrophage markers outlined above (36), meaning Cx3cr1 is a useful marker for intestinal macrophages and a useful target for depleting this population (17, 37-39). The similarity of microglia and intestinal macrophages extends beyond Cx3cr1 expression, as studies have identified a set of microglia-specific genes and transcription factors that are more highly similar to those of intestinal macrophages than to other macrophage subsets (35, 40). Unlike intestinal macrophages, microglia have been extensively studied for their roles in neuroinflammation and in interactions with other elements of the central nervous system (41). Therefore, the similarities of these two cell types in brain and gut may give us insights into how intestinal macrophages orchestrate gastrointestinal functions in health and disease.

Due to the heterogeneity of immune cells such as dendritic cells, T-cells, and macrophages in the intestine, it is challenging to identify and study intestinal macrophages in isolation. Thus, the ontogeny of intestinal macrophages is of great interest. There is a consensus that intestinal macrophages are continuously replenished by blood monocytes through a series of differentiation events (36, 42). However, recent studies have identified a subset of intestinal macrophages that maintain their own population, named tissueresident macrophages (30). These self-maintaining macrophages are critical in neuroimmune interactions as they are mainly localised in the submucosal and myenteric plexuses in close proximity to enteric neurons, which in turn regulate intestinal secretion and motility (29). One of the main characteristics of these tissue resident macrophages is the expression of CD163 (30, 43). In general, Iba-1 stains for a broad subset of intestinal macrophages, including recently invaded blood monocytes as well as tissue-resident macrophages (44-46). Our data from the myenteric plexus show that most Iba-1-expressing macrophages also express CD163. This finding aligns with previous work showing that macrophages residing in the muscularis layer are predominantly tissue-resident macrophages (30, 47). A striking finding from our study was that 7 days after DT injection, most repopulating macrophages expressed Iba-1 but not CD163. There is controversy in the literature as to how macrophages are replenished in different tissues in depletion models and during natural turnover. In a lung-resident macrophage ablation Cd169-Dtr mouse model, tissue resident macrophages did not repopulate through CCR-2dependent cells like monocytes, but replenish themselves locally (48). However, in another study evaluating the origin of peritoneal macrophages, Bain et al., proposed that homeostasis of resident peritoneal macrophages is achieved through a combination of selfrenewal and monocyte-derived replenishment (49). In our case, we speculate that the rate of monocyte replenishment at the muscularis layer of the colon is faster than the self-renewal of tissue resident macrophages. There is also the possibility that a specific subset of tissue resident macrophages is responsible for macrophage replenishment, as it has been reported that Tim-4⁺ CD4⁺ macrophages in the intestine are capable of self-renewing (47). Further verification on whether this subtype also expresses CD163 would provide a better understanding of how intestinal macrophages maintain their population. Notably, previous studies on Kupffer cells (liver-resident macrophages) showed that once these cells are depleted in a conditional knockout model, monocytes quickly replenish and repopulate the liver but these repopulating monocytes take at least 15 days to fully express the Kupffer cells transcriptomic profile (50, 51). It is suggested that monocyte

replenishment occurs in two phases, firstly via a quick replenishment phase, and secondly via a slower reprogramming/ differentiation stage. We suspect similar mechanisms could also explain our observation that we did not see CD163 macrophages repopulate by 7 days after ablation. Thus, it would be interesting to undertake further immune cell analysis at later timepoints following ablation to identify if CD163-expressing macrophages repopulate and if intestinal motility function is restored as this occurs.

Macrophage sphericity often correlates with cellular activation state (52, 53). Previous studies have demonstrated that activated macrophages, which exhibit an inflammatory phenotype, have higher sphericity (52). In addition to the loss of intestinal macrophages upon DT injection, our cell analysis showed that the remaining macrophages in DT-injected rats had higher sphericity than in controls. One explanation for this observation is that DT injection predominantly ablated macrophages exhibiting lower sphericity, leaving more rounded macrophages behind. When macrophages are in a pro-inflammatory state, their Cx3cr1 expression decreases, meaning that there could be some proinflammatory macrophages originally present in the myenteric plexus with lower levels of Cx3cr1 (16). If this was the case, DT may be less effective at removing these pro-inflammatory macrophages leading to the observation of an increase in sphericity. Our model resulted in ablation of approximately 80% of macrophages, however, and about 40% of macrophages in the control groups had similar sphericity to those remaining after ablation. Therefore, a loss of Cx3cr1 expression and therefore a retention of pro-inflammatory macrophages is unlikely to account for the morphological cell differences we see. Another explanation for the observed higher sphericity of remaining intestinal macrophages could be that in response to the initial depletion of macrophages, the remaining macrophages may become proinflammatory and act to release cytokines to attract other immune cells to restore homeostasis.

Interestingly, the ablation of intestinal macrophages led to shortening of the small intestine and colon. Such gross anatomical changes are hallmarks of major intestinal disturbances such as colitis (54). However, we did not observe other features from animal models of colitis such as rectal bleeding or an increase in circulating pro-inflammatory cytokines (17). Originally, we suspected that the shortened colon length was due to a reduction in fecal pellet formation in the lumen, leaving the colons less flexible than those with more pellets. However, we did not see any difference in number of pellets inside the colon of rats with ablated macrophages compared to controls ($t_{(31)} = 1.82$, p =0.0781, n = 13 for WT and 20 for HOM/DT; graph not shown), although we did not analyze the size of the pellets, which may also influence the flexibility of the colon. It is also worth noting that macrophages have a protective role in preventing muscle atrophy as well as promoting muscle recovery, suggesting an important interaction between macrophages and skeletal muscle cells (55). The protective role of macrophages could also explain our observation that shortening of the small intestine and colon was rescued upon repopulation of intestinal macrophages. Further histological examination of structures in the gastrointestinal tract such as the mucus lining and muscle thickness in the absence of intestinal macrophages will be important considerations in the future.

Our findings reveal that intestinal macrophages are not crucial for colonic motility under control conditions whereby contraction frequency was not affected by the absence of these cells. While several studies have demonstrated that intestinal macrophages influence gastrointestinal dysmotility in disorders such as inflammatory bowel disease and post-operative ileus (56-58), to our knowledge only two studies have demonstrated an impact on colonic motility under control (homeostatic) conditions (6, 30). In the study by Muller et al., ex vivo colonic motility was measured as contraction force generated by a 3 mm colonic ring, followed by a stretch stimulus in adult mice (6). De Schepper et al. measured gastrointestinal motility via ileal muscle strip contractility, gastrointestinal transit and gastric emptying (30). In addition to differences in mechanical measurements, these studies investigated the effects of depleting macrophages at the embryonic phase, not acutely in adulthood as in our work (6, 30).

Another important finding from the present study is that intestinal macrophages are crucial in regulating colonic motility when NOS is inhibited. Blockade of nNOS depletes the major inhibitory signal in the ENS so that smooth muscles are excited at a higher frequency (59). Under these circumstances, intestinal macrophages may act to regulate and even prevent hypercontraction of the colon. In our study, we observed that macrophage-ablated colons had a much higher increase in contraction frequency upon NOLA treatment when compared to controls. This indicates that intestinal macrophages have an additional inhibitory role in modulating gastrointestinal physiology and reveals their importance specifically in regulating colonic motility. Since the CD163-positive resident intestinal macrophages did not repopulate at the 7-day post DT injection timepoint, we suspect that this subtype of resident intestinal macrophage is crucial in inhibiting colonic motility in addition to the inhibitory neuronal input from the ENS, supporting previous reports that self-maintaining resident macrophages are essential for gastrointestinal transit (30). Although we did not observe changes in neuronal numbers or proportions of nNOS neurons within the myenteric plexus, macrophage depletion could lead to apoptosis of neurons that would not be reflected in Hu/NOS immunostaining alone (60). Notably, our findings suggest that intestinal macrophages can influence contraction frequency but do not affect contraction magnitude. In general, both parameters involve neural-muscular transmission from the myenteric plexus to smooth muscle, under the control of interstitial cells of Cajal (61). The contraction magnitude is chiefly the outcome of the excitation and relaxation of longitudinal muscle and circular muscle, while contraction frequency is mainly determined by the neural input in response to physical tension (14). Therefore, our results imply that intestinal macrophages can directly interact with enteric neurons to exert an inhibitory effect on contraction frequency even when inhibitory neural input is significantly reduced. In terms of a mechanism for this, it has previously been reported that intestinal macrophages can interact with smooth muscle layers

via the transient receptor potential cation channel subfamily V member 4 (TRPV4)- prostaglandin E2 (PGE-2) axis, the IL-17AiNOS axis or CSF-1/BMP-2 crosstalk with neurons (3). Purinergic neurotransmission may also play a role in the inhibitory regulation of gut motility (62, 63). P2X receptors are expressed in the submucosal plexus, myenteric plexus, as well as the smooth muscle layers (64). In particular, P2X2R receptors localized in intermuscular neurons are involved in the regulation of smooth muscle contraction (65). Therefore, it would be of interest to assess how CD163-expressing macrophages regulate colonic motility through potential downstream effects on these pathways.

In conclusion, this is the first study examining the role of intestinal macrophages in a conditional macrophage ablation rat model and the first such study to utilize ex vivo video imaging techniques to assess colonic motility in these rats. Our findings highlight the importance of intestinal macrophages in maintaining gastrointestinal structure and illustrate that tissue resident macrophages are likely to regulate colonic motility in the absence of inhibitory neuronal input. Gastrointestinal disorders where inhibitory neuronal input is suppressed, such as gastroparesis and achalasia, are often caused by bacterial or viral infection with involvement of macrophages (66, 67). Our evidence implicating a role for intestinal macrophages gives insight into how pathophysiology may manifest in these conditions. Future directions should focus on dissecting the precise mechanism of how intestinal macrophages regulate colonic motility and differentiating the subtypes of intestinal macrophages involved in supporting normal intestinal structure. A better understanding of the role of intestinal macrophages will provide macrophage-specific therapeutic targets for various gastrointestinal disorders.

Data availability statement

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

Ethics statement

The animal study was approved by RMIT University Animal Ethics Committee (AEC #1920). The study was conducted in accordance with the local legislation and institutional requirements.

References

- 1. Bain CC, Schridde A. Origin, differentiation, and function of intestinal macrophages. *Front Immunol* (2018) 9(2733). doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.02733
- 2. Cipriani G, Gibbons SJ, Kashyap PC, Farrugia G. Intrinsic gastrointestinal macrophages: their phenotype and role in gastrointestinal motility. *Cell Mol Gastroenterol Hepatol* (2016) 2(2):120–30.e1. doi: 10.1016/j.jcmgh.2016.01.003
- 3. Yip JLK, Balasuriya GK, Spencer SJ, Hill-Yardin EL. The role of intestinal macrophages in gastrointestinal homeostasis: heterogeneity and implications in disease. *Cell Mol Gastroenterol Hepatol* (2021) 12(5):1701–18. doi: 10.1016/j.jcmgh.2021.08.021
- 4. Arango Duque G, Descoteaux A. Macrophage cytokines: involvement in immunity and infectious diseases. Front Immunol (2014) 5(491). doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2014.00491

Author contributions

JY: Data curation, Formal analysis, Investigation, Methodology, Validation, Visualization, Writing - original draft. GB: Methodology, Supervision. SX: Investigation. EH-Y: Conceptualization, Funding acquisition, Supervision, Resources, Writing - review & editing. SS: Conceptualization, Funding acquisition, Supervision, Resources, Writing - review & editing.

Funding

The authors declare financial support was received for the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article. This project was supported by funding from a National Health and Medical Research Council Career Development Fellowship II (APP1128646), a European Union (EU) Joint Program on Neurodegenerative Disease (JPND) Grant: (SOLID JPND2021-650-233), a National Health and Medical Research Council (NHMRC) Ideas Grant (2019196) and an Australian Research Council Discovery Project (ARC; DP230101331) to SS; an NHMRC Ideas Grant to EH-Y. an Australian Government Research Training Program Scholarship to JLKY; and a Japanese Society for Promotion of Science Fellowship to GKB.

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

The author(s) declared that they were an editorial board member of Frontiers, at the time of submission. This had no impact on the peer review process and the final decision.

Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

^{5.} Krause P, Morris V, Greenbaum JA, Park Y, Bjoerheden U, Mikulski Z, et al. IL-10-producing intestinal macrophages prevent excessive antibacterial innate immunity by limiting IL-23 synthesis. *Nat Commun* (2015) 6(1):7055. doi: 10.1038/ncomms8055

^{6.} Muller Paul A, Koscsó B, Rajani Gaurav M, Stevanovic K, Berres M-L, Hashimoto D, et al. Crosstalk between muscularis macrophages and enteric neurons regulates gastrointestinal motility. *Cell* (2014) 158(2):300–13. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2014.04.050

^{7.} McCann CJ, Cooper JE, Natarajan D, Jevans B, Burnett LE, Burns AJ, et al. Transplantation of enteric nervous system stem cells rescues nitric oxide synthase deficient mouse colon. *Nat Commun* (2017) 8(1):15937. doi: 10.1038/ncomms15937

8. Beck M, Schlabrakowski A, Schrödl F, Neuhuber W, Brehmer A. ChAT and NOS in human myenteric neurons: co-existence and co-absence. *Cell Tissue Res* (2009) 338 (1):37. doi: 10.1007/s00441-009-0852-4

9. Barthó L, Lefebvre RA. Nitric oxide-mediated contraction in enteric smooth muscle. Arch Int Pharmacodyn Ther (1995) 329(1):53-66.

10. Koh SD, Drumm BT, Lu H, Kim HJ, Ryoo SB, Kim HU, et al. Propulsive colonic contractions are mediated by inhibition-driven poststimulus responses that originate in interstitial cells of Cajal. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* (2022) 119(18):e2123020119. doi: 10.1073/pnas.2123020119

11. Goldblum JR, Rice TW, Richter JE. Histopathologic features in esophagomyotomy specimens from patients with achalasia. *Gastroenterology* (1996) 111(3):648-54. doi: 10.1053/gast.1996.v111.pm8780569

12. Amiel J, Sproat-Emison E, Garcia-Barcelo M, Lantieri F, Burzynski G, Borrego S, et al. Hirschsprung disease, associated syndromes and genetics: a review. *J Med Genet* (2008) 45(1):1–14. doi: 10.1136/jmg.2007.053959

13. Harberson J, Thomas RM, Harbison SP, Parkman HP. Gastric neuromuscular pathology in gastroparesis: analysis of full-thickness antral biopsies. *Dig Dis Sci* (2010) 55(2):359–70. doi: 10.1007/s10620-009-1071-2

14. Spencer NJ, Dinning PG, Brookes SJ, Costa M. Insights into the mechanisms underlying colonic motor patterns. *J Physiol* (2016) 594(15):4099–116. doi: 10.1113/ JP271919

15. Li Z, Hao MM, Van den Haute C, Baekelandt V, Boesmans W, Vanden Berghe P. Regional complexity in enteric neuron wiring reflects diversity of motility patterns in the mouse large intestine. *Elife* (2019) 8:e42914. doi: 10.7554/eLife.42914.044

16. Bain CC, Bravo-Blas A, Scott CL, Gomez Perdiguero E, Geissmann F, Henri S, et al. Constant replenishment from circulating monocytes maintains the macrophage pool in the intestine of adult mice. *Nat Immunol* (2014) 15(10):929–37. doi: 10.1038/ni.2967

17. De Luca SN, Sominsky I, Soch A, Wang H, Ziko I, Rank MM, et al. Conditional microglial depletion in rats leads to reversible anorexia and weight loss by disrupting gustatory circuitry. *Brain Behavior Immunity* (2019) 77:77–91. doi: 10.1016/j.bbi.2018.12.008

18. De Luca SN, Soch A, Sominsky L, Nguyen T-X, Bosakhar A, Spencer SJ. Glial remodeling enhances short-term memory performance in Wistar rats. *J Neuroinflamm* (2020) 17(1):52. doi: 10.1186/s12974-020-1729-4

19. Soch A, Sominsky I, Younesi S, De Luca SN, Gunasekara M, Bozinovski S, et al. The role of microglia in the second and third postnatal weeks of life in rat hippocampal development and memory. *Brain Behavior Immunity* (2020) 88:675–87. doi: 10.1016/ j.bbi.2020.04.082

20. Vichaya EG, Malik S, Sominsky L, Ford BG, Spencer SJ, Dantzer R. Microglia depletion fails to abrogate inflammation-induced sickness in mice and rats. *J Neuroinflamm* (2020) 17(1):172. doi: 10.1186/s12974-020-01832-2

21. Sominsky I, Dangel T, Malik S, De Luca SN, Singewald N, Spencer SJ. Microglial ablation in rats disrupts the circadian system. *FASEB J* (2021) 35(2):e21195. doi: 10.1096/fj.202001555RR

22. Albertí E, Mikkelsen HB, Larsen JO, Jiménez M. Motility patterns and distribution of interstitial cells of Cajal and nitrergic neurons in the proximal, midand distal-colon of the rat. *Neurogastroenterol Motility* (2005) 17(1):133–47. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2982.2004.00603.x

23. Chen J-H, Zhang Q, Yu Y, Li K, Liao H, Jiang L, et al. Neurogenic and myogenic properties of pan-colonic motor patterns and their spatiotemporal organization in rats. *PLoS One* (2013) 8(4):e60474. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0060474

24. Costa M, Dodds KN, Wiklendt L, Spencer NJ, Brookes SJH, Dinning PG. Neurogenic and myogenic motor activity in the colon of the Guinea pig, mouse, rabbit, and rat. *Am J Physiology-Gastrointestinal Liver Physiol* (2013) 305(10):G749–G59. doi: 10.1152/ajpgi.00227.2013

25. Yip JLK, Balasuriya GK, Spencer SJ, Hill-Yardin EL. Examining enteric nervous system function in rat and mouse - an inter-species comparison of gastrointestinal motility. *Am J Physiology-Gastrointestinal Liver Physiol* (2022) 323(5):G477–87. doi: 10.1152/ajpgi.00175.2022

26. Jung S, Aliberti J, Graemmel P, Sunshine Mary J, Kreutzberg Georg W, Sher A, et al. Analysis of fractalkine receptor CX3CR1 function by targeted deletion and green fluorescent protein reporter gene insertion. *Mol Cell Biol* (2000) 20(11):4106–14. doi: 10.1128/MCB.20.11.4106-4114.2000

27. Ueno M, Fujita Y, Tanaka T, Nakamura Y, Kikuta J, Ishii M, et al. Layer V cortical neurons require microglial support for survival during postnatal development. *Nat Neurosci* (2013) 16(5):543–51. doi: 10.1038/nn.3358

28. Leembruggen AJL, Balasuriya GK, Zhang J, Schokman S, Swiderski K, Bornstein JC, et al. Colonic dilation and altered ex vivo gastrointestinal motility in the neuroligin-3 knockout mouse. *Autism Res* (2020) 13(5):691–701. doi: 10.1002/aur.2109

29. Gabanyi I, Muller Paul A, Feighery L, Oliveira Thiago Y, Costa-Pinto Frederico A, Mucida D. Neuro-immune interactions drive tissue programming in intestinal macrophages. *Cell* (2016) 164(3):378–91. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2015.12.023

30. De Schepper S, Verheijden S, Aguilera-Lizarraga J, Viola MF, Boesmans W, Stakenborg N, et al. Self-maintaining gut macrophages are essential for intestinal homeostasis. *Cell* (2018) 175(2):400–15.e13. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2018.07.048

31. Di Lorenzo C, Dooley CP, Valenzuela JE. Role of fasting gastrointestinal motility in the variability of gastrointestinal transit time assessed by hydrogen breath test. *Gut* (1991) 32(10):1127–30. doi: 10.1136/gut.32.10.1127

32. Cummings DE, Overduin J. Gastrointestinal regulation of food intake. J Clin Invest (2007) 117(1):13-23. doi: 10.1172/JCI30227

33. Obembe A, Okon V, Ofutet E, Ayitu R. Effect of fasting on intestinal motility and transit in albino wistar rats. *Trends Med Res* (2015) 10(3):63–8. Available at: https://scialert.net/abstract/?doi=tmr.2015.63.68.

34. Sominsky L, Younesi S, De Luca SN, Loone SM, Quinn KM, Spencer SJ. Ovarian follicles are resistant to monocyte perturbations-implications for ovarian health with immune disruption[†]. *Biol Reprod* (2021) 105(1):100–12. doi: 10.1093/biolre/ioab049

35. Verheijden S, De Schepper S, Boeckxstaens GE. Neuron-macrophage crosstalk in the intestine: a "microglia" perspective. *Front Cell Neurosci* (2015) 9:403. doi: 10.3389/ fncel.2015.00403

36. Bain CC, Scott CL, Uronen-Hansson H, Gudjonsson S, Jansson O, Grip O, et al. Resident and pro-inflammatory macrophages in the colon represent alternative context-dependent fates of the same Ly6Chi monocyte precursors. *Mucosal Immunol* (2013) 6(3):498–510. doi: 10.1038/mi.2012.89

37. Medina-Contreras O, Geem D, Laur O, Williams IR, Lira SA, Nusrat A, et al. CX3CR1 regulates intestinal macrophage homeostasis, bacterial translocation, and colitogenic Th17 responses in mice. *J Clin Invest* (2011) 121(12):4787–95. doi: 10.1172/JCI59150

38. De Luca SN, Miller AA, Sominsky L, Spencer SJ. Microglial regulation of satiety and cognition. J Neuroendocrinol (2020) 32(3):e12838. doi: 10.1111/jne.12838

39. Honda M, Surewaard BGJ, Watanabe M, Hedrick CC, Lee W-Y, Brown K, et al. Perivascular localization of macrophages in the intestinal mucosa is regulated by Nr4a1 and the microbiome. *Nat Commun* (2020) 11(1):1329. doi: 10.1038/s41467-020-15068-4

40. Wolf Y, Yona S, Kim K-W, Jung S. Microglia, seen from the CX3CR1 angle. Front Cell Neurosci (2013) 7:26–. doi: 10.3389/fncel.2013.00026

41. Streit WJ, Mrak RE, Griffin WST. Microglia and neuroinflammation: a pathological perspective. J Neuroinflamm (2004) 1(1):14. doi: 10.1186/1742-2094-1-14

42. Bain C, Mowat A. The monocyte-macrophage axis in the intestine. *Cell Immunol* (2014) 291. doi: 10.1016/j.cellimm.2014.03.012

43. Viola MF, Boeckxstaens G. Intestinal resident macrophages: Multitaskers of the gut. *Neurogastroenterol Motil* (2020) 32(8):e13843–e. doi: 10.1111/nmo.13843

44. Mikkelsen HB, Huizinga JD, Larsen JO, Kirkeby S. Ionized calcium-binding adaptor molecule 1 positive macrophages and HO-1 up-regulation in intestinal muscularis resident macrophages. *Anatomical Rec* (2017) 300(6):1114–22. doi: 10.1002/ar.23517

45. Chiaranunt P, Tai SL, Ngai L, Mortha A. Beyond immunity: underappreciated functions of intestinal macrophages. *Front Immunol* (2021) 12:749708. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2021.749708

46. El Sayed S, Patik I, Redhu NS, Glickman JN, Karagiannis K, El Naenaeey ESY, et al. CCR2 promotes monocyte recruitment and intestinal inflammation in mice lacking the interleukin-10 receptor. *Sci Rep* (2022) 12(1):452. doi: 10.1038/s41598-021-04098-7

47. Shaw TN, Houston SA, Wemyss K, Bridgeman HM, Barbera TA, Zangerle-Murray T, et al. Tissue-resident macrophages in the intestine are long lived and defined by Tim-4 and CD4 expression. *J Exp Med* (2018) 215(6):1507–18. doi: 10.1084/ jem.20180019

48. Hashimoto D, Chow A, Noizat C, Teo P, Beasley Mary B, Leboeuf M, et al. Tissue-resident macrophages self-maintain locally throughout adult life with minimal contribution from circulating monocytes. *Immunity* (2013) 38(4):792-804. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2013.04.004

49. Bain CC, Hawley CA, Garner H, Scott CL, Schridde A, Steers NJ, et al. Longlived self-renewing bone marrow-derived macrophages displace embryo-derived cells to inhabit adult serous cavities. *Nat Commun* (2016) 7(1):ncomms11852. doi: 10.1038/ ncomms11852

50. Blériot C, Chakarov S, Ginhoux F. Determinants of resident tissue macrophage identity and function. *Immunity* (2020) 52(6):957-70. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni. 2020.05.014

51. Scott CL, Zheng F, De Baetselier P, Martens L, Saeys Y, De Prijck S, et al. Bone marrow-derived monocytes give rise to self-renewing and fully differentiated Kupffer cells. *Nat Commun* (2016) 7(1):10321. doi: 10.1038/ncomms10321

52. McWhorter FY, Wang T, Nguyen P, Chung T, Liu WF. Modulation of macrophage phenotype by cell shape. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* (2013) 110(43):17253-8. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1308887110

53. McLeod DS, Bhutto I, Edwards MM, Silver RE, Seddon JM, Lutty GA. Distribution and quantification of choroidal macrophages in human eyes with agerelated macular degeneration. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* (2016) 57(14):5843–55. doi: 10.1167/iovs.16-20049

54. Chassaing B, Aitken JD, Malleshappa M, Vijay-Kumar M. Dextran sulfate sodium (DSS)-induced colitis in mice. *Curr Protoc Immunol* (2014) 104(1):15.25.1–15.25.14. doi: 10.1002/0471142735.im1525s104

55. Dumont N, Frenette J. Macrophages protect against muscle atrophy and promote muscle recovery in *vivo* and in *vitro*: a mechanism partly dependent on the insulin-like growth factor-1 signaling molecule. *Am J Pathol* (2010) 176(5):2228–35. doi: 10.2353/ajpath.2010.090884

56. Yen D, Cheung J, Scheerens H, Poulet F, McClanahan T, McKenzie B, et al. IL-23 is essential for T cell-mediated colitis and promotes inflammation via IL-17 and IL-6. *J Clin Invest* (2006) 116(5):1310–6. doi: 10.1172/JCI21404

57. Bernshtein B, Curato C, Ioannou M, Thaiss CA, Gross-Vered M, Kolesnikov M, et al. IL-23-producing IL-10Rα-deficient gut macrophages elicit an IL-22-driven proinflammatory epithelial cell response. *Sci Immunol* (2019) 4(36):eaau6571. doi: 10.1126/sciimmunol.aau6571

58. Wehner S, Behrendt FF, Lyutenski BN, Lysson M, Bauer AJ, Hirner A, et al. Inhibition of macrophage function prevents intestinal inflammation and postoperative ileus in rodents. *Gut* (2007) 56(2):176–85. doi: 10.1136/gut.2005.089615

59. Groneberg D, Voussen B, Friebe A. Integrative control of gastrointestinal motility by nitric oxide. *Curr Med Chem* (2016) 23(24):2715–35. doi: 10.2174/0929867323666160812150907

60. Kulkarni S, Micci MA, Leser J, Shin C, Tang SC, Fu YY, et al. Adult enteric nervous system in health is maintained by a dynamic balance between neuronal apoptosis and neurogenesis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U.S.A.* (2017) 114(18):E3709–E18. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1619406114

61. Huizinga JD, Chen J-H, Fang Zhu Y, Pawelka A, McGinn RJ, Bardakjian BL, et al. The origin of segmentation motor activity in the intestine. *Nat Commun* (2014) 5 (1):3326. doi: 10.1038/ncomms4326

62. Bornstein JC. Purinergic mechanisms in the control of gastrointestinal motility. *Purinergic Signal* (2008) 4(3):197–212. doi: 10.1007/s11302-007-9081-z

63. Jiménez M, Clavé P, Accarino A, Gallego D. Purinergic neuromuscular transmission in the gastrointestinal tract; functional basis for future clinical and pharmacological studies. *Br J Pharmacol* (2014) 171(19):4360–75. doi: 10.1111/ bph.12802

64. An Q, Yue G, Yang X, Lou J, Shan W, Ding J, et al. Pathophysiological role of purinergic P2X receptors in digestive system diseases. *Front Physiol* (2021) 12:781069. doi: 10.3389/fphys.2021.781069

65. Galligan JJ. Enteric P2X receptors as potential targets for drug treatment of the irritable bowel syndrome. *Br J Pharmacol* (2004) 141(8):1294–302. doi: 10.1038/ sj.bjp.0705761

66. Furuzawa-Carballeda J, Torres-Landa S, Valdovinos M, Coss-Adame E, Martín Del Campo LA, Torres-Villalobos G. New insights into the pathophysiology of achalasia and implications for future treatment. *World J Gastroenterol* (2016) 22 (35):7892–907. doi: 10.3748/wjg.v22.i35.7892

67. Usai-Satta P, Bellini M, Morelli O, Geri F, Lai M, Bassotti G. Gastroparesis: New insights into an old disease. *World J Gastroenterol* (2020) 26(19):2333–48. doi: 10.3748/ wjg.v26.i19.2333

Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED BY Estela Maris Muñoz, CONICET Dr. Mario H. Burgos Institute of Histology and Embryology (IHEM), Argentina

REVIEWED BY Alicia Beatriz Penissi, Universidad Nacional de Cuyo, Argentina Howard Eliot Gendelman, University of Nebraska Medical Center, United States

*CORRESPONDENCE Yasu Zhang ⊠ zhangyasu16@163.com

RECEIVED 28 August 2023 ACCEPTED 25 September 2023 PUBLISHED 12 October 2023

CITATION

Gao Q, Li X, Li Y, Long J, Pan M, Wang J, Yang F and Zhang Y (2023) Bibliometric analysis of global research trends on regulatory T cells in neurological diseases. *Front. Neurol.* 14:1284501. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2023.1284501

COPYRIGHT

© 2023 Gao, Li, Li, Long, Pan, Wang, Yang and Zhang. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Bibliometric analysis of global research trends on regulatory T cells in neurological diseases

Qian Gao¹, Xinmin Li², Yan Li², Junzi Long¹, Mengyang Pan¹, Jing Wang¹, Fangjie Yang¹ and Yasu Zhang¹*

¹School of Rehabilitation Medicine, Henan University of Chinese Medicine, Zhengzhou, Henan, China, ²School of Traditional Chinese Medicine, Henan University of Chinese Medicine, Zhengzhou, Henan, China

This bibliometric study aimed to summarize and visualize the current research status, emerging trends, and research hotspots of regulatory T (Treg) cells in neurological diseases. Relevant documents were retrieved from the Web of Science Core Collection. Tableau Public, VOSviewer, and CiteSpace software were used to perform bibliometric analysis and network visualization. A total of 2,739 documents were included, and research on Treg cells in neurological diseases is still in a prolific period. The documents included in the research were sourced from 85 countries/regions, with the majority of them originating from the United States, and 2,811 organizations, with a significant proportion of them coming from Harvard Medical School. Howard E Gendelman was the most prolific author in this research area. Considering the number of documents and citations, impact factors, and JCR partitions, Frontiers in Immunology was the most popular journal in this research area. Keywords "multiple sclerosis," "inflammation," "regulatory T cells," "neuroinflammation," "autoimmunity," "cytokines," and "immunomodulation" were identified as high-frequency keywords. Additionally, "gut microbiota" has recently emerged as a new topic of interest. The study of Treg cells in neurological diseases continues to be a hot topic. Immunomodulation, gut microbiota, and cytokines represent the current research hotspots and frontiers in this field. Treg cell-based immunomodulatory approaches have shown immense potential in the treatment of neurological diseases. Modifying gut microbiota or regulating cytokines to boost the numbers and functions of Treg cells represents a promising therapeutic strategy for neurological diseases.

KEYWORDS

bibliometric analysis, regulatory T cells, neurological diseases, immunomodulation, gut microbiota, cytokines

Introduction

The nervous system serves as the body's command center, and interruptions or impairments of its function can induce neurological diseases, including stroke, spinal cord injury, traumatic brain injury, multiple sclerosis (MS), Alzheimer's disease (AD), and Parkinson's disease (PD) (1). Unfortunately, neurological diseases remain highly prevalent, with a scarcity of effective therapeutic strategies (2, 3). As a result, these disorders pose a considerable socioeconomic burden to society, underscoring the urgent need for continued research and development of effective therapies in the field of neurology. While inflammation may not be the direct cause of neurological diseases, accumulating evidence suggests its involvement in their pathogenesis once these diseases have manifested. A

recent research study indicates that disordered innate and adaptive immune responses play a crucial role in the pathological processes of neurological diseases, potentially resulting in autoimmunity, tissue and cellular damage, and subsequent neurological degeneration (4). By addressing the underlying pathological processes that contribute to neurological disease, it is possible to improve the neurological symptoms of individuals affected by these conditions. Therefore, developing effective therapeutic strategies to manage immune-mediated inflammation is crucial in preventing or delaying the onset and progression of neurological diseases.

Regulatory T (Treg) cells are a minor subpopulation of CD4⁺ T cells defined by constitutive expression of IL-2 receptor alpha (CD25) and forkhead box p3 (Foxp3) (5). In 1995, Sakaguchi et al. formally identified Treg cells as a distinct subset of T cells with the CD4⁺CD25⁺ marker (6). This landmark study elucidated the ability of Treg cells to suppress allogeneic responses and revealed that the depletion of Treg cells could lead to enhanced immune responses and the spontaneous development of autoimmune diseases. Treg cells maintain immune homeostasis by suppressing adaptive immune responses and modulating innate immune responses (7). In addition to promoting self-tolerance, Treg cells also mitigate inflammatory conditions to prevent excessive damage to individual tissues.

Early findings suggested that Treg cells could modulate neuroinflammation and attenuate disease progression (6, 8). However, due to the complexity of the immune system and the heterogeneity of neurological diseases, there were discrepancies and conflicting results among individual studies. For example, a study reported that Treg cells, while often beneficial, could act as a double-edged sword in central nervous system injury, attenuating both protective and inflammatory post-injury immune responses and thus either exacerbating or ameliorating neuronal degeneration (9). Several studies identified that Treg cells acted as a negative player in neurological diseases (10, 11). However, numerous studies found that Treg cells play a beneficial role in neurological diseases, and this viewpoint occupies an important position (12-15). In 1996, a study first reported that the oral administration of antigen induces oral tolerance in animal models of experimental autoimmune disease mainly through the induction of Treg cells that actively suppress immune responses by secreting the TGF- β 1 cytokine (8). The findings of another study on experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis indicated that Treg cells play a facilitative role in the remyelination process and exert suppressive effects on neuroinflammatory responses during the chronic stages of MS (12). The expansion of Treg cells has been shown to effectively suppress immune responses and mitigate dopaminergic neurodegeneration in A53T-a-synuclein PD mice (14). Numerous studies have indicated that Treg cells play a beneficial role in delaying the onset and progression of neurological diseases, while dysfunction in Treg cells may lead to the development of autoimmune disease and the progression of neuroinflammation (15). In short, promoting the production and activity of Treg cells represents promising therapeutic strategies for managing immunemediated inflammation in neurological diseases. Therefore, it is extremely important to understand the current research status and development trends concerning Treg cells in neurological diseases.

Gaining such knowledge can help to further explore immunologic mechanisms and therapeutic strategies of neurological diseases and address relevant clinical problems.

Bibliometric analysis can analyze and visualize scientific outputs, research hotspots, and trending topics of a certain field in public literature databases (16). Bibliometric tools, including VOSviewer and CiteSpace, are commonly applied to visualize results of document analysis, which have been widely used in medical fields (17-20). VOSviewer, a free Java-based software, can be used to analyze a large number of document data in an easyto-interpret way and display it in the form of a map (17). By using CiteSpace, a Java-based software, research results in a certain field can be visualized to help researchers and experts understand the knowledge domain, research frontiers, and development trends (21). Although bibliometric studies on neurological diseases have been conducted, there has yet to be a bibliometric analysis of Treg cells in neurological diseases (22, 23). This study aimed to bridge this knowledge gap by conducting a bibliometric analysis of documents on Treg cells in neurological diseases. Specifically, this analysis identified major contributors and current research status and evaluated future development prospects and research trends in this field

Methods

Data sources and search strategy

All data were downloaded from the Web of Science Core Collection online database, and the search strategy was as follows: TS = ("regulatory T cell*" OR "regulatory T-cell*" OR "Treg*" OR "T-reg*") AND TS = ("neuro*") (23). Subsequently, we limited the document types to articles and review articles, and selected documents written in English. Finally, relevant data were exported in a plain text file with full records and cited references.

Bibliometric analysis

We analyzed relevant data in the following aspects: the annual number of documents, countries/regions, organizations, authors, journals, keywords, and references. Online platform (http://www.bioinformatics.com.cn) was used to plot the annual document output. Software Tableau Public was applied to draw the geographic distribution of documents. VOSviewer v.1.6.1 and CiteSpace v.6.1.R6 were applied to perform the bibliometric analysis and network visualization, including co-authorship analysis of countries/regions, organizations and authors, co-occurrence analysis of keywords, citation analysis of journals and documents, and co-citation analysis of references.

Results

The trend of document outputs

A total of 2,739 documents, including 1,737 articles and 1,002 review articles, were collected from the Web of Science Core



Collection on 2 August 2023. The research selection process and research framework are shown in Figure 1. As shown in Figure 2, the research trend can be divided into three stages. During the first stage, spanning from 1991 to 2003 and comprising 20 documents, the output of published research on Treg cells in neurological diseases gradually increased from 1 to 6. This suggests that the field

was still in a nascent period, with relatively few studies conducted on the topic at the time. The second stage was from 2004 to 2019, during which the annual output climbed rapidly with a slight fluctuation in 2011. Starting from 2020, the third stage has been a volatile but prolific period in which the annual output of research on Treg cells in neurological diseases has consistently exceeded



210 documents despite fluctuations. Only 7 months of documents were counted in 2023, but the overall trend in published research was stable. It suggested that the role of Treg cells in neurological diseases has attracted extensive attention worldwide since 2004 and remains a continuing hotspot.

Countries/regions

A total of 85 countries/regions dabbled in the role of Treg cells in neurological diseases (Figure 3A). The United States, China, and Germany were the top three countries/regions with the most documents on Treg cells in neurological diseases (Table 1). The United States not only had the largest number of documents and citations but also had the highest total link strength and centrality, making it a leading contributor to research on Treg cells in neurological diseases. The annual output of the top 10 countries/regions is shown in Figure 3B. The United States posted a significantly higher annual output than any other country/region until 2021, after which the United States decreased, while China overtook other countries/regions to rank first. In addition, the United States was the earliest country to focus on this research area, while China did not begin to bloom until 2015. The United States, Germany, France, and England had the highest centrality, indicating that they had a strong bridge role in this field (Figure 3C). Some of the documents were completed in cooperation with multiple countries/regions. The United States had collaborated with 57 countries/regions, and Germany had collaborated with 48 countries/regions.

Organizations

A total of 2,739 documents were published by 2,811 different organizations, and 61 met the threshold (minimum number of documents of an organization: 15). After excluding disjointed organizations, the remaining 59 organizations were visualized (Figure 4A). The top 10 organizations with the most documents are listed in Table 2, and 7 of the top 10 organizations were affiliated with the United States. Harvard Medical School ranked first in terms of the number of documents and citations, total link strength, and centrality, indicating that it was the most prolific organization and had the most cooperation with other organizations. In addition, the University of California system, including the University of California San Francisco (UCSF) and the University of California Los Angeles (UCLA), was another important organization in this research area. As shown in Figure 4B, Harvard Medical School, University of Pittsburgh, and Fudan University (nodes with yellow color) were the most recent organizations to publish more documents. The top three organizations with the strongest citation bursts were Consejo Superior de Investigaciones Científicas (CSIC) from 2006 to 2013, Harvard University from 2000 to 2009, and Weizmann Institute of Science from 2001 to 2005 (Figure 4C). The citation bursts in many organizations have continued until 2023, suggesting that Treg cells



Co-authorship analysis of countries/regions. (A) Geographic distribution of documents. The darker the color, the more documents in this country/region. (B) Trends of annual documents of the top 10 countries/regions. (C) Visualization map of countries/regions collaboration analysis. Each node represents a country/region, and the node size is positively correlated with the number of documents. The connection between nodes represents collaboration. Countries/regions with citation bursts are presented with red nodes, and nodes with purple rings have high centrality values.

TABLE 1	Top 10	countries/regions	with the	most	documents.
---------	--------	-------------------	----------	------	------------

Rank	Country/region	Documents	Citations	Total link strength	Centrality
1	USA	1,050	63,033	554	0.38
2	China	458	12,210	186	0.07
3	Germany	328	20,735	308	0.18
4	Italy	195	10,065	145	0.04
5	England	135	7,240	178	0.1
6	Japan	111	6,519	59	0
7	Spain	108	4,743	100	0.03
8	France	106	4,287	98	0.15
9	Canada	104	6,127	120	0.06
10	Australia	101	5,131	107	0.02



Co-authorship analysis of organizations. (A) Visualization map of organizations collaboration analysis. Each node represents an organization, and the node size is positively correlated with the number of documents. The connection between nodes represents collaboration, and the distance and thickness of the connection represent the relative strength of the relationship. (B) Visualization map of the top 10 organizations' collaboration. The color means the average published year. (C) Top 24 organizations with the strongest citation bursts. Minimum duration: 2.

TARIE 2	Top 10	organizations	with the	most	documents
IADLE Z	TOD TO	organizations	with the	most	documents.

Rank	Organization	Country/Region	Documents	Citations	Total link strength	Centrality
1	Harvard Medical School	USA	64	4,019	43	0.17
2	Consejo Superior de Investigaciones Cientificas (CSIC)	Spain	47	1,814	5	0.04
3	Weizmann Institute of Science	Israel	45	2,586	6	0.03
4	University of California San Francisco	USA	36	3,426	23	0.05
5	Fudan University	China	35	1,482	16	0.04
6	University of Nebraska Medical Center	USA	35	1,801	3	0.01
7	University of California Los Angeles	USA	34	1,459	26	0.03
8	Harvard University	USA	33	3,543	10	0.09
9	Stanford University	USA	31	2,717	39	0.13
10	University of Pittsburgh	USA	31	2,394	21	0.09

in neurological diseases remain the hotspot for future research by many organizations.

Authors

A total of 13,859 authors were involved in Treg cells in neurological diseases, and 185 met the threshold (minimum number of documents of an author: 5). The largest set of connected items consisted of 51 authors (Figure 5A). The top 15 core authors in this field are listed in Table 3, of which 6 authors came from the United States. The top 15 authors published 271 documents, accounting for 9.89% of the total number. Howard E Gendelman and R Lee Mosley were the top authors with the largest number of documents and citations. Both are affiliated with the University of Nebraska Medical Center in the United States, which ranked sixth in terms of the number of documents about the role of Treg cells in neurological diseases. As shown in the visualization map of authors (Figure 5A), Heinz Wiendl was the center of authors' co-authorship



Co-authorship analysis of authors. (A) Visualization map of authors collaboration analysis. Each node represents an author, and the node size is positively correlated with the number of documents. The connection between nodes represents collaboration, and the distance and thickness of the connection represent the relative strength of the relationship. The color means the average published year. (B) Cooperative network of Gendelman HE. (C) Top 14 authors with the strongest citation bursts. Minimum duration: 2.

Rank	Author	Organization	Country/ Region	Documents	Citations	Total link strength
1	Gendelman HE	University of Nebraska Medical Center	USA	34	1,935	80
2	Mosley RL	University of Nebraska Medical Center	USA	27	1,655	76
3	Delgado M	Consejo Superior de Investigaciones Científicas (CSIC)	Spain	26	859	48
4	Gonzalez-rey E	Consejo Superior de Investigaciones Cientificas (CSIC)	Spain	24	806	51
5	Bae H	Kyung Hee University	Korea	20	529	33
6	Wiendl, H	University of Münster	Germany	20	1,217	38
7	Offner H	VA Portland Health Care System, Oregon Health & Science University	USA	17	687	23
8	Schwartz M	The Weizmann Institute of Science	Israel	17	1,242	4
9	Olson KE	University of Nebraska Medical Center	USA	14	402	44
10	Appel SH	Houston Methodist Research Institute	USA	12	1,078	25
11	Fragoso G	Univ Nacl Autonoma Mexico	Mexico	12	173	40
12	Hu X	University of Pittsburgh School of Medicine	USA	12	749	27
13	Kipnis J	The Weizmann Institute of Science	Israel	12	569	2
14	Liesz A	Heidelberg University	Germany	12	1,251	10
15	Meuth SG	Heinrich-Heine University of Düsseldorf	Germany	12	606	25

TABLE 3 Top 15 authors with the most documents.

relations and had the longest citation bursts. However, Howard E Gendelman was not involved in the largest connected cooperative network. A total of eight authors cooperated with Howard E Gendelman, and they were all affiliated with the University of Nebraska Medical Center (Figure 5B). Several emerging scholars (nodes with yellow color) have also begun to dabble in this field, suggesting that Treg cells in neurological diseases are still a hotspot for future research. The top three authors with the strongest citation bursts were Marina Delgado from 2006 to 2010, Michal Schwartz from 2001 to 2005, and Howard E Gendelman from 2009 to 2011, indicating that they were leaders in this field in a certain period (Figure 5C).

Journals

A total of 859 journals published 2,739 documents concerning Treg cells in neurological diseases. The top 11 journals are listed in Table 4, they published 618 documents, accounting for approximately 22.56% of the total. *Frontiers in Immunology* with 134 documents, *Journal of Immunology* with 90 documents, and *Journal of Neuroinflammation* with 75 documents were the most prolific journals. Impact factors of the top 11 journals ranged from 3.3 to 15.1, of which *Brain Behavior and Immunity* was the highest, and *Journal of Neuroimmunology* was the lowest. Of the top 11 journals, 6 journals belonged to Q1, 4 journals belonged to Q2, and the remaining 1 journal belonged to Q3. Notably, the *Journal of Experimental Medicine*, with the most citations (4,352 times), was not among the top 11 journals. The document "HIF1 alphadependent glycolytic pathway orchestrates a metabolic checkpoint for the differentiation of T(H)17 and T-reg cells" published in this journal in July 2011 was cited 1215 times, which ranked second in terms of the number of citations. Although the number of documents published in the *Journal of Experimental Medicine* was relatively small, the quality of documents was relatively high, which had conspicuously pushed forward the progress in this field. In short, both the number and the quality of documents need to be considered in the evaluation of prolific journals. Considering the number of documents and citations, impact factors, and JCR partitions, *Frontiers in Immunology* was the most popular journal in this research area.

Keywords

A total of 4,868 author keywords were involved in 2,558 documents, and 354 met the threshold (minimum number of documents of a keyword: 5). The overlay visualization map showed the co-occurrence relations of keywords (Figure 6A), in which "multiple sclerosis," "inflammation," "regulatory T cells," "neuroinflammation," "autoimmunity," "microglia," "cytokines," "experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis," "immunotherapy," and "immunomodulation" were identified as high-frequency keywords. Moreover, these keywords were mostly associated with neuroprotection, neuroimmunology, and immunoregulation in 2014; interconnected with myasthenia gravis, MS, and neurodegeneration in 2016; related to PD, AD, and spinal cord injury in 2018; and currently linked to ischemic stroke, gut microbiota, and the gut–brain axis. Recently, the role of gut

Rank	Journal	Documents	Citations	Total link strength	Impact factor (2022)	JCR partition
1	Frontiers in Immunology	134	4,351	603	7.3	Q1
2	Journal of Immunology	90	4,323	463	4.4	Q2
3	Journal of Neuroinflammation	75	3,057	405	9.3	Q1
4	Journal of Neuroimmunology	72	2,117	335	3.3	Q3
5	International Journal of Molecular Sciences	47	1,273	212	5.6	Q1
6	PLoS One	46	1,925	199	3.7	Q2
7	Brain Behavior and Immunity	38	1,440	188	15.1	Q1
8	Scientific Reports	33	955	116	4.6	Q2
9	Journal of Neuroimmune Pharmacology	29	1,144	161	6.2	Q1
10	Immunology	27	1,365	148	6.4	Q2
11	Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America	27	3,238	299	11.1	Q1

TABLE 4 Top 11 journals with the most documents.



Co-occurrence analysis of keywords. (A) Visualization map of author keywords analysis. Each node represents an author keyword, and the node size is positively correlated with the number of documents containing the author keyword. The connection between nodes represents co-occurrence. The color means the average published year. (B) Timeline view of keywords clustering analysis. The different colored horizontal lines on the right represent the clusters formed by the keywords, nodes on the horizontal lines represent keywords, and the position of nodes on the horizontal lines represents the year in which the document containing the keywords first appeared. (C) Top 30 keywords with the strongest citation bursts. Minimum duration: 6.

microbiota in neurological diseases has gained significant attention, with substantial evidence linking it to neuroinflammation.

As shown in Figure 6B, the timeline view of keywords clustering analysis was displayed to show the basic knowledge structure and the evolution over time of Treg cells in neurological diseases. The modularity Q was 0.4075, indicating that the network structure was consequential, and the mean silhouette S was 0.6183, implying

that clustering was credible. Keywords with close relationship were automatically grouped into a cluster, which was named by the keyword with the largest log-likelihood rate. Cluster "#0 expression," "#2 multiple sclerosis," and "#4 activation" appeared the earliest, and cluster "#1 Parkinsons disease" appeared the latest. Cluster "#0 expression," "#1 Parkinson's disease," and "#6 gut microbiota" related studies were available in 2023, which

Rank	Title	References	Journal	Citations
1	The pro- and anti-inflammatory properties of the cytokine interleukin-6	Scheller et al. (24)	Biochimica Et Biophysica Acta-Molecular Cell Research	2,058
2	HIF1 alpha-dependent glycolytic pathway orchestrates a metabolic checkpoint for the differentiation of T(H)17 and T-reg cells	Shi et al. (25)	Journal of Experimental Medicine	1,215
3	Homeostatic maintenance of natural Foxp3(+) CD25(+) CD4(+) regulatory T cells by interleukin (IL)-2 and induction of autoimmune disease by IL-2 neutralization	Setoguchi et al. (26)	Journal of Experimental Medicine	941
4	Proinflammatory T-cell responses to gut microbiota promote experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis	Lee et al. (27)	Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America	910
5	Role of tumor microenvironment in tumorigenesis	Wang et al. (28)	Journal of Cancer	798
6	Inflammatory mechanisms in ischemic stroke: therapeutic approaches	Lakhan et al. (29)	Journal of Translational Medicine	705
7	Safety and Immunologic Effects of Mesenchymal Stem Cell Transplantation in Patients with Multiple Sclerosis and Amyotrophic Lateral Sclerosis	Karussis et al. (30)	Archives of Neurology	679
8	The Immunomodulatory and Anti-Inflammatory Role of Polyphenols	Yahfoufi et al. (31)	Nutrients	676
9	Psychoneuroimmunology Meets Neuropsychopharmacology: translational Implications of the Impact of Inflammation on Behavior	Haroon et al. (32)	Neuropsychopharmacology	626
10	Effects of stress on immune function: the good, the bad, and the beautiful	Dhabhar (33)	Immunologic Research	597

TABLE 5 Top 10 documents with the most citations.

may become frontiers of Treg cells in neurological diseases in future, while cluster "#2 multiple sclerosis," "#3 tryptophan," "#4 activation," and "#5 gene expression" gradually decreased or even disappeared.

The top 30 keywords with the strongest citation bursts are shown in Figure 6C, which were considered consequential milestones for the science mapping research. "Immune privilege" and "anterior chamber" were important contents of the earliest research, suggesting that the immune privilege of the anterior chamber was an early research hotspot and had occupied a major position in this field. Keywords "antigen" had the longest 16 years of duration burst. In addition, "experimental allergic encephalomyelitis" had the highest burst strength from 1998 to 2011, which implied that scholars can never ignore its equally important existence when conducting research in this field, followed by "myelin basic protein" and "vasoactive intestinal peptide".

Citations

The top 10 documents with the most citations are listed in Table 5, and the range of citations was from 597 to 2,058. The top three documents with the most citations were documents written by Scheller J in 2011 (24), Shi LZ in 2011 (25), and Setoguchi R in 2005 (26), whereby all introduced the role of cytokines in autoimmune neurological diseases. The document written by Lee YK in 2011 (27), pointed out that gut microbiota impacts the balance between pro-and anti-inflammatory immune responses during experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis.

The document written by Wang MN in 2017 (28) focused on the role of tumor microenvironment in tumorigenesis of glioma, glioblastoma, and other cancers. The documents written by Lakhan SE in 2009 (29), Karussis D in 2010 (30), and Haroon E in 2012 (32) introduced the immunologic mechanisms underlying several therapeutic approaches for neurological diseases, such as ischemic stroke, MS, amyotrophic lateral sclerosis, and depression.

The co-citation analysis of cited references was performed by VOSviewer. A total of 162,113 cited references were involved in 2,739 documents, and 131 met the threshold (minimum number of citations of a cited reference: 40). The density visualization map of cited references based on citations is shown in Figure 7A, and the top 10 cited references with the most citations are shown in Table 6. The reference with the most citations was an article written by Liesz A in 2009, which indicated that research in this article may be a research hotspot, followed by references written by Viglietta V in 2004 and Hori S in 2003. Among the top 10 cited references, five references (34, 35, 39, 42, 43) focused on the neuroprotective role of Treg cells in neurological diseases, including stroke, MS, and PD. In total, five references (34, 36, 37, 40, 41) highlighted the important role of cytokines, including Foxp3, IL-10, IL-2, and TGF- β , in the generation, development, and function of Treg cells, suggesting that cytokines have always been the research focus in this field.

Reference burst detection can help find the most influential cited references and discover research frontiers and trends. In total, seven references with the strongest citation bursts were obtained (Figure 7B). The reference written by Liesz A in 2009 had the highest burst and highest number of citations, indicating that the research discussed in this article is authoritative and has been a hotspot in this field. Judging from the past 6 years, a reference

	cet, vi	372			
tzartos js, 2008, am j pa					
sospedra m, 2005, annu r					
kebir h, 2007,			3 n		
			5, p		
viglietta v, 2004, j exp		loun		, 2015, nature, v	VE22
kohm ap, 2002, j immunol, sakaguchi s, 2005, nat immunol	v169	,		4, j neurosci, v3	shichita t, 2009, nat med, v15
moal	em g	, 1999, r	nat me	ed, v5, pliesz a	, 2009, nat med, v15, p
hori s, 2003, science, v299, p) 16, oncotarget	
weiss jm, 2012, j exp med, v20 sakaguchi s, 2004, annu	J rev				,,
		d, 2007	i lei	kocyte	
		, 2008, p			
Denn	iei ej,				
mcgeer p					
	pl, 198	88, neurc	ology, v	/3	ırsts
mcgeer p	ol, 198 th th	88, neurc	nges	⁷³ t Citation Bu	1991 - 2023
B Top 7 References wi	ol, 198 th th	88, neurc ne Stro Strength	nges	3 t Citation Bu	
B Top 7 References wi References	pl, 198 th th Year 2005	88, neuro ne Stro Strength 4.34	nges Begin 2 2005 2	3 t Citation Bu	
Mcgeer (B Top 7 References wi References Balandina A, 2005, BLOOD, V105, P735, DOI 10.1182/blood-2003-11-3900, DOI	pl, 198 th th Year 2005	88, neuro ne Stro Strength 4.34	nges Begin 2 2005 2	73 t Citation Bu End	
Mcgeer (B Top 7 References wi References Balandina A, 2005, BLOOD, V105, P735, DOI 10.1182/blood-2003-11-3900, DOI Gonzalez-Rey E, 2006, BLOOD, V107, P3632, DOI 10.1182/blood-2005-11-4497, DOI	pl, 198 th th <u>Year</u> 2005 2006	88, neuro ne Stro Strength 4.34 10.18	nges Begin 2 2005 2 2006 2	73 t Citation Bu End 2010	
B Top 7 References wi References Balandina A, 2005, BLOOD, V105, P735, DOI 10.1182/blood-2003-11-3900, DOI Gonzalez-Rey E, 2006, BLOOD, V107, P3632, DOI 10.1182/blood-2005-11-4497, DOI Liesz A, 2009, NAT MED, V15, P192, DOI 10.1038/nm.1927, DOI	pl, 198 th th 2005 2006 2009 2009	88, neuro 1e Stro Strength 4.34 10.18 25.12 11.47	nges Begin 2005 2006 2009 2009	r3 t Citation Bu End 1010 1011 1014	
B Top 7 References wi Balandina A, 2005, BLOOD, V105, P735, DOI 10.1182/blood-2003-11-3900, DOI Gonzalez-Rey E, 2006, BLOOD, V107, P3632, DOI 10.1182/blood-2005-11-4497, DOI Gonzalez-Rey E, 2006, BLOOD, V107, P3632, DOI 10.1182/blood-2005-11-4497, DOI Liesz A, 2009, NAT MED, V15, P192, DOI 10.11038/nm.1927, DOI Liesz A, 2009, NAT MED, V15, P192, DOI 10.11038/nm.1927, DOI Brochard V, 2009, J CLIN INVEST, V119, P182, DOI 10.1172/JCI36470, DOI	pl, 198 th th 2005 2006 2009 2009	88, neuro 1e Stro Strength 4.34 10.18 25.12 11.47 17.86	nges Begin 2005 2006 2009 2009	r3 t Citation Bu End 1010 1011 1014 1014 1015 1015	

published by Liddelow SA in 2017 (44) has become the latest research frontier so far and may continue in the next decade. This reference titled "Neurotoxic reactive astrocytes are induced by activated microglia," suggested that inflammatory cells contribute to the death of neurons in AD, PD, amyotrophic lateral sclerosis, and MS and provided opportunities for the development of cellbased immunotherapies for these diseases.

Discussion

General information

Annual documents on Treg cells in neurological diseases showed an overall upward trend, suggesting that this research field remains an active hotspot. Among 85 countries/regions publishing documents on this topic, the United States was the largest contributor, with double the number of documents and citations compared to China and far ahead of other countries/regions. Additionally, among the top 10 most productive organizations, seven were based in the United States, and among the top 15

most prolific authors, six were also from the United States, underscoring their substantial contributions to this research field. However, China has emerged as a potential contributor in this field, with its annual output overtaking other countries/regions and ranking first in 2022. Harvard Medical School was identified as the most important organization and a major driver of research on the role of Treg cells in neurological diseases. Nearly 25% of relevant research results were published in the top 11 journals, demonstrating their high quality and authoritative role as communication platforms for research related to Treg cells in neurological diseases. Notably, Frontier in Immunology was the most popular journal, playing an active role in promoting the development of Treg cells in neurological diseases. Howard E Gendelman, currently affiliated with the University of Nebraska Medical Center, has published the most documents on Treg cells in neurological diseases. These documents primarily focused neuroimmunity, neuromodulatory, immunomodulation, on and neuroprotection. Among these documents, the document "Regulatory T cells attenuate Th17 cell-mediated nigrostriatal dopaminergic neurodegeneration in a model of Parkinson's disease" has achieved the most citations. This study highlighted

Rank	Title	References	Journal	Citations
1	Regulatory T cells are key cerebroprotective immunomodulators in acute experimental stroke	Liesz et al. (34)	Nature Medicine	250
2	Loss of functional suppression by CD4(+)CD25(+) regulatory T cells in patients with multiple sclerosis	Viglietta et al. (35)	Journal of Experimental Medicine	199
3	Control of regulatory T cell development by the transcription factor Foxp3	Hori et al. (36)	Science	174
4	Foxp3 programs the development and function of CD4(+)CD25(+) regulatory T cells	Fontenot et al. (37)	Nature Immunology	155
5	Regulatory T cells and immune tolerance	Sakaguchi et al. (38)	Cell	143
6	Neuroprotective activities of CD4+CD25+ regulatory T cells in an animal model of Parkinson's disease	Reynolds et al. (39)	Journal of Leukocyte Biology	138
7	Reciprocal developmental pathways for the generation of pathogenic effector T(H)17 and regulatory T cells	Bettelli et al. (40)	Nature	125
8	Immunologic self-tolerance maintained by activated T cells expressing IL-2 receptor alpha-chains (CD25). Breakdown of a single mechanism of self-tolerance causes various autoimmune diseases	Sakaguchi et al. (41)	Journal of Immunology	120
9	Regulatory T Cells Attenuate Th17 Cell-Mediated Nigrostriatal Dopaminergic Neurodegeneration in a Model of Parkinson's disease	Reynolds et al. (42)	Journal of Immunology	111
10	The immunology of stroke: from mechanisms to translation	Iadecola et al. (43)	Nature Medicine	103

TABLE 6 Top 10 references with the most citations.

the potential of Treg cells in regulating neurodestructive immunity and laid the foundation for immunization strategies for PD (42).

There has been a remarkable historical progression in the field of Treg cells in neurological diseases. Initially, research focused on characterizing Treg cells and their role in maintaining immune homeostasis (6, 8). Over time, studies began to explore their involvement in neurological diseases, such as MS, AD, and PD (8, 12-14). Furthermore, this research area has undergone a significant transformation, shifting from the concept of neuroprotective autoimmunity to neuroprotection through neuroimmune transformation. A previous research study focused on the detrimental role of Th17/Th1 cells and the protective role of Treg cells, leading to strategies targeting Th17/Th1 suppression and Treg activation (45, 46). However, our deepening understanding emphasizes the critical balance between Th17/Th1 and Treg cells for neuroprotection. Under specific conditions, these cell subpopulations can convert into each other, playing a pivotal role in balancing immune effects and suppression (47, 48). Correcting Th17/Treg cell imbalance is now a novel approach for disease prevention and treatment (49, 50). As the field evolved, researchers made significant contributions by refining experimental models, developing more precise methodologies to identify and track Treg cells in the central nervous system, and investigating their specific mechanisms of action. However, this research area is still in the development stage and has enormous development potential. To gradually advance the field of Treg cells in neurological diseases and form a consensus, independent investigators, organizations, and countries should prioritize standardizing experimental conditions, including cell sources, assay protocols, and animal models to ensure the replicability and extensibility of their studies. Second, while striving for progress, researchers should actively incorporate diverse perspectives, such as conducting systematic reviews, collaboratively evaluating existing literature, and using data-driven approaches to resolve discrepancies. Importantly, researchers can explore whether Treg cells from different sites and sources exhibit distinct roles or whether there are different phenotypes of Treg cells with specialized functions (51–53).

Hotspots and frontiers

Keywords are powerful tools for understanding the theme and research focus of scientific documents, and they can help identify hotspots and trends of Treg cells in neurological diseases. The most cited documents often signify important research directions and breakthroughs in the field. Co-cited references reflect the historical development and roots of the field, while references with citation bursts reveal the emerging hotspots within it. By combining keyword and citation analyses, we have identified the following aspects as current research hotspots and trends of Treg cells in neurological diseases:

Immunomodulation based on Treg cells

Given their immunosuppressive properties, Treg cells are considered excellent candidates for immunomodulation. Treg cellbased therapeutic strategies have been actively developing in transplantation and autoimmune diseases (46). The absence of Treg cells in the lymphoid aggregates of MS patients' brains indicates that the reduction of Treg cells may play a role in the progression of the disease (54). Thus, therapies based on Treg cells have the potential to ameliorate MS. A phase I clinical trial evaluating the adoptive transfer of Treg cells into patients with relapsing-remitting MS found it to be safe and well-tolerated, without adverse events (55). Nonetheless, additional research is necessary to assess the efficacy and safety of Treg cell-based therapeutic strategies for patients with MS, given the limited knowledge about how Treg cells influence immune homeostasis and inflammation resolution. The early depletion of Treg cells by anti-CD25 antibody hastened cognitive deficits in APP/PS1 mice and reduced microglial recruitment to amyloid deposits (56). The adaptive transfer of ex vivo expanded human Treg cells to immunodeficient 5xFAD-Rag2KO mice resulted in the suppression of neuroinflammation and significant alleviation of amyloid pathogenesis (13). In disagreement, a study suggested that transient Treg cell depletion was followed by amyloid- β plaque clearance, mitigation of the neuroinflammatory response, and reversal of cognitive decline in the AD mouse model (10). Although there are disagreements regarding the role of Treg cells in the progression of AD, it is undeniable that Treg cell modulation is a new treatment option. PD is a neurodegenerative disorder characterized by neuroinflammation that may be caused by an imbalance between Treg cells and Th17 cells. Treg cells have been shown to attenuate Th17 cell-mediated death of nigrostriatal dopaminergic neurons (57). An in vitro study revealed that human adipose tissue-derived mesenchymal stem cells could inhibit the differentiation of CD4⁺ T cells isolated from patients with PD into Th17 cells. This inhibitory effect was mainly mediated by an increase in Treg cells and secretion of IL-10, indicating that Treg cells play an anti-inflammatory and neuroprotection role in PD (49). Immunomodulation through Treg cell expansion was found to be an effective treatment for PD mice in a recent study, providing evidence that immunotherapy may offer a disease-modifying option for patients with PD (14). While a study demonstrated that depleting Foxp3⁺ Treg cells in transgenic DEREG mice significantly reduced lesion volume and improved neurological function during the early phase of middle cerebral artery occlusion (11), many studies have shown that an increase in Treg cells could potentially improve long-term stroke recovery (46, 58, 59). Researchers found that Treg cell-derived osteopontin contributed to a tissue-reparative microglial response. This response led to improved oligodendrocyte regeneration and remyelination during the chronic stages of stroke (58). The use of a CD28 superagonist to expand and amplify Treg cells attenuated the inflammatory response, reduced infarct volume, and improved outcomes in experimental stroke (59).

Recently, engineered Treg cells have been used for adoptive immunotherapy. First, human Treg cells are isolated from human peripheral blood, umbilical cord blood, or thymus. These Treg cells are then cultured *in vitro* to generate polyclonal Treg cells or antigen-specific Treg cells. Finally, qualified Treg cells are infused into patients to treat related diseases (60). Therefore, immunomodulatory strategies based on Treg cells are novel and promising therapies for neurological diseases and deserve continued research by scholars.

Gut microbiota

Substantial evidence has indicated that the gut-brain axis likely plays a crucial role in neurological diseases, with an altered gut microbiota potentially having significant implications on immune responses in both the gut and distal effector immune sites such as the central nervous system (61). A study involving experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis mice found that the gut microbiota greatly influenced the balance between pro- and anti-inflammatory immune responses. This discovery suggested that modulating gut microbiota could provide new targets for treating extraintestinal inflammatory diseases such as MS (27). Specific metabolites of gut microbiota, such as the tryptophan metabolite FICZ [6-formylindolo (3-2b) carbazole], are associated with the production of pro-inflammatory cytokines and the generation of Th17 cells. Conversely, commensal bacteria and their metabolites, including Lactobacilli and Bacillus-derived poly-gamma-glutamic acid (gamma-PGA), can stimulate Treg cell generation to promote immune suppression. Therefore, the immunomodulatory effects of gut microbiota may be mediated primarily via the Th17/Treg axis (62). Exposure to MS microbiota or MS-associated Acinetobacter calcoaceticus extract was shown to alter lymphocyte differentiation in healthy individuals, resulting in an increase in Th1 cells and a decrease in CD25⁺Foxp3⁺ Treg cells, while exposure to the Parabacteroides distasonis extract increased Treg cell differentiation (63). Patients with MS display a reduction in commensal microbiota levels compared to healthy individuals, and therapies targeting the microbiota have been demonstrated to increase the microbiota and improve MS by decreasing Th1- and Th17-cell levels and increasing Treg cell levels (64). Myasthenia gravis is an autoantibody-mediated neurological disease, and Th17/Treg imbalance contributes to the pathogenesis of myasthenia gravis. Studies have reported that correcting Th17/Treg imbalances may be a novel therapeutic approach to myasthenia gravis by modifying the gut microbiota (50). Butyrate promotes the expression of Foxp3 and differentiates naive T cells into Treg cells by inhibiting histone deacetylase. Therefore, the reduction of short-chain fatty acid-producing bacteria in patients with PD reduces the number of Treg cells, thereby exacerbating the neuroinflammatory response (65). Patients with neurological diseases often exhibit gut microbial dysbiosis and altered microbial metabolites, highlighting the potential of microbial components or commensal bacteria as immunomodulatory agents to correct Th17/Treg imbalances and then treat neurological diseases (50). Therefore, developing therapeutic interventions targeting the gut microbiome could represent a promising strategy for managing neurological diseases.

Cytokines

Cytokines are under active investigation as immune modulators to boost the numbers and functions of Treg cells in neurological diseases. The development and function of $CD4^+CD25^+$ Treg cells are regulated by Foxp3, while peripheral $CD4^+CD25^-$ T cells can acquire suppressor function through ectopic Foxp3 expression. This discovery opens up a new way for cell-based therapies for autoimmunity (37). IL-2 is an essential factor for the development, survival, and function of Foxp3⁺ natural Treg cells, playing a critical role in maintaining Treg cell homeostasis (26, 38). Studies have revealed that low-dose IL-2 therapy can selectively promote the persistence and survival of Treg cells while limiting effects on other T-cell subsets. The therapeutic efficacy of this approach has been demonstrated in both animal models and clinical trials, highlighting its potential as a promising treatment option (66, 67). The aberrant TGF- β signaling observed in individuals with MS is strongly associated with Treg cell dysfunction (68). Consequently, targeting and modulating TGF- β signaling may hold promise for addressing this defect and potentially alleviating the symptoms of MS. IL-6 plays a pivotal role in regulating the balance between Th17 and Treg cells. Specifically, IL-6 supports the differentiation of Th17 cells from naive T cells together with TGF- β and inhibits TGF- β -induced Treg differentiation (69). Tocilizumab, an anti-IL-6 receptor monoclonal antibody, has been approved for treating inflammatory diseases (24). Therefore, the utilization of cytokines as immune modulators to regulate the differentiation and function of Treg cells represents a significant therapeutic approach in the treatment of neurological diseases. Furthermore, relevant immunomodulatory agents have transformed recent clinical practice to prevent and reverse the pathology of neurological diseases. However, a delivery system that can cross the blood-brain barrier to carry immunomodulatory agents is still the direction of scholars' unremitting exploration.

Limitations

This study is the first bibliometric analysis to systematically analyze documents related to Treg cells in neurological diseases. Nevertheless, there are still some deficiencies here. First, only English language articles and reviews published in the Web of Science Core Collection were collected, which may lead to language and publication bias. As bibliometric analysis is closely linked to timeliness, it is essential to continuously update the results and trends of research on Treg cells in neurological diseases to keep pace with ongoing scientific exploration. This will enable a more comprehensive understanding of the topic as well as provide more precise predictions of future trends. Finally, this review discusses from the perspective of the neuroprotective role of Treg cells, however, varying perspectives exist in certain studies. Therefore, before reaching a consensus, it is important to consider multiple aspects when targeting Treg cells for the treatment of neurological diseases and exercise caution in their use. However, given the large enough number of documents in this analysis, we believe that this study provides an instructive perspective for the research of Treg cells in neurological diseases and guides future research in this field.

Conclusion

Through VOSviewer, CiteSpace, and Tableau Public software, we have carried out a bibliometric analysis on Treg cells in neurological diseases. The study of Treg cells in neurological diseases continues to be a hot topic. The United States was the largest contributor among 85 countries/regions, and China was the most potential country. More than half of the top 10 most prolific organizations were located in the United States, and Harvard Medical School was the most important organization in this field. Nearly half of authors who make major contributions belonged to the United States organizations when publishing documents. *Frontiers in Immunology* was the most popular journal in this research area. Immunomodulation, gut microbiota, and cytokines represent the current research hotspots and frontiers in this field. Treg cell-based immunomodulatory approaches have shown immense potential in the treatment of neurological diseases. Modifying gut microbiota or regulating cytokines to boost the numbers and functions of Treg cells represents a promising therapeutic strategy for neurological diseases. Hence, we can conclude from these documents that future therapeutic strategies for neurological diseases should leverage the therapeutic potential of Treg cells, with an emphasis on modulating their activity to promote neuroprotection.

Data availability statement

The original contributions presented in the study are included in the article/supplementary material, further inquiries can be directed to the corresponding author.

Author contributions

QG: Conceptualization, Data curation, Writing—original draft, Writing—review and editing. XL: Conceptualization, Validation, Writing—review and editing. YL: Funding acquisition, Project administration, Validation, Writing—review and editing. JL: Methodology, Writing—review and editing. MP: Formal analysis, Writing—review and editing. JW: Visualization, Writing review and editing. FY: Software, Writing—review and editing. YZ: Funding acquisition, Project administration, Supervision, Writing—review and editing.

Funding

The author(s) declare that financial support was received for the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article. This study was funded by the Key Scientific Research Projects of Colleges and Universities in Henan Province (No. 23B360004), the National Natural Science Foundation of China (No. 81704135), the Natural Science Foundation of Henan Province (No. 232300421307), and 2023 Henan Special Research Project of TCM on Double First-Class Construction (No. HSRP-DFCTCM-2023-1-15).

Acknowledgments

The authors sincerely appreciate the valuable opinions and suggestions shared by our colleagues.

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

References

1. Chrousos GP, Gold PW. The concepts of stress and stress system disorders. overview of physical and behavioral homeostasis. *JAMA*. (1992) 267:1244-52. doi: 10.1001/jama.267.9.1244

2. Gunata M, Parlakpinar H, Acet HA. Melatonin: a review of its potential functions and effects on neurological diseases. *Rev Neurol (Paris)*. (2020) 176:148–65. doi: 10.1016/j.neurol.2019.07.025

3. Xu WH. Editorial for focused issue "neurological diseases". Ann Transl Med. (2020) 8:1. doi: 10.21037/atm.2019.12.77

4. Schwab AD, Thurston MJ, Machhi J, Olson KE, Namminga KL, Gendelman HE, et al. Immunotherapy for Parkinson's disease. *Neurobiol Dis.* (2020) 137:104760. doi: 10.1016/j.nbd.2020.104760

5. Ferreira LMR, Muller YD, Bluestone JA, Tang Q. Next-generation regulatory T cell therapy. *Nat Rev Drug Discov*. (2019) 18:749–69. doi: 10.1038/s41573-019-0041-4

 Sakaguchi S, Sakaguchi N, Asano M, Itoh M, Toda M. Immunologic self-tolerance maintained by activated T cells expressing IL-2 receptor alpha-chains (CD25). Breakdown of a single mechanism of self-tolerance causes various autoimmune diseases. *J Immunol.* (1995) 155:1151–64. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.155.3.1151

7. Kleinewietfeld M, Hafler DA. Regulatory T cells in autoimmune neuroinflammation. *Immunol Rev.* (2014) 259:231–44. doi: 10.1111/imr.12169

8. Fukaura H, Kent SC, Pietrusewicz MJ, Khoury SJ, Weiner HL, Hafler DA. Induction of circulating myelin basic protein and proteolipid proteinspecific transforming growth factor-beta1-secreting Th3 T cells by oral administration of myelin in multiple sclerosis patients. *J Clin Invest.* (1996) 98:70–7. doi: 10.1172/JCI118779

9. Walsh JT, Zheng J, Smirnov I, Lorenz U, Tung K, Kipnis J. Regulatory T cells in central nervous system injury: a double-edged sword. *J Immunol.* (2014) 193:5013–22. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1302401

10. Baruch K, Rosenzweig N, Kertser A, Deczkowska A, Sharif AM, Spinrad A, et al. Breaking immune tolerance by targeting foxp3(+) regulatory T cells mitigates alzheimer's disease pathology. *Nat Commun.* (2015) 6:7967. doi: 10.1038/ncomms8967

11. Kleinschnitz C, Kraft P, Dreykluft A, Hagedorn I, Göbel K, Schuhmann MK, et al. Regulatory T cells are strong promoters of acute ischemic stroke in mice by inducing dysfunction of the cerebral microvasculature. *Blood.* (2013) 121:679–91. doi: 10.1182/blood-2012-04-426734

12. McIntyre LL, Greilach SA, Othy S, Sears-Kraxberger I, Wi B, Ayala-Angulo J, et al. Regulatory T cells promote remyelination in the murine experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis model of multiple sclerosis following human neural stem cell transplant. *Neurobiol Dis.* (2020) 140:104868. doi: 10.1016/j.nbd.2020.104868

13. Faridar A, Vasquez M, Thome AD, Yin Z, Xuan H, Wang JH, et al. Ex vivo expanded human regulatory T cells modify neuroinflammation in a preclinical model of Alzheimer's disease. *Acta Neuropathol Commun.* (2022) 10:144. doi: 10.1186/s40478-022-01447-z

14. Badr M, McFleder RL, Wu J, Knorr S, Koprich JB, Hünig T, et al. Expansion of regulatory T cells by CD28 superagonistic antibodies attenuates neurodegeneration in a $53t-\alpha$ -synuclein Parkinson's disease mice. *J Neuroinflammation*. (2022) 19:319. doi: 10.1186/s12974-022-02685-7

15. Liston A, Dooley J, Yshii L. Brain-Resident Regulatory T Cells and Their Role in Health and Disease. *Immunol Lett.* (2022) 248:26–30. doi: 10.1016/j.imlet.2022.06.005

16. Chen S, Zhang Y, Dai W, Qi S, Tian W, Gu X, et al. Publication trends and hot spots in postoperative cognitive dysfunction research: a 20-year bibliometric analysis. *J Clin Anesth.* (2020) 67:110012. doi: 10.1016/j.jclinane.2020.110012

17. van Eck NJ, Waltman L. Software survey: vosviewer, a computer program for bibliometric mapping. *Scientometrics*. (2010) 84:523–38. doi: 10.1007/s11192-009-0146-3

18. Synnestvedt MB, Chen C, Holmes JH. Citespace Ii: visualization and knowledge discovery in bibliographic databases. AMIA Annu Symp Proc. (2005) 2005:724–8.

19. Teles RHG, Yano RS, Villarinho NJ, Yamagata AS, Jaeger RG, Meybohm P, et al. Advances in breast cancer management and extracellular vesicle research, a bibliometric analysis. *Curr Oncol.* (2021) 28:4504–20. doi: 10.3390/curroncol28060382

20. Wu H, Cheng K, Guo Q, Yang W, Tong L, Wang Y, et al. Mapping knowledge structure and themes trends of osteoporosis in rheumatoid arthritis: a bibliometric analysis. *Front Med (Lausanne)*. (2021) 8:787228. doi: 10.3389/fmed.2021.787228

21. Chen CM. Citespace II: detecting and visualizing emerging trends and transient patterns in scientific literature. J Assoc Inf Sci Technol. (2006) 57:359–77. doi: 10.1002/asi.20317

22. Zheng F, Wang L, Zeng Z, Wu S. International technologies on prevention and treatment of neurological and psychiatric diseases: bibliometric analysis of patents. *JMIR Ment Health.* (2022) 9:e25238. doi: 10.2196/25238

23. Wang Y, Zhang J, Zhang Y, Yao J. Bibliometric analysis of global research profile on ketogenic diet therapies in neurological diseases: beneficial diet therapies deserve more attention. *Front Endocrinol (Lausanne).* (2022) 13:1066785. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2022.1066785

24. Scheller J, Chalaris A, Schmidt-Arras D, Rose-John S. The pro- and antiinflammatory properties of the cytokine interleukin-6. *Biochim Biophys Acta*. (2011) 1813:878–88. doi: 10.1016/j.bbamcr.2011.01.034

25. Shi LZ, Wang R, Huang G, Vogel P, Neale G, Green DR, et al. Hif1alpha-dependent glycolytic pathway orchestrates a metabolic checkpoint for the differentiation of Th17 and Treg cells. *J Exp Med.* (2011) 208:1367–76. doi: 10.1084/jem.20110278

26. Setoguchi R, Hori S, Takahashi T, Sakaguchi S. Homeostatic maintenance of natural Foxp3(+) CD25(+) CD4(+) regulatory T cells by interleukin (IL)-2 and induction of autoimmune disease by IL-2 neutralization. *J Exp Med.* (2005) 201:723–35. doi: 10.1084/jem.20041982

27. Lee YK, Menezes JS, Umesaki Y, Mazmanian SK. Proinflammatory T-cell responses to gut microbiota promote experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A.* (2011) 108:4615–22. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1000082107

28. Wang M, Zhao J, Zhang L, Wei F, Lian Y, Wu Y, et al. Role of tumor microenvironment in tumorigenesis. J Cancer. (2017) 8:761–73. doi: 10.7150/jca.17648

29. Lakhan SE, Kirchgessner A, Hofer M. Inflammatory mechanisms in ischemic stroke: therapeutic approaches. J Transl Med. (2009) 7:97. doi: 10.1186/1479-5876-7-97

30. Karussis D, Karageorgiou C, Vaknin-Dembinsky A, Gowda-Kurkalli B, Gomori JM, Kassis I, et al. Safety and immunological effects of mesenchymal stem cell transplantation in patients with multiple sclerosis and amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. *Arch Neurol.* (2010) 67:1187–94. doi: 10.1001/archneurol.2010.248

31. Yahfoufi N, Alsadi N, Jambi M, Matar C. The immunomodulatory and antiinflammatory role of polyphenols. *Nutrients*. (2018) 10:1618. doi: 10.3390/nu10111618

32. Haroon E, Raison CL, Miller AH. Psychoneuroimmunology meets neuropsychopharmacology: translational implications of the impact of inflammation on behavior. *Neuropsychopharmacology*. (2012) 37:137–62. doi: 10.1038/npp.2011.205

33. Dhabhar FS. Effects of stress on immune function: the good, the bad, and the beautiful. *Immunol Res.* (2014) 58:193–210. doi: 10.1007/s12026-014-8517-0

34. Liesz A, Suri-Payer E, Veltkamp C, Doerr H, Sommer C, Rivest S, et al. Regulatory T cells are key cerebroprotective immunomodulators in acute experimental stroke. *Nat Med.* (2009) 15:192–9. doi: 10.1038/nm.1927

35. Viglietta V, Baecher-Allan C, Weiner HL, Hafler DA. Loss of functional suppression by CD4+CD25+ regulatory T cells in patients with multiple sclerosis. *J Exp Med.* (2004) 199:971–9. doi: 10.1084/jem.20031579

36. Hori S, Nomura T, Sakaguchi S. Control of regulatory T cell development by the transcription factor Foxp3. *Science*. (2003) 299:1057–61. doi: 10.1126/science.1079490

37. Fontenot JD, Gavin MA, Rudensky AY. Foxp3 programs the development and function of CD4+CD25+ regulatory T cells. *Nat Immunol.* (2003) 4:330-6. doi: 10.1038/ni904

38. Sakaguchi S, Yamaguchi T, Nomura T, Ono M. Regulatory T cells and immune tolerance. *Cell.* (2008) 133:775–87. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2008.05.009

39. Reynolds AD, Banerjee R, Liu J, Gendelman HE, Mosley RL. Neuroprotective activities of CD4+CD25+ regulatory T cells in an animal model of Parkinson's disease. *J Leukoc Biol.* (2007) 82:1083–94. doi: 10.1189/jlb.0507296

40. Bettelli E, Carrier YJ, Gao WD, Korn T, Strom TB, Oukka M, et al. Reciprocal developmental pathways for the generation of pathogenic effector T(H)17 and regulatory T cells. *Nature*. (2006) 441:235–8. doi: 10.1038/nature04753

41. Sakaguchi S, Sakaguchi N, Asano M, Itoh M, Toda M. Immunologic self-tolerance maintained by activated T cells expressing IL-2 receptor alpha-chains

(CD25). Breakdown of a single mechanism of self-tolerance causes various autoimmune diseases. J. Immunol. (1995) 155:1151-64.

42. Reynolds AD, Stone DK, Hutter JA, Benner EJ, Mosley RL, Gendelman HE. Regulatory T cells attenuate Th17 cell-mediated nigrostriatal dopaminergic neurodegeneration in a model of Parkinson's disease. *J Immunol.* (2010) 184:2261–71. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.0901852

43. Iadecola C, Anrather J. The immunology of stroke: from mechanisms to translation. *Nat Med.* (2011) 17:796–808. doi: 10.1038/nm.2399

44. Liddelow SA, Guttenplan KA, Clarke LE, Bennett FC, Bohlen CJ, Schirmer L, et al. Neurotoxic reactive astrocytes are induced by activated microglia. *Nature*. (2017) 541:481–7. doi: 10.1038/nature21029

45. Edwards LJ, Robins RA, Constantinescu CS. Th17/Th1 phenotype in demyelinating disease. *Cytokine*. (2010) 50:19–23. doi: 10.1016/j.cyto.2009.12.003

46. Wang M, Thomson AW Yu F, Hazra R, Junagade A, Hu X. Regulatory T lymphocytes as a therapy for ischemic stroke. *Semin Immunopathol.* (2022). doi: 10.1007/s00281-022-00975-z

47. Deng CY, Wang XF Qi H, Li FR. Effects of anti-CD45RB monoclonal antibody for T lymphocyte subsets in mice heart transplantation model. *Scand J Immunol.* (2016) 84:86–94. doi: 10.1111/sji.12446

48. Han XY, Xu N, Yuan JF, Wu H, Shi HL, Yang L, et al. Total flavonoids of astragalus inhibit activated CD4[Formula: See Text] T cells and regulate differentiation of Th17/Th1/Treg Cells in experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis mice by Jak/Stat and NfB signaling pathways. *Am J Chin Med.* (2023) 51:1233–48. doi: 10.1142/S0192415X23500568

49. Bi Y, Lin X, Liang H, Yang D, Zhang X, Ke J, et al. Human adipose tissuederived mesenchymal stem cells in Parkinson's disease: inhibition of T helper 17 cell differentiation and regulation of immune balance towards a regulatory T cell phenotype. *Clin Interv Aging.* (2020) 15:1383–91. doi: 10.2147/CIA.S259762

50. Chen P, Tang X. Gut microbiota as regulators of Th17/Treg balance in patients with myasthenia gravis. *Front Immunol.* (2021) 12:803101. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2021.803101

51. Khattar M, Chen W, Stepkowski SM. Expanding and converting regulatory T cells: a horizon for immunotherapy. Arch Immunol Ther Exp (Warsz). (2009) 57:199–204. doi: 10.1007/s00005-009-0021-1

52. Whiteside TL. Regulatory T cell subsets in human cancer: are they regulating for or against tumor progression? *Cancer Immunol Immunother*. (2014) 63:67–72. doi: 10.1007/s00262-013-1490-y

53. Shevach EM, Thornton AM. tTregs, pTregs, and iTregs: similarities and differences. *Immunol Rev.* (2014) 259:88–102. doi: 10.1111/imr.12160

54. Bell L, Lenhart A, Rosenwald A, Monoranu CM, Berberich-Siebelt F. Lymphoid aggregates in the CNS of progressive multiple sclerosis patients lack regulatory T cells. *Front Immunol.* (2019) 10:3090. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2019.03090

55. Chwojnicki K, Iwaszkiewicz-Grześ D, Jankowska A, Zieliński M, Łowiec P, Gliwiński M, et al. Administration of CD4(+)CD25(High)CD127(-)Foxp3(+) regulatory T cells for relapsing-remitting multiple sclerosis: a phase 1 study. *BioDrugs*. (2021) 35:47–60. doi: 10.1007/s40259-020-00462-7

56. Dansokho C, Ait Ahmed D, Aid S, Toly-Ndour C, Chaigneau T, Calle V, et al. Regulatory T cells delay disease progression in Alzheimer-like pathology. *Brain.* (2016) 139:1237–51. doi: 10.1093/brain/awv408

57. Sommer A, Marxreiter F, Krach F, Fadler T, Grosch J, Maroni M, et al. Th17 Lymphocytes Induce neuronal cell death in a human IPSC-based model of Parkinson's disease. *Cell Stem Cell.* (2018) 23:123-31.e6. doi: 10.1016/j.stem.2018.06.015

58. Shi L, Sun Z, Su W, Xu F, Xie D, Zhang Q, et al. Treg cell-derived osteopontin promotes microglia-mediated white matter repair after ischemic stroke. *Immunity.* (2021) 54(7):1527-42.e8. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2021. 04.022

59. Na SY, Mracsko E, Liesz A, Hünig T, Veltkamp R. Amplification of regulatory T cells using a CD28 superagonist reduces brain damage after ischemic stroke in mice. *Stroke.* (2015) 46:212–20. doi: 10.1161/STROKEAHA.114.0 7756

60. Qu G, Chen J, Li Y, Yuan Y, Liang R, Li B. Current status and perspectives of regulatory T cell-based therapy. *J Genet Genomics.* (2022) 49:599-611. doi: 10.1016/j.jgg.2022.05.005

61. Parodi B, Kerlero de Rosbo N. The gut-brain axis in multiple sclerosis is its dysfunction a pathological trigger or a consequence of the disease? *Front Immunol.* (2021) 12:718220. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2021.718220

62. Haase S, Haghikia A, Wilck N, Müller DN, Linker RA. Impacts of microbiome metabolites on immune regulation and autoimmunity. *Immunology*. (2018) 154:230–8. doi: 10.1111/imm.12933

63. Cekanaviciute E, Yoo BB, Runia TF, Debelius JW, Singh S, Nelson CA, et al. Gut bacteria from multiple sclerosis patients modulate human T cells and exacerbate symptoms in mouse models. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. (2017) 114:10713–8. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1711235114

64. Mangalam A, Shahi SK, Luckey D, Karau M, Marietta E, Luo N, et al. Human gutderived commensal bacteria suppress CNS inflammatory and demyelinating disease. *Cell Rep.* (2017) 20:1269–77. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2017.07.031

65. Hirayama M, Nishiwaki H, Hamaguchi T, Ohno K. Gastrointestinal disorders in Parkinson's disease and other lewy body diseases. *NPJ Parkinsons Dis.* (2023) 9:71. doi: 10.1038/s41531-023-00511-2

66. Li J, Zhang Z, Du S, Guo Q. Interleukin 2 ameliorates autoimmune neuroinflammation by modulating the balance of T helper 17 cells and regulatory T cells in mouse. Ann Clin Lab Sci. (2021) 51:529-34.

67. Giovannelli I, Bayatti N, Brown A, Wang D, Mickunas M, Camu W, et al. Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis transcriptomics reveals immunological effects of low-dose interleukin-2. *Brain Commun.* (2021) 3:fcab141. doi: 10.1093/braincomms/fcab141

68. Lee PW, Severin ME, Lovett-Racke AE. TGF- β regulation of encephalitogenic and regulatory T cells in multiple sclerosis. *Eur J Immunol.* (2017) 47:446–53. doi: 10.1002/eji.201646716

69. Kimura A, Kishimoto T. IL-6: regulator of Treg/Th17 balance. Eur J Immunol. (2010) 40:1830-5. doi: 10.1002/eji.201040391

TYPE Review PUBLISHED 30 November 2023 DOI 10.3389/fimmu.2023.1310094

Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED BY Rajnikant Mishra, Banaras Hindu University, India

REVIEWED BY

Christian Schachtrup, University of Freiburg, Germany Nicholas Dopkins, NewYork-Presbyterian, United States

*CORRESPONDENCE Veit Rothhammer veit.rothhammer@uk-erlangen.de

RECEIVED 09 October 2023 ACCEPTED 17 November 2023 PUBLISHED 30 November 2023

CITATION

Neumaier EE, Rothhammer V and Linnerbauer M (2023) The role of midkine in health and disease. *Front. Immunol.* 14:1310094. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2023.1310094

COPYRIGHT

© 2023 Neumaier, Rothhammer and Linnerbauer. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

The role of midkine in health and disease

Emely Elisa Neumaier, Veit Rothhammer* and Mathias Linnerbauer

Department of Neurology, University Hospital Erlangen, Friedrich-Alexander University Erlangen-Nürnberg, Erlangen, Germany

Midkine (MDK) is a neurotrophic growth factor highly expressed during embryogenesis with important functions related to growth, proliferation, survival, migration, angiogenesis, reproduction, and repair. Recent research has indicated that MDK functions as a key player in autoimmune disorders of the central nervous system (CNS), such as Multiple Sclerosis (MS) and is a promising therapeutic target for the treatment of brain tumors, acute injuries, and other CNS disorders. This review summarizes the modes of action and immunological functions of MDK both in the peripheral immune compartment and in the CNS, particularly in the context of traumatic brain injury, brain tumors, neuroinflammation, and neurodegeneration. Moreover, we discuss the role of MDK as a central mediator of neuro-immune crosstalk, focusing on the interactions between CNS-infiltrating and -resident cells such as astrocytes, microglia, and oligodendrocytes. Finally, we highlight the therapeutic potential of MDK and discuss potential therapeutic approaches for the treatment of neurological disorders.

KEYWORDS

midkine, CNS, inflammation, malignancy, injury

Introduction

Growth factors are essential for the development and functioning of the central nervous system (CNS). As soluble molecules, they play vital roles in cell-to-cell communication and regulate a multitude of functions, including cell proliferation and differentiation. One of these growth factors is the heparin-binding growth factor midkine (MDK). MDK, together with the structurally related growth factor pleiotrophin (PTN), belongs to the family of neurite promoting growth factors and has originally been identified in embryonal carcinoma (EC) cells in 1988 (1).

MDK is expressed in a small number of embryonic tissues, including the CNS. The expression pattern of MDK during mouse gestation indicates that the growth factor is required for the generation of epithelial tissue, remodeling of the mesoderm (2), and neurogenesis (3). Early studies by Kadomatsu et al. (2) describe an upregulation of MDK during midgestation in mouse embryos, while its expression in adult mice has initially only been described in the kidney. The polypeptide MDK with a molecular weight of about 13 kDa (4) consists of a N-terminal domain, held together by three disulfide bridges and a C-terminal domain, stabilized by two disulfide bridges (5). Notably, early studies have

suggested that the neurite outgrowth promoting functions of MDK are highly dependent on both the C-terminally located heparinbinding domain and the sulfide bonds (6–8).

Recent research has indicated that MDK is highly upregulated in response to various pathological conditions, both in the CNS and the periphery (9, 10) (Figure 1, Table 1), and can be exploited as a biomarker and therapeutic target (35, 36), highlighting the pivotal role of the growth factor in the context of disease. In this review, we will summarize the involvement and function of MDK in the context of peripheral disorders and CNS pathologies, including brain injuries, brain tumors, as well as neuroinflammatory and neurodegenerative diseases. Furthermore, we will review existing therapeutic strategies targeting MDK in neoplastic diseases and discuss the therapeutic value of MDK for the treatment of CNS disorders.

Cellular sources of MDK

In the periphery, numerous cell types have been identified to produce MDK under basal and pathological conditions (9). In addition to monocytes, macrophages, and monocyte-derived dendritic cells (mDCs), also non-hematopoietic cell types such as endothelial cells are capable of producing MDK (4). Within the CNS MDK is mainly expressed during development until midgestation, while its mRNA levels decrease in postnatal life (4, 9). In mice MDK is mainly expressed by oligodendrocyte precursor cells (OPCs), followed by fetal astrocytes, neurons, and newly formed oligodendrocytes, while in humans fetal astrocytes represent the major source of MDK in the CNS (9). Moreover, *in vitro* studies show MDK expression by cultured neurons and activated astrocytes, but not microglia (37).

Inducers of MDK expression

In monocytes, polymorphonuclear neutrophils (PMNs), and endothelial cells, MDK expression is induced during hypoxia (38). Binding of hypoxia-inducible factor-1 α (HIF-1 α) to hypoxia response elements (HREs) in the *MDK* promotor activates expression of the gene (Figure 1), while MDK in turn increases HIF-1 α expression in a positive feedback loop (39). In addition to hypoxia, MDK expression is driven by the master regulator of proinflammatory pathways, nuclear factor kappa light-chain enhancer of activated B cells (NF- κ B) (Figure 1), which can be activated by reactive oxygen species (ROS), pro-inflammatory cytokines such as tumor necrosis factor α (TNF α), interleukin (IL)-1 β , as well as



FIGURE 1

MDK receptor candidates and signaling pathways. Midkine (MDK) is a multifunctional molecule, whose effects are probably regulated via different receptor-ligand interactions, as well as complex formation of receptor candidates, and cross-talk between the receptors. Low density lipoprotein receptor-related proteins (LRPs) and integrins are thought to build the core of the MDK receptor complex, while other candidates such as the anaplastic lymphoma kinase (ALK) or the protein tyrosine phosphatase ζ (PTP ζ) might be recruited. This figure combines signaling pathways discovered in different cell types under several pathological conditions and does not show the determined signaling of MDK in a specific cell type. Binding of MDK to the ALK receptor induces the phosphorylation of the insulin receptor substrate-1 (IRS-1) and its interaction with the ALK receptor, followed by the activation of several signaling pathways. Src kinase phosphorylation results in mitogen-activated protein (MAP)-kinase signaling, which includes a phosphorylation cascade of the proteins Ras, Raf, Mek, and Erk, supporting cell proliferation. Another downstream effect of Src is the phosphoinositide (PI)-3-kinase signaling, including Akt and mTOR activation, promoting survival and protein synthesis. MDK/ALK signaling also induces the expression of nuclear factor kappa light-chain enhancer of activated B cells (NF- κ B), a growth factor inhibited by IkB proteins until it reaches the nucleus, where it stimulates cell survival. The core complex of LRP and integrins contributes to cellular survival and the recruitment of neutrophils, while MDK binding to PTP ζ additionally promotes survival, as well as cell migration and negatively regulates Wnt signaling. Neurogenic locus notch homolog protein 2 (Notch2) activation mediates the interaction between Hes1 and the Janus kinase 2 (Jak2)/STAT3 complex, inducing tumorigenesis. The promotor of the MDK gene entails binding sites for NF- κ B and hypoxia-inducible factor-1 α (HIF-1 α).
TABLE 1 The major roles of MDK in pathological conditions.

Disease	Effects	Models	References		
Alzheimer's disease	Inhibits Aβ fibril formation and Aβ-induced cytotoxicity	in vitro	(11, 12)		
Cardiac ischemia- reperfusion injury	Prevents myocardial apoptosis	in vivo	(13)		
Cerebral infarct	Reparative neurotrophic functions during early phase	in vivo	(14)		
Gastric cancer	Confers chemoresistance	in vitro	(15–17)		
Glioblastoma	Induces stem-like properties of glioma initiating cells; induces cannabinoid resistance; modulates immunosuppressive tumor microenvironment	in vitro in vivo	(17–20)		
Inflammatory breast cancer	Recruits monocytes	in vitro	(21)		
Leukemia	Promotes B cell survival	in vivo	(22)		
Melanoma	Modulates tumor microenvironment towards tolerogenic and immune- resistant states	in vitro in vivo	(23)		
Multiple Sclerosis	Suppresses expansion of T_{reg} cells, deteriorating disease course	in vivo	(24, 25)		
Neuroblastoma	Promotes tumorigenesis	in vitro in vivo	(26, 27)		
Neuromyelitis optica	Correlates with IL-23 levels	in vivo	(28)		
Pancreatic cancer	Contributes to chemoresistance, proliferation and migration of cancer cells	in vitro	(15, 16, 26, 27)		
Renal ischemia- reperfusion injury	Promotes migration of neutrophils and macrophages	in vivo	(29)		
Rheumatoid arthritis	Leads to activation and migration of neutrophils and inflammatory leukocytes; induces release of pro- inflammatory cytokines	in vivo	(18–20, 30, 31)		
Systemic lupus erythematosus	Correlates with increased IL-17 levels	in vivo	(32)		
Transient forebrain injury	Promotes tissue repair	in vivo	(33)		
Traumatic brain injury	Polarizes microglia towards an anti-inflammatory state; recruits neutrophils and macrophages; increases	in vivo	(34)		

(Continued)

TABLE 1 Continued

Disease	Effects	Models	References
	apoptotic neurons around lesions; potentiates secondary injury		

bacterial components, such as lipopolysaccharide (LPS) (9), among others. Together, both its regulation by hypoxia and proinflammatory NF- κ B signaling indicate the relevance of MDK signaling in response to inflammatory stimuli.

While numerous studies have shed light on the role of MDK in non-CNS diseases, the regulation of MDK in CNS pathologies is less defined (Table 1). During development of experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis (EAE), a preclinical animal model of Multiple Sclerosis (MS), T helper (T_H) cells have been identified as MDK producer cells (24). However, in glial cells it can be speculated that similar processes drive the expression of MDK. In these lines, hypoxic conditions following ischemia, or the presence of pro-inflammatory cytokines such as TNF α and IL-1 β under neuroinflammatory conditions (40, 41) may induce NF- κ B-dependent upregulation of MDK by astrocytes, microglia, or oligodendrocytes. Whether this upregulation in fact occurs and whether it is part of a protective or inflammatory activation state must be addressed by future studies.

MDK receptors and signaling

So far, several plasma membrane molecules have been identified as MDK receptors, including integrins, proteoglycans, neurogenic locus notch homolog protein 2 (Notch2) (42), ALK (43), lowdensity lipoprotein receptor-related protein (LRP) (44), and protein tyrosine phosphatase ζ (PTP ζ) (45) (Figure 1). Integrins with MDK-binding properties include the heterodimers $\alpha_6\beta_1$ and $\alpha_4\beta_1$, while the family of MDK-binding proteoglycans can be subdivided into syndecans (46), glypican-2 (47), PG-M/versican (48), and neuroglycan C (49).

Instead of binding to a single one of these receptors, MDK exerts its multifaceted functions through binding to a multimolecular receptor complex (Figure 1), with PTP ζ as the most established component (4, 50). The formation of the receptor complex, the arrangement of MDK-binding molecules, and the crosstalk between receptor subunits coordinate the signal transduction in response to MDK binding via several signaling pathways, depending on the cellular context, thereby facilitating the diverse functions of the growth factor (51) (Figure 1).

Protein tyrosine phosphatase ζ

The signaling cascade elicited through binding of MDK to the receptor component PTP ζ has been associated to various functions and cell types. Binding of macrophage migration inhibitory factor (MIF) to its receptor CD74 on mature and malignant B cells leads to an increased expression of MDK, which in turn increases B cell

survival by autocrine MDK-signaling through PTP ζ (22). Furthermore, the receptor PTP ζ mediates MDK signals that suppress osteoblast proliferation via negative regulation of Wnt signaling (Figure 1) by dephosphorylation of β -catenin (52). However, it is not known whether MDK itself is able to induce the phosphatase activity of the receptor, or if further components of the PTP ζ complex are needed to initiate dephosphorylation (51). Not only in the periphery, but also within the CNS, PTP ζ has been shown to be involved in several MDK-dependent signaling pathways, including the promotion of neuronal survival (53) and the migration of neurons (45) (Figure 1), which is especially important during neurogenesis (54, 55).

Anaplastic lymphoma kinase

The MDK/ALK signaling pathway is well established in diverse tissues and has been elucidated in numerous studies (43, 56-59). MDK binding to ALK results in phosphorylation of the insulin receptor substrate-1 (IRS-1), leading to enhanced activation of Src kinases (43), mitogen-activated protein (MAP)-kinase and phosphoinositide (PI)-3-kinase signaling (60), as well as the induction of the transcriptional activation of NF- κ B (56) (Figure 1). As mentioned above, NF-KB acts as central mediator of inflammatory responses (61) and regulates fundamental cellular processes including differentiation, proliferation, and survival (57). In these lines, MDK/ALK signaling is especially involved in neoplastic diseases (18, 58, 62, 63), as it initiates, for example, an autocrine growth and survival signal via the suppression of caspases (58), as well as the enhancement of B-cell lymphoma-2 (Bcl-2) (62), an anti-apoptotic protein and oncogene. Both pathways counteract anti-tumor immunity (64, 65), thereby implicating MDK signaling in tumor resistance. In melanoma, MDK activates mTOR via a similar signaling pathway (Figure 1), leading to an increased expression of vascular endothelial growth factor receptor 3 (VEGFR3) and the stimulation of lymphangiogenic signals, resulting in metastatic growth in lymph nodes and the lungs (63).

In the CNS, MDK-dependent ALK signal transmission in glioma cells results in the activation of the Akt/mTOR1 axis (Figure 1), preventing autophagy-mediated cell death by tetrahydrocannabinol (THC), thereby contributing to the cannabinoid-resistance of gliomas (18). While MDK negatively contributes to cancer progression and metastasis formation via its anti-apoptotic and growth-promoting effects in the peripheral compartment as well as in the CNS, these functions may also have beneficial roles in the context of injuries and tissue regeneration. It is conceivable that the anti-apoptotic and proliferative effects of MDK possess the capacity to mediate tissue-protection and ameliorate inflammatory and demyelinating processes in the CNS (9, 66).

Low-density lipoprotein receptorrelated protein

In inflammatory diseases such as myocarditis, the interaction of MDK with the receptor LRP1 and members of the β_2 integrin family is critical for MDK-induced PMN recruitment (Figure 1) and

neutrophil extracellular trap (NET) formation (67). Here, MDK contributes to a process called NETosis (68), which results in inflammation and tissue injury through direct damage (67). In squamous cell carcinoma, MDK triggers phosphorylation and thereby activation of paxillin and signal transducer and activator of transcription (STAT) 1 α pathways in an integrin-dependent manner, resulting in the overexpression of genes implicated in cell migration and tissue invasion (59).

In the CNS, binding of MDK to LRP1 has been shown to induce cell survival in embryonic neurons (44) (Figure 1), while MDKsignaling through the integrins α_4 and α_6 promotes neurite outgrowth (69). Upon binding of MDK to the receptor component LRP, MDK is internalized and transported to the nucleus (70). The nuclear translocation of the growth factor is enabled by the shuttle proteins nucleolin (71) and laminin binding protein precursor (LBP) (72), and necessary for the promotion of cell survival via the MDK/LRP signaling pathway (70) (Figure 1). Similar to the anti-apoptotic effects of MDK/ALK signaling in the CNS, MDK binding to LRP1 may thereby support regeneration and re-myelination in response to CNS insult.

Neuroglycan C

In the CNS, the receptor neuroglycan C has been identified as important MDK signal transducer involved in process elongation of OPCs (49). These cells are not only important during synapse formation, but also for the re-myelination of axons in demyelinating diseases such as MS (73). Emerging literature on OPCs furthermore describes their potential for the establishment and remodeling of neural circuits (74), which supports the function of MDK in the developing brain. The receptor neuroglycan C might function in complex with LRP1 and integrins, which strongly bind to one another and may form the core of the MDK receptor complex in the CNS (69) (Figure 1).

In summary, the complex interplay of MDK receptor signaling facilitates the intricate and context-dependent functions of the growth factor in a broad variety of cell types, which regulate numerous inflammatory and non-inflammatory functions (Figure 1). Both, in the periphery and the CNS, MDK elicits proinflammatory and anti-apoptotic effects, driving inflammation, tumor progression, and metastasis. Nevertheless, upon injury or trauma, increased MDK expression has the potential to positively influence disease outcomes by promoting differentiation, reducing cell death, and increasing regeneration.

MDK and its roles in injury, cancer, inflammation, and autoimmunity

Besides its important role during development and differentiation of various cell types (2), MDK has been shown to be upregulated in various pathological conditions in the periphery and the CNS, reaching from neoplastic diseases to inflammatory diseases and injuries (Figure 2, Table 1).



MDK in the context of neoplastic diseases

In the context of neoplastic diseases, increased MDK levels have been demonstrated more than 20 years ago by several studies covering various types of cancer (Figure 2). In human tissue samples of prostatic (75) and hepatocellular (76) carcinomas, increased protein levels of MDK have been detected via immunohistochemical staining, while mRNA levels of MDK were increased in human gastric carcinoma specimens (77). *In vitro* studies suggest that MDK promotes proliferation and migration of pancreatic cancer cells (15) and is furthermore contributing to chemoresistance in ductal adenocarcinomas (16). These observations are supported by more recent studies in the context of breast cancer and melanoma, where MDK shapes the tumor microenvironment and promotes tumor-resistance (21, 23).

Aside from its numerous roles in tumor-formation and -resistance in peripheral tissues, MDK has also been implicated to play a role in the development and tumorigenicity of brain tumors (Figure 2). Among these, neuroblastomas belong to the most prevalent malignant pediatric solid tumors (78), while gliomas are the most frequent primary tumors of the CNS in adults (79).

In vitro studies using primary neuroblastomas and neuroblastoma cell lines suggest that MDK not only promotes peripheral neoplasms but is also involved in tumor growth and differentiation in the CNS (80). This hypothesis has been supported by reduced tumor growth in several MDK-depleted neuroblastoma cell lines (26). Moreover, elevated MDK blood levels can be linked to poor prognostic factors in neuroblastoma patients (81, 82), supporting the relevance of MDK in neuroblastoma tumorigenesis. Similarly, increased MDK levels in the CNS correlate with a poor prognosis and lower survival of glioblastoma patients (83), indicating an involvement of the growth factor in disease progression. A hallmark of glioblastomas is their ability to relapse in patients within a certain cell population, called glioma initiating cells (GICs), which exhibit stem-like characteristics (19). Because MDK has been implicated to promote the growth of neural stem cells and progenitor cells *in vitro* (84), it is likely that MDK is also involved in glioblastoma initiation. Studies with GIC cultures show increased MDK mRNA and protein levels, while inhibition of MDK reduces the ability of neurosphere generation by GICs, as well as the number of stemness biomarkers in culture (19).

Overall, these and other observations (16, 17) underscore the role of MDK signaling for chemoresistance and tumorigenesis in the context of solid brain tumors. These findings not only emphasize the relevance of MDK as a therapeutic target, but also illustrate its potential as early diagnostic and independent prognostic marker.

Although the functions of MDK in the context of solid tumors inside and outside the CNS exhibit remarkable similarities, it still remains unclear if the tumor promoting effects of MDK on peripheral and central neoplasms underlie a common mechanism. One conceivable common mechanism is mediated through the proto-oncogene p53. *MDK* is known to harbor p53 binding sites, where binding of the appropriate protein activates the transcription of MDK in gliomas, while knockdown of p53 downregulates the

expression of mRNA and protein levels of MDK (20). In these lines, it has been suggested that the p53-induced overexpression of MDK in gliomas drives the anti-inflammatory polarization of microglia, thereby remodeling the tumor immunosuppressive microenvironment (20). Studies of low-grade gliomas (LGGs) using neurofibromatosis type 1 (NF1) as a genetic model system describe MDK as an upstream mediator regulating the activation of T cells, the release of cytokines, and thereby tumor growth in NF1mutant murine and human neurons (85). Further reports describe the tumorigenic role of MDK in the context of NF1 (86, 87), indicating that MDK activation of T cells is a crucial mechanism in NF1-LGG pathogenesis. Additional commonalities include the control of MDK expression by NF-KB signaling and hypoxia. Activation of both pathways is a defining feature of the tumor microenvironment, irrespective of the tissue and cancer type (88). It is therefore conceivable that MDK is part of a common response mechanism to malignant tumors, and therefore potentially represents a central target for therapeutic intervention.

Overall, these findings demonstrate the importance of MDK as a central mediator of tumorigenesis, irrespective of tissue and cell type. Uncovering the exact signals that drive MDK expression and its transduction through its various binding partners in the tumor microenvironment is therefore of highest interest to identify novel therapeutic strategies that overcome tumor resistance.

MDK in the context of autoimmune and inflammatory diseases

Besides its various functions in cancer, MDK has been described as an important regulator of autoimmune and inflammatory diseases (Figure 2). One of them is rheumatoid arthritis (RA), the most common inflammatory arthritis affecting joints as well as potentially other organs. The disease is characterized by synovial inflammation, hyperplasia, and the production of autoantibodies followed by cartilage and bone destruction (89). Main drivers of synovitis are leukocyte accumulation and the production of pro-inflammatory cytokines such as TNF α and IL-6 (89). MDK has been detected in inflamed synovial tissue of RA patients but not in healthy controls (90). Here, MDK leads to the activation and migration of neutrophils into inflamed tissue by either acting as chemoattractant or by inducing the release of pro-inflammatory cytokines including IL-8, IL-6, and CCL2 (30). Notably, the migration of inflammatory leukocytes into RA synovial tissue is suppressed in MDK knockout mice (31), where disease activity is diminished. Similar observations have been made in the context of the autoimmune disease systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE). Its pathogenesis is characterized by the production of autoantibodies against nuclear and cytoplasmic antigens affecting several organs. Patients undergo periods of remission and relapse showing organ-specific symptoms (91). In SLE patients, elevated MDK plasma levels correlate with rash and increased levels of IL-17, a pro-inflammatory cytokine produced by $T_{\rm H}17$ cells (32). Increased levels of circulating MDK have not only been described in peripheral autoimmune diseases but also in other inflammatory conditions like ulcerative colitis (UC) (92) and Crohn's disease (CD) (93), two main forms of inflammatory bowel diseases (IBDs) (Figure 2).

Additionally, MDK has been implicated in the regulation of primary degenerative and inflammatory diseases of the CNS (28, 94) (Figure 2). Alzheimer's disease (AD), for instance, is a complex neurodegenerative disorder and one of the major causative factors for cognitive impairment. Molecular hallmarks of its pathogenesis include plaque formation by extracellular aggregates of β -amyloid (A β) peptides and intracellular neurofibrillary tangles made of hyperphosphorylated tau (τ) protein (95). While AD is not considered a primary inflammatory disorder, it has become increasingly clear that secondary inflammation is a key driver of disease progression (96, 97). In these lines, increased MDK levels have been found in serum and plaques of AD patients (94). These observations match the increase in inflammatory markers in AD patients and support the idea of a close interaction between amyloid pathology and inflammation. In this context, MDK has been shown to inhibit A β fibril formation and A β -induced cytotoxicity (11, 12), highlighting the tissue-protective potential of the growth factor in AD.

In autoimmune CNS disorders like neuromyelitis optica (NMO) and MS, increased levels of MDK have been associated to a poor prognosis (28). This is in line with reports of a direct correlation between MDK serum levels and IL-23 levels (98), a proinflammatory cytokine that drives pathological functions of T_H17 cells (99). Moreover, MDK mRNA expression in mice is highly upregulated upon EAE induction and correlates with disease progression and clinical symptoms (100). In vivo studies using MDK-deficient mice describe an expansion of regulatory T (T_{reg}) cell populations upon EAE induction, which in turn reduces the numbers of autoreactive T_H1 and T_H17 cells (Figure 3), resulting in disease amelioration compared to control mice (25). T_{reg} cell development is regulated through the transcription factors STAT3 (24) and STAT5 (25) and based on a MDK-dependent suppression of tolerogenic dendritic (DC_{reg}) cells, which usually promote T_{reg} cell differentiation (24) (Figure 3). The functional relevance of MDK in the context of EAE is further supported by observations of decreased inflammatory infiltration in spinal cords of MDKdeficient mice, concomitant with reduced disease severity compared to controls (25). The beneficial outcomes of MDK deficiency in EAE can be reversed by exogenous application of recombinant MDK, which exacerbates disease severity and indicates an overall detrimental function of the growth factor in autoimmune neuroinflammation (25).

In conclusion, MDK plays important roles in the onset and progression of autoimmune and inflammatory diseases in the periphery and the CNS. MDK serum levels are elevated in patients with inflammatory, autoimmune, and neurodegenerative diseases, while *in vivo* studies reveal that MDK contributes to inflammation via the induction of pro-inflammatory cytokines, the recruitment and activation of inflammatory immune cells, as well as the suppression of regulatory mechanisms (Figure 3). While these data support the notion that MDK is an important mediator of inflammation not only in peripheral pathologies but also following CNS insult, future studies are needed to delineate mechanisms and target cells in the CNS (Figure 3).



FIGURE 3

Major functions of MDK in the context neuroinflammation. Within the brain, Midkine (MDK) is expressed by activated astrocytes or neurons and acts as a chemoattractant for peripheral immune cells, such as neutrophils, macrophages, and lymphocytes. MDK promotes the expression of the tyrosine phosphatase SHP2, which dephosphorylates signal transducer and activator of transcription (STAT) 3 and 5. STAT5 usually induces the expression of the transcription factor forkhead-box-protein p3 (FOXP3) in an interleukin (IL)-2-dependent way, promoting the expansion of regulatory T (T_{reg}) cells. STAT3 is required for the IL-6-dependend inhibition of Foxp3 expression and might be involved in the induction of tolerogenic dendritic cells (DC_{reg}), which additionally promote a T_{reg} cell expansion. T_{reg} cells downregulate the interferon γ (IFN γ) expressing T helper (T_{H}) 1 and the IL-17 expression T_{H1} 7 cells. The pro-inflammatory cytokine IL-23 triggers pathological features in IL-17 producing T cells and might be in correlation with MDK expression. All MDK-induced events lead to continuous neuroinflammation, while effects of MDK on central nervous system (CNS) resident cells such as astrocytes, microglia, and oligodendrocytes is still unknown.

MDK in the context of acute injury

Aside from neoplastic diseases and primary inflammatory disorders, upregulation of MDK can also be observed in injuries of peripheral organs such as the heart or the kidney (66, 101) (Figure 2). Upon renal ischemia-reperfusion, a process frequently leading to excessive tissue injury and destructive inflammatory responses (102), MDK promotes the migration of neutrophils and macrophages to the site of injury (29) while in cardiac ischemia-reperfusion injury MDK prevents myocardial apoptosis (13).

Similarly, in the injured CNS, numerous functions of MDK have been proposed. Traumatic brain injury (TBI) starts with primary tissue damage directly caused by the insult, followed by secondary tissue damage, which is induced by pathological processes after the primary insult and leads to necrosis and apoptosis of cells in the CNS (103). Major consequences of traumatic insults are blood brain barrier (BBB) breakdown, subsequent infiltration of immune cells into the brain (104), and neuroinflammation. *In vivo* studies with wild type and MDK-deficient mice demonstrated that MDKdeficiency does not affect astrogliosis following TBI (34), confirming earlier results of *in vitro* experiments, where MDK treatment of purified astrocyte and microglia cell cultures did neither induce astrogliosis nor microgliosis (37). Astrogliosis is a process in which astrocytes respond to CNS damage or disease by

transcriptional remodeling and an altered activation state (105). Depending on the severity and permanence of this state, astrogliosis is associated to beneficial and necessary functions, but can also lead to harmful effects by cellular hypertrophy, proliferation, and the secretion of pro-inflammatory cytokines (106, 107). The same is true for microglia, the tissue-specific macrophages of the CNS (108). Following their activation, microglia can exert neurotrophic as well as neurotoxic functions (108). However, while treatment of microglia with MDK in vitro resulted in no major alterations, Takada et al. (34) observed a shift to an anti-inflammatory microglia polarization state during the acute phase of TBI in MDK-deficient mice. In addition, the authors observed that MDK-deficiency leads to a decrease in apoptotic neurons around lesions, thereby reducing cerebral atrophy and neurological deficits after TBI (34). As the growth factor also features chemoattractant properties, especially the recruitment of neutrophils and macrophages (34, 109) (Figure 3), it is conceivable that increased BBB permeability upon primary traumatic insult allows MDK to amplify the recruitment of peripheral immune cells and thereby potentiates secondary injury (34). Indeed, a reduction in the transgression of immune cells into the CNS was observed in MDK-deficient mice, supporting the notion that MDK regulates immune cell infiltration in the context of TBI.

Aside from TBI, MDK is expressed in early stages of cerebral infarct, a condition where the blood supply to the brain is disrupted,

leading to ischemia and hypoxia, and finally to necrotic tissue in the brain. MDK has been detected at the sites of nerve damage, where it seems to act as a reparative neurotrophic factor (14). These findings align with the transcriptional regulation of MDK by HIF-1 α (Figure 1) and highlight the reparative potential of MDK in hypoxia-driven disorders. *In vivo* studies in rat showed an upregulation of MDK mRNA, as well as protein levels following transient forebrain injury (33) and increased expression of MDK in damaged areas of traumatic spinal cord injury in regards to tissue repair (110).

These data collectively suggest that MDK is part of a central inflammatory response mechanism that governs injury responses, as well as numerous autoimmune-, inflammatory-, and cancer pathologies (Figure 2, Table 1). Depending on the inflammatory state and the microenvironment at the site of injury MDK exerts opposing functions and either promotes the amplification or suppression of pathological processes. Due to increased MDK levels in several diseases, the growth factor may be of high relevance as disease marker and target for drug development. Especially in the CNS, where MDK may drive the infiltration of peripheral immune cells and the pro-inflammatory activation of glial cells during acute insult, its protective functions on microglia, oligodendrocytes, and neurons underscore its therapeutic potential for regenerative processes in response to acute CNS insult. However, further studies are needed to clarify MDK signaling pathways involved in CNS pathologies, but also cancer progression, metastasis, inflammation, and other peripheral pathological conditions.

MDK as a mediator of neuroimmune crosstalk

The regulatory functions of MDK are indispensable during development, where the growth factor mediates embryogenesis, organogenesis, as well as neurogenesis (111). While in healthy adults, MDK is only expressed in the kidney, several pathological conditions are accompanied by an increase in MDK levels in the periphery, as well as the CNS (10, 36) (Figure 2). In these lines, it is becoming increasing clear that MDK is not only an important mediator of disease processes within a specific compartment, but also functions as mediator of neuro-immune cell-to-cell crosstalk.

While under homeostatic conditions, the CNS is shielded from the periphery by the BBB, inflammation induced barrier dysfunction may foster the MDK-dependent interaction between CNS-resident and peripheral cell types. In these lines, the infiltration of MDK-expressing immune cells through a leaky BBB may stimulate context-specific MDK-signaling events in CNS-resident cells, or *vice versa* (Figure 3). While the effects of MDK on glial cells are not fully understood, MDK has been shown to induce an anti-inflammatory polarization state in microglia *in vivo* (34). Even though there are no direct effects on astrocytes revealed so far (34), MDK-induced polarization of microglia might regulate crosstalk between glial cells (112) and thereby indirectly modulate the functions of astrocytes, as well as other CNS-resident cells, such as neurons and oligodendrocytes, which may exert the described neuroprotective effects of MDK (84, 113). On the other hand, MDK expressed by CNS-resident cells upon insult or inflammation may act as a mediator of neuro-immune crosstalk by promoting the recruitment of peripheral immune cells through a leaky BBB into the CNS (Figure 3), thereby fueling inflammatory processes within the CNS and ultimately leading to disease deterioration and additional activation of glial cells. The importance of MDK as a mediator of neuro-immune crosstalk is furthermore exemplified by its role in the suppression of regulatory functions within the CNS. Here, the secretion of MDK by CNSresident cells induces tyrosine phosphatase SHP2 expression, which dephosphorylates and thereby inactivates STAT3 and STAT5. This cascade results in the suppression of DC_{reg} cells, and consequently T_{reg} cells, leading to increased numbers of effector T cells (Figure 3), and the exacerbation of inflammatory processes in vivo (24, 25).

Similar mechanisms of MDK may contribute to the development and pathogenesis of neoplastic diseases, where neurons, microglia, macrophages, and T cells in the tumor microenvironment control formation, growth, and progression of malignant solid tumors (85, 114–118). Here, MDK not only recruits peripheral immune cells, but also activates CD8⁺ T cells, establishing a neuro-immune-cancer axis that promotes tumor growth (85). The exact routes and mechanisms of crosstalk, and how MDK derived from the periphery versus CNS-derived MDK regulates inflammatory reactions still need to be addressed in future studies.

MDK as putative biomarker

Due to the distinct expression of MDK in various pathological conditions, especially malignancies and inflammatory diseases (Figure 2, Table 1) the growth factor has been considered as a putative biomarker (36, 119-121). While the potential of MDK as a biomarker has been proposed for several cancer types and inflammatory diseases, further studies are required to delineate its specificity as a biomarker. In hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC), MDK enables a discrete discrimination of patients with early HCC from those with cirrhosis (122). The assessment of serum and urinary MDK levels furthermore facilitates the early detection of non-small cell lung cancer (NSCLC) (123) and aids clinical decision making, as high MDK levels correlate with poor prognosis in NSCLC patients (124). Recently, the growth factor MDK has additionally been described as candidate biomarker in lung adenocarcinoma, one of the most common types of lung cancer (125). As MDK is a systemic lymphangiogenesis-inducing factor, its detection might function as a prognostic marker for melanoma patients (63). In brain tumors both MDK and PTN might be useful as early diagnostic and independent prognostic markers, as MDK overexpression correlates with the rapid progression of astrocytomas (126) and a poor survival outcome in high-grade gliomas (127). Studies in the context of autoinflammatory diseases such as RA, SLE, UC, and CD have proposed MDK as a marker for the detection of inflammatory disease activity (92, 93, 128, 129), with a performance comparable to, and potentially superior to

established disease activity markers like C-reactive protein (CRP) (92, 93). Finally, a recent has described MDK levels in the cerebrospinal fluid of Parkinson's disease (PD) patients as a supportive diagnostic biomarker (130), highlighting its potential for other neurodegenerative disease such as MS or AD.

MDK as therapeutic target

Beyond its significance as a biomarker, the involvement of MDK in numerous diseases, including injuries, malignancies, and inflammatory disorders of the periphery and CNS (Table 1), harbors significant potential as a therapeutic target. Depending on the type of disease and the function of the growth factor within a pathological condition, therapeutic approaches could consist of MDK blockage or the exogenous supplementation of MDK.

In neoplastic diseases, MDK promotes tumor growth, differentiation, and therapy-resistance. In these lines, MDKtargeted strategies may have great therapeutic potential, particularly in refractory cancer settings. Recent studies demonstrate that blockage of MDK signaling by various approaches rescues tumor resistance. For instance, the use of the small molecule inhibitor iMDK (131), small interfering RNAs (siRNAs) (132), or MDK blockage using anti-MDK monoclonal antibodies (133) restores tumor apoptosis and inhibits tumor growth in mice. A promising human MDK blockade system has already been established in vitro using prostate cancer xenografts, where synthetic siRNA in combination with the chemotherapeutic paclitaxel (PTX) affects tumor cell proliferation, apoptosis, and angiogenesis (132). Another way to target MDK is via an antisense oligodeoxynucleotide molecule based on the secondary structure of MDK mRNA, referred to as antisense oligoDNA, or morpholino antisense oligomers. Treatment with antisense MDK suppresses tumorigenicity in mouse rectal carcinoma cells and other xenograft models in vitro and reduces tumor growth in nude mice in vivo (134). A recent study precisely looked into the effects of MDK within the HCC microenvironment and postulated MDK inhibition as valuable therapeutic addition to anti-PD-1 immunotherapy in HCC patients, as the standard treatment, sorafenib, leads to an immunosuppressive tumor microenvironment due to increased MDK expression (135). MDK-TRAP, a MDK-binding peptide derived from the MDK receptor LRP1, inhibits, similar to anti-MDK antibodies, the binding between MDK and LRP1, thereby decreasing cell growth and colony formation in G401 cells and CMT-93 cells (136). As MDK/LRP1 signaling contributes to anchorage-independent tumor cell growth, its disruption might be a promising cancer treatment approach, along with MDK-TRAP and polyclonal antibodies. The blockage or inhibition of MDK-mediated effects prior to or during chemotherapy might increase treatment effectiveness and benefits patients who are not responding to conventional treatments.

Therapies with siRNA, oligoDNA, and other drugs inhibiting MDK have not yet been tested for CNS-related neoplastic diseases but might represent enormous therapeutic potential for the treatment of glioblastomas. While in neuroblastomas PTN expression is linked to good prognosis, high MDK mRNA levels are detected in tumors with poor prognosis (80). This is of particular interest, as knockout of PTN and its receptor ALK exerts antitumorigenic effects in glioblastoma animal models (137). Monoclonal antibodies directed against MDK may allow targeting these tumorigenic effects in the CNS, however, current candidates still lack the necessary efficacy (138, 139). Moreover, RNA aptamers against MDK hold great potential for therapeutic treatment of neuroblastomas (27). Aptamers are biochemical agents that specifically recognize a particular target, usually a protein (140). They bind their target with high affinity and function similarly to antibodies, which is why they have been considered as highly effective therapeutics. In vitro and in vivo studies with tumor xenografts depict a suppressed growth of neuroblastoma cells upon intratumoral administration of RNA aptamers specific for MDK (27). The clinical efficacy of anti-MDK aptamers has additionally been shown for autoimmune disorders of the CNS, such as MS. Anti-MDK aptamers induce Treg cell expansion in vitro, while treatment of EAE mice with MDK-specific RNA aptamers results in a delayed disease onset and lower clinical scores (25). This attenuation of autoinflammatory processes has also been observed when anti-MDK RNA aptamers were administered post EAE onset, once the disease is established, demonstrating its therapeutic potential in a clinically relevant setting (25).

Collectively, the blockade of MDK harbors great potential as therapeutic strategy in neoplastic and autoimmune diseases of both the periphery and the CNS. Nonetheless, it is important to better understand the upstream and downstream regulators of MDK signaling in order to develop novel therapeutic strategies.

In contrast to MDK-targeting strategies that aim to reduce MDK levels in target tissues, several approaches have been proposed that incorporate distinct features of the growth factor or focus on an exogenous or endogenous increase of MDK levels. In these lines, MDK might be a candidate for cancer vaccine development, as it has been shown that MDK-primed cytotoxic T cells are able to lyse tumor cells (36). Another novel therapeutic strategy for peripheral tumors expressing MDK is the promotor-based conditionally replicative adenovirus therapy, which has been tested in pancreatic cancer cell lines in vitro (141). This gene therapy involves an oncolytic virus containing part of the MDK promotor, named Ad-MDK. The virus is capable of killing tumor cells and even though the growth factor MDK itself is not involved in this kind of therapy, its solely expression in cancer tissues allows a tumor-selective replication of the virus containing the MDK promotor and might be a promising new cancer therapy (141). As shown for pancreatic carcinomas, Ad-MDK gene therapy enables glioblastoma-specific expression of oncolytic viruses, highlighting the use of MDK for the treatment of malignant glioblastomas (142). Gene therapy might also be a useful tool in non-neoplastic CNS-affecting diseases as MDK is thought to be involved in neural repair upon brain injuries. Studies in mice show that the injection MDK encoding adenovirus after ischemic injury decreases the infarct volume and protects against ischemic damage (143, 144). Similarly, intrathecal administration of MDK promotes functional recovery upon spinal cord injury in rats (37), supporting the beneficial effects of elevated MDK levels following CNS insult (113). Altogether, the endogenous or exogenous elevation of MDK

levels in the CNS represents a promising treatment option for various injuries of the nervous system. So far, multiple non-invasive approaches for drug delivery into the CNS have been tested, including intranasal administration (145–147), focused ultrasound (148) or nanobiotechnology-based delivery techniques (149). These approaches may harbor great potential for the exogenous elevation or reduction of MDK levels in the CNS. Additionally, gene and cellular therapies may represent useful long-term strategies for numerous CNS-affecting disorders (150).

Conclusion

The multifunctional growth factor MDK is a central factor in numerous pathologies (Table 1, Figure 2) and harbors great potential as biomarker and therapeutic target (121). Depending on disease, MDK exerts diverse functions that drive or suppress disease progression. As we have discussed in this review, MDK exerts tumorigenic functions by promoting tumor growth, differentiation, and chemoresistance in neoplastic diseases (16, 26, 27, 78, 82). Additionally, MDK contributes to the onset and progression of inflammatory and autoimmune diseases through its chemoattractant properties (29–31, 90) and the suppression of regulatory mechanisms (24, 25). While these mechanisms collectively contribute to disease progression, it has become clear that MDK can also exert tissue-protective functions (11, 12) that attenuate neurodegeneration and support repair in the periphery (13, 29) and CNS (34).

Altogether, these diverse functions allow a wide range of MDKcentered therapeutic strategies. Numerous studies have already demonstrated beneficial outcomes following MDK blockade in inflammatory disorders and malignancies (25, 131–134).

The next step is now to evaluate these strategies in combination with established therapies in order to increase treatment efficacy and to overcome tumor-resistance. Moreover, as central mediator of neuro-immune crosstalk, MDK has great potential as therapeutic target in CNS disorders. While inhibition or blockade of MDK signaling may be a promising option for neoplastic, inflammatory, or autoimmune diseases affecting the CNS, endogenous or exogenous increase of MDK levels could improve the outcome in the context of acute CNS injuries and ischemia. In these lines, particularly recently emerging opportunities of non-invasive drug delivery into the CNS further support the therapeutic potential of MDK-centered therapies in the treatment of CNS disorders (145– 149). Finally, beyond its functions as therapeutic target and a critical

References

modulator of disease processes, MDK offers great potential as putative biomarker in the context of various malignancies and disorders (92, 93, 122–124, 127–129). Future studies will be necessary to evaluate each individual benefit of MDK as a biomarker and compare them to well established markers. In summary, MDK unveils new therapeutic avenues that necessitate further validation in future studies.

Author contributions

EN: Writing – original draft, Writing – review & editing. VR: Writing – review & editing. ML: Writing – original draft, Writing – review & editing.

Funding

The author(s) declare financial support was received for the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article. ML and VR were funded by an ERC Starting Grant by the European research Council (HICI 851693). VR was supported by a Heisenberg fellowship and Sachmittel support provided by the German Research Foundation (Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft, DFG, RO4866-3/1, RO4866-4/1) as well as in transregional and collaborative research centers provided by the German Research Foundation (DFG, Project ID 408885537 - TRR 274; Project ID 261193037 - CRC 1181; Project ID 270949263 - GRK 2162; Project ID 505539112 - GB.com).

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

3. Fan QW, Muramatsu T, Kadomatsu K. Distinct expression of midkine and pleiotrophin in the spinal cord and placental tissues during early mouse development. *Dev Growth Differ* (2000) 42(2):113–9. doi: 10.1046/j.1440-169x.2000.00497.x

4. Muramatsu T. Midkine, a heparin-binding cytokine with multiple roles in development, repair and diseases. *Proc Jpn Acad Ser B Phys Biol Sci* (2010) 86 (4):410–25. doi: 10.2183/pjab.86.410

5. Muramatsu T. Structure and function of midkine as the basis of its pharmacological effects. Br J Pharmacol (2014) 171(4):814-26. doi: 10.1111/bph.12353

^{1.} Kadomatsu K, Tomomura M, Muramatsu T. cDNA cloning and sequencing of a new gene intensely expressed in early differentiation stages of embryonal carcinoma cells and in mid-gestation period of mouse embryogenesis. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (1988) 151(3):1312-8. doi: 10.1016/S0006-291X(88)80505-9

^{2.} Kadomatsu K, Huang RP, Suganuma T, Murata F, Muramatsu T. A retinoic acid responsive gene MK found in the teratocarcinoma system is expressed in spatially and temporally controlled manner during mouse embryogenesis. *J Cell Biol* (1990) 110 (3):607–16. doi: 10.1083/jcb.110.3.607

6. Inui T, Bodi J, Kubo S, Nishio H, Kimura T, Kojima S, et al. Solution synthesis of human midkine, a novel heparin-binding neurotrophic factor consisting of 121 amino acid residues with five disulphide bonds. *J Pept Sci* (1996) 2(1):28–39. doi: 10.1002/psc.45.0

7. Akhter S, Ichihara-Tanaka K, Kojima S, Muramatsu H, Inui T, Kimura T, et al. Clusters of basic amino acids in midkine: roles in neurite-promoting activity and plasminogen activator-enhancing activity. *J Biochem* (1998) 123(6):1127-36. doi: 10.1093/oxfordjournals.jbchem.a022052

8. Kurosawa N, Kadomatsu K, Ikematsu S, Sakuma S, Kimura T, Muramatsu T. Midkine binds specifically to sulfatide the role of sulfatide in cell attachment to midkine-coated surfaces. *Eur J Biochem* (2000) 267(2):344–51. doi: 10.1046/j.1432-1327.2000.01005.x

9. Ross-Munro E, Kwa F, Kreiner J, Khore M, Miller SL, Tolcos M, et al. Midkine: the who, what, where, and when of a promising neurotrophic therapy for perinatal brain injury. *Front Neurol* (2020) 11:568814. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2020.568814

10. Aynacioglu AS, Bilir A, Tuna MY. Involvement of midkine in autoimmune and autoinflammatory diseases. *Mod Rheumatol* (2019) 29(4):567–71. doi: 10.1080/14397595.2018.1523701

11. Monji A, Yoshida I, Tashiro K, Hayashi Y, Matsuda K, Tashiro N. Inhibition of A beta fibril formation and A beta-induced cytotoxicity by senile plaque-associated proteins. *Neurosci Lett* (2000) 278(1-2):81–4. doi: 10.1016/S0304-3940(99)00899-X

12. Yu GS, Hu J, Nakagawa H. Inhibition of beta-amyloid cytotoxicity by midkine. *Neurosci Lett* (1998) 254(3):125–8. doi: 10.1016/S0304-3940(98)00685-5

13. Horiba M, Kadomatsu K, Yasui K, Lee JK, Takenaka H, Sumida A, et al. Midkine plays a protective role against cardiac ischemia/reperfusion injury through a reduction of apoptotic reaction. *Circulation* (2006) 114(16):1713–20. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.106.632273

14. Yoshida Y, Goto M, Tsutsui J, Ozawa M, Sato E, Osame M, et al. Midkine is present in the early stage of cerebral infarct. *Brain Res Dev Brain Res* (1995) 85(1):25–30. doi: 10.1016/0165-3806(94)00183-Z

Rawnaq T, Dietrich L, Wolters-Eisfeld G, Uzunoglu FG, Vashist YK, Bachmann K, et al. The multifunctional growth factor midkine promotes proliferation and migration in pancreatic cancer. *Mol Cancer Res* (2014) 12(5):670–80. doi: 10.1158/1541-7786.MCR-13-0467

16. Gungor C, Zander H, Effenberger KE, Vashist YK, Kalinina T, Izbicki JR, et al. Notch signaling activated by replication stress-induced expression of midkine drives epithelial-mesenchymal transition and chemoresistance in pancreatic cancer. *Cancer Res* (2011) 71(14):5009–19. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-11-0036

17. Xu YY, Mao XY, Song YX, Zhao F, Wang ZN, Zhang WX, et al. Midkine confers Adriamycin resistance in human gastric cancer cells. *Tumour Biol* (2012) 33(5):1543–8. doi: 10.1007/s13277-012-0406-3

18. Lorente M, Torres S, Salazar M, Carracedo A, Hernandez-Tiedra S, Rodriguez-Fornes F, et al. Stimulation of the midkine/ALK axis renders glioma cells resistant to cannabinoid antitumoral action. *Cell Death Differ* (2011) 18(6):959–73. doi: 10.1038/ cdd.2010.170

19. Lopez-Valero I, Davila D, Gonzalez-Martinez J, Salvador-Tormo N, Lorente M, Saiz-Ladera C, et al. Midkine signaling maintains the self-renewal and tumorigenic capacity of glioma initiating cells. *Theranostics* (2020) 10(11):5120–36. doi: 10.7150/thno.41450

20. Meng X, Duan C, Pang H, Chen Q, Han B, Zha C, et al. DNA damage repair alterations modulate M2 polarization of microglia to remodel the tumor microenvironment via the p53-mediated MDK expression in glioma. *EBioMedicine* (2019) 41:185–99. doi: 10.1016/j.ebiom.2019.01.067

21. Hayward S, Gachehiladze M, Badr N, Andrijes R, Molostvov G, Paniushkina L, et al. The CD151-midkine pathway regulates the immune microenvironment in inflammatory breast cancer. *J Pathol* (2020) 251(1):63–73. doi: 10.1002/path.5415

22. Cohen S, Shoshana OY, Zelman-Toister E, Maharshak N, Binsky-Ehrenreich I, Gordin M, et al. The cytokine midkine and its receptor RPTPzeta regulate B cell survival in a pathway induced by CD74. *J Immunol* (2012) 188(1):259–69. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1101468

23. Cerezo-Wallis D, Contreras-Alcalde M, Troule K, Catena X, Mucientes C, Calvo TG, et al. Midkine rewires the melanoma microenvironment toward a tolerogenic and immune-resistant state. *Nat Med* (2020) 26(12):1865–77. doi: 10.1038/s41591-020-1073-3

24. Sonobe Y, Li H, Jin S, Kishida S, Kadomatsu K, Takeuchi H, et al. Midkine inhibits inducible regulatory T cell differentiation by suppressing the development of tolerogenic dendritic cells. *J Immunol* (2012) 188(6):2602–11. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1102346

25. Wang J, Takeuchi H, Sonobe Y, Jin S, Mizuno T, Miyakawa S, et al. Inhibition of midkine alleviates experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis through the expansion of regulatory T cell population. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2008) 105(10):3915–20. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0709592105

26. Kishida S, Kadomatsu K. Involvement of midkine in neuroblastoma tumourigenesis. Br J Pharmacol (2014) 171(4):896–904. doi: 10.1111/bph.12442

27. Kishida S, Mu P, Miyakawa S, Fujiwara M, Abe T, Sakamoto K, et al. Midkine promotes neuroblastoma through Notch2 signaling. *Cancer Res* (2013) 73(4):1318–27. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-12-3070

28. Moayednia M, Dehghani L, Safi A, Shaygannejad V, Sohrabi K, Rezvani M, et al. The serum level of midkine in patients with multiple sclerosis and neuromyelitis optica. *Basic Clin Neurosci* (2021) 12(2):199–204. doi: 10.32598/bcn.12.2.1009.2

29. Sato W, Sato Y. Midkine in nephrogenesis, hypertension and kidney diseases. Br J Pharmacol (2014) 171(4):879–87. doi: 10.1111/bph.12418

30. Shindo E, Nanki T, Kusunoki N, Shikano K, Kawazoe M, Sato H, et al. The growth factor midkine may play a pathophysiological role in rheumatoid arthritis. *Mod Rheumatol* (2017) 27(1):54–9. doi: 10.1080/14397595.2016.1179860

31. Maruyama K, Muramatsu H, Ishiguro N, Muramatsu T. Midkine, a heparinbinding growth factor, is fundamentally involved in the pathogenesis of rheumatoid arthritis. *Arthritis Rheumatol* (2004) 50(5):1420–9. doi: 10.1002/art.20175

32. Wu GC, Yuan H, Pan HF, Ye DQ. Elevated plasma midkine and pleiotrophin levels in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. *Oncotarget* (2017) 8(25):40181–9. doi: 10.18632/oncotarget.13658

33. Mochizuki R, Takeda A, Sato N, Kimpara T, Onodera H, Itoyama Y, et al. Induction of midkine expression in reactive astrocytes following rat transient forebrain ischemia. *Exp Neurol* (1998) 149(1):73–8. doi: 10.1006/exnr.1997.6687

34. Takada S, Sakakima H, Matsuyama T, Otsuka S, Nakanishi K, Norimatsu K, et al. Disruption of Midkine gene reduces traumatic brain injury through the modulation of neuroinflammation. *J Neuroinflamm* (2020) 17(1):40. doi: 10.1186/s12974-020-1709-8

35. Jones DR. Measuring midkine: the utility of midkine as a biomarker in cancer and other diseases. *Br J Pharmacol* (2014) 171(12):2925–39. doi: 10.1111/bph.12601

36. Filippou PS, Karagiannis GS, Constantinidou A. Midkine (MDK) growth factor: a key player in cancer progression and a promising therapeutic target. *Oncogene* (2020) 39(10):2040–54. doi: 10.1038/s41388-019-1124-8

37. Muramoto A, Imagama S, Natori T, Wakao N, Ando K, Tauchi R, et al. Midkine overcomes neurite outgrowth inhibition of chondroitin sulfate proteoglycan without glial activation and promotes functional recovery after spinal cord injury. *Neurosci Lett* (2013) 550:150–5. doi: 10.1016/j.neulet.2013.06.025

38. Weckbach LT, Groesser L, Borgolte J, Pagel JI, Pogoda F, Schymeinsky J, et al. Midkine acts as proangiogenic cytokine in hypoxia-induced angiogenesis. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol* (2012) 303(4):H429–38. doi: 10.1152/ajpheart.00934.2011

39. Reynolds PR, Mucenski ML, Le Cras TD, Nichols WC, Whitsett JA. Midkine is regulated by hypoxia and causes pulmonary vascular remodeling. *J Biol Chem* (2004) 279(35):37124–32. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M405254200

40. Valentin-Torres A, Savarin C, Hinton DR, Phares TW, Bergmann CC, Stohlman SA. Sustained TNF production by central nervous system infiltrating macrophages promotes progressive autoimmune encephalomyelitis. *J Neuroinflamm* (2016) 13:46. doi: 10.1186/s12974-016-0513-y

41. Lin CC, Edelson BT. New insights into the role of IL-1beta in experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis and multiple sclerosis. *J Immunol* (2017) 198 (12):4553-60. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1700263

42. Huang Y, Hoque MO, Wu F, Trink B, Sidransky D, Ratovitski EA. Midkine induces epithelial-mesenchymal transition through Notch2/Jak2-Stat3 signaling in human keratinocytes. *Cell Cycle* (2008) 7(11):1613–22. doi: 10.4161/cc.7.11.5952

43. Stoica GE, Kuo A, Powers C, Bowden ET, Sale EB, Riegel AT, et al. Midkine binds to anaplastic lymphoma kinase (ALK) and acts as a growth factor for different cell types. *J Biol Chem* (2002) 277(39):35990–8. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M205749200

44. Muramatsu H, Zou K, Sakaguchi N, Ikematsu S, Sakuma S, Muramatsu T. LDL receptor-related protein as a component of the midkine receptor. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (2000) 270(3):936–41. doi: 10.1006/bbrc.2000.2549

45. Maeda N, Ichihara-Tanaka K, Kimura T, Kadomatsu K, Muramatsu T, Noda M. A receptor-like protein-tyrosine phosphatase PTPzeta/RPTPbeta binds a heparinbinding growth factor midkine. Involvement of arginine 78 of midkine in the high affinity binding to PTPzeta. *J Biol Chem* (1999) 274(18):12474–9. doi: 10.1074/ jbc.274.18.12474

46. Mitsiadis TA, Salmivirta M, Muramatsu T, Muramatsu H, Rauvala H, Lehtonen E, et al. Expression of the heparin-binding cytokines, midkine (MK) and HB-GAM (pleiotrophin) is associated with epithelial-mesenchymal interactions during fetal development and organogenesis. *Development* (1995) 121(1):37–51. doi: 10.1242/dev.121..37

47. Kurosawa N, Chen GY, Kadomatsu K, Ikematsu S, Sakuma S, Muramatsu T. Glypican-2 binds to midkine: the role of glypican-2 in neuronal cell adhesion and neurite outgrowth. *Glycoconj J* (2001) 18(6):499–507. doi: 10.1023/A:1016042303253

48. Zou K, Muramatsu H, Ikematsu S, Sakuma S, Salama RH, Shinomura T, et al. A heparin-binding growth factor, midkine, binds to a chondroitin sulfate proteoglycan, PG-M/versican. *Eur J Biochem* (2000) 267(13):4046–53. doi: 10.1046/j.1432-1327.2000.01440.x

49. Ichihara-Tanaka K, Oohira A, Rumsby M, Muramatsu T. Neuroglycan C is a novel midkine receptor involved in process elongation of oligodendroglial precursor-like cells. *J Biol Chem* (2006) 281(41):30857–64. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M602228200

50. Muramatsu T. Midkine: a promising molecule for drug development to treat diseases of the central nervous system. *Curr Pharm Des* (2011) 17(5):410–23. doi: 10.2174/138161211795164167

51. Kadomatsu K, Kishida S, Tsubota S. The heparin-binding growth factor midkine: the biological activities and candidate receptors. *J Biochem* (2013) 153 (6):511–21. doi: 10.1093/jb/mvt035

52. Liedert A, Mattausch L, Rontgen V, Blakytny R, Vogele D, Pahl M, et al. Midkine-deficiency increases the anabolic response of cortical bone to mechanical loading. *Bone* (2011) 48(4):945–51. doi: 10.1016/j.bone.2010.12.019

53. Sakaguchi N, Muramatsu H, Ichihara-Tanaka K, Maeda N, Noda M, Yamamoto T, et al. Receptor-type protein tyrosine phosphatase zeta as a component of the signaling receptor complex for midkine-dependent survival of embryonic neurons. *Neurosci Res* (2003) 45(2):219–24. doi: 10.1016/S0168-0102(02)00226-2

54. Sun W, Kim H, Moon Y. Control of neuronal migration through rostral migration stream in mice. *Anat Cell Biol* (2010) 43(4):269–79. doi: 10.5115/ acb.2010.43.4.269

55. Abbott LC, Nigussie F. Adult neurogenesis in the mammalian dentate gyrus. Anat Histol Embryol (2020) 49(1):3–16. doi: 10.1111/ahe.12496

56. Kuo AH, Stoica GE, Riegel AT, Wellstein A. Recruitment of insulin receptor substrate-1 and activation of NF-kappaB essential for midkine growth signaling through anaplastic lymphoma kinase. *Oncogene* (2007) 26(6):859–69. doi: 10.1038/ sj.onc.1209840

57. Gerondakis S, Grumont R, Gugasyan R, Wong L, Isomura I, Ho W, et al. Unravelling the complexities of the NF-kappaB signalling pathway using mouse knockout and transgenic models. *Oncogene* (2006) 25(51):6781–99. doi: 10.1038/ sj.onc.1209944

58. Owada K, Sanjo N, Kobayashi T, Mizusawa H, Muramatsu H, Muramatsu T, et al. Midkine inhibits caspase-dependent apoptosis via the activation of mitogenactivated protein kinase and phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase in cultured neurons. *J Neurochem* (1999) 73(5):2084–92. doi: 10.1046/j.1471-4159.1999.02084.x

59. Huang Y, Sook-Kim M, Ratovitski E. Midkine promotes tetraspanin-integrin interaction and induces FAK-Stat1alpha pathway contributing to migration/ invasiveness of human head and neck squamous cell carcinoma cells. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (2008) 377(2):474–8. doi: 10.1016/j.bbrc.2008.09.138

60. Qi M, Ikematsu S, Maeda N, Ichihara-Tanaka K, Sakuma S, Noda M, et al. Haptotactic migration induced by midkine. Involvement of protein-tyrosine phosphatase zeta. Mitogen-activated protein kinase, and phosphatidylinositol 3kinase. *J Biol Chem* (2001) 276(19):15868–75. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M005911200

61. Hayden MS, Ghosh S. NF-kappaB, the first quarter-century: remarkable progress and outstanding questions. *Genes Dev* (2012) 26(3):203-34. doi: 10.1101/gad.183434.111

62. Qi M, Ikematsu S, Ichihara-Tanaka K, Sakuma S, Muramatsu T, Kadomatsu K. Midkine rescues Wilms' tumor cells from cisplatin-induced apoptosis: regulation of Bcl-2 expression by Midkine. *J Biochem* (2000) 127(2):269–77. doi: 10.1093/ oxfordjournals.jbchem.a022604

63. Olmeda D, Cerezo-Wallis D, Riveiro-Falkenbach E, Pennacchi PC, Contreras-Alcalde M, Ibarz N, et al. Whole-body imaging of lymphovascular niches identifies premetastatic roles of midkine. *Nature* (2017) 546(7660):676–80. doi: 10.1038/ nature22977

64. Boice A, Bouchier-Hayes L. Targeting apoptotic caspases in cancer. Biochim Biophys Acta Mol Cell Res (2020) 1867(6):118688. doi: 10.1016/j.bbamcr.2020.118688

65. Ryan CE, Davids MS. BCL-2 inhibitors, present and future. Cancer J (2019) 25 (6):401-9. doi: 10.1097/PPO.00000000000408

66. Lackner I, Weber B, Baur M, Haffner-Luntzer M, Eiseler T, Fois G, et al. Midkine is elevated after multiple trauma and acts directly on human cardiomyocytes by altering their functionality and metabolism. *Front Immunol* (2019) 10:1920. doi: 10.3389/ fimmu.2019.01920

67. Weckbach LT, Grabmaier U, Uhl A, Gess S, Boehm F, Zehrer A, et al. Midkine drives cardiac inflammation by promoting neutrophil trafficking and NETosis in myocarditis. *J Exp Med* (2019) 216(2):350–68. doi: 10.1084/jem.20181102

68. Warnatsch A, Ioannou M, Wang Q, Papayannopoulos V. Inflammation. Neutrophil extracellular traps license macrophages for cytokine production in atherosclerosis. *Science* (2015) 349(6245):316–20. doi: 10.1126/science.aaa8064

69. Muramatsu H, Zou P, Suzuki H, Oda Y, Chen GY, Sakaguchi N, et al. alpha4beta1- and alpha6beta1-integrins are functional receptors for midkine, a heparin-binding growth factor. *J Cell Sci* (2004) 117(Pt 22):5405–15. doi: 10.1242/ jcs.01423

70. Shibata Y, Muramatsu T, Hirai M, Inui T, Kimura T, Saito H, et al. Nuclear targeting by the growth factor midkine. *Mol Cell Biol* (2002) 22(19):6788–96. doi: 10.1128/MCB.22.19.6788-6796.2002

71. Take M, Tsutsui J, Obama H, Ozawa M, Nakayama T, Maruyama I, et al. Identification of nucleolin as a binding protein for midkine (MK) and heparin-binding growth associated molecule (HB-GAM). *J Biochem* (1994) 116(5):1063–8. doi: 10.1093/ oxfordjournals.jbchem.a124628

72. Salama RH, Muramatsu H, Zou K, Inui T, Kimura T, Muramatsu T. Midkine binds to 37-kDa laminin binding protein precursor, leading to nuclear transport of the complex. *Exp Cell Res* (2001) 270(1):13–20. doi: 10.1006/excr.2001.5341

73. Yeung MSY, Djelloul M, Steiner E, Bernard S, Salehpour M, Possnert G, et al. Publisher Correction: Dynamics of oligodendrocyte generation in multiple sclerosis. *Nature* (2019) 566(7744):E9. doi: 10.1038/s41586-019-0935-7

74. Buchanan J, da Costa NM, Cheadle L. Emerging roles of oligodendrocyte precursor cells in neural circuit development and remodeling. *Trends Neurosci* (2023) 46(8):628–39. doi: 10.1016/j.tins.2023.05.007

75. Konishi N, Nakamura M, Nakaoka S, Hiasa Y, Cho M, Uemura H, et al. Immunohistochemical analysis of midkine expression in human prostate carcinoma. *Oncology* (1999) 57(3):253–7. doi: 10.1159/000012039 76. Kato M, Shinozawa T, Kato S, Awaya A, Terada T. Increased midkine expression in hepatocellular carcinoma. *Arch Pathol Lab Med* (2000) 124(6):848–52. doi: 10.5858/2000-124-0848-IMEIHC

77. Aridome K, Tsutsui J, Takao S, Kadomatsu K, Ozawa M, Aikou T, et al. Increased midkine gene expression in human gastrointestinal cancers. *Jpn J Cancer Res* (1995) 86(7):655–61. doi: 10.1111/j.1349-7006.1995.tb02449.x

78. Nakagawara A, Ohira M. Comprehensive genomics linking between neural development and cancer: neuroblastoma as a model. *Cancer Lett* (2004) 204(2):213–24. doi: 10.1016/S0304-3835(03)00457-9

79. Wesseling P, Capper D. WHO 2016 classification of gliomas. *Neuropathol Appl Neurobiol* (2018) 44(2):139–50. doi: 10.1111/nan.12432

80. Nakagawara A, Milbrandt J, Muramatsu T, Deuel TF, Zhao H, Cnaan A, et al. Differential expression of pleiotrophin and midkine in advanced neuroblastomas. *Cancer Res* (1995) 55(8):1792–7.

81. Ikematsu S, Nakagawara A, Nakamura Y, Ohira M, Shinjo M, Kishida S, et al. Plasma midkine level is a prognostic factor for human neuroblastoma. *Cancer Sci* (2008) 99(10):2070–4. doi: 10.1111/j.1349-7006.2008.00957.x

82. Ikematsu S, Nakagawara A, Nakamura Y, Sakuma S, Wakai K, Muramatsu T, et al. Correlation of elevated level of blood midkine with poor prognostic factors of human neuroblastomas. Br J Cancer (2003) 88(10):1522–6. doi: 10.1038/sj.bjc.6600938

83. Ma J, Lang B, Wang X, Wang L, Dong Y, Hu H. Co-expression of midkine and pleiotrophin predicts poor survival in human glioma. *J Clin Neurosci* (2014) 21 (11):1885–90. doi: 10.1016/j.jocn.2014.02.020

84. Zou P, Muramatsu H, Miyata T, Muramatsu T. Midkine, a heparin-binding growth factor, is expressed in neural precursor cells and promotes their growth. J Neurochem (2006) 99(6):1470–9. doi: 10.1111/j.1471-4159.2006.04138.x

85. Guo X, Pan Y, Xiong M, Sanapala S, Anastasaki C, Cobb O, et al. Midkine activation of CD8(+) T cells establishes a neuron-immune-cancer axis responsible for low-grade glioma growth. *Nat Commun* (2020) 11(1):2177. doi: 10.1038/s41467-020-15770-3

86. Mashour GA, Driever PH, Hartmann M, Drissel SN, Zhang T, Scharf B, et al. Circulating growth factor levels are associated with tumorigenesis in neurofibromatosis type 1. *Clin Cancer Res* (2004) 10(17):5677–83. doi: 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-03-0769

87. Mashour GA, Ratner N, Khan GA, Wang HL, Martuza RL, Kurtz A. The angiogenic factor midkine is aberrantly expressed in NF1-deficient Schwann cells and is a mitogen for neurofibroma-derived cells. *Oncogene* (2001) 20(1):97–105. doi: 10.1038/ sj.onc.1204026

88. Bristow RG, Hill RP. Hypoxia, DNA repair and genetic instability. Nat Rev Cancer (2001) 8(3). doi: 10.1038/nrc2344

89. McInnes IB, Schett G. The pathogenesis of rheumatoid arthritis. N Engl J Med (2011) 365(23):2205–19. doi: 10.1056/NEJMra1004965

90. Takada T, Toriyama K, Muramatsu H, Song XJ, Torii S, Muramatsu T. Midkine, a retinoic acid-inducible heparin-binding cytokine in inflammatory responses: chemotactic activity to neutrophils and association with inflammatory synovitis. *J Biochem* (1997) 122(2):453–8. doi: 10.1093/oxfordjournals.jbchem.a021773

91. Fortuna G, Brennan MT. Systemic lupus erythematosus: epidemiology, pathophysiology, manifestations, and management. *Dent Clin North Am* (2013) 57 (4):631–55. doi: 10.1016/j.cden.2013.06.003

92. Krzystek-Korpacka M, Neubauer K, Matusiewicz M. Clinical relevance of circulating midkine in ulcerative colitis. *Clin Chem Lab Med* (2009) 47(9):1085–90. doi: 10.1515/CCLM.2009.248

93. Krzystek-Korpacka M, Neubauer K, Matusiewicz M. Circulating midkine in Crohn's disease: clinical implications. *Inflammation Bowel Dis* (2010) 16(2):208–15. doi: 10.1002/ibd.21011

94. Salama RH, Muramatsu H, Shimizu E, Hashimoto K, Ohgake S, Watanabe H, et al. Increased midkine levels in sera from patients with Alzheimer's disease. *Prog Neuropsychopharmacol Biol Psychiatry* (2005) 29(4):611-6. doi: 10.1016/j.pnpbp.2005.01.018

95. Tiwari S, Atluri V, Kaushik A, Yndart A, Nair M. Alzheimer's disease: pathogenesis, diagnostics, and therapeutics. *Int J Nanomed* (2019) 14:5541–54. doi: 10.2147/IJN.S200490

96. Leng F, Edison P. Neuroinflammation and microglial activation in Alzheimer disease: where do we go from here? *Nat Rev Neurol* (2021) 17(3):157–72. doi: 10.1038/ s41582-020-00435-y

97. Venegas C, Kumar S, Franklin BS, Dierkes T, Brinkschulte R, Tejera D, et al. Microglia-derived ASC specks cross-seed amyloid-beta in Alzheimer's disease. *Nature* (2017) 552(7685):355–61. doi: 10.1038/nature25158

98. Shaygannejad V, Montazeri S, Jamshidian A, Tahani S, Gharagozloo M, Ashtari F, et al. Correlation of midkine serum level with pro- and anti-inflamatory cytokines in multiple sclerosis. *Iran J Immunol* (2014) 11(2):134–8.

99. Burkett PR, Meyer zu Horste G, Kuchroo VK. Pouring fuel on the fire: Th17 cells, the environment, and autoimmunity. *J Clin Invest* (2015) 125(6):2211–9. doi: 10.1172/JCI78085

100. Liu X, Mashour GA, Webster HF, Kurtz A. Basic FGF and FGF receptor 1 are expressed in microglia during experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis: temporally distinct expression of midkine and pleiotrophin. *Glia* (1998) 24(4):390–7. doi: 10.1002/(SICI)1098-1136(199812)24:4<390::AID-GLIA4>3.0.CO;2-1

101. Andreucci M, Faga T, Pisani A, Perticone M, Michael A. The ischemic/ nephrotoxic acute kidney injury and the use of renal biomarkers in clinical practice. *Eur J Intern Med* (2017) 39:1–8. doi: 10.1016/j.ejim.2016.12.001

102. Li X, Ma N, Xu J, Zhang Y, Yang P, Su X, et al. Targeting ferroptosis: pathological mechanism and treatment of ischemia-reperfusion injury. Oxid Med Cell Longev (2021) 2021:1587922. doi: 10.1155/2021/1587922

103. Werner C, Engelhard K. Pathophysiology of traumatic brain injury. BrJ Anaesth (2007) 99(1):4–9. doi: 10.1093/bja/aem131

104. Shlosberg D, Benifla M, Kaufer D, Friedman A. Blood-brain barrier breakdown as a therapeutic target in traumatic brain injury. *Nat Rev Neurol* (2010) 6(7):393–403. doi: 10.1038/nrneurol.2010.74

105. Zamanian JL, Xu L, Foo LC, Nouri N, Zhou L, Giffard RG, et al. Genomic analysis of reactive astrogliosis. *J Neurosci* (2012) 32(18):6391-410. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.6221-11.2012

106. Sofroniew MV. Astrocyte barriers to neurotoxic inflammation. Nat Rev Neurosci (2015) 16(5):249-63. doi: 10.1038/nrn3898

107. Linnerbauer M, Rothhammer V. Protective functions of reactive astrocytes following central nervous system insult. *Front Immunol* (2020) 11:573256. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2020.573256

108. Streit WJ, Walter SA, Pennell NA. Reactive microgliosis. *Prog Neurobiol* (1999) 57(6):563–81. doi: 10.1016/S0301-0082(98)00069-0

109. Ikutomo M, Sakakima H, Matsuda F, Yoshida Y. Midkine-deficient mice delayed degeneration and regeneration after skeletal muscle injury. *Acta Histochem* (2014) 116(2):319-26. doi: 10.1016/j.acthis.2013.08.009

110. Sakakima H, Yoshida Y, Muramatsu T, Yone K, Goto M, Ijiri K, et al. Traumatic injury-induced midkine expression in the adult rat spinal cord during the early stage. *J Neurotrauma* (2004) 21(4):471–7. doi: 10.1089/089771504323004610

111. Obama H, Tsutsui J, Ozawa M, Yoshida H, Yoshida Y, Osame M, et al. Midkine (MK) expression in extraembryonic tissues, amniotic fluid, and cerebrospinal fluid during mouse embryogenesis. *J Biochem* (1995) 118(1):88–93. doi: 10.1093/ oxfordjournals.jbchem.a124896

112. Linnerbauer M, Wheeler MA, Quintana FJ. Astrocyte crosstalk in CNS inflammation. *Neuron* (2020) 108(4):608–22. doi: 10.1016/j.neuron.2020.08.012

113. Yoshida Y, Sakakima H, Matsuda F, Ikutomo M. Midkine in repair of the injured nervous system. Br J Pharmacol (2014) 171(4):924–30. doi: 10.1111/bph.12497

114. Venkatesh HS, Johung TB, Caretti V, Noll A, Tang Y, Nagaraja S, et al. Neuronal activity promotes glioma growth through neuroligin-3 secretion. *Cell* (2015) 161(4):803–16. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2015.04.012

115. Pong WW, Higer SB, Gianino SM, Emnett RJ, Gutmann DH. Reduced microglial CX3CR1 expression delays neurofibromatosis-1 glioma formation. *Ann Neurol* (2013) 73(2):303-8. doi: 10.1002/ana.23813

116. Prada CE, Jousma E, Rizvi TA, Wu J, Dunn RS, Mayes DA, et al. Neurofibroma-associated macrophages play roles in tumor growth and response to pharmacological inhibition. *Acta Neuropathol* (2013) 125(1):159–68. doi: 10.1007/s00401-012-1056-7

117. Pan DS, Feng SZ, Cao P, Li JJ. Endothelin B receptor promotes the proliferation and immune escape of Malignant gliomas. *Artif Cells Nanomed Biotechnol* (2018) 46 (6):1230–5. doi: 10.1080/21691401.2017.1366336

118. Gutmann DH, Kettenmann H. Microglia/brain macrophages as central drivers of brain tumor pathobiology. *Neuron* (2019) 104(3):442–9. doi: 10.1016/ j.neuron.2019.08.028

119. Stern L, Mueller E, Bellon E, Reeh M, Grotelueschen R, Guengoer C, et al. Serum midkine as non-invasive biomarker for detection and prognosis of non-small cell lung cancer. *Sci Rep* (2021) 11(1):14616. doi: 10.1038/s41598-021-94272-8

120. Kerzerho J, Adotevi O, Castelli FA, Dosset M, Bernardeau K, Szely N, et al. The angiogenic growth factor and biomarker midkine is a tumor-shared antigen. *J Immunol* (2010) 185(1):418–23. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.0901014

121. Jono H, Ando Y. Midkine: A novel prognostic biomarker for cancer. *Cancers* (2010) 2(2):624–41. doi: 10.3390/cancers2020624

122. Shaheen KY, Abdel-Mageed AI, Safwat E, AlBreedy AM. The value of serum midkine level in diagnosis of hepatocellular carcinoma. *Int J Hepatol* (2015) 2015:146389. doi: 10.1155/2015/146389

123. Xia X, Lu JJ, Zhang SS, Su CH, Luo HH. Midkine is a serum and urinary biomarker for the detection and prognosis of non-small cell lung cancer. *Oncotarget* (2016) 7(52):87462–72. doi: 10.18632/oncotarget.13865

124. Yuan K, Chen Z, Li W, Gao CE, Li G, Guo G, et al. MDK protein overexpression correlates with the Malignant status and prognosis of non-small cell lung cancer. *Arch Med Res* (2015) 46(8):635–41. doi: 10.1016/j.arcmed.2015.11.006

125. Li JF, Li JJ, Hao HF, Lu FL, Wang J, Ma ML, et al. Secreted proteins MDK, WFDC2, and CXCL14 as candidate biomarkers for early diagnosis of lung adenocarcinoma. *BMC Cancer* (2023) 23(1):110. doi: 10.1186/s12885-023-10523-z

126. Mishima K, Asai A, Kadomatsu K, Ino Y, Nomura K, Narita Y, et al. Increased expression of midkine during the progression of human astrocytomas. *Neurosci Lett* (1997) 233(1):29–32. doi: 10.1016/S0304-3940(97)00619-8

127. Cheng YP, Lin C, Lin PY, Cheng CY, Ma HI, Chen CM, et al. Midkine expression in high grade gliomas: Correlation of this novel marker with proliferation

and survival in human gliomas. Surg Neurol Int (2014) 5:78. doi: 10.4103/2152-7806.133205

128. Marpaung B, Ginting AR, Sjah OM. Serum midkine levels in systemic lupus erythematosus. *Open Access Maced J Med Sci* (2018) 6(8):1323–7. doi: 10.3889/ oamjms.2018.315

129. Abdel Ghafar MT, Abdel Haleem S, Shahba A, Sweilam AM. Diagnostic value of the serum Midkine in patients with rheumatoid arthritis. *J Investig Med* (2020) 68 (1):37–44. doi: 10.1136/jim-2019-001097

130. Paslawski W, Khosousi S, Hertz E, Markaki I, Boxer A, Svenningsson P. Largescale proximity extension assay reveals CSF midkine and DOPA decarboxylase as supportive diagnostic biomarkers for Parkinson's disease. *Transl Neurodegener* (2023) 12(1):42. doi: 10.1186/s40035-023-00374-w

131. Hao H, Maeda Y, Fukazawa T, Yamatsuji T, Takaoka M, Bao XH, et al. Inhibition of the growth factor MDK/midkine by a novel small molecule compound to treat non-small cell lung cancer. *PloS One* (2013) 8(8):e71093. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0071093

132. Takei Y, Kadomatsu K, Goto T, Muramatsu T. Combinational antitumor effect of siRNA against midkine and paclitaxel on growth of human prostate cancer xenografts. *Cancer* (2006) 107(4):864–73. doi: 10.1002/cncr.22068

133. Sueyoshi T, Jono H, Shinriki S, Ota K, Ota T, Tasaki M, et al. Therapeutic approaches targeting midkine suppress tumor growth and lung metastasis in osteosarcoma. *Cancer Lett* (2012) 316(1):23–30. doi: 10.1016/j.canlet.2011.10.013

134. Takei Y, Kadomatsu K, Matsuo S, Itoh H, Nakazawa K, Kubota S, et al. Antisense oligodeoxynucleotide targeted to Midkine, a heparin-binding growth factor, suppresses tumorigenicity of mouse rectal carcinoma cells. *Cancer Res* (2001) 61 (23):8486–91.

135. Ding L, Wang N, Wang Q, Fan X, Xin Y, Wang S. Midkine inhibition enhances anti-PD-1 immunotherapy in sorafenib-treated hepatocellular carcinoma via preventing immunosuppressive MDSCs infiltration. *Cell Death Discovery* (2023) 9 (1):92. doi: 10.1038/s41420-023-01392-3

136. Chen S, Bu G, Takei Y, Sakamoto K, Ikematsu S, Muramatsu T, et al. Midkine and LDL-receptor-related protein 1 contribute to the anchorage-independent cell growth of cancer cells. *J Cell Sci* (2007) 120(Pt 22):4009–15. doi: 10.1242/jcs.013946

137. Grzelinski M, Steinberg F, Martens T, Czubayko F, Lamszus K, Aigner A. Enhanced antitumorigenic effects in glioblastoma on double targeting of pleiotrophin and its receptor ALK. *Neoplasia* (2009) 11(2):145–56. doi: 10.1593/neo.81040

138. Inoh K, Muramatsu H, Torii S, Ikematsu S, Oda H, Kumai H, et al. Doxorubicin-conjugated anti-midkine monoclonal antibody as a potential antitumor drug. Jpn J Clin Oncol 36(4):207–11. doi: 10.1093/jjco/hyl004

139. Maehara H, Kaname T, Yanagi K, Hanzawa H, Owan I, Kinjou T, et al. Midkine as a novel target for antibody therapy in osteosarcoma. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 358(3):757–62. doi: 10.1016/j.bbrc.2007.04.183

140. Huang Z, Niu L. Developing RNA aptamers for potential treatment of neurological diseases. *Future Med Chem* (2019) 11(6):551-65. doi: 10.4155/fmc-2018-0364

141. Toyoda E, Doi R, Kami K, Mori T, Ito D, Koizumi M, et al. Midkine promoterbased conditionally replicative adenovirus therapy for midkine-expressing human pancreatic cancer. *J Exp Clin Cancer Res* (2008) 27(1):30. doi: 10.1186/1756-9966-27-30

142. Kohno S, Nakagawa K, Hamada K, Harada H, Yamasaki K, Hashimoto K, et al. Midkine promoter-based conditionally replicative adenovirus for Malignant glioma therapy. *Oncol Rep* (2004) 12(1):73–8. doi: 10.3892/or.12.1.73

143. Ishikawa E, Ooboshi H, Kumai Y, Takada J, Nakamura K, Ago T, et al. Midkine gene transfer protects against focal brain ischemia and augments neurogenesis. *J Neurol Sci* (2009) 285(1-2):78–84. doi: 10.1016/j.jns.2009.05.026

144. Takada J, Ooboshi H, Ago T, Kitazono T, Yao H, Kadomatsu K, et al. Postischemic gene transfer of midkine, a neurotrophic factor, protects against focal brain ischemia. *Gene Ther* (2005) 12(6):487–93. doi: 10.1038/sj.gt.3302434

145. Cheng X, Wang Z, Yang J, Ma M, Lu T, Xu G, et al. Acidic fibroblast growth factor delivered intranasally induces neurogenesis and angiogenesis in rats after ischemic stroke. *Neurol Res* (2011) 33(7):675–80. doi: 10.1179/1743132810Y.000000004

146. Capsoni S, Marinelli S, Ceci M, Vignone D, Amato G, Malerba F, et al. Intranasal "painless" human Nerve Growth Factor [corrected] slows amyloid neurodegeneration and prevents memory deficits in App X PS1 mice. *PloS One* (2012) 7(5):e37555. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0037555

147. Lv Q, Fan X, Xu G, Liu Q, Tian L, Cai X, et al. Intranasal delivery of nerve growth factor attenuates aquaporins-4-induced edema following traumatic brain injury in rats. *Brain Res* (2013) 1493:80–9. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2012.11.028

148. O'Reilly MA, Hynynen K. Ultrasound enhanced drug delivery to the brain and central nervous system. *Int J Hyperthermia* (2012) 28(4):386–96. doi: 10.3109/02656736.2012.666709

149. Jain A, Jain A, Gulbake A, Shilpi S, Hurkat P, Jain SK. Peptide and protein delivery using new drug delivery systems. *Crit Rev Ther Drug Carrier Syst* (2013) 30 (4):293–329. doi: 10.1615/CritRevTherDrugCarrierSyst.2013006955

150. Herradon G, Perez-Garcia C. Targeting midkine and pleiotrophin signalling pathways in addiction and neurodegenerative disorders: recent progress and perspectives. *Br J Pharmacol* (2014) 171(4):837–48. doi: 10.1111/bph.12312

Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED BY Rajnikant Mishra, Banaras Hindu University, India

REVIEWED BY Hermelinda Salgado-Ceballos, Mexican Social Security Institute (IMSS), Mexico Faezeh Sahebdel, University of Minnesota Twin Cities, United States

*CORRESPONDENCE Jianjun Li M 13718331416@163.com

RECEIVED 07 November 2023 ACCEPTED 03 January 2024 PUBLISHED 29 January 2024

CITATION

Zhang C, Li Y, Yu Y, Li Z, Xu X, Talifu Z, Liu W, Yang D, Gao F, Wei S, Zhang L, Gong H, Peng R, Du L and Li J (2024) Impact of inflammation and Treg cell regulation on neuropathic pain in spinal cord injury: mechanisms and therapeutic prospects. *Front. Immunol.* 15:1334828. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2024.1334828

COPYRIGHT

© 2024 Zhang, Li, Yu, Li, Xu, Talifu, Liu, Yang, Gao, Wei, Zhang, Gong, Peng, Du and Li. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Impact of inflammation and Treg cell regulation on neuropathic pain in spinal cord injury: mechanisms and therapeutic prospects

Chunjia Zhang^{1,2}, Yan Li³, Yan Yu³, Zehui Li^{1,2}, Xin Xu^{1,2}, Zuliyaer Talifu⁴, Wubo Liu^{1,2,5}, Degang Yang^{1,2}, Feng Gao^{1,2}, Song Wei^{1,2}, Liang Zhang^{1,2}, Han Gong^{1,2}, Run Peng^{1,2}, Liangjie Du^{1,2} and Jianjun Li^{1,2,3,5*}

¹School of Rehabilitation, Capital Medical University, Beijing, China, ²Department of Spinal and Neural Functional Reconstruction, China Rehabilitation Research Center, Beijing, China, ³Institute of Rehabilitation medicine, China Rehabilitation Research Center, Beijing, China, ⁴School of Population Medicine and Public Health, Chinese Academy of Medical Sciences/Peking Union Medical College, Beijing, China, ⁵Cheeloo College of Medicine, Shandong University, Jinan, Shandong, China

Spinal cord injury is a severe neurological trauma that can frequently lead to neuropathic pain. During the initial stages following spinal cord injury, inflammation plays a critical role; however, excessive inflammation can exacerbate pain. Regulatory T cells (Treg cells) have a crucial function in regulating inflammation and alleviating neuropathic pain. Treg cells release suppressor cytokines and modulate the function of other immune cells to suppress the inflammatory response. Simultaneously, inflammation impedes Treg cell activity, further intensifying neuropathic pain. Therefore, suppressing the inflammatory response while enhancing Treg cell regulatory function may provide novel therapeutic avenues for treating neuropathic pain resulting from spinal cord injury. This review comprehensively describes the mechanisms underlying the inflammatory response and Treg cell regulation subsequent to spinal cord injury, with a specific focus on exploring the potential mechanisms through which Treg cells regulate neuropathic pain following spinal cord injury. The insights gained from this review aim to provide new concepts and a rationale for the therapeutic prospects and direction of cell therapy in spinal cord injury-related conditions.

KEYWORDS

spinal cord injury, neuropathic pain, Treg cells, inflammation, cell therapy

1 Introduction

Spinal cord injury (SCI) occurs when there is injury or damage to the spinal cord due to an external force that may result in neurological dysfunction. This injury can affect, to varying degrees, the sensory, motor, and autonomic functions of the body (1). Such injuries result in severe deterioration in the quality of life of patients and increase disability and mortality rates for spinal cord injuries (2, 3). Trauma accounts for approximately 90% of spinal cord injuries (4). Neuropathic pain is a complex disorder caused by neurological lesion or disease and has become a major prognostic challenge for clinical patients due to its difficult-to-treat and often ineffective treatment options (5). A new definition of neuropathic pain was proposed by a panel of experts in 2008: 'pain that occurs as a direct consequence of an injury or disease affecting the somatosensory system' (6), which has since been endorsed by the International Association for the Study of Pain (IASP) (7). Peripheral or central neurological lesions can result in loss of sensation in the innervated areas of the damaged nerves or in areas of the body that correspond to areas of the spinal cord or brain that have been directly or indirectly damaged as a result of the lesion or disease. Therefore, sensory hypersensitivity in the affected area is often accompanied by sensory loss when most neuropathic pain occurs (8). Pain resulting from SCI can affect the patients' quality of life and severely impact the prognosis, which can result in lifelong consequences. Neuropathic pain (NP), a complex and heterogeneous disorder, affects approximately 8% of the adult population and has significant implications for both patients and healthcare systems (9). The International Association for the Study of Pain (IASP) defines NP as pain that arises directly from a lesion or disease affecting the somatosensory system (10). The etiology of NP can be attributed to damage to either the peripheral nerves, resulting in peripheral neuropathic pain (PNP), or the central nerves, resulting in central neuropathic pain (CNP). PNP is commonly associated with conditions such as Complex Regional Pain Syndrome (CRPS) and Failed Back Surgery Syndrome (FBSS), including cancer and diabetes. CNP typically arises following a stroke, spinal cord injury, or multiple sclerosis (11). Around 8% of cases of central pain syndromes manifest in post-stroke patients (12), while spinal cord injury patients constitute approximately 30-50% of cases (13), and those suffering from multiple sclerosis comprise around 20-25% (14). NP is characterized by spontaneous pain (pain that occurs without provocation, such as burning sensations and tingling), allodynia (pain resulting from non-harmful stimuli), and hyperalgesia (an increased response to painful stimuli). Pain after SCI can manifest itself in a variety of ways, and as scar tissue recedes, chronic pain emerges, limiting the prognosis of SCI and affecting neuroplasticity (15, 16). The damage to nerve fibers and neurons following SCI can also cause chronic symptoms of neuropathic pain, which may be closely related to the neuroinflammatory response (17). Neuropathic pain is pain due to nerve fiber damage or chronic compression, which can manifest as a tingling, burning, or electric shock-like pain (8). It is an abnormal pain response due to damage to the nervous system, which may manifest as hypersensitivity or spreading of pain (18). Nerve fiber degeneration or sustained compression on nerve fibers can give rise to neuropathic pain, attributed to aberrant firing or heightened release of neurotransmitters. The propagation of nerve impulses becomes irregular, and these abnormal transmissions can lead to distortion or amplification of pain sensations (19). Subsequent to a spinal cord injury, certain neurons may exhibit augmented excitability, resulting in an excessive amplification of pain signaling. This abnormal excitability might involve neurons beyond the injury site, causing pain sensations to radiate into unaffected areas. The heightened neuronal activity engenders impaired nerve conduction, thereby disrupting the transmission of pain information through the central nervous system (20). A neuroinflammatory response occurs, characterized by tissue swelling and increased pressure in the vicinity of the nerves. Consequently, inflammatory mediators like tumor necrosis factor, prostaglandins, and cytokines are released, thereby leading to aberrant pain perception (8, 21, 22). Alterations and remodeling of neural circuits in the central nervous system manifest following spinal cord injury. This, in turn, can elicit a painful response to otherwise innocuous stimuli, consequently inducing neuropathic pain characterized by sensations of tingling, burning, and electric shock-like pain (8, 23).

Following SCI, the inflammatory response is complex and is driven by a variety of cellular and signaling molecules, including inflammatory factors and injury-associated molecules (e.g., high mobility group protein (HMGB1), heat shock protein (HSP), etc.). These inflammatory mediators subsequently recruit and activate immune cells to further exacerbate the inflammatory response (24). Intervention of the inflammatory response leads to inflammatory cell infiltration, neuronal degeneration, and abnormal neurotransmitter release, which in turn exacerbates the perception and development of neuropathic pain (25). Microenvironmental imbalance and parenchymal cell infiltration are key to secondary SCI (26, 27). The immune response is involved in post-injury microenvironmental regulation; its regulatory role is achieved through interactions with other immune cells, which can regulate the activation state of immune cells and control the intensity of the inflammatory and immune response through cell contact and cytokine secretion (28, 29).

Regulatory T (Treg) cells, a specialized subpopulation of immunosuppressive T cells, are essential for maintaining immune homeostasis (30). There is mounting evidence indicating the involvement of the adaptive T-cell immune response, within the immune system, in the development of neuropathic pain. Previous investigations have demonstrated the infiltration of T cells into the spinal cord (31, 32), the site of injury (33), and the dorsal root ganglion (DRG) subsequent to peripheral nerve injury (34). These studies highlight the indispensable role of T cell regulation in neuropathic pain. Although the precise contributions of distinct T cell subpopulations to neuropathic pain remain unclear, it has been observed that helper T (Th)1 cells are capable of augmenting pain sensitivity through the production of inflammatory cytokines, namely interferon gamma (33). Conversely, helper T (Th)2 cells have shown the ability to diminish pain sensitivity in animal models of nerve injury by generating anti-inflammatory cytokines, such as IL-10 (33). Simultaneous investigations have also suggested a potential link between microglia-mediated gender dimorphism in pain and Tregmediated regulation of microglia activation and attenuation of pain hypersensitivity (35). Treg cells exert a localized immunosuppressive effect by targeting immune cells to reduce the inflammatory response and decrease self-attack (36). Regulation of Treg cell number and

function is an important part of the pathogenesis of various immune diseases. Treg cells act as key negative regulators of inflammation in various pathological states, including autoimmunity, injury, and neurodegeneration (37–43). Regulatory T cells (Tregs) play a crucial role in maintaining self-tolerance and the dynamic equilibrium of the immune microenvironment (44). Given their involvement in immunoregulation during the inflammatory response to neuropathic pain, it is imperative to examine the functions of inflammation and Treg cell regulation in the context of neuropathic pain following spinal cord injury.

This review describes the relationship between the inflammatory response and Treg cell regulation following SCI (Figure 1), as well as the critical role of Treg cells in the development of neuropathic pain after SCI. The overarching objective of this review is to gain profound insights into the underlying mechanisms of neuropathic pain following SCI and to provide novel avenues for cellular therapeutic interventions.

2 The inflammatory response is associated with neuropathic pain after SCI

2.1 Release of inflammatory mediators and inflammation-mediated pain transmission

The release of inflammatory mediators and inflammationmediated pain transmission play an important role in the progression of disease after SCI (45). During the inflammatory response, immune cells and nerve cells interact to trigger the release of inflammatory mediators, including cytokines (tumor necrosis factor (TNF)- α , interleukin (IL)-1 β) and chemokines (e.g., CXCL1, CXCL2). These inflammatory mediators are involved in the inflammatory response and regulate inflammation-related signaling pathways (46, 47).

In addition, the release of inflammatory mediators participates in the inflammation-mediated pain transduction process. Following SCI, inflammatory mediators stimulate sensory neurons and dorsal root ganglion cells, leading to increased neuronal excitability (48). This abnormal state of excitability induces pain perception, which is mediated through signaling pathways, during which inflammatory mediators act as signaling molecules that interact with their corresponding receptors and ion channels to regulate neuronal excitability (49, 50). Such receptors and channels include TRPV1 channels, ATP receptors, and acid-sensing ion channels. Inflammatory mediators alter neuronal excitatory thresholds and enhance neuropathic pain by modifying the activity and expression of these channels (51–54). Therefore, inflammatory mediators are involved in pain transmission following SCI.

2.2 Effect of the infiltration and activation of immune cells on pain after SCI

SCI elicits an immune response, resulting in the accumulation of inflammatory and immune cells. Immune cell infiltration occurs at the site of SCI where immune cells interact with neurons (55, 56). These infiltrating immune cells mainly include monocytes,



macrophages, T cells, and B cells (57). Different cell types release different immune molecules at the site of injury after SCI, and the peak period of cellular infiltration varies (Figure 2). Immune cells are activated to release a series of cytokines and chemicals, including TNF- α , IL-1 β , and IL-6, which an act directly on neurons to increase excitability and decrease inhibition (58). The interaction between immune cells and nerve cells leads to increased neuronal excitability, triggering or enhancing the nociceptive transmission of pain through direct stimulation of neurons or via effects on synaptic transmission (59). Related studies have shown that inhibiting the infiltration and activation of immune cells, or targeting and modulating cytokines and chemicals released by immune cells, can attenuate pain sensation following SCI (60–63). Therefore, modulation of the infiltration and activation of immune cells may be a novel approach to treat pain after SCI.

2.3 The role of glial cells in the inflammatory response and the maintenance of neuropathic pain

Glial cells, including astrocytes and microglia, are involved in the inflammatory response following SCI (64–66). These glial cells become activated after SCI and release multiple inflammatory mediators (67, 68) (Figure 2). Primary injury is initiated by an initial insult to the spinal cord, leading to mechanical damage and subsequent opening of the blood-brain barrier (BBB). This process is characterized by oxidative damage, edema, ischemia, and heightened glutamate excitability (25, 69). Within the initial few hours, these mechanisms contribute to the onset of secondary damage, whereby immune cells infiltrate the damaged region via the vascular system, resulting in cell death and exacerbated injury. Various cell types are involved in this secondary phase, exerting distinct temporal influences on disease progression (25, 70). Spinal cord injury induces the activation and recruitment of multiple glial cells, leading to intricate downstream effects on neuronal function (71). The formation of the glial scar after SCI involves the participation of various cell types. Astrocyte activation begins on day 1 post-injury and reaches its peak at day 14 (72-75). Schwann cell recruitment starts 21 days after SCI (76, 77). Meningeal cells become involved 3 days after SCI and reach their peak at day 14 (78-80). Fibroblast activation initiates 3 days after SCI and peaks at day 7-14 (81-84). Finally, a limited degree of structural tissue regeneration and repair takes place in the weeks to months following spinal cord injury (25). Astrocytes, the most common glial cell type in the spinal cord, play an important role in maintaining normal neuronal function, regulating the bloodbrain barrier, and removing intercellular metabolites (85, 86). The deleterious effects of astrocytes during SCI are produced through reactive astrocytes. Two types of reactive astrocytes have been identified: the A1 astrocyte and the A2 astrocyte (87, 88). The former plays a destructive role and promotes the inflammatory response, whereas the latter plays a restorative role in ischemiainduced inflammation and inhibits the inflammatory response (89). The imbalance between the A1 and A2 responses is an important mechanism in the development of neuropathic pain after SCI.



Excessive A1 astrocyte responses and excessive release of inflammatory mediators may lead to neuronal activation and abnormal nociceptive transmission, resulting in the development of neuropathic pain (90). The A2 astrocyte response is a major contributor to the development of neuropathic pain. In addition, deficiencies in the A2 astrocyte response may affect tissue repair and anti-inflammatory mechanisms, perpetuating the inflammatory response and exacerbating the degree and duration of pain (91).

Microglia are mainly found in the gray matter regions of the central nervous system. Following SCI, microglia are also activated and participate in the inflammatory response, promoting neuronal excitability and inflammation-mediated nociceptive transmission (92). Microglia act as powerful neuromodulators to regulate salience transmission and pain transmission through multiple inflammatory mediators (e.g., pro-inflammatory and antiinflammatory factors) acting on neurons and other glial cells (93) (Figure 2). Microglia have multiple cell surface receptors that dynamically and multifacetedly regulate the inflammatory response after SCI by interacting with neurons, astrocytes, immune cells, and others (94). Studies have reported that microglia are involved in inflammatory responses, pain signaling, and synaptic remodeling after SCI. Microglia maintain the inflammatory response and the enhancement of pain afferent signaling through the recruitment of immune cells after injury, forming synaptic structures with neurons. Vesicles released through these structures enhance neuronal excitability and strengthen pain signaling (95-98). Furthermore, it has been reported that the HMGB1-RAGE axis contributes to the major macrophage/ microglia-mediated pro-inflammatory response, and that inhibition of this pathway exerts neuroprotective functions after SCI. This cascade modulation of the immune microenvironment has emerged as a prospective therapeutic approach for the treatment of SCI (99). In addition to the well-studied microglia and astrocytes, oligodendrocytes, as the main myelin-producing glial cells, are critical in maintaining myelin for fast and efficient conduction of electrical impulses along the axon and for maintaining axon integrity (100). Some studies have reported that Treg cells are involved in oligodendrocyte differentiation and myelination, which has a positive effect on SCI recovery (101).

3 Regulatory role of Treg cells in SCI

3.1 Function and characterization of Treg cells

Treg cells are an immunosuppressive subpopulation of CD4+ T helper cells, which have important immunomodulatory functions and unique characteristics that help to maintain immune homeostasis and inhibit overactivation of the immune response (102, 103). The functions of Treg cells are characterized by immunosuppression, immune tolerance, and immune homeostasis.

Recent advances in Treg cell biology have identified Treg cells residing in specific tissues for the maintenance of tissue homeostasis and repair (104), such as in the secondary prevention of ischemic stroke where they suppress immune responses by directly inhibiting the activation and function of other immune cells (105). Treg cells play an important role in the immune system as self-tolerance regulators, preventing damage to tissues from the immune response and reducing the occurrence of autoimmune diseases. Furthermore, Treg cells are involved in tumor development and progression by suppressing tumor immunity; Treg cells can be activated by chemokines (e.g., CCR4-CCL17/22, CCR8-CCL1, CCR10-CCL28, and CXCR3-CCL9/10/11), are chemotactically attracted to the tumor microenvironment, and participate in microenvironment regulation (106–108).

The dysregulation of the Th17 and Treg cell balance in neurological disorders can significantly impact disease progression (39). Excessive activation of Th17 cells and insufficient regulation by Treg cells can contribute to immune-mediated neuroinflammation and injury, thereby promoting disease progression (109, 110). Additionally, emerging evidence highlights the interconnectedness of the gut, spinal cord, and immune cells in spinal cord injury disorders, which establishes a "gut-spinal cord-immune" axis. Treg cell regulation in the intestinal environment, along with the promotion of IL-10 secretion, can modulate the dynamic equilibrium between Treg and IL-17 $\gamma\delta$ T cells, suppress inflammatory responses, and enhance motor function recovery in rats. Collectively, these studies underscore the crucial regulatory function of Treg cells in the pathogenesis of spinal cord injury (111).

CD25 is one of the hallmark features of Treg cells. Increased expression of CD25 by Treg cells is closely associated with immunosuppressive functions (112). In addition, Treg cells express the transcription factor FOXP3 in the nucleus, which is a major marker of Treg cell identity and a key molecule in the regulation of their function (113, 114). Transforming growth factor β (TGF- β) and IL-10 are examples of the multiple inflammatory suppressive cytokines produced by Treg cells; these factors inhibit the activation and immune response of other cells, leading to immunosuppression and immunomodulation (115, 116). Short-chain fatty acids (SCFAs) modulate Treg cells in the gut and affect the balance of Treg cells and IL-17+ $\gamma\delta$ T cells in the spinal cord, which has been reported to suppress inflammatory responses and promote locomotor function in SCI rats (111). Treg cells interact with amphiregulin (AREG) through the AREG/epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) signaling pathway to participate in immune regulation while controlling skeletal muscle function and regeneration (117). In summary, Treg cells play an important role in immune regulation by suppressing the activation and function of other immune cells, maintaining immune homeostasis, and preventing damage to host tissues from the immune response.

3.2 Treg cell regulation of the inflammatory response after SCI

A reduction in the number of Treg cells is closely associated with the inflammatory response following SCI. Treg cells regulate the degree of inflammation through a variety of mechanisms; they can inhibit the activity of other immune cells (e.g., Th1, Th2, and Th17 cells) and reduce the production and release of inflammatory mediators (118, 119). The number of Treg cells was reported to be significantly reduced in the spinal cord and its surrounding tissues, which resulted in a decrease in the immunomodulatory function of Treg cells, allowing an over-activated inflammatory response to develop at the site of injury (103). Treg cells reduce the extent of the inflammatory response by inhibiting the activation of other immune cells and the production of inflammatory factors. The inflammatory response in SCI is directly suppressed by inhibiting the activation signaling of other immune cells through the binding of the surface molecules cytotoxic T lymphocyte antigen 4 (CTLA4) and programmed cell death 1 (PD-1) to their ligands (120, 121). Treg cells act as regulatory antigen presenters through specific ligandreceptor interactions, inhibiting antigen activation and inflammatory responses by immune cells (120). Treg cells also interfere with inflammatory signaling pathways, and can reduce the production of inflammatory factors and inflammatory responses by inhibiting the activation of the nuclear transcription factor NF- κ B (122–124). In addition, some studies have reported that by regulating the TUG1/miR-214/HSP27 signaling pathway, the proportion of Treg cells can be reduced, thereby alleviating acute SCI (125). Treg cells can also regulate neuroendocrine circuits by inhibiting cytokine secretion and release; therefore, regulating neuronal activity Janyga et al., 2023¹. Treg cells downregulate TNF- α and IL-6 expression in microglia by inhibiting STAT3 pathway activation, which ultimately improves the damaged spinal cord microenvironment and promotes the recovery of neurological function after SCI (126). MBP-Th2 cell transplantation after SCI changes the state dominated by Th1 and M1 cells to a state dominated by Th2, Treg, and M2 cells. This changes the local immune microenvironment by increasing the number of Th2 cells, thus producing beneficial effects on the spinal cord and promoting the repair of SCI.

3.3 Inhibition of neuropathic pain by Treg cells

Neuroimmune communication has emerged as a key neuropathic pain mechanism in previous studies, which reported that both the innate and adaptive immune systems are associated with neuroinflammatory changes in neuropathic pain (127). Local infiltration of macrophages, T cells, astrocytes, and activated microglia following SCI results in the release of multiple inflammatory mediators (pro-inflammatory cytokines, such as TNF- α , IL-1 β , IL-17, and IFN-g) to maintain nociceptive hypersensitivity (128–131) (Figure 2). In mice, mechanical pain after nerve injury can be alleviated by intrathecal injection of Treg cells (132). Furthermore, CD28 agonists can alleviate mechanical pain hypersensitivity due to injury in rats with chronic compression injury of the sciatic nerve by modulating the number of T cells, macrophages, and other immune cells in the sciatic nerve and dorsal root ganglion (44, 133). The elimination of Treg cells using a CD25 antibody leads to prolonged

1 Janyga S, Kajdaniuk D, Czuba Z, Ogrodowczyk-Bobik M, Urbanek A, Kos-Kudła B, et al. Interleukin (IL)-23, IL-31, and IL-33 play a role in the course of autoimmune endocrine diseases. *Endocr Metab Immune Disord Drug Targets*. (Ahead of Print) (2023). doi: 10.2174/1871530323666230908143521 mechanical abnormalities in sciatica mice (44). Depletion of FoxP31 Treg cells in transgenic DEREG mice leads to a transient increase in mechanical pain hypersensitivity (134).

Treg treatment also modulates the amount of reactive astrocytes of different phenotypes to reduce neurotoxicity by attenuating astrocyte GFAP expression. Interestingly this therapeutic effect of Treg cells manifests itself differently in female and male mice, with a reduction in the number of neurotoxic astrocytes in peripherally injured male mice, and conversely, in peripherally injured females, the number of protective astrocytes was increased with peripheral nerve injury (135). Brain Treg cells inhibit neurotoxic astrocyte proliferation and protect neurons from damage by producing the low-affinity EGFR ligand AREG (136). Male mouse meningeal Treg cell administration may induce an anti-inflammatory shift in microglia phenotype via Treg-associated effector cytokines IL-10 and TGF-β (137–139).

The inhibitory role of Treg cells in neuropathic pain has been confirmed by a series of animal studies, as described above. The results of clinical trials similarly suggest that the number of T helper cells producing IL-17 is reduced, while the number of Treg cells is increased in patients with chronic lower back pain. Correspondingly, mRNA expression levels of FOXP3 and TGF- β were elevated in peripheral blood mononuclear cells according to cytokine profiling assays (140, 141). This phenomenon has been speculated to reduce pain levels in patients through the suppression of inflammatory responses (142). In summary, Treg cells reduce inflammatory damage to neurons by modulating neuroimmune interactions, and reducing neuronal hyperexcitability and abnormal alterations in synaptic plasticity, which in turn attenuates the onset and progression of neuropathic pain.

4 Clinical application strategies for Treg cell enhancement and synergy

4.1 Therapeutic strategies for Treg cell increase and functional improvement

The number of Treg cells can be increased by exogenous donor acquisition or endogenous proliferation and expansion, for example, with the use of growth factors, immunomodulators, or cell therapy, among others (143–145). Targeting Treg cell ligand-receptor interactions using specific cytokines or drugs (e.g., IL-10, TGF- β , and IL-2, etc.) that enhance Treg cell immunosuppression, enhancing immunomodulation, improves the function of Treg cells (146, 147). Improving Treg cell migration and accurately localizing damaged sites by altering chemical gradients, enhancing cytokine adhesion, and modulating inflammatory factor expression is one of the important therapeutic strategies (148–150).

4.2 Synergistic effects of Treg cells with immunosuppressants and other treatments

Treg cells, as natural immunomodulatory cells, can inhibit immune cell activity, and can function synergistically with immunosuppressive

agents (e.g., immunosuppressant drugs or cytokine inhibitors) to reduce inflammatory and autoimmune responses (151-153). Cell therapy for SCI is emerging as a new research hotspot (154). Currently common cell therapies, such as stem cell therapy or gene therapy, can repair and regenerate tissues. Treg cell combined with stem cell therapy is a potentially more desirable therapeutic tool, and the synergistic combination of drugs with Treg cells enhances the immune-suppressive effect of the drugs, reduces the side effects, and lowers the risk of immune tolerance (155). Treg deficiency affects the gut microbiota and bile acid metabolism, induces IL-6 expression, and triggers a lethal inflammatory response. Antibiotics can modulate the gut microbiota and bile acid metabolism by inhibiting IL-6 levels, thus preventing the lethal inflammation caused by Treg deficiency (156). In studies on immune-related diseases associated with tumors, Treg cells are implicated in tumor development and progression by suppressing anti-tumor immune responses. Therefore, there is a critical need in the field of cancer immunotherapy to deplete Treg cells and modulate their function to enhance anti-tumor immune responses (106). Research has demonstrated that dendrobine significantly reduces Foxp3 expression, increases serum IL-17 levels, and enhances Th17 cell function while suppressing Treg cell function. Additionally, in vivo, dendrobine and cisplatin may synergistically regulate the Treg/Th17 cell balance rather than induce apoptosis (157). All-trans retinoic acid is involved in regulating the differentiation of helper T cells (Th) and Treg cells. Furthermore, all-trans retinoic acid maintains the stability of thymusderived Treg cells under inflammatory conditions (158). Severe asthma development is particularly associated with Th17 cell and neutrophil activation, and studies have shown that asthma patients can effectively suppress airway inflammation by increasing the Treg/Th17 cell ratio using statins in combination with corticosteroids (159, 160). Tregs are key target cells involved in asthma relief, and it has been suggested that glucocorticoid application reduces the number and activity of Tregs in various asthma mouse models, potentially through thymic T-cell production inhibition (161). Immunomodulators (e.g., anti-CD3 antibody, anti-CD25 antibody, etc.) can directly influence the number and activity of Treg cells, and targeted depletion of Treg cells can activate tumor-specific effector T cells and enhance the efficacy of tumor immunotherapy (162). Cancer immunotherapy primarily focuses on immune checkpoint molecules, and blocking CTLA-4 primarily activates T cells and suppresses Treg cells. PD-L1 plays a dominant role in Th1 and Th17 immunity, while PD-L2 primarily impacts Th2 immunity (163). The use of Treg cells as a cellbased therapeutic approach was initially demonstrated in mouse models; Treg cells were found to have a beneficial role in pathogenesis (36). However, the immune rejection faced by this therapeutic approach is considered to be one of the important challenges.

5 Prospects and challenges in the application of Treg cell therapy

From the current degree of clinical application, firstly, there still exists a certain technical difficulty in large-scale preparation of highpurity Treg cells. Second, further clinical research and validation are still needed to determine the therapeutic mechanism and safety of Treg cells. In addition, the survival time and functional stability of Treg cells also requires further improvement. Overall, although there are still some challenges and limitations in the clinical application of Treg cells, they have great potential in regulating inflammatory responses and treating immune-related diseases. Therefore, Treg cells are expected to be a potential target for regulating inflammatory responses and treating neuropathic pain after SCI, which will bring better therapeutic effects and treatment strategies for SCI patients.

6 Conclusions

Spinal cord injury (SCI) is a severe neurotraumatic condition that frequently results in the development of neuropathic pain. Neuropathic pain following spinal cord injury (SCI) is a complex spectrum of disorders characterized by a multitude of pathophysiologic mechanisms and associations with psychosocial factors, posing significant challenges in its management (164). While research in recent decades has shed light on the pathophysiology of neuropathic pain after SCI, therapeutic advancements have been limited. Given the high prevalence of chronic neuropathic pain, future research will prioritize the investigation of targeted therapies, identification of reliable biomarkers, and evaluation of combination therapies targeting multiple mechanisms to enhance treatment efficacy. Inflammation is known to play a critical role in the early stages following SCI, but excessive inflammation can exacerbate painful symptoms. Treg cells have a pivotal function in regulating inflammation and reducing neuropathic pain. Treg cells regulate inflammatory responses by influencing cytokine expression and other immune cell functions. However, inflammation also hinders the activity of Treg cells, thus exacerbating neuropathic pain. Therefore, besides suppression of the inflammatory response, enhancing the regulatory function of Treg cells may also offer new therapeutic avenues for the treatment of neuropathic pain caused by SCI. It is very valuable and meaningful to study the potential regulatory function of Treg cells in neuropathic pain after spinal cord injury or even central nervous system injury. Future research on neuropathic pain after spinal cord injury may focus on the development of new immunomodulatory drugs, assessment of the number and function of patients' Tregs cells to form a personalized treatment plan, the development of vaccines to regulate the immune system, and novel cell therapies based on the in vitro expansion of Tregs technology and the transfer of Tregs cells into the patient's body. However, it is important to note that the clinical application of Tregs for the treatment of neuropathic pain requires a careful consideration of human Treg cell purity, stability, and functional role in neuropathic pain disorders.

Author contributions

CZ: Data curation, Formal Analysis, Investigation, Methodology, Resources, Supervision, Validation, Writing – original draft. YL: Formal Analysis, Investigation, Writing – review & editing. YY: Formal Analysis, Investigation, Resources, Writing – review & editing. ZL: Software, Writing – review & editing. XX: Data curation, Formal Analysis, Writing – review & editing. ZT: Resources, Writing – review & editing. WL: Supervision, Visualization, Writing – review & editing. DY: Conceptualization, Writing – review & editing. FG: Project administration, Writing – review & editing. SW: Software, Writing – review & editing. LZ: Data curation, Writing – review & editing. HG: Methodology, Writing – review & editing. RP: Validation, Writing – review & editing. LD: Visualization, Writing – review & editing. LJ: Conceptualization, Data curation, Funding acquisition, Investigation, Methodology, Resources, Validation, Visualization, Writing – review & editing.

Funding

The author(s) declare financial support was received for the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article. This work was funded by the Fundamental Research Funds for Central Public Welfare Research Institutes (No. 2022CZ-3), the Fundamental Research Funds for Central Public Welfare Research Institutes (No. 2023CZ-3), and the Fundamental Research Funds for Central Public Welfare Research Institutes (No. 2019CZ-13).

References

1. Zhang C, Talifu Z, Xu X, Liu W, Ke H, Pan Y, et al. MicroRNAs in spinal cord injury: A narrative review. *Front Mol Neurosci* (2023) 16:1099256. doi: 10.3389/fnmol.2023.1099256

2. Giger RJ, Hollis ER 2nd, Tuszynski MH. Guidance molecules in axon regeneration. *Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol* (2010) 2:a001867. doi: 10.1101/ cshperspect.a001867

3. Yan H, Hong P, Jiang M, Li H. MicroRNAs as potential therapeutics for treating spinal cord injury. *Neural Regener Res* (2012) 7:1352-9. doi: 10.3969/j.issn.1673-5374.2012.17.011

4. Alizadeh A, Dyck SM, Karimi-Abdolrezaee S. Traumatic spinal cord injury: an overview of pathophysiology, models and acute injury mechanisms. *Front Neurol* (2019) 10:282. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2019.00282

5. Colloca L, Ludman T, Bouhassira D, Baron R, Dickenson AH, Yarnitsky D, et al. Neuropathic pain. *Nat Rev Dis Primers* (2017) 3:17002. doi: 10.1038/nrdp.2017.2

6. Treede RD, Jensen TS, Campbell JN, Cruccu G, Dostrovsky JO, Griffin JW, et al. Neuropathic pain: redefinition and a grading system for clinical and research purposes. *Neurology* (2008) 70:1630–5. doi: 10.1212/01.wnl.0000282763.29778.59

7. Jensen TS, Baron R, Haanpää M, Kalso E, Loeser JD, Rice ASC, et al. A new definition of neuropathic pain. *Pain* (2011) 152:2204–5. doi: 10.1016/j.pain.2011.06.017

8. Finnerup NB, Kuner R, Jensen TS. Neuropathic pain: from mechanisms to treatment. *Physiol Rev* (2021) 101:259–301. doi: 10.1152/physrev.00045.2019

9. Vaegter HB, Andersen PG, Madsen MF, Handberg G, Enggaard TP. Prevalence of neuropathic pain according to the IASP grading system in patients with chronic non-malignant pain. *Pain Med* (2014) 15:120–7. doi: 10.1111/pme.12273

10. Treede RD, Rief W, Barke A, Aziz Q, Bennett MI, Benoliel R, et al. Chronic pain as a symptom or a disease: the IASP Classification of Chronic Pain for the International Classification of Diseases (ICD-11). *Pain* (2019) 160:19–27. doi: 10.1097/j.pain.00000000001384

11. Schestatsky P, Nascimento OJ. What do general neurologists need to know about neuropathic pain? *Arq Neuropsiquiatr* (2009) 67:741-9. doi: 10.1590/S0004-282X2009000400039

12. Klit H, Finnerup NB, Jensen TS. Central post-stroke pain: clinical characteristics, pathophysiology, and management. *Lancet Neurol* (2009) 8:857–68. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(09)70176-0

13. Finnerup NB, Baastrup C. Spinal cord injury pain: mechanisms and management. *Curr Pain Headache Rep* (2012) 16:207–16. doi: 10.1007/s11916-012-0259-x

Acknowledgments

The authors would like to thank Charlesworth Author Services (https://www.cwauthors.com.cn/) for its linguistic assistance during the preparation of this manuscript. We also thank https:// biorender.com for the support of the diagram drawing.

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

14. Foley PL, Vesterinen HM, Laird BJ, Sena ES, Colvin LA, Chandran S, et al. Prevalence and natural history of pain in adults with multiple sclerosis: systematic review and meta-analysis. *Pain* (2013) 154:632–42. doi: 10.1016/j.pain.2012.12.002

15. Hulsebosch CE, Hains BC, Crown ED, Carlton SM. Mechanisms of chronic central neuropathic pain after spinal cord injury. *Brain Res Rev* (2009) 60:202–13. doi: 10.1016/j.brainresrev.2008.12.010

16. Schomberg D, Ahmed M, Miranpuri G, Olson J, Resnick DK. Neuropathic pain: role of inflammation, immune response, and ion channel activity in central injury mechanisms. *Ann Neurosci* (2012) 19:125–32. doi: 10.5214/ans.0972.7531.190309

17. Chambel SS, Tavares I, Cruz CD. Chronic pain after spinal cord injury: is there a role for neuron-immune dysregulation? *Front Physiol* (2020) 11:748. doi: 10.3389/ fphys.2020.00748

18. Cavalli E, Mammana S, Nicoletti F, Bramanti P, Mazzon E. The neuropathic pain: An overview of the current treatment and future therapeutic approaches. *Int J Immunopathol Pharmacol* (2019) 33:2058738419838383. doi: 10.1177/2058738419838383

19. Shiao R, Lee-Kubli CA. Neuropathic pain after spinal cord injury: challenges and research perspectives. *Neurotherapeutics* (2018) 15:635–53. doi: 10.1007/s13311-018-0633-4

20. Kang J, Cho SS, Kim HY, Lee BH, Cho HJ, Gwak YS. Regional hyperexcitability and chronic neuropathic pain following spinal cord injury. *Cell Mol Neurobiol* (2020) 40:861–78. doi: 10.1007/s10571-020-00785-7

21. Sawynok J, Liu XJ. Adenosine in the spinal cord and periphery: release and regulation of pain. *Prog Neurobiol* (2003) 69:313-40. doi: 10.1016/S0301-0082(03) 00050-9

22. Alexander JK, Popovich PG. Neuroinflammation in spinal cord injury: therapeutic targets for neuroprotection and regeneration. *Prog Brain Res* (2009) 175:125–37. doi: 10.1016/S0079-6123(09)17508-8

23. Meacham K, Shepherd A, Mohapatra DP, Haroutounian S. Neuropathic pain: central vs. Peripheral mechanisms. *Curr Pain Headache Rep* (2017) 21:28. doi: 10.1007/s11916-017-0629-5

24. Freyermuth-Trujillo X, Segura-Uribe JJ, Salgado-Ceballos H, Orozco-Barrios CE, Coyoy-Salgado A. Inflammation: A target for treatment in spinal cord injury. *Cells* (2022) 11:2692. doi: 10.3390/cells11172692

25. Hellenbrand DJ, Quinn CM, Piper ZJ, Morehouse CN, Fixel JA, Hanna AS. Inflammation after spinal cord injury: a review of the critical timeline of signaling cues

and cellular infiltration. J Neuroinflamm (2021) 18:284. doi: 10.1186/s12974-021-02337-2

26. Fan B, Wei Z, Yao X, Shi G, Cheng X, Zhou X, et al. Microenvironment imbalance of spinal cord injury. *Cell Transplant* (2018) 27:853-66. doi: 10.1177/0963689718755778

27. Fan B, Wei Z, Feng S. Progression in translational research on spinal cord injury based on microenvironment imbalance. *Bone Res* (2022) 10:35. doi: 10.1038/s41413-022-00199-9

28. Matsuda M, Huh Y, Ji RR. Roles of inflammation, neurogenic inflammation, and neuroinflammation in pain. J Anesth (2019) 33:131–9. doi: 10.1007/s00540-018-2579-4

29. Sterner RC, Sterner RM. Immune response following traumatic spinal cord injury: Pathophysiology and therapies. *Front Immunol* (2022) 13:1084101. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2022.1084101

30. Dikiy S, Rudensky AY. Principles of regulatory T cell function. *Immunity* (2023) 56:240–55. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2023.01.004

31. Cao L, Deleo JA. CNS-infiltrating CD4+ T lymphocytes contribute to murine spinal nerve transection-induced neuropathic pain. *Eur J Immunol* (2008) 38:448–58. doi: 10.1002/eji.200737485

32. Costigan M, Moss A, Latremoliere A, Johnston C, Verma-Gandhu M, Herbert TA, et al. T-cell infiltration and signaling in the adult dorsal spinal cord is a major contributor to neuropathic pain-like hypersensitivity. *J Neurosci* (2009) 29:14415–22. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.4569-09.2009

33. Moalem G, Xu K, Yu L. T lymphocytes play a role in neuropathic pain following peripheral nerve injury in rats. *Neuroscience* (2004) 129:767–77. doi: 10.1016/ j.neuroscience.2004.08.035

34. Hu P, Mclachlan EM. Macrophage and lymphocyte invasion of dorsal root ganglia after peripheral nerve lesions in the rat. *Neuroscience* (2002) 112:23–38. doi: 10.1016/S0306-4522(02)00065-9

35. Kuhn JA, Vainchtein ID, Braz J, Hamel K, Bernstein M, Craik V, et al. Regulatory T-cells inhibit microglia-induced pain hypersensitivity in female mice. *Elife* (2021) 10:e69056. doi: 10.7554/eLife.69056

36. Chen H, Peng H, Wang PC, Zou T, Feng XM, Wan BW. Role of regulatory T cells in spinal cord injury. *Eur J Med Res* (2023) 28:163. doi: 10.1186/s40001-023-01122-6

37. Solleiro-Villavicencio H, Rivas-Arancibia S. Effect of chronic oxidative stress on neuroinflammatory response mediated by CD4(+)T cells in neurodegenerative diseases. *Front Cell Neurosci* (2018) 12:114. doi: 10.3389/fncel.2018.00114

38. Wing JB, Tanaka A, Sakaguchi S. Human FOXP3(+) regulatory T cell heterogeneity and function in autoimmunity and cancer. *Immunity* (2019) 50:302–16. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2019.01.020

39. Yan JB, Luo MM, Chen ZY, He BH. The function and role of the Th17/Treg cell balance in inflammatory bowel disease. *J Immunol Res* (2020) 2020:8813558. doi: 10.1155/2020/8813558

40. Jiang Q, Yang G, Liu Q, Wang S, Cui D. Function and role of regulatory T cells in rheumatoid arthritis. *Front Immunol* (2021) 12:626193. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2021.626193

41. Demaio A, Mehrotra S, Sambamurti K, Husain S. The role of the adaptive immune system and T cell dysfunction in neurodegenerative diseases. *J Neuroinflamm* (2022) 19:251. doi: 10.1186/s12974-022-02605-9

42. De Marchi F, Munitic I, Vidatic L, Papić E, Rački V, Nimac J, et al. Overlapping neuroimmune mechanisms and therapeutic targets in neurodegenerative disorders. *Biomedicines* (2023) 11:2793. doi: 10.3390/biomedicines11102793

43. Jafarzadeh A, Sheikhi A, Jafarzadeh Z, Nemati M. Differential roles of regulatory T cells in Alzheimer's disease. *Cell Immunol* (2023) 393-394:104778. doi: 10.1016/j.cellimm.2023.104778

44. Austin PJ, Kim CF, Perera CJ, Moalem-Taylor G. Regulatory T cells attenuate neuropathic pain following peripheral nerve injury and experimental autoimmune neuritis. *Pain* (2012) 153:1916–31. doi: 10.1016/j.pain.2012.06.005

45. Fakhri S, Abbaszadeh F, Jorjani M. On the therapeutic targets and pharmacological treatments for pain relief following spinal cord injury: A mechanistic review. *BioMed Pharmacother* (2021) 139:111563. doi: 10.1016/j.biopha.2021.111563

46. Liu X, Zhang Y, Wang Y, Qian T. Inflammatory response to spinal cord injury and its treatment. *World Neurosurg* (2021) 155:19–31. doi: 10.1016/j.wneu.2021.07.148

47. Subbarayan MS, Joly-Amado A, Bickford PC, Nash KR. CX3CL1/CX3CR1 signaling targets for the treatment of neurodegenerative diseases. *Pharmacol Ther* (2022) 231:107989. doi: 10.1016/j.pharmthera.2021.107989

48. Berger AA, Liu Y, Possoit H, Rogers AC, Moore W, Gress K, et al. Dorsal root ganglion (DRG) and chronic pain. *Anesth Pain Med* (2021) 11:e113020. doi: 10.5812/ aapm.113020

49. Fujii T, Yamasaki R, Kira JI. Novel neuropathic pain mechanisms associated with allergic inflammation. *Front Neurol* (2019) 10:1337. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2019.01337

50. Huang Y, Chen SR, Pan HL. Calcineurin regulates synaptic plasticity and nociceptive transmission at the spinal cord level. *Neuroscientist* (2022) 28:628–38. doi: 10.1177/10738584211046888

51. De Logu F, Geppetti P. Ion channel pharmacology for pain modulation. *Handb Exp Pharmacol* (2019) 260:161–86. doi: 10.1007/164_2019_336

52. Dou B, Li Y, Ma J, Xu Z, Fan W, Tian L, et al. Role of neuroimmune crosstalk in mediating the anti-inflammatory and analgesic effects of acupuncture on inflammatory pain. *Front Neurosci* (2021) 15:695670. doi: 10.3389/fnins.2021.695670

53. Iftinca M, Defaye M, Altier C. TRPV1-targeted drugs in development for human pain conditions. *Drugs* (2021) 81:7–27. doi: 10.1007/s40265-020-01429-2

54. Hu SQ, Hu JL, Zou FL, Liu JP, Luo HL, Hu DX, et al. P2X7 receptor in inflammation and pain. *Brain Res Bull* (2022) 187:199-209. doi: 10.1016/ j.brainresbull.2022.07.006

55. Allison DJ, Ditor DS. Immune dysfunction and chronic inflammation following spinal cord injury. *Spinal Cord* (2015) 53:14–8. doi: 10.1038/sc.2014.184

56. Zhou P, Guan J, Xu P, Zhao J, Zhang C, Zhang B, et al. Cell therapeutic strategies for spinal cord injury. *Adv Wound Care (New Rochelle)* (2019) 8:585–605. doi: 10.1089/wound.2019.1046

57. Hu X, Xu W, Ren Y, Wang Z, He X, Huang R, et al. Spinal cord injury: molecular mechanisms and therapeutic interventions. *Signal Transduct Target Ther* (2023) 8:245. doi: 10.1038/s41392-023-01477-6

58. Hirano T. IL-6 in inflammation, autoimmunity and cancer. *Int Immunol* (2021) 33:127–48. doi: 10.1093/intimm/dxaa078

59. Malcangio M. Role of the immune system in neuropathic pain. *Scand J Pain* (2019) 20:33–7. doi: 10.1515/sjpain-2019-0138

60. Ding W, You Z, Chen Q, Yang L, Doheny J, Zhou X, et al. Gut microbiota influences neuropathic pain through modulating proinflammatory and antiinflammatory T cells. *Anesth Analg* (2021) 132:1146-55. doi: 10.1213/ ANE.000000000005155

61. Yao X, Sun C, Fan B, Zhao C, Zhang Y, Duan H, et al. Neurotropin exerts neuroprotective effects after spinal cord injury by inhibiting apoptosis and modulating cytokines. *J Orthop Translat* (2021) 26:74–83. doi: 10.1016/j.jot.2020.02.011

62. Ma P, Mo R, Liao H, Qiu C, Wu G, Yang C, et al. Gut microbiota depletion by antibiotics ameliorates somatic neuropathic pain induced by nerve injury, chemotherapy, and diabetes in mice. *J Neuroinflamm* (2022) 19:169. doi: 10.1186/s12974-022-02523-w

63. Wedel S, Mathoor P, Rauh O, Heymann T, Ciotu CI, Fuhrmann DC, et al. SAFit2 reduces neuroinflammation and ameliorates nerve injury-induced neuropathic pain. *J Neuroinflamm* (2022) 19:254. doi: 10.1186/s12974-022-02615-7

64. Tozaki-Saitoh H, Tsuda M. Microglia-neuron interactions in the models of neuropathic pain. *Biochem Pharmacol* (2019) 169:113614. doi: 10.1016/j.bcp.2019.08.016

65. Miranpuri GS, Bali P, Nguyen J, Kim JJ, Modgil S, Mehra P, et al. Role of microglia and astrocytes in spinal cord injury induced neuropathic pain. *Ann Neurosci* (2021) 28:219–28. doi: 10.1177/09727531211046367

66. Sideris-Lampretsas G, Malcangio M. Microglial heterogeneity in chronic pain. Brain Behav Immun (2021) 96:279–89. doi: 10.1016/j.bbi.2021.06.005

67. Zhang ZJ, Jiang BC, Gao YJ. Chemokines in neuron-glial cell interaction and pathogenesis of neuropathic pain. *Cell Mol Life Sci* (2017) 74:3275–91. doi: 10.1007/s00018-017-2513-1

68. Hu X, Du L, Liu S, Lan Z, Zang K, Feng J, et al. A TRPV4-dependent neuroimmune axis in the spinal cord promotes neuropathic pain. *J Clin Invest* (2023) 133:e161507. doi: 10.1172/JCI161507

69. Rust R, Kaiser J. Insights into the Dual Role of Inflammation after Spinal Cord Injury. J Neurosci (2017) 37:4658–60. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.0498-17.2017

70. Cofano F, Boido M, Monticelli M, Zenga F, Ducati A, Vercelli A, et al. Mesenchymal stem cells for spinal cord injury: current options, limitations, and future of cell therapy. *Int J Mol Sci* (2019) 20:2698. doi: 10.3390/ijms20112698

71. Orr MB, Gensel JC. Spinal cord injury scarring and inflammation: therapies targeting glial and inflammatory responses. *Neurotherapeutics* (2018) 15:541–53. doi: 10.1007/s13311-018-0631-6

72. Zamanian JL, Xu L, Foo LC, Nouri N, Zhou L, Giffard RG, et al. Genomic analysis of reactive astrogliosis. *J Neurosci* (2012) 32:6391-410. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.6221-11.2012

73. Burda JE, Sofroniew MV. Reactive gliosis and the multicellular response to CNS damage and disease. *Neuron* (2014) 81:229–48. doi: 10.1016/j.neuron.2013.12.034

74. Zhu Y, Soderblom C, Krishnan V, Ashbaugh J, Bethea JR, Lee JK. Hematogenous macrophage depletion reduces the fibrotic scar and increases axonal growth after spinal cord injury. *Neurobiol Dis* (2015) 74:114–25. doi: 10.1016/j.nbd.2014.10.024

75. Anderson MA, Burda JE, Ren Y, Ao Y, O'shea TM, Kawaguchi R, et al. Astrocyte scar formation aids central nervous system axon regeneration. *Nature* (2016) 532:195–200. doi: 10.1038/nature17623

76. David S, Aguayo AJ. Axonal elongation into peripheral nervous system "bridges" after central nervous system injury in adult rats. *Science* (1981) 214:931–3. doi: 10.1126/ science.6171034

77. Beattie MS, Bresnahan JC, Komon J, Tovar CA, Van Meter M, Anderson DK, et al. Endogenous repair after spinal cord contusion injuries in the rat. *Exp Neurol* (1997) 148:453–63. doi: 10.1006/exnr.1997.6695

78. Abnet K, Fawcett JW, Dunnett SB. Interactions between meningeal cells and astrocytes in *vivo* and in *vitro*. *Brain Res Dev Brain Res* (1991) 59:187–96. doi: 10.1016/0165-3806(91)90099-5

79. Shearer MC, Fawcett JW. The astrocyte/meningeal cell interface-a barrier to successful nerve regeneration? *Cell Tissue Res* (2001) 305:267-73. doi: 10.1007/s004410100384

80. Bundesen LQ, Scheel TA, Bregman BS, Kromer LF. Ephrin-B2 and EphB2 regulation of astrocyte-meningeal fibroblast interactions in response to spinal cord lesions in adult rats. *J Neurosci* (2003) 23:7789–800. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.23-21-07789.2003

81. Kimura-Kuroda J, Teng X, Komuta Y, Yoshioka N, Sango K, Kawamura K, et al. An in *vitro* model of the inhibition of axon growth in the lesion scar formed after central nervous system injury. *Mol Cell Neurosci* (2010) 43:177–87. doi: 10.1016/ j.mcn.2009.10.008

82. Göritz C, DIAS DO, TOMILIN N, BARBACID M, SHUPLIAKOV O, Frisén J. A pericyte origin of spinal cord scar tissue. *Science* (2011) 333:238-42. doi: 10.1126/ science.1203165

83. Kawano H, Kimura-Kuroda J, Komuta Y, Yoshioka N, Li HP, Kawamura K, et al. Role of the lesion scar in the response to damage and repair of the central nervous system. *Cell Tissue Res* (2012) 349:169–80. doi: 10.1007/s00441-012-1336-5

84. Soderblom C, Luo X, Blumenthal E, Bray E, Lyapichev K, Ramos J, et al. Perivascular fibroblasts form the fibrotic scar after contusive spinal cord injury. *J Neurosci* (2013) 33:13882–7. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.2524-13.2013

85. Lukacova N, Kisucka A, Kiss Bimbova K, Bacova M, Ileninova M, Kuruc T, et al. Glial-neuronal interactions in pathogenesis and treatment of spinal cord injury. *Int J Mol Sci* (2021) 22:13577. doi: 10.3390/ijms222413577

86. Clifford T, Finkel Z, Rodriguez B, Joseph A, Cai L. Current advancements in spinal cord injury research-glial scar formation and neural regeneration. *Cells* (2023) 12:853. doi: 10.3390/cells12060853

87. Okada S, Hara M, Kobayakawa K, Matsumoto Y, Nakashima Y. Astrocyte reactivity and astrogliosis after spinal cord injury. *Neurosci Res* (2018) 126:39–43. doi: 10.1016/j.neures.2017.10.004

88. Zhou B, Zuo YX, Jiang RT. Astrocyte morphology: Diversity, plasticity, and role in neurological diseases. *CNS Neurosci Ther* (2019) 25:665–73. doi: 10.1111/cns.13123

89. Li X, Li M, Tian L, Chen J, Liu R, Ning B. Reactive astrogliosis: implications in spinal cord injury progression and therapy. Oxid Med Cell Longev (2020) 2020:9494352. doi: 10.1155/2020/9494352

90. Cho J, Huh Y. Astrocytic calcium dynamics along the pain pathway. Front Cell Neurosci (2020) 14:594216. doi: 10.3389/fncel.2020.594216

91. Pekny M, Wilhelmsson U, Tatlisumak T, Pekna M. Astrocyte activation and reactive gliosis-A new target in stroke? *Neurosci Lett* (2019) 689:45–55. doi: 10.1016/j.neulet.2018.07.021

92. Kohno K, Shirasaka R, Yoshihara K, Mikuriya S, Tanaka K, Takanami K, et al. A spinal microglia population involved in remitting and relapsing neuropathic pain. *Science* (2022) 376:86–90. doi: 10.1126/science.abf6805

93. Chen G, Zhang YQ, Qadri YJ, Serhan CN, Ji RR. Microglia in pain: detrimental and protective roles in pathogenesis and resolution of pain. *Neuron* (2018) 100:1292–311. doi: 10.1016/j.neuron.2018.11.009

94. Brockie S, Hong J, Fehlings MG. The role of microglia in modulating neuroinflammation after spinal cord injury. *Int J Mol Sci* (2021) 22:9706. doi: 10.3390/ijms22189706

95. Tsuda M. Microglia in the spinal cord and neuropathic pain. J Diabetes Investig (2016) 7:17–26. doi: 10.1111/jdi.12379

96. Bellver-Landete V, Bretheau F, Mailhot B, Vallières N, Lessard M, Janelle ME, et al. Microglia are an essential component of the neuroprotective scar that forms after spinal cord injury. *Nat Commun* (2019) 10:518. doi: 10.1038/s41467-019-08446-0

97. Li Y, He X, Kawaguchi R, Zhang Y, Wang Q, Monavarfeshani A, et al. Microgliaorganized scar-free spinal cord repair in neonatal mice. *Nature* (2020) 587:613–8. doi: 10.1038/s41586-020-2795-6

98. Boakye PA, Tang SJ, Smith PA. Mediators of neuropathic pain; focus on spinal microglia, CSF-1, BDNF, CCL21, TNF- α , Wnt ligands, and interleukin 1 β . Front Pain Res (Lausanne) (2021) 2:698157. doi: 10.3389/fpain.2021.698157

99. Fan H, Tang HB, Chen Z, Wang HQ, Zhang L, Jiang Y, et al. Inhibiting HMGB1-RAGE axis prevents pro-inflammatory macrophages/microglia polarization and affords neuroprotection after spinal cord injury. *J Neuroinflamm* (2020) 17:295. doi: 10.1186/ s12974-020-01973-4

100. Kuhn S, Gritti L, Crooks D, Dombrowski Y. Oligodendrocytes in development, myelin generation and beyond. *Cells* (2019) 8:1424. doi: 10.3390/cells8111424

101. Al Mamun A, Wu Y, Monalisa I, Jia C, Zhou K, Munir F, et al. Role of pyroptosis in spinal cord injury and its therapeutic implications. J Adv Res (2021) 28:97–109. doi: 10.1016/j.jare.2020.08.004

102. Sakaguchi S, Mikami N, Wing JB, Tanaka A, Ichiyama K, Ohkura N. Regulatory T cells and human disease. *Annu Rev Immunol* (2020) 38:541–66. doi: 10.1146/annurev-immunol-042718-041717

103. Olson KE, Mosley RL, Gendelman HE. The potential for treg-enhancing therapies in nervous system pathologies. *Clin Exp Immunol* (2023) 211:108–21. doi: 10.1093/cei/uxac084

104. Lin S, Xu C, Lin J, Hu H, Zhang C, Mei X. Regulation of inflammatory cytokines for spinal cord injury recovery. *Histol Histopathol* (2021) 36:137-42. doi: 10.14670/HH-18-262

105. Wang HY, Ye JR, Cui LY, Chu SF, Chen NH. Regulatory T cells in ischemic stroke. Acta Pharmacol Sin (2022) 43:1-9. doi: 10.1038/s41401-021-00641-4

106. Ohue Y, Nishikawa H. Regulatory T (Treg) cells in cancer: Can Treg cells be a new therapeutic target? *Cancer Sci* (2019) 110:2080–9. doi: 10.1111/cas.14069

107. Tanaka A, Sakaguchi S. Targeting Treg cells in cancer immunotherapy. Eur J Immunol (2019) 49:1140–6. doi: 10.1002/eji.201847659

108. Wang P, Qi X, Xu G, Liu J, Guo J, Li X, et al. CCL28 promotes locomotor recovery after spinal cord injury *via* recruiting regulatory T cells. *Aging (Albany NY)* (2019) 11:7402–15. doi: 10.18632/aging.102239

109. Zhu L, Hua F, Ding W, Ding K, Zhang Y, Xu C. The correlation between the Th17/Treg cell balance and bone health. *Immun Ageing* (2020) 17:30. doi: 10.1186/s12979-020-00202-z

110. Zhang S, Gang X, Yang S, Cui M, Sun L, Li Z, et al. The alterations in and the role of the Th17/Treg balance in metabolic diseases. *Front Immunol* (2021) 12:678355. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2021.678355

111. Liu P, Liu M, Xi D, Bai Y, Ma R, Mo Y, et al. Short-chain fatty acids ameliorate spinal cord injury recovery by regulating the balance of regulatory T cells and effector IL-17(+) $\gamma\delta$ T cells. *J Zhejiang Univ Sci B* (2023) 24:312–25. doi: 10.1631/jzus.B2200417

112. De Candia P, Procaccini C, Russo C, Lepore MT, Matarese G. Regulatory T cells as metabolic sensors. *Immunity* (2022) 55:1981–92. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2022.10.006

113. Deng G, Song X, Fujimoto S, Piccirillo CA, Nagai Y, Greene MI. Foxp3 posttranslational modifications and Treg suppressive activity. *Front Immunol* (2019) 10:2486. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2019.02486

114. Ohkura N, Sakaguchi S. Transcriptional and epigenetic basis of Treg cell development and function: its genetic anomalies or variations in autoimmune diseases. *Cell Res* (2020) 30:465–74. doi: 10.1038/s41422-020-0324-7

115. Milling S, Edgar JM. How T'reg-ulate healing of the injured spinal cord? Immunology (2019) 158:253-4. doi: 10.1111/imm.13148

116. Lin X, Liu Y, Ma L, Ma X, Shen L, Ma X, et al. Constipation induced gut microbiota dysbiosis exacerbates experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis in C57BL/6 mice. *J Transl Med* (2021) 19:317. doi: 10.1186/s12967-021-02995-z

117. Becker M, Joseph SS, Garcia-Carrizo F, Tom RZ, Opaleva D, Serr I, et al. Regulatory T cells require IL6 receptor alpha signaling to control skeletal muscle function and regeneration. *Cell Metab* (2023) 35:1736–51.e7. doi: 10.1016/j.cmet.2023.08.010

118. Hu JG, Shi LL, Chen YJ, Xie XM, Zhang N, Zhu AY, et al. Differential effects of myelin basic protein-activated Th1 and Th2 cells on the local immune microenvironment of injured spinal cord. *Exp Neurol* (2016) 277:190–201. doi: 10.1016/j.expneurol.2016.01.002

119. Wang C, Yang J, Xie L, Saimaier K, Zhuang W, Han M, et al. Methyl butyrate alleviates experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis and regulates the balance of effector T cells and regulatory T cells. *Inflammation* (2022) 45:977–91. doi: 10.1007/s10753-021-01596-8

120. He X, Lin S, Yang L, Tan P, Ma P, Qiu P, et al. Programmed death protein 1 is essential for maintaining the anti-inflammatory function of infiltrating regulatory T cells in a murine spinal cord injury model. *J Neuroimmunol* (2021) 354:577546. doi: 10.1016/j.jneuroim.2021.577546

121. Tekguc M, WING JB, OSAKI M, LONG J, SAKAGUCHI S. Treg-expressed CTLA-4 depletes CD80/CD86 by trogocytosis, releasing free PD-L1 on antigenpresenting cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2021) 118:e2023739118. doi: 10.1073/ pnas.2023739118

122. Xie M, Wang J, Gong W, Xu H, Pan X, Chen Y, et al. NF-κB-driven miR-34a impairs Treg/Th17 balance *via* targeting Foxp3. *J Autoimmun* (2019) 102:96–113. doi: 10.1016/j.jaut.2019.04.018

123. Cui C, Zhang D, Sun K, Li H, Xu L, Lin G, et al. Propofol maintains Th17/Treg cell balance and reduces inflammation in rats with traumatic brain injury *via* the miR-145-3p/NFATc2/NF-κB axis. *Int J Mol Med* (2021) 48:135. doi: 10.3892/ ijmm.2021.4968

124. Ke X, Chen Z, Wang X, Kang H, Hong S. Quercetin improves the imbalance of Th1/Th2 cells and Treg/Th17 cells to attenuate allergic rhinitis. *Autoimmunity* (2023) 56:2189133. doi: 10.1080/08916934.2023.2189133

125. He Y, Li M, Wujisiguleng LB, Huan Y, Liu B, Wang D, et al. Zhenbao Pill reduces Treg cell proportion in acute spinal cord injury rats by regulating TUG1/miR-214/HSP27 axis. *Biosci Rep* (2018) 38:BSR20180895. doi: 10.1042/BSR20180895

126. Liu R, Li Y, Wang Z, Chen P, Xie Y, Qu W, et al. Regulatory T cells promote functional recovery after spinal cord injury by alleviating microglia inflammation *via* STAT3 inhibition. *CNS Neurosci Ther* (2023) 29:2129–44. doi: 10.1111/cns.14161

127. Duffy SS, Keating BA, Perera CJ, Moalem-Taylor G. The role of regulatory T cells in nervous system pathologies. *J Neurosci Res* (2018) 96:951–68. doi: 10.1002/jnr.24073

128. Kim CF, Moalem-Taylor G. Interleukin-17 contributes to neuroinflammation and neuropathic pain following peripheral nerve injury in mice. *J Pain* (2011) 12:370–83. doi: 10.1016/j.jpain.2010.08.003

129. Gui WS, Wei X, Mai CL, Murugan M, Wu LJ, Xin WJ, et al. Interleukin-1 β overproduction is a common cause for neuropathic pain, memory deficit, and depression following peripheral nerve injury in rodents. *Mol Pain* (2016) 12:1744806916646784. doi: 10.1177/1744806916646784

130. Sorkin LS, Doom CM. Epineurial application of TNF elicits an acute mechanical hyperalgesia in the awake rat. *J Peripher Nerv Syst* (2000) 5:96–100. doi: 10.1046/j.1529-8027.2000.00012.x

131. Tsuda M, Masuda T, Kitano J, Shimoyama H, Tozaki-Saitoh H, Inoue K. IFN-gamma receptor signaling mediates spinal microglia activation driving neuropathic pain. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2009) 106:8032–7. doi: 10.1073/pnas. 0810420106

132. Liu XJ, Zhang Y, Liu T, Xu ZZ, Park CK, Berta T, et al. Nociceptive neurons regulate innate and adaptive immunity and neuropathic pain through MyD88 adapter. *Cell Res* (2014) 24:1374–7. doi: 10.1038/cr.2014.106

133. Ahlström FHG, Mätlik K, Viisanen H, Blomqvist KJ, Liu X, Lilius TO, et al. Spared nerve injury causes sexually dimorphic mechanical Allodynia and differential gene expression in spinal cords and dorsal root ganglia in rats. *Mol Neurobiol* (2021) 58:5396–419. doi: 10.1007/s12035-021-02447-1

134. Lees JG, Duffy SS, Perera CJ, Moalem-Taylor G. Depletion of Foxp3+ regulatory T cells increases severity of mechanical allodynia and significantly alters systemic cytokine levels following peripheral nerve injury. *Cytokine* (2015) 71:207–14. doi: 10.1016/j.cyto.2014.10.028

135. Fiore NT, Keating BA, Chen Y, Williams SI, Moalem-Taylor G. Differential effects of regulatory T cells in the meninges and spinal cord of male and female mice with neuropathic pain. *Cells* (2023) 12:2317. doi: 10.3390/cells12182317

136. Ito M, Komai K, Mise-Omata S, Iizuka-Koga M, Noguchi Y, Kondo T, et al. Brain regulatory T cells suppress astrogliosis and potentiate neurological recovery. *Nature* (2019) 565:246–50. doi: 10.1038/s41586-018-0824-5

137. Zhao W, Beers DR, Liao B, Henkel JS, Appel SH. Regulatory T lymphocytes from ALS mice suppress microglia and effector T lymphocytes through different cytokine-mediated mechanisms. *Neurobiol Dis* (2012) 48:418–28. doi: 10.1016/j.nbd.2012.07.008

138. Chen NF, Huang SY, Chen WF, Chen CH, Lu CH, Chen CL, et al. TGF- β 1 attenuates spinal neuroinflammation and the excitatory amino acid system in rats with neuropathic pain. *J Pain* (2013) 14:1671–85. doi: 10.1016/j.jpain.2013.08.010

139. Xie L, Choudhury GR, Winters A, Yang SH, Jin K. Cerebral regulatory T cells restrain microglia/macrophage-mediated inflammatory responses via IL-10. Eur J Immunol (2015) 45:180–91. doi: 10.1002/eji.201444823

140. Luchting B, Rachinger-Adam B, Zeitler J, Egenberger L, Möhnle P, Kreth S, et al. Disrupted TH17/Treg balance in patients with chronic low back pain. *PloS One* (2014) 9:e104883. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0104883

141. Luchting B, Rachinger-Adam B, Heyn J, Hinske LC, Kreth S, Azad SC. Antiinflammatory T-cell shift in neuropathic pain. *J Neuroinflamm* (2015) 12:12. doi: 10.1186/s12974-014-0225-0

142. Heyn J, Luchting B, Hinske LC, Hübner M, Azad SC, Kreth S. miR-124a and miR-155 enhance differentiation of regulatory T cells in patients with neuropathic pain. *J Neuroinflamm* (2016) 13:248. doi: 10.1186/s12974-016-0712-6

143. Saravia J, Chapman NM, Chi H. Helper T cell differentiation. *Cell Mol Immunol* (2019) 16:634–43. doi: 10.1038/s41423-019-0220-6

144. Raffin C, Vo LT, Bluestone JA. T(reg) cell-based therapies: challenges and perspectives. Nat Rev Immunol (2020) 20:158-72. doi: 10.1038/s41577-019-0232-6

145. Moreau JM, Velegraki M, Bolyard C, Rosenblum MD, Li Z. Transforming growth factor- β 1 in regulatory T cell biology. *Sci Immunol* (2022) 7:eabi4613. doi: 10.1126/sciimmunol.abi4613

146. Solomon I, Amann M, Goubier A, Arce Vargas F, Zervas D, Qing C, et al. CD25-T(reg)-depleting antibodies preserving IL-2 signaling on effector T cells enhance effector activation and antitumor immunity. *Nat Cancer* (2020) 1:1153–66. doi: 10.1038/s43018-020-00133-0

147. Shi L, Sun Z, Su W, Xu F, Xie D, Zhang Q, et al. Treg cell-derived osteopontin promotes microglia-mediated white matter repair after ischemic stroke. *Immunity* (2021) 54:1527–42.e8. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2021.04.022

148. Gentili M, Ronchetti S, Ricci E, Di Paola R, Gugliandolo E, Cuzzocrea S, et al. Selective CB2 inverse agonist JTE907 drives T cell differentiation towards a Treg cell phenotype and ameliorates inflammation in a mouse model of inflammatory bowel disease. *Pharmacol Res* (2019) 141:21–31. doi: 10.1016/j.phrs.2018.12.005

149. Cross AR, Lion J, Poussin K, Glotz D, Mooney N. Inflammation determines the capacity of allogenic endothelial cells to regulate human Treg expansion. *Front Immunol* (2021) 12:666531. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2021.666531

150. Kotschenreuther K, Yan S, Kofler DM. Migration and homeostasis of regulatory T cells in rheumatoid arthritis. *Front Immunol* (2022) 13:947636. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2022.947636

151. Ferreira LMR, Muller YD, Bluestone JA, Tang Q. Next-generation regulatory T cell therapy. *Nat Rev Drug Discovery* (2019) 18:749–69. doi: 10.1038/s41573-019-0041-4

152. Rana J, Biswas M. Regulatory T cell therapy: Current and future design perspectives. Cell Immunol (2020) 356:104193. doi: 10.1016/j.cellimm.2020.104193

153. Giganti G, Atif M, Mohseni Y, Mastronicola D, Grageda N, Povoleri GA, et al. Treg cell therapy: How cell heterogeneity can make the difference. *Eur J Immunol* (2021) 51:39–55. doi: 10.1002/eji.201948131

154. Ide C, Kanekiyo K. Points regarding cell transplantation for the treatment of spinal cord injury. *Neural Regener Res* (2016) 11:1046-9. doi: 10.4103/1673-5374.187021

155. Caplan HW, Prabhakara KS, Toledano Furman NE, Zorofchian S, Martin C, Xue H, et al. Human-derived Treg and MSC combination therapy may augment immunosuppressive potency in vitro, but did not improve blood brain barrier integrity in an experimental rat traumatic brain injury model. *PLoS One* (2021) 16:e0251601. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0251601

156. He B, Liu Y, Hoang TK, Tian X, Taylor CM, Luo M, et al. Antibiotic-modulated microbiome suppresses lethal inflammation and prolongs lifespan in Treg-deficient mice. *Microbiome* (2019) 7:145. doi: 10.1186/s40168-019-0751-1

157. Luo Y, Liu G, Hou P. Synergism effect of dendrobine on cisplatin in treatment of H1299 by modulating the balance of Treg/Th17. *Anticancer Agents Med Chem* (2023) 23:105-12. doi: 10.2174/1871520622666220520093837

158. Liu ZM, Wang KP, Ma J, Guo Zheng S. The role of all-trans retinoic acid in the biology of Foxp3+ regulatory T cells. *Cell Mol Immunol* (2015) 12:553–7. doi: 10.1038/ cmi.2014.133

159. Maneechotesuwan K, Kasetsinsombat K, Wamanuttajinda V, Wongkajornsilp A, Barnes PJ. Statins enhance the effects of corticosteroids on the balance between regulatory T cells and Th17 cells. *Clin Exp Allergy* (2013) 43:212–22. doi: 10.1111/cea.12067

160. Ulivieri C, Baldari CT. Statins: from cholesterol-lowering drugs to novel immunomodulators for the treatment of Th17-mediated autoimmune diseases. *Pharmacol Res* (2014) 88:41–52. doi: 10.1016/j.phrs.2014.03.001

161. Olsen PC, Kitoko JZ, Ferreira TP, De-Azevedo CT, Arantes AC, Martins M. A. Glucocorticoids decrease Treg cell numbers in lungs of allergic mice. *Eur J Pharmacol* (2015) 747:52–8. doi: 10.1016/j.ejphar.2014.11.034

162. Chen BJ, Zhao JW, Zhang DH, Zheng AH, Wu GQ. Immunotherapy of cancer by targeting regulatory T cells. *Int Immunopharmacol* (2022) 104:108469. doi: 10.1016/j.intimp.2021.108469

163. Togashi Y, Shitara K, Nishikawa H. Regulatory T cells in cancer immunosuppression - implications for anticancer therapy. *Nat Rev Clin Oncol* (2019) 16:356–71. doi: 10.1038/s41571-019-0175-7

164. Widerström-Noga E. Neuropathic pain and spinal cord injury: management, phenotypes, and biomarkers. *Drugs* (2023) 83:1001–25. doi: 10.1007/s40265-023-01903-7

Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED BY

Estela Maris Muñoz, Institute of Histology and Embryology of Mendoza Dr. Mario H. Burgos (IHEM)-UNCuyo-CONICET, Argentina

REVIEWED BY

Song Hu, Chinese Academy of Medical Sciences and Peking Union Medical College, China Alicia Mabel Seltzer, National Scientific and Technical Research Council (CONICET), Argentina Maria Silvia Di Genaro, National University of San Luis, Argentina

*CORRESPONDENCE

Weiming Sun Sunweiming@email.ncu.edu.cn Lang Shuai Shuailangnc@126.com

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work and share the first authorship

RECEIVED 09 December 2023 ACCEPTED 14 February 2024 PUBLISHED 18 March 2024

CITATION

Sun W, Gui J, Wan K, Cai Y, Dong X, Yu G, Zheng C, Feng Z and Shuai L (2024) Causal effects of immune cell surface antigens and functional outcome after ischemic stroke: a Mendelian randomization study. *Front. Immunol.* 15:1353034. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2024.1353034

COPYRIGHT

© 2024 Sun, Gui, Wan, Cai, Dong, Yu, Zheng, Feng and Shuai. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Causal effects of immune cell surface antigens and functional outcome after ischemic stroke: a Mendelian randomization study

Weiming Sun^{1,2,3*†}, Jiawei Gui^{4†}, Keqi Wan^{1,2†}, Yize Cai⁵, Xiangli Dong⁶, Guohua Yu^{1,2}, Chafeng Zheng^{1,2}, Zhen Feng^{1,2,3} and Lang Shuai^{1,2*}

¹Department of Rehabilitation Medicine, The First Affiliated Hospital, Jiangxi Medical College, Nanchang University, Nanchang, China, ²The First Clinical Medical College, Jiangxi Medical College, Nanchang University, Nanchang, China, ³Postdoctoral Innovation Practice Base, The First Affiliated Hospital, Jiangxi Medical College, Nanchang University, Nanchang, China, ⁴HuanKui Academy, Jiangxi Medical College, Nanchang University, Nanchang, China, ⁵School of Public Policy, Nanchang University, Nanchang, China, ⁶Department of Psychosomatic Medicine, The Second Affiliated Hospital, Jiangxi Medical College, Nanchang University, Nanchang, China

Objective: While observational studies link immune cells with post-stroke functional outcome, the underlying immune mechanisms are not well understood. Immune cell surface antigens are actively involved in the biological behavior of immune cells, investigating immune cell surface antigens could deepen our comprehension of their role and biological processes in stroke recovery. Therefore, we aimed to investigate the immunological basis of stroke outcome by exploring the causal relationship between immune cell surface antigens and functional outcome after ischemic stroke in a Mendelian randomization study.

Methods: Genetic variants related to immune cell surface antigens and poststroke functional outcome were selected for two-sample Mendelian randomization (MR) analysis. 389 fluorescence intensities (MFIs) with surface antigens were included. Inverse variance weighted (IVW) modeling was used as the primary MR method to estimate the causal effect of exposure on the outcome, followed by several alternative methods and sensitivity analyses. Additional analysis of the association between immune cell surface antigens and risk of ischemic stroke for assessment of collider bias.

Results: We found that suggestive associations between CD20 on switched memory B cell (OR = 1.16, 95% CI: 1.01-1.34, p = 0.036) and PDL-1 on monocyte (OR = 1.32, 95% CI: 1.04-1.66, p = 0.022) and poor post-stroke functional outcome, whereas CD25 on CD39+ resting Treg (OR = 0.77, 95% CI: 0.62-0.96, p = 0.017) was suggestively associated with good post-stroke functional outcome.

Conclusion: The elevated CD20 on switched memory B cell, PDL-1 on monocyte, and CD25 on CD39+ resting Treg may be novel biomarkers and potential causal factors influencing post-stroke functional outcome.

KEYWORDS

immune cell, surface antigens, ischemic stroke, prognosis, Mendelian randomization

1 Introduction

Ischemic stroke, accounting for 62.4% of stroke events in 2019, is the predominant stroke type with significant long-term neurological impairment and high mortality (1). The complex and poorly understood pathogenesis of ischemic stroke leads to uncertain treatment strategies. Despite available treatments like thrombus removal, their limited effectiveness and narrow therapeutic window often result in an unfavourable outcome for many patients (2). Hence, there is an urgent need to identify novel biomarkers and therapeutic targets for ischemic stroke treatment.

Recent studies indicate that ischemic stroke triggers neuroinflammation, characterized by lymphopenia and dysfunction of immune cells, highlighting the critical role of the immune response in stroke outcome (3, 4). Understanding how immunity influences neurological recovery is thus essential. The characteristics of immune cells in stroke patients mirror the body's immune status and are strongly linked to prognosis (5, 6). For instance, regulatory T cells (Tregs), a crucial subset of immunosuppressive T cells, are believed to modulate immune responses in ischemic strokes, impacting prognosis (7, 8). CD4+ Treg levels at admission predict the modified Rankin Scale (mRS) score three months post-stroke, correlating positively with outcome (9). Immune cell surface antigens, key in immune cell differentiation, activation, and signaling, determine immune cell properties, indicating changes in function and status and reflecting their phenotype. Targeting specific surface antigens on immune cells could improve ischemic stroke therapy outcomes (10). Yet, the exact relationship between these antigens and the post-stroke functional outcome remains to be elucidated with existing studies potentially affected by reverse causation and confounding factors. Given that specific immune cell surface antigens might impact poststroke functional outcome, further research is essential to deepen our understanding.

Mendelian randomization (MR), utilizing germline genetic variants to investigate the causal effects of exposures on outcome, is a pivotal methodology in epidemiological etiological inference (11–13). The general independence of genetic variations from environmental influences and outcomes provides us with a favorable tool to study the causality of several complex exposures and outcomes. Therefore, we performed a two-sample MR framework using genome-wide association studies (GWAS) data to explore the potential causal associations between immune cell surface antigens and post-stroke functional outcome.

2 Methods

2.1 Study design

In this study, we utilized GWAS summary statistics for a twosample MR analysis to determine the causal effect of immune cell surface antigens on post-stroke functional outcome (Figure 1). Instrumental variables (IVs) in MR must meet three core assumptions: (1) association with the exposure; (2) independence from confounders; (3) influence on the outcome exclusively through the exposure. Our analysis relied on publicly available GWAS summary statistics from cohorts primarily of European ancestry. We carefully reviewed the original studies, and found that sample overlap was negligible. An overview of the GWAS summary data sources is presented in Table 1.

2.2 Genetic instruments for immune cell surface antigens

In this MR study, we sourced genetic variants linked to immune cell surface antigens (measured by median fluorescence intensities, MFIs) from the publicly available GWAS Catalog (https://www.ebi.ac.u/gwas/home). The initial genome-wide GWAS analysis utilized data from 3,757 individuals of European ancestry (14).

The MFI represents the median expression level of a fluorescent-conjugated antibody bound to a cell, directly proportional to the median quantity of antigen expressed in that cell. The distribution was normalized for overall and daily fluctuations to control batch effects in MFIs. A total of 389 MFIs with surface antigens were included in seven panels (maturation stages of T cell, Treg, TBNK, DC, B cell, monocyte, and myeloid cell, respectively). All immune cells used to measure MFIs were collected from the participant's peripheral blood. Details of the 389 MFIs are listed in Supplementary Table S1. Genetic variants were screened based on the following conditions: (1) Single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs, refer to DNA sequence polymorphisms caused by variation in a single nucleotide at the genomic level) associated with MFIs of immune cell surface antigens ($P < 1 \times 10-5$) and not in linkage disequilibrium (LD) with other SNPs ($r^2 < 0.001$ within a clumping window of 10000 kb); (2) a phenotypic variance explained (PVE, evaluated using the R^2) > 0.5% and a F statistic >10; the F statistic was calculated as follows: $\frac{R2(N-K-1)}{K(1-R^2)}$ (R², phenotypic variance explained; N, effective sample size; K, the quantity of genetic variants); (3) a minor allele frequency (MAF) > 0.05; (4) exclusion of SNPs associated with the outcome ($P < 1 \times 10-5$). The remaining SNPs were utilized as IVs. Subsequently, we harmonized the alleles and effects between the exposure and outcome. When the SNPs were not identified in the outcome data, the proxy SNPs ($r^2 >$ 0.8) from 1000 genomes European reference data were used to replace them. The SNPs that have palindromic alleles with intermediate allele frequencies (MAF > 0.42) were removed. Furthermore, we applied Steiger filtering to exclude SNPs that explained more of the variance in the outcome than the exposure. In the reverse MR analysis, the screening criteria for IVs were the same as above.

2.3 Outcome data sources

We derived GWAS summary statistics for post-ischemic stroke functional outcome from the Genetics of Ischemic Stroke Functional Outcome (GISCOME) network (15), comprising 6,021 patients across 12 studies from Europe, Australia, and the United States (16). Participants were European ancestry and aged 18 or



above. Post-stroke functional outcome refers to a person's level of physical, mental and cognitive ability after a stroke, which includes a range of factors such as mobility, strength, coordination, speech, language, memory (15, 17). The main focus of research has been on unfavorable functional outcomes for stroke patients, including cognitive impairment or dementia, dependency, disability, motor impairment, psychological impairment (depression or anxiety) and death (18, 19). The mRS approximately 3 months post-stroke was selected to assess functional outcome. mRS assesses dependency of stroke patients and ranges from 0 (no symptoms) to 5 (completely dependent and bed ridden), and death was included in scale (mRS score = 6), which is a commonly used scale for measuring the degree of disability of people who have suffered a stroke or other causes of neurological disability. We classified a 'poor' outcome as an mRS score > 3 (2,280 cases) and a 'good' outcome as a score < 2 (3,741 cases). In our analyses, the mRS was analyzed as 2 dichotomous variables (score of 0–2 vs 3–6), and the results were adjusted for age, sex, ancestry, and baseline stroke severity as evaluated by the NIH Stroke Scale (NIHSS).

Traits	Data source	Sample size or cases/controls	Number of SNPs	Ancestry	Publication year	PMID
389 immune cell surface antigens	GWAS Catalog	3,757 individuals	~22 million	European	2020	32929287
Ischemic stroke	MEGASTROKE consortium	34,217 cases; 406,111 controls	~8.3 million	European	2018	29531354
Functional outcome after ischemic stroke	GISCOME network	6021 cases	~8.5 million	European	2019	30796134

mary data sources in this study.
mary data sources in this stud

2.4 Assessment of collider bias

To assess whether the causal association between MFIs of immune cell surface antigens and functional outcome after ischemic stroke is attributable to collider bias, we also performed an MR analysis between immune cell surface antigens and the risk of ischemic stroke. The summary statistics were obtained from the MEGASTROKE consortium, which included 406,111 controls and 34,217 patients with ischemic stroke (20). Participants were drawn from 17 studies and were restricted to Europeans only. SNPs that met the MEGASTROKE criteria (n_cases > 50% and oevar_imp > 0.5) were selected for the MR analysis.

2.5 Statistical analysis

The inverse-variance weighted (IVW) method was adopted as the main MR analysis. To account for multiple hypothesis testing, we applied Bonferroni correction with a significance threshold of $P < 1.285 \times 10^{-4}$ (0.05/389), indicating statistical significance. We also considered results with p-values of $1.285 \times 10-4$ to 0.05nominally significant. Sensitivity analyses were performed using the weighted median, MR-Egger regression, and MR-Pleiotropy Residual Sum and Outlier (MR-PRESSO). The weighted median method yields consistent estimates when over 50% of the weights originate from valid instrumental variables (21). MR-Egger regression, both for the intercept and slope, assessed directional pleiotropy and provided robust estimates adjusted for its presence (22). Specifically, MR Egger regression tests for the presence of directional pleiotropy by examining the intercept term and provides an approximately unbiased estimate of the causal effect of exposure on outcome by incorporating the intercept into the regression model (22). MR-PRESSO was utilized to detect and account for potential horizontal pleiotropy and to identify and exclude any outliers with such effects (23). In cases where pleiotropy and heterogeneity were absent, a significant result (P< 0.05) obtained via the IVW method was considered positive, provided that the effect estimates from other methods were consistent with those of the IVW method. Cochran's Q statistic assessed heterogeneity among instrumental variables. If heterogeneity was present (P< 0.05), a random-effects IVW model was applied. For comparison, we conducted an MR analysis using GISCOME GWAS data without adjusting for baseline NIHSS. All statistical analyses were carried out using the MR-PRESSO (version 1.0) (23) and TwoSampleMR (version 0.5.7) (24) packages in the R software environment.

3 Results

3.1 Thirteen immune cell surface antigens as potential causal mediators of functional outcome after stroke in the main MR analysis

The number of SNPs as IVs generated by 389 MFIs of immune cell surface antigens for MR analysis ranged from 7 to

30, and all IVs passed Steiger filtering. Notably, all IVs exhibited F statistics exceeding 10, with a minimum F statistic of 19.54, indicating the significant effectiveness of these IVs (Supplementary Table S2).

In the IVW MR analysis of the expression levels of immune cell surface antigens and post-stroke functional outcome, 13 suggestive MFIs of surface antigens were identified, of which 4 were in the B cell panel, 1 in maturation stages of the T cell panel, 6 in the Treg panel, 1 in myeloid cell panel, and 1 in the monocyte panel (Figure 2).

The forest plot in Figure 3 presents the IVW estimates of the associations between the levels of these immune cell surface antigens and post-stroke functional outcome.

Genetically elevated levels of surface antigens in the DC and TBNK panel were not strongly associated with post-stroke functional outcome (all p > 0.05). We also conducted a reverse MR analysis (IVW method), which did not reveal a causal effect of post-stroke functional outcome on these immune cell surface antigens, suggesting no reverse causal effect (Supplementary Table S3).

3.2 Sensitivity analyses

To ensure the robustness of our findings, we conducted multiple sensitivity analysis methods to assess the presence of potential pleiotropy in the results obtained from the MR analysis described above.

Our sensitivity analyses yielded consistent and reassuring results (Table 2). Specifically, we found no evidence of heterogeneity, as indicated by all p-values for Cochran's Q test exceeding 0.05. This suggests a lack of substantial variability among the instrumental variables used in the MR analysis. Furthermore, our assessment of directional pleiotropy using the MR-PRESSO global test and MR-Egger intercept revealed no significant deviations from the IVW method. All p-values exceeded 0.05, indicating that the potential for pleiotropy did not substantially influence our findings. Additionally, the weighted median and MR-PRESSO methods produced effect estimates that were concordant with those obtained from the IVW method. This consistency reinforces the reliability of our results. However, it is worth noting that in the MR-Egger (slope) analysis, we observed that the effects of CD24 on switch memory B cell and CD3 on EM CD4+ maturation stages of T cell were estimated in the opposite direction compared to the results obtained from other MR analysis methods. This discrepancy suggests the need for a cautious interpretation of these particular associations.

As a comparative analysis, we performed MR analysis based on GISCOME GWAS data without adjustment for baseline NIHSS. This analysis revealed that four immune cell surface antigens maintained suggestive causal associations with post-stroke functional outcome based on IVW estimates (Figure 4). Importantly, this comparison analysis showed no significant evidence of directional pleiotropy or global heterogeneity (Supplementary Table S4).



FIGURE 2

Inverse variance weighted estimates of the causal association between 389 immune cell surface antigens and post-stroke functional outcome. The red dashed line indicates the threshold of significance (P< 0.05). Orange bars represent deleterious mediators of post-stroke functional outcome, whereas blue bars represent protective mediators of post-stroke functional outcome.

Immune cell surface antigens	SNPs			OR(95% CI)	р
B cell panel					
CD20 on sw mem	25	-		1.16 (1.01–1.34)	0.036
CD24 on sw mem	24	-		1.17 (1.00-1.36)	0.045
CD38 on CD3- CD19-	15			0.82 (0.71-0.96)	0.013
IgD on IgD+ CD38dim	16			0.82 (0.68-0.99)	0.043
Maturation stages of T cell panel					
CD3 on EM CD4+	14			0.84 (0.72-0.98)	0.025
Treg panel					
CD28 on CD39+ secreting Treg	18			1.20 (1.03-1.40)	0.016
CD28 on CD28+ CD45RA- CD8br	17			0.84 (0.72-0.99)	0.041
CD28 on CD28+ DN (CD4-CD8-)	19			0.84 (0.72-0.97)	0.022
CD25 on CD39+ resting Treg	11			0.77 (0.62-0.95)	0.017
CD4 on CD39+ CD4+	25	-		1.15 (1.01–1.30)	0.031
CD4 on secreting Treg	17			0.85 (0.73-0.98)	0.026
Myeloid cell panel					
HLA DR on CD33br HLA DR+ CD14-	11			0.82 (0.69-0.97)	0.021
Monocyte panel					
PDL-1 on monocyte	12			1.32 (1.04-1.66)	0.022
	0.6	3 1		ا 1.7	
	0.6	OR(95	% CI)	1.7	

FIGURE 3

The forest plot of 13 immune cell surface antigens with functional outcome after ischemic stroke adjustment for baseline stroke severity (p for Inverse variance weighted method< 0.05).

TABLE 2 Sensitive analyses between 13 immune cell surface antigens and functional outcome after ischemic stroke (adjustment for baseline
stroke severity).

MFIs of immune cell surface antigens	MR-Egger (slope)		weighted median		MR-PRESSO		MR-Egger (intercept)	MR-PRESSO global test	Cochran's Q test	
	OR (95% CI)	р	OR (95% Cl)	р	OR (95% Cl)	р	р	р	р	
B cell panel										
CD20 on sw mem	1.11 (0.77-1.59)	0.59	1.28 (1.04-1.56)	0.02	1.16 (1.01-1.34)	0.046	0.77	0.49	0.47	
CD24 on sw mem	0.96 (0.64-1.43)	0.84	1.08 (0.86-1.35)	0.53	1.17 (1.01-1.34)	0.042	0.31	0.64	0.65	
CD38 on CD3- CD19-	0.90 (0.66-1.23)	0.52	0.79 (0.65-0.98)	0.03	0.82 (0.72-0.95)	0.015	0.55	0.68	0.66	
IgD on IgD+ CD38dim	0.75 (0.44-1.28)	0.31	0.89 (0.70-1.13)	0.34	0.82 (0.68-0.99)	0.061	0.72	0.30	0.25	
Maturation stages of T cell	panel									
CD3 on EM CD4+	1.03 (0.76-1.40)	0.87	0.93 (0.76-1.13)	0.46	0.84 (0.73-0.97)	0.030	0.17	0.46	0.62	
Treg panel										
CD28 on CD39+ secreting Treg	1.43 (1.05-1.96)	0.04	1.16 (0.94-1.43)	0.18	1.20 (1.06-1.37)	0.012	0.22	0.78	0.78	
CD28 on CD28+ CD45RA- CD8br	0.88 (0.63-1.22)	0.44	0.81 (0.64-1.02)	0.08	0.84 (0.76-0.93)	0.004	0.80	0.99	0.99	
CD28 on CD28+ DN (CD4- CD8-)	0.82 (0.60-1.12)	0.22	0.80 (0.63-1.00)	0.05	0.84 (0.75-0.94)	0.006	0.87	0.95	0.94	
CD25 on CD39+ resting Treg	0.69 (0.44-1.09)	0.14	0.67 (0.49-0.91)	0.01	0.77 (0.62-0.95)	0.037	0.61	0.49	0.45	
CD4 on CD39+ CD4+	1.26 (0.98-1.63)	0.09	1.14 (0.95-1.36)	0.15	1.15 (1.01-1.30)	0.042	0.42	0.35	0.32	
CD4 on secreting Treg	0.82 (0.59-1.14)	0.25	0.89 (0.73-1.09)	0.26	0.85 (0.76-0.94)	0.009	0.84	0.92	0.91	
Myeloid cell panel	Myeloid cell panel									
HLA DR on CD33br HLA DR + CD14-	0.59 (0.33-1.04)	0.10	0.80 (0.64-1.01)	0.06	0.82 (0.71-0.94)	0.019	0.44	0.71	0.74	
Monocyte panel										
PDL-1 on monocyte	1.60 (0.94-2.72)	0.12	1.32 (0.96-1.80)	0.09	1.32 (1.04-1.66)	0.043	0.26	0.35	0.31	

3.3 Two immune cell surface antigens were associated with the risk of stroke

To comprehensively evaluate our analyses, particularly in the context of prognostic implications, we investigated the potential presence of collider bias by examining the association of immune cell surface antigen levels with ischemic stroke risk using data from the MEGASTROKE dataset.

The MR analysis outcome revealed that CD24 on switch memory B cell (OR = 1.03, 95% CI: 1.001-1.067, p = 0.041) and CD4 on CD39+ CD4+ Treg (OR = 1.03, 95% CI: 1.002-1.054,

p = 0.031) were weakly associated with an increased risk of ischemic stroke (Figure 5). These associations raise the possibility that the observed relationships between these specific immune cell surface antigens and poor post-stroke functional outcome may, in part, be influenced by collider bias. However, it is essential to note that our assessment of collider bias suggests that any such bias, if present, is likely to be minimal. This indicates that while these immune cell surface antigens may have some impact on both ischemic stroke risk and post-stroke functional outcome, collider bias is unlikely to be a major driver of the observed associations.



4 Discussion

The clinical significance of post-stroke functional outcome lies in its impact on the overall quality of life and long-term prognosis of stroke survivors, which is critical in determining appropriate care and rehabilitation efforts (17). In addition, it can help predict the risk of future health complications such as falls, infections, and depression (2). Actively exploring immunological factors that affect stroke recovery and intervening can help patients maximize their recovery and regain independence after stroke. While numerous observational studies have provided substantial evidence of immune cell involvement in stroke onset and outcome, they suffer from inherent limitations, including uncontrollable biases and the heterogeneity of study metrics. Immune cell surface antigens can potentially unravel the precise roles of these immune cells following ischemic stroke. However, previous investigations have primarily overlooked the contribution of cell surface antigen biological functions in the context of stroke. This study marks the inaugural effort to explore the causal relationship between immune cell surface antigens and post-stroke functional outcome using MR analysis.

In the initial primary MR analysis, we identified 13 immune cell surface antigens associated with post-stroke functional outcome. Following rigorous sensitivity analyses and an assessment of



FIGURE 5

The forest plot of 13 immune cell surface antigens with risk of ischemic stroke.

collider bias, we ultimately identified three robust immune cell surface antigens with suggestive causal associations linked to poststroke functional outcome. Specifically, elevated levels of CD20 on switched memory B cell and PDL-1 on monocyte were associated with poorer post-stroke functional outcome. In contrast, increased expression of CD25 on CD39+ resting Treg was linked to a more favorable post-stroke functional outcome (19).

CD20, encoded by MS4A1, is a non-glycosylated protein belonging to the membrane-spanning 4-domain family A (MS4A) protein family (25). Beginning with late pre-B lymphocytes, most B cells express CD20, and its expression is diminishing in terminally differentiated plasma cells. Therefore, CD20 can be used as a marker for developing B cells, and CD20-specific inhibitors are commonly used to treat B cell malignancies and autoimmune diseases (26). However, the precise biological function of CD20 and regulatory mechanisms remain elusive. Tedder TF et al. have suggested that CD20 might influence B cell proliferation and activation by modulating Ca2+ transmembrane transport (27). A case report demonstrated that CD20 deficiency reduced circulating memory B cell counts, impaired Ig isotype switching, and diminished IgG antibody levels (28). Upon activation, memory B cells undergo isotypic transformation from IgD/IgM to IgG/IgA/IgE (29). Thus, CD20 may be involved in the isotypic transformation of memory B cells. Our findings indicate that higher CD20 expression on switched memory B cells is associated with poor long-term outcome in patients with ischemic stroke. This suggests that CD20 expression levels may trigger the conversion of B cells from a specific state to pathogenic entities following ischemic stroke. Notably, the concept that B cells can contribute to central nervous system (CNS) pathology independently of antibody production has been discussed in the context of multiple sclerosis (30). B cells can release factors that disrupt the CNS, leading to oligodendrocyte and neuronal death. Targeting CD20 has proven effective in multiple sclerosis treatment (31).

Similarly, the expression level of PDL-1 on monocytes exhibited a similar effect. Accumulating evidence from animal models and patient studies suggests that ischemic stroke prompts the recruitment of circulating monocytes into the brain, where they differentiate into macrophages or dendritic cells, influencing ischemic injury progression (32, 33). Elevated monocyte counts have been associated with worse stroke outcome and greater stroke severity, making them potential predictive biomarkers for poststroke functional outcome (34, 35). Our findings suggest that PDL-1 on monocytes may play a role in mediating unfavorable post-stroke functional outcome. PDL-1, the primary ligand for PD-1, is widely expressed in B cells, T cells, DCs, and monocytes, regulating immune function in these cell types (36). Bodhankar S. et al. have shown that homozygous knock-out (PDL-1-/-) mice had reduced monocyte infiltration, smaller infarct sizes in the ischemic hemisphere, and reduced activation status of splenic monocytes compared to wild-type (WT) mice, implying PDL-1's involvement in exacerbating experimental stroke outcome (37). Combining these results with our analysis, it can be inferred that monocytes with high PDL-1 expression may be pivotal in controlling the adverse effects of ischemia.

On the other hand, our results suggest a beneficial role for increased CD25 expression on CD39+ resting Tregs in post-stroke functional outcome. CD25, the alpha-chain of the heterotrimer IL-2 receptor, also known as IL2Ra, is constitutively expressed at high levels in most Tregs. CD25 (α -chain), together with CD122 (β chain) and CD132 (γ-chain), forms the functional IL-2 receptor (IL-2R), and of these three receptor chains, the binding affinity of CD25 for IL-2 is the highest (38). IL-2 signalling can affect Treg peripheral induction, lineage commitment, stability sustainability, and homeostasis, and CD25 expression is critical for IL-2 signalling to Treg (39, 40). Thus, the expression status of CD25 influences, to some extent, the immunomodulatory functions of Treg involved in re-establishing immune homeostasis and regulating inflammatory response after ischemic stroke. High CD25 expression influences the immunomodulatory functions of Tregs, contributing to immune homeostasis restoration and regulation of inflammatory reactions post-stroke. However, it is essential to note that these effects may be specific to certain Treg subpopulations. Elevated CD25 expression may support the survival and maintenance of resting Tregs, while CD39 surface expression is involved in the hydrolysis of extracellular ATP, essential for immunosuppressive function. These mechanisms likely play a crucial role in long-term immune homeostasis after stroke (41, 42).

Nonetheless, several limitations of this study should be acknowledged. Firstly, measuring immune cell surface antigen levels (MFIs) involves flow cytometry on peripheral blood samples, which can introduce time-dependent artifacts. These time-dependent effects were not considered in the current MR analysis. Additionally, MR estimates might introduce bias when comparing brain and blood, necessitating careful consideration of the tissue specificity of ischemic stroke. Secondly, the GISCOME database lacked outcome data for specific stroke subtypes, preventing an assessment of immune cell surface antigen relationships with functional outcome in different stroke subtypes. Moreover, a lack of available data for replication analysis may have reduced the persuasiveness of our results. Lastly, our MR analysis was limited to subjects of European ancestry, potentially limiting the generalizability of our findings to other populations.

5 Conclusion

This MR study offers compelling evidence that specific immune cell surface antigen levels are associated with adverse post-stroke functional outcome. CD20 on switched memory B cell, PDL-1 on monocyte, and CD25 on CD39+ resting Treg emerge as potential biomarkers and causal factors linked to post-stroke functional outcome. However, the underlying biological mechanisms require further exploration, and the potential of targeting these immune cell surface antigens as a therapeutic strategy to enhance post-stroke recovery warrants further investigation.

Data availability statement

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

Ethics statement

The author stated that no human studies are presented in the manuscript.

Author contributions

WS: Conceptualization, Funding acquisition, Methodology, Project administration, Supervision, Writing - review & editing. JG: Formal analysis, Investigation, Methodology, Software, Visualization, Writing - original draft, Writing - review & editing. KW: Data curation, Formal analysis, Methodology, Software, Visualization, Writing - original draft, Writing - review & editing. YC: Formal analysis, Investigation, Methodology, Software, Writing - review & editing. XD: Conceptualization, Formal analysis, Supervision, Visualization, Writing - review & editing. GY: Conceptualization, Funding acquisition, Methodology, Project administration, Supervision, Writing - review & editing. CZ: Conceptualization, Funding acquisition, Project administration, Supervision, Writing - review & editing. LS: Conceptualization, Funding acquisition, Methodology, Project administration, Supervision, Visualization, Writing - review & editing. ZF: Methodology, Project administration, Writing review & editing.

Funding

The author(s) declare financial support was received for the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article. The work was supported in part by grants from the Jiangxi Natural Science Foundation (20232BAB216090 and 20192BBG70016), Science and

References

1. Roth GA, Mensah GA, Johnson CO, Addolorato G, Ammirati E, Baddour LM, et al. Global burden of cardiovascular diseases and risk factors, 1990-2019: update from the GBD 2019 study. *J Am Coll Cardiol.* (2020) 76:2982–3021. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2020.11.010

2. Westendorp WF, Dames C, Nederkoorn PJ, Meisel A. Immunodepression, infections, and functional outcome in ischemic stroke. *Stroke*. (2022) 53:1438–48. doi: 10.1161/STROKEAHA.122.038867

3. Lv M, Zhang Z, Cui Y. Unconventional T cells in brain homeostasis, injury and neurodegeneration. *Front Immunol.* (2023) 14:1273459. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2023.1273459

4. Wang H, Zhang S, Xie L, Zhong Z, Yan F. Neuroinflammation and peripheral immunity: Focus on ischemic stroke. *Int Immunopharmacol.* (2023) 120:110332. doi: 10.1016/j.intimp.2023.110332

5. Li Y, Wang Y, Yao Y, Griffiths BB, Feng L, Tao T, et al. Systematic study of the immune components after ischemic stroke using cyTOF techniques. *J Immunol Res.* (2020) 2020:9132410. doi: 10.1155/2020/9132410

Technology Planning Project of Jiangxi Provincial Traditional Chinese Medicine Administration (2021B091 and 2020A0204) and Science and Technology Planning Project of Jiangxi Provincial Health Commission (202130164).

Acknowledgments

We gratefully thank the GISCOME network, ISGC Cerebrovascular Disease Knowledge Portal, and MEGASTROKE consortium for providing summary statistics data. The MEGASTROKE project received funding from sources specified at http://www.megastroke.org/acknowledgments.html. All MEGASTROKE consortium authors are listed in the Supplementary Material.

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Supplementary material

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fimmu.2024. 1353034/full#supplementary-material

6. Krishnan S, O'Boyle C, Smith CJ, Hulme S, Allan SM, Grainger JR, et al. A hyperacute immune map of ischaemic stroke patients reveals alterations to circulating innate and adaptive cells. *Clin Exp Immunol.* (2021) 203:458–71. doi: 10.1111/cei.13551

7. Wang M, Thomson AW, Yu F, Hazra R, Junagade A, Hu X. Regulatory T lymphocytes as a therapy for ischemic stroke. *Semin Immunopathol.* (2023) 45:329–46. doi: 10.1007/s00281-022-00975-z

8. Wang HY, Ye JR, Cui LY, Chu SF, Chen NH. Regulatory T cells in ischemic stroke. *Acta Pharmacol Sin.* (2022) 43:1–9. doi: 10.1038/s41401-021-00641-4

9. Li S, Huang Y, Liu Y, Rocha M, Li X, Wei P, et al. Change and predictive ability of circulating immunoregulatory lymphocytes in long-term outcomes of acute ischemic stroke. *J Cereb Blood Flow Metab.* (2021) 41:2280–94. doi: 10.1177/0271678X21995694

10. Zhang D, Ren J, Luo Y, He Q, Zhao R, Chang J, et al. T cell response in ischemic stroke: from mechanisms to translational insights. *Front Immunol.* (2021) 12:707972. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2021.707972

11. Smith GD, Ebrahim S. 'Mendelian randomization': can genetic epidemiology contribute to understanding environmental determinants of disease? *Int J Epidemiol.* (2003) 32:1–22. doi: 10.1093/ije/dyg070

12. Davey Smith G, Holmes MV, Davies NM, Ebrahim S. Mendel's laws, Mendelian randomization and causal inference in observational data: substantive and nomenclatural issues. *Eur J Epidemiol.* (2020) 35:99–111. doi: 10.1007/s10654-020-00622-7

13. Hu S, Lin Z, Hu MJ, Tan JS, Guo TT, Huang X, et al. Causal relationships of circulating amino acids with cardiovascular disease: a trans-ancestry Mendelian randomization analysis. *J Transl Med.* (2023) 21:699. doi: 10.1186/s12967-023-04580-y

14. Orrù V, Steri M, Sidore C, Marongiu M, Serra V, Olla S, et al. Complex genetic signatures in immune cells underlie autoimmunity and inform therapy. *Nat Genet.* (2020) 52:1036–45. doi: 10.1038/s41588-020-0684-4

15. Maguire JM, Bevan S, Stanne TM, Lorenzen E, Fernandez-Cadenas I, Hankey GJ, et al. GISCOME - Genetics of Ischaemic Stroke Functional Outcome network: A protocol for an international multicentre genetic association study. *Eur Stroke J.* (2017) 2:229–37. doi: 10.1177/2396987317704547

16. Söderholm M, Pedersen A, Lorentzen E, Stanne TM, Bevan S, Olsson M, et al. Genome-wide association meta-analysis of functional outcome after ischemic stroke. *Neurology.* (2019) 92:e1271–83. doi: 10.1212/WNL.00000000007138

17. Lindgren A, Maguire J. Stroke recovery genetics. Stroke. (2016) 47:2427-34. doi: 10.1161/STROKEAHA.116.010648

18. Tao C, Yuan Y, Xu Y, Zhang S, Wang Z, Wang S, et al. Role of cognitive reserve in ischemic stroke prognosis: A systematic review. *Front Neurol.* (2023) 14:1100469. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2023.1100469

19. Ankolekar S, Renton C, Sare G, Ellender S, Sprigg N, Wardlaw JM, et al. Relationship between poststroke cognition, baseline factors, and functional outcome: data from "efficacy of nitric oxide in stroke" trial. *J Stroke Cerebrovasc Dis.* (2014) 23:1821–9. doi: 10.1016/j.jstrokecerebrovasdis.2014.04.022

20. Malik R, Chauhan G, Traylor M, Sargurupremraj M, Okada Y, Mishra A, et al. Multiancestry genome-wide association study of 520,000 subjects identifies 32 loci associated with stroke and stroke subtypes. *Nat Genet.* (2018) 50:524–37. doi: 10.1038/ s41588-018-0058-3

21. Bowden J, Davey Smith G, Haycock PC, Burgess S. Consistent estimation in Mendelian randomization with some invalid instruments using a weighted median estimator. *Genet Epidemiol.* (2016) 40:304–14. doi: 10.1002/gepi.21965

22. Bowden J, Davey Smith G, Burgess S. Mendelian randomization with invalid instruments: effect estimation and bias detection through Egger regression. *Int J Epidemiol.* (2015) 44:512–25. doi: 10.1093/ije/dyv080

23. Verbanck M, Chen CY, Neale B, Do R. Detection of widespread horizontal pleiotropy in causal relationships inferred from Mendelian randomization between complex traits and diseases. *Nat Genet.* (2018) 50:693–8. doi: 10.1038/s41588-018-0099-7

24. Hemani G, Zheng J, Elsworth B, Wade KH, Haberland V, Baird D, et al. The MR-Base platform supports systematic causal inference across the human phenome. *Elife.* (2018) 7:e34408. doi: 10.7554/eLife.34408

25. Tedder TF, Klejman G, Schlossman SF, Saito H. Structure of the gene encoding the human B lymphocyte differentiation antigen CD20 (B1). *J Immunol.* (1989) 142:2560–8. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.142.7.2560

26. Pavlasova G, Mraz M. The regulation and function of CD20: an "enigma" of B-cell biology and targeted therapy. *Haematologica*. (2020) 105:1494–506. doi: 10.3324/ haematol.2019.243543

27. Tedder TF, Schlossman SF. Phosphorylation of the B1 (CD20) molecule by normal and Malignant human B lymphocytes. *J Biol Chem.* (1988) 263:10009–15. doi: 10.1016/S0021-9258(19)81618-6

28. Kuijpers TW, Bende RJ, Baars PA, Grummels A, Derks IA, Dolman KM, et al. CD20 deficiency in humans results in impaired T cell-independent antibody responses. *J Clin Invest.* (2010) 120:214–22. doi: 10.1172/JCI40231

29. Maity PC, Blount A, Jumaa H, Ronneberger O, Lillemeier BF, Reth M. B cell antigen receptors of the IgM and IgD classes are clustered in different protein islands that are altered during B cell activation. *Sci Signal.* (2015) 8:ra93. doi: 10.1126/scisignal.2005887

30. Häusser-Kinzel S, Weber MS. The role of B cells and antibodies in multiple sclerosis, neuromyelitis optica, and related disorders. *Front Immunol.* (2019) 10:201. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2019.00201

31. Jain RW, Yong VW. B cells in central nervous system disease: diversity, locations and pathophysiology. *Nat Rev Immunol.* (2022) 22:513–24. doi: 10.1038/s41577-021-00652-6

32. Chiba T, Umegaki K. Pivotal roles of monocytes/macrophages in stroke. *Mediators Inflammation.* (2013) 2013:759103. doi: 10.1155/2013/759103

33. Miró-Mur F, Pérez-de-Puig I, Ferrer-Ferrer M, Urra X, Justicia C, Chamorro A, et al. Immature monocytes recruited to the ischemic mouse brain differentiate into macrophages with features of alternative activation. *Brain Behav Immun.* (2016) 53:18–33. doi: 10.1016/j.bbi.2015.08.010

34. Liberale L, Montecucco F, Bonaventura A, Casetta I, Seraceni S, Trentini A, et al. Monocyte count at onset predicts poststroke outcomes during a 90-day follow-up. *Eur J Clin Invest*. (2017) 47:702–10. doi: 10.1111/eci.12795

35. Nadareishvili Z, Luby M, Leigh R, Shah J, Lynch JK, Hsia AW, et al. An MRI hyperintense acute reperfusion marker is related to elevated peripheral monocyte count in acute ischemic stroke. *J Neuroimaging*. (2018) 28:57–60. doi: 10.1111/jon.12462

36. Sun Y, Tan J, Miao Y, Zhang Q. The role of PD-L1 in the immune dysfunction that mediates hypoxia-induced multiple organ injury. *Cell Commun Signal.* (2021) 19:76. doi: 10.1186/s12964-021-00742-x

37. Bodhankar S, Chen Y, Vandenbark AA, Murphy SJ, Offner H. PD-L1 enhances CNS inflammation and infarct volume following experimental stroke in mice in opposition to PD-1. *J Neuroinflamm*. (2013) 10:111. doi: 10.1186/1742-2094-10-111

38. Peng Y, Tao Y, Zhang Y, Wang J, Yang J, Wang Y. CD25: A potential tumor therapeutic target. *Int J Cancer.* (2023) 152:1290–303. doi: 10.1002/ijc.34281

39. Lykhopiy V, Malviya V, Humblet-Baron S, Schlenner SM. "IL-2 immunotherapy for targeting regulatory T cells in autoimmunity". *Genes Immun.* (2023) 24:248–62. doi: 10.1038/s41435-023-00221-y

40. Boyman O, Sprent J. The role of interleukin-2 during homeostasis and activation of the immune system. *Nat Rev Immunol.* (2012) 12:180–90. doi: 10.1038/nri3156

41. Li Y, Li X, Geng X, Zhao H. The IL-2A receptor pathway and its role in lymphocyte differentiation and function. *Cytokine Growth Factor Rev.* (2022) 67:66–79. doi: 10.1016/j.cytogfr.2022.06.004

42. Timperi E, Barnaba V. CD39 regulation and functions in T cells. Int J Mol Sci. (2021) 22(15):8068. doi: 10.3390/ijms22158068

Frontiers in Immunology

Explores novel approaches and diagnoses to treat immune disorders.

The official journal of the International Union of Immunological Societies (IUIS) and the most cited in its field, leading the way for research across basic, translational and clinical immunology.

Discover the latest Research Topics



Frontiers

Avenue du Tribunal-Fédéral 34 1005 Lausanne, Switzerland frontiersin.org

Contact us

+41 (0)21 510 17 00 frontiersin.org/about/contact



